Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc Form S-4/A March 29, 2013 Table of Contents

Index to Financial Statements

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 28, 2013

Registration No. 333-187122

## **UNITED STATES**

## SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

## **AMENDMENT NO. 1**

## ТО

## FORM S-4

## **REGISTRATION STATEMENT**

## UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Maryland (State or other jurisdiction of 6512 (Primary Standard Industrial 20-1676382 (I.R.S. Employer

incorporation or organization)

Classification Code Number) 2325 East Camelback Road, Identification Number)

Suite 1100

Phoenix, Arizona 85016

(602) 778-8700

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant s principal executive offices)

D. Kirk McAllaster, Jr.

**Executive Vice President and Chief** 

**Financial Officer** 

Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc.

2325 East Camelback Road, Suite

1100

Phoenix, Arizona 85016

(602) 778-8700

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Gilbert G. Menna	John M. Loder	Julian Kleindorfer
Suzanne D. Lecaroz	Amanda McGrady Morrison	Bradley A. Helms
Goodwin Procter LLP	Ropes & Gray LLP	Latham & Watkins LLP
Exchange Place, 53 State Street	Prudential Tower, 800 Boylston Street	355 S. Grand Avenue
Boston, Massachusetts 02109	Boston, MA 02199-3600	Los Angeles, California 90071
Tel: (617) 570-1000	Tel: (617) 951-7000	Tel: (213) 485-1234

Fax: (617) 523-1231

Fax: (617) 951-7050

Fax: (213) 891-8763

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: As soon as practicable after the effectiveness of this registration statement and the satisfaction or waiver of all other conditions to the closing of the merger described herein.

If the securities being registered on this form are being offered in connection with the formation of a holding company and there is compliance with General Instruction G, check the following box.

If this form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large Accelerated filer " Non-accelerated filer x (Do not check if a small reporting company) If applicable, place an X in the box to designate the appropriate rule provision relied upon in conducting this transaction: Accelerated filer " Smaller reporting company "

Exchange Act Rule 13e-4(i) (Cross-Border Issuer Tender Offer) "

Exchange Act Rule 14d-1(d) (Cross-Border Issuer Third Party Tender Offer) "

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment that specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

The information in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is not complete and may be changed. Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc. may not sell the securities offered by this joint proxy statement/prospectus until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This joint proxy statement/prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities nor should it be considered a solicitation of an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

#### SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED MARCH 28, 2013

#### JOINT PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS

To the Stockholders of Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc. and the Stockholders of Spirit Realty Capital, Inc.:

Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc., which we refer to as CCPT II, Spirit Realty Capital, Inc., which we refer to as Spirit, Cole Operating Partnership II, LP and Spirit Realty, L.P. have entered into an agreement and plan of merger dated as of January 22, 2013, as it may be amended from time to time, which we refer to as the merger agreement and which is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and incorporated herein by reference. Pursuant to the merger agreement, CCPT II and Spirit will combine through a merger of Spirit with and into CCPT II, with CCPT II surviving the merger. If completed, the merger will create one of the largest publicly traded triple-net-lease real estate investment trusts, or REIT, in the United States with a pro forma enterprise value of approximately \$7.1 billion as of January 18, 2013. The combined company will be named Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. and is expected to trade on the New York Stock Exchange, or NYSE, under the symbol SRC. The current management team of Spirit will continue on as the management team of the combined company following the merger. The obligations of CCPT II and Spirit to effect the merger are subject to the satisfaction or waiver of several conditions set forth in the merger agreement.

If the merger is completed pursuant to the merger agreement, each Spirit stockholder will receive 1.9048 shares of CCPT II common stock for each share of Spirit common stock held immediately prior to the effective time of the merger (which equates to an inverse exchange ratio of 0.525 shares of Spirit common stock for one share of CCPT II common stock). CCPT II stockholders will continue to hold their existing shares of CCPT II common stock. The exchange ratio is fixed and will not be adjusted to reflect changes in the value of CCPT II common stock or the stock price of Spirit common stock occurring prior to the completion of the merger. CCPT II common stock is not currently listed on a securities exchange and Spirit common stock is listed on the NYSE under the symbol SRC. Based on the closing price of Spirit common stock on the NYSE of \$17.82 on January 18, 2013, the last trading date before the announcement of the proposed merger, the inverse exchange ratio represented approximately \$9.36 in Spirit common stock for each share of CCPT II common stock. Based on the closing price of \$19.17 on March 25, 2013, the latest practicable date before the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the inverse exchange ratio represented approximately \$10.06 in Spirit common stock for each share of CCPT II common stock.

We anticipate that CCPT II will issue approximately 161,590,243 shares of common stock in connection with the merger, and will reserve approximately 3,321,442 shares of common stock in respect of Spirit equity awards that CCPT II will assume in connection with the merger. Upon completion of the merger, we estimate that former CCPT II stockholders will own approximately 56% of the issued and outstanding common stock of the combined company and former Spirit stockholders will own approximately 44% of the issued and outstanding common stock of the combined company.

In connection with the proposed merger, CCPT II and Spirit will each hold a meeting of their respective stockholders. At CCPT II s annual meeting, CCPT II stockholders will be asked to vote on (i) a proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, (ii) the election of three directors to hold office until the CCPT II 2014 annual meeting of stockholders and until their successors are duly elected and qualify or, if the merger is completed, the effective time of the merger and (iii) a proposal to adjourn the meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger agreement. At Spirit s special meeting, Spirit stockholders will be asked to vote on (i) a proposal to adjourn the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and (ii) a proposal to adjourn the meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and (ii) a proposal to adjourn the meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and (ii) a proposal to adjourn the meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and (ii) a proposal to adjourn the meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

The record date for determining the stockholders entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the CCPT II annual meeting and the Spirit special meeting is March 27, 2013. The merger cannot be completed unless the CCPT II stockholders and Spirit stockholders each approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement by the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of CCPT II common stock entitled to vote.

CCPT II s board of directors, following the recommendation of a special committee of independent directors of CCPT II, has unanimously (i) determined and declared that the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the amendment and restatement of the CCPT II charter as part of the merger, are advisable, fair to, and in the best interests of CCPT II and its stockholders, and (ii) approved the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated thereby. CCPT II is board of directors has also unanimously nominated the three directors to stand for election. CCPT II is board of directors unanimously recommends that CCPT II stockholders vote FOR the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, FOR ALL of the nominees for election as director and FOR the proposal to adjourn the meeting, if necessary or

appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

Spirit s board of directors has unanimously (i) determined and declared that the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are advisable, fair to, and in the best interests of Spirit and its stockholders, and (ii) approved the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated thereby. Spirit s board of directors unanimously recommends that Spirit stockholders vote FOR the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, and FOR the proposal to adjourn the meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

This joint proxy statement/prospectus contains important information about CCPT II, Spirit, the merger, the merger agreement and the meetings. This document is also a prospectus for the shares of CCPT II common stock that will be issued to Spirit stockholders pursuant to the merger agreement. We encourage you to read this joint proxy statement/prospectus carefully before voting, including the section entitled <u>Risk Factors</u> beginning on page 22.

Whether or not you plan to attend CCPT II s annual meeting or Spirit s special meeting, as applicable, please submit a proxy to vote your shares as promptly as possible to make sure that your shares of CCPT II common stock and/or Spirit common stock, as applicable, are represented at the applicable meeting. Please review this joint proxy statement/prospectus for more complete information regarding the merger and CCPT II s meeting and Spirit s special meeting, as applicable.

Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

Sincerely,

Christopher H. Cole

Thomas H. Nolan, Jr.

Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer

Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc.

Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. Neither the SEC, nor any state securities regulatory authority has approved or disapproved of the merger or the securities to be issued under this joint proxy statement/prospectus or has passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of the disclosure in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

This joint proxy statement/prospectus is dated [], 2013, and is first being mailed to CCPT II and Spirit stockholders on or about [], 2013.

Index to Financial Statements

## **Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc.**

2325 East Camelback Road, Suite 1100

Phoenix, Arizona 85016

(602) 778-8700

### NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

### TO BE HELD ON JUNE 12, 2013

To the Stockholders of Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc.:

An annual meeting of the stockholders of Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc., a Maryland corporation, which we refer to as CCPT II, will be held at the Ritz-Carlton, Phoenix, 2401 E. Camelback Road, Phoenix, AZ 85016 on June 12, 2013, commencing at 10:00 a.m., local time, for the following purposes:

1. to consider and vote on a proposal to approve the merger of Spirit Realty Capital, Inc., a Maryland corporation, which we refer to as Spirit, with and into CCPT II with CCPT II continuing as the surviving entity, pursuant to the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of January 22, 2013, as it may be amended from time to time, which we refer to as the merger agreement, by and among CCPT II, Spirit, Cole Operating Partnership II, LP and Spirit Realty, L.P. (a copy of the merger agreement is attached as Annex A to the joint proxy statement/prospectus accompanying this notice), and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the amendment and restatement of the CCPT II charter as part of the merger (a copy of the form of the CCPT II charter as so amended and restated is attached as Annex C to the joint proxy/prospectus accompanying this notice);

2. to elect the three directors nominated by the CCPT II board of directors each to serve until the earliest of the CCPT II 2014 annual meeting of stockholders and until their successors are duly elected and qualify or, if the merger is completed, the effective time of the merger; and

3. to consider and vote on a proposal to adjourn the annual meeting to a later date or dates, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

We do not expect to transact any other business at the annual meeting. CCPT II s board of directors has fixed the close of business on March 27, 2013 as the record date for determination of CCPT II stockholders entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, CCPT II s annual meeting and any adjournments of the annual meeting. Only holders of record of CCPT II common stock at the close of business on the record date are entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the CCPT II annual meeting.

Approval of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of CCPT II common stock entitled to vote on such proposal. The election of a director requires the affirmative vote of holders of at least a majority of shares of CCPT II common stock present in person or by proxy at the meeting. Approval of the proposal to adjourn the annual meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast on such proposal.

CCPT II s board of directors, following the recommendation of a special committee of independent directors of CCPT II, has unanimously (i) determined and declared that the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the amendment and restatement of the CCPT II charter as part of the merger, are advisable, fair to, and in the best interests of CCPT II and its stockholders and (ii) approved the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated thereby. CCPT II s board of directors has also unanimously nominated the three directors to stand for election. CCPT II s board of directors unanimously recommends that CCPT II

stockholders vote FOR the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, FOR ALL of the nominees for election as director, and FOR the proposal to adjourn the meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

#### YOUR VOTE IS IMPORTANT

Whether or not you plan to attend the annual meeting, please submit a proxy to vote your shares as promptly as possible. To submit a proxy, complete, sign, date and mail your proxy card in the preaddressed postage-paid envelope provided or, if the option is available to you, call the toll free telephone number listed on your proxy card or use the Internet as described in the instructions on the enclosed proxy card to submit your proxy. Submitting a proxy will assure that your vote is counted at the annual meeting if you do not attend in person. If your shares of CCPT II common stock are held in street name by your broker or other nominee, only your broker or other nominee can vote your shares of CCPT II common stock and the vote cannot be cast unless you provide instructions to your broker or other nominee regarding how to instruct your broker or other nominee. You should follow the directions provided by your broker or other nominee regarding how to instruct your broker or other nominee to vote your shares of CCPT II common stock. You may revoke your proxy at any time before it is voted. Please review the joint proxy statement/prospectus accompanying this notice for more complete information regarding the merger and CCPT II s annual meeting.

By Order of the Board of Directors of Cole Credit

Property Trust II, Inc.

Kenneth R. Christoffersen, Secretary

Phoenix, Arizona

[], 2013

Index to Financial Statements

## Spirit Realty Capital, Inc.

16767 North Perimeter Drive, Suite 210

Scottsdale, Arizona 85260

(480) 606-0820

### NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

### TO BE HELD ON JUNE 12, 2013

To the Stockholders of Spirit Realty Capital, Inc.:

A special meeting of the stockholders of Spirit Realty Capital, Inc., a Maryland corporation, which we refer to as Spirit, will be held at the Fairmont Scottsdale Princess, 7575 E. Princess Drive, Scottsdale, AZ 85255 on June 12, 2013 commencing at 10:00 a.m., local time, for the following purposes:

1. to consider and vote on a proposal to approve the merger of Spirit with and into Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc., a Maryland corporation, which we refer to as CCPT II, with CCPT II continuing as the surviving entity pursuant to the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of January 22, 2013, as it may be amended from time to time, which we refer to as the merger agreement, by and among CCPT II, Spirit, Cole Operating Partnership II, LP and Spirit Realty, L.P. (a copy of the merger agreement is attached as Annex A to the joint proxy statement/prospectus accompanying this notice), and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement; and

2. to consider and vote on a proposal to adjourn the special meeting to a later date or dates, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

We do not expect to transact any other business at the special meeting. Spirit s board of directors has fixed the close of business on March 27, 2013 as the record date for determination of Spirit stockholders entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, Spirit s special meeting and any adjournments of the special meeting. Only holders of record of Spirit common stock at the close of business on the record date are entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the Spirit special meeting.

Approval of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of Spirit common stock entitled to vote on such proposal. Approval of the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast on such proposal.

Spirit s board of directors has unanimously (i) determined and declared that the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are advisable, fair to, and in the best interests of Spirit and its stockholders, and (ii) approved the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated thereby. Spirit s board of directors unanimously recommends that Spirit stockholders vote FOR the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, and FOR the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger agreement.

#### YOUR VOTE IS IMPORTANT

Whether or not you plan to attend the special meeting, please submit a proxy to vote your shares as promptly as possible. To submit a proxy, complete, sign, date and mail your proxy card in the preaddressed postage-paid envelope provided or, if the option is available to you, call the

toll-free telephone number listed on your proxy card or use the Internet as described in the instructions on the enclosed proxy card to submit your proxy. Submitting a proxy will assure that your vote is counted at the special meeting if you do not attend in person. If your shares of Spirit common stock are held in street name by your broker or other nominee, only your broker or other nominee can vote your shares of Spirit common stock and the vote cannot be cast unless you provide instructions to your broker or other nominee on how to vote or obtain a legal proxy from your broker or other nominee. You should follow the directions provided by your broker or other nominee regarding how to instruct your broker or other nominee to vote your shares of Spirit common stock. You may revoke your proxy at any time before it is voted. Please review the joint proxy statement/prospectus accompanying this notice for more complete information regarding the merger and Spirit s special meeting.

By Order of the Board of Directors of Spirit Realty

Capital, Inc.

Joni G. Barrett, Vice President and Secretary

Scottsdale, Arizona

[], 2013

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### ABOUT THIS DOCUMENT

This joint proxy statement/prospectus, which forms part of a registration statement on Form S-4 filed by CCPT II with the Securities and Exchange Commission, which is referred to herein as the SEC, constitutes a prospectus of CCPT II for purposes of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, which is referred to herein as the Securities Act, with respect to the shares of CCPT II common stock to be issued to Spirit stockholders in exchange for shares of Spirit common stock pursuant to the merger agreement. This joint proxy statement/prospectus also constitutes a proxy statement for each of CCPT II and Spirit for purposes of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which is referred to herein as the Exchange Act. In addition, it constitutes a notice of meeting with respect to the annual meeting of CCPT II stockholders and a notice of meeting with respect to the special meeting of Spirit stockholders.

You should rely only on the information contained in this document. No one has been authorized to provide you with information that is different from that contained in this document. This document is dated [], 2013. You should not assume that the information contained in this document is accurate as of any date other than that date. Neither our mailing of this document to CCPT II stockholders or Spirit stockholders nor the issuance by CCPT II of shares of its common stock to Spirit stockholders pursuant to the merger agreement will create any implication to the contrary.

This joint proxy statement/prospectus does not constitute an offer to sell, or a solicitation of an offer to buy, any securities, or the solicitation of a proxy, in any jurisdiction in which or from any person to whom it is unlawful to make any such offer or solicitation in such jurisdiction. Information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus regarding CCPT II has been provided by CCPT II and information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus regarding Spirit has been provided by Spirit.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

**Table of Contents** 

	Page
QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS	v
SUMMARY	1
The Companies	1
The Merger	2
Voting Agreements	3
Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement	4
Recommendation of the CCPT II Board	5
Recommendation of the Spirit Board	5
Summary of Risk Factors Related to the Merger	5
Stockholders Entitled to Vote; Vote Required	6
Opinions of Financial Advisors	7
Treatment of the Spirit 2012 Incentive Award Plan and Restricted Shares	9
Directors and Management of CCPT II After the Merger	9
Share Ownership of Directors and Executive Officers of CCPT II	9
Share Ownership of Directors and Executive Officers of Spirit	9
Interests of CCPT II s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger	10
Interests of Spirit s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger	10
Listing of Shares of the Combined Corporation Common Stock; Delisting and Deregistration of Shares of Spirit Common Stock	11
No Stockholder Appraisal Rights in the Merger	11
Conditions to Completion of the Merger	11
Regulatory Approvals Required for the Merger	12
No Solicitation and Change in Recommendation	12
Termination of the Merger Agreement	13
Termination Fee and Expenses	14
Financing Related to the Merger	14
Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger	15
Accounting Treatment of the Merger	15
Comparison of Rights of Stockholders of CCPT II and Stockholders of Spirit	15
Selected Historical Financial Information of CCPT II	16
Selected Historical Financial Information of Spirit	17
Selected Unaudited Pro Forma Consolidated Financial Information	18
Unaudited Comparative Per Share Information	19
Comparative CCPT II and Spirit Market Price and Dividend Information	20
<u>RISK FACTORS</u>	22
Risk Factors Relating to the Merger	22
Risk Factors Relating to the Combined Corporation Following the Merger	25
Risks Related to the Combined Corporation s Operations	25

Risks Related to an Investment in the Combined Corporation Common Stock

### **Index to Financial Statements**

	Page
CAUTIONARY STATEMENT CONCERNING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	33
THE COMPANIES	35
Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc.	35
Spirit Realty Capital, Inc.	79
The Combined Corporation	146
THE CCPT II ANNUAL MEETING	147
Date, Time, Place and Purpose of CCPT II s Annual Meeting	147
Recommendation of the CCPT II Board	147
Record Date; Who Can Vote at CCPT II s Annual Meeting	147
Vote Required for Approval; Quorum	147
Abstentions and Broker Non-Votes	148
Manner of Submitting Proxy	148
Shares Held in Street Name	149
Revocation of Proxies or Voting Instructions	149
Tabulation of the Votes	149
Solicitation of Proxies	149
PROPOSALS SUBMITTED TO CCPT II STOCKHOLDERS	150
Merger Proposal	150
Election of Directors	150
The CCPT II Adjournment Proposal	153
Stockholder Proposals	154
Other Business	154
THE SPIRIT SPECIAL MEETING	155
Date, Time, Place and Purpose of Spirit s Special Meeting	155
Recommendation of the Spirit Board	155
Record Date; Who Can Vote at Spirit s Special Meeting	155
Vote Required for Approval; Quorum	155
Abstentions and Broker Non-Votes	156
Manner of Submitting Proxy	156
Shares Held in Street Name	156
Revocation of Proxies or Voting Instructions	157
Tabulation of the Votes	157
Solicitation of Proxies	157
PROPOSALS SUBMITTED TO SPIRIT STOCKHOLDERS	158
Merger Proposal	158
Spirit Adjournment Proposal	158
Other Business	158
THE MERGER	159
General	159
Background of the Merger	159

### **Index to Financial Statements**

	Page
Recommendation of the CCPT II Board and Its Reasons for the Merger	176
Recommendation of the Spirit Board and Its Reasons for the Merger	179
Opinion of CCPT II Special Committee s Financial Advisor	183
Opinions of CCPT II s Financial Advisors	191
Certain Prospective Financial Information Reviewed by CCPT II	199
Opinion of Spirit s Financial Advisor	201
Certain Prospective Financial Information Reviewed by Spirit	208
Interests of CCPT II s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger	210
Interests of Spirit s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger	211
Security Ownership of CCPT II s Directors and Executive Officers and Current Beneficial Owners	212
Security Ownership of Spirit s Directors and Executive Officers and Current Beneficial Owners	213
Regulatory Approvals Required for the Merger	216
Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger	216
Accounting Treatment	239
Listing of CCPT II Common Stock	239
Delisting and Deregistration of Spirit Common Stock	239
Restrictions on Sales of Shares of the Combined Corporation Common Stock Received in the Merger	239
Litigation Relating to the Merger	240
THE MERGER AGREEMENT	241
Form, Effective Time and Closing of the Merger	241
Organizational Documents of the Combined Corporation	242
Officers of the Combined Corporation	242
Board of Directors of the Combined Corporation	242
Merger Consideration: Effects of the Merger and the Partnership Merger	242
Representations and Warranties	243
Definition of Material Adverse Effect	245
Conditions to Completion of the Merger	246
Covenants and Agreements	248
Termination of the Merger Agreement	261
Financing Related to the Merger	264
Miscellaneous Provisions	266
VOTING AGREEMENTS	267
ADVISORY AND PROPERTY MANAGEMENT MATTERS AGREEMENT	269
NO APPRAISAL RIGHTS	271
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	272
COMPARISON OF RIGHTS OF STOCKHOLDERS OF CCPT II AND STOCKHOLDERS OF SPIRIT PRE-MERGER AND	
RIGHTS OF STOCKHOLDERS OF THE COMBINED CORPORATION POST-MERGER	278

### Index to Financial Statements

	rage
STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS	290
CCPT II 2013 Annual Stockholder Meeting and Stockholder Proposals	290
Spirit 2013 Annual Stockholder Meeting and Stockholder Proposals	290
The Combined Corporation Annual Stockholder Meeting and Stockholder Proposals	290
LEGAL MATTERS	291
EXPERTS	292
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	293
INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	F-1

Annex A Agreement and Plan of Merger

Annex B Form of Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Combined Corporation

Annex C Form of Amended and Restated Charter of the Combined Corporation

Annex D VotingAgreement among Spirit Realty Capital, Inc., Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc., Cole Operating Partnership II, LP and Macquarie Group (US) Holdings No. 1 Pty Ltd.

Annex E VotingAgreement among Spirit Realty Capital, Inc., Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc., Cole Operating Partnership II, LP and TPG Axon Partners, LP

Annex F VotingAgreement among Spirit Realty Capital, Inc., Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc., Cole Operating Partnership II, LP and TPG-Axon Spirit Holdings Ltd.

Annex G Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement

Annex H Opinion of Barclays Capital Inc.

Annex I Opinion of Gleacher & Company Securities, Inc.

Annex J Opinion of Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC

Annex K Opinion of UBS Securities LLC

iv

D. ....

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS

The following are some questions that CCPT II stockholders and Spirit stockholders may have regarding the proposals being considered at CCPT II s annual meeting and Spirit s special meeting and brief answers to those questions. CCPT II and Spirit urge you to read carefully this entire joint proxy statement/prospectus, including the Annexes, and the other documents to which this joint proxy statement/prospectus refers or incorporates by reference because the information in this section does not provide all the information that might be important to you. Unless stated otherwise, all references in this joint proxy statement/prospectus to CCPT II are to Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc., a Maryland corporation; all references to the CCPT II Partnership are to Cole Operating Partnership II, LP, a Delaware limited partnership; all references to the CCPT II Board are to the board of directors of CCPT II; all references to the Spirit Board are to the board of directors of Spirit; all references to the merger agreement are to the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of January 22, 2013, by and among Spirit, the Spirit Partnership, CCPT II and the CCPT II Partnership, as it may be amended from time to time, a copy of which is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and is incorporated herein by reference; all references to the merger are to the merger of Spirit with and into CCPT II pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement; all references to the partnership merger are to the merger of the CCPT II Partnership pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement; and all references to the merger of the CCPT II partnership pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement; and all references to the CCPT II and the CCPT II Partnership by reference; and all references to the merger of the CCPT II partnership pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement; and all references to the merger of the CCPT II partnership pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement; and all references to the CCPT II after the effe

#### **Q:** What is the proposed transaction?

A: CCPT II and Spirit are proposing a combination of their companies through the merger of Spirit with and into CCPT II, with CCPT II continuing as the surviving entity. The Combined Corporation will be named Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. CCPT II has applied to list the shares of the Combined Corporation, including the shares to be issued to Spirit stockholders in the merger, on the New York Stock Exchange, referred to herein as the NYSE, upon the closing of the merger. It is expected that the shares of the Combined Corporation common stock will trade on the NYSE under Spirit s current symbol SRC.

The merger agreement also provides for the merger of the CCPT II Partnership with the Spirit Partnership, with the Spirit Partnership continuing as the surviving entity.

#### Q: What will happen in the proposed transaction?

A: As a result of the merger, each issued and outstanding share of Spirit common stock will be converted automatically into the right to receive 1.9048 shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of the Combined Corporation, which equates to an inverse exchange ratio of 0.525 shares of Spirit common stock for one share of CPPT II common stock, as described under The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration; Effects of the Merger and the Partnership Merger beginning on page 242.

As a result of the partnership merger, each partnership unit of the CCPT II Partnership held by Cole REIT Advisors II, LLC, referred to herein as the Advisor (as the sole limited partner), will be converted into one validly issued share of the Combined Corporation common stock, and each partnership unit of the CCPT II Partnership held by CCPT II will automatically be retired and will cease to exist; each outstanding unit in the Spirit Partnership will remain outstanding; and the general partner interest of the Spirit Partnership will constitute the only general partner interests in the surviving partnership.

#### Q: How will CCPT II stockholders be affected by the merger and share issuance?

A: After the merger, each CCPT II stockholder will continue to own the shares of CCPT II common stock that the stockholder held immediately prior to the merger. As a result, each CCPT II stockholder will own shares of common stock in the Combined Corporation, a larger company with more assets. However, because

#### Index to Financial Statements

v

#### Index to Financial Statements

CCPT II will be issuing new shares of CCPT II common stock to Spirit stockholders in the merger, each outstanding share of CCPT II common stock immediately prior to the merger will represent a smaller percentage of the aggregate number of shares of the Combined Corporation common stock outstanding after the merger. Upon the completion of the merger, CCPT II stockholders will own approximately 56% of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock of the Combined Corporation and former Spirit stockholders will own 44% of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock of the Combined Corporation.

#### Q: Why am I receiving this joint proxy statement/prospectus?

A: The CCPT II Board and the Spirit Board are using this joint proxy statement/prospectus to solicit proxies of CCPT II and Spirit stockholders in connection with the merger agreement and the merger. In addition, CCPT II is using this joint proxy statement/prospectus as a prospectus for Spirit stockholders because CCPT II is offering shares of its common stock to be issued in exchange for shares of Spirit common stock in the merger. The merger cannot be completed unless:

the holders of CCPT II common stock vote to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement; and

the holders of Spirit common stock vote to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Each of CCPT II and Spirit will hold separate meetings of their respective stockholders to obtain these approvals, as well as, in the case of CCPT II stockholders, to consider another proposal unrelated to the merger transaction.

This joint proxy statement/prospectus contains important information about the merger and the other proposals being voted on at the stockholder meetings and you should read it carefully. The enclosed voting materials allow you to vote your shares of CCPT II common stock and/or Spirit common stock, as applicable, without attending your company s stockholders meeting.

#### Your vote is important. You are encouraged to submit your proxy as promptly as possible.

In particular, unlike most other public companies, no large brokerage houses or affiliated groups of stockholders own substantial blocks of CCPT II s shares. As a result a large number of CCPT II stockholders must be present in person or by proxy at the annual meeting to constitute a quorum. AS A RESULT, YOUR VOTE AS A CCPT II STOCKHOLDER IS VERY IMPORTANT EVEN IF YOU OWN ONLY A SMALL NUMBER OF SHARES. Your immediate response will help avoid potential delays and may save CCPT II significant additional expense associated with soliciting stockholder votes.

#### Q: Why are CCPT II and Spirit proposing the merger?

A: Among other reasons, the CCPT II Board believes that the merger will provide CCPT II stockholders with full liquidity at an attractive valuation with no lock-up in one of the largest publicly-traded net lease real estate investment trusts, referred to herein as a REIT, and ongoing upside opportunity in the Combined Corporation. Similarly, the Spirit Board believes that the merger will create a number of significant financial and operational benefits including additional size and scale, broadened tenant credit profile, diversified tenant base, the absorption of operating expenses across a larger portfolio and increased financial strength and flexibility. To review the reasons of the CCPT II Board and the Spirit Board for the merger in greater detail, see The Merger Recommendation of the CCPT II Board and Its Reasons for the Merger beginning on page 176 and The Merger Recommendation of the Spirit Board and Its Reasons for the Merger beginning on page 176.

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### Q: Who will be the board of directors and management of the Combined Corporation after the merger?

A: At the effective time of the merger, the number of directors that will comprise all of the members of the initial board of directors of the Combined Corporation will be up to nine, and all of the directors of Spirit immediately prior to the completion of the merger and up to two individuals designated by CCPT II and reasonably satisfactory to Spirit, are expected to comprise the board of directors of the Combined Corporation. As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, no determination has been made as to the identity of the two individuals to be designated by CCPT II. The management of Spirit immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be the management of the Combined Corporation.

#### Q: Will CCPT II and Spirit continue to pay distributions prior to the effective time of the merger?

A: Yes, the merger agreement permits CCPT II to continue to pay a regular monthly distribution and any distribution that is necessary to maintain its REIT qualification and to avoid to the extent reasonably possible the incurrence of income or excise tax. The merger agreement permits Spirit to pay a regular quarterly distribution and any distribution that is necessary to maintain its REIT qualification and to avoid to the extent reasonably possible the incurrence of income or excise tax. The merger used to the extent reasonably possible the incurrence of income or excise tax. CCPT II and Spirit will take such actions as are necessary to ensure that the holders of CCPT II common stock and Spirit common stock receive dividends covering the same period prior to the effective time of the merger.

#### Q: What fees will CCPT II s advisor receive in connection with the merger?

A: The Advisor serves as the advisor for CCPT II. In connection with the proposed transactions, the Advisor has waived any fees due upon the termination of its Existing Agreements (as defined in the section entitled Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement beginning on page 269) with CCPT II, including any listing fee, performance fees, or any other fees that would be payable under the Existing Agreements with respect to the merger. The Advisor will continue to be paid the asset management, property management and other fees and expense reimbursements payable pursuant to the Existing Agreements, calculated in a manner consistent with past practice, for services rendered during the period between the signing of the merger agreement and the completion of the merger. For more information regarding the waiver of fees, see Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement beginning on page 269.

#### Q: Am I being asked to vote on any other proposals at the stockholder meetings in addition to the merger proposal?

A: CCPT II. At CCPT II s annual meeting CCPT II stockholders will be asked to consider and vote upon the following additional proposals:

To elect three nominees to the CCPT II Board, each to hold office until the earliest of CCPT II s 2014 annual meeting of stockholders and until their successors are duly elected and qualify or, if the merger is completed, the effective time of the merger; and

To adjourn the CCPT II annual meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

Spirit. At Spirit s special meeting Spirit stockholders will be asked to consider and vote upon the following additional proposal:

To adjourn the Spirit special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

#### **Q:** When and where are the stockholder meetings?

A: The annual meeting of CCPT II will be held at the Ritz-Carlton, Phoenix, 2401 E. Camelback Road, Phoenix, AZ 85016 on June 12, 2013 commencing at 10:00 a.m., local time.

The special meeting of Spirit will be held at the Fairmont Scottsdale Princess, 7575 E. Princess Drive, Scottsdale, AZ 85255 on June 12, 2013 commencing at 10:00 a.m., local time.

vii

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### **Q:** Who can vote at the stockholder meetings?

A: *CCPT II*. All CCPT II stockholders of record as of the close of business on March 27, 2013, the record date for determining stockholders entitled to notice of and to vote at CCPT II s annual meeting, are entitled to receive notice of and to vote at the CCPT II annual meeting. As of the record date, there were 208,584,611 shares of CCPT II common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at the CCPT II annual meeting, held by approximately 40,824 holders of record. Each share of CCPT II common stock is entitled to one vote on each proposal presented at the CCPT II annual meeting.

*Spirit*. All Spirit stockholders of record as of the close of business on March 27, 2013, the record date for determining stockholders entitled to notice of and to vote at the Spirit special meeting, are entitled to receive notice of and to vote at the Spirit special meeting. As of the record date, there were 84,833,181 shares of Spirit common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at the Spirit special meeting, held by approximately 100 holders of record. Because many of the shares of Spirit common stock are held by brokers and other institutions on behalf of Spirit stockholders, Spirit is unable to estimate the total number of Spirit stockholders represented by these record holders. Each share of Spirit common stock is entitled to one vote on each proposal presented at the Spirit special meeting.

#### **Q:** What constitutes a quorum?

A: *CCPT II.* CCPT II s bylaws provide that the presence in person or by proxy of stockholders entitled to cast a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast at such meeting on any matter shall constitute a quorum.

*Spirit*. Spirit s bylaws provide that the presence in person or by proxy of stockholders entitled to cast a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast at such meeting on any matter shall constitute a quorum.

Shares that are voted and shares abstaining from voting are treated as being present at each of the CCPT II annual meeting and the Spirit special meeting, as applicable, for purposes of determining whether a quorum is present.

#### **Q:** What vote is required to approve the proposals?

#### A: CCPT II.

Approval of the proposal of CCPT II to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of CCPT II common stock entitled to vote on such proposal.

Approval of the proposal to elect directors requires the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of shares of CCPT II common stock present in person or by proxy at the meeting.

Approval of the proposal of CCPT II to adjourn the annual meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast on such proposal.

Spirit.

Approval of the proposal of Spirit to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of Spirit common stock entitled to vote on such proposal.

Approval of the proposal of Spirit to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast on such proposal.

viii

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### Q: How does the CCPT II Board recommend that CCPT II stockholders vote on the proposals?

A: The CCPT II Board, following the recommendation of the special committee of independent directors of CCPT II, which is referred to herein as the CCPT II Special Committee, has unanimously (i) determined and declared that the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the amendment and restatement of the CCPT II charter as part of the merger, are advisable, fair to, and in the best interests of CCPT II and its stockholders and (ii) approved the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. The CCPT II Board has also unanimously nominated the three directors to stand for election. The CCPT II Board unanimously recommends that CCPT II stockholders vote **FOR** the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and **FOR** the proposal to adjourn the annual meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

For a more complete description of the recommendation of the CCPT II Board, see The Merger Recommendation of the CCPT II Board and Its Reasons for the Merger beginning on page 176.

In addition, the CCPT II Board unanimously recommends a vote FOR ALL nominees for election as director to the CCPT II Board named in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

#### Q: How does the Spirit Board recommend that Spirit stockholders vote on the proposals?

A: The Spirit Board has unanimously (i) determined and declared that the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated thereby are advisable, fair to, and in the best interests of Spirit and its stockholders, and (ii) approved the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. The Spirit Board unanimously recommends that Spirit stockholders vote **FOR** the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and **FOR** the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger agreement.

For a more complete description of the recommendation of the Spirit Board, see The Merger Recommendation of the Spirit Board and Its Reasons for the Merger beginning on page 179.

#### Q: Have any stockholders already agreed to approve the merger?

A: Pursuant to separate Voting Agreements (as defined below in the section entitled Voting Agreements beginning on page 267), certain stockholders of Spirit, who together as of January 22, 2013 owned approximately 15% of the currently outstanding shares of Spirit common stock, have agreed to vote in favor of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, subject to the terms and conditions of the respective Voting Agreements, as described under Voting Agreements beginning on page 267.

#### Q: Are there risks associated with the merger that I should consider in deciding how to vote?

- A: Yes. There are a number of risks related to the merger that are discussed in this joint proxy statement/ prospectus described in the section entitled Risk Factors beginning on page 22.
- Q: If my shares of CCPT II common stock or Spirit common stock are held in street name by my broker or other nominee, will my broker or other nominee vote my shares of CCPT II common stock or Spirit common stock for me?

A: No. Unless you instruct your broker or other nominee how to vote your shares of CCPT II common stock and/or Spirit common stock, as applicable, held in street name, your shares will NOT be voted. This is referred to as a broker non-vote. If you hold your shares of CCPT II common stock and/or Spirit common stock in a stock brokerage account or if your shares are held by a bank or other nominee (that is, in street name), you must provide your broker or other nominee with instructions on how to vote your shares.

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### Q: What happens if I do not vote for a proposal?

A: *CCPT II.* If you are a CCPT II stockholder, abstentions will be counted in determining the presence of a quorum, but broker non-votes will not be counted in determining the presence of a quorum. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have the same effect as a vote cast AGAINST the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Abstentions will have no effect on the proposal to adjourn the annual meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Broker non-votes will also have no effect on such proposal as long as a quorum is present at the meeting. With regard to the proposal for the election of directors, all abstentions will have the effect of votes cast against each director. Broker non-votes will have no effect on such proposal as long as a quorum is present at the meeting.

*Spirit*. If you are a Spirit stockholder, abstentions will be counted in determining the presence of a quorum, but broker non-votes will not be counted in determining the presence of a quorum. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have the same effect as votes cast AGAINST the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Abstentions will have no effect on the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger agreement. Broker non-votes will also have no effect on such proposal as long as a quorum is present at the meeting.

#### Q: Will my rights as a stockholder change as a result of the merger?

A: CCPT II stockholders will have different rights following the effective time of the merger due to the differences between the governing documents of CCPT II and Spirit. At the effective time of the merger, and as part of the merger in the case of the charter, the charter and bylaws of CCPT II will be amended and restated to be substantially identical to the charter and bylaws of Spirit as in effect immediately prior to the effective time of the merger and will thereafter be the charter and bylaws of the Combined Corporation. The form of the CCPT II bylaws and charter as so amended and restated are attached to this joint proxy/prospectus as Annexes B and C, respectively. For more information regarding the differences, see Comparison of Rights of Stockholders of CCPT II and Stockholders of Spirit Pre-Merger and Rights of Stockholders of the Combined Corporation Post-Merger beginning on page 278. While Spirit stockholders will be receiving shares of CCPT II common stock in the merger, because the charter and bylaws of the Combined Corporation will be amended and restated to be substantially identical to the charter and bylaws of the Combined Corporation will be amended and restated to be substantially identical to the charter and bylaws of the Combined Corporation will be amended and restated to be substantially identical to the charter and bylaws of the Combined Corporation will be amended and restated to be substantially identical to the charter and bylaws of Spirit as in effect immediately prior to the effective time of the merger, the rights of Spirit stockholders as stockholders of the Combined Corporation will be substantially unchanged, however, upon completion of the merger, it is estimated that CCPT II stockholders will own approximately 56% of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock of the Combined Corporation.

#### **Q:** When is the merger expected to be completed?

A: CCPT II and Spirit expect to complete the merger as soon as reasonably practicable following satisfaction of all of the required conditions. If the stockholders of both CCPT II and Spirit approve the merger and the other conditions to closing the merger are satisfied or waived, it is expected that the merger will be completed in the third quarter of 2013. However, there is no guaranty that the conditions to the merger will be satisfied or that the merger will close.

#### Q: Do I need to do anything with my stock certificates now?

A: No. You should not submit your stock certificates at this time. After the merger is completed, if you held shares representing Spirit common stock, the exchange agent for the Combined Corporation will send you a letter of transmittal and instructions for exchanging your shares of Spirit common stock for shares of the

### Table of Contents

х

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

Combined Corporation common stock pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement. Upon surrender of the stock certificates for cancellation along with the executed letter of transmittal and other required documents described in the instructions, a Spirit stockholder will receive the merger consideration pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement. The Combined Corporation will issue shares received in the merger by Spirit stockholders in uncertificated book-entry form. Unless requested, no physical share certificates will be delivered. If you are a CCPT II stockholder, you are not required to take any action with respect to your CCPT II book-entry shares. Such book-entry shares will represent shares of the Combined Corporation after the merger.

#### Q: What are the anticipated U.S. federal income tax consequences to me of the proposed merger?

A: It is expected that the merger will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, which is referred to herein as the Code, and the completion of the merger is conditioned on the receipt by each of CCPT II and Spirit of an opinion from its outside counsel to the effect that the merger will qualify as a reorganization. If the merger qualifies as a reorganization, U.S. holders of Spirit common stock generally will not recognize gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes upon the receipt of CCPT II common stock in exchange for Spirit common stock in connection with the merger, except with respect to cash received in lieu of fractional shares of CCPT II common stock. Spirit stockholders should read the discussion under the heading The Merger Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger beginning on page 216 and consult their tax advisors as to the U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger, as well as the effects of state, local and non-U.S. tax laws.

#### Q: Are CCPT II and Spirit stockholders entitled to appraisal rights?

A: Neither CCPT II stockholders nor Spirit stockholders are entitled to exercise appraisal rights in connection with the merger. See No Appraisal Rights beginning on page 271.

#### Q: Do any of Spirit s executive officers or directors have interests in the merger that may differ from those of Spirit stockholders?

A: Spirit s executive officers and directors have interests in the merger that are different from, or in addition to, their interests as Spirit stockholders. The members of the Spirit Board were aware of and considered these interests, among other matters, in evaluating the merger agreement and the merger, and in recommending that the Spirit stockholders vote FOR the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. For a description of these interests, refer to the section entitled The Merger Interests of Spirit s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger beginning on page 211.

# Q: Do any of CCPT II s executive officers or directors have interests in the merger that may differ from those of CCPT II stockholders?

A: CCPT II s executive officers and directors have interests in the merger that are different from, or in addition to, their interests as CCPT II stockholders. The CCPT II Board and the CCPT II Special Committee were aware of and considered these interests, among other matters, in evaluating the merger agreement and the merger, and in recommending that CCPT II stockholders vote FOR the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. For a description of these interests, refer to the section entitled The Merger Interests of CCPT II s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger beginning on page 210.

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### Q: What do I need to do now?

A: After you have carefully read this joint proxy statement/prospectus, please respond by completing, signing and dating your proxy card or voting instruction card and returning it in the enclosed preaddressed postage-paid envelope or, if available, by submitting your proxy by one of the other methods specified in your proxy card or voting instruction card as promptly as possible so that your shares of CCPT II common stock and/or Spirit common stock will be represented and voted at the annual meeting of CCPT II or the special meeting of Spirit, as applicable.

Please refer to your proxy card or voting instruction card forwarded by your broker or other nominee to see which voting options are available to you.

The method by which you submit a proxy will in no way limit your right to vote at CCPT II s annual meeting or Spirit s special meeting if you later decide to attend the meeting in person. However, if your shares of CCPT II common stock or Spirit common stock are held in the name of a broker or other nominee, you must obtain a legal proxy, executed in your favor, from your broker or other nominee, to be able to vote in person at CCPT II s annual meeting or Spirit s special meeting.

#### Q: How will my proxy be voted?

A: All shares of CCPT II common stock entitled to vote and represented by properly completed proxies received prior to CCPT II s annual meeting, and not revoked, will be voted at CCPT II s annual meeting as instructed on the proxies. If you properly sign, date and return a proxy card, but do not indicate how your shares of CCPT II common stock should be voted on a matter, the shares of CCPT II common stock represented by your proxy will be voted as the CCPT II Board recommends and therefore **FOR** the approval of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, **FOR** the proposal to adjourn the annual meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the moments for election of directors. If you do not provide voting instructions to your broker or other nominee, your shares of CCPT II common stock will NOT be voted at the meeting and will be considered broker non-votes.

All shares of Spirit common stock entitled to vote and represented by properly completed proxies received prior to Spirit s special meeting, and not revoked, will be voted at Spirit s special meeting as instructed on the proxies. If you properly sign, date and return a proxy card, but do not indicate how your shares of Spirit common stock should be voted on a matter, the shares of Spirit common stock represented by your proxy will be voted as the Spirit Board recommends and therefore **FOR** the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and **FOR** the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. If you do not provide voting instructions to your broker or other nominee, your shares of Spirit common stock will NOT be voted at the meeting and will be considered broker non-votes.

#### Q: Can I revoke my proxy or change my vote after I have delivered my proxy?

A: Yes. You may revoke your proxy or change your vote at any time before your proxy is voted at CCPT II s annual meeting or Spirit s special meeting, as applicable. If you are a holder of record, you can do this in any of the three following ways:

by sending a written notice to the corporate Secretary of CCPT II or the corporate Secretary of Spirit, as applicable, at the address set forth below, in time to be received before CCPT II s annual meeting or Spirit s special meeting, as applicable, stating that you would like to revoke your proxy;

by completing, signing and dating another proxy card and returning it by mail in time to be received before CCPT II s annual meeting or Spirit s special meeting, as applicable, or by submitting a later dated proxy by the Internet or telephone in which case your later-submitted proxy will be recorded and your earlier proxy revoked; or

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

by attending the CCPT II annual meeting or the Spirit special meeting, as applicable, and voting in person. Simply attending CCPT II s annual meeting or Spirit s special meeting without voting will not revoke your proxy or change your vote.

If your shares of CCPT II common stock or Spirit common stock are held in an account at a broker or other nominee and you desire to change your vote or vote in person, you should contact your broker or other nominee for instructions on how to do so.

#### Q: What does it mean if I receive more than one set of voting materials for CCPT II s annual meeting or Spirit s special meeting?

A: You may receive more than one set of voting materials for CCPT II s annual meeting and/or Spirit s special meeting, including multiple copies of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and multiple proxy cards or voting instruction cards. For example, if you hold your shares of CCPT II common stock or Spirit common stock in more than one brokerage account, you will receive a separate voting instruction card for each brokerage account in which you hold shares of CCPT II common stock or Spirit common stock are registered in more than one name, you may receive more than one proxy card. Please complete, sign, date and return each proxy card and voting instruction card that you receive or, if available, please submit your proxy by telephone or over the Internet.

#### Q: What happens if I am a stockholder of both CCPT II and Spirit?

A: You will receive separate proxy cards for each company and must complete, sign and date each proxy card and return each proxy card in the appropriate preaddressed postage-paid envelope or, if available, by submitting a proxy by one of the other methods specified in your proxy card or voting instruction card for each company.

#### Q: Will a proxy solicitor be used?

A: Yes. CCPT II has engaged Boston Financial Data Services, Inc., referred to herein as Boston Financial, to assist in the solicitation of proxies for the annual meeting and CCPT II estimates it will pay Boston Financial a fee of approximately \$72,000. CCPT II has also agreed to reimburse Boston Financial for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses and disbursements incurred in connection with the proxy solicitation and to indemnify Boston Financial against certain losses, costs and expenses. In addition to mailing proxy solicitation material, CCPT II s directors and officers, and employees of Cole Real Estate Investments, may also solicit proxies in person, by telephone or by any other electronic means of communication deemed appropriate. No additional compensation will be paid to CCPT II s directors or officers, or to employees of Cole Real Estate Investments for such services.

Spirit has engaged Broadridge Investor Communication Solutions, Inc., referred to herein as Broadridge, to assist in the solicitation of proxies for the special meeting and Spirit estimates it will pay Broadridge a fee of approximately \$20,000. Spirit has also agreed to reimburse Broadridge for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses and disbursements incurred in connection with the proxy solicitation and to indemnify Broadridge against certain losses, costs and expenses. In addition to mailing proxy solicitation material, Spirit s directors, officers and employees may also solicit proxies in person, by telephone or by any other electronic means of communication deemed appropriate. No additional compensation will be paid to Spirit s directors, officers, or employees for such services.

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### Q: Who can answer my questions?

A: If you have any questions about the merger or how to submit your proxy or need additional copies of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the enclosed proxy card or voting instructions, you should contact:

If you are a CCPT II stockholder:

Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc.

Attention: Corporate Secretary

2325 East Camelback Road, Suite 1100

Phoenix, Arizona 85016

(602) 778-8700

Proxy Solicitor:

Boston Financial Data Services, Inc.

P.O. Box 55046

Boston, Massachusetts 02205-9815

Call Toll-Free (800) 409-4185

If you are a Spirit stockholder: Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. Attention: Corporate Secretary 16767 North Perimeter Drive, Suite 210 Scottsdale, Arizona 85260

(480) 606-0820

Proxy Solicitor:

Broadridge Investor Communication Solutions, Inc.

51 Mercedes Way

Edgewood, NY 11717

Call Toll-Free (800) 690-6903

xiv

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### SUMMARY

The following summary highlights some of the information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. This summary may not contain all of the information that is important to you. For a more complete description of the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, CCPT II and Spirit encourage you to read carefully this entire joint proxy statement/prospectus, including the attached Annexes.

#### The Companies

#### Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc.

CCPT II, a Maryland corporation, is a publicly owned non-listed REIT organized to acquire and operate commercial real estate primarily consisting of freestanding, single-tenant, retail properties net leased to investment grade and other creditworthy tenants located throughout the United States. As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II owned 752 properties comprising 21.2 million rentable square feet of single and multi-tenant retail and commercial space and the rentable space at these properties was 96% leased.

CCPT II s core investment strategy is to purchase and own properties leased to a diversified group of companies on a net lease basis. These leases generally require the tenants to pay substantially all of the costs associated with operating and maintaining the properties such as maintenance, insurance, taxes, structural repairs and other operating expenses related to the properties.

CCPT II was organized as a Maryland corporation on September 29, 2004. As of March 25, 2013, CCPT II had raised aggregate gross proceeds of \$2.3 billion from the public offering of its shares through both primary offerings and its distribution reinvestment plan.

Substantially all of CCPT II s business is conducted through Cole Operating Partnership II, LP, referred to herein as the CCPT II Partnership, a Delaware limited partnership. CCPT II is the sole general partner of and owns an approximate 99.99% partnership interest in the CCPT II Partnership. Cole REIT Advisors II, LLC serves as the Advisor for CCPT II. The Advisor is the sole limited partner and owner of an insignificant noncontrolling partnership interest of less than 0.01% of the CCPT II Partnership.

CCPT II s principal executive offices are located at 2325 East Camelback Road, Suite 1100, Phoenix, Arizona 85016 and its telephone number is (602) 778-8700. CCPT II does not have any employees.

#### Spirit Realty Capital, Inc.

Spirit, a Maryland corporation, is a self-administered and self-managed REIT organized to acquire and operate single-tenant, operationally essential real estate throughout the United States that is leased on a long-term, triple-net basis primarily to tenants engaged in retail, service and distribution industries. As of December 31, 2012, Spirit owned 1,122 properties of primarily single tenant retail and commercial space which were approximately 98.8% occupied.

Single-tenant, operationally essential real estate consists of properties that are generally free-standing, commercial real estate facilities where Spirit s tenants conduct retail, distribution, or service activities that are essential to the generation of their sales and profits. Under a triple-net lease the tenant is typically responsible for all improvements and is contractually obligated to pay all property operating expenses, such as insurance premiums, real estate taxes, and repair and maintenance costs. In support of its primary business of owning and leasing real estate, Spirit has also strategically originated or acquired long-term, commercial mortgage and equipment loans. Spirit views its operations as one segment consisting of triple-net leases.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

Spirit was organized as a Maryland corporation on August 14, 2003. Spirit became a public company in December 2004 and was subsequently taken private in August 2007 by a consortium of private investors in a merger. The vast majority of the owned properties in Spirit's portfolio as of December 31, 2012 were acquired prior to its privatization.

On September 25, 2012, Spirit completed an initial public offering, referred to herein as the Spirit IPO, issuing a total of 29.0 million shares, resulting in gross offering proceeds to Spirit of \$435 million. Additionally, on October 1, 2012, Spirit issued 4.35 million additional shares in connection with the exercise by the underwriters in the Spirit IPO of their over-allotment options in full, resulting in gross offering proceeds to Spirit of \$65.25 million.

Spirit s operations are carried out through its operating partnership, Spirit Realty, L.P., referred to herein as the Spirit Partnership, which is a Delaware limited partnership. Spirit General OP Holdings, LLC, one of Spirit s wholly-owned subsidiaries, is the sole general partner and owns 1.0% of the Spirit Partnership. Spirit is the sole limited partner and owns the remaining 99.0% of the Spirit Partnership.

Spirit s common stock is listed on the NYSE, and trades under the symbol SRC.

Spirit s principal executive offices are located at 16767 N. Perimeter Drive, Suite 210, Scottsdale, Arizona 85260 and its telephone number is (480) 606-0820. Spirit had 38 employees as of December 31, 2012.

#### The Combined Corporation

The Combined Corporation will be named Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. and will be a Maryland corporation that is self-administered and self-managed. The Combined Corporation will own approximately 1,874 properties, excluding properties securing its mortgage loans, in 48 states. The Combined Corporation is expected to be one of the largest publicly traded triple-net-lease REITs in the United States with a pro forma enterprise value of approximately \$7.1 billion as of January 18, 2013.

The operations of the Combined Corporation will be carried out through the Spirit Partnership. After giving effect to the partnership merger, Spirit General OP Holdings, LLC, which is one of Spirit s wholly owned subsidiaries and which will become a wholly owned subsidiary of the Combined Corporation as a result of the merger, will be the sole general partner of the Spirit Partnership and will own 1.0% of the Spirit Partnership. The Combined Corporation will be the sole limited partner and own the remaining 99.0% interest in the Spirit Partnership.

The common stock of the Combined Corporation is expected to be listed on the NYSE under the symbol SRC.

The Combined Corporation s principal executive offices will be located at 16767 N. Perimeter Drive, Suite 210, Scottsdale, Arizona 85260 and its telephone number will be (480) 606-0820.

#### The Merger

#### The Merger Agreement

CCPT II, the CCPT II Partnership, Spirit and the Spirit Partnership have entered into the merger agreement attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus, which is incorporated herein by reference. CCPT II and Spirit encourage you to carefully read the merger agreement in its entirety because it is the principal document governing the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### The Merger

Subject to the terms and conditions of the merger agreement, at the effective time of the merger, Spirit will merge with and into CCPT II, with CCPT II surviving the merger, which were refer to as the Combined Corporation. The Combined Corporation will be named Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. The shares of common stock of the Combined Corporation are expected to be listed and traded on the NYSE under the symbol SRC. The executive officers of Spirit immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will continue as the executive officers of the Combined Corporation following the effective time of the merger.

Upon the completion of the merger, the stockholders of CCPT II and the former stockholders of Spirit will own approximately 56% and 44%, respectively, of the issued and outstanding common stock of the Combined Corporation.

#### The Merger Consideration

In the merger, each share of Spirit common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior the effective time of the merger will be converted into the right to receive 1.9048 shares of CCPT II common stock, which equates to an inverse exchange ratio of 0.525 shares of Spirit common stock for one share of CCPT II common stock. Based on Spirit s closing price of \$17.82 per share on January 18, 2013, the last trading day before the announcement of the merger, the exchange ratio implied a value of \$9.36 per share of CCPT II common stock. Because of this, the merger consideration to Spirit stockholders (and the implied value of a share of CCPT II common stock) will fluctuate between now and the completion of the merger. Based on the closing price of Spirit common stock on the NYSE of \$19.17 on March 25, 2013, the latest practicable date before the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the exchange ratio implied a value of \$10.06 per share of CCPT II common stock.

The market price of Spirit common stock may fluctuate, and as a result, the implied value of CCPT II common stock may fluctuate. You are urged to obtain current market quotations of Spirit common stock. You are cautioned that the trading price of the common stock of the Combined Corporation after the merger may be affected by factors different from those currently affecting the trading price of Spirit common stock, and therefore, the historical trading price of Spirit may not be indicative of the trading price of the Combined Corporation. See the risks related to the merger and the related transactions described under the section Risk Factors Relating to the Merger beginning on page 22.

#### The Partnership Merger

The merger agreement also provides for the merger of the CCPT II Partnership with the Spirit Partnership, with the Spirit Partnership continuing as the surviving partnership. As a result of the partnership merger, each outstanding partnership unit in the CCPT II Partnership held by the Advisor (as the sole limited partner) will be converted into one validly issued share of common stock of the Combined Corporation, and each partnership unit of the CCPT Partnership held by CCPT II will automatically be retired and cease to exist; each outstanding unit in the Spirit Partnership will remain outstanding; and the general partner interest of the Spirit Partnership will constitute the only general partner interests in the surviving partnership.

#### **Voting Agreements**

Concurrently with the execution of the merger agreement, Macquarie Group (US) Holdings No. 1 Pty Ltd., which is referred to herein as Macquarie, TPG-Axon Partners, LP, which is referred to herein as TPG-AXON Partners, and TPG-Axon Spirit Holdings Ltd., which is referred to herein as TPG-AXON Spirit, each entered into a voting agreement with CCPT II, the CCPT II Partnership and, for limited purposes, Spirit, individually referred to herein as a Voting Agreement and collectively as the Voting Agreements. Pursuant to the terms of the Voting Agreements, each of Macquarie, TPG-AXON Partners and TPG-AXON Spirit, has agreed, subject to the terms

#### Index to Financial Statements

and conditions contained in each Voting Agreement, to vote its shares of Spirit common stock (1) in favor of the merger, (2) against any other Spirit acquisition proposal, (3) against any action or agreement that would reasonably be expected to result in any closing condition contained in the merger agreement not being fulfilled on or before July 22, 2013 (unless extended to September 22, 2013 pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement) and (4) against any action that could reasonably be expected to impede, interfere with, materially delay, materially postpone or materially adversely affect consummation of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. As of January 22, 2013, Macquarie, TPG-AXON Partners and TPG-AXON Spirit collectively owned approximately 15% of the outstanding shares of Spirit common stock.

Each of Macquarie, TPG-AXON Partners and TPG-AXON Spirit has also agreed to comply with certain restrictions on the transfer of its shares of Spirit common stock prior to the termination of the Voting Agreement. Each Voting Agreement terminates upon the earliest of: (1) the consummation of the merger, (2) the termination of the merger agreement prior to consummation of the merger, (3) a change in recommendation by either the Spirit Board or the CCPT II Board, (4) the acquisition, beneficially or of record, of any shares of Spirit common stock by CCPT II or the CCPT II Partnership prior to the consummation of the merger and (5) September 25, 2013.

The foregoing summary of the Voting Agreements is subject to, and qualified in its entirety by reference to, the full text of each of the Voting Agreements. Copies of the Voting Agreements are attached as Annex D, Annex E and Annex F to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and are incorporated herein by reference. For more information see Voting Agreements beginning on page 267.

#### **Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement**

In connection with the execution of the merger agreement, CCPT II, the CCPT II Partnership and, as an expressed third party beneficiary, Spirit, entered into an advisory and property management matters agreement, which is referred to herein as the Advisory Matters Agreement, with the Advisor, and Cole Realty Advisors, Inc. (*f/k/a* Fund Realty Advisors, Inc.), referred to herein as the Property Manager and which, collectively with the Advisor, are referred to herein as the Advisor Parties. Spirit is a party to the Advisory Matters Agreement solely as a third party beneficiary. The Advisory Matters Agreement provides, among other things, that the amended and restated advisory agreement, dated September 16, 2005, between CCPT II and the Advisor, referred to herein as the Advisory Agreement, and the amended and restated property management and leasing agreement, dated as of September 16, 2005, among CCPT II, the CCPT II Partnership and the Property Manager, which is referred to herein as the Property Manager ment Agreement and which are, collectively with the Advisory Agreement, referred to herein as the Existing Agreements, will terminate, without any further notice or action, upon the closing of the merger. During the period between the signing of the Advisory Matters Agreement and the consummation of the merger, which is referred to herein as the Interim Period, the Existing Agreements will continue in full force and effect and the Advisor Parties have agreed to use their reasonable best efforts to perform their respective duties under the Existing Agreements in a manner so as to cause CCPT II and its subsidiaries to perform CCPT II s and the CCPT II Partnership s covenants, agreements and other obligations under the merger agreement.

Under the terms of the Advisory Matters Agreement, the Advisor Parties have waived (1) any fees due upon the termination of the Existing Agreements, including any fees due upon listing of the Combined Corporation common stock on the NYSE, (2) any performance fees due upon the consummation of the merger, and (3) any other fees that would be payable under the Existing Agreements with respect to the merger (including any equity or debt financing transaction that occurs in connection with the consummation of the merger) and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Other than the waived fees as described in the preceding sentence, the Advisor Parties will continue to be paid the asset management, property management and other fees and expense reimbursements payable pursuant to the Existing Agreements, calculated in a manner consistent with past practice, for services rendered during the Interim Period.

4

#### Index to Financial Statements

In the event that the merger agreement is terminated prior to the consummation of the merger, the Advisory Matters Agreement will terminate and the Existing Agreements will continue in accordance with their terms without the effect of any provisions of the Advisory Matters Agreement.

The foregoing summary of the Advisory Matters Agreement is subject to, and qualified in its entirety by reference to, the full text of the Advisory Matters Agreement. A copy of the Advisory Matters Agreement is attached as Annex G to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and is incorporated herein by reference. For more information, see Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement beginning on page 269.

#### **Election of CCPT II Directors**

At the CCPT II annual meeting, CCPT II stockholders will vote on the election of all three members of the CCPT II Board. Those persons elected will serve as directors until the 2014 annual meeting and until their successors are duly elected and qualify or, if the merger is completed, the effective time of the merger. The CCPT II Board has nominated Christopher H. Cole, Marcus E. Bromley and George N. Fugelsang for re-election as directors.

#### **Recommendation of the CCPT II Board**

The CCPT II Board, following the recommendation of the CCPT II Special Committee, determined that the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the amendment and restatement of the CCPT II charter as part of the merger, are advisable, fair to, and in the best interests of CCPT II and its stockholders and unanimously approved the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. The CCPT II Board, following the recommendation of the CCPT II Special Committee, unanimously recommends that CCPT II stockholders vote **FOR** the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, **FOR ALL** of the nominees for election as director and **FOR** the proposal to adjourn the meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

#### **Recommendation of the Spirit Board**

The Spirit Board has unanimously (i) determined that the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated thereby are advisable, fair to, and in the best interests of Spirit and its stockholders, and (ii) approved the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. The Spirit Board unanimously recommends that Spirit stockholders vote **FOR** the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

#### Summary of Risk Factors Related to the Merger

You should consider carefully all the risk factors together with all of the other information included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus before deciding how to vote. The risks related to the merger and the related transactions are described under the section Risk Factors Risk Factors Relating to the Merger beginning on page 22.

The exchange ratio is fixed and will not be adjusted in the event of any change in either CCPT II s share value or Spirit s stock price.

The merger and related transactions are subject to approval by stockholders of both CCPT II and Spirit.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

CCPT II and Spirit stockholders will be diluted by the merger.

If the merger does not occur, one of the companies may incur payment obligations to the other.

Failure to complete the merger could negatively impact the share value of CCPT II, the stock price of Spirit and the future business and financial results of both companies.

The pendency of the merger could adversely affect the business and operations of CCPT II and Spirit.

The merger agreement contains provisions that could discourage a potential competing acquirer of either CCPT II or Spirit or could result in any competing proposal being at a lower price than it might otherwise be.

If the merger is not consummated by July 22, 2013 (unless extended to September 22, 2013 pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement), either CCPT II or Spirit may terminate the merger agreement.

Some of the directors and executive officers of CCPT II and Spirit have interests in seeing the merger completed that are different from, or in addition to, those of the other CCPT II stockholders and Spirit stockholders. **Stockholders Entitled to Vote; Vote Required** 

#### CCPT II

CCPT II stockholders who owned shares of CCPT II common stock at the close of business on March 27, 2013, which is referred to herein as CCPT II s record date, are entitled to notice of and to vote at CCPT II s annual meeting. On CCPT II s record date, there were 208,584,611 shares of CCPT II common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at CCPT II s annual meeting, held by approximately 40,824 holders of record. Each share of CCPT II common stock is entitled to one vote on each proposal to be voted on at CCPT II s annual meeting.

At CCPT II s annual meeting, the presence in person or by proxy of stockholders entitled to cast a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast at such meeting shall constitute a quorum. Abstentions will be counted in determining whether a quorum is present at CCPT II s annual meeting.

Approval of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of CCPT II common stock entitled to vote on such proposal. Approval of the proposal to elect directors requires the affirmative vote of holders of at least a majority of shares of CCPT II common stock present in person or by proxy at the meeting. Approval of the proposal to adjourn the annual meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast on such proposal.

See page 148 for a description of the effect of abstentions and broker non-votes with respect to the above proposals.

Your vote is very important. You are encouraged to submit your proxy as promptly as possible. If you submit your proxy but do not indicate how your shares of CCPT II common stock should be voted on a matter, the shares of CCPT II common stock represented by your properly executed proxy will be voted as the CCPT II Board unanimously recommends and therefore **FOR** the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, **FOR ALL** of the nominees for director, and **FOR** the proposal to adjourn the annual meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. If you do not provide voting instructions to your broker or other nominee, your shares of CCPT II common stock will NOT be voted at the meeting and will be considered broker non-votes.

# Index to Financial Statements

#### Spirit

Spirit stockholders who owned shares of Spirit common stock at the close of business on March 27, 2013 which is referred to herein as Spirit s record date, are entitled to notice of and to vote at Spirit s special meeting. On Spirit s record date, there were 84,833,181 shares of Spirit common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at Spirit s special meeting, held by approximately 100 holders of record. Because many of the shares of Spirit common stock are held by brokers and other institutions on behalf of Spirit stockholders, Spirit is unable to estimate the total number of Spirit stockholders represented by these record holders. Each share of Spirit common stock is entitled to one vote on each proposal to be voted on at Spirit s special meeting.

At Spirit s special meeting, the presence in person or by proxy of stockholders entitled to cast a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast at such meeting shall constitute a quorum. Abstentions will be counted in determining whether a quorum is present at Spirit s special meeting.

Approval of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of Spirit common stock entitled to vote on such proposal. Approval of the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast on such proposal. Pursuant to the Voting Agreements, certain stockholders of Spirit, who together, as of January 22, 2013, owned approximately 15% of the outstanding shares of Spirit common stock have agreed to vote in favor of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, subject to the terms and conditions of the Voting Agreements, as described under Voting Agreements beginning on page 267.

See page 156 for a description of the effect of abstentions and broker non-votes with respect to the above proposals.

Your vote is very important. You are encouraged to submit your proxy as promptly as possible. If you do not indicate how your shares of Spirit common stock should be voted on a matter, the shares of Spirit common stock represented by your properly executed proxy will be voted as the Spirit Board unanimously recommends and therefore **FOR** the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and **FOR** the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. If you do not provide voting instructions to your broker or other nominee, your shares of Spirit common stock will NOT be voted at the meeting and will be considered broker non-votes.

#### **Opinions of Financial Advisors**

#### Opinion of CCPT II Special Committee s Financial Advisor

Gleacher & Company Securities, Inc., referred to herein as Gleacher, acted as financial advisor to the CCPT II Special Committee in connection with, and led certain of the negotiations leading to, the merger. On January 21, 2013, Gleacher rendered its oral opinion (which was subsequently confirmed in writing) to the CCPT II Special Committee that, as of such date and based upon and subject to the limitations and assumptions set forth in its opinion, the exchange ratio provided for in the transaction was fair, from a financial point of view, to holders of CCPT II common stock.

The full text of the written opinion of Gleacher, dated January 21, 2013, which sets forth, among other things, the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and qualifications and limitations on the review undertaken by Gleacher in connection with the opinion, is attached as Annex I to this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Holders of shares of CCPT II common stock are urged to read the

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

Gleacher opinion carefully and in its entirely. Gleacher provided its opinion for the information and assistance of the CCPT II Special Committee (solely in its capacity as such) in connection with its consideration of the merger. The opinion does not address CCPT II s underlying business decision to enter into the merger or the relative merits of the merger as compared with any other strategic alternative which may have been available to CCPT II. The opinion does not constitute a recommendation as to how any holder of shares of CCPT II common stock should vote or otherwise act with respect to the merger or any other matter and does not in any manner address the prices at which shares of CCPT II common stock will trade at any time.

See The Merger Opinion of CCPT II Special Committee s Financial Advisor beginning on page 183.

#### **Opinions of CCPT II** s Financial Advisors

In connection with the merger, the CCPT II Board received separate written opinions, dated January 21, 2013, from CCPT II s financial advisors, Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC, referred to herein as Morgan Stanley, and UBS Securities LLC, referred to herein as UBS, as to the fairness, from a financial point of view and as of the date of such opinion, to CCPT II of the exchange ratio provided for in the merger. The full texts of Morgan Stanley s and UBS respective written opinions, which set forth, among other things, the procedures followed, assumptions made, matters considered and qualifications and limitations on the review undertaken, are attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as Annex J and Annex K, respectively. The opinions were provided for the benefit of the CCPT II Board (in its capacity as such) and addressed only the fairness of the exchange ratio from a financial point of view to CCPT II as of the date of the opinions and did not address any other aspect of the merger. The opinions did not address the relative merits of the merger as compared to other business strategies or transactions that might be available with respect to CCPT II or CCPT II s underlying business decision to effect the merger. The opinions do not constitute a recommendation to any stockholder as to how to vote or act with respect to the merger.

See The Merger Opinions of CCPT II s Financial Advisors beginning on page 191.

#### **Opinion of Spirit** s Financial Advisor

In connection with the merger, Spirit engaged Barclays Capital Inc., referred to herein as Barclays, to act as financial advisor to Spirit. On January 21, 2013, Barclays rendered its oral opinion (which was subsequently confirmed in writing) to the Spirit Board that, as of such date and based upon and subject to the qualifications, limitations and assumptions stated in its opinion, the exchange ratio of 1.9048 shares of CCPT II common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, to be offered for each share of Spirit common stock, referred to herein as the exchange ratio, pursuant to the merger agreement (other than shares of Spirit common stock to be retired in accordance with the terms of the merger agreement) was fair, from a financial point of view, to the stockholders of Spirit. Such exchange ratio corresponds to an inverse exchange ratio of 0.525 shares of Spirit common stock for one share of CCPT II common stock and, for the purposes of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the figure 0.525x will be referred to herein as the inverse exchange ratio.

The full text of Barclays written opinion, dated as of January 21, 2013, is attached as Annex H to this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Barclays written opinion sets forth, among other things, the assumptions made, procedures followed, factors considered and limitations upon the review undertaken by Barclays in rendering its opinion. You are encouraged to read the opinion carefully in its entirety. This summary is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the opinion.

See The Merger Opinion of Spirit s Financial Advisor beginning on page 201.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### Treatment of the Spirit 2012 Incentive Award Plan and Restricted Shares

At the effective time of the merger, the Combined Corporation will assume the Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. and Spirit Realty, L.P. 2012 Incentive Award Plan, which is referred to herein as the Spirit Incentive Award Plan, and the number and kind of shares available for issuance under the Spirit Incentive Award Plan shall be converted into shares of the Combined Corporation common stock in accordance with the provisions of the Spirit Incentive Award Plan.

As of the effective time of the merger, all shares of Spirit common stock issued and outstanding that are subject to vesting and other restrictions under the Spirit Incentive Award Plan, referred to herein as the Spirit Restricted Stock Awards, will convert into the right to receive shares of CCPT II common stock that are subject to the same vesting conditions and other terms and conditions as are applicable to the Spirit Restricted Stock Awards as of immediately prior to the effective time of the merger.

See The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration; Effects of the Merger and the Partnership Merger Assumption of Spirit Incentive Award Plan by CCPT II beginning on page 243.

#### Directors and Management of CCPT II After the Merger

At the effective time of the merger, all of the directors of Spirit immediately prior to the effective time of the merger and up to two individuals designated by CCPT II, and reasonably satisfactory to Spirit, are expected to comprise the board of directors of the Combined Corporation after the effective time of the merger. As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, no determination has been made as to the identity of the two individuals to be designated by CCPT II.

At the effective time of the merger, the management of Spirit immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be the management of the Combined Corporation.

#### Share Ownership of Directors and Executive Officers of CCPT II

At the close of business on March 25, 2013, the directors and executive officers of CCPT II and their affiliates held and were entitled to vote 41,154 shares of CCPT II common stock, collectively representing less than 1% of the shares of CCPT II common stock outstanding and entitled to vote on that date. The directors and executive officers of CCPT II have each indicated that they expect to vote **FOR** the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, **FOR ALL** of the nominees for director and **FOR** the proposal to adjourn the annual meeting to a later date or dates, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

#### Share Ownership of Directors and Executive Officers of Spirit

At the close of business on March 25, 2013, the directors and executive officers of Spirit and their affiliates held and were entitled to vote 1,248,350 shares of Spirit common stock (excluding shares of Spirit common stock held by Macquarie that may be deemed beneficially owned by Kevin M. Charlton), collectively representing approximately 1.5% of the shares of Spirit common stock outstanding and entitled to vote on that date. The directors and executive officers of Spirit have each indicated that they expect to vote **FOR** the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and **FOR** the proposal to adjourn the special meeting to a later date or dates, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the terms of the voting agreements, each of Macquarie, TPG-AXON Partners and TPG-AXON Spirit, who together, as of January 22, 2013, owned approximately 15% of the outstanding shares of Spirit common stock, has agreed to vote all of its shares of Spirit common stock in favor of approval of the merger and

#### Index to Financial Statements

the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, subject to certain limitations. For more information, see The Merger Security Ownership of Spirit's Directors and Executive Officers and Current Beneficial Owners' beginning on page 213.

#### Interests of CCPT II s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger

In considering the recommendation of the CCPT II Board to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the amendment and restatement of the CCPT II charter as part of the merger, the CCPT II stockholders should be aware that in connection with the merger, the Advisor, which is indirectly wholly-owned by Christopher H. Cole, the chairman, president and chief executive officer of CCPT II, is entitled to certain fees pursuant the Advisory Agreement during the Interim Period as described under the section entitled Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement. Under the terms of the Advisory Matters Agreement, except as described in the following sentence, the Advisor Parties will continue to be paid the asset management, property management and other fees payable pursuant to the Existing Agreements, calculated in a manner consistent with past practice, for services rendered during the Interim Period. The Advisor Parties have, however, waived (1) any fees due upon the termination of the Existing Agreements, including any fees due upon listing of the Combined Corporation common stock on the NYSE, (2) any performance fees due upon the consummation of the merger, and (3) any other fees that would be payable under the Existing Agreements with respect to the merger (including any equity or debt financing transaction that occurs in connection with the consummation of the merger) and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. In addition to the fees described above, following the closing of the merger, the Advisor Parties may provide certain services to the Combined Corporation and the Advisor Parties will be entitled to receive compensation for such services in an amount to be mutually agreed to by the Combined Corporation and the Advisor Parties. Christopher H. Cole and D. Kirk McAllaster, Jr., the executive vice president, chief financial officer and treasurer of CCPT II, are also officers of the Advisor. In such capacities, Messrs. Cole and McAllaster have certain interests in the merger that may be different from the interests of CCPT II stockholders generally. These interests may create potential conflicts of interest. The CCPT II Board and the CCPT II Special Committee were aware of those interests and considered them, among other matters, in reaching its decision to approve the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby.

#### Interests of Spirit s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger

In considering the recommendation of the Spirit Board to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, Spirit stockholders should be aware that Spirit s directors and executive officers have certain interests in the merger that may be different from, or in addition to, the interests of Spirit stockholders generally. These interests include those discussed below.

Under the merger agreement, the Combined Corporation will assume the Spirit Incentive Award Plan and the number and kind of shares available for issuance under the Spirit Incentive Award Plan will be converted into shares of the Combined Corporation common stock in accordance with the provisions of the Spirit Incentive Award Plan. Furthermore, under the merger agreement, immediately prior to the effective time of the merger, each then-outstanding share of Spirit restricted stock will be converted into the right to receive shares of the Combined Corporation common stock that are subject to the same vesting conditions and other terms and conditions as are applicable to the Spirit Restricted Stock Awards immediately prior to the consummation of the merger. As of March 25, 2013, Spirit s directors and executive officers held 1,010,295 shares of Spirit restricted stock pursuant to the Spirit Incentive Award Plan and restricted stock award notices and agreements.

Absent the waiver agreements (which are described below), some of the directors and executive officers of Spirit would have been entitled to certain contractual change of control payments, benefits and incentive awards in connection with the merger, as described below.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

Each Spirit executive is party to an employment agreement with Spirit that provides for severance payments and benefits upon a qualifying termination of employment without cause or for good reason (each, as defined in the applicable employment agreement), and, pursuant to the terms of the applicable employment agreements, certain Spirit executives are entitled to accelerated vesting of restricted stock awards upon such qualifying termination. The employment agreements for each of Messrs. Nolan, Mavoides and Bender also provide that if an excise tax is imposed as a result of any compensation or benefits provided to the Spirit executive in connection with a change of control (as defined in the applicable employment agreement), then Spirit will gross-up the executive to cover the excise tax, and any taxes resulting from such gross-up, imposed under the Code. Additionally, each of Messrs. Nolan, Mavoides and Bender is party to a restricted stock award agreement that provides for accelerated vesting of the award upon a change in control (as defined in the applicable award agreement).

On January 22, 2013, Spirit entered into waiver agreements with each of the Spirit executives, which provide that (i) the merger will not constitute a change in control for purposes of the Spirit executive s employment agreement and related restricted stock agreement(s) and (ii) any change in position that occurs in connection with the merger will not constitute good reason or a termination without cause for purposes of the Spirit executive s employment (s). In addition, under the waiver agreements executed by Messrs. Nolan, Mavoides and Bender, each executive waived his entitlement to a tax gross-up payment to cover any excise taxes imposed as a result of any payments made to them in connection with the merger. Therefore, none of Spirit s executive officers is party to an agreement with Spirit, or participates in any Spirit plan, program or arrangement, that provides for payments or benefits based on or that otherwise relate to the consummation of the merger.

#### Listing of Shares of the Combined Corporation Common Stock; Delisting and Deregistration of Shares of Spirit Common Stock

CCPT II has prepared and filed with the NYSE a listing application pursuant to which shares of CCPT II common stock, including the shares to be issued to Spirit stockholders in connection with the merger, will be listed on the NYSE. Each of CCPT II and Spirit will use its reasonable best efforts to cause the shares of CCPT II common stock to be approved for listing on the NYSE and to be traded under Spirit s existing trading symbol SRC. Approval of the listing on the NYSE of the shares of the Combined Corporation common stock, subject to official notice of issuance, is a condition to each party s obligation to complete the merger.

If the merger is completed, shares of Spirit common stock will be delisted from the NYSE and deregistered under the Exchange Act.

#### No Stockholder Appraisal Rights in the Merger

Under the Maryland General Corporation Law, neither CCPT II stockholders nor Spirit stockholders are entitled to exercise appraisal rights in connection with the merger. See No Appraisal Rights beginning on page 271.

#### **Conditions to Completion of the Merger**

A number of conditions must be satisfied or waived, where legally permissible, before the merger can be consummated. These include, among others:

the approval of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement by the requisite vote of CCPT II stockholders and Spirit stockholders;

the absence of a final and nonappealable order or law prohibiting the merger;

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

the effectiveness of the registration statement on Form S-4, of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus is a part;

the approval for listing on the NYSE of the shares of CCPT II common stock, including shares to be issued to Spirit stockholders pursuant to the merger agreement, subject to official notice of issuance;

the accuracy of all representations and warranties made by the parties in the merger agreement and performance by the parties of their obligations under the merger agreement (subject in each case to certain materiality standards);

the absence of any material adverse effect being experienced by either party;

the receipt by each party of an opinion from the other party s legal counsel regarding the other party s qualification as a REIT;

the receipt by each party of an opinion from such party s legal counsel to the effect that the merger will be treated as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code; and

#### the receipt by CCPT II and Spirit of certain lender consents.

Neither CCPT II nor Spirit can give any assurance as to when or if all of the conditions to the consummation of the merger will be satisfied or waived or that the merger will occur.

For more information regarding the conditions to the consummation of the merger and a complete list of such conditions, see The Merger Agreement Conditions to Completion of the Merger beginning on page 246.

#### **Regulatory Approvals Required for the Merger**

The merger may be subject to the regulatory requirements of municipal, state and federal, domestic or foreign, governmental agencies and authorities. Nevertheless, neither CCPT II nor Spirit is aware of any regulatory approvals that are expected to prevent the consummation of the merger. See The Merger Regulatory Approvals Required for the Merger beginning on page 216.

#### No Solicitation and Change in Recommendation

Under the merger agreement, each of CCPT II and Spirit has agreed not to, and to cause its subsidiaries not to (and not authorize and use reasonable best efforts to cause its officers, directors, managers and other representatives not to), directly or indirectly, (i) solicit, initiate, knowingly encourage or facilitate any inquiry, offer or request that constitutes, or could reasonably be expected to lead to, a competing acquisition proposal, (ii) participate in any discussions or negotiations regarding, or that reasonably could be expected to result in a competing acquisition proposal, (iii) furnish to any person (other than Spirit or CCPT II) any non-public information in connection with, or knowingly facilitates in any way any effort by any person in furtherance of, a competing acquisition proposal, (iv) waive, terminate, modify, fail to enforce or release any person other than Spirit and its affiliates or CCPT II and its affiliates from any provisions of or grant any permission, waiver or request under any standstill, confidentiality or similar agreement or obligations, (v) approve or recommend a competing acquisition proposal, or enter into any letter of intent, memorandum of understanding, agreement in principle, acquisition agreement, merger agreement, share purchase agreement, asset purchase agreement, share exchange agreement, option agreement or other similar definitive agreement related to a competing acquisition proposal, or (vi) propose or agree to do any of the foregoing.

However, prior to the approval of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement by their respective stockholders, each of CCPT II and Spirit may, under certain specified circumstances, engage in discussions or negotiations with and provide nonpublic information regarding itself to a

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

third party making an unsolicited, bona fide written competing acquisition proposal. Under the merger agreement, Spirit is required to notify CCPT II promptly, and CCPT II is required to notify Spirit promptly, if it receives any competing acquisition proposal or inquiry or any request for nonpublic information in connection with a competing acquisition proposal.

Before the approval of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement by their respective stockholders, each of the CCPT II Board and the Spirit Board may, under certain specified circumstances, withdraw its recommendation to its stockholders with respect to the merger if it determines in good faith, after consultation with outside legal counsel, that failure to take such action would be inconsistent with the directors duties under applicable law. For more information regarding the limitations on CCPT II Board, Spirit and the Spirit Board to consider other acquisition proposals, see The Merger Agreement Covenants and Agreements No Solicitation of Transactions by the Spirit Parties beginning on page 255 and The Merger Agreement Covenants and Agreements No Solicitation of Transactions by the CCPT II Parties beginning on page 252.

#### **Termination of the Merger Agreement**

CCPT II and Spirit may mutually agree to terminate the merger agreement before completing the merger, even after approval of the CCPT II stockholders or approval of the Spirit stockholders.

In addition, either CCPT II or Spirit (so long as they are not at fault) may decide to terminate the merger agreement if:

the merger has not been consummated on or before July 22, 2013, unless as of July 22, 2013, all conditions to closing have been satisfied or waived other than either party s obligations to obtain its respective stockholder approval for the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and/or obtain certain lender consents and the financing commitment secured by Spirit from Barclays Bank PLC, referred to herein as Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank AG New York Branch, referred to herein as Deutsche Bank, and MIHI LLC, referred to herein as MIHI, (or replacement financing acceptable to the parties) has been extended (or such financing has been funded into escrow), in which case this date will be extended to September 22, 2013;

a governmental authority of competent jurisdiction has issued a final and non-appealable order permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement;

CCPT II stockholders fail to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement at a duly convened meeting; or

Spirit stockholders fail to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement at a duly convened meeting.

CCPT II may also decide to terminate the merger agreement if:

Spirit or the Spirit Partnership materially breached the merger agreement and does not cure such breach within a specified period;

at any time prior to the approval of the merger by CCPT II stockholders, (i) in order to enter into an alternative acquisition agreement with respect to a superior proposal, or (ii) the CCPT II Board has made a change in recommendation with respect to the merger, provided that CCPT II concurrently pays the termination fee and the expense reimbursement;

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

at any time prior to the approval of the merger by Spirit stockholders, the Spirit Board has made a change in recommendation with respect to the merger;

#### Index to Financial Statements

at any time prior to the approval of the merger by the Spirit stockholders, Spirit or the Spirit Partnership materially breaches its obligations under the provisions of the merger agreement regarding no solicitation of transactions by Spirit or the Spirit Partnership; or

Spirit or the Spirit Partnership enters into an alternative acquisition agreement with respect to a competing acquisition proposal. Spirit has reciprocal termination rights with respect to the merger agreement as CCPT II described above.

For more information regarding the rights of CCPT II and Spirit to terminate the merger agreement, see The Merger Agreement Termination of the Merger Agreement beginning on page 261.

#### **Termination Fee and Expenses**

Generally, all fees and expenses incurred in connection with the merger and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement will be paid by the party incurring those fees and expenses. However, if the merger agreement is terminated because either party fails to obtain the approval of its stockholders, such party will be required to pay the other party reasonable documented out-of-pocket expenses actually incurred up to a maximum of \$10 million. In certain other circumstances, either CCPT II or Spirit may be obligated to pay the other a termination fee of \$55 million plus reasonable documented out-of-pocket expenses actually incurred up to a maximum of \$10 million.

For more information regarding the termination fee and expense reimbursement, see The Merger Agreement Termination of the Merger Agreement Termination Fee and Expenses Payable by CCPT II to Spirit beginning on page 263 and The Merger Agreement Termination of the Agreement Termination Fee and Expenses Payable by Spirit to CCPT II beginning on page 263.

#### Financing Related to the Merger

The merger is not conditioned upon either Spirit or CCPT II having received any financing at or prior to the effective time of the merger. However, pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement, CCPT II has agreed to assist Spirit in connection with any debt financing as Spirit may reasonably request, including participating in meetings and presentations relating to such debt financing and taking actions reasonably requested by Spirit for the discharge and satisfaction of CCPT II s existing indebtedness.

In connection with the merger and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, Spirit Partnership has entered into a commitment letter with Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank and MIHI, pursuant to which Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank and MIHI have committed to provide, subject to the conditions set forth in the commitment letter, a \$575 million secured term loan facility and a \$50 million senior secured revolving credit facility, referred to herein as the financing commitments. Subject to certain conditions, the amount of the term loan commitment will be reduced by the amount of any CMBS and ABS financing obtained by the Combined Corporation in connection with the merger.

If drawn upon, the proceeds of the financing commitments will be used by the Combined Corporation to (i) refinance approximately \$450 million of the existing debt of CCPT II and its subsidiaries and related fees, commissions and expenses, (ii) pay various fees and expenses incurred in connection with the merger, and (iii) finance the working capital requirements of the Combined Corporation after the consummation of the merger. The Spirit Partnership is under no obligation to draw upon the financing commitments from Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank and MIHI. The Spirit Partnership is currently exploring the availability of alternative debt financing.

#### Index to Financial Statements

For more information regarding the financing related to the merger, see The Merger Agreement Financing Related to the Merger beginning on page 264.

#### Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger

It is expected that the merger will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code, and it is a condition to the completion of the merger that CCPT II and Spirit receive written opinions from their respective counsel to the effect that the merger will be treated as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code. Assuming the merger qualifies as a reorganization, U.S. holders of Spirit common stock generally will not recognize gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes upon the exchange of their Spirit common stock for CCPT II common stock pursuant to the merger, except with respect to cash received in lieu of fractional shares of CCPT II common stock.

For further discussion of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger, see The Merger Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger beginning on page 216.

Holders of Spirit common stock should consult their tax advisors to determine the tax consequences to them (including the application and effect of any state, local or non-U.S. income and other tax laws) of the merger.

#### Accounting Treatment of the Merger

It is anticipated that the merger will be accounted for using the acquisition method of accounting under U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, referred to herein as GAAP, with Spirit treated as the accounting acquiror. Under the acquisition method of accounting, the assets (including identifiable intangible assets) and liabilities (including executory contracts and other commitments) of CCPT II will be recorded at their respective fair values at the date of merger and added to those of Spirit. Any excess of purchase price over the net amount of the fair values will be recorded as goodwill. Consolidated financial statements of the Combined Corporation issued after the merger would reflect these fair value adjustments and the combined results of operations from the date of the merger and would not be retroactively restated.

#### Comparison of Rights of Stockholders of CCPT II and Stockholders of Spirit

CCPT II s charter and bylaws contain provisions that are different from Spirit s charter and bylaws as currently in effect. At the effective time of the merger, and as part of the merger in the case of the charter, the charter and bylaws of CCPT II will be amended and restated to be substantially identical to the existing charter and bylaws of Spirit as in effective immediately prior to the effective time of the merger.

For a summary of certain differences between the rights of CCPT II stockholders and Spirit stockholders, see Comparison of Rights of Stockholders of CCPT II and Stockholders of Spirit Pre-Merger and Rights of Stockholders of the Combined Corporation Post-Merger beginning on page 278.

#### **Recent Developments**

#### **Cole Holdings Corporation Merger Agreement**

On March 5, 2013, Cole Credit Property Trust III, referred to herein as CCPT III, Cole Holdings Corporation, referred to herein as Holdings, CREInvestments, LLC, a Maryland limited liability company and a wholly owned subsidiary of CCPT III, referred to herein as Holdings Merger Sub, and Christopher H. Cole, entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger, referred to herein as the Holdings Merger Agreement. The Holdings Merger Agreement provides for the merger of Holdings with and into Holdings Merger Sub, referred to

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

herein as the Holdings Merger, with Holdings Merger Sub surviving and continuing as a wholly owned subsidiary of CCPT III. Holdings is wholly owned by Mr. Cole, chairman of the board, chief executive officer and president of CCPT II, and is an affiliate of the CCPT II sponsor, the parent company and indirect owner of the Advisor, the Property Manager and the CCPT II dealer manager. The consummation of the Holdings Merger is subject to various conditions. Upon consummation of the Holdings Merger, CCPT III intends to list its shares of common stock on the NYSE.

Despite the indirect change of control that would occur for the Advisor, the Property Manager and the CCPT II dealer manager upon consummation of the Holdings Merger, such entities will continue to serve in their respective capacities to CCPT II without any Holdings Merger related changes in personnel or service procedures.

#### **CCPT II Distributions Declared**

On March 6, 2013, the CCPT II board of directors authorized a daily distribution, based on 365 days in the calendar year, at the current rate of \$0.001712523 per share for stockholders of record as of the close of business on each day of the period commencing on April 1, 2013 and ending on the earlier of (i) June 30, 2013 and (ii) the date immediately preceding the effective time of the merger. The payment date for each of the daily distributions of the period commencing on April 1, 2013 and ending on April 30, 2013 will be in May 2013. The payment date for each of the daily distributions of the period commencing on May 1, 2013 and ending May 31, 2013 will be in June 2013. The payment date for each of the daily distributions of the period commencing on June 1, 2013 and ending on the earlier of (i) June 30, 2013 or (ii) the effective time of the merger, will be no later than July 2013.

#### Spirit Dividends Declared

On March 13, 2013, the Spirit Board authorized a cash dividend on its common stock based on a quarterly distribution rate of \$0.3125 per share for stockholders of record on April 1, 2013 and payable on April 16, 2013. This dividend covers the first quarter of 2013 and equates to an annualized distribution rate of \$1.25 per share.

#### Selected Historical Financial Information of CCPT II

Presented below is the selected historical consolidated financial data of CCPT II as of and for the periods indicated. The selected historical consolidated financial data of CCPT II as of December 31, 2012 and 2011 and for each of the fiscal years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010 have been derived from CCPT II s historical audited consolidated financial statements which are included herein. The selected historical consolidated financial data of CCPT II as of December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008 and for each of the fiscal years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 were derived from CCPT II s historical audited consolidated financial statements, which are not included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

You should read this selected historical financial information together with the financial statements included in this document and their accompanying notes and management s discussion and analysis of operations and financial condition of CCPT II contained herein.

# **Index to Financial Statements**

		Н	CCPT II listorical as of or for th Years Ended	e	
			December 31,		
	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008
T ( 1 )	¢ 2,000,527		isands, except per shar		¢ 2,422,029
Total assets	\$ 3,289,536	\$ 3,430,322	\$ 3,485,335	\$ 3,413,104	\$ 3,432,028
Cash and cash equivalents	21,384	53,205	45,791	28,417	106,485
Total debt	1,757,322	1,767,591	1,673,243	1,607,473	1,550,314
Total liabilities	1,922,109	1,944,127	1,912,723	1,803,360	1,752,006
Total stockholders equity	1,367,306	1,471,713	1,560,375	1,521,984	1,614,976
Net cash provided by operating					
activities	118,371	114,449	105,627	116,872	96,073
Net change in cash and cash					
equivalents	(31,821)	7,414	17,374	(78,068)	62,968
Total revenue	282,852	279,345	269,150	275,455	201,004
Net income	25,397	53,809	30,430	22,406	25,092
Cash distributions paid to common					
stockholders	131,378	131,003	129,251	134,983	96,051
Net income per common share, basic					
and diluted	0.12	0.26	0.15	0.11	0.17
Cash distributions paid per common					
share	0.63	0.63	0.62	0.67	0.66
Cash distributions declared per					
common share	0.63	0.63	0.62	0.66	0.70
Weighted average shares					
outstanding basic	210,075,980	209,693,707	207,198,078	202,686,670	146,198,235
Weighted average shares					
outstanding diluted	210,077,076	209,693,707	207,198,078	202,690,094	146,201,399
Selected Historical Financial Informati	on of Spirit				

listorical Financial Information of Sp Selected

Presented below is the selected historical consolidated financial data of Spirit as of and for the periods indicated. The selected historical consolidated financial data of Spirit as of December 31, 2012 and 2011 and for each of the fiscal years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010 have been derived from Spirit s historical audited consolidated financial statements which are included herein. The selected historical consolidated financial data of Spirit as of December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008 and for each of the fiscal years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 were derived from Spirit s historical audited consolidated financial statements, which were adjusted for discontinued operations, which are not included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

You should read this selected historical financial information together with the financial statements included in this document and their accompanying notes and management s discussion and analysis of operations and financial condition of Spirit contained herein.

# Index to Financial Statements

			Spirit		
	Historical as of or for the Years Ended December 31,				
	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008
			nds, except per sha	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Total assets	\$3,247,677	\$3,231,561	\$3,396,842	\$3,618,507	\$4,012,914
Cash and cash equivalents	73,568	49,536	88,341	65,072	76,634
Total debt	1,894,878	2,627,146	2,730,994	2,866,923	3,089,248
Total liabilities	1,994,234	2,705,201	2,806,741	2,948,828	3,217,235
Total stockholders equity	1,253,443	526,360	590,101	669,679	795,679
Net cash provided by operating activities	111,773	94,427	89,397	46,853	79,760
Net change in cash and cash equivalents	24,032	(38,805)	23,269	(11,562)	43,589
Total revenue	282,701	272,696	288,560	276,911	279,057
Loss from continuing operations	(70,287)	(48,927)	(62,074)	(71,021)	(93,391)
Loss from discontinued operations <sup>(1)</sup>	(5,946)	(14,936)	(24,463)	(51,662)	(61,128)
Net loss	(76,233)	(63,863)	(86,537)	(122,683)	(154,519)
Cash distributions paid to preferred stockholders	63	16	15	16	16
Net loss attributable to common stockholders	(76,296)	(63,879)	(86,552)	(122,699)	(154,535)
Cash distributions paid to common stockholders		3,869		4,384	28,137
Net loss per share of common from continuing operations	(1.70)	(1.89)	(2.40)	(2.75)	(3.77)
Net loss per share of common from discontinued operations	(0.15)	(0.58)	(0.95)	(1.99)	(2.46)
Net loss per common share, basic and diluted	(1.85)	(2.47)	(3.35)	(4.74)	(6.23)
Cash distributions paid per common share		0.15		0.17	1.14
Cash distributions declared per common share	0.33	0.15		0.17	1.14
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding,					
basic and diluted <sup>(2)</sup>	41,277,353	25,863,976	25,863,976	25,863,976	24,786,310

- (1) Gains and losses from property dispositions during a period or expected losses from properties classified as held for sale at the end of the period, as well as all operations from those properties, are reclassified to and reported as part of discontinued operations.
- (2) Weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding (basic and diluted) has been adjusted to reflect the 129,318.88 for 1 stock dividend paid on September 10, 2012, and excludes unvested restricted stock awards. No potentially dilutive securities were included as their effect would be anti-dilutive.

#### Selected Unaudited Pro Forma Consolidated Financial Information

The following tables set forth selected unaudited pro forma consolidated financial information. The pro forma consolidated financial information combines the historical financial statements of CCPT II and Spirit after giving effect to the merger using the acquisition method of accounting and preliminary estimates, assumptions and pro forma adjustments as described below and in the accompanying notes to the unaudited pro forma consolidated financial information.

The unaudited pro forma consolidated financial information should be read in conjunction with CCPT II s historical consolidated financial statements and Spirit s historical consolidated financial statements, including the notes thereto, which are included herein. The selected unaudited pro forma combined consolidated financial

#### Index to Financial Statements

information has been derived from and should be read in conjunction with the unaudited pro forma consolidated financial information and accompanying notes included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus beginning on page F-1.

The unaudited pro forma consolidated financial information is presented for illustrative purposes only and does not purport to be indicative of the results that would actually have occurred if the transactions described above had occurred as presented in such statements or that may be obtained in the future. In addition, future results may vary significantly from the results reflected in such statements.

	Year Ended December 31, 2012
Statement of operations data:	
Total revenue	\$ 560,453
Income from continuing operations	\$28,170
Income from continuing operations per common share:	
Basic and diluted	\$0.08

	As of December 31, 2012		
Balance sheet data:			
Total real estate investments, at cost	\$ 6,793,081		
Total assets	\$ 7,424,831		
Line of credit	\$321,537		
Mortgage and notes payable, net	\$ 3,419,069		
Total liabilities	\$ 4,078,413		
Total stockholders equity	\$ 3,346,418		

#### **Unaudited Comparative Per Share Information**

The following tables set forth for the year ended December 31, 2012, selected per share information for Spirit common stock on a historical and pro forma combined basis and for CCPT II common stock on a historical and pro forma equivalent basis, each on an unaudited basis after giving effect to the merger using the acquisition method of accounting, with Spirit treated as the accounting acquiror. The data is derived from and should be read in conjunction with the Spirit and CCPT II audited consolidated financial statements and related notes and the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial information and related notes, which are included elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

The pro forma consolidated CCPT II equivalent information shows the effect of the merger from the perspective of an owner of CCPT II common stock. As this is a reverse acquisition, the CCPT II pro forma equivalent per common share amounts were calculated by multiplying the Spirit pro forma combined per share amounts by the inverse exchange ratio of 0.525.

The unaudited pro forma consolidated per share data is presented for illustrative purposes only and is not necessarily indicative of the operating results or financial position that would have occurred if the transaction had been consummated at the beginning of the earliest period presented, nor is it necessarily indicative of future operating results or financial position. The pro forma adjustments are estimates based upon information and assumptions available at the time of the filing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

The pro forma income from continuing operations per share includes the combined income (loss) from continuing operations of Spirit and CCPT II on a pro forma basis as if the transactions were consummated on January 1, 2012.

#### Index to Financial Statements

	Spirit CO Pro Forma		CPT II Pro Forma			
	Historical		nbined	Historical	Equ	uivalent
For the Year Ended December 31, 2012						
Income (loss) from continuing operations per common share:						
Basic and diluted	\$ (1.70)	\$	0.08	\$ 0.12	\$	0.04
Dividends declared per common share	\$ 0.33	\$	1.25	\$ 0.63	\$	0.66
Book value per common share	\$ 14.77	\$	9.04	\$ 6.55	\$	4.75
Comparative CCPT II and Spirit Market Price and Dividend Information						

Comparative CCPT II and Spirit Market Price and Dividend Information

#### CCPT II s Market Price and Dividend Data

There is no established public trading market for shares of CCPT II common stock. At the close of business on March 27, 2013, the record date for CCPT II s annual meeting, there were approximately 40,824 holders of record of CCPT II common stock. The following table sets forth the distributions declared on CCPT II common stock for the 2012, 2011 and 2010 fiscal years, which correspond to CCPT II s respective quarterly fiscal periods for financial reporting purposes.

	Distributions Declared Per Share	Annualized Rate (At \$10.00 Per Share)	\$ ount per 51,000 wested
2012			
Fourth Quarter	\$ 0.1571	6.25%	\$ 15.71
Third Quarter	\$ 0.1571	6.25%	\$ 15.71
Second Quarter	\$ 0.1554	6.25%	\$ 15.54
First Quarter	\$ 0.1554	6.25%	\$ 15.54
2011			
Fourth Quarter	\$ 0.1576	6.25%	\$ 15.76
Third Quarter	\$ 0.1576	6.25%	\$ 15.76
Second Quarter	\$ 0.1558	6.25%	\$ 15.58
First Quarter	\$ 0.1541	6.25%	\$ 15.41
2010			
Fourth Quarter	\$ 0.1576	6.25%	\$ 15.76
Third Quarter	\$ 0.1576	6.25%	\$ 15.76
Second Quarter	\$ 0.1558	6.25%	\$ 15.58
First Quarter	\$ 0.1541	6.25%	\$ 15.41
M. 1. ( D. '			

#### Spirit s Market Price and Dividend Data

Spirit s common stock is listed on the NYSE under the symbol SRC. This table sets forth, for the periods indicated, the range of high and low sales prices for Spirit s common stock as reported on the NYSE. On January 18, 2013, the last full trading day prior to the public announcement of the proposed merger, the closing price of Spirit common stock was \$17.82 per share. You should obtain a current stock price quotation for Spirit common stock.

# Index to Financial Statements

	Price Per Shar	<b>Distributions Declared</b>		
	High	Low	Per	Share(1)
2012				
September 20 (Spirit IPO) through				
September 30	\$ 15.55	\$ 14.76	\$	0.0204
Fourth Quarter	\$ 17.90	\$ 15.45	\$	0.3125
			\$	0.3329

(1) In December 2012 the Spirit Board declared two cash dividends on its common stock.

If the Combined Corporation continues to pay quarterly cash dividends at the rate of 0.1641 per share, after giving effect to the inverse exchange ratio of 0.525, this dividend, from the perspective of a holder of CCPT II common stock, would be approximately 4% more than CCPT II s most recent quarterly dividend of 0.1571 per share.

#### **Recent Closing Prices**

The following table sets forth the closing per share sales prices of Spirit s common stock as reported on the NYSE on January 18, 2013, the last full trading day before the public announcement of the execution of the merger agreement by CCPT II and Spirit, and on March 25, 2013, the latest practicable trading day before the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus:

	Spirit
	Common Stock
January 18, 2013	\$ 17.82
March 25, 2013	\$ 19.17

The market price of Spirit common stock will fluctuate between the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and the effective time of the merger. Because the number of shares of CCPT II common stock to be issued in connection with the merger for each share of Spirit common stock is fixed in the merger agreement, the value of CCPT II common stock to be received by Spirit stockholders at the effective time of the merger may vary significantly.

Following the effective time of the merger, the Combined Corporation common stock is expected to be listed on the NYSE and the Spirit common stock will be delisted, however, until the effective time of the merger, the Spirit common stock will continue to be listed on the NYSE.

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### **RISK FACTORS**

In addition to the other information included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, including the matters addressed in the section entitled Cautionary Statement Concerning Forward-Looking Statements, whether you are a CCPT II or Spirit stockholder, you should carefully consider the following risks before deciding whether to vote for the approval of the merger and other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and the approval of the adjournment of the meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. You should also read and consider the other information in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. When used in this section, unless otherwise specifically stated or the context otherwise requires, the term Combined Corporation, refers to CCPT II after the effective time of the merger, which will be named Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. with respect to the period after the merger.

#### **Risk Factors Relating to the Merger**

#### The exchange ratio is fixed and will not be adjusted in the event of any change in CCPT II s share value or in Spirit s stock price.

Upon the consummation of the merger, each share of Spirit common stock will be converted into the right to receive 1.9048 shares of CCPT II common stock (which equates to an inverse exchange ratio of 0.525 shares of Spirit common stock for one share of CCPT II common stock), with cash paid in lieu of any fractional shares. This exchange ratio was fixed in the merger agreement and will not be adjusted for changes in the market price of Spirit common stock or changes in the value of CCPT II common stock. Changes in the market price of Spirit common stock prior to the merger will affect the value of the merger consideration that Spirit stockholders will receive on the date of the merger. Stock price or value changes may result from a variety of factors (many of which are beyond the control of CCPT II and Spirit), including the following factors:

market reaction to the announcement of the merger and the prospects of the Combined Corporation;

changes in the respective businesses, operations, assets, liabilities and prospects of CCPT II and Spirit;

changes in market assessments of the business, operations, financial position and prospects of either company or the Combined Corporation;

market assessments of the likelihood that the merger will be completed;

interest rates, general market and economic conditions and other factors generally affecting the value of CCPT II common stock or the market price of Spirit common stock;

federal, state and local legislation, governmental regulation and legal developments in the businesses in which CCPT II and Spirit operate; and

other factors beyond the control of CCPT II and Spirit, including those described or referred to elsewhere in this Risk Factors section.

The value of CCPT II common stock and the market price of Spirit common stock at the closing of the merger may vary from its value on the date the merger agreement was executed, on the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and on the date of the meetings of CCPT II and Spirit. As a result, the implied value of the merger consideration represented by the exchange ratio will also vary.

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

Because the merger will be completed after the date of the meetings of the Spirit stockholders and CCPT II stockholders, at the time of your meeting, you will not know the exact value of the CCPT II common stock that Spirit stockholders will receive upon completion of the merger or the final market price of the Spirit common stock upon completion of the merger. You should consider the following two risks:

If the value of CCPT II common stock increases or if the market price of Spirit common stock declines between the date the merger agreement was signed or the date of the CCPT II annual meeting and the

#### Index to Financial Statements

effective time of the merger, including for any of the reasons described above, Spirit stockholders will receive shares of CCPT II common stock that have a value upon completion of the merger that is greater than the value of such shares calculated pursuant to the exchange ratio when the merger agreement was signed or the date of the CCPT II annual meeting, respectively. Therefore, while the number of shares of CCPT II common stock to be issued per share of Spirit common stock is fixed, CCPT II stockholders cannot be sure of the value of the consideration that will be paid to Spirit stockholders upon completion of the merger.

If the value of CCPT II common stock declines or if the market price of Spirit common stock increases between the date the merger agreement was signed or the date of the Spirit special meeting and the effective time of the merger, including for any of the reasons described above, Spirit stockholders will receive shares of CCPT II common stock that have a value upon completion of the merger that is less than the value of such shares calculated pursuant to the exchange ratio on the date the merger agreement was signed or on the date of the Spirit special meeting, respectively. Therefore, while the number of shares of CCPT II common stock to be issued per share of Spirit common stock is fixed, Spirit stockholders cannot be sure of the value of the CCPT II common stock they will receive upon completion of the merger.

#### The merger and related transactions are subject to approval by stockholders of both CCPT II and Spirit.

In order for the merger to be completed, both CCPT II and Spirit stockholders must respectively approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, which requires the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of common stock of each of CCPT II and Spirit entitled to vote on the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

#### The closing of the merger is subject to the receipt of certain lender consents.

In order for the merger to be completed the consent of certain lenders is required to be obtained. CCPT II and Spirit have agreed to reasonably cooperate in connection with soliciting and obtaining these lender consents but there can be no guaranty that these lender consents will be obtained pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement.

#### CCPT II and Spirit stockholders will be diluted by the merger.

The merger will dilute the ownership position of the CCPT II stockholders, and result in Spirit stockholders having an ownership stake in the Combined Corporation that is smaller than their current stake in Spirit. Following the issuance of shares of CCPT II common stock to Spirit stockholders pursuant to the merger agreement, CCPT II stockholders and former Spirit stockholders are expected to hold approximately 56% and 44%, respectively, of the Combined Corporation common stock issued and outstanding immediately after the effective time of the merger, based on the number of shares of common stock of each of CCPT II and Spirit currently outstanding and various assumptions regarding share issuances by each of CCPT II and Spirit prior to the effective time of the merger. Consequently, CCPT II stockholders and Spirit stockholders, as a general matter, will have less influence over the management and policies of the Combined Corporation after the effective time of the merger than each currently exercise over the management and policies of CCPT II and Spirit, as applicable.

#### If the merger does not occur, one of the companies may incur payment obligations to the other.

If the merger agreement is terminated under certain circumstances, CCPT II or Spirit may be obligated to pay the other party a termination fee of \$55 million plus up to \$10 million in expense reimbursement. See The Merger Agreement Termination of the Merger Agreement Termination Fee and Expenses Payable by Spirit to CCPT II beginning on page 263 and The Merger Agreement Termination of the Agreement Expenses Payable by CCPT II to Spirit beginning on page 263.

#### Index to Financial Statements

Failure to complete the merger could negatively impact the value of CCPT II common stock, the stock price of Spirit common stock and the future business and financial results of both companies.

If the merger is not completed, the ongoing businesses of CCPT II and Spirit could be adversely affected and each of CCPT II and Spirit will be subject to several risks, including the following:

Spirit or CCPT II being required, under certain circumstances, to pay to the other party a termination fee of \$55 million and/or up to \$10 million in expense reimbursement;

having to pay certain costs relating to the proposed merger, such as legal, accounting, financial advisor, filing, printing and mailing fees; and

diversion of management focus and resources from operational matters and other strategic opportunities while working to implement the merger.

Furthermore, if the merger is not completed, CCPT II stockholders will not have had the opportunity to achieve liquidity and the CCPT II Board will review such other alternatives for liquidity, which may not occur in the near term or on terms as attractive as the terms of the merger with Spirit.

If the merger is not completed, these risks could materially affect the business, financial results and stock price of Spirit and share value of CCPT II.

#### The pendency of the merger could adversely affect the business and operations of CCPT II and Spirit.

Prior to the effective time of the merger, some tenants or vendors of each of CCPT II and Spirit may delay or defer decisions, which could negatively impact the revenues, earnings, cash flows and expenses of CCPT II and Spirit, regardless of whether the merger is completed. In addition, due to operating restrictions in the merger agreement, each of CCPT II and Spirit may be unable, during the pendency of the merger, to pursue certain strategic transactions, undertake certain significant capital projects, undertake certain significant financing transactions and otherwise pursue other actions that are not in the ordinary course of business, even if such actions would prove beneficial.

# The merger agreement contains provisions that could discourage a potential competing acquirer of CCPT II or Spirit or which could result in any competing acquisition proposal being at a lower price than it might otherwise be.

The merger agreement contains no shop provisions that, subject to limited exceptions, restrict both CCPT II s and Spirit s ability to solicit, encourage, facilitate or discuss competing third-party proposals to acquire all or a significant part of CCPT II or Spirit respectively. In addition, CCPT II and Spirit generally have an opportunity to offer to modify the terms of the merger in response to any competing acquisition proposals that may be made before the CCPT II or Spirit Board may withdraw or qualify its recommendation to their respective stockholders. Upon termination of the merger agreement in certain circumstances, Spirit may be required to pay a termination fee and/or expense reimbursement to CCPT II, and in certain other circumstances, CCPT II may be required to pay a termination fee and/or an expense reimbursement to Spirit. See

The Merger Agreement Covenants and Agreements No Solicitation of Transactions by the Spirit Parties beginning on page 255, The Merger Agreement Covenants and Agreements No Solicitation of Transactions by the CCPT II Parties beginning on page 252 The Merger Agreement Termination of the Merger Agreement Termination Fee and Expenses Payable by Spirit to CCPT II beginning on page 263, and The Merger Agreement Termination of the Merger Agreement Termination Fee and Expenses Payable by CCPT II to Spirit beginning on page 263.

These provisions could discourage a potential competing acquirer that might have an interest in acquiring all or a significant part of CCPT II or Spirit from considering or proposing a competing acquisition, even if the potential competing acquirer was prepared to pay consideration with a higher per share cash or market value than the market value proposed to be received or realized in the merger, or might result in a potential competing acquirer proposing to pay a lower price than it might otherwise have proposed to pay because of the added expense of the termination fee and/or expense reimbursement that may become payable in certain circumstances.

# **Index to Financial Statements**

# If the merger is not consummated by July 22, 2013 (unless extended to September 22, 2013 pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement), either CCPT II or Spirit may terminate the merger agreement.

Either CCPT II or Spirit may terminate the merger agreement if the merger has not been consummated by July 22, 2013, unless as of July 22, 2013, all conditions to closing have been satisfied or waived other than the obligation of CCPT II and Spirit to obtain (i) its respective stockholder approval for the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and/or (ii) certain lender consents (described under The Merger Agreement Conditions to Completion of the Merger ) and the financing commitment secured by Spirit from Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank and MIHI (or replacement financing acceptable to the parties) has been extended to September 22, 2013 (or such financing has been funded into escrow), in which case this date will be extended to September 22, 2013. However, this termination right will not be available to a party if that party failed to fulfill its obligations under the merger agreement and that failure was a principle cause of, or resulted in, the failure to consummate the merger. For more information, please see the section titled The Merger Agreement Termination of the Merger Agreement beginning on page 261.

# Some of the directors and executive officers of CCPT II and Spirit have interests in seeing the merger completed that are different from, or in addition to, those of the other CCPT II stockholders and Spirit stockholders.

Some of the directors and executive officers of CCPT II and Spirit have arrangements that provide them with interests in the merger that are different from, or in addition to, those of the stockholders of CCPT II and Spirit. These interests include, among other things, the continued service as a director or an executive officer of the Combined Corporation, and the providing of advisory and property management services pursuant to the Existing Agreements and the Advisory Matters Agreement. These interests, among other things, may influence the directors and executive officers of CCPT II and Spirit to support or approve the merger.

#### The merger will result in changes to the board of directors of the Combined Corporation.

Upon completion of the merger, the composition of the board of directors of the Combined Corporation will be different than the current CCPT II Board and the Spirit Board. The Spirit Board currently consists of seven directors and upon the consummation of the merger, all of the directors of Spirit immediately prior to the effective time of the merger and up to two individuals designated by CCPT II, and reasonably satisfactory to Spirit, are expected to comprise the board of directors of the Combined Corporation after the effective time of the merger. As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, no determination has been made as to the identity of the two individuals to be designated by CCPT II. This new composition of the board of directors of the Combined Corporation may affect the future decisions of the Combined Corporation.

#### Risk Factors Relating to the Combined Corporation Following the Merger

#### **Risks Related to the Combined Corporation s Operations**

#### The Combined Corporation expects to incur substantial expenses related to the merger.

The Combined Corporation expects to incur substantial expenses in connection with completing the merger and integrating the business, operations, networks, systems, technologies, policies and procedures of CCPT II with those of Spirit. There are several systems that must be integrated, including accounting and finance and asset management. While it has been assumed that a certain level of transaction and integration expenses would be incurred, there are a number of factors beyond the Combined Corporation s control that could affect the total amount or the timing of its integration expenses. Many of the expenses that will be incurred, by their nature, are difficult to estimate accurately at the present time. As a result, the transaction and integration expenses associated with the merger could, particularly in the near term, exceed the savings that the Combined Corporation expects to achieve from the elimination of duplicative expenses and the realization of economies of scale and cost savings related to the integration of the businesses following the completion of the merger.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

# Following the merger, the Combined Corporation may be unable to integrate successfully the businesses of CCPT II and Spirit and realize the anticipated benefits of the merger or do so within the anticipated timeframe.

The merger involves the combination of CCPT II and Spirit which currently operate as a non-traded REIT and a publicly traded REIT, respectively, independently from each other. Even though the companies are operationally similar, the Combined Corporation will be required to devote significant management attention and resources to integrating the business practices and operations of Spirit and CCPT II. It is possible that the integration process could result in the distraction of the Combined Corporation s management, the disruption of the Combined Corporation s ongoing business or inconsistencies in the Combined Corporation s operations, services, standards, controls, procedures and policies, any of which could adversely affect the ability of the Combined Corporation to maintain relationships with customers, vendors and employees or to fully achieve the anticipated benefits of the merger.

# The future results of the Combined Corporation will suffer if the Combined Corporation does not effectively manage its expanded operations following the merger.

Following the merger, the Combined Corporation may continue to expand its operations through additional acquisitions and other strategic transactions, some of which may involve complex challenges. The future success of the Combined Corporation will depend, in part, upon its ability to manage its expansion opportunities, integrate new operations into its existing business in an efficient and timely manner, successfully monitor its operations, costs, regulatory compliance and service quality, and maintain other necessary internal controls. The Combined Corporation will realize its expansion or acquisition opportunities will be successful, or that the Combined Corporation will realize its expected operating efficiencies, cost savings, revenue enhancements, synergies or other benefits.

Many of the Combined Corporation s properties depend upon a single tenant, or a limited number of major tenants, for all or a majority of its rental income; therefore, the Combined Corporation s financial condition and ability to make distributions to you may be adversely affected by the bankruptcy or insolvency, a downturn in the business, or a lease termination of a single tenant.

Many of the Combined Corporation's properties will be occupied by only one tenant or derive a majority of its rental income from a limited number of major tenants and, therefore, the success of those properties is materially dependent on the financial stability of such tenants. Such tenants face competition within their industries and other factors that could reduce their ability to make rent payments. For example, for the Combined Corporation's industrial properties, a general reduction in U.S. manufacturing activity could reduce the Combined Corporation's manufacturing tenants' ability to pay rent. Lease payment defaults by tenants could cause the Combined Corporation to reduce the amount of distributions paid. A default of a tenant on its lease payments to the Combined Corporation would cause the Combined Corporation to lose revenue from the property and force the Combined Corporation to find an alternative source of revenue to meet any expenses associated with the property and prevent a foreclosure if the property is subject to a mortgage. In the event of a default by a single or major tenant, the Combined Corporation s investment and re-letting the property. If a lease is terminated, the Combined Corporation may not be able to lease the property for the rent previously received or sell the property without incurring a loss. A default by a tenant, the failure of a guarantor to fulfill its obligations or other premature termination of a lease, or a tenant's election not to extend a lease upon its expiration, could have an adverse effect on the Combined Corporation's financial condition and its ability to pay distributions to you.

#### Risks Related to an Investment in the Combined Corporation Common Stock

#### The market price and trading volume of the Combined Corporation common stock may be volatile.

The U.S. stock markets, including the NYSE, on which it is anticipated that the Combined Corporation common stock will be listed under the symbol SRC, have experienced significant price and volume

#### Index to Financial Statements

fluctuations. As a result, the market price of shares of the Combined Corporation common stock is likely to be similarly volatile, and investors in shares of the Combined Corporation common stock may experience a decrease in the value of their shares, including decreases unrelated to the Combined Corporation s operating performance or prospects. CCPT II and Spirit cannot assure you that the market price of the Combined Corporation common stock will not fluctuate or decline significantly in the future.

In addition to the risks listed in this Risk Factors section, a number of factors could negatively affect the Combined Corporation s share price or result in fluctuations in the price or trading volume of the Combined Corporation common stock, including:

the annual yield from distributions on the Combined Corporation common stock as compared to yields on other financial instruments;

equity issuances by the Combined Corporation, or future sales of substantial amounts of the Combined Corporation common stock by its existing or future shareholders, or the perception that such issuances or future sales may occur;

increases in market interest rates or a decrease in the Combined Corporation s distributions to stockholders that lead purchasers of the Combined Corporation common stock to demand a higher yield;

changes in market valuations of similar companies;

fluctuations in stock market prices and volumes;

additions or departures of key management personnel;

the Combined Corporation s operating performance and the performance of other similar companies;

actual or anticipated differences in the Combined Corporation s quarterly operating results;

changes in expectations of future financial performance or changes in estimates of securities analysts;

publication of research reports about the Combined Corporation or its industry by securities analysts;

failure to qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes;

adverse market reaction to any indebtedness the Combined Corporation incurs in the future;

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

strategic decisions by the Combined Corporation or its competitors, such as acquisitions, divestments, spin-offs, joint ventures, strategic investments or changes in business strategy;

the passage of legislation or other regulatory developments that adversely affect the Combined Corporation or its industry;

speculation in the press or investment community;

changes in the Combined Corporation s earnings;

failure to satisfy the listing requirements of the NYSE;

failure to comply with the requirements of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act;

actions by institutional stockholders of the Combined Corporation;

changes in accounting principles; and

general economic and/or market conditions, including factors unrelated to the Combined Corporation s performance. In the past, securities class action litigation has often been instituted against companies following periods of volatility in the price of their common stock. This type of litigation could result in substantial costs and divert the

# Index to Financial Statements

Combined Corporation s management s attention and resources, which could have a material adverse effect the Combined Corporation s cash flows, its ability to execute its business strategy and the Combined Corporation s ability to make distributions to its stockholders.

Because the Combined Corporation will have a large number of stockholders and CCPT II common stock has not been listed on a national securities exchange prior to the merger, there may be significant pent-up demand to sell shares of the Combined Corporation common stock. Significant sales of the Combined Corporation common stock, or the perception that significant sales of such shares could occur, may cause the price of the Combined Corporation common stock to decline significantly.

As of March 25, 2013, the Combined Corporation would have approximately 370,174,854 million shares of common stock issued and outstanding following the merger. Prior to this offering, the common stock of CCPT II was not listed on any national securities exchange and the ability of stockholders to liquidate their investments was limited. Additionally, CCPT II s share repurchase program has been suspended as of December 6, 2012. As a result, there may be significant pent-up demand to sell shares of the Combined Corporation common stock. A large volume of sales of shares of the Combined Corporation common stock could decrease the prevailing market price of the Combined Corporation common stock and could impair its ability to raise additional capital through the sale of equity securities in the future. Even if a substantial number of sales of shares of the Combined Corporation common stock shares are not affected, the mere perception of the possibility of these sales could depress the market price of the Combined Corporation common stock and have a negative effect on the Combined Corporation s ability to raise capital in the future.

#### The market price of the Combined Corporation common stock may decline as a result of the merger.

The market price of the Combined Corporation common stock may decline as a result of the merger if the Combined Corporation does not achieve the perceived benefits of the merger as rapidly or to the extent anticipated by financial or industry analysts, or the effect of the merger on the Combined Corporation s financial results is not consistent with the expectations of financial or industry analysts.

In addition, following the effective time of the merger, Spirit stockholders and CCPT II stockholders will own interests in a combined company operating an expanded business with a different mix of properties, risks and liabilities. Current stockholders of CCPT II and Spirit may not wish to continue to invest in the Combined Corporation, or for other reasons may wish to dispose of some or all of their shares of the Combined Corporation common stock. If, following the effective time of the merger, large amounts of the Combined Corporation common stock are sold, the price of the Combined Corporation common stock could decline.

# After the merger is completed, CCPT II stockholders will have different rights in the Combined Corporation that may be less favorable than their current rights as CCPT II stockholders.

After the closing of the merger, and the amendment and restatement of the CCPT II charter as part of the merger and the amendment and restatement of the CCPT II bylaws at the effective time of the merger, CCPT II stockholders who will own interests in the Combined Corporation will have different rights than they currently have as CCPT II stockholders. For a detailed discussion of the significant differences between current rights as a stockholder of CCPT II and the rights of a stockholder of the Combined Corporation, see Comparison of Rights of Stockholders of CCPT II and Stockholders of Spirit Pre-Merger and Rights of Stockholders of the Combined Corporation Post-Merger beginning on page 278.

# The Combined Corporation cannot assure you that it will be able to continue paying dividends at or above the current rate currently paid by CCPT II and Spirit.

The stockholders of the Combined Corporation may not receive the same dividends following the merger for various reasons, including the following:

the Combined Corporation may not have enough cash to pay such dividends due to changes in the Combined Corporation s cash requirements, capital spending plans, cash flow or financial position;

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

decisions on whether, when and in which amounts to make any future distributions will remain at all times entirely at the discretion of the Combined Corporation s board of directors, which reserves the right to change Spirit s current dividend practices at any time and for any reason;

the Combined Corporation may desire to retain cash to maintain or improve its credit ratings; and

the amount of dividends that the Combined Corporation s subsidiaries may distribute to the Combined Corporation may be subject to restrictions imposed by state law, restrictions that may be imposed by state regulators, and restrictions imposed by the terms of any current or future indebtedness that these subsidiaries may incur.

Stockholders of the Combined Corporation will have no contractual or other legal right to dividends that have not been declared by the Combined Corporation s board of directors.

# In connection with the announcement of the merger agreement, one lawsuit has been filed and is pending, as of March 28, 2013, seeking, among other things, to enjoin the merger and rescind the merger agreement, and an adverse judgment in this lawsuit may prevent the merger from becoming effective within the expected timeframe (if at all).

As of March 28, 2013, purported stockholders of Spirit have filed a lawsuit against Spirit, members of the Spirit Board, CCPT II, the Spirit Partnership and the CCPT II Partnership challenging the merger. The complaint alleges that Spirit s directors breached their fiduciary duties to Spirit stockholders in connection with the merger, and further claims that CCPT II, the CCPT II Partnership and the Spirit Partnership aided and abetted those alleged breaches of fiduciary duty. The complaint seeks a declaration that defendants have breached their fiduciary duties or aided and abetted such breaches and that the merger agreement is unenforceable, an order enjoining a vote on the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, rescission of the transactions in the event they are consummated, imposition of a constructive trust, an award of fees and costs, including attorneys and experts fees and costs, and other relief. Spirit or CCPT II may also be the target of similar litigation in the future.

While Spirit and CCPT II management believe that the allegations in the complaint are without merit and intend to defend vigorously against these allegations, Spirit and CCPT II cannot assure you as to the outcome of this, or any similar future lawsuits, including the costs associated with defending this claim or any other liabilities that may be incurred in connection with the litigation or settlement of this claims. If the plaintiffs are successful in obtaining an injunction prohibiting the parties from completing the merger on the agreed-upon terms, such an injunction may prevent the completion of the merger in the expected time frame, or may prevent it from being completed altogether. Whether or not the plaintiffs claims are successful, this type of litigation is often expensive and diverts management s attention and resources, which could adversely affect the operation of the businesses of CCPT II and Spirit. For more information about litigation related to the merger, see The Merger Litigation Relating to the Merger beginning on page 240.

#### Counterparties to certain significant agreements with CCPT II and Spirit may have consent rights in connection with the merger.

CCPT II and Spirit are respectively party to certain agreements that give the counterparty certain rights, including consent rights, in connection with change in control transactions. Under certain of these agreements, the merger will constitute a change in control and, therefore, the counterparty may assert its rights in connection with the merger. Any such counterparty may request modifications of its agreements as a condition to granting a waiver or consent under those agreements and there can be no assurance that such counterparties will not exercise their rights under the agreements, including termination rights where available.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

The historical and unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial information included elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus may not be representative of the Combined Corporation s results following the effective time of the merger, and accordingly, you have limited financial information on which to evaluate the Combined Corporation.

The unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial information included elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus has been presented for informational purposes only and is not necessarily indicative of the financial position or results of operations that actually would have occurred had the merger been completed as of the date indicated, nor is it indicative of the future operating results or financial position of the Combined Corporation. The unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial information does not reflect future events that may occur after the effective time of the merger, including the costs related to the planned integration of the two companies and any future nonrecurring charges resulting from the merger, and does not consider potential impacts of current market conditions on revenues or expense efficiencies. The unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial information presented elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is based in part on certain assumptions regarding the merger that CCPT II and Spirit believe are reasonable under the circumstances. CCPT II and Spirit cannot assure you that the assumptions will prove to be accurate over time.

# The Combined Corporation may incur adverse tax consequences if CCPT II or Spirit has failed or fails to qualify as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Each of Spirit and CCPT II has operated in a manner that it believes has allowed it to qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes under the Code, and the Combined Corporation intends to continue operating in such a manner. None of Spirit, CCPT II or the Combined Corporation has requested or plans to request a ruling from the IRS that it qualifies as a REIT. Qualification as a REIT involves the application of highly technical and complex Code provisions for which there are only limited judicial and administrative interpretations. The complexity of these provisions and of the applicable Treasury Regulations that have been promulgated under the Code is greater in the case of a REIT that holds its assets through a partnership. The determination of various factual matters and circumstances not entirely within the control of Spirit, CCPT II or the Combined Corporation may affect its ability to qualify as a REIT. In order to qualify as a REIT, each of Spirit, CCPT II and the Combined Corporation must satisfy a number of requirements, including requirements regarding the ownership of its stock, requirements regarding the composition of its assets and a requirement that at least 95% of its gross income in any year must be derived from qualifying sources, such as rents from real property. Also, a REIT must make distributions to stockholders aggregating annually at least 90% of its net taxable income, excluding any net capital gains.

If Spirit, CCPT II or the Combined Corporation loses its REIT status, it will face serious tax consequences that would substantially reduce its cash available for distribution, including cash available to pay dividends to its stockholders, for each of the years involved because:

such company would not be allowed a deduction for dividends paid to stockholders in computing its taxable income and would be subject to federal income tax at regular corporate rates;

such company also could be subject to the federal alternative minimum tax and possibly increased state and local taxes; and

unless such company is entitled to relief under applicable statutory provisions, it could not elect to be taxed as a REIT for four taxable years following the year during which it was disqualified.

In addition, if Spirit, CCPT II or the Combined Corporation fails to qualify as a REIT, it will not be required to make distributions to stockholders, and accordingly, distributions from its operating partnership could be similarly reduced. As a result of all these factors, Spirit s, CCPT II s or the Combined Corporation s failure to qualify as a REIT could impair the Combined Corporation s ability to expand its business and raise capital, and would materially adversely affect the value of its stock.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

# In certain circumstances, even if the Combined Corporation qualifies as a REIT, it may be subject to certain federal and state taxes, which would reduce the Combined Corporation s cash available for distribution to its stockholders.

Even if the Combined Corporation maintains its status as a REIT, the Combined Corporation may be subject to federal or state taxes. For example, net income from the sale of properties that are dealer properties sold by a REIT (a prohibited transaction under the Code) will be subject to a 100% tax. In addition, the Combined Corporation may not be able to make sufficient distributions to avoid income and excise taxes applicable to REITs. Alternatively, the Combined Corporation may decide to retain income it earns from the sale or other disposition of its property and pay income tax directly on such income. In that event, the Combined Corporation s stockholders would be treated as if they earned that income and paid the tax on it directly. However, stockholders that are tax-exempt, such as charities or qualified pension plans, would have no benefit from their deemed payment of such tax liability. The Combined Corporation may also be subject to state and local taxes on its income or property, either directly or at the level of its operating partnership, or at the level of the other companies through which the Combined Corporation to stockholders. See section The Merger Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences to the Merger beginning on page 216.

# The Internal Revenue Service, which is referred to in this joint proxy statement/prospectus as the IRS, may take the position that specific sale-lease back transactions are loans, which could jeopardize the Combined Corporation s REIT qualification.

The IRS may take the position that specific sale-leaseback transactions that the Combined Corporation treats as leases are not true leases for U.S. federal income tax purposes but are, instead, financing arrangements or loans. If a sale-leaseback transaction were so characterized by the IRS, the Combined Corporation might fail to satisfy the qualification requirements applicable to REITs.

#### Dividends payable by REITs generally do not qualify for reduced U.S. federal income tax rates.

Certain dividends payable by domestic or qualified foreign corporations to individuals, trusts and estates that are U.S. stockholders, are currently eligible for federal income tax at a maximum rate of 20%. Dividends payable by REITs, in contrast, generally are not eligible for the reduced rates unless the dividends are attributable to (i) qualified dividend income received by the REIT from C corporations, including its taxable REIT subsidiaries, (ii) the REIT s undistributed earnings or built-in gains taxed at the corporate level during the immediately preceding year, or (iii) any earnings and profits inherited from a C corporation in a tax-deferred reorganization or similar transaction. The more favorable rates applicable to regular corporate dividends could cause investors who are individuals, trusts and estates to perceive investments in REITs to be relatively less attractive than investments in the stock of non-REIT corporations that pay dividends, which could adversely affect the value of the stock of REITs, including the Combined Corporation common stock.

#### Legislative or regulatory action could adversely affect the stockholders of the Combined Corporation.

In recent years, numerous legislative, judicial and administrative changes have been made to the federal income tax laws applicable to investments in REITs and similar entities. Additional changes to the tax laws are likely to occur, and such changes may adversely affect the taxation of a stockholder of the Combined Corporation. Any such changes could have an adverse effect on an investment in the Combined Corporation common stock or on the market value or the resale potential of the Combined Corporation s assets.

# The power of the Combined Corporation s board of directors to revoke its REIT election without stockholder approval may cause adverse consequences to its stockholders.

The Combined Corporation s organizational documents will permit its board of directors to revoke or otherwise terminate its REIT election, without the approval of its stockholders, if the board of directors

# Index to Financial Statements

determines that it is not in the Combined Corporation s best interest to qualify as a REIT. In such a case, the Combined Corporation would become subject to U.S. federal, state and local income tax on its net taxable income and the Combined Corporation would no longer be required to distribute most of its net taxable income to its stockholders, which may have adverse consequences on the total return to its stockholders.

# The Combined Corporation depends on key personnel for its future success, and the loss of key personnel or inability to attract and retain personnel could harm the Combined Corporation s business.

The future success of the Combined Corporation depends in large part on its ability to hire and retain a sufficient number of qualified personnel. The future success of the Corporation also depends upon the service of the Combined Corporation s executive officers, particularly, Thomas H. Nolan, Jr. and Peter M. Mavoides, who have extensive market knowledge and relationships and will exercise substantial influence over the Combined Corporation s operational, financing, acquisition and disposition activity. Among the reasons that they are important to the Combined Corporation s success is that each has a national or regional industry reputation that is expected to attract business and investment opportunities and assist the Combined Corporation in negotiations with lenders, existing and potential tenants and industry personnel.

Many of the Combined Corporation s other key executive personnel, particularly its senior managers, also have extensive experience and strong reputations in the real estate industry. In particular, the extent and nature of the relationships that these individuals have developed with financial institutions and existing and prospective tenants is critically important to the success of the Combined Corporation s business. The loss of services of one or more members of the Combined Corporation s senior management team, or the Combined Corporation s inability to attract and retain highly qualified personnel, could adversely affect the Combined Corporation s business, diminish the Combined Corporation s investment opportunities and weaken its relationships with lenders, business partners, existing and prospective tenants and industry personnel, which could materially and adversely affect the Combined Corporation.

### CCPT II and Spirit face other risks.

The foregoing risks are not exhaustive, and you should be aware that following the merger the Combined Corporation will face various other risks.



#### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### CAUTIONARY STATEMENT CONCERNING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This joint proxy statement/prospectus may contain certain forecasts and other forward-looking statements within the safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Generally, the words expects, anticipates, targets, goals, projects, intends, plans, seeks, estimates, variations of such words and similar expressions identify forward-looking statements and any statements regarding the benefits of the merger, or CCPT II s or Spirit s future financial condition, results of operations and business are also forward-looking statements. Without limiting the generality of the preceding sentence, certain statements contained in the sections The Merger Background of the Merger, The Merger Recommendation of the CCPT II Board and Its Reasons for the Merger, The Merger Certain Prospective Financial Information Reviewed by CCPT II and The Merger Certain Prospective Financial Information Reviewed by Spirit constitute forward-looking statements

You should understand that the following important factors, in addition to those discussed in Risk Factors and elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, could affect the future results of the Combined Corporation after completion of the merger and could cause actual results or other outcomes to differ materially from those expressed in the forward-looking statements contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus:

each of CCPT II s and Spirit s success, or the success of the Combined Corporation, in implementing its business strategy and its ability to identify, underwrite, finance, consummate and integrate diversifying acquisitions or investments;

the nature and extent of future competition;

increases in each of CCPT II s and Spirit s costs, or in the costs of the Combined Corporation, of borrowing as a result of changes in interest rates and other factors;

each of CCPT II s and Spirit s ability, or the ability of the Combined Corporation, to pay down, refinance, restructure and/or extend its indebtedness as it becomes due;

the ability and willingness of each of CCPT II s and Spirit s tenants, or the tenants of the Combined Corporation, to renew their leases upon expiration of the leases and each of CCPT II s and Spirit s ability to reposition its properties on the same or better terms in the event such leases expire and are not renewed by the tenants or in the event either CCPT II or Spirit exercises its right to replace an existing tenant upon default;

the impact of any financial, accounting, legal or regulatory issues or litigation that may affect either CCPT II or Spirit or their major tenants or the Combined Corporation or its major tenants;

risks associated with the ability to consummate the merger and the timing of the closing of the merger;

the risk that the anticipated benefits from the merger may not be realized or may take longer to realize than expected;

unexpected costs or unexpected liabilities that may arise from the transaction, whether or not consummated; and

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

each of CCPT II s and Spirit s ability and willingness, and the ability and willingness of the Combined Corporation, to maintain its qualification as a REIT due to economic, market, legal, tax or other considerations.

Should one or more of the risks or uncertainties described above or elsewhere herein occur, or should underlying assumptions prove incorrect, actual results and plans could differ materially from those expressed in any forward-looking statements. You are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these statements, which speak only as of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

### Index to Financial Statements

All forward-looking statements, expressed or implied, included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus are expressly qualified in their entirety by this cautionary statement. This cautionary statement should also be considered in connection with any subsequent written or oral forward-looking statements that CCPT II, Spirit or persons acting on their behalf may issue.

Except as otherwise required by applicable law, CCPT II and Spirit disclaim any duty to update any forward-looking statements, all of which are expressly qualified by the statements in this section. See also Where You Can Find More Information.

2	4
3	4

### Index to Financial Statements

### THE COMPANIES

#### Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc.

#### Description of CCPT II s Business

#### Formation

CCPT II is a Maryland corporation formed on September 29, 2004, that elected to be taxed as a REIT for federal income tax purposes commencing with its taxable year ended December 31, 2005. CCPT II was organized to acquire and operate commercial real estate primarily consisting of freestanding, single-tenant, retail properties net leased to investment grade and other creditworthy tenants located throughout the United States. As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II owned 752 properties comprising 21.2 million rentable square feet of single and multi-tenant retail and commercial space located in 45 states and the U.S. Virgin Islands. As of December 31, 2012, the rentable space at these properties was 96% leased. As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II also owned 69 mortgage notes receivable secured by 43 restaurant properties and 26 single-tenant retail properties, each of which is subject to a net lease.

Substantially all of CCPT II s business is conducted through its operating partnership, the CCPT II Partnership, a Delaware limited partnership organized in 2004. CCPT II is the sole general partner of and owns a 99.99% interest in the CCPT II Partnership. The Advisor is the sole limited partner and owns an insignificant noncontrolling partnership interest of less than 0.01% of the CCPT II Partnership.

As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II had raised approximately \$2.3 billion in gross proceeds from all of its offerings since inception (including shares sold pursuant to the CCPT II distribution reinvestment plan, referred to herein as the CCPT II DRIP), before offering costs, selling commissions and dealer management fees of \$188.3 million and before share redemptions of \$206.1 million.

### **Investment Objectives and Policies**

CCPT II s objective is to invest primarily in freestanding, single-tenant, retail properties net leased to investment grade and other creditworthy tenants. It may also invest in mortgage loans, commercial mortgage backed securities, or CMBS, or other investments related to real property or entities or joint ventures that make similar investments. CCPT II s primary investment objectives are:

to provide current income to its stockholders through the payment of cash distributions; and

### to preserve and return its stockholders capital contributions.

Decisions relating to the purchase or sale of its investments are made by the Advisor, subject to oversight by the CCPT II Board, a majority of whom are independent directors. The CCPT II Board may revise its investment policies, as described below, without the concurrence of its stockholders. However, the CCPT II Board will not amend its charter, including any investment policies that are provided in its charter, without the concurrence of a majority of the outstanding shares, except for amendments that do not adversely affect the rights, preferences and privileges of its stockholders. CCPT II s independent directors review its investment policies at least annually to determine that its policies are in the best interest of its stockholders.

#### Acquisition and Investment Policies

### Types of Investments

CCPT II invests primarily in freestanding, single-tenant, retail properties under long-term net leases to investment grade and other creditworthy tenants. It also invests in multi-tenant retail power centers and single tenant office and industrial properties under long-term net leases to investment grade and other creditworthy tenants. In addition, CCPT II has acquired, and may continue to acquire mortgage loans secured by similar types of commercial properties in its portfolio.

### Index to Financial Statements

Many of CCPT II s properties are leased to single-tenants of large national retail chains or franchises, including big box retailers, which operate stores in the home improvement, drug, sporting goods, specialty, convenience and restaurant industries. Other properties are so-called power centers, which are comprised of national big box retailers and smaller national and regional retail establishments and other multi-tenant retail properties that complement CCPT II s overall investment objectives. The Advisor monitors industry trends and seeks to identify properties on its behalf that will provide a favorable return balanced with risk. The Advisor primarily targets retail businesses with established track records. This industry is highly property dependent, therefore the Advisor believes it also offers highly competitive sale-leaseback investment opportunities.

To the extent feasible, CCPT II has acquired a well-balanced portfolio diversified by geographic location, age of the property and lease maturity. CCPT II pursued, and continues to pursue, properties with tenants that represent a variety of industries so as to avoid concentration in any one industry. These industries include all types of retail establishments, such as big box retailers, convenience stores, drug stores and restaurant properties. Tenants of CCPT II properties are diversified among national, regional and local brands. CCPT II generally targets properties with lease terms in excess of 10 years. It has acquired, and may continue to acquire, properties with shorter terms if the property is in an attractive location, if the property is difficult to replace, or if the property has other significant favorable attributes. It expects any future acquisitions to be made in the United States, including United States protectorates.

Many retail companies today are entering into sale-leaseback arrangements as a strategy for applying capital that would otherwise be applied to their real estate holdings to their core operating businesses. CCPT II believes that its investment strategy has enabled it to take advantage of the increased emphasis on retailers core business operations in today s competitive corporate environment as retailers attempt to divest from real estate assets.

There is no limitation on the number, size or type of properties that CCPT II may acquire, or on the percentage of net proceeds of its offerings that may be invested in a single property. The number and mix of properties CCPT II will hold at any given time depends primarily upon real estate market conditions and other circumstances existing at that time.

CCPT II has incurred, and may continue to incur, debt to acquire properties if the Advisor determines that incurring such debt is in CCPT II s best interest. In addition, from time to time, CCPT II acquires properties without financing and later incurs mortgage debt secured by one or more of such properties if favorable financing terms are available. It generally use the proceeds from such loans to acquire additional properties. See the section below captioned Borrowing Policies for a more detailed explanation of CCPT II s borrowing intentions and limitations.

### Real Estate Underwriting Process

In evaluating potential property and mortgage loan acquisitions consistent with CCPT II s investment objectives, it applies credit underwriting criteria to the tenants of existing properties. Similarly, CCPT II will apply credit underwriting criteria to possible new tenants when it is re-leasing properties in its portfolio. Tenants of CCPT II s properties frequently are national or super-regional retail chains that are investment grade or otherwise creditworthy entities having high net worth and operating income. The underwriting process includes analyzing the financial data and other available information about the tenant, such as income statements, balance sheets, net worth, cash flow, business plans, data provided by industry credit rating services, and/or other information the Advisor may deem relevant. Generally, these tenants must be experienced multi-unit operators with a proven track record in order to meet the credit tests applied by the Advisor.

In evaluating the credit worthiness of a tenant or prospective tenant, the Advisor may not always use specific quantifiable standards, and may consider many factors, including debt ratings obtained from debt rating agencies, such as Moody s Investors Service, or Moody s, and Standard & Poor s Financial Services, LLC, or Standard & Poor s, and/or the proposed terms of the acquisition. A tenant will be considered investment grade

### **Index to Financial Statements**

when the tenant has a debt rating by Moody s of Baa3 or better, or a credit rating by Standard & Poor s of BBB- or better, or its payments are guaranteed by a company with such rating. Changes in tenant credit ratings, coupled with future acquisition and disposition activity, may increase or decrease CCPT II s concentration of investment grade tenants in the future.

Moody s ratings are opinions of future relative creditworthiness based on an evaluation of franchise value, financial statement analysis and management quality. The rating given to a debt obligation describes the level of risk associated with receiving full and timely payment of principal and interest on that specific debt obligation and how that risk compares with that of all other debt obligations. The rating, therefore, measures the ability of a company to generate cash in the future.

A Moody s debt rating of Baa3, which is the lowest investment grade rating given by Moody s, is assigned to companies with adequate financial security. However, certain protective elements may be lacking or may be unreliable over any given period of time. A Moody s debt rating of Aaa, which is the highest investment grade rating given by Moody s, is assigned to companies with exceptional financial security. Thus, investment grade tenants will be judged by Moody s to have at least adequate financial security, and will in some cases have exceptional financial security.

Standard & Poor s assigns a credit rating to both companies as a whole and to each issuance or class of a company s debt. A Standard & Poor s credit rating of BBB-, which is the lowest investment grade rating given by Standard & Poor s, is assigned to companies that exhibit adequate protection parameters. However, adverse economic conditions or changing circumstances are more likely to lead to a weakened capacity of CCPT II to meet its financial commitments. A Standard & Poor s credit rating of AAA+, which is the highest investment grade rating given by Standard & Poor s, is assigned to companies or issuances with extremely strong capacities to meet their financial commitments. Thus, investment grade tenants will be judged by Standard & Poor s to have at least adequate protection parameters, and will in some cases have extremely strong financial positions.

Other creditworthy tenants are tenants with financial profiles that the Advisor believes meet its investment objectives. In evaluating the credit worthiness of a tenant or prospective tenant, the Advisor does not use specific quantifiable standards, but does consider many factors, including other debt rating agencies, such as Dun and Bradstreet, and/or the proposed terms of the acquisition. The factors the Advisor considers include the financial condition of the tenant and/or guarantor, the operating history of the property with such tenant or tenants, the tenant s or tenants market share and track record within its industry segment, the general health and outlook of the tenant s or tenants industry segment, and the lease length and terms at the time of the acquisition.

#### Description of Leases

The majority of CCPT II s properties are single-tenant properties with existing net leases, and when spaces become vacant or existing leases expire, it anticipates entering into net leases. Net leases means leases that typically require that tenants pay all or a majority of the operating expenses, including real estate taxes, special assessments and sales and use taxes, utilities, insurance and building repairs related to the property, in addition to the lease payments. There are various forms of net leases, typically classified as triple net or double net. Triple net leases typically require the tenant to pay all costs associated with a property in addition to the base rent and percentage rent, if any. Double net leases typically have the landlord responsible for the roof and structure of the building, or other aspects of the property, while the tenant is responsible for all remaining expenses associated with the property. With respect to CCPT II s multi-tenant properties, it has a variety of lease arrangements with the tenants of such properties. Since each lease is an individually negotiated contract between two or more parties, each contract will have different obligations of both the landlord and tenant. Many large national tenants have standard lease forms that generally do not vary from property to property, and CCPT II will have limited ability to revise the terms of leases to those tenants.

The majority of CCPT II s properties had initial lease terms of 10 years or more at the time of acquisition. CCPT II has acquired and in the future it may continue to acquire properties under which the lease term has partially

### **Index to Financial Statements**

expired. It also may acquire properties with shorter lease terms if the property is in an attractive location, if the property is difficult to replace, or if the property has other significant favorable real estate attributes. Under most commercial leases, tenants are obligated to pay a predetermined annual base rent. Some of the leases for CCPT II s properties also contain provisions that increase the amount of base rent payable at points during the lease term and/or percentage rent that can be calculated by a number of factors. Under triple net and double net leases, the tenants are generally required to pay the real estate taxes, insurance, utilities and common area maintenance charges associated with the properties. Generally, the leases require each tenant to procure, at its own expense, commercial general liability insurance, as well as property insurance covering the building for the full replacement value and naming the ownership entity and the lender, if applicable, as the additional insured on the policy. As a precautionary measure, the Advisor has obtained and may obtain in the future, to the extent available, secondary liability insurance, as well as loss of rents insurance that covers 1 year of annual rent in the event of a rental loss. The secondary insurance coverage names the ownership entity as the named insured on the policy.

Some leases require that CCPT II procure insurance for both commercial general liability and property damage insurance; however, the premiums are fully reimbursable from the tenant. When CCPT II procures such insurance, the policy lists it as the named insured on the policy and the tenant as the additional insured. Tenants are required to provide proof of insurance by furnishing a certificate of insurance to the Advisor on an annual basis. The insurance certificates are carefully tracked and reviewed for compliance by the Advisor s property management department.

In general, leases may not be assigned or subleased without CCPT II s prior written consent. If CCPT II does consent to an assignment or sublease, the original tenant generally will remain fully liable under the lease unless CCPT II releases the tenant from its obligations under the lease.

#### Other Possible Investments

Although most of CCPT II s investments are properties of the types described above, it has made and may continue to make other investments. For example, it is not limited to investments in single-tenant, freestanding retail properties or properties leased to investment grade and other creditworthy tenants and complimentary multi-tenant properties. CCPT II has invested and may continue to invest in other commercial properties such as business and industrial parks, office buildings and warehouse and distribution facilities, or in other entities that make such investments or own such properties, in order to reduce overall portfolio risks or enhance overall portfolio returns if the Advisor and the CCPT II Board determine that it would be advantageous to do so. Further, to the extent that the Advisor and the CCPT II Board determine it is in its best interest in order to diversify its investment portfolio or otherwise, CCPT II has invested, and may continue to invest, in CMBS and mortgage loans generally secured by the same types of commercial properties that it generally acquires. CCPT II also has invested, and may continue to invest, in other investments related to real property or entities or joint ventures that make similar investments.

CCPT II s criteria for investing in CMBS and mortgage loans are substantially the same as those involved in its investment in properties. CCPT II does not intend to make loans to other persons (other than mortgage loans), to underwrite securities of other issuers or to engage in the purchase and sale of any types of investments other than direct or indirect interests in real estate.

### Investment Decisions

The Advisor has substantial discretion with respect to the selection of specific investments and the purchase and sale of CCPT II s properties, subject to the oversight of the CCPT II Board. In pursuing CCPT II s investment objectives and making investment decisions for it, the Advisor evaluates the proposed terms of the purchase against all aspects of the transaction, including the condition and financial performance of the property, the terms of existing leases and the creditworthiness of the tenant, and property and location characteristics. Because the factors considered, including the specific weight CCPT II places on each factor, will vary for each potential investment, it does not, and is not able to, assign a specific weight or level of importance to any particular factor.

### Index to Financial Statements

In addition to procuring and reviewing an independent valuation estimate and property condition report, the Advisor also, to the extent such information is available, considers the following:

tenant rolls and tenant creditworthiness;

a property condition report;

unit level store performance;

property location, visibility and access;

age of the property, physical condition and curb appeal;

neighboring property uses;

local market conditions including vacancy rates;

area demographics, including trade area population and average household income;

neighborhood growth patterns and economic conditions;

presence of nearby properties that may positively impact store sales at the subject property; and

lease terms, including length of lease term, scope of landlord responsibilities, presence and frequency of contractual rental increases, renewal option provisions, exclusive and permitted use provisions, co-tenancy requirements, termination options, projected net cash flow yield and projected internal rates of return.

The Advisor considers whether properties are leased by, or have leases guaranteed by, companies that maintain an investment grade rating by either Standard and Poor s or Moody s Investor Services. The Advisor also will consider non-rated and non-investment grade rated tenants that CCPT II considers creditworthy, as described in Real Estate Underwriting Process above.

#### Conditions to Closing Acquisitions

Generally, CCPT II conditions its obligation to close the purchase of any investment on the delivery and verification of certain documents from the seller or developer, including, where appropriate:

plans and specifications;

### Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

surveys;

evidence of marketable title, subject to such liens and encumbrances as are acceptable to the Advisor;

financial statements covering recent operations of properties having operating histories;

title and liability insurance policies; and

tenant estoppel certificates.

CCPT II generally will not purchase any property unless and until it also obtains what is generally referred to as a Phase I environmental site assessment and is generally satisfied with the environmental status of the property. However, CCPT II may purchase a property without obtaining such assessment if the Advisor determines it is not warranted. A Phase I environmental site assessment consists of a visual survey of the building and the property in an attempt to identify areas of potential environmental concerns, visually observing neighboring properties to assess surface conditions or activities that may have an adverse environmental impact on the property, and contacting local governmental agency personnel who perform a regulatory agency file search in an attempt to determine any known environmental concerns in the immediate vicinity of the property. A Phase I environmental site assessment does not generally include any sampling or testing of soil, ground water or building materials from the property and may not reveal all environmental hazards on a property.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

CCPT II may enter into purchase and sale arrangements with a seller or developer of a suitable property under development or construction. In such cases, CCPT II will be obligated to purchase the property at the completion of construction, provided that the construction substantially conforms to definitive plans, specifications, and costs approved by it in advance. In such cases, prior to CCPT II acquiring the property, it generally would receive a certificate of an architect, engineer or other appropriate party, stating that the property substantially complies with all plans and specifications. If renovation or remodeling is required prior to the purchase of a property, CCPT II expects to pay a negotiated maximum amount to the seller upon completion. CCPT II does not currently intend to construct or develop properties or to render any services in connection with such development or construction.

In determining whether to purchase a particular property, CCPT II may, in accordance with customary practices, obtain an option on such property. The amount paid for an option, if any, normally is surrendered if the property is not purchased and normally is credited against the purchase price if the property is purchased.

In purchasing, leasing and developing properties, CCPT II will be subject to risks generally incident to the ownership of real estate.

#### **Ownership Structure**

CCPT II s investment in real estate generally takes the form of holding fee title or a long-term leasehold estate. In addition, CCPT II has invested in mortgages acquired in the secondary market and secured by commercial properties. CCPT II has acquired its real estate investments either directly through its operating partnership, or indirectly through limited liability companies, limited partnerships, or through investments in joint ventures, partnerships, co-tenancies or other co-ownership arrangements with the developers of the properties or other persons. See the Joint Venture Investments section below. In addition, it has purchased, and may continue to purchase, properties and lease them back to the sellers of such properties. While CCPT II uses its best efforts to structure any such sale-leaseback transaction so that the lease will be characterized as a true lease and so that CCPT II will be treated as the owner of the property for federal income tax purposes, the IRS could challenge this characterization. In the event that any sale-leaseback transaction is re-characterized as a financing transaction for federal income tax purposes, deductions for depreciation and cost recovery relating to such property would be disallowed.

#### Joint Venture Investments

CCPT II may enter into joint ventures, partnerships, co-tenancies and other co-ownership arrangements with affiliated entities of the Advisor, including other real estate programs sponsored by affiliates of the Advisor, for the acquisition, development or improvement of properties or the acquisition of other real estate-related investments. CCPT II has and may continue to enter into such arrangements with real estate developers, owners and other unaffiliated third parties for the purpose of developing, owning and operating real properties. In determining whether to invest in a particular joint venture, the Advisor will evaluate the underlying real property or other real estate-related investment using the same criteria described above in Acquisition and Investment Policies Investment Decisions for the selection of its real property investments. The Advisor also will evaluate the joint venture or co-ownership partner and the proposed terms of the joint venture or a co-ownership arrangement.

CCPT II s general policy is to invest in joint ventures only when CCPT II would have substantial decision-making rights and a right of first refusal to purchase the co-venturer s interest in the joint venture if the co-venturer elects to sell such interest. In the event that the co-venturer elects to sell property held in any such joint venture, however, CCPT II may not have sufficient funds to exercise its right of first refusal to buy the other co-venturer s interest in the property held by the joint venture. In the event that any joint venture with an affiliated entity holds interests in more than one property, the interest in each such property may be specially allocated based upon the respective proportion of funds invested by each co-venturer in each such property.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

The Advisor and its officers and key persons may have conflicts of interest in determining which real estate program sponsored by CCPT II s sponsor, Cole Real Estate Investments, should enter into any particular joint venture agreement. The co-venturer may have economic or business interests or goals that are or may become inconsistent with CCPT II s business interests or goals. In addition, if the joint venture is with another Cole-sponsored program, the Advisor may face a conflict in structuring the terms of the relationship between its interests and the interest of the co-venturer and in managing the joint venture. Since the Advisor and its affiliates will control both the co-venturer and, to a certain extent, CCPT II, agreements and transactions between the co-venturers with respect to any such joint venture will not have the benefit of arm s-length negotiation of the type normally conducted between unrelated co-venturers, which may result in the co-venturer receiving benefits greater than the benefits that CCPT II receives. In addition, CCPT II may assume liabilities related to the joint venture that exceed the percentage of its investment in the joint venture.

CCPT II may enter into joint ventures with other real estate programs sponsored by Cole Real Estate Investments only if a majority of its directors not otherwise interested in the transaction and a majority of its independent directors approve the transaction as being fair and reasonable to CCPT II and on substantially the same terms and conditions as those received by unaffiliated joint venturers.

#### **Borrowing Policies**

The Advisor believes that utilizing borrowing is consistent with CCPT II s investment objective of maximizing the return to stockholders. By operating on a leveraged basis, CCPT II has more funds available for investment in properties. This allows it to make more investments than would otherwise be possible, resulting in a more diversified portfolio. There is no limitation on the amount CCPT II may borrow against any single improved property. However, under CCPT II s charter, it is required to limit its borrowings to 60% of the greater of cost (before deducting depreciation or other non-cash reserves) or fair market value of its gross assets, unless excess borrowing is approved by a majority of the independent directors and disclosed to its stockholders in the next quarterly report along with the justification for such excess borrowing. In the event that CCPT II issues preferred stock that is entitled to a preference over the common stock in respect of distributions or liquidation or is treated as debt under GAAP, it will include it in the leverage restriction calculations, unless the issuance of the preferred stock is approved or ratified by its stockholders.

The Advisor uses its best efforts to obtain financing on the most favorable terms available to CCPT II. The Advisor has substantial discretion with respect to the financing CCPT II obtains, subject to CCPT II s borrowing policies, which are approved by the CCPT II Board. Lenders may have recourse to assets not securing the repayment of the indebtedness. The Advisor may refinance properties during the term of a loan only in limited circumstances, such as when a decline in interest rates makes it beneficial to prepay an existing mortgage, when an existing mortgage matures, or if an attractive investment becomes available and the proceeds from the refinancing can be used to purchase such investment. The benefits of the refinancing may include increased cash flow resulting from reduced debt service requirements, an increase in dividend distributions from proceeds of the refinancing, if any, and an increase in property ownership if some refinancing proceeds are reinvested in real estate.

CCPT II may not borrow money from any of its directors or from the Advisor or its affiliates unless such loan is approved by a majority of the directors not otherwise interested in the transaction (including a majority of the independent directors) as fair, competitive and commercially reasonable and no less favorable to CCPT II than a comparable loan between unaffiliated parties. During the year ended December 31, 2012, CCPT II did not acquire any properties or borrow any funds from the Advisor or its affiliates.

### **Disposition Policies**

CCPT II usually holds each property it acquires for an extended period of time. Holding periods for other real estate-related investments will vary. However, circumstances might arise that could result in the earlier sale of some properties. CCPT II may sell a property before the end of the expected holding period if it believes the

### **Index to Financial Statements**

sale of the property would be in the best interests of its stockholders. The determination of whether a particular property should be sold or otherwise disposed of will be made after consideration of relevant factors, including prevailing economic conditions and current tenant creditworthiness, with a view to achieving maximum capital appreciation. There can be no assurance that this objective will be realized. The selling price of a property that is net leased will be determined in part by the amount of rent payable remaining under the lease and the economic conditions at that time. In connection with the sales of CCPT II s properties, CCPT II may lend the purchaser all or a portion of the purchase price. In these instances, CCPT II s taxable income may exceed the cash received in the sale. The terms of payment will be affected by customs in the area in which the property being sold is located and the then-prevailing economic conditions.

#### Acquisition of Properties from Affiliates of the Advisor

CCPT II may acquire properties or interests in properties from or in co-ownership arrangements with entities affiliated with the Advisor, including properties acquired from affiliates of the Advisor engaged in construction and development of commercial real properties. CCPT II will not acquire any property from an affiliate of the Advisor unless a majority of CCPT II s directors (including a majority of its independent directors) not otherwise interested in the transaction determine that the transaction is fair and reasonable to CCPT II. The purchase price that CCPT II will pay for any property it acquires from affiliates of the Advisor, including property developed by an affiliate of the Advisor as well as property held by such an affiliate that has already been developed, will not exceed the current appraised value of the property. In addition, the price of the property CCPT II acquires from an affiliate of the Advisor may not exceed the cost of the property to the affiliate, unless a majority of CCPT II s directors and a majority of its independent directors determine that substantial justification for the excess exists and the excess is reasonable. During the year ended December 31, 2012, CCPT II did not purchase any properties from the Advisor or the Advisor s affiliates.

### Employees

CCPT II has no direct employees. The employees of the Advisor and its affiliates provide services to CCPT II related to acquisition and disposition, property management, asset management, financing, accounting, investor relations and administration.

CCPT II is dependent on the Advisor and its affiliates for services that are essential to CCPT II, including the sale of shares of CCPT II common stock, asset acquisition decisions, property management and other general administrative responsibilities. In the event that the Advisor and its affiliates were unable to provide these services to CCPT II, it would be required to obtain such services from other sources.

CCPT II reimburses the Advisor and its affiliates for expenses incurred in connection with its provision of administrative, acquisition, property management, asset management, financing, accounting and investor relation services, including personnel costs, subject to certain limitations. During the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, CCPT II incurred \$3.6 million, \$3.5 million and \$3.8 million, respectively, for such services provided by the Advisor or its affiliates.

### Competition

As CCPT II purchases properties, it is in competition with other potential buyers for the same properties and may have to pay more to purchase the property than if there were no other potential acquirers or it may have to locate another property that meets its investment criteria. In addition, the leasing of real estate is highly competitive in the current market, and CCPT II may continue to experience competition for tenants from owners and managers of competing projects. As a result, CCPT II may have to provide free rent, incur charges for tenant improvements, or offer other inducements, or it might not be able to timely lease the space, all of which may have an adverse impact on its results of operations. At the time CCPT II elects to dispose of its properties, it may also be in competition with sellers of similar properties to locate suitable purchasers for its properties.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### **Concentration of Credit Risk**

As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II had cash on deposit, including restricted cash, in four financial institutions, all of which had deposits in excess of current federally insured levels totaling \$7.7 million; however, CCPT II has not experienced any losses in such accounts. CCPT II limits significant cash deposits to accounts held by financial institutions with high credit standing; therefore, it believes it is not exposed to any significant credit risk on cash.

No single tenant accounted for greater than 10% of CCPT II s gross annualized rental revenues for the year ended December 31, 2012. Tenants in the specialty retail, drugstore and restaurant industries comprised 17%, 15% and 15%, respectively, of CCPT II s gross annualized rental revenues for the year ended December 31, 2012. Additionally, CCPT II has certain geographic concentrations in its property holdings. In particular, as of December 31, 2012, 166 of its properties were located in Texas and 23 were located in Florida, accounting for 16% and 10% of its 2012 gross annualized rental revenues, respectively.

#### **Environmental Matters**

In connection with the ownership and operation of real estate, CCPT II may be potentially liable for costs and damages related to environmental matters. CCPT II has acquired certain properties that are subject to environmental remediation, in which the seller, the tenant and/or another third party has been identified as the responsible party for environmental remediation costs related to the property. Additionally, in connection with the purchase of certain of the properties, the respective sellers and/or tenants have indemnified CCPT II against future remediation costs. In addition, CCPT II carries environmental liability insurance on its properties that provides coverage for remediation liability and pollution liability for third-party bodily injury and property damage claims.

#### Legal Proceedings

On March 5, 2013, a putative class action and derivative lawsuit was filed in the Circuit Court for Baltimore City, Maryland against and purportedly on behalf of Spirit captioned *Kendrick, et al. v. Spirit Realty Capital, Inc., et al.* The complaint names as defendants Spirit, the members of the Spirit Board, the Spirit Partnership, CCPT II and the CCPT II Partnership, and alleges that the directors of Spirit breached their fiduciary duties by engaging in an unfair process leading to the Merger Agreement, agreeing to a Merger Agreement at an opportunistic and unfair price, allowing draconian and preclusive deal protection devices in the Merger Agreement, and by engaging in self-interested and otherwise conflicted actions. The complaint alleges that CCPT II, the CCPT II Partnership and the Spirit Partnership aided and abetted those breaches of fiduciary duty. The complaint seeks a declaration that defendants have breached their fiduciary duties or aided and abetted such breaches and that the Merger Agreement is unenforceable, an order enjoining a vote on the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, rescission of the transactions in the event they are consummated, imposition of a constructive trust, an award of fees and costs, including attorneys and experts fees and costs, and other relief.

In the ordinary course of business, CCPT II may become subject to litigation or claims. CCPT II is not aware of any material pending legal proceedings, other than as stated above and ordinary routine litigation incidental to its business to which CCPT II is a party or to which its properties are the subject.

### **CCPT II Properties**

As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II owned 752 properties comprising 21.2 million rentable square feet of single and multi-tenant retail and commercial space located in 45 states and the U.S. Virgin Islands. As of December 31, 2012, 417 of the properties were freestanding, single-tenant retail properties, 312 of the properties were freestanding, single-tenant commercial properties and 23 of the properties were multi-tenant retail properties. Of the leases related to these properties, 13 were classified as direct financing leases. As of December 31, 2012, 96% of the gross rentable square feet of these properties was leased, with a weighted-average remaining lease term of 9.8 years. As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II had outstanding debt of \$1.8 billion, secured by properties in CCPT II s portfolio and their related tenant leases and other real estate related assets on which the debt was placed.

### Index to Financial Statements

### **Property Statistics**

The following table shows the tenant diversification of CCPT II s consolidated real estate assets, based on gross annualized rental revenue, as of December 31, 2012:

Tenant	Total Number of Leases	Leased Square Feet <sup>(1)</sup>	2012 Gross Annualized Rental Revenue (in thousands)	Percentage of 2012 Gross Annualized Rental Revenue
Walgreens drug store	70	1,011,529	\$ 23,097	9%
Church s Chicken restaurant	1	244,231	14,056	6%
Academy Sports sporting goods	9	1,955,411	12,944	5%
Circle K convenience store	83	250,580	11,550	5%
CVS drug store	37	412,496	9,408	4%
Home depot home improvement	5	554,979	7,189	3%
Ferguson Enterprises specialty retail	8	1,111,948	6,940	3%
Tractor Supply specialty retail	27	783,616	6,679	3%
Petsmart specialty retail	8	1,035,471	6,146	2%
Lowe s home improvement	8	1,061,550	6,067	2%
Other	516	11,985,465	149,541	58%
	772	20,407,276	\$ 253,617	100%

(1) Including square feet of the buildings on land that is subject to ground leases.

The following table shows the tenant industry diversification of CCPT II s consolidated real estate assets, based on gross annualized rental revenue, as of December 31, 2012:

Industry	Total Number of Leases	Leased Square Feet <sup>(1)</sup>	2012 Gross Annualized Rental Revenue (in thousands)	Percentage of 2012 Gross Annualized Rental Revenue
Specialty retail	203	4,626,991	\$ 43,077	17%
Drugstore	128	1,690,979	38,568	15%
Restaurant	122	955,988	37,044	15%
Sporting goods	17	2,278,621	17,106	7%
Home improvement	13	1,616,529	13,256	5%
Convenience store	84	264,896	12,563	5%
Distribution	14	1,410,464	10,296	4%
Fitness and health	21	584,273	9,678	4%
Automotive parts	30	636,005	9,227	4%
Electronics retail	14	576,891	7,270	3%
Other	126	5,765,639	55,532	21%
	772	20,407,276	\$ 253,617	100%

(1) Including square feet of the buildings on land that is subject to ground leases.

### Index to Financial Statements

The following table shows the geographic diversification of CCPT II s consolidated real estate assets, based on gross annualized rental revenue, as of December 31, 2012:

Location	Total Number Of Properties	Rentable Square Feet <sup>(1)</sup>	2012 Gross Annualized Rental Revenue (in thousands)	Percentage of 2012 Gross Annualized Rental Revenue
Texas	166	3,638,467	\$ 40,604	16%
Florida	23	2,088,910	24,954	10%
Georgia	63	1,131,834	19,731	8%
Illinois	23	1,742,432	18,899	7%
Ohio	64	666,985	13,293	5%
Missouri	25	714,761	9,415	4%
Tennessee	39	559,109	8,710	3%
Nevada	2	1,009,278	7,119	3%
North Carolina	20	811,666	6,872	3%
Virginia	12	992,554	6,700	3%
Other	315	7,861,715	97,320	38%
	752	21,217,711	\$ 253,617	100%

(1) Including square feet of the buildings on land that is subject to ground leases. *Leases* 

Although there are variations in the specific terms of the leases of CCPT II s properties, the following is a summary of the general structure of its leases. Generally, the leases of CCPT II s properties provide for initial terms of 10 to 20 years. As of December 31, 2012, the weighted average remaining lease term was 9.8 years. The properties are generally leased under net leases pursuant to which the tenant bears responsibility for substantially all property costs and expenses associated with ongoing maintenance and operation, including utilities, property taxes and insurance. Certain of the leases require CCPT II to maintain the roof and structure of the building. The leases of the properties provide for annual base rental payments (payable in monthly installments) ranging from \$7,000 to \$14.1 million (average of \$330,000). Certain leases provide for limited increases in rent as a result of fixed increases, increases in the consumer price index, and/or increases in the tenant s sales volume.

Generally, the property leases provide the tenant with one or more multi-year renewal options, subject to generally the same terms and conditions as the initial lease term. Certain leases also provide that in the event CCPT II wishes to sell the property subject to that lease, CCPT II first must offer the lessee the right to purchase the property on the same terms and conditions as any offer which CCPT II intends to accept for the sale of the property.

### Index to Financial Statements

The following table shows lease expirations of CCPT II s consolidated real estate assets as of December 31, 2012, during each of the next 10 years and thereafter, assuming no exercise of renewal options or termination rights:

Year of Lease Expiration	Total Number of Leases	Leased Square Feet <sup>(1)</sup>	2012 Gross Annualized Rental Revenue (in thousands)	Percentage of 2012 Gross Annualized Rental Revenue
2013	38	654,594	\$ 4,632	2%
2014	33	414,662	4,010	2%
2015	46	1,250,819	11,415	5%
2016	57	1,775,388	18,682	7%
2017	91	1,748,290	20,991	8%
2018	90	1,463,216	19,552	8%
2019	16	445,442	6,616	3%
2020	27	619,693	8,065	3%
2021	76	1,538,835	22,424	9%
2022	49	1,236,312	15,170	6%
Thereafter	249	9,260,025	122,060	47%
	772	20,407,276	\$ 253,617	100%

# (1) Including square feet of the buildings on land that is subject to ground leases. *Notes Payable Information*

As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II had \$1.8 billion of debt outstanding, consisting of (1) \$1.4 billion in fixed rate mortgage loans, referred to herein as the CCPT II Fixed Rate Debt, which includes \$77.6 million of variable rate debt swapped to fixed rates, (2) \$4.3 million in variable rate mortgage loans, referred to herein as the CCPT II Variable Rate Debt and (3) \$319.1 million outstanding under the CCPT II credit facility, referred to herein as the CCPT II Credit Facility. The CCPT II Fixed Rate Debt has annual interest rates ranging from 3.15% to 7.22%, with a weighted average annual interest rate of 5.68%, and various maturity dates ranging from September, 2014 through August, 2031. The CCPT II Variable Rate Debt has an annual interest rate of LIBOR plus 275 basis points and matures in September, 2014. The CCPT II Credit Facility allows CCPT II to borrow up to \$238.9 million in revolving loans, referred to herein as the CCPT II Revolving Loans, and \$111.1 million in term loan borrowings, referred to herein as the CCPT II Term Loan. The CCPT II Revolving Loans under the CCPT II Credit Facility bear interest at variable rates depending on the type of loan used. Eurodollar rate loans have variable rates which are generally equal to the one-month, two-month, three-month, or six-month LIBOR plus 275 to 400 basis points, determined by the leverage ratio of CCPT II in accordance with the agreement. Base rate committed loans have variable rates equal to the greater of (a) the Federal Funds Rate plus 0.5%; (b) Bank of America s prime rate; or (c) the Eurodollar Rate plus 1.0%; plus 175 to 300 basis points, determined by the leverage ratio of CCPT II in accordance with the agreement. As of December 31, 2012, the interest rate in effect for the CCPT II Revolving Loans under the CCPT II Credit Facility was 3.71%. On February 24, 2011, CCPT II executed an interest rate swap agreement which had the effect of fixing the interest rate for the CCPT II Term Loan borrowings under the CCPT II Credit Facility to 4.94% per annum based on CCPT II s overall leverage levels at the time of the transaction. The CCPT II Credit Facility matures on December 17, 2013.

The ratio of debt to total gross real estate and related assets net of gross intangible lease liabilities, as of December 31, 2012, was 51% and the weighted average years to maturity was 3.6 years. Except for the notes payable under the CCPT II Credit Facility, which are unsecured obligations, the notes payable are secured by the respective properties on which the debt was placed and their related tenant leases and other real estate related assets, which had an aggregate gross asset value of \$2.5 billion at December 31, 2012. The notes payable are generally non-recourse to CCPT II and the CCPT II Partnership, but both are liable for customary non-recourse carve-outs.

### Index to Financial Statements

Generally, the notes payable may not be prepaid, in whole or in part, except under the following circumstances: (1) prepayment may be made subject to payment of a yield maintenance premium or through defeasance, (2) full prepayment may be made on any of the three monthly payment dates occurring immediately prior to the maturity date, and (3) partial prepayments resulting from the application of insurance or condemnation proceeds to reduce the outstanding principal balance of the mortgage notes. Notwithstanding the prepayment limitations, CCPT II may sell the properties to a buyer that assumes the respective mortgage loan. The transfer would be subject to the conditions set forth in the individual property s mortgage note document, including without limitation, the lender s approval of the proposed buyer and the payment of the lender s fees, costs and expenses associated with the sale of the property and the assumption of the loan.

Generally, in the event that a mortgage note is not paid off on the respective maturity date, certain mortgage notes include hyper-amortization provisions. The interest rate during the hyper-amortization period would be the fixed interest rate as stated on the respective mortgage note agreement plus 2.0%. The individual mortgage note maturity date, under the hyper-amortization provisions, would generally be extended by 20 years. During such period, the lender would apply 100% of the rents collected to (1) all payments for escrow or reserve accounts, (2) payment of interest at the original fixed interest rate, (3) payments for the replacement reserve account, (4) any other amounts due in accordance with the mortgage note agreement other than any additional interest expense, (5) any operating expenses of the property pursuant to an approved annual budget, (6) any extraordinary expenses, (7) payments to be applied to the reduction of the principal balance of the mortgage note, and (8) any additional interest expense, which is not paid would be added to the principal balance of the mortgage note.

### **Board of Directors**

#### **Board Meetings and Annual Stockholder Meeting**

The CCPT II Board held 8 meetings during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2012. Each director attended all of his board and committee meetings in 2012. Although CCPT II does not have a formal policy regarding attendance by members of the CCPT II Board at its Annual Meeting of Stockholders, it encourages all of its directors to attend. All of CCPT II s directors attended its 2012 Annual Meeting of Stockholders by conference telephone.

#### Independence

As required by CCPT II s charter, a majority of the members of the CCPT II Board must qualify as independent as affirmatively determined by the CCPT II Board. The CCPT II Board consults with CCPT II s legal counsel and counsel to the independent directors to ensure that the CCPT II Board s determinations are consistent with CCPT II s charter and applicable securities and other laws and regulations regarding the definition of independent.

Consistent with these considerations, after review of all relevant transactions or relationships between each director, or any of his family members, and CCPT II, CCPT II s management and its independent registered public accounting firm, the CCPT II Board has determined that Messrs. Bromley and Fugelsang, who comprise the majority of the CCPT II Board, qualify as independent directors. A copy of CCPT II s independent director definition, which is contained in its charter and complies with the requirements of the North American Securities Administrators Association s Statement of Policy Regarding Real Estate Investment Trusts, was attached to CCPT II s proxy statement for the 2011 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. Although CCPT II s shares are not listed for trading on any national securities exchange, its independent directors also meet the current independence and qualifications requirements of the NYSE.

### **Board Committees**

#### Audit Committee

The CCPT II Board has an audit committee, which assists the CCPT II Board in fulfilling its responsibilities. The audit committee is composed of Mr. Bromley (chairman) and Mr. Fugelsang, both of whom

### **Index to Financial Statements**

are independent directors. The audit committee meets periodically during the year, usually in conjunction with regular meetings of the CCPT II Board. The audit committee, by approval of at least a majority of the members, selects the independent registered public accounting firm to audit CCPT II s annual financial statements, reviews with the independent registered public accounting firm, reviews the audit engagement, approves the audit and non-audit services provided by the independent registered public accounting firm, reviews the independence of the independent registered public accounting firm, considers the range of audit and non-audit fees and reviews the adequacy of CCPT II s internal accounting controls. The CCPT II Board has adopted a charter for the audit committee that sets forth its specific functions and responsibilities. The audit committee charter can be located on CCPT II s website at https://www.colecapital.com/corporate-governance by clicking on CCPT II Audit Committee Charter.

Although the CCPT II common stock is not listed for trading on any national securities exchange, both members of the audit committee meet the current independence and qualifications requirements of the NYSE, as well as CCPT II s charter and applicable rules and regulations of the SEC. While both members of the audit committee have significant financial and/or accounting experience, the CCPT II Board has determined that Mr. Bromley satisfies the SEC s requirements for an audit committee financial expert and has designated Mr. Bromley as the audit committee financial expert. The CCPT II audit committee meet 4 times during 2012.

### Compensation Committee

The CCPT II Board also has a compensation committee. The primary purpose of the compensation committee is to oversee CCPT II s compensation programs for executive officers. CCPT II s executive officers currently do not receive compensation directly from CCPT II for services rendered to it. Accordingly, the compensation committee did not hold any meetings during 2012. The compensation committee is composed of Mr. Bromley (chairman) and Mr. Fugelsang, both of whom are independent directors. The compensation committee has adopted a written charter approved by the CCPT II Board. The compensation committee charter can be located on CCPT II s website at https://www.colecapital.com/corporate-governance by clicking on CCPT II Compensation Committee Charter. Presently, the full CCPT II Board oversees compensation of its independent directors.

### Nominating Board of Directors Functions

CCPT II believes that the CCPT II Board is qualified to perform the functions typically delegated to a nominating committee, and that the formation of a separate committee is not necessary at this time. Therefore, all members of the CCPT II Board develop the criteria necessary for prospective members of the CCPT II Board and participate in the consideration of director nominees. The primary functions of the members of the CCPT II Board relating to the consideration of director nominees are to conduct searches and interviews for prospective director candidates, if necessary, review background information for all candidates for the CCPT II Board, including those recommended by stockholders, and formally propose the slate of director nominees for election by the stockholders at the annual meeting.

#### Special Committee

On May 7, 2012, in connection with CCPT II s exploration of strategic alternatives, the CCPT II Board established the CCPT II Special Committee, consisting solely of independent members of the CCPT II Board. For more information regarding the CCPT II Special Committee, see The Merger Background of the Merger beginning on page 159.

### Communication with Directors

CCPT II has established procedures for stockholders or other interested parties to communicate directly with the CCPT II Board. Such parties can contact the CCPT II Board by mail at: Chairman of the Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc. Audit Committee, c/o Corporate Secretary, 2325 East Camelback Road, Suite 1100, Phoenix, Arizona 85016.

### Index to Financial Statements

The chairman of the audit committee will receive all communications made by these means, and will distribute such communications to such member or members of the CCPT II Board as he deems appropriate, depending on the facts and circumstances outlined in the communication received. For example, if any questions regarding accounting, internal controls and auditing matters are received, they will be forwarded by the chairman of the audit committee to the members of the audit committee for review.

### Board Leadership Structure; Independent Lead Director

Christopher H. Cole serves as both CCPT II s Chairman of the CCPT II Board and Chief Executive Officer. The CCPT II Board believes that independent oversight of management is an important component of an effective board of directors. The independent directors of CCPT II have determined that the most effective board of directors leadership structure for CCPT II at the present time is for the Chief Executive Officer to also serve as Chairman of the CCPT II Board. The independent directors believe that because the Chief Executive Officer is ultimately responsible for the day-to-day operation of CCPT II and for executing CCPT II s strategy, and because the performance of CCPT II is an integral part of the CCPT II Board s deliberations, the Chief Executive Officer is the director best qualified to act as Chairman of the CCPT II Board. The CCPT II Board retains the authority to modify this structure to best address CCPT II s unique circumstances, and to advance the best interests of all CCPT II stockholders, as and when appropriate. In addition, although CCPT II does not have a lead independent director, the CCPT II Board believes that the current structure is appropriate, as CCPT II has no employees and is externally managed by the Advisor, whereby all operations are conducted by the Advisor or the Advisor s affiliates.

The CCPT II Board also believes, for the reasons set forth below, that its existing corporate governance practices achieve independent oversight and management accountability, which is the goal that many seek to achieve by separating the roles of Chairman of the CCPT II Board and Chief Executive Officer. CCPT II s governance practices provide for strong independent leadership, independent discussion among directors and for independent evaluation of, and communication with, CCPT II s executive officers and officers and key personnel of the Advisor. Some of the relevant processes and other corporate governance practices include:

A majority of CCPT II s directors are independent directors. Each director is an equal participant in decisions made by the full CCPT II Board. In addition, all matters that relate to CCPT II s sponsor, the Advisor or any of their affiliates must be approved by a majority of the independent directors. The audit committee is comprised entirely of independent directors.

Each of CCPT II s directors is elected annually by CCPT II s stockholders.

The Advisor has a one-year contract, with an annual review by, and renewal subject to the approval of, the CCPT II Board. The fees paid to the Advisor must be deemed reasonable, as determined by the independent directors, on an annual basis. *The CCPT II Board s Role in Risk Oversight* 

The CCPT II Board oversees the CCPT II stockholders interest in the long-term health and the overall success of CCPT II and its financial strength.

The full CCPT II Board is actively involved in overseeing risk management for CCPT II. It does so, in part, through its oversight of CCPT II s property acquisitions and assumptions of debt, as well as its oversight of CCPT II s executive officers and the Advisor. In particular, the CCPT II Board may determine at any time to terminate the Advisor, and must evaluate the performance of the Advisor, and re-authorize the Advisory Agreement, on an annual basis.

In addition, the audit committee is responsible for assisting the CCPT II Board in overseeing CCPT II s management of risks related to financial reporting. The audit committee has general responsibility for overseeing the accounting and financial processes of CCPT II, including oversight of the integrity of the CCPT II s financial

### Index to Financial Statements

statements, CCPT II s compliance with legal and regulatory requirements and the adequacy of CCPT II s internal control over financial reporting. The audit committee reviews any potential material issues that are raised related to CCPT II s financial statements or accounting policies. Additionally, in connection with the annual audit of CCPT II s financial statements, the audit committee conducts a detailed review with CCPT II s independent auditors of the accounting policies used by CCPT II and its financial statement presentation.

#### Code of Business Conduct and Ethics

The CCPT II Board has adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics that is applicable to all members of the CCPT II Board, its officers and, to the extent there are any, employees, and the employees of the Advisor. The policy may be located on CCPT II s website at https://www.colecapital.com/corporate-governance by clicking on CCPT II Code of Business Conduct and Ethics. If, in the future, CCPT II amends, modifies or waives a provision in the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, it may, rather than filing a Current Report on Form 8-K, satisfy the disclosure requirement by posting such information on its website as necessary.

#### **Compensation of Directors**

Directors who are also officers or employees of CCPT II, the Advisor or their affiliates (Mr. Cole) do not receive any special or additional remuneration for service on the CCPT II Board or any of the audit and compensation committees. Each non-employee director receives compensation for service on the CCPT II Board and any of the audit and compensation committees as provided below:

an annual retainer of \$50,000;

\$2,000 for each board meeting attended in person;

an additional annual retainer of \$7,500 to the chairman of the audit committee;

\$2,000 for each committee meeting attended in person (committee chairmen receive an additional \$500 per committee meeting for serving in that capacity);

\$250 per board or committee meeting attended by telephone conference; and

in the event that there is a meeting of the CCPT II Board and one or more committees on a single day, the fees paid to each director will be limited to \$2,500 per day (\$3,000 per day for the chairman of the audit committee, if there is a meeting of that committee). All directors of the CCPT II Board receive reimbursement of reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with attendance at meetings of the CCPT II Board.

### Equity Compensation Plan Information

The following table gives information about CCPT II s equity compensation plan as of December 31, 2012:

**Plan Category** 

Number of Securities to be Issued Upon Exercise of Outstanding Options, Weighted-Average Exercise Price of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights Number of Securities Remaining Available for Future Issuance Under

## Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

	Equity Compensation Plans		
Equity compensation plans approved			
by security holders	$45,000^{(1)}$	\$ 9.12	950,000 <sup>(2)</sup>
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders		N/A	
Total	45,000 <sup>(1)</sup>	\$ 9.12	950,000 <sup>(2)</sup>

### Index to Financial Statements

- (1) Represents options that were granted pursuant to the Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc. 2004 Independent Directors Stock Option Plan as of December 31, 2012. Options to purchase 45,000 shares were exercisable as of December 31, 2012.
- (2) All shares authorized for issuance pursuant to awards not yet granted under the Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc. 2004 Independent Directors Stock Option Plan.

### Director Compensation Table

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to CCPT II s director compensation during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2012:

Name	Fees Earned or Paid in Cash	Stock Awards (\$)	Option Awards (\$)	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation (\$)	Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings	l Other pensation <sup>(1)</sup> (\$)	Total (\$)
Christopher H. Cole							
Marcus E. Bromley	\$ 218,000 <sup>(2)</sup>					\$ 2,724	\$ 220,724
George N. Fugelsang	\$ 210,000 <sup>(2)</sup>					\$ 6,374	\$ 216,374

- (1) Amount represents reimbursement of travel expenses incurred by directors to attend various director meetings. As of December 31, 2012, Marcus Bromley held options to purchase 20,000 shares of CCPT II common stock that had been granted to him by CCPT II as director compensation.
- (2) Includes \$151,500 in fees related to the CCPT II Special Committee.

### Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

No member of CCPT II s compensation committee served as an officer or employee of CCPT II during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2012, or formerly served as an officer of CCPT II. During the fiscal year ended December 31, 2012, CCPT II s executive officers, Messrs. Cole and McAllaster, both served as directors and executive officers of Cole Credit Property Trust, Inc., referred to herein as CCPT I, and as executive officers of Cole Credit Property Trust III, Inc., referred to herein as CCPT III, Cole Corporate Income Trust, Inc., referred to herein as Cole Corporate Income Trust, Cole Real Estate Income Strategy (Daily NAV), Inc., referred to herein as Cole Income NAV Strategy and Cole Credit Property Trust IV, Inc., referred to herein as CCPT IV. In addition, Mr. Cole served as a director of CCPT III, Cole Corporate Income Trust, Cole Income NAV Strategy and CCPT IV. Since Messrs. Cole and McAllaster are also officers of the Advisor and/or its affiliates, they did not receive any separate compensation from CCPT II for service as its executive officers and/or directors, and also did not receive any separate compensation from CCPT III, Cole Corporate Income Trust, Cole Income NAV Strategy and CCPT IV. Since Messrs. See Transactions with Related Persons; Promoters and Certain Control Persons below for a description of the transactions during the year ended December 31, 2012 between CCPT II and companies with which Messrs. Cole and McAllaster are affiliated.

### Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance

Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act, as amended, requires each director, officer and individual beneficially owning more than 10% of a registered security of CCPT II to file with the SEC, within specified time frames, initial statements of beneficial ownership (Form 3) and statements of changes in beneficial ownership (Forms 4 and 5) of common stock of CCPT II. Directors, officers and greater than 10% beneficial owners are required by SEC rules to furnish CCPT II with copies of all such forms they file. Based solely on a review of the copies of such forms furnished to CCPT II during and with respect to the fiscal year ended December 31, 2012 or written representations that no additional forms were required, to the best of CCPT II s knowledge, all required Section 16(a) filings were timely and correctly made by reporting persons during 2012.

### Index to Financial Statements

### **Executive** Officers

In addition to Christopher H. Cole, the following individual serves as an executive officer of CCPT II:

D. Kirk McAllaster, Jr., age 46, has served as CCPT II s executive vice president and chief financial officer since October 2007 and as its treasurer since May 2011. He has served as executive vice president and chief financial officer (REITs and real estate funds) of the Advisor since January 2012, and previously served as its executive vice president and chief financial officer from March 2007 until January 2012, and as its vice president, finance from December 2005 until March 2007. Mr. McAllaster has also served as executive vice president and chief financial officer of CCPT I since October 2007, as its treasurer since May 2011, and has been a member of its board of directors since May 2008. He has served as executive vice president and chief financial officer (REITs and real estate funds) of Cole REIT Advisors, LLC, referred to herein as CCPT I Advisors, since January 2012, and previously served as its executive vice president and chief financial officer from March 2007 until January 2012, and as its vice president, finance from December 2005 until March 2007, Mr. McAllaster has served as executive vice president, chief financial officer and treasurer of CCPT III since its formation in January 2008, and served as its secretary from January 2008 to November 2010. He also has served as executive vice president and chief financial officer (REITs and real estate funds) of Cole REIT Advisors III, LLC, referred to herein as CCPT III Advisors, since January 2012 and as its executive vice president and chief financial officer from its formation in January 2008 until January 2012. He has served as executive vice president, chief financial officer, and treasurer of Cole Corporate Income Trust since its formation in April 2010 and served as its secretary from April 2010 until August 2010 and from January 2011 until March 2011. He has served as executive vice president and chief financial officer (REITs and real estate funds) of Cole Corporate Income Advisors, LLC, referred to herein as Cole Corporate Income Advisors, since January 2012 and as its executive vice president and chief financial officer from its formation in April 2010 until January 2012. Mr. McAllaster has served as executive vice president, chief financial officer and treasurer of CCPT IV since its formation in July 2010. He also has served as executive vice president and chief financial officer (REITs and real estate funds) of Cole REIT Advisors IV, LLC, referred to herein as CCPT IV Advisors, since January 2012 and as its executive vice president and chief financial officer from its formation in July 2010 until January 2012. He has served as the executive vice president, chief financial officer and treasurer of Cole Income NAV Strategy since its formation in July 2010. He has served as executive vice president and chief financial officer (REITs and real estate funds) of Cole Real Estate Income Strategy (Daily NAV) Advisors, LLC, referred to herein as Cole Income NAV Strategy Advisors, since January 2012 and as its executive vice president and chief financial officer from its formation in July 2010 until January 2012. Mr. McAllaster has served as executive vice president and chief financial officer (REITs and real estate funds) of the Property Manager since January 2012 and as its treasurer since September 2009, and previously served as executive vice president and chief financial officer from March 2007 until January 2012. Mr. McAllaster has served as executive vice president and chief financial officer (REITs and real estate funds) of Cole Capital Advisors, Inc., referred to herein as Cole Capital Advisors, and Cole Capital Partners, LLC, referred to herein as Cole Capital Partners since January 2012, and previously served as executive vice president and chief financial officer of each from March 2007 until January 2012 and as vice president, finance of each from December 2005 until March 2007. Prior to joining Cole Real Estate Investments in May 2003, Mr. McAllaster worked for six years with Deloitte & Touche LLP, most recently as audit senior manager. He has over 20 years of accounting and finance experience in public accounting and private industry. Mr. McAllaster received a B.S. degree from California State Polytechnic University Pomona with a major in Accounting. He is a Certified Public Accountant licensed in the states of Arizona and Tennessee and is a member of the American Institute of CPAs and the Arizona Society of CPAs.

Each of CCPT II s executive officers has stated that there is no arrangement or understanding of any kind between him and any other person relating to their appointment as an executive officer.

### **Compensation of Executive Officers**

CCPT II has no employees. CCPT II s executive officers, including its principal financial officer, do not receive compensation directly from CCPT II for services rendered to it, and CCPT II does not intend to pay any

### Index to Financial Statements

compensation directly to its executive officers. As a result, CCPT II does not have, and the CCPT II Board has not considered, a compensation policy or program for its executive officers. Accordingly, CCPT II has not included a Compensation Committee Report or a Compensation Discussion and Analysis in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

CCPT II s executive officers are also officers of the Advisor and/or its affiliates, including the Property Manager, and are compensated by these entities, in part, for their services to CCPT II. CCPT II pays fees to such entities under the Existing Agreements. CCPT II also reimburses the Advisor for its provision of administrative services, including related personnel costs, subject to certain limitations. A description of the fees that CCPT II pays to the Advisor and Property Manager or any affiliate thereof is found in the Transactions with Related Persons; Promoters and Certain Control Persons section below.

#### Audit Committee Report

#### **Independent** Auditors

During the year ended December 31, 2012, Deloitte & Touche LLP, with its affiliates, referred to herein as Deloitte & Touche, served as CCPT II s independent auditors and provided certain tax and other services. Deloitte & Touche has served as CCPT II s independent auditors since CCPT II s formation. Deloitte & Touche representatives will be present at the 2013 Annual Meeting of Stockholders and will have the opportunity to make a statement if they desire to do so. The audit committee has approved engaging Deloitte & Touche as CCPT II s independent auditors to audit CCPT II s financial statements for the year ending December 31, 2013, or until the closing of the merger. The audit committee reserves the right, however, to select new auditors at any time in the future in its discretion if it deems such decision to be in the best interests of CCPT II and its stockholders. Any such decision would be disclosed to the CCPT II stockholders in accordance with applicable securities laws.

The audit committee reviewed the audit and non-audit services performed by Deloitte & Touche, as well as the fees charged by Deloitte & Touche for such services. In its review of the non-audit services and fees, the audit committee considered whether the provision of such services is compatible with maintaining the independence of Deloitte & Touche. The aggregate fees billed to CCPT II for professional accounting services, including the audit of CCPT II s annual financial statements by Deloitte & Touche for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, are set forth in the table below.

	Year Ended December 31, 2012		r Ended ber 31, 2011
Audit fees	\$ 454,950	\$	448,575
Audit-related fees			
Tax fees	\$ 203,379	\$	186,055
All other fees			
Total	\$ 658,329	\$	634,630

For purposes of the preceding table, Deloitte & Touche s professional fees are classified as follows:

Audit fees These are fees for professional services performed for the audit of CCPT II s annual financial statements and the required review of quarterly financial statements and other procedures performed by Deloitte & Touche in order for them to be able to form an opinion on CCPT II s consolidated financial statements. These fees also cover services that are normally provided by independent auditors in connection with statutory and regulatory filings or engagements and other services that generally only the independent auditor reasonably can provide, such as services associated with filing registration statements, periodic reports and other filings with the SEC, audits of acquired properties or businesses, property audits required by loan agreements, and statutory audits for CCPT II s subsidiaries or affiliates.

### Index to Financial Statements

Audit-related fees These are fees for assurance and related services that traditionally are performed by independent auditors, such as due diligence related to acquisitions and dispositions, attestation services that are not required by statute or regulation, statutory subsidiary or equity investment audits incremental to the audit of the consolidated financial statements and general assistance with the implementation of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and other SEC rules promulgated pursuant to the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

Tax fees These are fees for all professional services performed by professional staff in CCPT II s independent auditor s tax division, except those services related to the audit of CCPT II s financial statements. These include fees for tax compliance, tax planning, and tax advice, including federal, state and local issues. Services may also include assistance with tax audits and appeals before the IRS and similar state and local agencies, as well as federal, state, and local tax issues related to due diligence.

All other fees These are fees for other permissible work performed that do not meet the above-described categories, including assistance with internal audit plans and risk assessments.

### **Pre-Approval Policies**

The audit committee charter imposes a duty on the audit committee to pre-approve all auditing services performed for CCPT II by its independent auditors, as well as all permitted non-audit services (including the fees and terms thereof) in order to ensure that the provision of such services does not impair the auditors independence. Unless a type of service to be provided by the independent auditors has received general pre-approval, it will require specific pre-approval by the audit committee.

All requests for services to be provided by the independent auditor that do not require specific pre-approval by the audit committee will be submitted to management and must include a detailed description of the services to be rendered. The executive officers of CCPT II will determine whether such services are included within the list of services that have received the general pre-approval of the audit committee. The audit committee will be informed on a timely basis of any such services rendered by the independent auditors.

Requests to provide services that require specific pre-approval by the audit committee will be submitted to the audit committee by both the independent auditors and the principal financial officer, and must include a joint statement as to whether, in their view, the request is consistent with the SEC s rules on auditor independence. The chairman of the audit committee has been delegated the authority to specifically pre-approve de minimis amounts for services not covered by the general pre-approval guidelines. All amounts, other than such de minimis amounts, require specific pre-approval by the audit committee prior to engagement of Deloitte & Touche. All amounts, other than de minimis amounts not subject to pre-approval, specifically pre-approved by the chairman of the audit committee in accordance with this policy are to be disclosed to the full audit committee at the next regularly scheduled meeting.

All services rendered by Deloitte & Touche for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011 were pre-approved in accordance with the policies and procedures described above.

#### Report of the CCPT II Audit Committee

Pursuant to the audit committee charter adopted by the CCPT II Board, the audit committee s primary function is to assist the CCPT II Board in fulfilling its oversight responsibilities by overseeing the independent auditors and reviewing the financial information to be provided to the stockholders and others, the system of internal control over financial reporting that management has established and the audit and financial-reporting process. The audit committee is composed of two independent directors. CCPT II s executive officers have the primary responsibility for the financial statements and the reporting process, including the system of internal control over financial reporting. Membership on the audit committee does not call for the professional training and technical skills generally associated with career professionals in the field of accounting and auditing, and the

### Index to Financial Statements

members of the audit committee are not professionally engaged in the practice of accounting or auditing. The audit committee s role does not provide any special assurance with regard to the financial statements of CCPT II, nor does it involve a professional evaluation of the quality of the audits performed by the independent auditors. The audit committee relies in part, without independent verification, on information provided to it and on representations made by management and the independent auditors that the financial statements have been prepared in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

In this context, in fulfilling its oversight responsibilities, the audit committee reviewed the 2012 audited financial statements with CCPT II s executive officers, including a discussion of the quality and acceptability of the financial reporting and controls of CCPT II.

The audit committee reviewed with Deloitte & Touche, which is responsible for expressing an opinion on the conformity of those audited financial statements with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, the matters required to be discussed by the Statement on Auditing Standards No. 61, Professional Standards, as amended, and their judgments as to the quality and the acceptability of the financial statements and such other matters as are required to be discussed by the applicable auditing standards as periodically amended (including significant accounting policies, alternative accounting treatments and estimates, judgments and uncertainties). In addition, the audit committee has received the written disclosures from the independent registered public accounting firm required by Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), which is referred to herein as PCAOB, Ethics and Independence Rule 3526, Communication with Audit Committees Concerning Independence and discussed with the independent registered public accounting firm its independence within the meaning of the rules and standards of the PCAOB and the securities laws and regulations administered by the SEC.

The audit committee discussed with Deloitte & Touche the overall scope and plans for the audit. The audit committee meets periodically with Deloitte & Touche, with and without management present, to discuss the results of their examinations, their evaluations of internal controls and the overall quality of the financial reporting of CCPT II.

In reliance on these reviews and discussions, the audit committee recommended to the CCPT II Board that the 2012 audited financial statements of CCPT II be included in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012 for filing with the SEC.

March 6, 2013

#### **Report of Independent Directors**

The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors: Marcus E. Bromley (Chairman)

George N. Fugelsang

As independent directors of CCPT II, we have reviewed the policies followed by CCPT II and believe they are in the best interest of its stockholders. The basis for this conclusion is summarized below.

CCPT II has developed a system of policies designed to enable CCPT II to achieve its goals and objectives, as outlined in CCPT II s charter. These policies cover, among other things, investments in properties, tenant leases and profiles, allocation of investment opportunities, borrowing and related party transactions.

CCPT II s primary investment objectives are to provide current income through the payment of cash distributions, and to preserve and return investors capital contributions. CCPT II also seeks capital gains from its investments. Consistent with the foregoing, it is CCPT II s policy to have the Advisor conduct a thorough evaluation of proposed investments including, when possible: physically inspecting each property and local market; procuring and reviewing a property condition report, an environmental site assessment and an

### Index to Financial Statements

independent valuation estimate; and evaluating the lease, title commitment and survey. Consistent with CCPT II s strategy, CCPT II primarily focuses on properties that are net leased to tenants in a variety of industries, with lease terms in excess of ten years. In addition, it is CCPT II s policy to have the Advisor apply a well-established underwriting process to determine the creditworthiness of potential tenants, including analyzing the financial condition of the tenant, data provided by credit rating services (when available) and other information. CCPT II also has a policy designed to ensure that CCPT II receives a fair allocation of suitable investment opportunities that become available to the investment programs sponsored by Cole Real Estate Investments. Furthermore, CCPT II has established policies related to borrowing limits and related party transactions. The foregoing policies are intended to minimize investment risks and provide greater stability as compared to other sectors of the commercial real estate market.

We have reviewed the transactions between CCPT II and the Advisor and affiliates of the Advisor that occurred during the year ended December 31, 2012, which are described in Note 15 to the consolidated financial statements contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and have determined that these transactions are fair and reasonable to CCPT II and its stockholders. The Advisor and its affiliated companies are considered to be related parties because they are wholly-owned indirectly by Christopher H. Cole, the Chairman of the Board of Directors, Chief Executive Officer and President of CCPT II.

Marcus E. Bromley

George N. Fugelsang

### **Other CCPT II Information**

CCPT II is required, pursuant to its charter, to provide its stockholders the following information. CCPT II did not incur any costs of raising capital during the year ended December 31, 2012; accordingly, its ratio of costs of raising capital to the capital raised was 0.00% for the year. During the year ended December 31, 2012, CCPT II s total operating expenses (as defined in its charter) were approximately 0.57% of its average invested assets and approximately 17.31% of its net income.

### Transactions with Related Persons; Promoters and Certain Control Persons

Set forth below is a description of the transactions with affiliates. CCPT II believes that it has executed all of the transactions set forth below on terms that are fair and reasonable to CCPT II and on terms no less favorable to it than those available from unaffiliated third parties.

### Advisory Agreement

CCPT II is party to an Advisory Agreement with the Advisor whereby the Advisor manages CCPT II s day-to-day operations and identifies and makes investments on its behalf. In return, CCPT II pays to the Advisor an annualized asset management fee equal to 0.25% of its aggregate asset value and reimburses costs and expenses incurred by the Advisor in providing asset management services. Such fees and expenses recorded for the year ended December 31, 2012 totaled \$9.2 million. CCPT II also pays the Advisor up to 2.0% of the contract purchase price of each property or asset that it acquires, along with reimbursement of acquisition expenses. Such payments for the year ended December 31, 2012 totaled \$159,000, of which \$142,000 were fees and \$17,000 were reimbursement of acquisition expenses. CCPT II also pays to the Advisor a financing coordination fee equal to 1.0% of the amount available under any debt financing that CCPT II obtains and uses for the acquisition of properties and other investments. Such payments for the year ended December 31, 2012 totaled \$1.4 million. CCPT II reimburses the expenses incurred by the Advisor in connection with its provision of administrative services, including related personnel costs, subject to the limitation that CCPT II does not reimburse the Advisor for any amount by which the operating expenses (including the asset management fee) at the end of the four preceding fiscal quarters exceed the greater of (i) 2.0% of average invested assets, or (ii) 25.0% of net income other than any additions to reserves for depreciation, bad debt or other similar non-cash reserves and excluding

### Index to Financial Statements

any gain from the sale of assets for that period. Such expenses recorded for the year ended December 31, 2012 totaled \$1.4 million. Additionally, for substantial assistance in connection with the sale of properties, CCPT II will pay the Advisor or its affiliates an amount equal to up to one-half of the brokerage commission paid on the sale of property, not to exceed 2.0% of the contract price of each property sold; provided, however, in no event may the real estate commissions paid to the Advisor, its affiliates and unaffiliated third parties exceed the lesser of the competitive real estate commission or an amount equal to 6.0% of the contract sales price. During the year ended December 31, 2012, no real estate commissions were paid to the Advisor and its affiliates.

Additionally, CCPT II is required to pay to the Advisor performance fees based on a percentage of proceeds or stock value upon CCPT II s sale of assets or the listing of CCPT II common stock on a national securities exchange, but only if, in the case of CCPT II s sale of assets, its investors have received a return of their net capital invested and an 8.0% annual cumulative, non-compounded return or, in the case of the listing or quotation of its common stock, the market value of its common stock plus the distributions paid to its investors exceeds the sum of the total amount of capital raised from investors plus the amount of distributions necessary to generate an 8.0% annual cumulative, non-compounded return, then CCPT II s assets, after investors have received a return of their net capital invested and an 8.0% annual cumulative, non-compounded return, then CCPT II will pay to the Advisor 10.0% of remaining net sale proceeds. Upon listing of the CCPT II common stock on a national securities exchange, CCPT II will pay to the Advisor a fee equal to 10.0% of the amount, if any, by which (1) the market value of CCPT II s outstanding stock plus distributions paid by CCPT II prior to listing, exceeds (2) the sum of the total amount of capital raised from investors and the amount of distributions necessary to generate an 8.0% annual cumulative, non-compounded return to investors. Pursuant to the Advisory Matters Agreement (see the section entitled Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement beginning on page 269), the Advisor and the Property Manager agreed to waive the fees described above in connection with the merger.

The Advisory Agreement has a one-year term expiring November 30, 2013, subject to an unlimited number of successive one-year renewals upon mutual consent of the parties. CCPT II s independent directors are required to determine, at least annually, that the compensation to the Advisor is reasonable in relation to the nature and quality of services performed and the investment performance of CCPT II and that such compensation is within the limits set forth in CCPT II s charter. Upon termination of the Advisory Agreement, CCPT II may be required to pay to the Advisor a performance fee similar to the performance fee described above if the Advisor would have been entitled to a subordinated participation in net sale proceeds had the portfolio been liquidated (based on an independent appraised value of the portfolio) on the date of termination.

Christopher H. Cole, CCPT II s chief executive officer, president and chairman of the CCPT II Board, indirectly owns 100% of the ownership and voting interests of the Advisor. D. Kirk McAllaster, Jr., CCPT II s executive vice president, chief financial officer and treasurer, is the executive vice president and chief financial officer (REITs and Real Estate Funds) of the Advisor.

### **Property Management Agreement**

CCPT II is party to a Property Management Agreement with the Property Manager. Pursuant to the agreement, CCPT II will pay to the Property Manager fees up to (i) 2.0% of gross revenues from CCPT II s single-tenant properties and (ii) 4.0% of gross revenues from its multi-tenant properties, plus leasing commissions based upon the customary leasing commissions applicable to the geographic location of the property, subject to certain limits. CCPT II also reimburses the Property Manager s costs of managing and leasing the properties. Such fees and expenses recorded for the year ended December 31, 2012 totaled \$8.2 million.

CCPT II s Property Management Agreement has a one-year term expiring November 30, 2013, subject to an unlimited number of successive one-year renewals.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Christopher H. Cole, CCPT II s chief executive officer, president and chairman of the CCPT II Board, indirectly owns 100% of the ownership and voting interests of the Property Manager. D. Kirk McAllaster, Jr., CCPT II s executive vice president, chief financial officer and treasurer, is the executive vice president, chief financial officer (REITs and Real Estate Funds) and treasurer of the Property Manager.

#### Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement

In connection with the merger, the Advisor has waived any fees due upon the termination of its Existing Agreements (as defined in the section entitled Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement beginning on page 269) with CCPT II, including any listing fee, performance fees, or any other fees that would be payable under the Existing Agreements with respect to the merger. Other than these waived fees, the Advisor will continue to be paid the asset management, property management and other fees payable pursuant to the existing agreements, calculated in a manner consistent with past practice, for services rendered during the period between the signing of the merger agreement and the completion of the merger. For more information regarding the waiver of fees, see Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement beginning on page 269.

#### **Certain Conflict Resolution Procedures**

Every transaction that CCPT II enters into with the Advisor or the Advisor s affiliates will be subject to an inherent conflict of interest. The CCPT II Board may encounter conflicts of interest in enforcing its rights against the Advisor or the Advisor s affiliates in the event of a default by or disagreement with any of them, or in invoking powers, rights or options pursuant to any agreement between CCPT II and the Advisor or any of the Advisor s affiliates.

In order to reduce or to eliminate certain potential conflicts of interest, CCPT II s charter contains a number of restrictions relating to (1) transactions CCPT II enters into with the Advisor and the Advisor's affiliates and (2) allocation of investment opportunities among real estate programs sponsored by Cole Real Estate Investments. These restrictions include, among others, the following:

CCPT II will not purchase or lease properties from its sponsor, the Advisor, any of its directors or any of their respective affiliates unless a majority of the directors, including a majority of the independent directors, not otherwise interested in such transaction determines that such transaction is fair and reasonable to CCPT II and at a price to CCPT II no greater than the cost of the property to the seller or lessor, unless there is substantial justification for any amount that exceeds such cost and such excess amount is determined to be reasonable. In no event will CCPT II acquire any property at an amount in excess of its current appraised value. CCPT II will not sell or lease properties to its sponsor, the Advisor, any of its directors or any of their respective affiliates unless a majority of the directors, including a majority of the independent directors, not otherwise interested in the transaction determines that the transaction is fair and reasonable to CCPT II.

CCPT II will not make any loans to its sponsor, the Advisor, any of its directors or any of their respective affiliates, except that CCPT II may make or invest in mortgage loans involving its sponsor, the Advisor, its directors or their respective affiliates, provided, among other things, that an appraisal of the underlying property is obtained from an independent appraiser and the transaction is approved by a majority of the directors, including a majority of the independent directors, not otherwise interested in such transaction as fair and reasonable to CCPT II and on terms no less favorable to CCPT II than those available from unaffiliated third parties. In addition, CCPT II s sponsor, the Advisor, any of its directors and any of their respective affiliates will not make loans to CCPT II or to joint ventures in which CCPT II is a joint venture partner unless approved by a majority of CCPT II s directors, including a majority of the independent directors, and commercially reasonable, and no less favorable to CCPT II than comparable loans between unaffiliated parties.

### Index to Financial Statements

The Advisor and its affiliates will be entitled to reimbursement, at cost, for actual expenses incurred by them on behalf of CCPT II or joint ventures in which CCPT II is a joint venture partner; provided, however, the Advisor must reimburse CCPT II for the amount, if any, by which CCPT II s total operating expenses, including the advisor asset management fee, paid during the immediately prior four consecutive fiscal quarters exceeded the greater of: (i) 2% of its average invested assets for such year, or (ii) 25% of its net income, before any additions to reserves for depreciation, bad debts or other similar non-cash reserves and excluding any gain from the sale of its assets, for such year.

In the event that an investment opportunity becomes available that may be suitable for both CCPT II and one or more other real estate programs sponsored by Cole Real Estate Investments, and for which more than one of such entities has sufficient uninvested funds, then the Advisor and the advisors of the other programs, with oversight by their respective boards of directors, will examine the following factors, among others, in determining the entity for which the investment opportunity is most appropriate:

the investment objective of each entity;

the anticipated operating cash flows of each entity and the cash requirements of each entity;

the effect of the acquisition both on diversification of each entity s investments by type of property, geographic area and tenant concentration;

the amount of funds available to each program and the length of time such funds have been available for investment;

the policy of each entity relating to leverage of properties;

the income tax effects of the purchase to each entity; and

#### the size of the investment.

If, in the judgment of the Advisor, the investment opportunity may be equally appropriate for more than one program, then the entity that has had the longest period of time elapse since it was offered an investment opportunity will first be offered such investment opportunity.

If a subsequent development, such as a delay in the closing of the acquisition or a delay in the construction of a property, causes any such investment, in the opinion of the Advisor, to be more appropriate for an entity other than the entity that committed to make the investment, the Advisor may determine that another program sponsored by Cole Real Estate Investments will make the investment. The CCPT II Board, including the independent directors, has a duty to ensure that the method used for the allocation of the acquisition of properties by two or more programs seeking to acquire similar types of properties is applied fairly to CCPT II.

CCPT II will not enter into any other transaction with its sponsor, the Advisor, any of its directors or any of their affiliates, including the acceptance of goods or services from its sponsor, the Advisor, any of its directors or any of their affiliates, unless a majority of CCPT II s directors, including a majority of the independent directors, not otherwise interested in the transaction approve such transaction as fair and reasonable to CCPT II and on terms and conditions not less favorable to CCPT II than those available from unaffiliated third parties.

#### CCPT II s Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. See also Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements.

### Overview

CCPT II was organized on September 29, 2004 to acquire and operate commercial real estate primarily consisting of freestanding, single-tenant, retail properties net leased to investment grade and other creditworthy

### Index to Financial Statements

tenants located throughout the United States. CCPT II commenced its principal operations on September 23, 2005, when it issued the initial 486,000 shares of its common stock in CCPT II s initial offering. CCPT II has no paid employees and is externally advised and managed by the Advisor. Commencing with its taxable year ended December 31, 2005, CCPT II has qualified as a REIT for federal income tax purposes, and CCPT II intends to continue to so qualify for its taxable year that includes the merger.

CCPT II s operating results and cash flows are primarily influenced by rental income from its commercial properties and interest expense on its property indebtedness. Rental and other property income accounted for 92%, 90% and 89% of total revenue for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011, and 2010, respectively. As 96% of CCPT II s rentable square feet was under lease as of December 31, 2012, with a weighted average remaining lease term of 9.8 years, CCPT II believes its exposure to changes in commercial rental rates on its portfolio is substantially mitigated, except for vacancies caused by tenant bankruptcies or other factors. The Advisor regularly monitors the creditworthiness of CCPT II s tenants by reviewing the tenant s financial results, credit rating agency reports (if any) on the tenant or guarantor, the operating history of the property with such tenant, the tenant s market share and track record within its industry segment, the general health and outlook of the tenant s industry segment, and other information for changes and possible trends. If the Advisor identifies significant changes or trends that may adversely affect the creditworthiness of a tenant, it will gather a more in-depth knowledge of the tenant s financial condition and, if necessary, attempt to mitigate the tenant s credit risk by evaluating the possible sale of the property, or identifying a possible replacement tenant should the current tenant fail to perform on the lease.

As of December 31, 2012, the debt leverage ratio of CCPT II s consolidated real estate assets, which is the ratio of debt to total gross real estate and related assets, net of gross intangible lease liabilities, was 51%, with 12% of the debt, or \$212.3 million, including \$208.0 million in CCPT II Revolving Loans outstanding under the CCPT II Credit Facility, subject to variable interest rates. Should CCPT II acquire additional commercial real estate, it will be subject to changes in real estate prices and changes in interest rates on any refinancings or new indebtedness used to acquire the properties. CCPT II may manage its risk of changes in real estate prices on future property acquisitions, if any, by entering into purchase agreements and loan commitments simultaneously so that its operating yield is determinable at the time it enters into a purchase agreement, by contracting with developers for future delivery of properties, or by entering into sale-leaseback transactions. CCPT II manages its interest rate risk by monitoring the interest rate environment in connection with its future property acquisitions, if any, or upcoming debt maturities to determine the appropriate financing or refinancing terms, which may include fixed rate loans, variable rate loans or interest rate hedges. If CCPT II is unable to acquire suitable properties or obtain suitable financing terms for future acquisitions or refinancing, its results of operations may be adversely affected.

### **Recent Market Conditions and Portfolio Strategies**

Beginning in late 2007, domestic and international financial markets experienced significant disruptions that were brought about in large part by challenges in the world-wide banking system. These disruptions severely impacted the availability of credit and contributed to rising costs associated with obtaining credit. Since 2010, the volume of mortgage lending for commercial real estate has been increasing and lending terms have improved and they continue to improve; however, such lending activity continues to be significantly less than previous levels. Although lending market conditions have improved, certain factors continue to negatively affect the lending environment, including the sovereign credit issues of certain countries in the European Union. CCPT II has experienced, and may continue to experience, more stringent lending criteria, which may affect its ability to finance certain property acquisitions or refinance its debt at maturity. For properties for which CCPT II is able to obtain financing, the interest rates and other terms on such loans may be unacceptable. Additionally, if CCPT II is able to refinance its existing debt as it matures, such debt may be at lower leverage levels or at rates and terms which are less favorable than CCPT II is existing debt or, if CCPT II elects to extend the maturity dates of the mortgage notes in accordance with any hyper-amortization provisions, the interest rates charged to CCPT II will be higher, each of which may adversely affect CCPT II is results of operations and the distribution rate it is able

### Index to Financial Statements

to pay to its investors. CCPT II has managed, and expects to continue to manage, the current mortgage lending environment by utilizing borrowings on the CCPT II Credit Facility, and considering alternative lending sources, including the securitization of debt, utilizing fixed rate loans, short-term variable rate loans, assuming existing mortgage loans in connection with property acquisitions, or entering into interest rate lock or swap agreements, or any combination of the foregoing.

The economic downturn led to high unemployment rates and a decline in consumer spending. These economic trends have adversely impacted the retail and real estate markets by causing higher tenant vacancies, declining rental rates and declining property values. In 2011 and 2012, the economy improved and continues to show signs of recovery. Additionally, the real estate markets have experienced an improvement in property values, occupancy and rental rates; however, in many markets property values, occupancy and rental rates continue to be below those previously experienced before the economic downturn. As of December 31, 2012, 96% of CCPT II s rentable square feet was under lease. During the year ended December 31, 2012, CCPT II s percentage of rentable square feet under lease remained stable. However, if the recent improvements in economic conditions do not continue, CCPT II may experience additional vacancies or be required to reduce rental rates on occupied space. The Advisor is actively seeking to lease all of CCPT II s vacant space, however, as many retailers and other tenants have been delaying or eliminating their store expansion plans, the amount of time required to re-lease a property has increased.

### Application of Critical Accounting Policies

CCPT II s accounting policies have been established to conform with GAAP. The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to use judgment in the application of accounting policies, including making estimates and assumptions. These judgments affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the dates of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting periods. If management s judgment or interpretation of the facts and circumstances relating to various transactions had been different, it is possible that different accounting policies would have been applied, thus, resulting in a different presentation of the financial statements. Additionally, other companies may utilize different estimates that may impact comparability of CCPT II s results of operations to those of companies in similar businesses.

The critical accounting policies outlined below have been discussed with members of the audit committee of the CCPT II Board.

### Investment in and Valuation of Real Estate and Related Assets

Real estate and related assets are stated at cost, less accumulated depreciation and amortization. Amounts capitalized to real estate and related assets consist of the cost of acquisition, excluding acquisition related expenses, construction and any tenant improvements, major improvements and betterments that extend the useful life of the real estate and related assets and leasing costs. All repairs and maintenance are expensed as incurred.

CCPT II is required to make subjective assessments as to the useful lives of its depreciable assets. CCPT II considers the period of future benefit of each respective asset to determine the appropriate useful life of the assets. Real estate and related assets, other than land, are depreciated or amortized on a straight-line basis. The estimated useful lives of CCPT II s assets by class are generally as follows:

Building Tenant improvements Intangible lease assets 40 years Lesser of useful life or lease term Lease term

CCPT II continually monitors events and changes in circumstances that could indicate that the carrying amounts of its real estate and related assets may not be recoverable. Impairment indicators that it considers include, but are not limited to, bankruptcy or other credit concerns of a property s major tenant, such as a history

### Index to Financial Statements

of late payments, rental concessions, and other factors, a significant decrease in a property s revenues due to lease terminations, vacancies, co-tenancy clauses, reduced lease rates, or other circumstances. When indicators of potential impairment are present, CCPT II assesses the recoverability of the assets by determining whether the carrying amount of the assets will be recovered through the undiscounted future cash flows expected from the use of the assets and their eventual disposition. In the event that such expected undiscounted future cash flows do not exceed the carrying amount, CCPT II will adjust the real estate and related assets to their respective fair values and recognize an impairment loss. Generally, fair value is determined using a discounted cash flow analysis and recent comparable sales transactions.

CCPT II continually monitors certain properties for which it has identified impairment indicators. As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II had seven properties with an aggregate book value of \$46.7 million for which it assessed the recoverability of the carrying amounts. For six of these properties, the undiscounted future cash flows expected as a result of the use of the real estate and related assets and the eventual disposition of the assets, continued to exceed their carrying amount as of December 31, 2012. Should the conditions related to any of these, or any other properties change, the underlying assumptions used to determine the expected undiscounted future cash flows may change and adversely affect the recoverability of the respective real estate and related assets carrying amounts. CCPT II identified two properties during the year ended December 31, 2012 and one property during the year ended December 31, 2010 with impairment indicators for which the undiscounted future cash flows expected as a result of the use and eventual disposition of each of the real estate and related assets were less than the carrying amount of the respective properties. As a result, CCPT II reduced the carrying amount of the real estate and related assets to their estimated fair value by recognizing an impairment loss of \$5.7 million during the year ended December 31, 2012 and \$4.5 million during the year ended December 31, 2012. No impairment losses were recorded during the year ended December 31, 2012 and \$4.5 million during the year ended December 31, 2012.

When developing estimates of expected future cash flows, CCPT II makes certain assumptions regarding future market rental income amounts subsequent to the expiration of current lease agreements, property operating expenses, terminal capitalization and discount rates, the expected number of months it takes to re-lease the property, required tenant improvements and the number of years the property will be held for investment. The use of alternative assumptions in estimating expected future cash flows could result in a different determination of the property s expected future cash flows and a different conclusion regarding the existence of an impairment, the extent of such loss, if any, as well as the fair value of CCPT II s real estate and related assets.

When a real estate asset is identified by management as held for sale, CCPT II ceases depreciation and amortization of the assets related to the property and estimate the fair value, net of selling costs. If, in management s opinion, the fair value, net of selling costs, of the asset is less than the carrying amount of the asset, an adjustment to the carrying value would be recorded to reflect the estimated fair value of the property, net of selling costs.

### Allocation of Purchase Price of Real Estate and Related Assets

Upon the acquisition of real properties, CCPT II allocates the purchase price to acquired tangible assets, consisting of land, buildings and improvements, and identified intangible assets and liabilities, consisting of the value of above market and below market leases and the value of in-place leases, based in each case on their respective fair values. Acquisition related expenses are expensed as incurred. CCPT II utilizes independent appraisals to assist in the determination of the fair values of the tangible assets of an acquired property (which includes land and building). CCPT II obtains an independent appraisal for each real property acquisition. The information in the appraisal, along with any additional information available to CCPT II, is used in estimating the amount of the purchase price that is allocated to land. Other information in the appraisal, such as building value and market rents, may be used by CCPT II in estimating the allocation of purchase price to the building and to intangible lease assets and liabilities. The appraisal firm has no involvement in CCPT II is allocation decisions other than providing this market information.

The fair values of above market and below market lease values are recorded based on the present value (using a discount rate which reflects the risks associated with the leases acquired) of the difference between

# Index to Financial Statements

(1) the contractual amounts to be paid pursuant to the in-place leases and (2) an estimate of fair market lease rates for the corresponding in-place leases, which is generally obtained from independent appraisals, measured over a period equal to the remaining non-cancelable term of the lease including any bargain renewal periods, with respect to a below market lease. The above market and below market lease values are capitalized as intangible lease assets or liabilities, respectively. Above market lease values are amortized as a reduction to rental income over the remaining terms of the respective leases. Below market leases are amortized as an increase to rental income over the remaining terms of the respective leases, including any bargain renewal periods. In considering whether or not CCPT II expects a tenant to execute a bargain renewal option, it evaluates economic factors and certain qualitative factors at the time of acquisition, such as the financial strength of the tenant, remaining lease term, the tenant mix of the leased property, its relationship with the tenant and the availability of competing tenant space. If a lease is terminated prior to its stated expiration, all unamortized amounts of above market or below market lease values relating to that lease would be recorded as an adjustment to rental income.

The fair values of in-place leases include estimates of direct costs associated with obtaining a new tenant and opportunity costs associated with lost rental and other property income, which are avoided by acquiring a property with an in-place lease. Direct costs associated with obtaining a new tenant include commissions and other direct costs and are estimated, in part, by utilizing information obtained from independent appraisals and management s consideration of current market costs to execute a similar lease. The intangible values of opportunity costs, which are calculated using the contractual amounts to be paid pursuant to the in-place leases over a market absorption period for a similar lease, are capitalized as intangible lease assets and are amortized to expense over the remaining term of the respective leases. If a lease were to be terminated prior to its stated expiration, all unamortized amounts of in-place lease assets relating to that lease would be expensed.

CCPT II estimates the fair value of assumed mortgage notes payable based upon indications of current market pricing for similar types of debt financing with similar maturities. Assumed mortgage notes payable are initially recorded at their estimated fair value as of the assumption date, and the difference between such estimated fair value and the mortgage note s outstanding principal balance is amortized to interest expense over the term of the respective mortgage note payable.

The determination of the fair values of the real estate and related assets and liabilities acquired requires the use of significant assumptions with regard to the current market rental rates, rental growth rates, capitalization and discount rates, interest rates and other variables. The use of alternative estimates may result in a different allocation of CCPT II s purchase price, which could impact its results of operations.

### Investment in Direct Financing Leases

For real estate property leases classified as direct financing leases, the building portion of the leases are accounted for as direct financing leases, while the land portion is accounted for as operating leases. For direct financing leases, CCPT II records an asset which represents (net investment) that is determined by using the aggregate of the total amount of future minimum lease payments, the estimated residual value of the leased property and the deferred incremental direct costs less unearned income. Income is recognized over the life of the lease to approximate a level rate of return on the net investment. Residual values, which are reviewed quarterly, represent the estimated amount CCPT II expects to receive at lease termination from the eventual disposition of the leased property. Actual residual values realized could differ from these estimates. CCPT II evaluates the collectability of future minimum lease payments on each direct financing lease to determine collectability primarily through the evaluation of payment history. CCPT II has not provided for an allowance of doubtful accounts based on the grouping of direct financing leases because it believes the characteristics of each direct financing lease are not sufficiently similar to allow an evaluation as a group for a possible allowance. As such, all of its direct financing leases are evaluated individually for the purpose of determining if an allowance is needed. Any write-down of an estimated residual value is recognized as an impairment loss in the current period.

# Index to Financial Statements

#### Investment in Mortgage Notes Receivable

Mortgage notes receivable consist of loans CCPT II acquired, which are secured by real estate properties. Mortgage notes receivable are recorded at stated principal amounts net of any discount or premium and deferred loan origination costs or fees. The related discounts or premiums on mortgage notes receivable purchased are amortized or accreted over the life of the related mortgage receivable. CCPT II defers certain loan origination and commitment fees, and amortizes them as an adjustment of the mortgage notes receivable s yield over the term of the related mortgage receivable. CCPT II evaluates the collectability of both interest and principal on each mortgage note receivable to determine whether it is collectible, primarily through the evaluation of credit quality indicators such as underlying collateral and payment history. CCPT II does not provide for an allowance for loan losses based on the grouping of loans as it believes the characteristics of the loans are not sufficiently similar to allow for an evaluation of these loans as a group for a possible loan loss allowance. As such, all of CCPT II s loans are evaluated individually for the purpose of determining if an allowance is needed. A mortgage note receivable is considered to be impaired, when based upon current information and events, it is probable that CCPT II will be unable to collect all amounts due according to the existing contractual terms. If a mortgage note receivable is considered to be impaired, the amount of loss is calculated by comparing the recorded investment to the value determined by discounting the expected future cash flows at the mortgage note receivable s effective interest rate to the value of the underlying collateral if the mortgage note receivable is collateral dependent. Interest income on performing mortgage note receivable is accrued as earned. Interest income on impaired mortgage notes receivable is recognized on a cash basis.

#### Investment in Unconsolidated Joint Ventures

CCPT II did not have an investment in any unconsolidated joint ventures as of December 31, 2012. The investment in unconsolidated joint venture as of December 31, 2011 consisted of CCPT II s non-controlling majority interest in a joint venture that owned a multi-tenant property in Independence, Missouri, which was sold on September 28, 2012.

CCPT II accounted for the unconsolidated joint venture using the equity method of accounting as CCPT II had the ability to exercise significant influence, but not control, over operating and financial policies of the venture. The equity method of accounting requires the investment to be initially recorded at cost and subsequently adjusted for CCPT II s share of equity in the joint venture s earnings and distributions. CCPT II is required to determine whether an event or change in circumstances has occurred that may have a significant adverse effect on the fair value of its investment in the joint venture. If an event or change in circumstance has occurred, CCPT II is required to evaluate the joint venture for potential impairment and determine if the carrying amount of its investment exceeds its fair value. An impairment charge is recorded when an impairment is deemed to be other than temporary. To determine whether an impairment is other-than-temporary, CCPT II considers whether it has the ability and intent to hold the investment until the carrying amount is fully recovered. The evaluation of an investment in a joint venture for potential impairment requires the Advisor to exercise significant judgment and to make certain assumptions. The use of different judgments and assumptions could result in different conclusions. CCPT II recognizes gains or losses on the sale of interests in joint ventures to the extent the economic substance of the transaction is a sale.

### Revenue Recognition

Certain properties have leases where minimum rental payments increase during the term of the lease. CCPT II records rental income for the full term of each lease on a straight-line basis. When CCPT II acquires a property, the terms of existing leases are considered to commence as of the acquisition date for the purposes of this calculation. CCPT II defers the recognition of contingent rental income, such as percentage rents, until the specific target that triggers the contingent rental income is achieved. Expected reimbursements from tenants for recoverable real estate taxes and operating expenses are included in tenant reimbursement income in the period when such costs are incurred.

# Index to Financial Statements

### Income Taxes

CCPT II elected to be taxed and has qualified as a REIT for federal income tax purposes under Sections 856 through 860 of the Code commencing with its taxable year ended December 31, 2005. As a REIT, CCPT II is required, among other things, to distribute at least 90% of its taxable income (excluding capital gains) to its stockholders. In addition, CCPT II generally will not be subject to federal corporate income tax to the extent it distributes its taxable income to its stockholders. REITs are subject to a number of other organizational and operational requirements. Even if CCPT II maintains its qualification for taxation as a REIT, it may be subject to certain state and local taxes on its income and property, and federal income and excise taxes on its undistributed income.

#### Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities

CCPT II accounts and reports for its derivative instruments, including certain derivative instruments embedded in other contracts, and for hedging activities at fair value. Accounting for changes in the fair value of a derivative instrument depends on the intended use of the derivative instrument and the designation of the derivative instrument. The change in fair value of the effective portion of the derivative instrument that is designated as a hedge is recorded as other comprehensive income. The changes in fair value for derivative instruments that are not designated as a hedge or that do not meet the hedge accounting criteria are recorded as a gain or loss to operations. Considerable judgment is necessary to develop estimated fair values of financial assets and liabilities, and the determination of hedge effectiveness can involve significant estimates. If CCPT II incorrectly estimates the fair value of derivatives and hedge effectiveness, its net income could be impacted.

### **Results of Operations**

CCPT II s results of operations are influenced by the timing of acquisitions and the operating performance of its real estate investments. The following table shows the property statistics of CCPT II s consolidated real estate assets as of December 31, 2012, 2011, and 2010:

	2012	2011	2010
Number of commercial properties	752	753	725
Approximate rentable square feet <sup>(1)</sup>	21.2 million	21.2 million	20.6 million
Percentage of rentable square feet leased	96%	96%	94%

(1) Including square feet of the buildings on land that are subject to ground leases.

The following table summarizes CCPT II s consolidated real estate investment activity during the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011, and 2010:

	2012	2011	2010
Commercial properties acquired	1	28	31(1)
Approximate purchase price of acquired properties	\$ 7.6 million	\$ 100.7 million	\$ 107.5 million
Approximate rentable square feet <sup>(2)</sup>	49,000	525,000	1.1 million

(1) Excludes two properties substituted for one property under a master lease agreement with one of CCPT II s tenants.

(2) Including square feet of the buildings on land that are subject to ground leases.

Year Ended December 31, 2012 Compared to the Year Ended December 31, 2011

*Revenue*. Revenue increased \$3.6 million, or 1%, to \$282.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2012, compared to \$279.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2011. CCPT II s revenue consisted primarily of rental and other property income from net leased commercial properties, which accounted for 92% and 90% of total revenues during the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

# Index to Financial Statements

Rental and other property income increased \$8.1 million, or 3%, to \$259.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2012, compared to \$251.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2011. The increase was primarily due to the acquisition of 28 properties during the year ended December 31, 2011 and one property acquired subsequent to December 31, 2011, combined with additional revenue from the expansion and improvements to certain existing properties. CCPT II also pays certain operating expenses subject to reimbursement by the tenant. Tenant reimbursement income decreased \$1.8 million, or 10%, to \$15.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2012, compared to \$17.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, primarily due to a change in CCPT II s expected reimbursements from tenants for recoverable real estate taxes and operating expenses during the year ended December 31, 2012.

Earned income from direct financing leases remained constant at \$1.9 million for the years ended December 31, 2012, and December 31, 2011. CCPT II owned 13 properties accounted for as direct financing leases for each of the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011.

Interest income on mortgage notes receivable remained relatively constant, decreasing \$277,000, or 4%, to \$6.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2012, compared to \$6.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, as CCPT II recorded interest income on mortgages receivable on 69 amortizing mortgage notes receivable during each of the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011. CCPT II expects interest income to decrease in future periods as the proportion of principal payments received increases.

There was no interest income recorded on marketable securities during the year ended December 31, 2012, compared to \$2.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2011. The decrease was due to the sale of all of CCPT II s CMBS during the year ended December 31, 2011.

*General and Administrative Expenses.* General and administrative expenses remained relatively constant, increasing \$41,000, or 1%, to \$8.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2012, compared to \$7.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2011. The primary general and administrative expense items are escrow and trustee fees, operating expenses reimbursable to the Advisor, state franchise and income taxes, professional fees, unused fees on CCPT II s line of credit, board of directors costs, insurance, and other licenses and fees.

*Property Operating Expenses.* Property operating expenses remained relatively constant, increasing \$684,000, or 3%, to \$23.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2012, compared to \$22.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2011. The primary property operating expense items are property taxes, repairs and maintenance, property insurance and bad debt expense.

*Property and Asset Management Expenses.* Pursuant to the Advisory Agreement, as amended, CCPT II is required to pay to the Advisor a monthly asset management fee equal to one-twelfth of 0.25% of the aggregate valuation of our invested assets, as determined by the CCPT II Board. Additionally, CCPT II reimburses costs incurred by the Advisor in providing asset management services, subject to certain limitations, as set forth in the Advisory Agreement. Pursuant to the Property Management Agreement with the Property Manager, CCPT II is required to pay to the Property Manager a property management fee in an amount up to 2% of gross revenues received from each of its single-tenant properties and up to 4% of gross revenues received from each of its multi-tenant properties, less all payments to third-party management subcontractors. CCPT II reimburses the Property Manager s costs of managing and leasing the properties, subject to certain limitations as set forth in the Property Manager.

Property and asset management expenses increased \$714,000, or 4%, to \$17.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2012, compared to \$17.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2011. Of this amount, property management expenses increased to \$8.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2012 from \$8.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, and asset management expenses increased to \$9.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2012, from \$8.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2011. These increases were primarily due to an increase in property and asset management fees related to the acquisition of 28 properties throughout

### **Index to Financial Statements**

the year ended December 31, 2011 and one property acquired subsequent to December 31, 2011, combined with an increase in CCPT II s asset base related to the CCPT II Board s determination of the estimated share value of \$9.35 as of July 27, 2011, compared to the previously determined share value of \$8.05.

Merger Related Expenses. CCPT II recorded \$5.8 million in merger related expenses for the year ended December 31, 2012. No merger related expenses were recorded during the year ended December 31, 2011.

Acquisition Related Expenses. CCPT II recorded \$233,000 in acquisition related expenses for the year ended December 31, 2012, compared to \$3.0 million recorded for the year ended December 31, 2011. During the year ended December 31, 2012 CCPT II acquired one property for \$7.6 million, and during the year ended December 31, 2011 CCPT II acquired 28 properties for \$100.7 million. Pursuant to the Advisory Agreement, CCPT II pays an acquisition fee to the Advisor of 2% of the contract purchase price of each property or asset acquired. Acquisition related expenses also include reimbursements to the Advisor for certain acquisition expenses as well as acquisition expenses CCPT II pays directly to external parties incurred in the process of acquiring such property.

*Depreciation and Amortization Expenses.* Depreciation and amortization expenses remained relatively constant, increasing \$992,000, or 1%, to \$89.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2012, compared to \$88.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2011. The increase was primarily related to depreciation and amortization on 28 properties acquired throughout the year ended December 31, 2011 and one property acquired subsequent to December 31, 2011.

*Impairment of Real Estate Assets.* An impairment loss of \$5.7 million was recorded relating to two properties during the year ended December 31, 2012. There were no real estate impairment losses recorded during the year ended December 31, 2011.

*Equity in Income of Unconsolidated Joint Ventures and Other Income.* Equity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures and other income increased \$448,000, or 60%, to \$1.2 million during the year ended December 31, 2012, compared to \$749,000 during the year ended December 31, 2011. The increase was primarily due to the sale of CCPT II s interest in one of its unconsolidated joint ventures, which was operating at a loss throughout the prior year, on September 30, 2011.

*Gain on Sale of Real Estate Assets and Property Condemnation*. CCPT II recorded a \$639,000 gain on the sale of real estate assets and property condemnations for the year ended December 31, 2012 related primarily to the sale of two properties. CCPT II recorded a \$92,000 gain related to the condemnation of one property during the year ended December 31, 2011.

*Gain on Sale of Marketable Securities.* During the year ended December 31, 2011, CCPT II recorded a gain on sale of marketable securities of \$15.6 million in connection with the sale of six CMBS. No similar transactions occurred during the year ended December 31, 2012.

*Gain on Sale of Unconsolidated Joint Venture Interests.* CCPT II recorded a gain on the sale of its interest in an unconsolidated joint venture of \$5.2 million during the year ended December 31, 2011. No gain was recorded on the sale of CCPT II s interest in an unconsolidated joint venture during the year ended December 31, 2012.

*Impairment of Investment in Unconsolidated Joint Venture.* CCPT II recorded an impairment of \$1.2 million related to an unconsolidated joint venture during the year ended December 31, 2012. No impairment was recorded on CCPT II s investment in unconsolidated joint ventures during the year ended December 31, 2011.

*Interest Expense.* Interest expense remained relatively constant, decreasing \$223,000, or less than 1%, to \$108.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2012, compared to \$108.2 million during the year ended

### **Index to Financial Statements**

December 31, 2011, primarily due to a decrease in the weighted average interest rate, which was partially offset by an increase of \$14.9 million in the average outstanding debt balance resulting from borrowings incurred to acquire 28 properties during the year ended December 31, 2011, and one property subsequent to December 31, 2011.

### Year Ended December 31, 2011 Compared to the Year Ended December 31, 2010

*Revenue* Revenue increased \$10.1 million, or 4%, to \$279.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, compared to \$269.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2010. CCPT II s revenue consisted primarily of rental and other property income from net leased commercial properties, which accounted for 90% and 89% of total revenues during the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010, respectively.

Rental and other property income increased \$12.8 million, or 5%, to \$251.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, compared to \$238.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2010. The increase was primarily related to rental revenue from the acquisition of 28 new properties subsequent to December 31, 2010, as well as an increase in CCPT II s occupancy rate from 94% to 96% during 2011. In addition, tenant reimbursement income increased \$3.0 million, or 21%, to \$17.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2010. The increase was primarily due to an increase in certain operating expenses related to these properties that are subject to reimbursement by the tenant, primarily property tax expense and repairs and maintenance during year ended December 31, 2011.

Earned income from direct financing leases remained relatively constant, decreasing \$125,000, or 6%, to \$1.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, compared to \$2.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2010. CCPT II owned 13 properties accounted for as direct financing leases for each of the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010.

Interest income on mortgage notes receivable remained relatively constant, decreasing \$236,000, or 4%, to \$6.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, compared to \$6.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2010, as CCPT II recorded interest income on 69 amortizing mortgage notes receivable during each of the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010. CCPT II expects interest income to decrease in future periods as the proportion of principal payments received increases.

Interest income on marketable securities decreased \$5.2 million, or 68%, to \$2.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, compared to \$7.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2010. The decrease was due to the sale of all of CCPT II s CMBS bonds during the first half of the year ended December 31, 2011.

*General and Administrative Expenses* General and administrative expenses increased \$954,000, or 14%, to \$7.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, compared to \$7.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2010. The increase was primarily due to an increase in insurance expense combined with higher unused fees on the CCPT II Credit Facility due to the increase in the size of the CCPT II Credit Facility from \$135 million to \$350 million in December 2010. The primary general and administrative expense items are legal and accounting fees, insurance, state franchise and income taxes, escrow and trustee fees, unused fees on the CCPT II Credit Facility, operating expenses reimbursable to the Advisor, and other licenses and fees.

*Property Operating Expenses* Property operating expenses increased \$2.4 million, or 12%, to \$22.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, compared to \$20.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2010. The increase was primarily due to an increase in property tax expense of \$1.5 million, which is subject to reimbursement, combined with an increase in repairs and maintenance expense of \$1.0 million. The primary property operating expense items are property taxes, repairs and maintenance, insurance and bad debt expense.

*Property and Asset Management Expenses* Pursuant to the Advisory Agreement, as amended, CCPT II is required to pay to the Advisor a monthly asset management fee equal to one-twelfth of 0.25% of the aggregate valuation of its invested assets, as determined by the CCPT II Board. Additionally, CCPT II reimburses costs

# Index to Financial Statements

incurred by the Advisor in providing asset management services, subject to certain limitations, as set forth in the Advisory Agreement. Pursuant to the Property Management Agreement, CCPT II is required to pay to its Property Manager a property management fee in an amount up to 2% of gross revenues received from each of its single-tenant properties and up to 4% of gross revenues received from each of its multi-tenant properties, less all payments to third-party management subcontractors. CCPT II reimburses the Property Manager s costs of managing and leasing the properties, subject to certain limitations as set forth in the Property Management Agreement.

Property and asset management expenses remained relatively constant, increasing \$540,000, or 3%, to \$17.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, compared to \$16.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2010. Of this amount, property management expenses increased to \$8.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 from \$8.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2010, and asset management expenses increased to \$8.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, from \$8.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2010, primarily due to an increase in property and asset management fees related to 28 new properties acquired subsequent to December 31, 2010, combined with property and asset management fees recorded for a full year on 31 properties acquired during the year ended December 31, 2010.

*Acquisition Related Expenses* Acquisition related expenses decreased \$420,000, or 12%, to \$3.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, compared to \$3.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2010. The decrease was a result of fewer acquisition related expenses recorded on 28 properties purchased during the year ended December 31, 2011 with an aggregate purchase price of \$100.7 million compared to 31 properties during the year ended December 31, 2011 with an aggregate purchase price of \$100.7 million compared to 31 properties during the year ended December 31, 2010 with an aggregate purchase price of \$100.7 million. Pursuant to the Advisory Agreement, CCPT II pays an acquisition fee to the Advisor of 2% of the contract purchase price of each property or asset acquired. Acquisition related expenses also include reimbursements to the Advisor for certain acquisition expenses as well as acquisition expenses CCPT II pays directly to external parties incurred in the process of acquiring such property.

*Depreciation and Amortization Expenses* Depreciation and amortization expenses increased \$3.0 million, or 4%, to \$88.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, compared to \$85.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2010. The increase was primarily related to additional depreciation and amortization recorded on 28 new properties acquired subsequent to December 31, 2010.

*Impairment of Real Estate Assets* There were no impairment losses recorded during the year ended December 31, 2011. An impairment loss of \$4.5 million was recorded relating to one property during the year ended December 31, 2010.

*Equity in Income of Unconsolidated Joint Ventures and Other Income* Equity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures and other income decreased \$341,000, or 31%, to \$749,000 during the year ended December 31, 2011, compared to \$1.1 million during the year ended December 31, 2010. The decrease was primarily due to the sale of CCPT II s interest in one of its unconsolidated joint ventures on September 30, 2011.

*Gain on Sale of Real Estate Assets and Property Condemnation* CCPT II recorded a \$92,000 gain on the sale of real estate assets and property condemnations for the year ended December 31, 2011 related to the condemnation of one property. CCPT II recorded no gains related to the sale of real estate assets and property condemnation during the year ended December 31, 2010.

*Gain on Sale of Marketable Securities* During the year ended December 31, 2011, CCPT II recorded a gain on sale of marketable securities of \$15.6 million in connection with the sale of all of its CMBS bonds. No similar transactions occurred during the year ended December 30, 2010.

*Gain on Sale of Unconsolidated Joint Venture Interests* During the year ended December 31, 2011, CCPT II recorded a gain on the sale of its interest in an unconsolidated joint venture of \$5.2 million. No similar transactions occurred during the year ended December 31, 2010.

# **Index to Financial Statements**

*Interest Expense* Interest expense increased \$5.2 million, or 5%, to \$108.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, compared to \$103.0 million during the year ended December 31, 2010, primarily due to an increase of \$80.1 million in the average outstanding debt balance.

# **Portfolio Information**

### Real Estate Portfolio

As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II directly owned 752 properties located in 45 states and the U.S. Virgin Islands, the gross rentable space of which was 96% leased with a weighted average lease term remaining of 9.8 years. Of the leases related to these properties, 13 were classified as direct financing leases.

As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II s five highest tenant concentrations, based on gross annualized rental revenue, were as follows:

Tenant	Total Number of Leases	Leased Square Feet <sup>(1)</sup>	2012 Gross Annualized Rental Revenue (in Thousands)	Percentage of 2012 Gross Annualized Rental Revenue
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Walgreens drug store	70	1,011,529	\$ 23,097	9%
Church s Chicken restaurant	1	244,231	14,056	6%
Academy Sports sporting goods	9	1,955,411	12,944	5%
Circle K convenience store	83	250,580	11,550	5%
CVS drug store	37	412,496	9,408	4%
	200	3,874,247	\$ 71,055	29%

(1) Including square feet of the buildings on land that is subject to ground leases.

As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II s five highest tenant industry concentrations, based on gross annualized rental revenue, were as follows:

Tenant	Total Number of Leases	Leased Square Feet <sup>(1)</sup>	2012 Gross Annualized Rental Revenue (in Thousands)	Percentage of 2012 Gross Annualized Rental Revenue
Specialty retail	203	4,626,991	\$ 43,077	17%
Drugstore	128	1,690,979	38,568	15%
Restaurant	122	955,988	37,044	15%
Sporting goods	17	2,278,621	17,106	7%
Home improvement	13	1,616,529	13,256	5%
	483	11,169,108	\$ 149,051	59%

(1) Including square feet of the buildings on land that is subject to ground leases.

As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II s five highest geographic concentrations, based on gross annualized rental revenue, were as follows:

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

Location	Total Number of Properties	Rentable Square Feet <sup>(1)</sup>	2012 Gross Annualized Rental Revenue (in Thousands)	Percentage of 2012 Gross Annualized Rental Revenue
Texas	166	3,638,467	\$ 40,604	16%
Florida	23	2,088,910	24,954	10%
Georgia	63	1,131,834	19,731	8%
Illinois	23	1,742,432	18,899	7%
Ohio	64	666,985	13,293	5%
	339	9,268,628	\$ 117,481	46%

# Index to Financial Statements

(1) Including square feet of the buildings on land that is subject to ground leases. *Mortgage Notes Receivable Portfolio* 

As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II owned two portfolios of mortgage notes receivable with a balance of \$73.4 million consisting of 69 mortgage notes receivable, secured by 43 restaurant properties and 26 retail properties with a weighted average maturity of 7.7 years.

#### Funds From Operations and Modified Funds From Operations

Funds From Operations, referred to herein as FFO, is a non-GAAP financial performance measure defined by the National Association of Real Estate Investment Trusts, referred to herein as NAREIT, and widely recognized by investors and analysts as one measure of operating performance of a real estate company. The FFO calculation excludes items such as real estate depreciation and amortization, gains and losses on the sale of depreciable real estate, impairments of depreciable real estate and impairments of joint ventures. Depreciation and amortization as applied in accordance with GAAP implicitly assumes that the value of real estate assets diminishes predictably over time. Since real estate values have historically risen or fallen with market conditions, it is CCPT II s management s view, and CCPT II believes the view of many industry investors and analysts, that the presentation of operating results for real estate companies by using the historical cost method alone is insufficient. In addition, FFO also excludes gains and losses from the sale of depreciable real estate portfolio, as it allows for comparisons, year to year, that reflect the impact on operations from trends in items such as occupancy rates, rental rates, operating costs, general and administrative expenses and interest costs. FFO also excludes real estate impairments of depreciable real estate held by the venture. Impairment write-downs are items that management does not include in its evaluation of the historical operating performance of CCPT II s real estate investments, as the Advisor believes that the impact of these items will be reflected over time through changes in rental income or other related costs. CCPT II computes FFO in accordance with NAREIT s definition.

In addition to FFO, CCPT II uses Modified Funds From Operations, referred to herein as MFFO, as a non-GAAP supplemental financial performance measure to evaluate the operating performance of CCPT II s real estate portfolio. MFFO, as defined by CCPT II, excludes from FFO merger and acquisition related costs, which are required to be expensed in accordance with GAAP. In evaluating the performance of CCPT II s portfolio over time, the Advisor employs business models and analyses that differentiate the costs to merge or acquire investments from the investments revenues and expenses. The Advisor believes that excluding merger and acquisition costs from MFFO provides investors with supplemental performance of CCPT II s portfolio over time, including after CCPT II ceases to acquire properties on a frequent and regular basis. MFFO also allows for a comparison of the performance of CCPT II s performance with that of other non-traded REITs, as MFFO, or an equivalent measure, is routinely reported by non-traded REITs, and CCPT II believes often used by analysts and investors for comparison purposes.

For all of these reasons, CCPT II believes FFO and MFFO, in addition to net income and cash flows from operating activities, as defined by GAAP, are helpful supplemental performance measures and useful in understanding the various ways in which the Advisor evaluates the performance of CCPT II s real estate portfolio over time. However, not all REITs calculate FFO and MFFO the same way, so comparisons with other REITs may not be meaningful. FFO and MFFO should not be considered as alternatives to net income or to cash flows from operating activities, and are not intended to be used as a liquidity measure indicative of cash flow available to fund CCPT II s cash needs.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

MFFO may provide investors with a useful indication of CCPT II s future performance, particularly after its acquisition stage, and of the sustainability of CCPT II s current distribution policy. However, because MFFO excludes acquisition expenses, which are an important component in an analysis of the historical performance of a property, MFFO should not be construed as a historic performance measure. Neither the SEC, NAREIT, nor any other regulatory body has evaluated the acceptability of the exclusions contemplated to adjust FFO in order to calculate MFFO and its use as a non-GAAP financial performance measure.

CCPT II s calculation of FFO and MFFO, and reconciliation to net income, which is the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure, is presented in the table below for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, respectively (in thousands). FFO and MFFO are influenced by the timing of acquisitions and the operating performance of CCPT II s real estate investments.

	Year Ended December 31,		r 31,
	2012	2011	2010
NET INCOME	\$ 25,397	\$ 53,809	\$ 30,430
Depreciation of real estate assets	60,890	59,782	56,615
Amortization of lease related costs	28,348	28,464	28,547
Depreciation and amortization of real estate assets in unconsolidated joint ventures	995	1,331	2,347
Impairment of real estate assets	5,742		4,500
Impairment of joint venture investment	1,156		
Gain on sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests		(5,162)	
Gain on sale and condemnation of real estate assets	(639)	(92)	
Funds from operations (FFO)	121,889	\$ 138,132	\$ 122,439
Acquisition related expenses	233	3,021	3,441
Merger related expenses	5,847		
Modified funds from operations (MFFO)	\$ 127,969	\$ 141,153	\$ 125,880

Set forth below is additional information that may be helpful in assessing CCPT II s operating results:

During the year ended December 31, 2011, CCPT II sold six CMBS for \$82.1 million, and realized a gain on the sale of \$15.6 million, of which \$14.7 million had previously been recorded in other comprehensive income. No sales of CMBS occurred during the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2010.

In order to recognize rental income on a straight-line basis over the terms of the respective leases, CCPT II recognized additional rental income by straight-lining rental income of \$9.1 million, \$11.0 million and \$11.8 million during the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, respectively. In addition, related to CCPT II s unconsolidated joint ventures, straight-line revenue of \$50,000, \$21,000 and \$48,000 for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, respectively, is included in equity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures and other income on the consolidated statements of operations.

Amortization of deferred financing costs and amortization of fair value adjustments of mortgage notes assumed totaled \$9.2 million, \$9.1 million and \$8.4 million during the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, respectively. In addition, related to CCPT II s unconsolidated joint ventures, amortization of deferred financing costs and amortization of fair value adjustments of mortgage notes assumed totaled \$26,000, \$135,000 and \$601,000 for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010 respectively, which is included in equity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures and other income on the consolidated statements of operations.

Distributions

The CCPT II Board authorized a daily distribution, based on 366 days in the calendar year, of \$0.001707848 per share (which equates to 6.25% on an annualized basis calculated at the current rate, assuming a \$10.00 per

# Index to Financial Statements

share purchase price, and an annualized return of approximately 6.68%, based on the July 27, 2011 estimate of the value of its shares of \$9.35 per share) for stockholders of record as of the close of business on each day of the period, commencing on January 1, 2012 and ending on December 31, 2012. In addition, the CCPT II Board authorized a daily distribution, based on 365 days in the calendar year, of \$0.001712523 per share (which equates to approximately 6.25% on an annualized basis calculated at the current rate, based on the original offering price of \$10.00 per share, and an annualized distribution rate of approximately 6.61%, based on the January 23, 2013 estimate of the value of CCPT II s shares of \$9.45 per share) for stockholders of record as of the close of business on each day of the period commencing on January 1, 2013 and ending on March 31, 2013.

During the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, CCPT II paid distributions of \$131.4 million and \$131.0 million, respectively, including \$57.0 million and \$59.7 million, respectively, through the issuance of shares pursuant to the CCPT II DRIP offering. CCPT II s distributions for the year ended December 31, 2012 were funded by net cash provided by operating activities of \$118.4 million, or 90%, a portion of the net proceeds in excess of CCPT II s investment from its prior year sale of marketable securities of \$9.2 million, or 7%, principal payments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate under direct financing leases of \$3.6 million, or 3%, and proceeds from the CCPT II DRIP offering of \$233,000, or less than 1%. CCPT II s distributions for the year ended December 31, 2011 were funded by net cash provided by operating activities of \$114.4 million, or 87%, portion of the net proceeds in excess of our investment from the sale of marketable securities of \$11.3 million, or 9%, proceeds from the DRIP offering of \$3.0 million, or 2%, and return of capital from unconsolidated joint ventures of \$2.3 million, or 2%. Net cash provided by operating activities for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, reflect a reduction for real estate acquisition related expenses incurred and expensed of \$233,000 and \$3.0 million, respectively, in accordance with GAAP. CCPT II treats its real estate acquisition expenses as funded by proceeds from the offering of CCPT II s shares, including proceeds from the CCPT II DRIP offering. Therefore, for consistency, proceeds from the issuance of common stock for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011 have been reported as a source of distributions to the extent that acquisition expenses have reduced net cash flows from operating activities.

On December 6, 2012, the CCPT II Board, including all of its independent directors, voted to suspend the CCPT II DRIP and the share redemption program. Beginning with the distributions previously authorized by the CCPT II Board for the month of December 2012, which were paid in January 2013, and continuing until such time as the CCPT II Board may approve the resumption of the CCPT II DRIP, all distributions authorized by the CCPT II Board are to be paid to our stockholders in cash.

### Share Redemptions

On December 6, 2012, the CCPT II Board, including all of the independent directors, voted to suspend the CCPT II s share redemption program. When active CCPT II s share redemption program provides that CCPT II will redeem shares of CCPT II common stock from requesting stockholders, subject to the terms and conditions of the share redemption program. During any calendar year, CCPT II will not redeem in excess of 3% of the weighted average number of shares outstanding during the prior calendar year and the cash available for redemption is limited to the proceeds from the sale of shares pursuant to the CCPT II DRIP offering. In addition, CCPT II will redeem shares of CCPT II common stock on a quarterly basis, at the rate of approximately one-fourth of 3% of the weighted average number of shares outstanding during the prior calendar year (including shares requested for redemption upon the death of a stockholder). Funding for redemptions for each quarter will be limited to the net proceeds CCPT II receives from the sale of shares, during such quarter, from the CCPT II DRIP offering. As a result of the suspension of the share redemption program in December 2012, all redemption requests received from stockholders during the fourth quarter of 2012 on or before December 6, 2012 and that were determined to be in good order on or before December 12, 2012 were honored in accordance with the terms, conditions and limitations of the share redemption program. CCPT II did not process or accept any requests for redemption requests until such time as the CCPT II Board may approve resumption of the share redemption program.

# **Index to Financial Statements**

Pursuant to the share redemption program, as amended, the redemption price per share is dependent on the length of time the shares are held and the most recently disclosed estimated share value. As of December 31, 2012, the estimated share value was \$9.35 per share, as determined by the CCPT II Board on July 27, 2011. During the year ended December 31, 2012 CCPT II received valid redemption requests pursuant to the share redemption program, as amended, relating to approximately 19.5 million shares, including those requests unfulfilled and resubmitted from a previous period, and requests relating to approximately 6.1 million shares were redeemed for \$56.9 million at an average price of \$9.32 per share. The remaining redemption requests relating to approximately 13.4 million shares went unfulfilled, including those requests unfulfilled and resubmitted from a previous period.

### Liquidity and Capital Resources

#### General

CCPT II s principal demands for funds are for the payment of principal and interest on its outstanding indebtedness, operating and property maintenance expenses and distributions to CCPT II stockholders. CCPT II may also acquire additional real estate and real estate related investments. Generally, cash needs for payments of interest, operating and property maintenance expenses and distributions to stockholders will be generated from cash flows from operations from CCPT II s real estate assets. The sources of CCPT II s operating cash flows are primarily driven by the rental income received from leased properties, interest income earned on mortgage notes receivable and interest income on CCPT II s cash balances. CCPT II expects to utilize available borrowings on the CCPT II Credit Facility and potential additional financings and refinancings to repay CCPT II s outstanding indebtedness and complete possible future property acquisitions.

As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II had cash and cash equivalents of \$21.4 million and available borrowings of \$30.4 million under the CCPT II Credit Facility. Additionally, as of December 31, 2012, CCPT II had unencumbered properties with a gross book value of \$1.0 billion, including \$636.1 million of assets that are part of the CCPT II Credit Facility s unencumbered borrowing base, referred to herein as the Borrowing Base Assets, which may be used as collateral to secure additional financing in future periods or as additional collateral to facilitate the refinancing of current mortgage debt as it becomes due, subject to certain covenants and leverage and borrowing base restrictions related to the CCPT II Credit Facility; however, the use of any Borrowing Base Assets as collateral would reduce the available borrowings under the CCPT II Credit Facility.

### Short-term Liquidity and Capital Resources

On a short-term basis, CCPT II s principal demands for funds will be for operating expenses, distributions to stockholders and interest and principal on current and any future debt financings. CCPT II expects to meet its short-term liquidity requirements through available cash, cash provided by property operations, the issuance of new mortgage notes on unencumbered assets and borrowings from the CCPT II Credit Facility. As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II had \$319.1 million under the CCPT II Credit Facility maturing within the next 12 months, which CCPT II expects to be repaid or refinanced in connection with or subsequent to the merger. If the merger is not completed, CCPT II will seek to refinance amounts outstanding under the CCPT II Credit Facility.

### Long-term Liquidity and Capital Resources

CCPT II expects to meet its long-term liquidity requirements through proceeds from secured or unsecured financings from banks and other lenders, the selective and strategic sale of properties and net cash flows from operations. CCPT II expects that its primary uses of capital will be for property and other asset acquisitions and the payment of tenant improvements, operating expenses, including debt service payments on any outstanding indebtedness, and distributions to CCPT II stockholders.

CCPT II expects that substantially all cash flows from operations will be used to pay distributions to CCPT II stockholders after certain capital expenditures, including tenant improvements and leasing commissions, are paid; however, CCPT II may use other sources to fund distributions as necessary, including borrowing on the

# Index to Financial Statements

CCPT II Credit Facility and/or borrowings in anticipation of future cash flow. To the extent that cash flows from operations are lower due to lower than expected returns on the properties or CCPT II elects to retain cash flows from operations to make additional real estate investments or reduce its outstanding debt, distributions paid to CCPT II stockholders may be lower.

CCPT II expects that substantially all net cash resulting from debt financing will be used to fund acquisitions, for certain capital expenditures identified at acquisition, for repayments of outstanding debt, or for any distributions to stockholders in excess of cash flows from operations.

As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II had issued approximately 231.2 million shares of CCPT II common stock in the offerings resulting in gross proceeds of \$2.3 billion. As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II had redeemed a total of approximately 22.6 million shares of common stock for a cost of \$206.1 million. Redemption requests relating to approximately 13.4 million shares that were received during the year ended December 31, 2012 went unfulfilled.

As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II had \$1.8 billion of debt outstanding, consisting of (1) \$1.4 billion of CCPT II Fixed Rate Debt, which includes \$77.6 million of variable rate debt swapped to fixed rates, (2) \$4.3 million of CCPT II Variable Rate Debt and (3) \$319.1 million outstanding under the CCPT II Credit Facility, which includes \$111.1 million swapped to a fixed rate. The CCPT II Fixed Rate Debt has annual interest rates ranging from 3.15% to 7.22%, with a weighted average annual interest rate of 5.68%, and various maturity dates ranging from September, 2014 through August, 2031. The CCPT II Variable Rate Debt has an annual interest rate of LIBOR plus 275 basis points, and matures in September, 2014. As of December 31, 2012, the weighted average interest rate in effect for the CCPT II Revolving Loans under the CCPT II Credit Facility was 3.71% and the CCPT II Term Loan was fixed at a rate of 4.94% per annum based on CCPT II s overall leverage levels. Additionally, the ratio of debt to gross real estate and related assets net of gross intangible lease liabilities, as of December 31, 2012, was 51% and the weighted average years to maturity was 3.6 years. CCPT II s contractual obligations as of December 31, 2012 were as follows (in thousands):

		•	ents due by peri	od <sup>(1)(2)</sup>	
		Less Than			More Than
		1			5
	Total	Year	1-3 Years	3-5 Years	Years
Principal payments fixed rate debt	\$ 1,442,354	\$ 5,142	\$ 331,924	\$ 916,277	\$ 189,011
Interest payments fixed rate debt)	345,337	82,574	156,321	87,128	19,314
Principal payments variable rate debt	4,250		4,250		
Interest payments variable rate deb?	222	125	97		
Principal payments credit facility	319,111	319,111			
Interest payments credit facilit <sup>(4)(6)</sup>	12,776	12,776			
Total	\$ 2,124,050	\$ 419,728	\$ 492,592	\$ 1,003,405	\$ 208,325

- (1) The table above does not include amounts due to the Advisor or its affiliates pursuant to the Advisory Agreement because such amounts are not fixed and determinable.
- (2) Principal pay down amounts are included in payments due by period.
- (3) Principal payment amounts reflect actual payments based on face amount of notes payable. As of December 31, 2012, the fair value adjustment, net of amortization, of mortgage notes assumed was \$8.4 million.
- (4) As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II had \$188.7 million of CCPT II Variable Rate Debt and CCPT II Credit Facility borrowings fixed through the use of interest rate swaps. CCPT II used the fixed rates under the swap agreement to calculate the debt payment obligations in future periods.
- (5) A rate of 2.96% was used to calculate the variable debt payment obligations in future periods. This was the rate effective as of December 31, 2012.
- (6) Payment obligations for the CCPT II Term Loan and CCPT II Revolving Loans outstanding under the CCPT II Credit Facility calculated based on interest rates of 4.94% and 3.71%, respectively, in effect as of December 31, 2012.

# **Index to Financial Statements**

CCPT II charter prohibits CCPT II from incurring debt that would cause CCPT II s borrowings to exceed the greater of 60% of its gross assets, valued at the greater of the aggregate cost (before depreciation and other non-cash reserves) or fair value of all assets owned by CCPT II, unless approved by a majority of its independent directors and disclosed to CCPT II s stockholders in its next quarterly report.

# Cash Flow Analysis

#### Year Ended December 31, 2012 Compared to the Year Ended December 31, 2011

*Operating Activities*. Net cash provided by operating activities increased \$3.9 million, or 3%, to \$118.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2012, compared to \$114.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2011. The increase was primarily due to a net change in CCPT II s working capital accounts of \$2.8 million and an increase in net income before non-cash adjustments for depreciation, amortization, bad debt expense, impairments, gains on sale of marketable securities and real estate assets and unconsolidated joint ventures of \$1.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2012 compared to December 31, 2011. See Results of Operations for a more complete discussion of the factors impacting CCPT II s operating performance.

*Investing Activities*. Net cash provided by investing activities increased \$29.5 million to \$11.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2012, compared to net cash used in investing activities of \$18.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2011. The increase was primarily a result of less cash used for investments in real estate and related assets as CCPT II made one real estate acquisition with a purchase price of \$7.6 million during the year ended December 31, 2012, compared to the acquisition of 28 properties for a total purchase price of \$100.7 million during the year ended December 31, 2011. Additionally, CCPT II used cash of \$15.0 million for capital expenditures during the year ended December 31, 2012, compared becember 31, 2011. CCPT II received \$28.6 million in proceeds from the sale of real estate assets and CCPT II s interest in an unconsolidated joint venture during the year ended December 31, 2012. Compared to proceeds of \$19.0 million from the sale of real estate assets and its interest in an unconsolidated joint venture during the year ended December 31, 2011. These amounts were partially offset by a decrease in proceeds from sale of marketable securities of \$82.1 million, as no sales of marketable securities occurred during the year ended December 31, 2012.

*Financing Activities.* Net cash used in financing activities increased \$72.7 million, or 82%, to \$161.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2012 compared to \$88.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2011. During the year ended December 31, 2012, CCPT II s loan activity resulted in net repayments of \$12.2 million and during the year ended December 31, 2011 CCPT II s loan activity resulted in net borrowings of \$38.2 million, combining for an increase in cash used for mortgage notes payable, the CCPT II Credit Facility and the repurchase agreement of \$50.3 million, referred to herein as the CCPT II Repurchase Agreement. Additionally, the increase in net cash used in financing activities was due to an increase in cash used for the redemptions of common stock of \$18.7 million and an increase in distributions to investors of \$3.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2012.

### Year Ended December 31, 2011 Compared to the Year Ended December 31, 2010

*Operating Activities*. Net cash provided by operating activities increased \$8.8 million, or 8%, to \$114.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, compared to \$105.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2010. The increase was primarily due to an increase in net income before non-cash adjustments for depreciation, amortization, accretion, and impairment of \$25.7 million, combined with an increase in the change in accounts payable and accrued expenses of \$4.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 compared to December 31, 2010. These increases were offset by a gain on the sale of marketable securities of \$15.6 million and a gain on the sale of a joint venture interest of \$5.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2011.

*Investing Activities.* Net cash used in investing activities decreased \$91.9 million, or 83%, to \$18.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 compared to \$110.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2010. The decrease was primarily related to proceeds of \$82.1 million received from the sale of marketable securities,

### **Index to Financial Statements**

combined with net proceeds of \$18.8 million received from the sale of CCPT II s interests in an unconsolidated joint venture during the year ended December 31, 2011. No such sales occurred during the year ended December 31, 2010. The increase from sale proceeds was partially offset by an increase in the acquisition of real estate and related assets of \$5.8 million combined with an increase in restricted cash of \$4.7 million during the year ended December 31, 2011.

*Financing Activities.* Net cash used in financing activities increased \$110.7 million to \$88.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2011, compared to net cash provided by financing activities of \$22.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2010. The increase in cash used was primarily due to a decrease in proceeds from mortgage notes payable, the CCPT II Credit Facility and the CCPT II Repurchase Agreement of \$197.5 million combined with an increase in cash used for the redemptions of common stock of \$31.0 million during the year ended December 31, 2011 compared to December 31, 2010. These amounts were partially offset by a decrease of \$117.5 million in outstanding amounts repaid under the mortgage notes payable, the CCPT II Credit Facility and the CCPT II Repurchase Agreement for the year ended December 31, 2011 compared to the year ended December 31, 2010.

# Election as a REIT

CCPT II is taxed as a REIT under the Code. In order to maintain its qualification as a REIT, CCPT II must continue to meet certain requirements relating to its organization, sources of income, nature of assets, distributions of income to CCPT II stockholders and recordkeeping. As a REIT, CCPT II generally is not subject to federal income tax on taxable income that it distributes to its stockholders so long as CCPT II distributes at least 90% of its annual taxable income (computed without regard to the dividends paid deduction and excluding net-capital gains).

If CCPT II fails to maintain its qualification as a REIT for any reason in a taxable year and applicable relief provisions do not apply, CCPT II will be subject to tax, including any applicable alternative minimum tax, on its taxable income at regular corporate rates. CCPT II will not be able to deduct distributions paid to CCPT II stockholders in any year in which CCPT II fails to maintain its qualification as a REIT. CCPT II also will be disqualified for the four taxable years following the year during which it lost its qualification unless CCPT II is entitled to relief under specific statutory provisions. Such an event could materially adversely affect CCPT II s net income and net cash available for distribution to stockholders. However, CCPT II believes that it is organized and operates in such a manner as to maintain its qualification as a REIT for federal income tax purposes. No provision for federal income taxes has been made in CCPT II s accompanying consolidated financial statements in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. CCPT II is subject to certain state and local taxes related to the operations of properties in certain locations, which have been provided for in the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

### Inflation

CCPT II is exposed to inflation risk as income from long-term leases is the primary source of its cash flows from operations. There are provisions in certain of CCPT II s tenant leases that are intended to protect CCPT II from, and mitigate the risk of, the impact of inflation. These provisions include rent steps and clauses enabling CCPT II to receive payment of additional rent calculated as a percentage of the tenants gross sales above pre-determined thresholds. In addition, most of CCPT II s leases require the tenant to pay all or a majority of the property s operating expenses, including real estate taxes, special assessments and sales and use taxes, utilities, insurance and building repairs. However, because of the long-term nature of leases for real property, such leases may not re-set frequently enough to adequately offset the effects of inflation.

### **Commitments and Contingencies**

CCPT II may be subject to certain commitments and contingencies with regard to certain transactions. Refer to Note 14 to CCPT II s consolidated financial statements in this joint proxy statement/prospectus for further explanations.

# Index to Financial Statements

#### **Related-Party Transactions and Agreements**

CCPT II has entered into agreements with the Advisor and its affiliates, whereby CCPT II has paid, and may continue to pay, certain fees to, or reimburse certain expenses of, the Advisor or its affiliates such as acquisition and advisory fees and expenses, financing coordination fees, organization and offering costs, sales commissions, dealer manager fees, asset and property management fees and expenses, leasing fees, real estate commissions and reimbursement of certain operating costs. See Note 15 to CCPT II s consolidated financial statements in this joint proxy statement/prospectus for a further explanation of the various related-party transactions, agreements and fees.

#### Impact of Recent Accounting Pronouncements

There have been no accounting pronouncements issued, but not yet applied by CCPT II, that will significantly impact CCPT II s financial statements. Refer to Note 3 to CCPT II s consolidated financial statements included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus for further explanations.

### **Off Balance Sheet Arrangements**

As of December 31, 2012 and 2011, CCPT II had no material off-balance sheet arrangements that had or are reasonably likely to have a current or future effect on its financial condition, results of operations, liquidity or capital resources.

### Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

CCPT II has obtained variable rate debt financing to fund certain property acquisitions, and therefore CCPT II is exposed to changes in LIBOR and a bank s prime rate. CCPT II s objectives in managing interest rate risks will be to limit the impact of interest rate changes on operations and cash flows, and to lower overall borrowing costs. To achieve these objectives CCPT II will borrow primarily at interest rates with the lowest margins available and, in some cases, with the ability to convert variable interest rates to fixed rates. CCPT II has entered, and may to continue to enter, into derivative financial instruments, such as interest rate swaps and caps in order to mitigate its interest rate risk on a given variable rate financial instrument. CCPT II has not entered, and do not intend to enter, into derivative or interest rate transactions for speculative purposes. CCPT II may also enter into rate lock arrangements to lock interest rates on future borrowings. CCPT II may be exposed to credit and market risks including, but not limited to, the failure of any counterparty to perform under the terms of the derivative contract or the adverse effect on the value of the financial instrument resulting from a change in interest rates.

As of December 31, 2012, \$212.3 million of the \$1.8 billion outstanding on notes payable and the CCPT II Credit Facility was subject to variable interest rates. The CCPT II Revolving Loans under the CCPT II Credit Facility bore interest at a weighted average rate of 3.71%. The remaining variable rate debt bore interest at the one-month LIBOR plus 275 basis points. As of December 31, 2012, an increase of 50 basis points in interest rates would result in a change in interest expense of \$1.1 million per year, assuming all of CCPT II s derivatives remain effective hedges.

As of December 31, 2012, CCPT II had four interest rate swap agreements outstanding, which mature on various dates from November 2013 through March 2016, with an aggregate notional amount under the swap agreements of \$188.7 million and an aggregate net fair value of \$(2.2) million. The fair value of these interest rate swap agreements is dependent upon existing market interest rates and swap spreads. As of December 31, 2012, an increase of 50 basis points in interest rates would result in an increase to the fair value of these interest rate swaps of \$1.3 million. These interest rate swaps were designated as hedging instruments.

CCPT II does not have any foreign operations and thus CCPT II is not exposed to foreign currency fluctuations.

# Index to Financial Statements

#### Spirit Realty Capital, Inc.

#### Description of Spirit s Business

Spirit is a Maryland corporation incorporated on August 14, 2003 and organized to operate as a self-administered and self-managed REIT. Spirit became a public company in December 2004 and was subsequently taken private in August 2007 by a consortium of private investors. On September 25, 2012, Spirit completed an initial public offering of 33.4 million shares of common stock (including shares issued on October 1, 2012 pursuant to the underwriters option to purchase additional shares).

Spirit s objective is to maximize stockholder value by seeking superior risk-adjusted returns, with an emphasis on stable rental revenue. Spirit generates its revenue primarily by leasing its properties to its tenants. Spirit primarily invests in single-tenant, operationally essential real estate throughout the United States that is leased on a long-term, triple-net basis primarily to tenants engaged in retail, service and distribution industries. Single-tenant, operationally essential real estate consists of properties that are generally free-standing, commercial real estate facilities where Spirit s tenants conduct retail, service or distribution activities that are essential to the generation of their sales and profits. Under a triple-net lease, the tenant is typically responsible for all improvements and is contractually obligated to pay all property operating expenses, such as real estate taxes, insurance premiums and repair and maintenance costs. In support of Spirit s primary business of owning and leasing real estate, Spirit has also strategically originated or acquired long-term, commercial mortgage and equipment loans. Spirit views its operations as one segment consisting of triple-net leases.

As of December 31, 2012, Spirit s undepreciated gross investment in real estate and loans totaled approximately \$3.65 billion, representing investment in 1,207 properties, including properties securing its mortgage loans. Of this amount, 98.6% consisted of Spirit s gross investment in real estate, representing ownership of 1,122 properties, and the remaining 1.4% consisted of commercial mortgage and equipment loans receivable secured by the remaining 85 properties or other related assets. As of December 31, 2012, Spirit s owned properties were approximately 98.8% occupied (based on number of properties), and its leases had a weighted average non-cancelable remaining lease term (based on annual rent) of approximately 11.1 years. Spirit s leases are generally long-term, with non-cancelable initial terms typically of 15 to 20 years and tenant renewal options for additional terms. As of December 31, 2012, approximately 96% of Spirit s leases (based on annual rent) provided for increases in future annual base rent.

Spirit s portfolio of 1,122 owned properties was leased to approximately 165 tenants as of December 31, 2012. In February 2012, two of Spirit s general merchandising tenants, Shopko Stores Operating Co., LLC, referred to herein as Shopko, and Pamida Stores Operating Co. LLC, referred to herein as Pamida, completed a merger. As a result, the combined company, referred to herein as Shopko/Pamida, contributed 29.4% of Spirit s annual rent as of December 31, 2012. Spirit leases 181 properties to Shopko/Pamida, 179 of which are leased pursuant to three master leases that, as of December 31, 2012, had a weighted average non-cancelable remaining lease term of approximately 12.8 years.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Spirit s tenants operate in 18 different industries, which are as follows:

Spirit s properties are geographically diversified across 47 states, with only 4 states contributing more than 5.0% of its annual rent. The diversity of Spirit s portfolio has contributed to its stable occupancy. As of December 31, 2012, 2011, 2010, 2009 and 2008, Spirit s occupancy rate (based on number of properties) was 98.8%, 98.4%, 96.3%, 99.4%, and 99.0%, respectively.

Spirit s common stock is listed on the NYSE and it currently trades under the symbol SRC.

#### **Investment Policies**

#### Investments in Real Estate or Interests in Real Estate

Spirit conducts all of its investment activities through the Spirit Partnership and its subsidiaries. Spirit s objective is to maximize stockholder value by seeking superior risk-adjusted returns, with an emphasis on stable rental revenue, by investing primarily in operationally essential real estate leased on a long-term, triple-net basis.

Spirit pursues its objective primarily through the ownership by the Spirit Partnership of Spirit's existing properties and other acquired properties and assets. Spirit invests primarily in single-tenant, operationally essential real estate. Spirit's strategy emphasizes a portfolio that (1) derives no more than 10% of its annual rent from any single tenant or more than 2.5% of its annual rent from any single property, (2) is leased to tenants operating in various industries and (3) is located across the United States without significant geographic concentration. While Spirit considers the foregoing when making investments, Spirit has opportunistically made investments in the past that do not meet one or more of these criteria, and Spirit may make additional investments that do not meet one or more of these criteria if Spirit believes the opportunity is sufficiently attractive. Spirit conducts its investment activities in a manner that is consistent with the maintenance of Spirit's status as a REIT

# **Index to Financial Statements**

for federal income tax purposes. In addition, Spirit may purchase assets for long-term investment, expand and improve the properties Spirit presently owns or other acquired properties, or sell such properties, in whole or in part, when circumstances warrant.

Spirit may also participate with third parties in property ownership, through joint ventures or other types of co-ownership. These types of investments may permit Spirit to own interests in larger assets without unduly reducing Spirit s diversification and, therefore, provide Spirit with flexibility in structuring its portfolio. Spirit will not, however, enter into a joint venture or other partnership arrangement to make an investment that would not otherwise meet Spirit s investment policies.

Equity investments in acquired properties may be subject to existing mortgage financing and other indebtedness or to new indebtedness which may be incurred in connection with acquiring or refinancing these properties. Debt service on such financing or indebtedness will have a priority over any dividends with respect to Spirit common stock. Investments are also subject to Spirit s policy not to be treated as an investment company under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, referred to herein as the 1940 Act.

#### Investments in Real Estate Mortgages

While Spirit s current portfolio primarily consists of, and Spirit s business strategies emphasize, equity investments in single-tenant, operationally essential real estate, Spirit may invest in mortgages, other types of real estate interests and equipment and other loans in a manner that is consistent with Spirit s qualification as a REIT. Spirit has strategically originated or acquired long-term, commercial mortgage and equipment loans to provide financing solutions to Spirit s tenants. As of December 31, 2012, of Spirit s total investment portfolio, 98.6% represented Spirit s gross investment in properties that Spirit owns and the remaining 1.4% represented mortgages, equipment and other loans receivable. Spirit may further invest in mortgages, equipment and other loans receivable and there is no restriction on the proportion of Spirit s assets that may be invested in a type of asset or any single asset. However, Spirit does not intend to have more than 5% of its portfolio invested in mortgages, equipment and other loans run the risk that one or more borrowers may default under the loans and that the collateral securing those loans may not be sufficient to enable Spirit to recoup its full investment.

### Securities of or Interests in Persons Primarily Engaged in Real Estate Activities and Other Issuers

Subject to the percentage of ownership limitations and the income and asset tests necessary for REIT qualification, Spirit may invest in securities of other REITs, other entities engaged in real estate activities or securities of other issuers, including for the purpose of exercising control over such entities. Spirit does not intend that its investments in securities will require it to register as an investment company under the 1940 Act, and Spirit would intend to divest such securities before any such registration would be required.

### Investments in Other Securities

Other than as described above, Spirit does not invest in any additional securities such as bonds, preferred stocks or common stock.

### Dispositions

In order to maximize the performance and manage the risks within Spirit s portfolio, Spirit will selectively dispose of any of its properties that it determines are not suitable for long-term investment purposes based upon management s review of Spirit s portfolio. Spirit will ensure that this action would be in its best interest and consistent with its qualification as a REIT.

# **Index to Financial Statements**

### **Financings and Leverage Policy**

Spirit may use a number of different sources to finance its acquisitions and operations, including cash flows from operations, asset sales, seller financing, issuance of debt securities, private financings (such as additional bank credit facilities, which may or may not be secured by its assets), property-level mortgage debt, common or preferred equity issuances or any combination of these sources, to the extent available to Spirit, or other sources that may become available from time to time. Any debt that Spirit incurs may be recourse or non-recourse and may be secured or unsecured. Spirit also may take advantage of joint venture or other partnering opportunities as these opportunities arise in order to acquire properties that would otherwise be unavailable to it. Spirit may use the proceeds of its borrowings to acquire assets, to refinance existing debt or for general corporate purposes.

Although Spirit is not required to maintain any particular leverage ratio, Spirit employs, when appropriate, prudent amounts of leverage and uses debt as a means of providing additional funds for the acquisition of assets, to refinance existing debt or for general corporate purposes. Spirit s charter and bylaws do not limit the amount of debt that Spirit may incur. The Spirit Board has not adopted a policy limiting the total amount of debt that Spirit may incur.

The Spirit Board considers a number of factors in evaluating the amount of debt that Spirit may incur. The Spirit Board may from time to time modify its views regarding the appropriate amount of debt financing in light of then-current economic conditions, relative costs of debt and equity capital, market values of Spirit s properties, general conditions in the market for debt and equity securities, fluctuations in the market price of Spirit common stock, growth and acquisition opportunities and other factors. Spirit s decision to use leverage in the future to finance its assets will be at its discretion and will not be subject to the approval of Spirit s stockholders.

#### **Equity Capital Policies**

To the extent that the Spirit Board determines to obtain additional capital, Spirit may issue debt or equity securities, including senior securities, retain earnings (subject to provisions in the Code requiring distributions of income to maintain REIT qualification) or pursue a combination of these methods.

Existing stockholders will have no preemptive right to common or preferred stock or units issued in any securities offering by Spirit, and any such offering might cause a dilution of a stockholder s investment in Spirit. Although Spirit has no current plans to do so, Spirit may in the future issue shares of Spirit common stock or units in the Spirit Partnership in connection with acquisitions of property.

Spirit may, under certain circumstances, purchase shares of Spirit common stock or other securities in the open market or in private transactions with Spirit stockholders, provided that those purchases are approved by the Spirit Board. The Spirit Board has no present intention of causing Spirit to repurchase any shares of Spirit common stock or other securities, and any such action would only be taken in conformity with applicable federal and state laws and the applicable requirements for qualification as a REIT.

Spirit has not issued Spirit common stock or any other securities in exchange for property or any other purpose, but Spirit may engage in such activities in the future.

Spirit has not engaged in trading, underwriting or agency distribution or sale of securities of other than partnership units of or equity interests in the Spirit Partnership and does not intend to do so.

### **Competitive Strengths**

Spirit believes the following competitive strengths contribute to the stability of its rental revenues and distinguishes it from its competitors:

*Large Scale and Diversified Portfolio*. As of December 31, 2012, Spirit s portfolio consisted of 1,122 owned properties, with approximately 165 tenants operating across 18 different industries, including: general, specialty and discount retail; restaurants; movie theaters; automotive dealers; educational and

# Index to Financial Statements

recreational facilities; and supermarkets. Spirit s properties are geographically diversified across 47 states, with only 4 states contributing more than 5% of annual rent. Spirit believes it would be difficult for a new competitor to replicate such a diversified portfolio on a comparable scale. The diversity of Spirit s portfolio reduces the risks associated with adverse events affecting a particular tenant or an economic decline in any particular state or industry. Additionally, the scale of Spirit s portfolio allows it to make acquisitions without introducing additional concentration risks. In addition, Spirit s operating platform is scalable and will allow Spirit to make new investments without the need for significant additional administrative or management costs.

*Long-Term Triple-Net Leases*. As of December 31, 2012, Spirit s owned properties were approximately 98.8% occupied (based on number of properties), with a weighted average non-cancelable remaining lease term (based on annual rent) of approximately 11.1 years. Due to the triple-net structure of approximately 95% of Spirit s leases (based on annual rent) as of December 31, 2012, Spirit does not expect to incur significant capital expenditures, and the potential impact of inflation on its operating expenses is minimal. Additionally, as of December 31, 2012, approximately 96% of Spirit s leases (based on annual rent) provided for increases in future annual base rent.

*Established Company with Proven Performance*. Spirit has been actively investing in triple-net leased real estate since 2003, is well-known within the industry and benefits from an established infrastructure supporting its underwriting, leasing, asset management and reporting functions. From inception in 2003 through December 31, 2012, Spirit made gross investments of approximately \$4.22 billion in properties and loans receivable. Since inception, Spirit s occupancy has never been below 96.1% (based on number of properties), despite the economic downturn of 2008 through 2010.

*Disciplined Underwriting and Risk Management Expertise*. Spirit s developed underwriting and risk management expertise enhances its ability to identify and structure investments that provide superior risk-adjusted returns, due to specific investment risks that Spirit believes can be identified and mitigated through intensive credit and real estate analysis, tailored lease structures (such as master leases) and ongoing tenant monitoring. When underwriting new acquisitions Spirit generally targets property-level rent coverage ratios in excess of 2.0x.

*Experienced Management Team*. Spirit s senior management has significant experience in the real estate industry and in managing public companies. Spirit s Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, Thomas H. Nolan, Jr., has been active in the real estate industry for over 25 years, holding numerous leadership positions in private and public real estate companies. Spirit s President and Chief Operating Officer, Peter M. Mavoides, has been active in the single-tenant, net lease industry for over 14 years, holding leadership positions for the past 9 years. Spirit s Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer, Michael A. Bender, has held leadership positions for over 30 years in finance and real estate. Spirit s Senior Vice President, Gregg A. Seibert, who has been with Spirit since its inception, has over 20 years of experience in real estate finance, including over 15 years of leadership responsibilities in credit, acquisitions and portfolio management in the sale-leaseback sector. Spirit s Senior Vice President, Mark L. Manheimer, has over 14 years of experience in real estate finance, including leadership positions in the areas of asset management, underwriting and acquisitions.

*Attractive In-Place Long-Term Indebtedness*. Spirit has approximately \$1.95 billion principal balance of non-recourse mortgage indebtedness outstanding, which had a weighted average maturity of 5.8 years as of December 31, 2012 and an average annual interest rate of approximately 6.12% for the year ended December 31, 2012 (excluding non-cash interest expense attributable to the amortization of deferred financing costs and debt discounts). Prior to January 1, 2016, Spirit only has \$126.3 million of balloon payments due at maturity. Approximately \$1.7 billion principal balance of Spirit s indebtedness is fully or partially amortizing, providing for an ongoing reduction in principal prior to maturity. In addition, Spirit has a \$100.0 million secured revolving credit facility to help fund future acquisitions and for general corporate purposes. As of December 31, 2012, no amounts were drawn on the secured revolving credit facility and \$100.0 million was available.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

### **Business and Growth Strategies**

Spirit s objective is to seek superior risk-adjusted returns, with an emphasis on stable rental revenue, by investing primarily in single-tenant, operationally essential real estate leased on a long-term, triple-net basis. Spirit intends to pursue this objective through the following business and growth strategies.

*Focus on Small and Middle Market Companies*. Spirit primarily focuses on investing in properties that it net leases to unrated small and middle market companies that Spirit determines have attractive credit characteristics and stable operating histories. Properties leased to small and middle market companies may offer Spirit the opportunity to achieve superior risk-adjusted returns, as a result of Spirit s intensive credit and real estate analysis, lease structuring and portfolio construction. Small and middle market companies are often willing to enter into leases with structures and terms that Spirit considers attractive (such as master leases and leases that require ongoing tenant financial reporting) and that Spirit believes increase the security of rental payments. In addition to small and middle market companies, Spirit selectively acquires properties leased to large companies where Spirit believes that it can achieve superior risk-adjusted returns.

The following chart highlights the tenants that Spirit targets based on company size and corporate credit equivalent:

*Use Spirit s Developed Underwriting and Risk Management Processes to Structure and Manage its Portfolio*. Spirit seeks to maintain the stability of its rental revenue and the long-term return on its investments by using its developed underwriting and risk management processes to structure and manage its portfolio. In particular, Spirit s underwriting and risk management processes emphasize the following:

*Leases for Operationally Essential Real Estate with Relatively Long Terms.* Spirit seeks to own properties that are operationally essential to its tenants, thereby reducing the risk that the tenant would choose not to renew an expiring lease or reject a lease in bankruptcy. In addition, Spirit seeks to enter into leases with relatively long-terms, typically with non-cancelable initial terms of 15 to 20 years and tenant renewal options for additional terms with attractive rent escalation provisions.

*Use of the Master Lease Structure*. Where appropriate, Spirit seeks to enter into master leases, pursuant to which it leases multiple properties to a single tenant on an all or none basis. In a master lease structure, a tenant is responsible for a single lease payment relating to the entire portfolio of leased properties, as opposed to multiple lease payments relating to individually leased properties. The master lease structure prevents a tenant from cherry picking locations, where it unilaterally gives up underperforming properties while maintaining its leasehold interest in well-performing properties. As of December 31, 2012, Spirit had 56 master leases that had a weighted average non-cancelable remaining lease term (based on annual rent) of 12.6 years and

### **Index to Financial Statements**

contributed approximately 63.8% of Spirit s annual rent. Spirit s largest master lease, consisting of 112 properties, contributed 25.6% of Spirit s annual rent, and its smallest master lease, consisting of two properties, contributed less than 1% of its annual rent. The average number of properties included under Spirit s master leases as of December 31, 2012 was 12.

Active Management and Monitoring of Risks Related to Spirit s Investments. When monitoring existing investments or evaluating new investments, Spirit typically considers two broad categories of risk: (1) tenant financial distress risk; and (2) lease renewal risk. Spirit seeks to measure these risks through various processes, including the use of a credit modeling product that it licenses from Moody s Analytics that estimates the performance of the leased properties relative to rental payments due under the leases, and a review of current market data and Spirit s historical recovery rates on re-leased properties and property dispositions. Spirit s underwriting and risk management processes are designed to structure new investments and manage existing investments to address and mitigate each of the above risks and preserve the long-term return on its invested capital.

*Portfolio Diversification.* Spirit monitors and manages the diversification of its real estate investment portfolio in order to reduce the risks associated with adverse developments affecting a particular tenant, property, industry or region. Spirit s strategy emphasizes a portfolio that (1) derives no more than 10% of its annual rent from any single tenant or more than 2.5% of its annual rent from any single property, (2) is leased to tenants operating in various industries and (3) is located across the United States without significant geographic concentration. While Spirit considers the foregoing when making investments, Spirit has opportunistically made investments in the past that do not meet one or more of these criteria, and Spirit may make additional investments that do not meet one or more of these criteria if it believes the opportunity is sufficiently attractive. As of December 31, 2012, Shopko/Pamida contributed 29.4% of Spirit s annual rent. No other tenant contributed more than 10% of Spirit s annual rent.

*Enhance Spirit s Portfolio through Contractual Growth*. Approximately 96% of Spirit s leases (based on annual rent) contain contractual provisions that increase the rental revenue over the term of the lease. Of these leases, approximately 25% contain fixed contractual rental increases, and the remaining 75% contain increases based on the lesser of a fixed contractual percentage increase or the increase in the consumer price index, referred to herein as CPI.

*Selectively Grow Spirit s Portfolio through Acquisitions*. Spirit selectively makes acquisitions that contribute to Spirit s portfolio s tenant, industry and geographic diversification. Spirit believes there will be ample acquisition opportunities in the single-tenant market fitting Spirit s acquisition criteria.

*Continue to Deleverage Spirit s Portfolio.* Most of Spirit s debt is partially amortizing, and its principal amount will be reduced prior to the balloon payments due at maturity. Contractual amortization payments are scheduled to reduce Spirit s outstanding principal amount of indebtedness by \$137.0 million prior to January 1, 2016. Spirit also may use any cash from operations in excess of the distributions that it expects to pay to selectively reduce its indebtedness.

Spirit believes contractual rent growth, selective growth through acquisitions and the ongoing deleveraging of its portfolio will contribute to its cash available for distributions.

#### **Financing Strategy**

Spirit s long-term financing strategy is to maintain a leverage profile that creates operational flexibility and generates superior risk-adjusted returns for its stockholders. Spirit intends to employ prudent amounts of debt financing as a means of providing additional funds for the acquisition of assets, to refinance existing debt or for general corporate purposes.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Spirit finances its assets using a variety of methods and determines the amount of equity and debt financing to be used when acquiring an asset by evaluating terms available in the credit markets (such as interest rate, repayment provisions and maturity), Spirit s cost of equity capital and Spirit s assessment of the particular asset s risk. Historically, a significant portion of Spirit s debt has been long-term borrowings secured by specific real estate assets or, more typically, pools of real estate assets. Spirit anticipates using a number of different sources to finance its acquisitions and operations going forward, including cash from operations, issuance of debt securities, funds available from its \$100.0 million secured revolving credit facility, private financings (such as bank credit facilities, which may or may not be secured by Spirit s assets), property-level mortgage debt, common or preferred equity issuances or any combination of these sources, to the extent available to Spirit, or other sources that may become available from time to time. To the extent practicable, Spirit expects to maintain a debt profile with manageable near-term maturities.

### Spirit s Real Estate Investment Portfolio

As of December 31, 2012, Spirit s gross investment in real estate and loans totaled approximately \$3.65 billion, representing investment in 1,207 properties. Of this amount, 98.6% consisted of Spirit s gross investment in real estate, representing ownership of 1,122 properties, and the remaining 1.4% consisted of commercial mortgage and equipment loans receivable secured by 85 properties or related assets. Spirit s owned properties are leased to approximately 165 tenants operating across 18 different industries, including: general, specialty and discount retail; restaurants; movie theaters; automotive dealers; educational and recreational facilities; and supermarkets. Spirit s properties are geographically diversified across 47 states, with only 4 states contributing more than 5.0% of Spirit s annual rent. Over 95% of Spirit s leases (based on annual rent) as of December 31, 2012 are triple-net, for which the tenant is typically responsible for all improvements and is contractually obligated to pay all property operating expenses, such as real estate taxes, insurance premiums and repair and maintenance costs. Due to the triple-net structure of Spirit s leases, Spirit does not expect to incur significant capital expenditures relating to its triple-net leased properties, and the potential impact of inflation on its operating expenses is reduced.

#### **Investment Diversification**

The following tables present the diversity of Spirit s portfolio and are calculated based on percentage of total annual rent.

### Diversification by Tenant

The following table lists the top 10 tenants of Spirit s owned real estate properties (based on annual rent) as of December 31, 2012:

	Tenant	Number of Properties	Annual Rent (in thousands) <sup>(1)</sup>	Percent of Total Annual Rent
1.	Shopko Stores/Pamida Operating Co., LLC	181	\$ 83,445	29.4%
2.	84 Properties, LLC	109	18,437	6.5
3.	Carmike Cinemas, Inc.	12	8,024	2.8
4.	Universal Pool Co., Inc.	14	6,680	2.4
5.	CBH20, LP (Camelback Ski Resort)	1	5,779	2.0
6.	Casual Male Retail Group Inc <sup>(2)</sup>	1	4,814	1.7
7.	Carmax, Inc.	5	4,726	1.7
8.	United Supermarkets, LLC	14	4,575	1.6
9.	Main Event Entertainment, LP	6	4,477	1.6
10.	NE Opco, Inc.	6	4,378	1.6
	Other	773	138,193	48.7
	Total	1,122	\$ 283,528	100%

# Index to Financial Statements

(1) Spirit defines annual rent as rental revenue for the three months ended December 31, 2012 multiplied by four.

(2) Casual Male Retail Group Inc. formally changed its corporate name to Destination XL Group, Inc. effective as of February 25, 2013. As shown in the table above, as of December 31, 2012, the merged Shopko/Pamida entity contributed 29.4% of Spirit s total annual rent. Shopko/Pamida operates as a multi-department general merchandise retailer and retail health services provider, primarily in mid-size and larger communities in the Midwest, Pacific Northwest, North Central and Western Mountain states. Currently, Spirit leases 181 properties to Shopko/Pamida, 179 of which are leased pursuant to three master leases that, as of December 31, 2012, had a weighted average non-cancelable remaining lease term of approximately 12.8 years.

Spirit believes that, over time, the merger of Shopko and Pamida will be beneficial to Spirit s portfolio from a credit perspective, because Spirit expects: (1) properties that previously operated under the Pamida brand will be improved and converted to the Shopko brand; and (2) the operations at the 114 of Spirit s properties that historically have operated under the Shopko brand will continue as they have historically at the property level. However, no assurance can be given as to the future performance of the merged Shopko/Pamida entity or its stores.

#### Diversification by Industry

The following table sets forth information regarding the diversification of Spirit s owned real estate properties among different industries (based on annual rent) as of December 31, 2012:

Industry	Number of Properties	Percent of Total Annual Rent <sup>(1)</sup>
General and discount retail properties	181	29.4%
Restaurants quick service	392	10.1
Specialty retail properties	48	9.0
Restaurants casual dining	124	7.8
Movie theatres	23	7.7
Building material suppliers	110	6.6
Industrial properties	26	5.4
Automotive dealers, parts and service properties	70	5.3
Educational properties	22	4.7
Recreational properties	8	3.7
Medical/other office properties	11	2.2
Supermarkets	20	1.9
Convenience stores / car washes	32	1.8
Distribution properties	37	1.4
Health clubs/gyms	5	1.1
Interstate travel plazas	3	1.0
Drugstores	9	*
Call centers	1	*
Total	1.122	100%

Less than 1%

(1) Spirit defines annual rent as rental revenue for the three months ended December 31, 2012 multiplied by four.

# Index to Financial Statements

# Diversification by Geography

The following table sets forth information regarding the geographic diversification of Spirit s owned real estate properties as of December 31, 2012:

Jocation         Aumer of Properties         Ruth           Wisconsin         57         11.1%           Texas         52         8.5           Illinois         91         6.7           Pennsylvania         50         5.2           Florida         61         4.6           Minnesota         36         4.5           Arizona         26         4.4           Georgia         66         3.9           Indiana         40         3.3           Michigan         34         3.2           Nebraska         17         3.1           Ohio         49         3.0           Massachusetts         6         2.8           California         9         2.6           Utah         14         2.2           North Carolina         2.5         2.1           Iowa         34         3.1           Iowa         34         3.1           Iowa         34         3.1           Iowa         34         2.1           Iowa         34         2.1           Iowa         34         3.1           Iowa         35         3.0<		Number of	Percent of Total Annual
Wisconsin         57         11.1%           Texas         82         8.5           Illinois         91         6.7           Pennsylvania         50         5.2           Florida         61         4.6           Minnesota         36         4.5           Arizona         26         4.4           Georgia         66         3.9           Indiana         40         3.3           Michigan         34         3.2           Nebraska         17         3.1           Ohio         49         3.0           Massachusetts         6         2.8           California         25         2.1           Iowa         34         2.1           Idaho         9         2.0           Tennesee         60         1.9           Kentucky         37         1.9           Alabama         43         1.7           Washington         9         1.6           Missouri         30         1.5           Montana         7         1.4           South Dakota         9         1.4           New York         28         1.1	Location		
Texas         82         8.5           Illinois         91         6.7           Pennsylvania         50         5.2           Florida         61         4.6           Minnesota         36         4.5           Arizona         26         4.44           Georgia         66         3.9           Indiana         40         3.3           Michigan         34         3.2           Nebraska         17         3.1           Ohio         49         3.0           Massachusetts         6         2.8           California         9         2.6           Utah         14         2.2           North Carolina         25         2.1           Idao         9         2.0           Tennessee         60         1.9           Kentucky         37         1.9           Alabama         43         1.7           Washington         9         1.6           Missouri         30         1.5           Montana         7         1.4           South Dakota         9         1.4           New York         2.8 <td< td=""><td></td><td>-</td><td></td></td<>		-	
Illinois         91         6.7           Pennsylvania         50         5.2           Florida         61         4.6           Minnesota         36         4.5           Arizona         26         4.4           Georgia         66         3.9           Indiana         40         3.3           Michigan         34         3.2           Nebraska         17         3.1           Ohio         49         3.0           Massachusetts         6         2.8           California         25         2.1           Iowa         34         2.1           Idaho         9         2.0           Tennessee         60         1.9           Kentucky         37         1.9           Alabama         43         1.7           Washington         9         1.6           Missouri         30         1.5           Montana         7         1.4           Oregon         6         1.2           Oktahoma         11         1.2           Virginia         29         1.2           Kanxas         6         *			
Pennsylvania       50       5.2         Florida       61       4.6         Minnesota       26       4.4         Georgia       66       3.9         Indiana       40       3.3         Michigan       34       3.2         Nebraska       17       3.1         Ohio       49       3.0         Massachusetts       6       2.8         California       9       2.6         Utah       14       2.2         North Carolina       25       2.1         Iowa       34       2.1         Idaho       9       2.0         Tennessee       60       1.9         Kentucky       37       1.9         Alabama       43       1.7         Washington       9       1.6         Missouri       30       1.5         Montana       7       1.4         New York       28       1.4         Oregon       6       1.2         Virginia       29       1.2         Waryland       18       *         Louisiana       12       *         Maryland       1			
Florida       61       4.6         Minnesota       36       4.5         Arizona       26       4.4         Georgia       66       3.9         Indiana       40       3.3         Michigan       34       3.2         Nebraska       17       3.1         Ohio       49       3.0         Massachusetts       6       2.8         California       9       2.6         Utah       14       2.2         North Carolina       25       2.1         Idwa       34       2.1         Idabo       9       2.0         Tennessee       60       1.9         Kentucky       37       1.9         Alabama       43       1.7         Washington       9       1.6         Missouri       30       1.5      Montana       7       1.4         South Dakota       9       1.4         Oregon       6       1.2         Oklahoma       11       1.2         Oklahoma       11       1.2         Oklahoma       13       *         Maryland       18			
Minnesota         36         4.5           Arizona         26         4.4           Georgia         66         3.9           Indiana         40         3.3           Michigan         34         3.2           Nebraska         17         3.1           Ohio         49         3.0           Massachusetts         6         2.8           California         9         2.6           Utah         14         2.2           North Carolina         25         2.1           Idwa         34         2.1           Idaho         9         2.0           Tennessee         60         1.9           Kentucky         37         1.9           Alabama         43         1.7           Washington         9         1.6           Missouri         30         1.5           Montana         7         1.4           Oregon         6         1.2           Oregon         6         1.2           Virginia         29         1.2           Verginia         26         1.1           Colorado         9         * <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			
Arizona       26       4.4         Georgia       66       3.9         Indiana       40       3.3         Michigan       34       3.2         Nebraska       17       3.1         Ohio       49       3.0         Massachusetts       6       2.8         California       9       2.6         Utah       14       2.2         Iowa       34       2.1         Idabo       9       2.0         Tennessee       60       1.9         Kentucky       37       1.9         Alabama       43       1.7         Washington       9       1.6         Missouri       30       1.5         Montana       7       1.4         South Dakota       9       1.4         Verginia       26       1.1         Colorado       9       *         West Virginia       26       1.1         Colorado       9       *         Maryland       18       *         Louisiana       13       *         Maine       20       *         New Verko       3			
Indiana       40       3.3         Michigan       34       3.2         Nebraska       17       3.1         Ohio       49       3.0         Massachusetts       6       2.8         California       9       2.6         Utah       14       2.2         North Carolina       25       2.1         Iowa       34       2.1         Idaho       9       2.0         Tennessee       60       1.9         Kentucky       37       1.9         Alabama       43       1.7         Washington       9       1.6         Missouri       30       1.5         Montana       7       1.4         South Dakota       9       1.4         New York       28       1.4         Oregon       6       1.2         Virginia       29       1.2         West Virginia       26       1.1         Colorado       9       *         Maryland       18       *         Louisiana       13       *         Maine       20       *         New Mexico       4<	Arizona	26	
Indiana       40       3.3         Michigan       34       3.2         Michigan       31       31         Ohio       49       3.0         Massachusetts       6       2.8         California       9       2.6         Utah       14       2.2         North Carolina       25       2.1         Iowa       34       2.1         Idaho       9       2.0         Tennesce       60       1.9         Kentucky       37       1.9         Alabama       43       1.7         Washington       9       1.6         Missouri       30       1.5         Montana       7       1.4         South Dakota       9       1.4         New York       28       1.4         Oregon       6       1.2         Oktahoma       11       1.2         Wirginia       29       1.2         West Virginia       26       1.1         Colorado       9       *         Maryland       18       *         Louisiana       13       *         Maine       20 </td <td>Georgia</td> <td>66</td> <td>3.9</td>	Georgia	66	3.9
Nebraska         17         3.1           Ohio         49         3.0           Massachusetts         6         2.8           California         9         2.6           Utah         14         2.2           North Carolina         25         2.1           Iowa         34         2.1           Idaho         9         2.0           Tennessee         60         1.9           Kentucky         37         1.9           Alabama         43         1.7           Washington         9         1.6           Missouri         30         1.5           Montana         7         1.4           New York         28         1.4           Oregon         6         1.2           Oklahoma         11         1.2           Virginia         29         1.2           West Virginia         26         1.1           Colorado         9         *           Maryland         18         *           Louisiana         13         *           Maine         20         *           New Jersey         3         * </td <td></td> <td>40</td> <td>3.3</td>		40	3.3
Ohio         49         3.0           Massachusetts         6         2.8           California         9         2.6           Utah         14         2.2           North Carolina         25         2.1           Iowa         34         2.1           Idaho         9         2.0           Tennessee         60         1.9           Kentucky         37         1.9           Alabama         43         1.7           Washington         9         1.6           Missouri         30         1.5           Montana         7         1.4           South Dakota         9         1.4           New York         28         1.4           Oregon         6         1.2           Oklahoma         11         1.2           Virginia         29         1.2           Verginia         6         *           South Carolina         12         *           Maryland         18         *           Louisiana         13         *           Maine         20         *           New Jersey         3         *	Michigan	34	3.2
Massachusetts         6         2.8           California         9         2.6           Utah         14         2.2           North Carolina         25         2.1           Iowa         34         2.1           Idaho         9         2.0           Tennessee         60         1.9           Kentucky         37         1.9           Alabama         43         1.7           Washington         9         1.6           Missouri         30         1.5           Montana         7         1.4           South Dakota         9         1.4           New York         28         1.4           Oregon         6         1.2           Oklahoma         11         1.2           Virginia         29         1.2           Verginia         26         1.1           Colorado         9         *           Maryland         18         *           Louisiana         13         *           Maine         20         *           New Jersey         3         *           Newada         7         *	Nebraska	17	3.1
California       9       2.6         Utah       14       2.2         North Carolina       25       2.1         Iowa       34       2.1         Idaho       9       2.0         Tennessee       60       1.9         Kentucky       37       1.9         Alabama       43       1.7         Washington       9       1.6         Missouri       30       1.5         Montana       7       1.4         South Dakota       9       1.4         New York       28       1.4         Oregon       6       1.2         Oklahoma       11       1.2         Virginia       29       1.2         Virginia       26       1.1         Colorado       9       *         Maryland       18       *         Louisiana       13       *         Maine       20       *         New Jersey       3       *         New Jersey       3       *         New Jersey       3       *         New Jersey       4       *         New Jersey       4	Ohio	49	
Utah       14       2.2         North Carolina       25       2.1         Iowa       34       2.1         Idaho       9       2.0         Tennessee       60       1.9         Kentucky       37       1.9         Alabama       43       1.7         Washington       9       1.6         Missouri       30       1.5         Montana       7       1.4         South Dakota       9       1.4         New York       28       1.4         Oregon       6       1.2         Oklahoma       11       1.2         Virginia       29       1.2         West Virginia       29       1.2         West Virginia       26       1.1         Colorado       9       *         Maryland       18       *         Louisiana       13       *         Maine       20       *         New Jersey       3       *         New Mexico       4       *         New Mexico       4       *         New Mexico       4       *         Netasispipi	Massachusetts		2.8
North Carolina         25         2.1           Iowa         34         2.1           Idaho         9         2.0           Tennessee         60         1.9           Kentucky         37         1.9           Alabama         43         1.7           Washington         9         1.6           Missouri         30         1.5           Montana         7         1.4           South Dakota         9         1.4           New York         28         1.4           Oregon         6         1.2           Oklahoma         11         1.2           Virginia         29         1.2           West Virginia         26         1.1           Colorado         9         *           Maryland         18         *           Louisiana         13         *           Maine         20         *           New Mexico         4         *	California		
Iowa         34         2.1           Idaho         9         2.0           Tennessee         60         1.9           Kentucky         37         1.9           Alabama         43         1.7           Washington         9         1.6           Missouri         30         1.5           Montana         7         1.4           South Dakota         9         1.4           New York         28         1.4           Oregon         6         1.2           Oklahoma         11         1.2           Virginia         29         1.2           West Virginia         26         1.1           Colorado         9         *           Maryland         18         *           Louisiana         13         *           Marine         20         *           New Jersey         3         *           New Mexico         4         *           New Mexico         4         *           New Mexico         4         *           Vermont         2         *           Wissisippi         7         * <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			
Idaho       9       2.0         Tennessee       60       1.9         Kentucky       37       1.9         Alabama       43       1.7         Washington       9       1.6         Missouri       30       1.5         Montana       7       1.4         South Dakota       9       1.4         New York       28       1.4         Oregon       6       1.2         Oklahoma       11       1.2         Virginia       29       1.2         West Virginia       26       1.1         Colorado       9       *         South Carolina       12       *         Maryland       18       *         Louisiana       13       *         New Jersey       3       *         New Mexico       4       *         New Mexico       4       *         New Mexico       4       *         Vermont       2       *         Mississippi       7       *			
Tennessee         60         1.9           Kentucky         37         1.9           Alabama         43         1.7           Washington         9         1.6           Missouri         30         1.5           Montana         7         1.4           South Dakota         9         1.4           New York         28         1.4           Oregon         6         1.2           Oklahoma         11         1.2           Virginia         29         1.2           West Virginia         26         1.1           Colorado         9         *           Kansas         6         *           South Carolina         12         *           Maryland         18         *           Louisiana         13         *           Maine         20         *           New Jersey         3         *           New Mexico         4         *           New Mexico         4         *           Vermont         2         *           Vermont         2         *			
Kentucky       37       1.9         Alabama       43       1.7         Washington       9       1.6         Missouri       30       1.5         Montana       7       1.4         South Dakota       9       1.4         New York       28       1.4         Oregon       6       1.2         Oklahoma       11       1.2         Virginia       29       1.2         West Virginia       26       1.1         Colorado       9       *         Kansas       6       *         South Carolina       12       *         Maryland       18       *         Louisiana       13       *         Maine       20       *         New Jersey       3       *         New Mexico       4       *         Nevada       1       *         Delaware       2       *         Vermont       2       *         Mississippi       7       *			
Alabama       43       1.7         Washington       9       1.6         Missouri       30       1.5         Montana       7       1.4         South Dakota       9       1.4         New York       28       1.4         Oregon       6       1.2         Oklahoma       11       1.2         Virginia       29       1.2         West Virginia       26       1.1         Colorado       9       *         Kansas       6       *         South Carolina       12       *         Maryland       18       *         Louisiana       13       *         Maine       20       *         New Jersey       3       *         Arkansas       7       *         New Mexico       4       *         New Mexico       4       *         Newada       1       *         Delaware       2       *         Vermont       2       *         Mississippi       7       *			
Washington         9         1.6           Missouri         30         1.5           Montana         7         1.4           South Dakota         9         1.4           New York         28         1.4           Oregon         6         1.2           Oklahoma         11         1.2           Virginia         29         1.2           West Virginia         26         1.1           Colorado         9         *           Kansas         6         *           South Carolina         12         *           Maryland         18         *           Louisiana         13         *           Maine         20         *           New Jersey         3         *           New Mexico         4         *           Nevada         1         *           Delaware         2         *           Vermont         2         *			
Missouri       30       1.5         Montana       7       1.4         South Dakota       9       1.4         New York       28       1.4         Oregon       6       1.2         Oklahoma       11       1.2         Virginia       29       1.2         West Virginia       26       1.1         Colorado       9       *         Kansas       6       *         South Carolina       12       *         Maryland       18       *         Louisiana       13       *         Maine       20       *         New Jersey       3       *         New Mexico       4       *         New Mexico       4       *         New Mexico       4       *         Nevada       1       *         Delaware       2       *         Vermont       2       *         Mississippi       7       *			
Montana       7       1.4         South Dakota       9       1.4         New York       28       1.4         Oregon       6       1.2         Oklahoma       11       1.2         Virginia       29       1.2         West Virginia       26       1.1         Colorado       9       *         Kansas       6       *         South Carolina       12       *         Maryland       18       *         Louisiana       13       *         Maine       20       *         New Jersey       3       *         Arkansas       7       *         New Mexico       4       *         New Mexico       4       *         Newada       1       *         Delaware       2       *         Vermont       2       *         Mississippi       7       *	-		
South Dakota         9         1.4           New York         28         1.4           Oregon         6         1.2           Oklahoma         11         1.2           Virginia         29         1.2           West Virginia         26         1.1           Colorado         9         *           Kansas         6         *           South Carolina         12         *           Maryland         18         *           Louisiana         13         *           Maine         20         *           New Jersey         3         *           New Mexico         4         *           New Mexico         4         *           Newada         1         *           Delaware         2         *           Vermont         2         *			
New York         28         1.4           Oregon         6         1.2           Oklahoma         11         1.2           Virginia         29         1.2           West Virginia         26         1.1           Colorado         9         *           Kansas         6         *           South Carolina         12         *           Maryland         18         *           Louisiana         13         *           Maine         20         *           New Jersey         3         *           New Jersey         3         *           New Mexico         4         *           Nevada         1         *           Delaware         2         *           Vermont         2         *			
Oregon         6         1.2           Oklahoma         11         1.2           Virginia         29         1.2           West Virginia         26         1.1           Colorado         9         *           Kansas         6         *           South Carolina         12         *           Maryland         18         *           Louisiana         13         *           Maine         20         *           New Jersey         3         *           New Jersey         3         *           New Mexico         4         *           Nevada         1         *           Delaware         2         *           Vermont         2         *			
Oklahoma         11         1.2           Virginia         29         1.2           West Virginia         26         1.1           Colorado         9         *           Kansas         6         *           South Carolina         12         *           Maryland         18         *           Louisiana         13         *           Maine         20         *           New Jersey         3         *           Arkansas         7         *           Wyoming         8         *           New Mexico         4         *           Nevada         1         *           Delaware         2         *           Vermont         2         *			
Virginia291.2West Virginia261.1Colorado9*Kansas6*South Carolina12*Maryland18*Louisiana13*Maine20*New Jersey3*Arkansas7*Wyoming8*New Mexico4*Nevada1*Delaware2*Vermont2*Mississippi7*			
West Virginia261.1Colorado9*Kansas6*South Carolina12*Maryland18*Louisiana13*Maine20*New Jersey3*Arkansas7*Wyoming8*New Mexico4*Nevada1*Delaware2*Vermont2*Mississippi7*			
Colorado9*Kansas6*South Carolina12*Maryland18*Louisiana13*Maine20*New Jersey3*Arkansas7*Wyoming8*New Mexico4*Nevada1*Delaware2*Vermont2*Mississippi7*			
Kansas6Kansas6South Carolina12Maryland18Louisiana13Maine20New Jersey3Arkansas7Wyoming8New Mexico4Nevada1Delaware2Vermont2Mississippi7			
South Carolina12*Maryland18*Louisiana13*Maine20*New Jersey3*Arkansas7*Wyoming8*New Mexico4*Nevada1*Delaware2*Vermont2*Mississippi7*		· · · · · ·	
Maryland18*Louisiana13*Maine20*New Jersey3*Arkansas7*Wyoming8*New Mexico4*Nevada1*Delaware2*Vermont2*Mississippi7*			
Louisiana13*Maine20*New Jersey3*Arkansas7*Wyoming8*New Mexico4*Nevada1*Delaware2*Vermont2*Mississippi7*			
Maine20*New Jersey3*Arkansas7*Wyoming8*New Mexico4*Nevada1*Delaware2*Vermont2*Mississippi7*	•		*
New Jersey3*Arkansas7*Wyoming8*New Mexico4*Nevada1*Delaware2*Vermont2*Mississippi7*			*
Arkansas7*Wyoming8*New Mexico4*Nevada1*Delaware2*Vermont2*Mississippi7*			*
Wyoming8*New Mexico4*Nevada1*Delaware2*Vermont2*Mississippi7*			*
New Mexico4*Nevada1*Delaware2*Vermont2*Mississippi7*			*
Delaware2*Vermont2*Mississippi7*			*
Vermont 2 * Mississippi 7 *	Nevada		*
Mississippi 7 *	Delaware	2	*
Mississippi 7 *	Vermont	2	*
North Dakota 2 *	Mississippi		*
	North Dakota	2	*

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

New Hampshire	6	*
Rhode Island	I	<u>۴</u>
Total properties owned	1,122	100%

# Index to Financial Statements

#### \* Less than 1%

(1) Spirit defines annual rent as rental revenue for the three months ended December 31, 2012 multiplied by four. *Lease Expirations* 

The following table sets forth a summary schedule of lease expirations for leases in place as of December 31, 2012. As of December 31, 2012, the weighted average remaining non-cancelable lease term (based on annual rent) was 11.1 years. The information set forth in the table assumes that tenants exercise no renewal options and all early termination rights:

Leases expiring in	Number of Properties	•	ing Annual Rent (in usands) <sup>(1)</sup>	Percent of Total Annual Rent
2013	. 11	\$	2,250	0.8%
2014	53		7,687	2.7
2015	19		4,591	1.6
2016	21		2,546	0.9
2017	35		6,291	2.2
2018	38		11,781	4.2
2019	59		12,221	4.3
2020	84		27,856	9.9
2021	125		21,605	7.7
2022	61		5,860	2.1
2023 and thereafter	602		178,952	63.6
Vacant	14			
Total owned properties	1,122	\$	281,640	100%

(1) Spirit defines annual rent as rental revenue for the three months ended December 31, 2012 multiplied by four. Competition

Spirit faces competition for acquisitions of real property from investors, including traded and non-traded public REITs, private equity investors and institutional investment funds, some of which have greater financial resources than Spirit does, a greater ability to borrow funds to acquire properties and the ability to accept more risk than Spirit can prudently manage. This competition may increase the demand for the types of properties in which Spirit typically invests and, therefore, reduce the number of suitable acquisition opportunities available to Spirit and increase the prices paid for such acquisition properties. This competition will increase if investments in real estate become more attractive relative to other forms of investment.

As a landlord, Spirit competes in the multi-billion dollar commercial real estate market with numerous developers and owners of properties, many of which own properties similar to Spirit s in the same markets in which Spirit s properties are located. Some of Spirit s competitors have greater economies of scale, have access to more resources and have greater name recognition than Spirit does. If Spirit s competitors offer space at rental rates below current market rates or below the rental rates Spirit currently charges its tenants, Spirit may lose its tenants or prospective tenants and may be pressured to reduce its rental rates or to offer substantial rent abatements, tenant improvement allowances, early termination rights or below-market renewal options in order to retain tenants when Spirit s leases expire.

### Employees

As of December 31, 2012, Spirit had approximately 38 full-time employees.

# Index to Financial Statements

### **Principal Executive Offices**

Spirit s principal offices are located at 16767 North Perimeter Drive, Suite 210, Scottsdale, Arizona 85260. Spirit currently occupies approximately 17,680 square feet of space leased from an unaffiliated third party. Spirit believes that its facilities are adequate for its present and future operations and that adequate additional space will be available if needed in the future.

#### Legal Proceedings

From time to time, Spirit is party to various lawsuits, claims and other legal proceedings that arise in the ordinary course of Spirit s business. Spirit is not currently a party, as plaintiff or defendant, to any legal proceedings that Spirit believes to be material or which, individually or in the aggregate, would be expected to have a material effect on Spirit s business, financial condition or results of operation if determined adversely to Spirit.

#### Significant Tenants

In February 2012, two of Spirit's general merchandising tenants, Shopko and Pamida, completed a merger. As a result, the combined company, Shopko/Pamida, contributed 29.4% of Spirit's annual rent as of December 31, 2012. Spirit leases 181 properties to Shopko/Pamida, 179 of which are leased pursuant to three master leases that, as of December 31, 2012, had a weighted average non-cancelable remaining lease term of approximately 12.8 years.

#### Regulation

#### General

Spirit s properties are subject to various covenants, laws, ordinances and regulations, including regulations relating to common areas and fire and safety requirements. Spirit believes that each of its properties has the necessary permits and approvals.

#### Americans With Disabilities Act

Pursuant to the Americans with Disabilities Act, referred to herein as the ADA, Spirit s properties are required to meet federal requirements related to access and use by disabled persons. Compliance with the ADA, as well as a number of additional federal, state and local laws, may require modifications to properties Spirit currently owns and any properties Spirit purchases, or may restrict renovations of those properties. Noncompliance with these laws or regulations could result in the imposition of fines or an award of damages to private litigants, as well as the incurrence of the costs of making modifications to attain compliance, and future legislation could impose additional financial obligations or restrictions on Spirit s properties. Although Spirit s tenants are generally responsible for all maintenance and repairs of the property pursuant to triple-net leases, including compliance with the ADA and other similar laws or regulations, Spirit could be held liable as the owner of the property for a failure of one of Spirit s tenants to comply with such laws or regulations.

#### **Environmental Matters**

Federal, state and local environmental laws and regulations regulate, and impose liability for, releases of hazardous or toxic substances into the environment. Under various of these laws and regulations, a current or previous owner, operator or tenant of real estate may be required to investigate and clean up hazardous or toxic substances, hazardous wastes or petroleum product releases or threats of releases at the property, and may be held liable to a government entity or to third parties for property damage and for investigation, clean-up and monitoring costs incurred by those parties in connection with the actual or threatened contamination. These laws

# Index to Financial Statements

typically impose clean-up responsibility and liability without regard to fault, or whether or not the owner, operator or tenant knew of or caused the presence of the contamination. The liability under these laws may be joint and several for the full amount of the investigation, clean-up and monitoring costs incurred or to be incurred or actions to be undertaken, although a party held jointly and severally liable may seek to obtain contributions from other identified, solvent, responsible parties of their fair share toward these costs. These costs may be substantial, and can exceed the value of the property. The presence of contamination, or the failure to properly remediate contamination, on a property may adversely affect the ability of the owner, operator or tenant to sell or rent that property or to borrow using the property as collateral, and may adversely impact Spirit's investment in that property.

Some of Spirit s properties contain, have contained, or are adjacent to or near other properties that have contained or currently contain storage tanks for the storage of petroleum products or other hazardous or toxic substances. Similarly, some of Spirit s properties were used in the past for commercial or industrial purposes, or are currently used for commercial purposes, that involve or involved the use of petroleum products or other hazardous or toxic substances. Similarly, some of Spirit similar commercial or industrial purposes, or are adjacent to or near properties that have been or are used for similar commercial or industrial purposes. These operations create a potential for the release of petroleum products or other hazardous or toxic substances, and Spirit could potentially be required to pay to clean up any contamination. In addition, strict environmental laws regulate a variety of activities that can occur on a property, including the storage of petroleum products or other hazardous or toxic substances. Such laws may impose fines or penalties for violations. As a result of the foregoing, Spirit could be materially and adversely affected.

Environmental laws also govern the presence, maintenance and removal of asbestos-containing materials, referred to herein as ACM. Federal regulations require building owners and those exercising control over a building s management to identify and warn, through signs and labels, of potential hazards posed by workplace exposure to installed ACM in their building. The regulations also have employee training, record keeping and due diligence requirements pertaining to ACM. Significant fines can be assessed for violation of these regulations. As a result of these regulations, building owners and those exercising control over a building s management may be subject to an increased risk of personal injury lawsuits by workers and others exposed to ACM. The regulations may affect the value of a building containing ACM in which Spirit has invested. Federal, state and local laws and regulations also govern the removal, encapsulation, disturbance, handling and/or disposal of ACM when those materials are in poor condition or in the event of construction, remodeling, renovation or demolition of a building. These laws may impose liability for improper handling or a release into the environment of ACM and may provide for fines to, and for third parties to seek recovery from, owners or operators of real properties for personal injury or improper work exposure associated with ACM.

When excessive moisture accumulates in buildings or on building materials, mold growth may occur, particularly if the moisture problem remains undiscovered or is not addressed over a period of time. Some molds may produce airborne toxins or irritants. Indoor air quality issues can also stem from inadequate ventilation, chemical contamination from indoor or outdoor sources, and other biological contaminants such as pollen, viruses and bacteria. Indoor exposure to airborne toxins or irritants above certain levels can be alleged to cause a variety of adverse health effects and symptoms, including allergic or other reactions. As a result, the presence of significant mold or other airborne contaminants at any of Spirit s properties could require Spirit to undertake a costly remediation program to contain or remove the mold or other airborne contaminants from the affected property or increase indoor ventilation. In addition, the presence of significant mold or other airborne contaminants could expose Spirit to liability from Spirit s tenants, employees of Spirit s tenants or others if property damage or personal injury occurs. Spirit is not presently aware of any material adverse indoor air quality issues at its properties that have not been previously addressed or remediated by Spirit.

Before completing any property acquisition, Spirit obtains environmental assessments in order to identify potential environmental concerns at the property. These assessments are carried out in accordance with the Standard Practice for Environmental Site Assessments (ASTM Practice E 1527-05) as set by ASTM

### **Index to Financial Statements**

International, formerly known as the American Society for Testing and Materials, and generally include a physical site inspection, a review of relevant federal, state and local environmental and health agency database records, one or more interviews with appropriate site-related personnel, review of the property s chain of title and review of historical aerial photographs and other information on past uses of the property. These assessments are limited in scope, however, if recommended in the initial assessments, Spirit may undertake additional assessments such as soil and/or groundwater samplings or other limited subsurface investigations and ACM or mold surveys to test for substances of concern. A prior owner or operator of a property or historic operations at Spirit s properties may have created a material environmental condition that is not known to Spirit or the independent consultants preparing the site assessments. Material environmental conditions may have arisen after the review was completed or may arise in the future, and future laws, ordinances or regulations may impose material additional environmental liability. If environmental concerns are not satisfactorily resolved in any initial or additional assessments, Spirit may obtain environment insurance policies to insure against potential environmental risk or loss depending on the type of property, the availability and cost of the insurance and various other factors Spirit deems relevant (i.e., an environmental occurrence affects one of Spirit s properties where its lessee may not have the financial capability to honor its indemnification obligations to Spirit).

Generally, Spirit s leases provide that the lessee will indemnify Spirit for any loss or expense it incurs as a result of the presence, use or release of hazardous materials on Spirit s property. Spirit s ultimate liability for environmental conditions may exceed the policy limits on any environmental insurance policies it obtains, if any. If Spirit is unable to enforce the indemnification obligations of Spirit s lessees or if the amount of environmental insurance it carries is inadequate, Spirit s results of operations would be adversely affected.

#### Insurance

Spirit s tenants are required to maintain liability and property insurance coverage for the properties they lease from Spirit pursuant to triple-net leases. Pursuant to such leases, Spirit s tenants are required to name Spirit (and any of its lenders that have a mortgage on the property leased by the tenant) as additional insureds on their liability policies and additional named insured and/or loss payee (or mortgagee, in the case of Spirit s lenders) on their property policies. All tenants are required to maintain casualty coverage and most carry limits at 100% of replacement cost. Depending on the location of the property, losses of a catastrophic nature, such as those caused by earthquakes and floods, may be covered by insurance policies that are held by Spirit s tenant with limitations such as large deductibles or co-payments that a tenant may not be able to meet. In addition, losses of a catastrophic nature, such as those caused by wind/hail, hurricanes, terrorism or acts of war, may be uninsurable or not economically insurable. In the event there is damage to Spirit s properties that is not covered by insurance and such properties are subject to recourse indebtedness, Spirit will continue to be liable for the indebtedness, even if these properties are irreparably damaged.

In addition to being a named insured on Spirit s tenants liability policies, Spirit separately maintains commercial general liability coverage with an aggregate limit of \$52 million. Spirit also maintains full property coverage on all untenanted properties and other property coverage as may be required by Spirit s lenders which are not required to be carried by Spirit s tenants under its leases.



### Index to Financial Statements

#### Spirit s Directors and Executive Officers

The Spirit Board consists of seven members, a majority of whom are independent within the meaning of the listing standards of the NYSE. The following table sets forth certain information concerning Spirit s directors and executive officers:

Name	Age	Position
Thomas H. Nolan, Jr.	55	Chairman of the Spirit Board and Chief Executive Officer
Peter M. Mavoides	46	President and Chief Operating Officer
Michael A. Bender	53	Chief Financial Officer and Senior Vice President
Gregg A. Seibert	49	Senior Vice President
Mark L. Manheimer	36	Senior Vice President
Kevin M. Charlton	47	Director
Todd A. Dunn	49	Director
David J. Gilbert	55	Director
Richard I. Gilchrist	66	Director
Diane M. Morefield	54	Director
Nicholas P. Shepherd	54	Director
Director Independence		

A majority of Spirit s directors meet the criteria for independence set forth under applicable securities laws, including the Exchange Act, applicable rules and regulations of the SEC and applicable rules and regulations of the NYSE. The NYSE Listed Company Manual and corresponding listing standards provide that, in order to be considered independent, the Spirit Board must determine that a director has no material relationship with Spirit other than as a director. The Spirit Board has reviewed the relationships between Spirit, including its subsidiaries or affiliates, and each member of the Spirit Board (and each director s immediate family members).

Based on its review, the Spirit Board has affirmatively determined that none of Messrs. Charlton, Dunn, Gilbert, Gilchrist or Shepherd or Ms. Morefield currently have any material relationship with Spirit other than as a director and each is independent within the foregoing independence standards. Mr. Nolan was determined to not be independent based on his service as Spirit's Chief Executive Officer.

The Spirit Board has also determined that each member of the audit committee, compensation committee and nominating and corporate governance committee, respectively, is independent under the applicable listing standards of the NYSE and, with respect to members of the audit committee, the audit committee requirements of the SEC. None of the members of these committees is an officer, employee or former employee of Spirit or any of Spirit s subsidiaries.

### **Biographical Summaries of Directors and Executive Officers**

The following are biographical summaries of the experience of Spirit s directors and executive officers.

*Thomas H. Nolan, Jr.* Mr. Nolan joined Spirit as Chairman of the Spirit Board and Chief Executive Officer in September 2011. Mr. Nolan previously worked for General Growth Properties, Inc. or GGP, serving as Chief Operating Officer from March 2009 to December 2010 and as President from October 2008 to December 2010. He also served as a director of GGP from 2005 to 2010. GGP filed for protection under Chapter 11 of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code in April 2009 and emerged from bankruptcy in November 2010. Mr. Nolan was a member of the senior management team that led GGP s reorganization and emergence from bankruptcy, which included the restructuring of \$15.0 billion in project-level debt, payment in full of all of GGP s pre-petition creditors and the securing of \$6.8 billion in equity commitments. From July 2004 to February 2008, Mr. Nolan served as a Principal and Chief Financial Officer of Loreto Bay Company, the developer of the Loreto Bay master planned community in Baja, California. From October 1984 to July 2004, Mr. Nolan held various financial positions with AEW Capital Management, L.P., a national real estate investment advisor, and from 1998 to 2004, he served as

# Index to Financial Statements

Head of Equity Investing and as President and Senior Portfolio Manager of The AEW Partners Funds. Mr. Nolan earned a BA in Business Administration from the University of Massachusetts. Mr. Nolan was selected by the Spirit Board to serve as a director and Chairman of the Spirit Board based on his executive management experience, and specifically, his extensive experience in the real estate investment industry.

*Peter M. Mavoides*. Mr. Mavoides joined Spirit as President and Chief Operating Officer in September 2011. Mr. Mavoides previously worked for Sovereign Investment Company as its President and Chief Executive Officer from May 2003 to January 2011. Sovereign Investment Company is a private equity firm that focuses on investment opportunities relating to long-term, net-leased real estate. Prior to joining Sovereign Investment Company, Mr. Mavoides was employed by Eastdil Realty, a subsidiary of Wells Fargo Bank, and worked in the banking group at Citigroup, where he focused on the structuring of sale-leaseback transactions. Mr. Mavoides earned a BS from the United States Military Academy and an MBA from the University of Michigan.

*Michael A. Bender*. Mr. Bender has served as Spirit s Chief Financial Officer and Senior Vice President since February 2010. He joined Spirit in October 2007 as Vice President and Chief Accounting Officer. Prior to joining Spirit in 2007, Mr. Bender spent over 30 years in finance and accounting and held positions including Assistant Corporate Controller for Allied Waste, Inc., Vice President of Global External Reporting for American Express Corporation, Chief Financial Officer for FINOVA Realty Capital and senior manager for Deloitte & Touche LLP. Mr. Bender earned a BS in Accounting and MBA from Arizona State University and has been a certified public accountant since 1984.

*Gregg A. Seibert*. Mr. Seibert has served as Spirit's Senior Vice President since September 2003. He served as Senior Vice President Capital Markets from March 2010 to January 2011 and as Senior Vice President Underwriting from September 2003 to March 2010. Mr. Seibert is responsible for acquisitions and special projects. Prior to joining Spirit, Mr. Seibert worked for over nine years at Franchise Finance Corporation of America (FFCA), and held positions as Vice President and Senior Vice President of Underwriting and Research and Senior Vice President of Acquisitions until FFCA s acquisition in August 2001 by GE Capital Corporation (GECC), where he served as a Senior Vice President until he joined Spirit. From 1989 to 1994, Mr. Seibert was a Vice President in the commercial real estate lending group of Bank of America, and from 1988 to 1989, served as an investment analyst with the Travelers Insurance Company. Mr. Seibert earned a BS in Finance from the University of Missouri and an MBA in Finance from the University of Missouri Graduate School of Business.

*Mark L. Manheimer*. Mr. Manheimer joined Spirit as Senior Vice President in April 2012. Mr. Manheimer previously worked for Cole Real Estate Investments, where he served as its Director of Acquisitions and Vice President and Head of Retail Sale-Leaseback Acquisitions from 2009 to 2012. Prior to joining Cole Real Estate Investments, Mr. Manheimer was employed by Realty Income Corporation, where he focused on underwriting sale-leaseback transactions from 2005 to 2009. Mr. Manheimer previously worked at FTI Consulting, a turnaround consulting firm from 2004 to 2005 and in the Leveraged Finance Group at First Union Securities (now Wells Fargo Securities), at Patriarch Partners, a private equity firm, from 2001 to 2003. Mr. Manheimer earned a BS from the University of Florida and an MBA from the University of Notre Dame.

*Kevin M. Charlton*. Mr. Charlton is a Managing Director in the Principal Transactions Group of Macquarie Capital (USA) Inc., and leads a team that oversees its existing portfolio of North American investments. Prior to joining Macquarie Capital (USA) Inc. in 2009, Mr. Charlton worked as Managing Director at Investcorp International. Prior to joining Investcorp International in August 2002, he worked for JPMorganChase and McKinsey & Company and as a contractor in the Astrophysics Division at NASA Headquarters. In addition to serving on the Spirit Board, Mr. Charlton has served on the boards of directors of over 15 private companies and their subsidiaries in a variety of roles and is currently on the board of directors of Harley Marine Services, Taurus Aerospace Group, Utility Service Partners, Columbus Senior Living and Basin Tools, and is an observer of the board of directors of Dynacast International. He graduated from the Kellogg School of Management at Northwestern University and has graduate and undergraduate degrees in Aerospace Engineering from the University of Michigan and Princeton University. Mr. Charlton was selected by the Spirit Board to serve as a director based on his extensive experience in the financial industry and as a member of boards of directors.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

*Todd A. Dunn*. Mr. Dunn is an Executive Advisor of Aurora Capital Group and has served in this capacity since 2013. Mr. Dunn previously served as Chief Executive Officer and as a member of the board of directors of United Plastics Group, a supplier of injection-molded plastic components to the medical, automotive, industrial and consumer sectors, from 2010 until it was sold to MedPlast, a portfolio company of Baird Capital Partners, in April 2012. From 2003 to 2009, Mr. Dunn worked for FleetPride, Inc., an independent distributor of heavy duty truck and trailer parts, serving as President and Chief Executive Officer from 2005 to 2009, Senior Vice President, Chief Administrative Officer and Chief Financial Officer from 2004 to 2005 and Vice President and Chief Financial Officer from 2003 to 2004. From 1999 to 2003, Mr. Dunn served as Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Tartan Textiles, Inc. and, from 1998 to 1999, served as Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Quality Distribution Service Partners. Mr. Dunn worked for SLM Power Group, Inc. from 1989 to 1998, serving as Business Manager and as Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. From 1985 to 1989, Mr. Dunn worked for First City BanCorporation of Texas/First City Bank of Corpus Christi. Mr. Dunn currently serves on the board of directors of Ames Taping Tools. Mr. Dunn received a BBA in Finance from the University of Texas at Austin. Mr. Dunn was selected by the Spirit Board to serve as a director based on his extensive experience in business and the financial industry.

*David J. Gilbert*. Mr. Gilbert has served as the Chief Investment Officer and Head of Acquisitions of Clarion Partners, a real estate investment company formerly owned by ING Group, since 2010 and is a member of Clarion Partners executive board, compensation committee and operating committee and Chairman of its investment committee. Mr. Gilbert is also responsible for Clarion Partners Research and Investment Strategy Group, ensuring that research is fully integrated into all phases of the investment process. Mr. Gilbert joined Clarion Partners in 2007 as a Managing Director and Global Head of the ING Global Opportunity Fund. From 2005 to 2007, he worked as a Managing Director of the Real Estate Group at JPMorgan Investment Management and, from 1998 to 2004, worked as a General Partner and head of the Real Estate Group within JPMorgan Partners, which was the private equity branch of JPMorgan Chase. He also served as the Co-Chairman of The Peabody Funds, an \$830 million global real estate opportunity fund jointly sponsored by JPMorgan Partners and The O Connor Group, from 2001 to 2004. From 1996 to 1998, Mr. Gilbert served as a Senior Investment Officer of the California Public Employees Retirement System (CalPERS) and, from 1982 to 1996, worked in the real estate industry in various positions at JPMorgan & Company, Prudential Real Estate Investors, First Boston Corporation and Salomon Brothers, Inc. From 1980 to 1982, Mr. Gilbert worked for Price Waterhouse as an auditor and consultant. Mr. Gilbert received a BA in accounting from the University of Massachusetts Amherst and an MBA in real estate finance from the Wharton School of Finance at the University of Pennsylvania. Mr. Gilbert was selected by the Spirit Board to serve as a director based on his 30 years of experience in the real estate industry.

*Richard I. Gilchrist.* Mr. Gilchrist has been a Senior Advisor responsible for acquisitions and investments at The Irvine Company, a privately-held real estate investment company, since July 2011 after having served as President of its Investment Properties Group from 2006 to 2011. He served as President and Co-Chief Executive Officer and on the board of directors of Maguire Properties, Inc., a publicly-held REIT, from 2002 to 2006. From 1997 to 2001, Mr. Gilchrist served as Chief Executive Officer, President and member of the board of directors of Commonwealth Atlantic Properties, a privately-held REIT. From 1995 to 1997, he served as the Co-Chairman and Managing Partner of Common Wealth Partners, a real estate company he co-founded. From 1982 to 1995, Mr. Gilchrist worked at Maguire Thomas Partners, serving as General Counsel from 1982 to 1984, Partner from 1984 to 1985, and Senior Partner from 1985 to 1995. Mr. Gilchrist co-founded the real estate law firm of Gilchrist & Rutter in 1982 and also worked as an attorney at Flint & MacKay from 1971 to 1981. He currently serves on the board of directors of two publicly-traded REITs, Ventas, Inc. and BioMed Realty Trust. Mr. Gilchrist serves on the executive compensation committee of BioMed Realty Trust. Mr. Gilchrist also served as a director, chairman of the investment and risk assessment committee, and member of the compensation committee of Nationwide Health Properties, Inc. from 2008 until it was acquired by Ventas, Inc. in 2011. Mr. Gilchrist is a member of the Whittier College Board of Trustees and served as its Chairman from 2003 to 2011 where he received his BA in 1968. He is also a member of the Advisory Board of the University of California, Los Angeles Law School, where he earned a JD in 1971. Mr. Gilchrist

### Index to Financial Statements

was selected by the Spirit Board to serve as a director based on his extensive experience in the real estate industry, including having served as an executive officer of several private REITs and one public REIT and his experience as a member of the board of directors of two public REITs.

Diane M. Morefield. Ms. Morefield has served as the Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer of Strategic Hotels & Resorts, Inc., a publicly-traded REIT that owns luxury hotels and resorts, since April 2010. From December 2009 to March of 2010, Ms. Morefield served as a Senior Consultant at CTS Holdings, Inc., a business advisory and project management firm. From November 2007 through June 2009, Ms. Morefield served as Chief Financial Officer of Equity International, a privately-held investment company focused exclusively on real estate related businesses operating outside of the United States. During this time, Ms. Morefield was responsible for financial reporting, investor relations, portfolio management, treasury and was actively involved in significant capital raising. From April 2007 through October 2007, Ms. Morefield served as Chief Financial Officer of Joseph Freed & Associates, LLC, a family owned, privately-held real estate development and operating company specializing in retail, residential and mixed-use projects. From July 1997 to September 2006, Ms. Morefield was employed by Equity Office Properties Trust, the largest publicly-traded office REIT and owner of office buildings in the United States, serving as Regional Senior Vice President for the company s Midwest region from 2004 to 2006 and Senior Vice President Investor Relations from 1997 to 2004. Ms. Morefield worked as a Senior Manager of the Solutions Consulting Group of Deloitte & Touche LLP from 1994 to 1997. From 1983 to 1993, she worked at Barclays Bank, serving as Vice President/Team Leader of the Real Estate Group from 1986 to 1993, Assistant Vice President in 1985 and a loan officer from 1983 to 1984. From 1980 to 1983, Ms. Morefield worked as an Auditor at Arthur Andersen & Co. Ms. Morefield is a member of The Chicago Network, Leadership Greater Chicago Fellows Program, and has completed board of director training at the Northwestern University Kellogg School of Management and The University of Chicago Booth School of Business. She is also a board member of the Chicagoland Chamber of Commerce. Ms. Morefield received a BS in Accountancy from the University of Illinois and an MBA from The University of Chicago. Ms. Morefield was selected by the Spirit Board to serve as a director based on her extensive experience in the real estate industry, including her current service as an executive officer of a public REIT and her prior business experience as an executive officer of several private companies investing in the real estate industry.

Nicholas P. Shepherd. Mr. Shepherd has served as the President and Chief Executive Officer of Carlson Restaurants Inc., which is the parent company of TGI Friday s Inc., since February 2009. He also serves on the board of directors of Carlson Restaurants Inc. and as Chairman of the board of directors of TGI Friday s Inc. During 2008, Mr. Shepherd served as Chairman of the board of directors and Chief Executive Officer of Sagittarius Brands, Inc., a private restaurant holding company which owned and operated the Del Taco and Captain D s restaurant brands. From 1995 to 2007, Mr. Shepherd worked for Blockbuster, Inc., serving as the Chief Operating Officer during 2007, President of Blockbuster North American from 2004 to 2007, Executive Vice President and Chief Marketing and Merchandising Officer from 2001 to 2004, Senior Vice President, International from 1998 to 2001 and Vice President and General Manager from 1995 to 1999. From 1993 to 1995, Mr. Shepherd served as a Divisional Officer of Comet Group PLC, an electronics retailer in the UK and, from 1991 to 1993, served as a Senior Partner and founder of The Service Practice, which specialized in the development and performance measurement of service systems for retail businesses. From 1986 to 1991, Mr. Shepherd worked for Grand Metropolitan PLC, serving as the General Manager of Pastificio Restaurants from 1989 to 1991, Head of European Operations of Continental Restaurants from 1988 to 1989 and Brand Development Director of the Retail Enterprise Group from 1986 to 1988. He worked as an Operations Manager for Allied Lyons PLC from 1985 to 1986 and as an Operations Manager and Brand Development Manager for Whitbread PLC from 1979 to 1985. Mr. Shepherd currently serves on the board of directors of Carlson Wagonlit Travel. Mr. Shepherd earned his bachelor s degree in business management and hospitality from Sheffield Hallamshire University. Mr. Shepherd was selected by the Spirit Board to serve as a director based on his extensive experience in business and as an executive of a public company.

### **Family Relationships**

There are no family relationships among any of Spirit s directors or executive officers.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

# **Corporate Governance Profile**

Spirit has structured its corporate governance in a manner it believes closely aligns Spirit s interests with those of its stockholders. Notable features of Spirit s corporate governance structure include the following:

the Spirit Board is not classified, with each of its directors subject to election annually;

of the seven members of the Spirit Board, the Spirit Board has determined that six, or 86%, of the Spirit directors satisfy the listing standards for independence of the NYSE and Rule 10A-3 under the Exchange Act;

the Spirit Board has determined that Ms. Morefield qualifies as an audit committee financial expert as defined by the SEC;

Spirit has opted out of the business combination and control share acquisition statutes in the MGCL; and

Spirit does not have a stockholder rights plan.

Spirit s directors stay informed about Spirit s business by attending meetings of the Spirit Board and its committees and through supplemental reports and communications. Spirit s independent directors meet regularly in executive sessions without the presence of Spirit s corporate officers or non-independent director.

#### Role of the Spirit Board in Risk Oversight

One of the key functions of the Spirit Board is informed oversight of Spirit's risk management process. The Spirit Board administers this oversight function directly, with support from its three standing committees, the audit committee, the nominating and corporate governance committee and the compensation committee, each of which addresses risks specific to its respective areas of oversight. In particular, as more fully described below, Spirit's audit committee has the responsibility to consider and discuss Spirit's major financial risk exposures and the steps Spirit management has taken to monitor and control these exposures, including guidelines and policies to govern the process by which risk assessment and management is undertaken. The audit committee also monitors compliance with legal and regulatory requirements, in addition to oversight of the performance of Spirit's internal audit function. Spirit's nominating and corporate governance guidelines, including whether such guidelines are successful in preventing illegal or improper liability-creating conduct. Spirit's compensation committee assesses and monitors whether any of Spirit's compensation policies and programs has the potential to encourage excessive risk-taking.

#### **Board Committees**

The Spirit Board has established three standing committees: an audit committee, a compensation committee and a nominating and corporate governance committee. The principal functions of each committee are briefly described below. Spirit complies with the listing requirements and other rules and regulations of the NYSE, as amended or modified from time to time, with respect to each of these committees and each of these committees is comprised exclusively of independent directors. Additionally, the Spirit Board may from time to time establish other committees to facilitate the Spirit Board s oversight of management of the business and affairs of Spirit.

#### Audit Committee

The Spirit audit committee consists of three independent directors, Messrs. Dunn and Gilbert and Ms. Morefield. Ms. Morefield serves as chairman of the audit committee. The Spirit Board has determined that Ms. Morefield qualifies as an audit committee financial expert as that term is defined by the applicable SEC regulations and NYSE corporate governance standards. The Spirit Board has determined that each of the members of Spirit s audit committee is financially literate as that term is defined by the NYSE corporate

### Index to Financial Statements

governance listing standards. The Spirit Board has adopted an audit committee charter, which defines the audit committee s principal functions, including oversight related to:

Spirit s accounting and financial reporting processes;

the integrity of Spirit s consolidated financial statements and financial reporting process;

Spirit s systems of disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting;

Spirit s compliance with financial, legal and regulatory requirements;

the evaluation of the qualifications, independence and performance of Spirit s independent registered public accounting firm;

the performance of Spirit s internal audit functions; and

### Spirit s overall risk exposure and management.

The audit committee is also responsible for engaging, evaluating, compensating, and overseeing an independent registered public accounting firm, reviewing with the independent registered public accounting firm the plans for and results of the audit engagement, approving services that may be provided by the independent registered public accounting firm, including audit and non-audit services, reviewing the independence of the independent registered public accounting the range of audit and non-audit fees and reviewing the adequacy of Spirit s internal accounting controls. The audit committee is also responsible for preparing the audit committee report required by SEC regulations to be included in Spirit s annual report.

#### **Compensation Committee**

The Spirit compensation committee consists of three independent directors, Messrs. Gilbert, Gilchrist and Dunn. Mr. Gilbert serves as chair of Spirit s compensation committee. Spirit has adopted a compensation committee charter, which defines the compensation committee s principal functions, to include:

assisting the Spirit Board in developing and evaluating potential candidates for executive officer positions and overseeing the development of executive succession plans;

annually reviewing and approving Spirit s corporate goals and objectives with respect to compensation for executive officers and, at least annually, evaluating each executive officer s performance in light of such goals and objectives to set his or her annual compensation, including salary, bonus and equity and non-equity incentive compensation, subject to approval by the Spirit Board;

providing oversight of management s decisions regarding the performance, evaluation and compensation of other officers;

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

reviewing Spirit s incentive compensation arrangements to confirm that incentive pay does not encourage unnecessary risk taking and to review and discuss, at least annually, the relationship between risk management policies and practices, business strategy and Spirit s executive officers compensation;

reviewing and discussing with management Spirit s compensation discussion and analysis required by SEC regulations and recommending to the Spirit Board that such compensation discussion and analysis be included in Spirit s annual report; and

preparing the compensation committee report to be included in Spirit s annual report. *Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee* 

Spirit s nominating and corporate governance committee consists of three of Spirit s independent directors, Messrs. Shepherd, Dunn and Charlton. Mr. Shepherd has been designated as chair of Spirit s nominating and

### **Index to Financial Statements**

corporate governance committee. The Spirit Board has adopted a nominating and governance committee charter, which defines the nominating and corporate governance committee s principal functions, to include:

identifying individuals qualified to become members of the Spirit Board and ensuring that the Spirit Board has the requisite expertise and its membership consists of persons with sufficiently diverse and independent backgrounds;

developing, and recommending to the Spirit Board for its approval, qualifications for director candidates and periodically reviewing these qualifications with the Spirit Board;

reviewing the committee structure of the Spirit Board and recommending directors to serve as members or chairs of each committee of the Spirit Board;

reviewing and recommending committee slates annually and recommending additional committee members to fill vacancies as needed;

developing and recommending to the Spirit Board a set of corporate governance guidelines applicable to Spirit and, at least annually, reviewing such guidelines and recommending changes to the Spirit Board for approval as necessary;

overseeing the annual self-evaluations of the Spirit Board and management; and

reviewing and approving or ratifying any transaction between Spirit and a related person that is required to be disclosed under the rules of the SEC.

#### **Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation**

None of Spirit s executive officers serves, or in the past has served, as a member of the board of directors or compensation committee, or other committee serving an equivalent function, of any entity that has one or more executive officers who serve as members of the Spirit Board or Spirit s compensation committee. None of the members of Spirit s compensation committee is, or has ever been, an officer or employee of Spirit.

#### **Code of Business Conduct and Ethics**

The Spirit Board has adopted a code of business conduct and ethics that applies to Spirit s directors, officers and employees. Among other matters, Spirit s code of business conduct and ethics is designed to deter wrongdoing and to promote:

honest and ethical conduct, including the ethical handling of actual or apparent conflicts of interest between personal and professional relationships;

full, fair, accurate, timely and understandable disclosure in Spirit s SEC reports and other public communications;

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

compliance with applicable governmental laws, rules and regulations;

prompt internal reporting of violations of the code to appropriate persons identified in the code; and

accountability for adherence to the code of business conduct and ethics.

Any waiver of the code of business conduct and ethics for Spirit s directors or executive officers must be approved by a majority of Spirit s independent directors, and any such waiver shall be promptly disclosed as required by law and NYSE regulations.

#### Indemnification

Spirit has entered into indemnification agreements with each of its directors and executive officers that obligate Spirit to indemnify each of its directors and executive officers to the maximum extent permitted by

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Maryland law. The indemnification agreements provide that, if a director or executive officer is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any proceeding by reason of his or her service as a director, officer, employee or agent of Spirit or as a director, officer, partner, member, manager or trustee of any other foreign or domestic corporation, real estate investment trust, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise that he or she is or was serving in that capacity at Spirit s request, Spirit must indemnify the director or executive officer for all expenses and liabilities actually and reasonably incurred by him or her, or on his or her behalf, to the maximum extent permitted under Maryland law, including in any proceeding brought by the director or executive officer to enforce his or her rights under the indemnification agreement, to the extent provided by the agreement. The indemnification agreements also require Spirit to advance reasonable expenses incurred by the indemnitee within ten days of the receipt by Spirit of a statement from the indemnitee requesting the advance, provided the statement evidences the expenses and is accompanied or preceded by:

a written affirmation of the indemnitee s good faith belief that he or she has met the standard of conduct necessary for indemnification; and

a written undertaking, which may be unsecured, by the indemnitee or on his or her behalf to repay the amount paid if it shall ultimately be established that the standard of conduct has not been met.

The indemnification agreements also provide for procedures for the determination of entitlement to indemnification, including requiring such determination be made by independent counsel after a change of control of Spirit.

Spirit s charter permits it, and its bylaws obligate it, to the maximum extent permitted by Maryland law, to indemnify and to pay or reimburse reasonable expenses in advance of final disposition of a proceeding to (1) any of Spirit s present or former directors or officers who is made or threatened to be made a party to the proceeding by reason of his or her service in that capacity or (2) any individual who, while serving as Spirit s director or officer and at Spirit s request, serves or has served as a director, officer, partner, member, manager, trustee, employee or agent of another corporation, real estate investment trust, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or any other enterprise and who is made or threatened to be made a party to the proceeding by reason of his or her service in that capacity.

In addition, Spirit s directors and officers may be entitled to indemnification pursuant to the terms of the partnership agreement of the Spirit Partnership.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers or persons controlling Spirit pursuant to the foregoing provisions, Spirit has been informed that in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

#### Transactions with Related Persons; Promoters and Certain Control Persons

### **Registration Rights Agreement**

Spirit is a party to a registration rights agreement with Redford Holdco, LLC, referred to herein as Redford, investors in Redford (including Macquarie, Kaupthing hf., Isis Investments Limited and entities affiliated with TPG- Axon), TLC lenders (as defined below) and certain members of Spirit s management team. The agreement provides for various registration rights.

### Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Spirit has entered into indemnification agreements with each of its directors and executive officers, as described in The Companies Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. Indemnification beginning on page 99.

### Index to Financial Statements

# Relationships with Macquarie Capital (USA) Inc.

Kevin M. Charlton, a member of the Spirit Board, is a Managing Director in the Principal Transactions Group of Macquarie Capital (USA) Inc. Spirit s August 2007 privatization was structured and led by an affiliate of Macquarie Capital (USA) Inc. Macquarie, an affiliate of Macquarie Capital (USA) Inc., owns approximately 7.7% of the Spirit common stock as of March 25, 2013.

Set forth below is a summary of certain transactions that Spirit has completed with Macquarie Capital (USA) Inc. and its affiliates.

Macquarie Capital (USA) Inc. was one of the joint book-running managers of the Spirit IPO and received its pro rata share of the underwriting discounts and commissions.

In connection with the merger agreement, Macquarie entered into a Voting Agreement with CCPT II described under the section Voting Agreements beginning on page 267. MIHI is an affiliate of Macquarie, of which Mr. Charlton (a member of the Spirit Board) is a member of the board of directors, and MIHI joined Barclays Bank as party to the commitment letter by way of a joinder agreement (together with Deutsche Bank) signed after the initial execution of the commitment letter and the merger agreement. Subject to certain conditions, additional parties may also provide financing commitments with Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank and MIHI pursuant to the terms of the commitment letter. Pursuant to its financing commitments for such facilities, Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank and MIHI expect to receive certain customary indemnification and fees (based on their pro rata participation under the commitment letter) from the Spirit Partnership, including certain fees payable depending on various circumstances and contingencies. The Spirit Partnership is under no obligation to draw upon the financing commitments from Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank, Deutsche Bank and MIHI. The Spirit Partnership is currently exploring the availability of alternative debt financing. For more information regarding the financing related to the merger, see The Merger Agreement Financing Related to the Merger beginning on page 264.

### EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

#### **Compensation Discussion and Analysis**

This section discusses the principles underlying Spirit's policies and decisions with respect to the compensation of its executive officers who are named in the Summary Compensation Table below and the principal factors relevant to an analysis of these policies and decisions. In 2012, Spirit's named executive officers and their positions were as follows:

Thomas H. Nolan, Jr., Chief Executive Officer;

Michael A. Bender, Senior Vice President, Chief Financial Officer;

Peter M. Mavoides, President and Chief Operating Officer;

Gregg A. Seibert, Senior Vice President; and

Mark L. Manheimer, Senior Vice President.

### Index to Financial Statements

Specifically, this section provides an overview of Spirit s executive compensation philosophy, the overall objectives of Spirit s executive compensation program and each compensation component that Spirit provides. Each of the key elements of Spirit s executive compensation program is discussed in more detail below. The following discussion and analysis of compensation arrangements of Spirit s named executive officers should be read together with the compensation tables and related disclosures set forth below.

#### **Executive Summary**

The following table sets forth the key elements of Spirit s named executive officers compensation, along with the primary objective associated with each element of compensation.

Compensation Element Base salary	<b>Primary Objective</b> To compensate ongoing performance of job responsibilities and provide a fixed and knowable minimum income level as a necessary tool in attracting and retaining employees.
Annual performance-based cash compensation (bonuses and sales commissions, as applicable)	To incentivize the attainment of short-term corporate objectives and individual contributions to the achievement of those objectives.
Long-term equity incentive compensation	To emphasize long-term performance objectives, align the interests of Spirit s named executive officers with stockholder interests, encourage the maximization of stockholder value and retain key executives.
Severance and change in control benefits	To encourage the continued attention and dedication of Spirit s named executive officers and provide reasonable individual security to enable Spirit s named executive officers to focus on Spirit s best interests, particularly when considering strategic alternatives that may adversely impact its named executive officers.
Retirement savings (401(k)) plan	To provide retirement savings in a tax-efficient manner.
Health and welfare benefits To serve the foregoing objectives, Spirit s overall compe	To provide typical protections from health, dental, death and disability risks. ensation program is generally designed to be flexible and complementary rather than

To serve the foregoing objectives, Spirit s overall compensation program is generally designed to be flexible and complementary rather than purely formulaic. In alignment with the objectives set forth above, the compensation committee of the Spirit Board (or, prior to the Spirit IPO, the Spirit Board) has generally determined the overall compensation of Spirit s named executive officers and its allocation among the elements described above, relying on the analyses and advice provided by its compensation consultant as well as input from Spirit s management team.

Spirit s compensation decisions for the named executive officers in 2012, including each of the key elements of its executive compensation program, are discussed in more detail below.

### **Determination of Compensation**

Roles of the Spirit Board and Chief Executive Officer in Compensation Decisions

Prior to the Spirit IPO in September 2012, the Spirit Board, in conjunction with its Chief Executive Officer, was responsible for overseeing Spirit's executive compensation program, as well as determining and approving the ongoing compensation arrangements for the Chief Executive Officer and other named executive officers. The Spirit Board and Chief Executive Officer met periodically as necessary throughout the year to review adjustments to the compensation, including base salary, annual bonus and long-term equity awards, for Spirit's

### Index to Financial Statements

named executive officers. Since the completion of the Spirit IPO, the compensation committee of the Spirit Board has overseen the compensation program for all named executive officers.

Spirit s Chief Executive Officer evaluates the individual performance and contributions of each other named executive officer and reports to the compensation committee (or, prior to the Spirit IPO, the Spirit Board) his determinations regarding the other named executive officers compensation. Spirit s Chief Executive Officer does not participate in any formal discussion with its compensation committee (or, prior to the Spirit IPO, the Spirit Board) regarding decisions on his own compensation and recuses himself from meetings when his compensation is discussed.

Spirit does not generally rely on formulaic guidelines or react to short-term changes in business performance for determining the mix or levels of cash and equity-based compensation, but rather maintains a flexible compensation program that allows Spirit to adapt components and levels of compensation to motivate, reward and retain individual named executive officers within the context of its desire to attain financial and operational goals. Subjective factors considered in compensation determinations include a named executive officer s responsibilities, leadership abilities, skills, contributions as a member of the executive management team and contributions to Spirit s overall performance and whether the total compensation potential and structure is sufficient to ensure the retention of a named executive officer when considering the compensation potential that may be available elsewhere.

### Engagement of Compensation Consultants

Following the Spirit IPO in September 2012, Spirit s compensation committee engaged Towers Watson, a compensation consulting firm, to provide advice regarding, and to assist Spirit in formulating, the post-Spirit IPO compensation program for its employees, including its named executive officers. In 2012, Towers Watson did not perform and does not currently provide any other services to management or Spirit, and Spirit did not engage the services of any other compensation consultant.

#### **Executive Compensation Philosophy and Objectives**

The market for experienced management is highly competitive in Spirit s industry. Spirit s goal is to attract and retain the most highly qualified executives to manage each of its business functions. In doing so, Spirit draws upon a pool of talent that is highly sought after by similarly-sized real estate investment trusts and other real estate companies. Spirit s executive compensation philosophy recognizes that, given that the market for experienced management is highly competitive in its industry, key and core to Spirit s success is its ability to attract and retain the most highly-qualified executives to manage each of its business functions.

Spirit regards as fundamental that executive officer compensation be structured to provide competitive base salaries and benefits to attract and retain superior employees, and to provide incentive compensation to motivate executive officers to attain, and to reward executive officers for attaining, financial, operational, individual and other goals that are consistent with increasing stockholder value. Spirit also believes that its executive compensation program should include a long-term incentive component that aligns executives interests with its stockholders interests. The objective of Spirit's long-term incentive awards, including equity-based compensation, is to encourage executives to focus on its long-term growth and incentivize executives to manage Spirit from the perspective of stockholders with a meaningful stake in Spirit's success.

Spirit views the components of its executive compensation program as related but distinct, and expects to regularly reassess the total compensation of its named executive officers to ensure that Spirit s overall compensation objectives are met. Historically, not all components have been provided to Spirit s named executive officers. Spirit has considered, but not relied upon exclusively, the following factors in determining the appropriate level for each compensation component: its understanding of the competitive market based on the collective experience of members of its compensation committee (or, prior to the Spirit IPO, the Spirit Board)

### **Index to Financial Statements**

and their review of compensation surveys; Spirit s recruiting and retention goals; its view of internal equity and consistency; the length of service of its executive officers; its overall performance; and other considerations the Spirit Board, compensation committee and/or Chief Executive Officer determine are relevant.

Each of the primary elements of Spirit s executive compensation program is discussed in more detail below. While Spirit has identified particular compensation objectives that each element of executive compensation serves, its compensation programs are designed to be flexible and complementary and to collectively serve all of the executive compensation objectives described above. Accordingly, whether or not specifically mentioned below, Spirit believes that, as a part of its overall executive compensation policy, each individual element, to a greater or lesser extent, serves each of its compensation objectives and that, collectively, they are effective in achieving Spirit s overall objectives.

#### **Elements of Executive Compensation Program**

The following describes the primary components of Spirit s executive compensation program for each of its named executive officers, the rationale for each component and how compensation amounts are determined.

#### Base Salary

Spirit provides its named executive officers with a base salary to compensate them for services rendered to Spirit during the fiscal year. The base salary payable to each named executive officer is intended to provide a fixed component of compensation reflecting the executive s skill set, experience, role and responsibilities. Generally, initial base salary amounts are established based on consideration of, among other factors, the scope of the named executive officer s responsibilities, years of service and the general knowledge of Spirit s compensation committee (or, prior to the Spirit IPO, the Spirit Board) or Chief Executive Officer of the competitive market based on, among other things, experience with other companies and its industry. Thereafter, the base salaries of Spirit s named executive officers have been reviewed periodically by the Spirit Board (prior to the Spirit IPO), compensation committee or Chief Executive Officer and merit salary increases have been made as deemed appropriate based on such factors as the scope of an executive officer s responsibilities, individual contribution, prior experience and sustained performance.

In 2012, the base salaries for Messrs. Nolan, Bender and Mavoides were not increased. As Mr. Seibert s base salary was reduced from \$320,850 in 2010 to \$180,000 in 2011 to reflect a one-time 2011 special bonus opportunity, in connection with entering into a new employment agreement with Spirit in January 2012, Mr. Seibert s annual base salary was increased from \$180,000 to \$250,000. Mr. Manheimer joined Spirit in April 2012 and his base salary was established as part of an arms -length negotiation with Spirit.

### Annual Performance-Based Compensation

Spirit uses cash bonuses to motivate its named executive officers to achieve its short-term financial and strategic objectives while making progress towards its longer-term growth and other goals. Spirit does not maintain a formal bonus program, and 2012 annual bonuses were approved by its compensation committee, determined based on the Chief Executive Officer s (or, with respect to the Chief Executive Officer, Spirit s compensation committee s) assessment of the executive s performance and the performance of Spirit.

Spirit has entered into employment agreements with each of Messrs. Nolan, Bender, Mavoides, Seibert and Manheimer pursuant to which the named executive officer is eligible to receive a discretionary annual bonus targeted at 150% (Nolan) or 100% (all other named executive officers), based on the achievement of performance criteria established by the Spirit Board at any time prior to the end of the applicable fiscal year. Mr. Nolan s amended employment agreement provides that his maximum bonus opportunity will be equal to 200% of his base salary. In determining 2012 annual cash bonuses, Spirit s compensation committee took into consideration each executive s role in successfully completing the Spirit IPO, as well as each executive s

### **Index to Financial Statements**

contributions in 2012 to the merger. Based on the compensation committee s evaluation of these achievements, Spirit s compensation committee determined to award Mr. Nolan his maximum annual bonus for the year (200% of base salary), and to award (i) each of Messrs. Bender and Mavoides an annual bonus at the level that was one-third above each executive s target annual bonus for the year and (ii) each of Messrs. Seibert and Manheimer an annual bonus equal to the executive s target annual bonus for the year. Mr. Manheimer s annual bonus was prorated to reflect his partial year of service, as he joined Spirit in April 2012.

The following table sets forth each named executive officer s 2012 target bonus and 2012 actual bonus.

	Target 2012 Cash	Actual 2012 Cash
Named Executive Officer	Bonus (\$)	Bonus (\$)
Thomas H. Nolan, Jr.	1,050,000	1,400,000
Michael A. Bender	350,000	466,666
Peter M. Mavoides	450,000	600,000
Gregg A. Seibert	250,000	250,000
Mark L. Manheimer	175,000	175,000

In addition, in connection with entering into his employment agreement in April 2012, Mr. Manheimer was awarded a one-time signing bonus equal to \$125,000.

#### Long-Term Equity-Based Incentives

The goals of Spirit s long-term equity-based awards are to reward and encourage long-term corporate performance based on the value of its stock and, thereby, to align the interests of its executive officers, including its named executive officers, with those of Spirit s stockholders. Prior to the Spirit IPO, Spirit offered long-term incentives to its named executive officers through grants of profits interest units and restricted units in Redford, which prior to the Spirit IPO was owned by investors who sponsored Spirit s earlier privatization and certain members of its current and former management team. In connection with the Spirit IPO, Spirit IPO, Spirit Incentive Award Plan.

The size and form of the initial equity awards for Spirit s named executive officers typically have been established through arm s-length negotiation at the time the individual was hired or at the time at which Spirit entered into an employment agreement with the named executive officer. In making these awards, Spirit considers, among other things, the prospective role and responsibility of the individual, competitive factors, the amount of equity-based compensation held by the executive officer at his or her former employer, Spirit s compensation committee s (or, prior to the Spirit IPO, the Spirit Board s) collective experience with compensation paid in respect of similar roles and in companies in similar stages of growth and industries as Spirit at the time the executive officer was hired, the cash compensation received by the executive officer and the need to create a meaningful opportunity for reward predicated on the creation of long-term stockholder value.

In connection with entering into each of their employment agreements, on December 15, 2011, Redford granted restricted units in Redford to Messrs. Nolan, Bender and Mavoides that would vest: (1) 50% upon an initial public offering of Spirit or Redford occurring on or prior to December 31, 2012, with the remaining 50% to vest either (a) in three equal annual installments on the first through third anniversaries of the initial public offering or (b) in full upon a subsequent change of control (as defined in each amended employment agreement) of Spirit or Redford; or (2) 100% upon a change of control of Spirit or Redford occurring on or prior to December 31, 2012, subject, in each case, to the executive s continued employment with Spirit through the applicable vesting date(s) described in (1) or (2). In connection with the Spirit IPO, in September 2012, Messrs. Nolan, Bender and Mavoides agreed with Redford to terminate and cancel their respective restricted unit awards, and Spirit granted Messrs. Nolan, Bender and Mavoides 352,942 shares, 58,824 shares and 58,824 shares, respectively, of restricted common stock of Spirit. These restricted common stock awards are subject to substantially the same vesting terms as the

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Redford restricted unit awards. As a result, 50% of such shares of restricted common stock vested upon the completion of the Spirit IPO, with the remaining 50% to vest either (i) in three equal annual installments on the first through third anniversaries of the Spirit IPO or (ii) in full upon a subsequent change of control (as defined in each amended employment agreement) of Spirit, subject, in each case, to the executive s continued employment with Spirit through the applicable vesting date(s) set forth in (i) or (ii). In January 2013 each of Messrs. Nolan, Bender and Mavoides entered into waiver agreements pursuant to which each executive agreed that the Merger would not constitute a change of control for purposes of these awards.

In September 2012, Spirit adopted, and its stockholders approved, the Spirit Incentive Award Plan. Pursuant to the Spirit Incentive Award Plan, Spirit made grants of restricted common stock to certain of its employees, including its named executive officers, in connection with the Spirit IPO. Each restricted stock award was denominated as a specified dollar value, and the actual number of shares issued was calculated by dividing the total denominated dollar value of the award by the per share initial public offering price of Spirit common stock (\$15.00). The dollar value associated with Mr. Seibert s award and Mr. Manheimer s award each was established as part of the negotiation process for the executive s 2012 employment agreement. The actual number of shares granted in connection with the Spirit IPO to its named executive officers (other than the awards granted with respect to the Redford restricted units, as discussed above) is set forth in the table below.

	Approximate	
	Restricted Stock	
	Denominated	Shares of
	Grant Value	Restricted Stock
Named Executive Officer	(\$)	(#)
Thomas H. Nolan, Jr.	4,800,000	320,000
Michael A. Bender	2,250,000	150,000
Peter M. Mavoides	2,700,000	180,000
Gregg A. Seibert	750,000	50,000
Mark L. Manheimer	750,000	50,000

These restricted stock grants were awarded to reflect the increased expectations in Spirit s named executive officers once it became a public company, to incentivize and reward increases in long-term stockholder value and to further align their interests with those of Spirit s stockholders, as well as to encourage retention of the named executive officers, and are subject to vesting over a period of three years commencing on the closing of the Spirit IPO, subject to the executive s continued employment with Spirit.

For additional information regarding the vesting terms and conditions applicable to all outstanding restricted stock awards held by Spirit s named executive officers, refer to Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change of Control below.

Spirit does not currently have any formal stock ownership requirements or guidelines for its named executive officers. Spirit s compensation committee will continue to periodically review best practices and re-evaluate its position with respect to such requirements or guidelines.

### **Retirement Savings**

Spirit has established a 401(k) retirement savings plan for its employees, including its named executive officers, who satisfy certain eligibility requirements. Spirit s named executive officers are eligible to participate in the 401(k) plan on the same terms as other full-time employees. The Code allows eligible employees to defer a portion of their compensation, within prescribed limits, on a pre-tax basis through contributions to the 401(k) plan. Currently, Spirit matches contributions made by participants in the 401(k) plan up to a specified percentage of the employee contributions, and these matching contributions are fully vested as of the date on which the contribution is made. Spirit believes that providing a vehicle for tax-deferred retirement savings through its 401(k) plan, and making fully vested matching contributions, adds to the overall desirability of its executive compensation package and further incentivizes Spirit s employees, including its named executive officers, in accordance with its compensation policies.

# Index to Financial Statements

#### Employee Benefits and Perquisites

All of Spirit s full-time employees, including its named executive officers, are eligible to participate in its health and welfare plans, including:

medical and dental benefits, as well as vision discounts;

medical and dependent care flexible spending accounts;

short-term and long-term disability insurance;

accidental death and dismemberment insurance; and

#### life insurance.

With the exception of the flexible spending accounts, premiums for each of Spirit s employee s health and welfare plans were paid in full by Spirit for the 2012 plan year. In addition, Spirit contributed \$500 to the medical flexible spending account for each individual who was employed on January 1, 2012. Spirit designs its employee benefits programs to be affordable and competitive in relation to the market, and Spirit modifies its employee benefits programs as needed based upon regular monitoring of applicable laws and practices in the competitive market.

These benefits are provided to its named executive officers on the same general terms as they are provided to all of Spirit s full-time employees, with the exception of certain additional supplemental long-term disability insurance, which covers participating executives, including its named executive officers, in addition to any related gross-up of taxes to make the named executive officers whole. Spirit may also reimburse certain of its named executive officers for reasonable legal fees and expenses incurred in connection with the negotiation of an employment agreement. In addition, Spirit has agreed under certain circumstances to pay directly or reimburse its named executive officers for certain travel and/or relocation expenses incurred, in addition to pay any related tax gross-up, in connection with commuting and/or a relocation made at the request of Spirit. Spirit believes that providing these benefits is a relatively inexpensive way to enhance the competitiveness of the executives compensation packages.

In the future, Spirit may provide perquisites or other personal benefits in limited circumstances, such as where Spirit believes it is appropriate to assist an individual named executive officer in the performance of his duties, to make its named executive officers more efficient and effective, and for recruitment, motivation and/or retention purposes. Future practices with respect to perquisites or other personal benefits for Spirit s named executive officers will be approved and subject to periodic review by Spirit s compensation committee. Spirit does not expect these perquisites to be a material component of its compensation program.

#### Severance and Change of Control-Based Compensation

As more fully described below under the section Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change of Control, certain of Spirit's named executive officers employment agreements that were in effect during 2012 provided for certain payments and/or benefits upon a qualifying termination of employment or in connection with a change of control.

Payments and/or benefits provided in the amended employment agreements for Messrs. Nolan, Bender, Mavoides and Seibert, and the employment agreement for Mr. Manheimer, in each case, upon a termination by Spirit without cause , by the employee for good reason or as a result of Spirit s non-extension of the employment term include, without limitation, (1) a multiple of base salary, (2) with respect to Messrs. Nolan, Bender and Mavoides, a lump-sum cash payment ranging from \$150,000 to \$1,000,000 and, in certain cases, accelerated vesting of the executive s restricted common stock awards granted in connection with the termination of the executive s Redford restricted unit award, (3) with respect to Mr. Manheimer, a prorated performance bonus for Spirit s fiscal year in which the termination occurs and (4) with respect to Messrs. Seibert and Manheimer, (A) a pro-rated bonus based on the executive s most recent annual cash bonus paid within the three

### **Index to Financial Statements**

years prior to the year in which the termination occurs, (B) an amount equal to the annual cash bonus earned by the executive in the year prior to the year in which the termination occurs and (C) accelerated vesting of the restricted stock award granted to the executive in connection with the Spirit IPO. The amended employment agreements for Messrs. Nolan, Bender and Mavoides also provide for gross-up payments to reimburse these executives for any excise taxes imposed on the executive in connection with the occurrence of a change of control (as defined in each amended employment agreement).

Furthermore, the restricted stock award agreements covering the restricted stock awards granted to Messrs. Nolan, Bender and Mavoides in connection with the Spirit IPO provide for accelerated vesting of these awards upon a termination by Spirit without cause or by the employee for good reason, or as a result of Spirit s non-extension of the employment term under the executive s amended employment agreement.

Spirit believes that job security and terminations of employment, both within and outside of the change of control context, are causes of significant concern and uncertainty for senior executives and that providing protections to its named executive officers in these contexts is therefore appropriate in order to alleviate these concerns and allow the executives to remain focused on their duties and responsibilities to Spirit in all situations.

#### Tax and Accounting Considerations

#### Code Section 162(m)

Generally, Section 162(m) of the Code, or Section 162(m), disallows a tax deduction for any publicly-held corporation for individual compensation exceeding \$1.0 million in any taxable year to its chief executive officer and each of its three other most highly compensated executive officers, other than its chief financial officer, unless compensation qualifies as performance-based compensation within the meaning of the Code. Prior to the Spirit IPO in September 2012, the Spirit Board and Chief Executive Officer had not previously taken the deductibility limit imposed by Section 162(m) into consideration in setting compensation. Spirit s compensation committee may seek to qualify the variable compensation paid to its named executive officers for an exemption from the deductibility limitations of Section 162(m). As such, in approving the amount and form of compensation for its named executive officers in the future, Spirit s compensation committee will consider all elements of the cost to Spirit of providing such compensation, including the potential impact of Section 162(m). However, Spirit s compensation committee may, in its judgment, authorize compensation payments that do not comply with the exemptions in Section 162(m) when it believes that such payments are appropriate to attract and retain executive talent.

Furthermore, under a Section 162(m) transition rule for compensation plans of corporations which are privately held and which become publicly held in an initial public offering, certain awards under the Spirit Incentive Award Plan and other pre-existing plans will not be subject to Section 162(m) until the expiration of a post-closing transition period, which will occur on the earliest to occur of Spirit s annual stockholders meeting in 2016, a material modification or expiration of the applicable plan or the exhaustion of the shares or other compensation reserved for issuance under the plan.

### Code Section 409A

Section 409A of the Code, or Section 409A, requires that nonqualified deferred compensation be deferred and paid under plans or arrangements that satisfy the requirements of the statute with respect to the timing of deferral elections, timing of payments and certain other matters. Failure to satisfy these requirements can expose employees and other service providers to accelerated income tax liabilities, penalty taxes and interest on their vested compensation under such plans. Accordingly, as a general matter, it is Spirit's intention to design and administer its compensation and benefits plans and arrangements for all of its employees and other service providers, including Spirit's named executive officers, so that they are either exempt from, or satisfy the requirements of, Section 409A.

### Index to Financial Statements

### Code Section 280G

Section 280G of the Code, or Section 280G, disallows a tax deduction with respect to excess parachute payments to certain executives of companies which undergo a change of control. In addition, Section 4999 of the Code, or Section 4999, imposes a 20% excise tax on the individual with respect to the excess parachute payment. Parachute payments are compensation linked to or triggered by a change of control and may include, but are not limited to, bonus payments, severance payments, certain fringe benefits, and payments and acceleration of vesting from long-term incentive plans including stock options and other equity-based compensation. Excess parachute payments are parachute payments that exceed a threshold determined under Section 280G based on the executive s prior compensation. In approving the compensation arrangements for Spirit s named executive officers, its compensation committee considers all elements of the cost to Spirit of providing such compensation, including the potential impact of Section 280G. However, Spirit s compensation committee may, in its judgment, authorize compensation arrangements that could give rise to loss of deductibility under Section 280G and the imposition of excise taxes under Section 4999 when it believes that such arrangements are appropriate to attract and retain executive talent.

#### Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation

Spirit follows FASB Accounting Standards Codification Topic 718, or ASC Topic 718, for its stock-based compensation awards. ASC Topic 718 requires companies to calculate the grant date fair value of their stock-based awards using a variety of assumptions. ASC Topic 718 also requires companies to recognize the compensation cost of their stock-based awards in their income statements over the period that an employee is required to render service in exchange for the award. Grants of stock options, restricted stock, restricted stock units and other equity-based awards under Spirit s equity incentive award plans will be accounted for under ASC Topic 718. Spirit s compensation committee will regularly consider the accounting implications of significant compensation decisions, especially in connection with decisions that relate to its equity incentive award plans and programs. As accounting standards change, Spirit may revise certain programs to appropriately align accounting expenses of its equity awards with its overall executive compensation philosophy and objectives.

#### **Compensation Tables**

### **Summary Compensation Table**

The following table sets forth information concerning the compensation of Spirit s named executive officers for the years ended December 31, 2011 and December 31, 2012.

				Stock	Non-Equity Incentive Plan	All Other	
Name and Principal Position	Year	Salary(\$)	Bonus(\$) <sup>(1)</sup>	Awards(\$) <sup>(2)</sup>	Compensation(\$00		Total(\$)
Thomas H. Nolan, Jr.	2012	700,000	1,400,000	10,880,000(4)		7,035	12,987,035
Chief Executive Officer	2011	227,500	456,438	(5)		25,312	709,250 <sup>(6)</sup>
Michael A. Bender Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	2012 2011	350,000 290,000	466,666 386,667	3,287,500 <sup>(4)</sup> (5)		24,333 19,743	4,128,499 696,410 <sup>(6)</sup>
Peter M. Mavoides	2012	450,000	600,000	3,745,000 <sup>(4)</sup>		41,615	4,836,615
President, Chief Operating Officer	2011	127,500	170,959	(5)		52,318	350,777 <sup>(6)</sup>
Gregg A. Seibert Senior Vice President	2012 2011	250,000 185,869	250,000 100,000	762,500 <sup>(4)</sup>	50,000	23,270 23,710	1,285,770 359,579
Mark L. Manheimer Senior Vice President	2012	169,445 <sup>(7)</sup>	300,000 <sup>(8)</sup>	762,500 <sup>(4)</sup>		4,088	1,236,033

## Index to Financial Statements

- (1) Amounts represent bonus payments earned by Spirit s named executive officers in 2012. The bonus for Mr. Manheimer was prorated to reflect his partial year of service with Spirit in 2012.
- (2) Amounts represent the full grant date fair value of the awards granted in the applicable year, in each case calculated in accordance with ASC Topic 718. Amounts for the year ended December 31, 2012 for Messrs. Nolan, Bender and Mavoides include the full grant date fair value of restricted stock awards granted to the executive in connection with the cancellation of Redford restricted unit awards granted in 2011 and disclosed in footnote (5) to the Summary Compensation Table, below.
- (3) The following table sets forth the amounts of other compensation, including perquisites, paid to, or on behalf of, Spirit s named executive officers during 2012 included in the All Other Compensation column. Perquisites and other personal benefits are valued based on the aggregate incremental cost to Spirit.

Name	Life Insurance(\$) <sup>(a)</sup>	Supplemental Long- Term Disability(\$) <sup>(b)</sup>	Commuting and Lodging Reimbursement (\$) <sup>(c)</sup>	401(k) Plan Company Contribution (\$)	Legal Fees(\$) <sup>(d)</sup>
Thomas H. Nolan, Jr.	30	7,005			
Michael A. Bender	30	14,303		10,000	
Peter M. Mavoides	30	11,382	20,203	10,000	
Gregg A. Seibert	30	13,240		10,000	
Mark L. Manheimer	20	3,155			913

- (a) Amounts represent life insurance premiums paid by Spirit for policies on behalf of Spirit s named executive officers.
- (b) Amounts represent premium payments by Spirit for supplemental long-term disability insurance policies for Messrs. Nolan, Bender, Mavoides, Seibert and Manheimer equal to \$4,098, \$9,878, \$7,885, \$9,500 and \$2,207, respectively, plus related tax gross-up payments equal to \$2,907, \$4,425, \$3,497, \$3,740 and \$948, respectively.
- (c) Represents amount paid by Spirit for moving expenses incurred by Mr. Mavoides in connection with his relocation to Scottsdale, Arizona.
- (d) Represents amount paid by Spirit for legal fees incurred by Mr. Manheimer in connection with the negotiation of his employment agreement in 2012.
- (4) Amount represents the full grant date fair value of restricted common stock awards granted during 2012, calculated in accordance with ASC Topic 718. For a discussion of the assumptions used to calculate the value of all restricted common stock awards made to named executive officers, refer to Note 13 to Spirit s consolidated financial statements for the period ended December 31, 2012 included herein.
- (5) Amount represents the grant date fair value of the Redford restricted units granted during 2011 based upon the probable outcome of the performance conditions and calculated in accordance with ASC Topic 718. Assuming that the highest level of performance was achieved, the maximum value of the Redford restricted units granted to Messrs. Nolan, Bender and Mavoides was \$6,000,000, \$1,000,000 and \$1,000,000, respectively. The amount reported revises the amount previously disclosed in Spirit s 2011 Summary Compensation Table contained in its Form S-11, and related amendments, which were filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission in 2012. The Redford restricted units were terminated and canceled in connection with the grant to Messrs. Nolan, Bender and Mavoides of 352,942 shares, 58,824 shares and 58,824 shares, respectively, of restricted common stock reported in the Stock Awards column for the year ended December 31, 2012.
- (6) The amount reported revises the amount previously disclosed in Spirit s 2011 Summary Compensation Table contained in its Form S-11, and related amendments, which were filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission in 2012.
- (7) Amount shown in the Salary column represents the base salary of Mr. Manheimer for the partial-year of service with Spirit in 2012. For 2012, the annual base salary rate for Mr. Manheimer was equal to \$250,000.
- (8) Amount represents the sum of (a) \$175,000, which represents Mr. Manheimer s 2012 annual bonus, pro rated to reflect his partial year of service with Spirit in 2012 and (b) a \$125,000 signing bonus.

### Index to Financial Statements

### **Grants of Plan-Based Awards in 2012**

The following table sets forth information regarding grants of plan-based awards made to Spirit s named executive officers for the year ended December 31, 2012.

Name	Grant Date	All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of Stock (#)	Grant Date Fair Value of Stock Awards (\$) <sup>(1)</sup>
Thomas H. Nolan, Jr.	September 25, 2012	352,942	6,000,000 <sup>(2)</sup>
	September 25, 2012	320,000	4,880,000
Michael A. Bender	September 25, 2012	58,824	1,000,000 <sup>(2)</sup>
	September 25, 2012	150,000	2,287,500
Peter M. Mavoides	September 25, 2012	58,824	1,000,000 <sup>(2)</sup>
	September 25, 2012	180,000	2,745,000
Gregg A. Seibert	September 25, 2012	50,000	762,500
Mark L. Manheimer	September 25, 2012	50,000	762,500

- (1) Amounts represent the full grant date fair value of restricted common stock awards granted during 2012, calculated in accordance with ASC Topic 718. For a discussion of the assumptions used to calculate the value of all restricted common stock awards made to named executive officers, refer to Note 13 to Spirit s consolidated financial statements for the period ended December 31, 2012 included herein.
- (2) Amount represents the grant date fair value of restricted common stock granted to the executive in connection with the termination and cancelation of the executive s Redford restricted units.

#### Narrative Disclosure to Summary Compensation Table and Grants of Plan-Based Awards Table

The following provides a description of the material terms of each named executive officer s employment agreement. In addition to the terms described below, each of the employment agreements also provide for certain payments and benefits upon a termination without cause, for good reason (each, as defined in the applicable employment agreement) or as a result of Spirit s non-extension of the employment term, which are described under the section Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change of Control below.

#### Thomas H. Nolan, Jr.

In June 2011 Spirit entered into, and subsequently amended, an employment agreement with Mr. Nolan. The initial term of the amended employment agreement will end on September 4, 2014, subject to automatic one-year extension terms, unless earlier terminated by either Spirit or Mr. Nolan.

Pursuant to the amended employment agreement, Mr. Nolan commenced his services to Spirit in the capacity of a consultant (reporting to the Chairman of the Spirit Board). During this consulting period, Mr. Nolan was entitled to receive a fee of \$2,800 for each day on which services were rendered. Mr. Nolan has served as Spirit s Chief Executive Officer since July 2011, and continues to serve in that capacity pursuant to the amended employment agreement.

Pursuant to the amended employment agreement, during the term of his employment, Mr. Nolan also serves as the Chairman of the Spirit Board. During the employment term, Mr. Nolan is entitled to receive an annual base salary of \$700,000, which is subject to increase at the discretion of the Spirit Board or compensation committee. In addition, Mr. Nolan is eligible to receive an annual discretionary cash performance bonus targeted at 150% of his base salary (with a maximum bonus opportunity equal to 200% of his base salary) based on the achievement of performance criteria established by the Spirit Board or compensation committee at any time prior to the end of the applicable fiscal year.

In connection with entering into the original employment agreement, Redford granted Mr. Nolan an award of restricted units in Redford. As mentioned above, in connection with the Spirit IPO, Mr. Nolan s Redford restricted unit grant was terminated and canceled and Spirit granted Mr. Nolan 352,942 shares of restricted Spirit

# Index to Financial Statements

common stock, which are subject to substantially the same vesting terms as the restricted unit award. As a result, 50% of such shares of restricted stock vested upon the completion of the Spirit IPO, with the remaining 50% to vest either (i) in three equal annual installments on the first through third anniversaries of the Spirit IPO or (ii) in full upon a subsequent change of control (as defined in Mr. Nolan s amended employment agreement) of Spirit, subject, in each case, to Mr. Nolan s continued employment with Spirit through the applicable vesting date(s) set forth in (i) or (ii).

Under the amended employment agreement, Mr. Nolan is eligible to participate in customary health, welfare and fringe benefit plans. In addition, Mr. Nolan is entitled to reimbursement of: (1) reasonable moving expenses, up to \$100,000, incurred in connection with Mr. Nolan s relocation from Illinois; and (2) legal fees and expenses incurred in connection with the negotiation of the amended employment agreement. The amended employment agreement also contains customary confidentiality, non-compete, non-solicitation, non-disparagement and inventions/intellectual property provisions.

### Michael A. Bender

In August 2011 Spirit entered into, and subsequently amended, an employment agreement with Mr. Bender. The initial term of the amended employment agreement will end on August 4, 2014, subject to automatic one-year extension terms, unless earlier terminated by either party. During the term of the amended employment agreement, Mr. Bender will serve as Spirit s Chief Financial Officer.

Pursuant to the amended employment agreement, Mr. Bender is entitled to receive an annual base salary of \$290,000, which is subject to increase at the discretion of the Spirit Board or compensation committee. In addition, Mr. Bender is eligible to receive an annual discretionary cash performance bonus targeted at 100% of his base salary based on the achievement of performance criteria established by Spirit s compensation committee at any time prior to the end of the applicable fiscal year.

In connection with entering into the original employment agreement, Redford granted Mr. Bender an award of restricted units in Redford. As mentioned above, in connection with the Spirit IPO, Mr. Bender s Redford restricted unit grant was terminated and canceled and Spirit granted Mr. Bender 58,824 shares of restricted Spirit common stock, which are subject to substantially the same vesting terms as the restricted unit award. As a result, 50% of such shares of restricted stock vested upon the completion of the Spirit IPO, with the remaining 50% to vest either (i) in three equal annual installments on the first through third anniversaries of the Spirit IPO or (ii) in full upon a subsequent change of control (as defined in Mr. Bender s amended employment agreement) of Spirit, subject, in each case, to Mr. Bender s continued employment with Spirit through the applicable vesting date(s) set forth in (i) or (ii).

Under the amended employment agreement, Mr. Bender is eligible to participate in customary health, welfare and fringe benefit plans. In addition, Mr. Bender is entitled to reimbursement of legal fees and expenses incurred in connection with the negotiation of the amended employment agreement. The amended employment agreement also contains customary confidentiality, non-compete, non-solicitation, non-disparagement and inventions/intellectual property provisions.

### Peter M. Mavoides

In September 2011 Spirit entered into, and subsequently amended, an employment agreement with Mr. Mavoides. The initial term of the amended employment agreement will end on September 19, 2014, subject to automatic one-year extension terms, unless earlier terminated by either party. During the term of the amended employment agreement, Mr. Mavoides will serve as Spirit s President and Chief Operating Officer.

Pursuant to the amended employment agreement, Mr. Mavoides is entitled to receive an annual base salary of \$450,000, which is subject to increase at the discretion of the Spirit Board or compensation committee. In

### Index to Financial Statements

addition, Mr. Mavoides is eligible to receive an annual discretionary cash performance bonus targeted at 100% of his base salary based on the achievement of performance criteria established by the Spirit Board or compensation committee at any time prior to the end of the applicable fiscal year.

In connection with entering into the original employment agreement, Redford granted Mr. Mavoides an award of restricted units in Redford. As mentioned above, in connection with the Spirit IPO, Mr. Bender s Redford restricted unit grant was terminated and canceled and Spirit granted Mr. Mavoides 58,824 shares of restricted Spirit common stock, which are subject to substantially the same vesting terms as the restricted unit award. As a result, 50% of such shares of restricted stock vested upon the completion of the Spirit IPO, with the remaining 50% to vest either (i) in three equal annual installments on the first through third anniversaries of the Spirit IPO or (ii) in full upon a subsequent change of control (as defined in Mr. Mavoides amended employment agreement) of Spirit, subject, in each case, to Mr. Mavoides continued employment with Spirit through the applicable vesting date(s) set forth in (i) or (ii).

Under the amended employment agreement, Mr. Mavoides is eligible to participate in customary health, welfare and fringe benefit plans. In addition, Mr. Mavoides is entitled to reimbursement of reasonable moving, commuting and lodging expenses, and an amount equal to any excise taxes incurred with respect to such reimbursement, incurred in connection with Mr. Mavoides relocation to Arizona. The amended employment agreement also contains customary confidentiality, non-compete, non-solicitation, non-disparagement and inventions/intellectual property provisions.

#### Gregg A. Seibert

In January 2012 Spirit entered into, and in May 2012 it amended, an employment agreement with Mr. Seibert that amends and restates his January 2011 employment offer letter. The initial term of the amended employment agreement will end on January 3, 2015, subject to automatic one-year extension terms, unless earlier terminated. During the term of the amended employment agreement, Mr. Seibert will serve as a Senior Vice President.

Pursuant to the amended employment agreement, Mr. Seibert is entitled to receive an annual base salary of \$250,000 (effective January 1, 2012), which is subject to increase at the discretion of Spirit s compensation committee. In addition, Mr. Seibert is eligible to receive an annual discretionary cash performance bonus targeted at 100% of his base salary based on the achievement of performance criteria established by the Spirit Board or compensation committee at any time prior to the end of the year in which the annual bonus may be earned.

In connection with entering into the employment agreement, (i) Spirit agreed to grant Mr. Seibert an award equal to \$750,000 of equity in Spirit common stock upon the closing of the Spirit IPO, and (ii) it is expected that Mr. Seibert will receive an additional equity grant equal to 100% of his base salary, to be granted at the end of the first year of the initial term, subject to his continued employment.

Under the amended employment agreement, Mr. Seibert is eligible to participate in customary health, welfare and fringe benefit plans. In addition, Mr. Seibert is entitled to reimbursement of legal fees and expenses incurred in connection with the negotiation of the employment agreement. The amended employment agreement also contains customary confidentiality, non-compete, non-solicitation, non-disparagement and inventions/intellectual property provisions.

Mr. Seibert s right to receive the severance payments described below is subject to continued compliance with certain restrictive covenants and his delivery of an effective general release of claims in favor of Spirit.

### Mark L. Manheimer

In April 2012 Spirit entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Manheimer. The initial term of the amended employment agreement will end on April 17, 2015, subject to automatic one-year extension terms, unless earlier terminated. During the term of the employment agreement, Mr. Manheimer will serve as Spirit s Senior Vice President.

### Index to Financial Statements

Pursuant to the employment agreement, Mr. Manheimer is entitled to receive an annual base salary of \$250,000, which is subject to increase at the discretion of Spirit s compensation committee. In addition, Mr. Manheimer is eligible to receive an annual discretionary cash performance bonus targeted at 100% of his base salary based on the achievement of performance criteria established by the Spirit Board or compensation committee at any time prior to the end of the year in which the annual bonus may be earned. In connection with entering into the employment agreement, Mr. Manheimer also received a one-time \$125,000 signing bonus.

In connection with entering into the employment agreement, (i) Spirit agreed to grant Mr. Manheimer an award equal to \$750,000 of equity in Spirit common stock upon the closing of the Spirit IPO, and (ii) it is expected that Mr. Manheimer will receive an additional equity grant equal to 100% of his base salary, to be granted at the end of the first year of the initial term, subject to his continued employment.

Under the employment agreement, Mr. Manheimer is eligible to participate in customary health, welfare and fringe benefit plans. In addition, Mr. Manheimer is entitled to reimbursement of legal fees and expenses incurred in connection with the negotiation of the employment agreement. The amended employment agreement also contains customary confidentiality, non-compete, non-solicitation, non-disparagement and inventions/intellectual property provisions.

Mr. Manheimer s right to receive the severance payments described below is subject to continued compliance with certain restrictive covenants and his delivery of an effective general release of claims in favor of Spirit.

#### Outstanding Equity Awards at 2012 Fiscal Year-End

The following table summarizes the number of shares of Spirit s common stock and other securities underlying outstanding equity incentive plan awards for each named executive officer as of December 31, 2012.

Name	Grant Date	Stock Awards Number of Shares of Stock That Have Not Vested (#)	Market Value Of Shares of Stock That Have Not Vested(\$) <sup>(1)</sup>
Thomas H. Nolan, Jr.	September 25, 2012 <sup>(2)</sup>	176,471	3,137,654
	September 25, 2012 <sup>(3)</sup>	320,000	5,689,600
Michael A. Bender	September 25, 2012 <sup>(2)</sup>	29,412	522,945
	September 25, 2012 <sup>(3)</sup>	150,000	2,667,000
Peter M. Mavoides	September 25, 2012 <sup>(2)</sup>	29,412	522,945
	September 25, 2012 <sup>(3)</sup>	180,000	3,200,400
Gregg A. Seibert	September 25, 2012 <sup>(3)</sup>	50,000	889,000
Mark L. Manheimer	September 25, 2012 <sup>(3)</sup>	50,000	889,000

(1) The market value of shares of Spirit s common stock that have not vested is calculated based on the closing trading price of its common stock as reported on the New York Stock Exchange on December 31, 2012 (\$17.78), the last trading day of 2012.

- (2) Represents restricted stock awards granted in connection with the termination and cancelation of the executive s Redford restricted units. Each restricted stock award vested as to 50% of the award upon the Spirit IPO, and the remaining 50% will vest either (i) in three equal annual installments on the first through third anniversaries of the Spirit IPO (which closed on September 25, 2012) or (ii) in full upon a subsequent change of control of Spirit, subject to the executive s continued employment with Spirit through the applicable vesting date(s) described in (i) or (ii).
- (3) Represents restricted stock awards granted in connection with the Spirit IPO, which will vest with respect to one-third (1/3) of the shares subject to the award on each of the first, second and third anniversaries of the closing of the Spirit IPO (September 25, 2012), subject to the executive s continued employment with Spirit through the applicable vesting date(s) described in (i) or (ii).

### Index to Financial Statements

### 2012 Option Exercises and Stock Vested

Spirit has not granted any stock options to its named executive officers. The following table summarizes vesting of restricted stock awards applicable to its named executive officers during the year ended December 31, 2012.

	S	tock Awards
	Number of Shares Acquired	
	Upon	
	Vesting	
Name	(#) <sup>(1)</sup>	Value Realized On Vesting (\$) <sup>(2)</sup>
Thomas H. Nolan, Jr.	176,471	2,691,183
Michael A. Bender	29,412	448,533
Peter M. Mavoides	29,412	448,533

(1) Represents restricted stock that vested in 2012 in connection with the Spirit IPO.

(2) Amounts shown are based on the fair market value of its common stock on the applicable vesting date (\$15.25).

### Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change of Control

Spirit s named executive officers are entitled to certain payments and benefits upon a qualifying termination of employment or a change of control. The following discussion describes the payments and benefits to which Spirit s named executive officers would have become entitled upon a qualifying termination of employment or a change of control occurring on December 31, 2012.

### **Employment Agreements**

Under the employment agreements for Messrs. Nolan, Bender, Mavoides, Seibert and Manheimer, if the executive s employment is terminated by Spirit without cause, by the executive for good reason (each, as defined in the applicable employment agreement) or by reason of Spirit s failure to extend the term of the executive s employment agreement at the end of the initial three-year employment term or at the end of the one-year extension period(s) thereafter, then in addition to any accrued amounts,

Mr. Nolan would be entitled to receive the following:

- (1) continuation payments totaling two times Mr. Nolan s annual base salary then in effect, payable over the 24-month period following the termination of employment;
- (2) a lump-sum payment equal to \$1,000,000; and
- (3) accelerated vesting of the restricted stock award granted in connection with the termination and cancelation of Mr. Nolan s Redford restricted unit award;

Mr. Bender would be entitled to receive the following:

(1) continuation payments totaling two times Mr. Bender s annual base salary then in effect, payable over the 24-month period following the termination of employment;

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

- (2) a lump-sum payment equal to \$150,000; and
- (3) accelerated vesting of the restricted stock award granted in connection with the termination and cancelation of Mr. Bender s Redford restricted unit award;

Mr. Mavoides would be entitled to receive the following:

- (1) continuation payments totaling one times Mr. Mavoides annual base salary then in effect, payable over the 12-month period following the termination of employment;
- (2) a lump-sum payment equal to \$150,000;

## Index to Financial Statements

- (3) a prorated performance bonus for Spirit s fiscal year in which the termination occurs, based on performance achieved for the entire year; and
- (4) accelerated vesting of the restricted stock award granted in connection with the termination and cancelation of Mr. Mavoides Redford restricted unit award;

Each of Messrs. Seibert and Manheimer would be entitled to receive the following:

- (1) one year s annual base salary, payable in continuation payments over the 12-month period following the termination of employment (Seibert) or in a lump-sum payment (Manheimer);
- (2) a lump-sum payment in an amount equal to the annual cash bonus earned by the executive in the year prior to the year in which the termination occurs;
- (3) an amount equal to the most recent annual cash bonus paid to the executive during the three-year period immediately preceding the year in which the termination occurs, pro-rated for the portion of the year of termination during which the executive was employed with Spirit; and

(4) accelerated vesting of the restricted stock award granted to the executive in connection with the Spirit IPO. Each executive s right to receive the severance payments described above is subject to continued compliance with certain restrictive covenants and his delivery of an effective general release of claims in favor of Spirit. In the event that a change of control (as defined in the amended employment agreements for Messrs. Nolan, Bender and Mavoides) of Spirit occurs and an excise tax is imposed as a result of any compensation or benefits provided to Messrs. Nolan, Bender or Mavoides in connection with such change of control, Spirit will pay or reimburse the executive an amount equal to such excise tax plus any taxes resulting from such payment or reimbursement.

Furthermore, under the employment agreements for Messrs. Seibert and Manheimer, in the event that the executive is terminated by reason of his death or disability, the executive will be entitled to receive, in addition to payment of accrued compensation and benefits through the date of termination, an amount equal to the most recent annual cash bonus paid during the three-year period immediately preceding the year in which the termination occurs, pro-rated for the portion of the year of termination during which the executive was employed with Spirit.

### Equity Awards

The restricted stock award agreements covering the restricted stock awards granted to Messrs. Nolan, Bender and Mavoides in connection with the Spirit IPO provide for accelerated vesting of these awards upon a termination by Spirit without cause or by the employee for good reason, or as a result of Spirit s non-extension of the employment term under the executive s amended employment agreement.

#### Waiver Agreements

In January 2013 Messrs. Nolan, Bender, Mavoides, Seibert and Manheimer each entered into waiver agreements, pursuant to which the executive agreed that (i) the Merger will not constitute a change in control for purposes of the executive s amended employment agreement and related restricted stock agreements, (ii) any change in position that occurs in connection with the Merger will not constitute good reason or a termination without cause for purposes of the executive s amended employment agreement and related restricted stock agreements. Under the waiver agreements, each of Messrs. Nolan, Bender and Mavoides also waived his entitlement to a tax gross-up payment under Section 280G of the Code as a result of any payments made to him in connection with the Merger.

# Index to Financial Statements

### Summary of Potential Payments

The following table summarizes the payments that would be made to certain of Spirit's named executive officers upon the occurrence of certain qualifying terminations of employment, assuming such named executive officer's termination of employment with Spirit occurred on December 31, 2012 and, where relevant, that a change of control of Spirit occurred on December 31, 2012. Amounts shown in the table below do not include (1) accrued but unpaid salary and (2) other benefits earned or accrued by the named executive officer during his employment that are available to all salaried employees, such as accrued vacation.

Name	Benefit	Termination Upon Death, Disability or Retirement	Termination Without Cause, For Good Reason or due to Company Non-Renewal of Employment Agreement (No Change of Control)(\$)	Change of Control (No Termination)(\$)	Termination Without Cause, For Good Reason or due to Company Non- Renewal of Employment Agreement In Connection with a Change of Control (\$) <sup>(1)</sup>
Thomas H. Nolan, Jr.	Cash Severance <sup>(2)</sup> Accelerated Vesting <sup>(3)</sup> Excise Tax Gross-Up <sup>(4)</sup> <b>Total</b>		2,400,000 8,827,254 <b>11,227,254</b>	3,137,654 <b>3,137,654</b>	2,400,000 8,827,254 4,909,504 <b>16,136,758</b>
Michael A. Bender	Cash Severance <sup>(2)</sup> Accelerated Vesting <sup>(3)</sup> Excise Tax Gross-Up <sup>(4)</sup> Total		850,000 3,189,945 <b>4,039,945</b>	522,945 <b>522,945</b>	850,000 3,189,945 <b>4,039,945</b>
Peter M. Mavoides	Cash Severance <sup>(2)</sup> Bonus <sup>(5)</sup> Accelerated Vesting <sup>(3)</sup> Excise Tax Gross-Up <sup>(4)</sup> <b>Total</b>		600,000 600,000 3,723,345 <b>4,923,345</b>	522,945 <b>522,945</b>	600,000 600,000 3,723,345 1,849,368 <b>6,772,713</b>
Gregg A. Seibert	Cash Severance <sup>(6)</sup> Bonus <sup>(7)</sup> Accelerated Vesting <sup>(3)</sup> <b>Total</b>	100,000 <b>100,000</b>	250,000 200,000 889,000 <b>1,339,000</b>		250,000 200,000 889,000 <b>1,339,000</b>
Mark L. Manheimer	Cash Severance <sup>(8)</sup> Bonus <sup>(9)</sup> Accelerated Vesting <sup>(3)</sup> <b>Total</b>		250,000 889,000 <b>1,139,000</b>		250,000 889,000 <b>1,139,000</b>

- (1) Represents amounts to which named executive officers are entitled upon a qualifying termination of employment in connection with a change of control of Spirit. Amounts shown in this column would not be in addition to amounts shown in the Termination Without Cause, For Good Reason or due to Company Non-Renewal of Employment Agreement (No Change of Control) and/or the Change of Control (No Termination) column.
- (2) Represents (a) continuation of salary payments for the applicable payout period and (b) the lump-sum cash non-salary payments provided under the named executive officer s amended employment agreement.
- (3) Represents the aggregate value of the named executive officer s restricted common stock that would have vested on an accelerated basis, determined by multiplying the number of shares of restricted stock that would have been accelerated by the fair market value of Spirit s common stock on December 31, 2012 (\$17.78).

(4)

Represents additional tax-gross up payments to compensate for excise taxes imposed by Section 4999 of the Internal Revenue Code on the benefits provided.

### Index to Financial Statements

- (5) Represents Mr. Mavoides performance bonus for 2012, based on performance achieved for the entire year. Upon a qualifying termination of employment, this amount would be pro-rated to reflect the number of days in the year of termination that he provided services to Spirit (which, for purposes of this table, is a full year of service in the event of a termination on December 31, 2012).
- (6) Represents continuation of salary payments for the applicable payout period.
- (7) Represents the sum of (a) the lump-sum payment in an amount equal to the annual cash bonus earned by Mr. Seibert in the year prior to the year in which the termination occurs (i.e., 2011) and (b) an amount equal to the most recent annual cash bonus paid to Mr. Seibert during the three-year period immediately preceding the year in which the termination occurs which, upon a qualifying termination of employment, would be pro-rated to reflect the number of days in the year of termination that Mr. Seibert provided services to Spirit (which, for purposes of this table, is a full year of service in the event of a termination on December 31, 2012).
- (8) Represents a lump-sum payment equal to one year of Mr. Manheimer s annual base salary.
- (9) Under his employment agreement, Mr. Manheimer is entitled to receive the sum of (a) a lump-sum payment in an amount equal to the annual cash bonus earned by Mr. Manheimer in the year prior to the year in which the termination occurs (i.e., 2011) and (b) an amount equal to the most recent annual cash bonus paid to Mr. Manheimer during the three-year period immediately preceding the year in which the termination occurs, pro-rated for the portion of 2012 during which Mr. Manheimer was employed with Spirit. As Mr. Manheimer was not employed by Spirit prior to 2012, he would not be entitled amounts under (a) or (b) in connection with a qualifying termination on December 31, 2012.

#### **Director Compensation**

In connection with the Spirit IPO in September 2012, the Spirit Board approved a compensation program, which is referred to herein as the Director Compensation Program, for Spirit s non-employee directors not affiliated with Macquarie Capital (USA) Inc., whom are referred to herein as eligible directors. The Director Compensation Program, which governed 2012 post-Spirit IPO compensation for Spirit s eligible directors, consists of annual retainer fees and long-term equity awards. Under the Director Compensation Program eligible directors are entitled to receive a combination of cash and equity-based compensation, as described below:

#### **Cash Compensation**

Effective upon the Spirit IPO, each eligible director is entitled to receive an annual cash retainer of \$70,000. In addition, the committee chairpersons and Lead Independent Director receive the following annual cash retainers (as applicable):

Audit committee chair: \$20,000

Compensation committee chair: \$10,000

Nominating and corporate governance committee chair: \$10,000

Lead Independent Director: \$20,000

All annual retainers are paid in cash quarterly in arrears following the end of the applicable calendar quarter. Eligible directors are also entitled to the Spirit Board meeting fees equal to \$1,000 per meeting for in-person attendance and \$500 per meeting for telephonic attendance.

#### **Equity Compensation**

In connection with the Spirit IPO, under the Director Compensation Program each eligible director serving at the time of the offering was granted a one-time grant of 5,000 shares of restricted stock that will vest in full on the first anniversary of the Spirit IPO, subject to continued service on the Spirit Board. In addition, under the Director Compensation Program, an eligible director who subsequently joins the Spirit Board will receive a grant

### Index to Financial Statements

of restricted stock covering a number of shares having a value equal to \$80,000 when he or she joins the Spirit Board. Each restricted stock grant will vest in full on the first anniversary of the initial election of appointment of the eligible director, subject to the eligible director s continued service with Spirit through such vesting date.

In addition, under the Director Compensation Program, an eligible director will receive an annual common stock grant valued at \$80,000 on the date of each annual meeting of Spirit s stockholders.

The following table provides additional detail regarding the 2012 compensation of Spirit s eligible directors:

Name <sup>(1)</sup>	Fees Earned in Cash (\$) <sup>(2)</sup>	Stock Awards (\$) <sup>(3)</sup>	Total (\$)
Thomas H. Nolan, Jr.			
Kevin M. Charlton			
Todd A. Dunn	21,641	76,250	97,891
David J. Gilbert	24,304	76,250	100,554
Richard I. Gilchrist	26,467	76,250	102,717
Diane M. Morefield	26,967	76,250	103,217
Nicholas P. Shepherd	22,804	76,250	99,054

- (1) Mr. Nolan, Spirit s Chief Executive Officer, is not included in this table as he is an employee of Spirit and does not receive compensation for his services as a director. All compensation paid to Mr. Nolan in 2012 for services he provides to Spirit is reflected in the Summary Compensation Table. Mr. Charlton is affiliated with Macquarie Capital, Inc. (USA) and therefore did not receive any compensation in 2012 under the Director Compensation Program, or otherwise.
- (2) Amount reflects (1) annual retainers and, if applicable, committee chair retainers, earned in 2012 and (2) board meeting fees.
- (3) Each eligible director serving on the Spirit Board on the date of the Spirit IPO in 2012 received a grant of 5,000 shares of restricted stock, which will vest, and the restrictions thereon will lapse, on the first anniversary of the Spirit IPO, subject to continued service with Spirit through such first anniversary. Amounts reflect the full grant date fair value of restricted stock awards granted with respect to services performed in 2012 computed in accordance with ASC Topic 718, rather than the amounts paid to or realized by the named individual. Spirit provides information regarding the assumptions used to calculate the value of all restricted stock awards made to directors in Note 13 to its consolidated financial statements for the period ended December 31, 2012 included herein. As of December 31, 2012, each of Spirit s non-employee directors held 5,000 shares of restricted stock.

## **Index to Financial Statements**

## EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION

The following table provides information as of December 31, 2012 regarding compensation plans under which Spirit sequity securities are authorized for issuance:

Plan Category Equity compensation plans approved by stockholders <sup>(1)</sup> Equity compensation plans not approved by stockholders	Number of Securities to be Issued Upon Exercise of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights	Weighted Average Exercise Price of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights (\$)	Number of Securities Remaining Available for Future Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans 1,725,388
Total			1,725,388

## (1) Consists of the Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. and Spirit Realty, L.P. 2012 Incentive Award Plan. Spirit s Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

#### Overview

Spirit was incorporated on August 14, 2003 as a Maryland corporation. Spirit is a self-administered and self-managed REIT that primarily invests in single-tenant, operationally essential real estate throughout the United States that is leased on a long-term, triple-net basis primarily to tenants engaged in retail, service and distribution industries. Single-tenant, operationally essential real estate consists of properties that are generally free-standing, commercial real estate facilities where Spirit s tenants conduct retail, service or distribution activities that are essential to the generation of their sales and profits. Under a triple-net lease the tenant is typically responsible for all improvements and is contractually obligated to pay all property operating expenses, such as real estate taxes, insurance premiums and repair and maintenance costs. In support of its primary business of owning and leasing real estate, Spirit has also strategically originated or acquired long-term, commercial mortgage and equipment loans to provide a range of financing solutions to its tenants.

Spirit generates its revenue primarily by leasing its properties to Spirit s tenants. As of December 31, 2012, Spirit s undepreciated gross investment in real estate and loans totaled approximately \$3.65 billion, representing investment in 1,207 properties, including properties securing Spirit s mortgage loans. Of this amount, 98.6% consisted of Spirit s gross investment in real estate, representing ownership of 1,122 properties, and the remaining 1.4% consisted of commercial mortgage and equipment loans receivable secured by 85 properties or related assets. As of December 31, 2012, Spirit s owned properties were approximately 98.8% occupied (based on number of properties), and Spirit s leases had a weighted average non-cancelable remaining lease term (based on annual rent) of approximately 11.1 years. Spirit s leases are generally long-term, with non-cancelable initial terms. As of December 31, 2012, Spirit s leases (based on annual rent) had a weighted average initial lease term of approximately 16.8 years, which does not consider tenant renewal options for additional terms. As of December 31, 2012, approximately 96% of Spirit s leases (based on annual rent) provided for increases in future annual base rent.

Spirit s operations are carried out through the Spirit Partnership. Spirit General OP Holdings, LLC, one of Spirit s wholly-owned subsidiaries, is the sole general partner and owns 1.0% of the Spirit Partnership. Spirit is the sole limited partner and owns the remaining 99.0% of the Spirit Partnership. Although the Spirit Partnership is wholly owned, directly or indirectly, by Spirit, in the future, Spirit could agree to issue equity interests in the Spirit Partnership to third parties in exchange for property owned by such third parties. In general, any equity interests of the Spirit Partnership issued to third parties would be exchangeable for cash or, at Spirit s election, convertible into shares of Spirit s common stock at specified ratios set when equity interests in the Spirit Partnership are issued.

# Index to Financial Statements

Spirit has elected to be taxed as a REIT for federal income tax purposes commencing with its taxable year ended December 31, 2003. Spirit believes that it has been organized and has operated in a manner that has allowed it to qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes commencing with such taxable year, and Spirit intends to continue operating in such a manner through the effective time of the merger.

## Factors that May Influence Spirit s Operating Results

## **Rental Revenue**

Spirit s revenues are generated predominantly from receipt of rental revenue. Spirit s ability to grow rental revenue will depend on its ability to acquire additional properties, increase rental rates and/or occupancy. Approximately 96% of Spirit s leases contain rent escalators, or provisions that periodically increase the base rent payable by the tenant under the lease. Generally, Spirit s rent escalators increase rent at specified dates by: (1) a fixed amount; or (2) the lesser of (a) 1 to 1.25 times any increase in the CPI over a specified period, or (b) a fixed percentage, typically 1% to 2% per year. As of December 31, 2012, 98.8% of Spirit s owned properties (based on number of properties) were occupied.

In February 2012, Shopko and Pamida, two of Spirit s general merchandising tenants, completed a merger. On a combined basis, Shopko/Pamida contributed 29.4% of Spirit s annual rent as of December 31, 2012. 84 Properties, LLC, referred to herein as 84 Lumber, Spirit s next largest tenant, contributed 6.5% of its annual rent as of December 31, 2012. Because a significant portion of Spirit s revenues are derived from rental revenues received from Shopko/Pamida and 84 Lumber, defaults, breaches or delay in payment of rent by these tenants may materially and adversely affect Spirit.

The audited consolidated financial statements of Specialty Retail Shops Holding Corp., the parent company of Shopko/Pamida, as of January 28, 2012 and January 29, 2011 and for the years ended January 28, 2012, January 29, 2011 and January 30, 2010 and the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements of Specialty Retail Shops Holding Corp. as of October 27, 2012 (unaudited), January 28, 2012 and October 29, 2011 (unaudited) and for the 39 Weeks Ended October 27, 2012 (unaudited) and October 29, 2011 (unaudited) are included elsewhere herein.

Without giving effect to the exercise of tenant renewal options, the weighted average remaining term of Spirit s leases as of December 31, 2012 was 11.1 years (based on annual rent). Approximately 5.1% of Spirit s leases (based on annual rent) as of December 31, 2012 will expire prior to January 1, 2016. The stability of Spirit s rental revenue generated by its properties depends principally on its tenants ability to pay rent and Spirit s ability to collect rents, renew expiring leases or re-lease space upon the expiration or other termination of leases, lease currently vacant properties and maintain or increase rental rates at Spirit s leased properties. Adverse economic conditions, particularly those that affect the markets in which Spirit s properties are located, or downturns in Spirit s tenants industries could impair the tenants ability to meet their lease obligations to Spirit and Spirit s ability to renew expiring leases or re-lease space. In particular, the bankruptcy of one or more of Spirit s tenants could adversely affect its ability to collect rents from such tenant and maintain Spirit s portfolio s occupancy.

Spirit s ability to grow revenue will depend, to a significant degree, on Spirit s ability to acquire additional properties. Spirit primarily focuses on opportunities to provide capital to small and middle market companies that it concludes have stable and proven operating histories and attractive credit characteristics, but lack the access to capital that large companies often have. Spirit believes its experience, in-depth market knowledge and extensive network of long-standing relationships in the real estate industry will provide Spirit with access to an ongoing pipeline of attractive investment opportunities.

Spirit believes that its current pipeline of investment opportunities is robust and comprised of opportunities ranging from large, widely-marketed transactions with investment grade tenants to small, off-market transactions with non-rated tenants.

## **Index to Financial Statements**

#### Spirit s Triple-Net Leases

Spirit generally leases its properties to tenants pursuant to long-term, triple-net leases that require the tenant to pay all property operating expenses, such as real estate taxes, insurance premiums and repair and maintenance costs. As of December 31, 2012, approximately 95% of Spirit s properties (based on annual rent) are subject to triple-net leases. Occasionally, Spirit has entered into a lease pursuant to which it retained responsibility for the costs of structural repairs and maintenance. Although these instances are infrequent and have not historically resulted in significant costs to Spirit, an increase in costs related to these responsibilities could negatively influence Spirit s operating results. Similarly, an increase in the vacancy rate of Spirit s portfolio would increase its costs, as Spirit would be responsible for costs that the tenants are currently required to pay. Additionally, contingent rents based on a percentage of the tenant s gross sales have been historically negligible, contributing less than 1% of Spirit s rental revenue. Approximately 63.8% of Spirit s annual rent is attributable to master leases, where multiple properties are leased to a single tenant on an all or none basis and which contain cross-default provisions. Where appropriate, Spirit seeks to use master leases to prevent a tenant from unilaterally giving up underperforming properties while maintaining well performing properties.

## Interest Expense

Following the completion of the Spirit IPO and the concurrent debt conversion and repayment transactions, there were no amounts outstanding under the Term Note (which was extinguished). As of December 31, 2012, Spirit had approximately \$1.95 billion principal balance outstanding of predominately secured, fixed-rate mortgage notes payable. During the year ended December 31, 2012, the weighted average interest rate on Spirit s fixed- and variable-rate debt, excluding the amortization of deferred financing costs and debt discounts, was approximately 6.12%. Spirit s fixed-rate debt structure will provide Spirit with a stable and predictable cash requirement related to its debt service. The variable-rate debt consists of four mortgage notes. Spirit entered into interest rate swaps that effectively fixed the interest rates at approximately 4.84% on a significant portion of this variable-rate debt. Spirit amortizes on a non-cash basis the deferred financing costs and debt discounts associated with its fixed-rate debt to interest expense using the effective interest rate method over the terms of the related notes. For the year ended December 31, 2012, non-cash interest expense recognized on the secured revolving credit facility, mortgages and notes payable totaled approximately \$10.8 million. Under Spirit s existing debt structure as of December 31, 2012, Spirit anticipates its quarterly non-cash interest expense to Spirit s debt structure, including borrowings under the secured revolving credit facility, to be approximately \$3.2 million. Any changes to Spirit s debt structure, including borrowings under the secured revolving credit facility or debt financing associated with property acquisitions, could materially influence Spirit s operating results depending on the terms of any such indebtedness. Most of Spirit s debt provides for scheduled principal payments. As principal is repaid, Spirit s interest expense decreases.

#### General and Administrative Expenses

General and administrative expenses include employee compensation costs, professional fees, consulting, portfolio servicing costs and other general and administrative expenses. As a public company, Spirit estimates its annual general and administrative expenses will increase due to increased legal, insurance, accounting and other expenses related to corporate governance, SEC reporting and other compliance matters.

#### **Transaction Costs**

As Spirit acquires properties, it may incur transaction costs that it is required to expense.

# Impact of Inflation

Spirit leases typically contain provisions designed to mitigate the adverse impact of inflation on its results of operations. Since tenants are typically required to pay all property operating expenses, increases in property-level expenses at Spirit's leased properties generally do not adversely affect Spirit. However, increased operating

## Index to Financial Statements

expenses at vacant properties and the limited number of properties that are not subject to full triple-net leases could cause Spirit to incur additional operating expense. Additionally, Spirit s leases generally provide for rent escalators (see Rental Revenue above) designed to mitigate the effects of inflation over a lease s term. However, since some of Spirit s leases do not contain rent escalators and many that do limit the amount by which rent may increase, any increase in Spirit s rental revenue may not keep up with the rate of inflation.

#### **Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates**

Spirit s accounting policies are determined in accordance with GAAP. The preparation of Spirit s financial statements requires it to make estimates and assumptions that are subjective in nature and, as a result, Spirit s actual results could differ materially from its estimates. Estimates and assumptions include, among other things, subjective judgments regarding the fair values and useful lives of Spirit s properties for depreciation and lease classification purposes, the collectability of receivables and asset impairment analysis. Set forth below are the more critical accounting policies that require management judgment and estimates in the preparation of Spirit s consolidated financial statements.

#### **Real Estate Investments**

#### Revenue Recognition

Spirit leases real estate to its tenants under long-term, triple-net leases that are classified as operating leases. Under a triple-net lease, the tenant is typically responsible for all improvements and is contractually obligated to pay all property operating expenses, such as real estate taxes, insurance premiums and repair and maintenance costs. Lease origination fees are deferred and amortized over the related lease term as an adjustment to rental revenue. Spirit s leases generally provide for rent escalations throughout the lease terms. For leases that provide for specific contractual escalations, rental revenue is recognized on a straight-line basis so as to produce a constant periodic rent over the term of the lease. Accordingly, accrued rental revenue, calculated as the aggregate difference between the rental revenue recognized on a straight-line basis and scheduled rents, represents unbilled rent receivables that Spirit will receive only if the tenants make all rent payments required through the expiration of the initial term of the leases. The accrued rental revenue representing this straight-line adjustment is subject to an evaluation for collectability, and Spirit records a provision for losses against rental revenues if collectability of these future rents is not reasonably assured. Leases that have contingent rent escalators indexed to future increases in the CPI may adjust over a one-year period or over multiple-year periods. Generally, these escalators increase rent at the lesser of (1) 1 to 1.25 times any increase in the CPI over a specified period or (2) a fixed percentage. Because of the volatility and uncertainty with respect to future changes in the CPI. Spirit s inability to determine the extent to which any specific future change in the CPI is probable at each rent adjustment date during the entire term of these leases and Spirit s view that the multiplier does not represent a significant leverage factor, rental revenue from leases with this type of escalator are recognized only after the

Some of Spirit s leases also provide for contingent rent based on a percentage of the tenant s gross sales. For contingent rentals that are based on a percentage of the tenant s gross sales, Spirit recognizes contingent rental revenue when the change in the factor on which the contingent lease payment is based actually occurs.

Spirit suspends revenue recognition if the collectability of amounts due pursuant to a lease is not reasonably assured or if the tenant s monthly lease payments become more than 60 days past due, whichever is earlier.

Lease termination fees are included in interest income and other on Spirit's consolidated statements of operations and recognized when there is a signed termination agreement and all of the conditions of the agreement have been met and the tenant no longer occupies the property.

## **Index to Financial Statements**

#### Purchase Accounting and Acquisition of Real Estate; Property Held for Sale

When acquiring a property for investment purposes, Spirit allocates the purchase price (including acquisition and closing costs) to land, building, improvements and equipment based on their relative fair values. For properties acquired with in-place leases, Spirit allocates the purchase price of real estate to the tangible and intangible assets and liabilities acquired based on their estimated fair values. Transaction costs related to these acquisitions are expensed in the period incurred. In making estimates of fair values for this purpose, Spirit uses a number of sources, including independent appraisals and information obtained about each property as a result of its pre-acquisition due diligence and its marketing and leasing activities. Property classified as held for sale is recorded at the lower of its carrying value or its fair value less anticipated selling costs.

#### Lease Intangibles

Lease intangibles, if any, acquired in conjunction with the purchase of real estate represent the value of in-place leases and above- or below-market leases. For real estate acquired subject to existing lease agreements, in-place lease intangibles are valued based on Spirit s estimates of costs related to tenant acquisition and the carrying costs that would be incurred during the time it would take to locate a tenant if the property were vacant, considering current market conditions and costs to execute similar leases at the time of the acquisition, and are amortized on a straight-line basis over the remaining initial term of the related lease. Above- and below-market lease intangibles are recorded based on the present value of the difference between the contractual amounts to be paid pursuant to the leases at the time of acquisition of the real estate and Spirit s estimate of current market lease rates for the property, measured over a period equal to the remaining initial term of the lease. Capitalized above-market lease intangibles are amortized over the remaining initial terms of the respective leases as a decrease to rental revenue. Below-market lease intangibles are amortized as an increase in rental revenue over the remaining initial terms of the respective leases plus any fixed-rate renewal periods on those leases. Should a lease terminate early, the unamortized portion of any related lease intangible is immediately recognized in Spirit s statements of operations.

#### Depreciation

Spirit s real estate portfolio is depreciated using the straight-line method over the estimated remaining useful life of the properties, which generally range from 20 to 50 years for buildings and improvements and is 15 years for land improvements. Portfolio assets classified as held for sale are not depreciated.

#### Impairment

Spirit reviews its real estate investments and related lease intangibles periodically for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. Spirit considers factors such as expected future undiscounted cash flows, estimated residual value, market trends (such as the effects of leasing demand and competition) and other factors in making this assessment. An asset is considered impaired if its carrying value exceeds its estimated undiscounted cash flows and the impairment is calculated as the amount by which the carrying value of the asset exceeds its estimated fair value. Estimating future cash flows and fair values are highly subjective and such estimates could differ materially from actual results. Key assumptions used in estimating future cash flows and fair values include, but are not limited to, revenue growth rates, interest rates, discount rates, capitalization rates, lease renewal probabilities, tenant vacancy rates and other factors.

#### **Discontinued** Operations

Spirit actively manages its portfolio, and, accordingly, from time to time, Spirit may strategically sell real estate as a part of its long-term strategy of managing risk. Generally, each time properties are sold, gains and losses from such dispositions and all operations from the properties previously reported as part of loss from continuing operations are reclassified to discontinued operations, as Spirit does not expect any continuing involvement with these properties.

## Index to Financial Statements

# Provision for Doubtful Accounts

Spirit reviews its rent receivables for collectability on a regular basis, taking into consideration changes in factors such as the tenant s payment history, the financial condition of the tenant, business conditions in the industry in which the tenant operates and economic conditions in the area in which the property is located. In the event that the collectability of a receivable with respect to any tenant is in doubt, a provision for uncollectible amounts will be established or a write-off of the specific receivable will be made. Uncollected accounts receivable are written off against the allowance when all possible means of collection have been exhausted. For accrued rental revenues related to the straight-line method of reporting rental revenue, Spirit establishes a provision for losses based on its estimate of uncollectible receivables and Spirit s assessment of the risks inherent in its portfolio, giving consideration to historical experience and industry default rates for long-term receivables.

#### Loans Receivable

In support of Spirit s primary business of owning and leasing real estate, Spirit has also strategically originated or acquired long-term, commercial mortgage and equipment loans receivable. Mortgage loans are secured by single-tenant, operationally essential real estate. Equipment loans are secured by tenants of properties owned or financed by Spirit. The loans are carried at cost, including related unamortized premiums.

#### **Revenue Recognition**

Interest income on mortgage and equipment loans is recognized using the effective interest method applied on a loan-by-loan basis. Direct costs associated with originating loans are offset against any related fees received and the balance, along with any premium or discount, is deferred and amortized as an adjustment to interest income over the terms of the related loans using the effective interest method. A loan is placed on non-accrual status when the loan has become 60 days past due or earlier if Spirit believes full recovery of the contractually specified payments of principal and interest is doubtful. While on non-accrual status, interest income is recognized only when received.

#### Impairment and Provision for Loan Losses

Spirit periodically evaluates the collectability of its loans receivable, including accrued interest, by analyzing the underlying property-level economics and trends, collateral value and quality, and other relevant factors in determining the adequacy of its allowance for loan losses. A loan is determined to be impaired when Spirit determines, based on current information, that it is probable that it will be unable to collect all amounts due according to the contractual terms of the loan agreement. Specific allowances for loan losses are provided for impaired loans on an individual loan basis in the amount by which the carrying value exceeds the estimated fair value of the underlying collateral less disposition costs. Delinquent loans receivable are written off against the allowance when all possible means of collection have been exhausted.

#### Accounting for Derivative Financial Instruments and Hedging Activities

Spirit uses derivative instruments such as interest rate swaps and caps for purposes of reducing exposures to fluctuations in interest rates associated with certain of its financing transactions. Spirit may incur additional variable-rate debt in the future, including amounts that it may borrow under the secured revolving credit facility, and Spirit may choose to seek to hedge the interest rate risk ascribed with any such debt. At the inception of a hedge transaction, Spirit enters into a contractual arrangement with the hedge counterparty and formally documents the relationship between the derivative instrument and the financing transaction being hedged, as well as its risk management objective and strategy for undertaking the hedge transaction. At inception and at least quarterly thereafter, a formal assessment is performed to determine whether the derivative instrument has been highly effective in offsetting changes in cash flows of the related financing transaction and whether it is expected to be highly effective in the future.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

The fair value of the derivative instrument is recorded on the balance sheet as either an asset or liability. For derivatives designated as cash flow hedges, the effective portions of the corresponding change in fair value of the derivatives are recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss within stockholders equity. Changes in fair value reported in other comprehensive loss are reclassified to operations in the period in which operations are affected by the underlying hedged transaction. Any ineffective portions of the change in fair value are recognized immediately in general and administrative expense. The amounts paid or received on the hedge are recognized as adjustments to interest expense.

## Income Taxes

#### Spirit s REIT Status

Spirit has elected to be taxed as a REIT for federal income tax purposes commencing with its taxable year ended December 31, 2003. Spirit believes that it has been organized and has operated in a manner that has allowed it to qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes commencing with such taxable year, and Spirit intends to continue operating in such a manner through the effective time of the merger. To maintain its qualification as a REIT, Spirit is required to annually distribute to its stockholders at least 90% of its REIT taxable income, determined without regard to the dividends paid deduction and excluding any net capital gain, and meet the various other requirements imposed by the Code relating to such matters as operating results, asset holdings, distribution levels and diversity of stock ownership. Provided that Spirit qualifies for taxation as a REIT, Spirit is generally not subject to corporate level federal income tax on the earnings distributed currently to its stockholders. Spirit is still subject to state and local income and franchise taxes and to federal income and excise tax on its undistributed income. If Spirit fails to qualify as a REIT in any taxable year and is unable to avail itself of certain savings provisions set forth in the Code, Spirit would be liable for (and the Combined Corporation would be obligated to pay) federal income tax on its taxable income at regular corporate rates, including any applicable alternative minimum tax.

#### Spirit s Taxable REIT Subsidiary

On January 15, 2009, Spirit formed Spirit Management Company II, referred to herein as SMC II, a Maryland corporation that prior to the Spirit IPO, was wholly-owned directly by Spirit and, since the Spirit IPO, has been wholly-owned by the Spirit Partnership. Spirit has elected, together with SMC II to treat SMC II as a taxable REIT subsidiary for federal income tax purposes. A taxable REIT subsidiary generally may provide both customary and non-customary services to tenants of its parent REIT and engage in other activities that the parent REIT may not engage in directly without adversely affecting its qualification as a REIT. Currently, SMC II does not provide any services to Spirit s tenants or conduct other material activities. However, SMC II or another taxable REIT subsidiary of the Combined Corporation may in the future provide services to certain of the Combined Corporation s tenants. The Combined Corporation may form additional taxable REIT subsidiary. Any income earned by Spirit s taxable REIT subsidiaries is not included in Spirit s taxable income for purposes of the 75% or 95% gross income tests, except to the extent such income is distributed to Spirit as a dividend, in which case such dividend income would qualify under the 95%, but not the 75%, gross income test. Because a taxable REIT subsidiary is subject to federal income tax, and state and local income tax (where applicable), as a regular C corporation, the income earned by Spirit s taxable REIT subsidiaries. Historically, Spirit has not actively pursued or engaged in material activities that would require the use of its taxable REIT subsidiary.

#### Share-Based Compensation

In September 2012, Spirit adopted, and its stockholders approved, the Spirit Incentive Award Plan, which provides for the issuance of stock-based equity instruments, including potential grants of stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, dividend equivalent rights and other stock-based awards or any combination

## Index to Financial Statements

of the foregoing. Awards granted under the Spirit Incentive Award Plan may require service-based vesting over a period of years subsequent to the grant date and resulting equity-based compensation expense, measured at the fair value of the award on the date of grant, will be recognized as an expense in Spirit s consolidated financial statements over the vesting period. Spirit will account for awards granted under applicable stock-based compensation guidance contained in FASB Accounting Standards Codification (ASC) 718.

#### **Results of Operations**

## Comparison of the Year Ended December 31, 2012 and 2011

The following discussion includes the results of Spirit s continuing operations as summarized in the table below:

	2012	Continuing Operations Year ended December 31, 12 2011 Change (in thousands)		%
Revenues:				
Rentals	\$276,145	\$265,107	\$ 11,038	4.2%
Interest income on loans receivable	5,696	6,772	(1,076)	(15.9)%
Interest income and other	860	817	43	5.3%
Total revenues	282,701	272,696	10,005	3.7%
Expenses:				
General and administrative	37,329	28,278	9,051	32.0%
Litigation		151	(151)	(100.0)%
Property costs	5,279	4,787	492	10.3%
Interest	156,864	169,888	(13,024)	(7.7)%
Depreciation and amortization	110,603	109,001	1,602	1.5%
Impairments	9,887	9,578	309	3.2%
Total expenses	319,962	321,683	(1,721)	(0.5)%
Loss from continuing operations before other expense and income tax expense				
(benefit)	(37,261)	(48,987)	11,726	23.9%
Loss on debt extinguishment	(32,522)		(32,522)	(100.0)%
Loss from continuing operations before income tax expense (benefit)	(69,783)	(48,987)	(20,796)	(42.5)%
Income tax expense (benefit)	504	(60)	564	NM
Loss from continuing operations <sup>(1)</sup>	\$ (70,287)	\$ (48,927)	\$ (21,360)	(43.7)%

# For the year ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, losses of \$5.9 million and \$14.9 million, respectively, resulted from discontinued operations.

Revenues

For the year ended December 31, 2012, approximately 98.0% of Spirit s lease and loan revenues were attributable to long-term leases. Total revenue increased by approximately \$10.0 million to \$282.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2012 as compared to \$272.7 million for same period in 2011. The increase in revenue was due primarily to an increase in base rental revenue resulting from real estate acquisitions of over \$158.3 million subsequent to December 31, 2011 and contractual rent escalations on Spirit s owned real estate properties.

# Index to Financial Statements

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

*Rentals.* Rental revenue increased by approximately \$11.0 million to \$276.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2012 as compared to \$265.1 million for same period in 2011. The increase was attributable to an increase in the number of active leases due to real estate acquisitions, contractual rent escalations and fewer

# Index to Financial Statements

vacant properties compared to the period ended December 31, 2011. Rental revenue attributable to non-cash straight-line rent and amortization of above and below-market lease intangibles for the year ended December 31, 2012 and 2011 was \$3.6 million and \$2.6 million representing approximately 1.3% and 1.0%, respectively, of total rental revenue from continuing operations for each of the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011. During 2012, Spirit reduced its provision for losses on unbilled receivables related to straight-line rent based on its periodic evaluation of collectability. This reduction resulted in a \$0.8 million increase to total rental revenue for the year ended December 31, 2012.

As of December 31, 2012, 98.8% (based on number of properties) of Spirit's owned properties were occupied. The majority of Spirit's nonperforming leases were in the restaurant and automotive industries. Spirit regularly reviews and analyzes the operational and financial condition of its tenants and the industries in which they operate in order to identify underperforming properties that Spirit may seek to dispose of in an effort to mitigate risks in the portfolio. As of December 31, 2012, 14 of Spirit's properties, representing approximately 1.2% of its owned properties, were vacant and not generating rent, compared to 17 vacant properties, representing 1.6% of Spirit's owned properties, as of December 31, 2011.

*Interest income on loans receivable.* Interest income on loans receivable decreased by \$1.1 million to \$5.7 million in the year ended December 31, 2012 as compared to \$6.8 million for the same period in 2011. The decrease in interest income was primarily due to the prepayment of three notes totaling \$13.5 million during the year ended December 31, 2012 and scheduled maturities and amortization subsequent to December 31, 2011.

*Interest income and other*. Interest income and other was stable between the comparable periods. Spirit recognized \$0.5 million in lease termination revenue during the year ended December 31, 2012, but recognized higher interest income during the comparable period in 2011. Lease termination revenue frequently results from negotiations with tenants who have individual underperforming properties that make up a portion of a master lease. In certain of these circumstances, in exchange for a termination fee, Spirit may agree to lower the lease payment under the master lease and remove the underperforming property from the master lease. This generates higher revenue for the period in which the termination fee is received, but may result in lower revenue in future periods, depending on if and how quickly and at what rate the newly-vacant properties can be re-leased.

## Expenses

*General and administrative*. General and administrative expenses increased \$9.0 million to \$37.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2012, as compared to \$28.3 million for the same period in 2011. This increase was primarily attributable to \$12.8 million in charges associated with completing the IPO and extinguishing the Term Note indebtedness, and \$5.9 million in stock-based compensation related to incentive awards granted in 2012. During the same period in 2011, Spirit recognized \$7.2 million in consulting fees in connection with the Term Note amendment and the Conversion Agreement (as defined below).

*Property costs.* Spirit s leases are generally triple-net and provide that the tenant is responsible for the payment of all property operating expenses, such as real estate taxes, insurance premiums and repair and maintenance costs. Therefore, Spirit is generally not responsible for operating costs related to the properties, unless a property is not subject to a triple-net lease or is vacant. The increase in property costs for the year ended December 31, 2012 is primarily attributable to an increase in accrued property taxes associated with a delinquent tenant for whom Spirit is making property tax payments under a payment plan with the taxing authority. As of December 31, 2012, Spirit is pursuing recovery of these costs. The increase in property costs was partially offset by a decrease in the average number of property vacancies, from an average of 31 vacant properties during the year ended December 31, 2011 to an average of 19 vacant properties during the comparable period in 2012.

*Interest.* Interest expense decreased by \$13.0 million to \$156.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2012, as compared to \$169.9 million for the same period in 2011. The decrease in interest expense was due primarily to the extinguishment of the Term Note as a result of the IPO on September 25, 2012, the repurchase of

## **Index to Financial Statements**

\$70.0 million in Term Note indebtedness in July 2011 and a \$2.9 million first quarter 2012 adjustment of 2011 debt discount amortization. These decreases were partially offset by increases attributable to \$44.2 million of borrowings related to 2012 acquisitions.

The following table summarizes Spirit s interest expense and related borrowings from continuing operations:

	Continuing ( Year ended D 2012 (in thou	ecember 31, 2011
Interest expense Term Note payable	\$ 19,925	\$ 26,631
Interest expense Credit Facility	108	
Interest expense mortgages and notes payable	119,687	120,592
Interest expense other	10	8
Amortization of deferred financing costs	2,819	3,599
Amortization of net losses related to interest rate swap	3,415	4,500
Amortization of debt discount	10,900	14,558
Total interest expense	\$ 156,864	\$ 169,888
Weighted average debt outstanding before Term Note and debt discount <sup>(1)</sup>	\$ 1,956,478	\$ 1,969,376
Weighted average Term Note	533,803	766,014
Weighted average debt discount <sup>(1)</sup>	(56,133)	(64,642)
Weighted average debt outstanding	\$ 2,434,148	\$ 2,670,748
Adjusted interest <sup>(2)</sup> /weighted average mortgages and notes payable	6.12%	6.12%
Term Note interest <sup>(3)</sup> /weighted average Term Note payable	3.73%	3.48%

(1) Excludes debt associated with discontinued operations.

(2) Excludes interest expense associated with the Term Note indebtedness, amortization of deferred financing costs and debt discounts.

(3) Excludes interest expense associated with amortization of deferred financing costs and net losses related to a hedging contract. *Depreciation and amortization*. Depreciation and amortization expense relates primarily to depreciation on the commercial buildings and improvements Spirit owns and to amortization of the related lease intangibles. Depreciation and amortization expense increased by \$1.6 million to \$110.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2012 as compared to \$109.0 million for the same period in 2011. The slight increase was due to higher depreciation expense following acquisitions of over \$158.3 million in properties during 2012, partially offset by dispositions of properties subsequent to December 31, 2011.

The following table summarizes Spirit s depreciation and amortization expense from continuing operations:

	Continuing Year ended D	•
	2012	2011
	(in thou	sands)
Depreciation of real estate assets	\$ 92,524	\$ 90,804
Other depreciation	54	93
Amortization of lease intangibles	18,025	18,104
Total depreciation and amortization	\$ 110,603	\$ 109,001

*Impairments*. Impairment charges on properties and other assets that are classified as part of continuing operations were \$9.9 million and \$9.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively. In

## Index to Financial Statements

2012, Spirit incurred slightly higher impairment charges attributable to certain underperforming properties and \$2.7 million of lease intangible write-offs due to lease terminations, while in 2011, Spirit increased its provision for loan losses by \$3.1 million due to underperforming trends on certain loans. Spirit strategically seeks to identify non-performing properties that it may re-lease or dispose of in an effort to improve its overall returns. The disposition or re-leasing of nonperforming or underperforming properties may trigger impairment charges when the expected future cash flows from the properties for sale or re-lease are less than their net book value.

The following table summarizes Spirit s impairment loss from continuing operations:

	Continuing Year ended D	•
	2012 (in thou	2011 sands)
Real estate and intangible asset impairment	\$ 7,417	\$ 6,390
Write-off of lease intangibles due to lease terminations	2,650	
Loan receivable impairment (recovery) expense	(180)	3,100
Other impairment		88
Total impairment loss	\$ 9,887	\$ 9,578

#### Other income (expense)

During the year ended December 31, 2012, Spirit incurred \$32.5 million in losses attributable to the extinguishment of its Term Note indebtedness. The majority of this non-cash charge was the impact of the conversion of Spirit s then outstanding \$330.0 million TLC (as defined below) into stockholders equity at a premium. No such losses were recorded during the same period in 2011.

#### **Discontinued** Operations

Gains and losses from property dispositions during a period or expected losses from properties classified as held for sale at the end of the period, as well as all operations from those properties, are reclassified to and reported as part of discontinued operations.

For the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, Spirit recognized total losses from discontinued operations of \$5.9 million and \$14.9 million, respectively, which include \$3.4 million and \$3.0 million, respectively, in losses attributable to the properties held for sale at the end of each period. Non-cash impairment charges included in the loss from discontinued operations for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011 were \$3.7 million and \$12.7 million, respectively.

# Index to Financial Statements

## Comparison of Year Ended December 31, 2011 and Year Ended December 31, 2010

The following discussion includes the results of Spirit s continuing operations as summarized in the table below:

	Continuing Operations Year ended December 31, 2011 2010 Change			%	
	2011	(in thous	0	70	
Revenues:			,		
Rentals	\$ 265,107	\$ 264,512	\$ 595	0.2%	
Interest income on loans receivable	6,772	9,572	(2,800)	(29.3)%	
Interest income and other	817	14,476	(13,659)	(94.4)%	
Total revenues	272,696	288,560	(15,864)	(5.5)%	
		, ,		, ,	
Expenses:					
General and administrative	28,278	19,595	8,683	44.3%	
Litigation	151	22,282	(22,131)	(99.3)%	
Property costs	4,787	2,688	2,099	78.1%	
Interest	169,888	173,054	(3,166)	(1.8)%	
Depreciation and amortization	109,001	109,240	(239)	(0.2)%	
Impairments	9,578	20,426	(10,848)	(53.1)%	
Total expenses	321,683	347,285	(25,602)	(7.4)%	
Loss from continuing operations before other income (expense) and income tax (benefit) expense	(48,987)	(58,725)	9,738	(16.6)%	
Gains on debt repurchases	(40,907)	9.455	(9,455)	(10.0)%	
Loss on sale of loans receivables		(12,565)	12,565	100.0%	
Loss from continuing operations before income tax (benefit) expense	(48,987)	(61,835)	12,848	20.8%	
Income tax expense (benefit) Loss from continuing operations before income tax	(60)	239	(200)	(125 1)07	
(benefit) expense	(60)	259	(299)	(125.1)%	
Loss from continuing operations <sup>(1)</sup>	\$ (48,927)	\$ (62,074)	\$ 13,147	21.2%	

(1) For the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010, losses of \$14.9 million and \$24.5 million, respectively, resulted from discontinued operations.

Revenues

For the year ended December 31, 2011, approximately 97.5% of Spirit s lease and loan revenues were attributable to long-term leases. Total revenue decreased by \$15.9 million to \$272.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to \$288.6 million for same period in 2010. The decrease in revenue was due primarily to the receipt of \$13.9 million in non-recurring lease termination revenue recognized during the year ended December 31, 2010 for the removal of 24 properties from eight leases and a decrease in interest income of \$2.8 million due to the sale of two variable-rate loans receivable in December 2010.

*Rentals.* Rental revenues for the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010 remained stable at \$265.1 million and \$264.5 million, respectively. Contractually specified rent increases from Spirit s leases during 2011 offset the recognition of \$2.6 million in deferred rent received from one of its tenants during 2010. Rental revenue attributable to non-cash straight-line rent and amortization of above and below-market lease intangibles

# Index to Financial Statements

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

for the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010 was \$2.6 million and \$2.7 million, respectively, representing approximately 1.0% of total rental revenue from continuing operations for each of the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010.

# Index to Financial Statements

As of December 31, 2011, 98.4% (based on number of properties) of Spirit s owned properties were occupied. The majority of Spirit s nonperforming leases were in the restaurant and automotive industries. Spirit regularly reviews and analyzes the operational and financial condition of its tenants and the industries in which they operate in order to identify underperforming properties that Spirit may seek to dispose of in an effort to mitigate risks in the portfolio. During the year ended 2011, Spirit sold 25 vacant and two underperforming properties. As of December 31, 2011, 17 of Spirit s properties, representing approximately 1.6% of its owned properties, were vacant and not generating rent, compared to 40 vacant properties, representing 3.7% of Spirit s owned properties, as of December 31, 2010.

*Interest income on loans receivable.* Interest income on loans receivable decreased by \$2.8 million to \$6.8 million in the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to \$9.6 million for the same period in 2010. The decrease in interest income was primarily due to the sale of two variable-rate loans receivable in December 2010 with an aggregate principal amount of \$73.9 million.

*Interest income and other.* Interest income and other decreased by \$13.7 million to \$0.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to \$14.5 million for the same period in 2010. The decrease in interest income and other was due primarily to \$13.9 million in lease termination revenue recognized in 2010. Lease termination revenue frequently results from negotiations with tenants who have individual underperforming properties which make up a portion of a master lease. In certain of these circumstances, in exchange for a termination fee, Spirit may agree to lower the lease payment under the master lease and remove the underperforming property from the master lease. This generates higher revenue for the period in which the termination fee is received, but may result in lower revenue in future periods, depending on if and how quickly and at what rate the newly-vacant properties can be re-leased.

## Expenses

*General and administrative*. General and administrative expenses increased by \$8.7 million to \$28.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to \$19.6 million for the same period in 2010. This increase was due to higher executive and financial consulting fees related to the modification of Spirit's Term Note partially offset by lower legal fees, employee compensation and recognition of non-cash unrealized losses on an interest rate swap contract related to Spirit's Term Note, which was assumed in connection with its privatization and subsequently terminated in August 2009. The recognition of unrealized losses arose from expected repurchases of the Term Note and the required acceleration of a portion of the originally forecasted hedged transaction now probable of not occurring. Excluding consulting fees of \$12.3 million and \$5.0 million for the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010, respectively, Spirit's general and administrative expenses for the year ended December 31, 2011 were \$16.0 million as compared to \$14.6 million for the same period in 2010.

*Litigation.* In the year ended December 31, 2010, Spirit incurred \$22.3 million of litigation costs, net of insurance recoveries, associated with two lawsuits brought by former members of its senior management that were settled in December 2010.

*Property costs.* Spirit s leases are generally triple-net and provide that the tenant is responsible for the payment of all property operating expenses, such as real estate taxes, insurance premiums and repair and maintenance costs. Therefore, Spirit is generally not responsible for operating costs related to the properties, unless a property is not subject to a triple-net lease or is vacant. Total property costs increased by \$2.1 million to \$4.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to \$2.7 million for the same period in 2010. The increase in property costs was due to a rise in the average number of property vacancies, from an average of 25 vacant properties during the year ended December 31, 2011.

*Interest.* Interest expense decreased by \$3.2 million to \$169.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to \$173.1 million for the same period in 2010. The decrease in interest expense was due to a reduction in the outstanding principal amount of Spirit s debt by \$146.6 million during 2010 as compared to

## Index to Financial Statements

\$121.8 million during 2011, partially offset by an increase in non-cash interest expense during 2011 related to the modification of the Term Note. Despite the termination of an interest rate swap contract in 2009, Spirit recognized some non-cash interest expense through the amortization of the amounts recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss as of the date of the swap termination. Debt reduction was funded, in part, with net proceeds from the sale of certain assets.

The following table summarizes Spirit s interest expense and related borrowings from continuing operations:

	Continuing ( Year ended D 2011	ecember 31, 2010
Leterate annual Termi Neterresult	(in thous	,
Interest expense Term Note payable	\$ 26,631	\$ 27,735
Interest expense mortgages and notes payable	120,600	125,851
Amortization of deferred financing costs	3,599	4,728
Amortization of net losses related to interest rate swap contract	4,500	4,714
Amortization of debt discount	14,558	10,026
Total interest expense	\$ 169,888	\$ 173,054
Weighted average debt outstanding before Term Note and debt discount <sup>(1)</sup>	\$ 1,969,376	\$ 2,041,679
Weighted average Term Note	766,014	820,458
Weighted average debt discount <sup>(1)</sup>	(64,642)	(71,981)
Weighted average debt outstanding	\$ 2,670,748	\$ 2,790,156
Adjusted interest <sup>(2)</sup> /weighted average mortgage and notes payable	6.12%	6.16%
Term Note interest <sup>(3)</sup> /weighted average Term Note payable	3.48%	3.38%

(1) Excludes debt associated with discontinued operations.

(2) Excludes interest expense associated with the Term Note, amortization of deferred financing costs and debt discounts.

(3) Excludes interest expense associated with amortization of deferred financing costs and net losses related to a hedging contract. *Depreciation and amortization*. Depreciation and amortization expense relates primarily to depreciation on the commercial buildings and improvements Spirit owns and to amortization of the related lease intangibles. Depreciation and amortization expense decreased by \$0.2 million to \$109.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to \$109.2 million for the same period in 2010. The slight decrease in the depreciation and amortization expense was primarily due to higher amortization of lease intangibles during 2010 associated with lease terminations.

The following table summarizes Spirit s depreciation and amortization expense from continuing operations:

	Continuing Year ended D	•
	2011	2010
	(in thou	sands)
Depreciation of real estate assets	\$ 90,804	\$ 90,198
Other depreciation	93	172
Amortization of lease intangibles	18,104	18,870
Total depreciation and amortization	\$ 109,001	\$ 109,240

# **Index to Financial Statements**

*Impairments*. Impairment charges on properties and other assets that are classified as part of continuing operations were \$9.6 million and \$20.4 million for the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010, respectively. Spirit strategically seeks to identify non-performing properties that it may re-lease or dispose of in an effort to improve its overall returns. The disposition or re-leasing of nonperforming or underperforming properties may trigger impairment charges when the expected future cash flows from the properties for sale or re-lease are less than their net book value.

The following table summarizes Spirit s impairment loss from continuing operations:

	Continuing Year ended I	Operations December 31,
	2011	2010
	(in thou	usands)
Real estate and intangible asset impairment	\$ 6,390	\$ 14,960
Write-off of lease intangibles due to lease terminations		3,923
Loan receivable impairment	3,100	1,520
Other impairment	88	23
Total impairment loss	\$ 9,578	\$ 20,426

#### **Discontinued** Operations

Gains and losses from property dispositions during a period or expected losses from properties classified as held for sale at the end of the period, as well as all operations from those properties, are reclassified to and reported as part of discontinued operations.

For the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010, Spirit recognized a total loss from discontinued operations of \$14.9 million and \$24.5 million, respectively, which includes \$3.0 million and \$6.9 million, respectively, in losses attributable to the properties held for sale at the end of each period. Non-cash impairment charges included in the loss from discontinued operations for the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010 were \$12.7 million and \$24.3 million, respectively.

## Liquidity and Capital Resources

Spirit s short-term liquidity requirements consist primarily of funds necessary to pay for its operating expenses, including costs relating to servicing its outstanding debt, and cash distributions. Spirit expects to meet its short-term liquidity requirements primarily from cash and cash equivalents, net cash from operating activities and borrowings under Spirit s \$100 million secured revolving credit facility. Spirit believes that its long-term, triple-net leases provide stable rental revenue during various market environments.

Spirit s long-term liquidity requirements consist primarily of funds necessary to acquire additional properties, selectively fund notes receivable and repay indebtedness. Spirit expects to meet its long-term liquidity requirements through various sources of capital, including borrowings under its \$100 million secured revolving credit facility, net cash from operating activities, future financings, working capital, proceeds from select sales of Spirit s properties and other secured and unsecured borrowings. However, there are a number of factors that may have a material and adverse effect on Spirit s ability to access these capital sources, including the current state of the overall equity and credit markets, Spirit s degree of leverage, its unencumbered asset base, borrowing restrictions imposed by its lenders, general market conditions for REITs, its operating performance, liquidity and market perceptions about Spirit. The success of Spirit s business strategy will depend, in part, on its ability to access these various capital sources.

As of December 31, 2012, Spirit had \$73.6 million of cash and cash equivalents as compared to \$49.5 million as of December 31, 2011. This increase was primarily attributable to an increase in operating cash flows as proceeds from the Spirit IPO were utilized to repay Spirit s TLB indebtedness and partially fund acquisitions.

## **Index to Financial Statements**

Upon the completion of the IPO, Spirit improved its financial position by reducing its debt principal by \$729.0 million and putting in place a \$100.0 million secured revolving credit facility. The secured revolving credit facility may be used to finance the acquisition of additional properties, provide working capital and for other corporate purposes.

#### **Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements**

As of December 31, 2012, the Company did not have any material off-balance sheet arrangements.

## Description of Certain Debt

Spirit primarily uses long-term, fixed-rate debt to finance its properties on a match-funded basis. In general, the obligor of its property-level debt is a special purpose entity that holds the real estate and other collateral securing the indebtedness. Spirit seeks to use property-level financing that bears interest at an annual rate less than the annual rent on the related lease(s) and that matures prior to the expiration of such lease(s). As of December 31, 2012, Spirit had approximately \$1.95 billion principal balance of outstanding indebtedness with a weighted average annual interest rate of 6.12% and a weighted average maturity of 5.8 years. Most of this debt is partially amortizing and requires a balloon payment at maturity. Scheduled debt payments as of December 31, 2012 are as follows:

Year	Scheduled Principal Amortization	Balloon Payments at Maturity <sup>(1)</sup> (in thousands)	Total <sup>(2)</sup>
2013	\$ 43,517	\$	\$ 43,517
2014	46,186	29,761	75,947
2015	47,248	96,587	143,835
2016	40,787	580,673	621,460
2017	34,634	233,547	268,181
Thereafter	115,893	675,501	791,394
Total	\$ 328,265	\$ 1,616,069	\$ 1,944,334

(1) Balloon payments subsequent to 2017 are as follows: \$258.3 million due in 2020, \$167.5 million due in 2021 and \$249.7 million due in 2022.

(2) The total excludes a note obligation of \$7.8 million that was due in 2012 (see Note 4 in Spirit s Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included elsewhere herein).

#### Secured Revolving Credit Facility

In September 2012, the Spirit Partnership entered into the secured revolving credit facility, referred to herein as the credit facility, pursuant to that certain Credit Agreement dated as of September 25, 2012, by and among the Spirit Partnership, Deutsche Bank as administrative agent, and the various financial institutions parties thereto, referred to herein as the Credit Agreement, allowing borrowings of up to \$100.0 million and providing for a maximum additional loan commitment of \$50.0 million, subject to the satisfaction of specified requirements and obtaining additional commitments from lenders. The amount available to borrow under the credit facility, and Spirit s ability to request issuances of letters of credit, will be subject to the Spirit Partnership s maintenance of a minimum ratio of the total value of the unencumbered properties to the outstanding credit facility obligations of 1.75:1.00. Since entering into the credit facility and as of December 31, 2012, no borrowings were outstanding under the credit facility and \$100.0 million was available.

The initial term of the credit facility expires on September 25, 2015 and may be extended for an additional 12 months subject to the satisfaction of specified requirements. The credit facility bears interest, at Spirit s option, of either (i) the Alternate Base Rate (as defined in the Credit Agreement) plus 2.50% to 3.50%; or

# Index to Financial Statements

(ii) LIBOR plus 3.50% to 4.50%, depending on Spirit s leverage ratio. As of December 31, 2012 and until the first compliance certificate is delivered and approved, interest will be determined based on the highest leverage ratio. The Spirit Partnership is also required to pay a quarterly fee on the unused portion of the credit facility at a rate of between 0.30% and 0.40% per annum, based on percentage thresholds for the average daily unused balance during a fiscal quarter. For the year ended December 31, 2012, Spirit paid non-utilization fees of \$0.1 million.

As a result of entering into the credit facility, Spirit incurred costs of \$2.3 million which have been deferred and are included in deferred costs and other assets, net on Spirit s consolidated balance sheet. These costs are being amortized to interest expense over the remaining initial term of the credit facility.

Spirit s ability to borrow under the credit facility is subject to the Spirit Partnership s ongoing compliance with a number of customary financial covenants, including:

a maximum total leverage ratio (defined as consolidated debt to consolidated earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, or consolidated EBITDA) of 8.00:1.00 through and including the first fiscal quarter of 2014, 7.75:1.00 for the next four fiscal quarters and 7.50:1.00 thereafter;

a minimum total fixed charge coverage ratio (defined as consolidated EBITDA to consolidated fixed charges) of 1.35:1.00 through and including the first fiscal quarter of 2014, 1.40:1.00 for the next four fiscal quarters and 1.45:1.00 thereafter;

a minimum total facility interest coverage ratio (defined as consolidated EBITDA less total interest expense, payments of principal on, or amounts escrowed or held with respect to, non-recourse indebtedness and maintenance-related capital expenditures to total interest expense plus amortization payments due on recourse indebtedness) of 5.00:1.00 through and including the first fiscal quarter of 2013, 6.00:1.00 from the second fiscal quarter of 2013 through and including the first fiscal quarter of 2014, 7.00:1.00 from the second fiscal quarter of 2015 and 8:00:1.00 threafter; and

a minimum consolidated tangible net worth equal to at least 80% of Spirit s consolidated tangible net worth at the completion of the Spirit IPO plus 80% of the net proceeds of any additional issuances of common stock. As of December 31, 2012, the Spirit Partnership was in full compliance with all financial covenants.

Pursuant to the terms of the credit facility, Spirit s distributions may not exceed the greater of (1) 100% of Spirit s funds from operations, referred to herein as FFO, or (2) the amount required for Spirit to qualify and maintain its status as a REIT. If a default or event of default occurs and is continuing, Spirit may be precluded from making certain distributions (other than those required to allow Spirit to qualify and maintain its status as a REIT). Spirit guarantees the Spirit Partnership s obligations under the credit facility and, to the extent not prohibited by applicable law, all of Spirit s assets and the Spirit Partnership s assets, other than interests in subsidiaries that are contractually prohibited from being pledged, are pledged as collateral for obligations under the credit facility.

## Term Note Debt Conversion

Prior to the completion of the Spirit IPO on September 25, 2012, Spirit had \$729.0 million principal balance outstanding of the Term Note. Spirit entered into various interest rate derivative products to hedge the risk of variability in cash flows which were accounted for as cash flow hedges. Pursuant to an amendment to the Term Note credit agreement, the principal balance was separated into two tranches: \$399.0 million of term loan B, referred to herein as TLB, and \$330.0 million of term loan C, referred to herein as TLC. Pursuant to the Conversion Agreement (as defined below), holders of TLC granted Spirit the option to convert the TLC into its common stock in connection with a qualifying IPO. In exchange for this option, Spirit paid a call premium fee of

## **Index to Financial Statements**

\$6.6 million to the TLC lenders, which was recorded as debt discount. Additionally, the share settled call option was deemed an embedded derivative and its value reflected as a debt discount and a separate derivative liability. Upon separation and at each reporting period thereafter, the derivative liability was recorded at fair value with any changes in fair value reflected in earnings.

At the completion of the Spirit IPO, Spirit issued 24.2 million shares of common stock to the TLC lenders at a conversion premium of 10.2%, and used a portion of the proceeds from the IPO to repay the \$399.0 million TLB. As a result, Spirit recognized a loss on debt extinguishment of \$32.5 million included in other income (expense), and a non-cash charge related to the derivative instruments of \$8.7 million, of which \$8.1 million is reflected in general and administrative expense and \$0.6 million in interest expense for the year ended December 31, 2012. The fair value of the embedded derivative liability at the completion of the Spirit IPO was \$6.6 million and reclassified into stockholders equity.

The interest rate on the Term Note was 3.78%, effective beginning on February 1, 2012; and was reset on August 1, 2012 to 3.44%, which remained in effect until the Term Note was extinguished on September 25, 2012.

At December 31, 2011, the rate on the Term Note was 3.43%. Beginning on February 1, 2011, the variable rate was consistently based on a six-month LIBOR rate and never exceeded 3.45% during 2011.

Spirit was subject to various financial and nonfinancial covenants under the Term Note, including a minimum pro forma debt service coverage ratio and a maximum pro forma leverage ratio. At December 31, 2011 and through the date of extinguishment, Spirit was in compliance with the covenants under the Term Note.

## Master Trust Facility

*General Overview.* Spirit Master Funding, LLC, Spirit Master Funding II, LLC and Spirit Master Funding III, LLC, or the Master Trust Issuers, all of which are Spirit s indirect wholly-owned subsidiaries, have issued net-lease mortgage notes payable, or the Notes, with an aggregate outstanding principal balance, as of December 31, 2012, of \$937.4 million, that is secured by all assets owned by the Master Trust Issuers. Pursuant to an amended and restated property management and servicing agreement, dated as of March 17, 2006, among the Master Trust Issuers, Spirit and Midland Loan Services, Inc., Spirit provides property management services with respect to the mortgaged properties and service the related leases.

Starting in 2005, three series of Notes were issued: (1) Notes issued by Spirit Master Funding, LLC, referred to herein as the Series 2005-1 Notes, with an aggregate outstanding principal balance, as of December 31, 2012, of \$370.1 million; (2) Notes issued by Spirit Master Funding II, LLC, referred to herein as the Series 2006-1 Notes, with an aggregate outstanding principal balance, as of December 31, 2012, of \$245.6 million; and (3) Notes issued by Spirit Master Funding III, LLC, referred to herein as the Series 2007-1 Notes, with an aggregate outstanding principal balance, as of December 31, 2012, of \$321.7 million. The proceeds from the sale of the Notes were generally used to repay balances outstanding under then-existing credit facilities, and the remaining proceeds were used to provide funds for real estate acquisitions.

*Maturity and Interest.* The Series 2005-1 Notes mature on July 20, 2020 and have a weighted average annual interest rate of 5.27%. The Series 2006-1 Notes mature on March 20, 2021 and have an annual interest rate of 5.76%. The Series 2007-1 Notes mature on March 20, 2022 and have an interest rate of 5.74%. Annual interest expense on the Notes also includes debt insurer premiums of 0.30% to 0.32% of the outstanding principal amount of the Notes paid to Ambac Assurance Corporation.

Prepayment. Subject to a yield maintenance premium, the Notes may be prepaid.

*Security.* The Notes are secured by a lien on all of the property owned by the Master Trust Issuers. Currently, there are 715 pledged assets securing the Notes. The agreement permits substitution of real estate collateral from time to time subject to certain conditions.

## **Index to Financial Statements**

*Events of Default.* An event of default will occur if the Master Trust Issuers fail to pay interest on the Notes when due, materially default in compliance with the material covenants contained in the documents evidencing the Notes or the mortgages on the mortgaged property collateral or if a bankruptcy or other insolvency event occurs. Under the master trust indenture, Spirit has a number of Master Trust Issuer covenants including requirements to pay any taxes and other charges levied or imposed upon the Master Trust Issuers and to comply with specified insurance requirements. Spirit is also required to ensure that all uses and operations on or of its properties comply in all material respects with all applicable environmental laws. In addition, if at any time the cash flow coverage ratio is less than 1.25, excess cash will be deposited into a reserve account to be used for payments to be made pursuant to the Notes, to the extent there is a shortfall. As of December 31, 2012, Spirit was in compliance with all such covenants.

## CMBS

Spirit has entered into 28 CMBS loans which as of December 31, 2012 had an aggregate outstanding principal balance of \$1.01 billion (before unamortized debt discounts) and are secured by properties with an aggregate gross investment value in excess of \$1.79 billion. As of December 31, 2012, the CMBS loans had a weighted average annual interest rate of 6.22% and a weighted average maturity of 3.5 years. The CMBS loans are secured by mortgages on the leased property and related assets and, beyond that, are non-recourse to Spirit except for customary non-recourse carve-outs which are guaranteed by Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. Twelve of Spirit s CMBS loans, representing 1.6% of its total mortgage debt or 3.1% of its total CMBS debt, are secured by property leased to United Supermarkets, LLC, and are cross-defaulted and cross-collateralized. As of December 31, 2012, these 12 loans had an aggregate outstanding principal balance of approximately \$31.2 million (before unamortized debt discounts) and each had an annual interest rate of 5.4%. None of Spirit s other CMBS loans include cross-default provisions. Two of Spirit s significant CMBS loans are described below.

## CMBS Loan Secured by Shopko Properties

*General Overview.* The 112 properties leased to Shopko pursuant to a master lease among Spirit SPE Portfolio 2006-1, LLC, Spirit SPE Portfolio 2006-2, LLC and Shopko, dated as of May 31, 2006, are subject to senior mortgage debt with an original principal amount of \$545.7 million. The debt has been divided into six separate notes which have been securitized.

*Maturity and Interest.* The loan has a maturity date of June 5, 2016 and bears interest at an annual rate of 6.59%. The loan requires monthly payments of principal and interest of \$3.5 million.

*Security.* The loan is secured by a first priority lien on all of the property owned by Spirit SPE Portfolio 2006-1, LLC and Spirit SPE Portfolio 2006-2, LLC, all of the reserve accounts established by the loan documents, the rents and all personal property of Spirit SPE Portfolio 2006-1, LLC and Spirit SPE Portfolio 2006-2, LLC. Currently there are 112 properties securing the loan.

*Prepayment.* The loan may be voluntarily defeased in whole, subject to satisfaction of customary defeasance requirements in effect for a prepayment prior to April 5, 2016, at which time the loan may be voluntarily prepaid without penalty or premium.

*Events of Default.* The loan agreement contains customary events of default, including the non-payment of principal or interest, default in compliance with the covenants contained in the documents evidencing the loan and bankruptcy or other insolvency events. Under Spirit s loan agreement it has a number of borrower covenants including quarterly and annual financial reporting requirements (disclosing, among other things, a calculation of the debt service coverage ratio for the preceding 12 month period presented) that are to be provided to the lender and certified by an officer of Spirit. Spirit is required to pay any taxes and other charges levied or assessed or imposed against its properties. Spirit is required to obtain and maintain, in full force, certain insurance policies for itself and its properties. Spirit is also required to be in compliance in all material respects with all applicable environmental laws. Without lender consent or the satisfaction of specified conditions, Spirit is restricted from any modification of the loan agreement or property substitutions.

## **Index to Financial Statements**

*Cash Management.* All rents and other amounts paid to the borrower under the Shopko lease must be deposited into an account, or the Shopko Property Account, controlled by the lender. Provided that no Shopko Triggering Event (as defined below) has occurred and is continuing, all available funds in the Shopko Property Account may be disbursed to the borrower. From and after the occurrence of a Shopko Triggering Event, which is defined as the earlier to occur of: (1) the date that the lender determines, based on the financial statements delivered to the lender, that Shopko s EBITDAR ratio, as determined under the loan agreement, for the immediately preceding 12 month period is less than or equal to 1.15:1.00; (2) an uncured monetary event of default under the Shopko lease; or (3) an event of default under the loan, funds sufficient to pay the following month s tax, insurance, replacement reserve and ground rent deposits shall be withheld by the lender. In addition, if (a) Shopko s EBITDAR ratio is less than 1.10:1.00 but greater than 1.00:1.00, then 50% of all excess cash otherwise available for release to the borrower shall be withheld by the lender and (b) Shopko s EBITDAR ratio is less than or equal to 1.00:1.00, then 100% of all excess cash otherwise available for release to the borrower.

#### CMBS Loan Secured by 84 Lumber Properties

*General Overview.* The 109 properties leased to 84 Properties, LLC pursuant to a master lease between Spirit SPE Portfolio 2007-2, LLC and 84 Properties, LLC, dated as of April 27, 2007, as amended, and a master sublease between 84 Properties, LLC, as sublandlord, and 84 Lumber Company, as subtenant, dated April 27, 2007, as amended, are subject to senior mortgage debt with an original principal amount of \$150.0 million.

*Maturity and Interest.* The loan has a maturity date of May 5, 2017 and bears interest at an annual rate of 6.17%. The loan requires monthly payments of principal and interest of \$0.9 million.

*Security.* The loan is secured by a first priority lien on all of the property owned by Spirit SPE Portfolio 2007-2, LLC, all of the reserve accounts established by the loan documents, the rents and all personal property of Spirit SPE Portfolio 2007-2, LLC. As of December 31, 2012, there were 109 properties securing the loan. Subject to receiving approval from Spirit and the lender whose loan is secured by Spirit s 84 Lumber properties, Spirit s master lease with 84 Lumber permits 84 Lumber to remove properties from the lease and replace them with different 84 Lumber properties of like kind and quality and of equal or greater appraised value. Under the terms of the master lease, property substitutions may not change the timing or amount of 84 Lumber s financial obligations to Spirit. Pursuant to an amendment to the 84 Lumber CMBS loan agreement, or, as amended, the 84 Lumber Loan Agreement, Spirit received lender consent to allow 84 Lumber to substitute, subject to certain terms and conditions, 14 vacant and/or underperforming properties with 22 properties that have an aggregate property-level profitability equal to or greater than that of the property substitution, the 84 Lumber Loan Agreement required Spirit to deposit \$8 million of additional cash collateral with the lender to be held in an additional collateral account, or the ACA, and to be applied, at the lender s discretion, towards the reduction of the outstanding principal balance of the loan. Spirit has the right to replace the cash collateral with a letter of credit upon thirty days prior notice to the lender, and, upon receipt of such letter of credit, the lender must return the cash collateral to Spirit. This property substitution and deposit of additional collateral was completed on July 3, 2012.

*Prepayment.* The loan may be voluntarily defeased in whole, subject to satisfaction of customary defeasance requirements in effect for a prepayment prior to March 5, 2017, at which time the loan may be voluntarily prepaid without penalty or premium.

*Events of Default.* The 84 Lumber Loan Agreement contains customary events of default, including the non-payment of principal or interest, default in compliance with the covenants contained in the documents evidencing the loan and bankruptcy or other insolvency events. Under the 84 Lumber Loan Agreement Spirit has a number of borrower covenants including quarterly and annual financial reporting requirements (disclosing, among other things, a calculation of the debt service coverage ratio for the preceding 12 month period presented)

# Index to Financial Statements

that are to be provided to the lender and certified by an officer of Spirit. Spirit is required to pay any taxes and other charges levied or assessed or imposed against its properties. Spirit is required to obtain and maintain, in full force, certain insurance policies for itself and its properties. Spirit is also required to be in compliance in all material respects with all applicable environmental laws. Without lender consent or the satisfaction of specified conditions, Spirit is restricted from any modification of the 84 Lumber Loan Agreement or property substitutions.

*Cash Management.* All rents and other amounts paid to the borrower under the 84 Lumber lease must be deposited into an account, or the 84 Lumber Property Account, controlled by the lender. Provided that no 84 Lumber Triggering Event (as defined below) has occurred and is continuing, all excess funds in the 84 Lumber Property Account may be disbursed to the borrower. From and after the occurrence of an 84 Lumber Triggering Event, which is defined as the earlier to occur of: (1) the date that the lender determines, based on the financial statements delivered to the lender, that the 12-month EBITDAR ratio for 84 Lumber is less than or equal to 1.25:1.00; (2) an uncured monetary event of default under the 84 Lumber lease; or (3) an event of default under the loan, funds sufficient to pay the following month s tax and insurance deposits shall be withheld by lender.

In addition, in connection with the property substitution described above, an amendment to the 84 Lumber Loan Agreement added a cash sweep triggering event, or CSTE, requiring the EBITDAR ratio for 84 Lumber to be greater than or equal to 2.50:1.00. The 84 Lumber Loan Agreement states that a CSTE will not be deemed to have occurred prior to July 4, 2013. During any CSTE, the lender may retain all excess funds on deposit to be held in the ACA. Notwithstanding the foregoing, excess funds on deposit will be disbursed to Spirit if all of the following conditions are met: (1) the EBITDAR ratio for 84 Lumber is greater than or equal to 1.25:1.00; (2) an event of default is not continuing under the 84 Lumber Loan Agreement; (3) Spirit s long-term debt is rated at or above BB by S&P and Ba2 by Moody s; and (4) all disbursed excess funds are guaranteed by Spirit. If at any time during a CSTE (1), (2) or (3) above are not satisfied, Spirit must deposit all such excess funds collected to date in the ACA.

As of the end of one quarter in 2011, an 84 Lumber Triggering Event, due to a 12-month EBITDAR ratio of less than 1.25:1.00, occurred which required 84 Lumber, pursuant to the master lease, to remit the required monthly tax and insurance deposits along with the monthly rent into the 84 Lumber Property Account. The tax and insurance portion of the monthly deposit (which was approximately \$0.2 million per month) was then forwarded to an account held by the lender in reserve to pay the taxes and insurance as they came due and the excess funds in the 84 Lumber Property Account were forwarded to the borrower. However, pursuant to the terms of a July 2012 amendment to the 84 Lumber Loan Agreement, the 84 Lumber Triggering Event was cured.

## **Contractual Obligations**

The following table provides information with respect to Spirit s commitments as of December 31, 2012, the table does not reflect available debt extensions:

		Payment due by period (in thousands)					
Contractual Obligations	Total	Less than 1 year (2013)	1 3 years (2014 - 2015)	3 5 years (2016 - 2017)	More than 5 years (after 2017)		
Long-Term Debt Principal	\$ 1,944,334	\$ 43,517	\$ 219,782	\$ 889,641	\$ 791,394		
Long-Term Debt Interest	600,857	114,119	216,941	130,624	139,173		
Acquisition and Capital Improvements	7,969	7,969					
Operating Lease Obligations	26,245	1,510	3,187	3,379	18,169		
Total	\$ 2,579,405	\$ 167,115	\$ 439,910	\$ 1,023,644	\$ 948,736		

(1) Projects variable-rate interest based on the variable rates in effect as of December 31, 2012.

## **Index to Financial Statements**

Spirit may enter into commitments to purchase goods and services in connection with the operations of its properties. Those commitments generally have terms of one-year or less and reflect expenditure levels comparable to Spirit s historical expenditures.

## **Redemption of Series A Preferred Stock**

On December 20, 2012, Spirit elected to redeem all 125 shares of its \$0.01 par value Series A Cumulative Non-Voting Preferred Stock for a redemption price of \$1,112.50 per share. The redemption price includes an amount equal to the stated value, plus any accrued and unpaid dividends, plus a redemption premium.

## **Distribution Policy**

Spirit is required to distribute 90% of its taxable income (subject to certain adjustments and excluding net capital gain) on an annual basis to maintain qualification as a REIT for federal income tax purposes and is required to pay federal income tax at regular corporate rates to the extent Spirit distributes less than 100% of its taxable income (including capital gains).

Spirit intends to make distributions that will enable it to meet the distribution requirements applicable to REITs and to eliminate or minimize its obligation to pay corporate-level federal income and excise taxes.

Any distributions will be at the sole discretion of the Spirit Board, and their form, timing and amount, if any, will depend upon a number of factors, including the actual and projected results of operations, FFO, liquidity, cash flows and financial condition, the revenue Spirit actually receives from its properties, its operating expenses, its debt service requirements, its capital expenditures, prohibitions and other limitations under its financing arrangements, its REIT taxable income, the annual REIT distribution requirements, applicable law and such other factors as the Spirit Board deems relevant.

## **Cash Flows**

## Comparison of Year Ended December 31, 2012 to Year Ended December 31, 2011

As of December 31, 2012, Spirit had \$73.6 million of cash and cash equivalents as compared to \$49.5 million as of December 31, 2011.

Spirit s cash flows from operating activities are primarily dependent upon the occupancy level of its portfolio, the rental rates specified in its leases, the collectability of rent and the level of its operating expenses and other general and administrative costs. Net cash provided by operating activities increased \$17.4 million to \$111.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2012 as compared to \$94.4 million for the same period in 2011. The increase was primarily attributable to an increase in rental revenues as a result of property acquisitions and scheduled rent escalations offset by higher general and administrative expenses related to the Spirit IPO.

Spirit s net cash used in investing activities is generally used to fund property acquisitions, for investments in loans receivable and, to a limited extent, for capital expenditures. Cash provided by investing activities generally relates to the disposition of real estate and other assets. Net cash used in investing activities was \$109.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2012 as compared to \$23.7 million for the same period in 2011. The increase in cash used in investing activities included \$167.5 million to fund the acquisition of 91 properties and invest in four unsecured notes. These investing uses were partially offset by cash proceeds of \$46.0 million from the disposition of 41 properties, collections of principal on loans receivable totaling \$17.3 million and transfers of sales proceeds to restricted cash accounts. Spirit s property sales are typically comprised of non-performing or underperforming properties in addition to selected properties that are no longer consistent with its investment strategy. Sales proceeds are commonly redeployed to fund new acquisitions. Collections of principal on loans receivable in 2012 include unscheduled paydowns; accordingly, scheduled principal collections in future periods will be lower. Cash used in investing activities during 2011 was primarily attributable to \$30.0

# Index to Financial Statements

million to fund the acquisition of 27 properties, \$6.6 million for capital expenditures and \$7.1 million of sales proceeds transferred to restricted cash accounts and held as collateral under Spirit s master trust facility. These uses were offset by cash proceeds of \$15.2 million from the disposition of 27 real estate properties and \$4.8 million from collection of principal on loans receivable.

Spirit s net cash used in financing activities is generally impacted by its borrowings. On September 25, 2012, Spirit completed its IPO and on October 1, 2012 Spirit s underwriters exercised their option to purchase additional shares in full. Net cash provided by financing activities increased by \$131.1 million to \$21.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2012 as compared to cash used of \$109.5 million for the same period in 2011. Net proceeds provided from issuance of Spirit s common stock including the overallotment totaled \$457.1 million. Spirit used \$399.0 million to pay off its then outstanding TLB. During the year ended December 31, 2012, Spirit used \$10.7 million to obtain lender consents in connection with the Spirit IPO and placed an additional \$19.6 million into restricted cash accounts as reserves for certain lenders. In addition, Spirit borrowed \$44.2 million to finance portions of certain acquisitions and repaid \$46.9 million of its mortgage and notes payable. During the twelve months ended December 31, 2011, cash used in financing activities was primarily due to the \$70.0 million repurchase of the Term Note and \$38.6 million repayment of Spirit s mortgage and notes payable.

## Comparison of Year Ended December 31, 2011 to Year Ended December 31, 2010

As of December 31, 2011, Spirit had \$49.5 million of cash and cash equivalents as compared to \$88.3 million as of December 31, 2010.

Spirit s cash flows from operating activities are primarily dependent upon the occupancy level of its portfolio, the rental rates specified in its leases, the collectability of rent and the level of Spirit s operating expenses and other general and administrative costs. Net cash provided by operating activities increased \$5.0 million to \$94.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to \$89.4 million for the same period in 2010. The increase was primarily attributable to lower overall expenses in 2011, partially offset by a reduction in lease termination income and interest income recognized in 2010.

Spirit s net cash used in investing activities is generally used to fund property acquisitions, investments in loans receivable and, to a limited extent, capital expenditures. Cash provided by investing activities generally relates to the disposition of real estate and other assets. Net cash used in investing activities was \$23.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to \$70.2 million of cash provided by investing activities for the same period in 2010. The increase in cash used in investing activities during 2011 was primarily attributable to the acquisition of 27 properties and property acquisitions and improvements of \$36.6 million, offset by cash proceeds of \$15.2 million from the disposition of 27 real estate properties. During 2010, Spirit s investing activity primarily related to receipt of cash proceeds of \$65.4 million for the sale of five properties, two loans receivable and other assets.

Spirit s net cash used in financing activities is generally impacted by its borrowings. Net cash used in financing activities decreased by \$26.8 million to \$109.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 as compared to \$136.3 million for the same period in 2010. This decrease in cash outflow used in financing activities was primarily due to principal repayments of \$108.6 million in 2011 offset by \$11.4 million of additional borrowings compared to \$135.9 million of principal repayments in 2010. Additionally, during 2011, Spirit paid a \$6.6 million call premium to certain Term Note holders and \$3.9 million in distributions to equity owners.

## Funds From Operations (FFO) and Adjusted Funds From Operations (AFFO) Attributable to Common Stockholders

Spirit calculates FFO in accordance with the standards established by the National Association of Real Estate Investment Trusts, referred to herein as NAREIT. FFO represents net income (loss) (computed in accordance with

# Index to Financial Statements

GAAP), excluding real estate-related depreciation and amortization, impairment charges and net losses (gains) on the disposition of assets. FFO is a supplemental non-GAAP financial measure. Spirit uses FFO as a supplemental performance measure because it believes that FFO is beneficial to investors as a starting point in measuring Spirit s operational performance. Specifically, in excluding real estate-related depreciation and amortization, gains and losses from property dispositions and impairment charges, which do not relate to or are not indicative of operating performance, FFO provides a performance measure that, when compared year over year, captures trends in occupancy rates, rental rates and operating costs. Spirit also believes that, as a widely recognized measure of the performance of equity REITs, FFO will be used by investors as a basis to compare Spirit s operating performance with that of other equity REITs. However, because FFO excludes depreciation and amortization and does not capture the changes in the value of Spirit s properties that result from use or market conditions, all of which have real economic effects and could materially impact its results from operations, the utility of FFO as a measure of Spirit s performance is limited. In addition, other equity REITs may not calculate FFO as Spirit does, and, accordingly, Spirit s FFO may not be comparable to such other equity REITs FFO. Accordingly, FFO should be considered only as a supplement to net income (loss) as a measure of Spirit s performance. FFO should not be used as a measure of Spirit s liquidity, nor is it indicative of funds available to fund its cash needs, including its ability to make distributions or service indebtedness. FFO also should not be used as a supplement to or substitute for cash flow from operating activities computed in accordance with GAAP) to FFO is presented below.

# Index to Financial Statements

Adjusted FFO, referred to herein as AFFO, is a non-GAAP financial measure of operating performance used by many companies in the REIT industry. It adjusts FFO to eliminate the impact of non-recurring items that are not reflective of ongoing operations and certain non-cash items that reduce or increase net income in accordance with GAAP. Spirit s computation of AFFO may differ from the methodology for calculating AFFO used by other equity REITs, and, therefore, may not be comparable to such other REITs. A reconciliation of net loss (computed in accordance with GAAP) to AFFO is as follows:

				Ye		s in thousands ed December	·			
		2012		2011		2010		2009		2008
Net loss attributable to common stockholders <sup>(a)</sup>	\$	(76,296)	\$	(63,879)	\$	(86,552)	\$	(122,699)	\$	(154,535)
Add/(less):										
Portfolio depreciation and amortization										
Continuing operations		110,548		108,908		109,068		109,645		109,089
Discontinued operations		1,497		2,869		4,408		8,931		18,451
Portfolio impairments										
Continuing operations		10,067		6,478		18,906		3,882		3,764
Discontinued operations		3,665		12,654		24,327		23,655		58,480
Realized losses on sales of real estate <sup>(b)</sup>		3,349		2,736		391		34,682		22,476
Total adjustments		129,126		133,645		157,100		180,795		212,260
Funds from operations (FFO) attributable to										
common stockholders	\$	52,830	\$	69,766	\$	70,548	\$	58,096	\$	57,725
Add/(less):	+	, •	+	,	+	,	-	,	+	
Loss on Term Note extinguishment		32,522								
Expenses incurred to amend Term Note		02,022		7,226						
Loss on derivative instruments related to Term				7,220						
Note extinguishment		8,688		1,025						
Expenses incurred to secure lenders consent <sup>®</sup>		4,743		374						
Litigation		1,715		151		22,282				
Non-cash interest expense				151		22,202				
Continuing operations		16,495		22.655		19,468		21.314		17.341
Discontinued operations		10,475		49		86		89		91
Non-cash revenues		(3,015)		(2,225)		(2,288)		(2,209)		(2,466)
Non-cash compensation		5,931		(2,223)		(2,200)		(2,209)		(2,400)
		5,951				3.110		(6.910)		
Other expense (income)						3,110		(6,810)		
Total adjustments to FFO		65,364		29,255		42,658		12,384		14,966
Adjusted funds from operations (AFFO)										
attributable to common stockholders	\$	118,194	\$	99,021	\$	113,206	\$	70,480	\$	72,691
FFO per share of common stock Dilute(d)	\$	1.09	\$	2.70	\$	2.72	\$	2.25	\$	2.33
AFFO per share of common stock Dilute()	\$	2.15	\$	3.83	\$	4.38	\$	2.73	\$	2.93
Weighted average common shares outstanding										
Basic	4	1,277,353	2	5,863,976	2	5,863,976	2	25,863,976	2	4,786,310
Diluted <sup>(d)</sup>		9,066,192		5,863,976		5,863,976		25,863,976		4,786,310

- (a) Amount is net of distributions paid to preferred stockholders.
- (b) Includes amounts related to discontinued operations.

## Index to Financial Statements

- (c) These third party expenses were incurred to secure lenders consents to the Spirit IPO.
- (d) Assumes the issuance of potentially issuable shares unless the result would be anti-dilutive. For restricted stock, the Treasury Stock Method was used. For the TLC, the if Converted Method was used during 2012. In determining if the conversion of TLC was dilutive, the interest savings (net of tax) subsequent to an assumed conversion were added back to net earnings.

## Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Spirit is exposed to financial market risks, especially interest rate risk. Interest rates and other factors, such as occupancy, rental rate and the financial condition of Spirit s tenants, influence Spirit s performance more so than does inflation. Changes in interest rates do not necessarily correlate with inflation rates or changes in inflation rates. As described above, Spirit generally offers leases that provide for payments of base rent with scheduled increases, based on a fixed amount or the lesser of a multiple of the increase in the CPI over a specified period term or fixed percentage and, to a lesser extent, contingent rent based on a percentage of the tenant s gross sales to help mitigate the effect of inflation. Because the properties in Spirit s portfolio are generally leased to tenants under triple-net leases, where the tenant is responsible for property operating costs and expenses, this tends to reduce Spirit s exposure to rising property operating costs due to inflation.

Interest rates are highly sensitive to many factors, including governmental monetary policies, domestic and global economic and political conditions, and other factors which are beyond Spirit s control. Spirit s operating results will depend heavily on the difference between the revenue from its assets and the interest expense incurred on its borrowings. Spirit may incur additional variable rate debt in the future, including amounts that Spirit may borrow under the credit facility. In addition, decreases in interest rates may lead to additional competition for the acquisition of real estate due to a reduction in desirable alternative income-producing investments. Increased competition for the acquisition of real estate may lead to a decrease in the yields on real estate Spirit has targeted for acquisition. In such circumstances, if Spirit is not able to offset the decrease in yields by obtaining lower interest costs on its borrowings, its results of operations will be adversely affected. Significant increases in interest rates may also have an adverse impact on Spirit s earnings if Spirit is unable to acquire real estate with rental rates high enough to offset the increase in interest rates on its borrowings.

In the event interest rates rise significantly or there is an economic downturn, defaults may increase and result in credit losses, which may adversely affect Spirit s liquidity and operating results. In a decreasing interest rate environment, borrowers are generally more likely to prepay their loans in order to obtain financing at lower interest rates. However, Spirit s investments in mortgage and equipment loans receivable have significant prepayment protection in the form of yield maintenance provisions which provide Spirit with substantial yield protection in a decreasing interest rate environment with respect to this portion of its investment portfolio.

The objective of Spirit s interest rate risk management policy is to match fund fixed-rate assets with fixed-rate liabilities and variable-rate assets with variable-rate liabilities. As of December 31, 2012, Spirit s assets were primarily long-term, fixed-rate leases (though most have scheduled rental increases during the terms of the leases). Essentially all of Spirit s approximately \$1.95 billion principal balance of outstanding mortgages and notes payable as of December 31, 2012 were long-term, fixed-rate obligations. For the year ended December 31, 2012, the weighted average interest rate on Spirit s debt, excluding amortization of deferred financing and debt discounts, was approximately 6.12%.

Spirit intends to continue its practice of employing interest rate derivative contracts, such as interest rate swaps and futures, to reduce its exposure, on specific transactions or on a portfolio basis, to changes in cash flows as a result of interest rate changes. Spirit does not intend to enter into derivative contracts for speculative or trading purposes. Spirit generally intends to utilize derivative instruments to hedge interest rate risk on its liabilities and not use derivatives for other purposes, such as hedging asset-related risks. Hedging transactions, however, may generate income which is not qualified income for purposes of maintaining Spirit s REIT status. Spirit intends to structure any hedging transactions in a manner that does not jeopardize its status as a REIT.

## **Index to Financial Statements**

Even with hedging strategies in place, there can be no assurance that Spirit s results of operations will remain unaffected as a result of changes in interest rates. In addition, hedging transactions using derivative instruments involve additional risks such as counterparty credit risk and basis risk. Basis risk in a hedging contract occurs when the index upon which the contract is based is more or less variable than the index upon which the hedged asset or liability is based, thereby making the hedge less effective. Spirit addresses basis risk by matching, to a reasonable extent, the contract index to the index upon which the hedged asset or liability is based or liability is based or liability is based or liability is based. Spirit s interest rate risk management policy addresses counterparty credit risk (the risk of nonperformance by the counterparties) by requiring that Spirit deals only with major financial institutions that have high credit ratings.

The estimated fair values of Spirit s fixed-rate mortgages and notes payable have been derived based on market quotes for comparable instruments or discounted cash flow analysis using estimates of the amount and timing of future cash flows, market rates and credit spreads. The following table discloses the fair value information for these financial instruments as of December 31, 2012:

	Carrying Value	Estimated Fair Value	
	(in thousands)		
Mortgages and notes payable	\$ 1,894,878	\$	2,112,670

#### The Combined Corporation

The Combined Corporation will be named Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. and will be a Maryland corporation that is self-administered and self-managed. At the effective time of the merger, all of the directors of Spirit immediately prior to the effective time of the merger and up to two individuals designated by CCPT II, and reasonably satisfactory to Spirit, are expected to comprise the board of directors of the Combined Corporation. As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, no determination has been made as to the identity of the two individuals to be designated by CCPT II. At the effective time of the merger, the management of Spirit immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be the management of the Combined Corporation. The Combined Corporation will own 1,874 properties, excluding properties securing its mortgage loans, in 48 states. The Combined Corporation is expected to be one of the largest publicly traded triple-net-lease REITs in the United States with a pro forma enterprise value of approximately \$7.1 billion as of January 18, 2013.

The operations of the Combined Corporation will be carried out through the Spirit Partnership. After giving effect to the partnership merger, Spirit General OP Holdings, LLC, which is one of Spirit s wholly owned subsidiaries and will become a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Combined Corporation as a result of the merger, will be the sole general partner of the Spirit Partnership and will own 1.0% of the Spirit Partnership. The Combined Corporation will be the sole limited partner and own the remaining 99.0% interest in the Spirit Partnership.

The common stock of the Combined Corporation is expected to be listed on the NYSE under the symbol SRC.

The Combined Corporation s principal executive offices will be located at 16767 North Perimeter Drive, Suite 210, Scottsdale, Arizona 85260 and its telephone number is (480) 606-0820.

## Index to Financial Statements

## THE CCPT II ANNUAL MEETING

#### Date, Time, Place and Purpose of CCPT II s Annual Meeting

The annual meeting of the stockholders of CCPT II will be held at the Ritz-Carlton, Phoenix, 2401 E. Camelback Road, Phoenix, AZ 85016 on June 12, 2013, commencing at 10:00 a.m., local time. The purpose of CCPT II s annual meeting is:

1. to consider and vote on a proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the amendment and restatement of CCPT II s charter as part of the merger;

2. to elect three directors to hold office until the 2014 Annual Meeting of Stockholders and until their successors are duly elected and qualify or, if the merger is completed, the effective time of the merger; and

3. to consider and vote on a proposal to adjourn the annual meeting to a later date or dates, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

#### **Recommendation of the CCPT II Board**

The CCPT II Board, following the recommendation of the CCPT II Special Committee, has unanimously (i) determined and declared that the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are advisable, fair to, and in the best interests of CCPT II and its stockholders and (ii) approved the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated thereby. The CCPT II Board has also unanimously nominated the three directors to stand for election. The CCPT II Board unanimously recommends that CCPT II stockholders vote **FOR** the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, **FOR ALL** of the nominees for election as director, and **FOR** the proposal to adjourn the meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. For the reasons for this recommendation, see The Merger Recommendation of the CCPT II Board and Its Reasons for the Merger beginning on page 176.

## Record Date; Who Can Vote at CCPT II s Annual Meeting

The CCPT II Board has fixed the close of business on March 27, 2013 as the record date for determination of CCPT II s stockholders entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, CCPT II s annual meeting and any adjournments of the annual meeting. Only holders of record of CCPT II common stock at the close of business on the record date are entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, CCPT II s annual meeting. As of the record date, there were 208,584,611 shares of CCPT II common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at CCPT II s annual meeting, held by approximately 40,824 stockholders of record.

Each share of CCPT II common stock is entitled to one vote on the proposals to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, to elect three directors and to solicit additional proxies.

## Vote Required for Approval; Quorum

Approval of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of CCPT II common stock entitled to vote on such proposal. Election of the three nominees for director requires the affirmative vote of holders of at least a majority of shares of CCPT II common stock present in person or by proxy at the meeting, without the necessity for concurrence by the CCPT II Board. Approval of the proposal to adjourn the annual meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast on such proposal.

CCPT II s bylaws provide that the presence in person or by proxy of stockholders entitled to cast a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast at such meeting on any matter constitutes a quorum at a meeting of its stockholders. Shares that are voted and shares abstaining from voting are treated as being present at CCPT II s annual meeting for purposes of determining whether a quorum is present.

## Index to Financial Statements

#### **Abstentions and Broker Non-Votes**

Abstentions will be counted in determining the presence of a quorum, but broker non-votes will not be counted in determining the presence of a quorum. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have the same effect as a vote cast AGAINST the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Abstentions will have no effect on the proposal to adjourn the annual meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Broker non-votes will also have no effect on such proposal as long as a quorum is present at the meeting. With regard to the proposal for the election of directors, all abstentions will have the effect of votes cast against each director. Broker non-votes will have no effect on such proposal as long as a quorum is present at the meeting.

#### Manner of Submitting Proxy

CCPT II stockholders may submit their votes for or against the proposals submitted at CCPT II s annual meeting in person or by proxy. CCPT II stockholders may be able to submit a proxy in the following ways:

*Internet*. CCPT II stockholders may submit a proxy over the Internet by going to the website listed on their proxy card or voting instruction card. Once at the website, they should follow the instructions to submit a proxy.

Telephone. CCPT II stockholders may submit a proxy using the toll-free number listed on their proxy card or voting instruction card.

*Mail.* CCPT II stockholders may submit a proxy by completing, signing, dating and returning their proxy card or voting instruction card in the preaddressed postage-paid envelope provided.

CCPT II stockholders should refer to their proxy cards or the information forwarded by their broker or other nominee to see which options are available to them.

The Internet and telephone proxy submission procedures are designed to authenticate stockholders and to allow them to confirm that their instructions have been properly recorded. If you submit a proxy over the Internet or by telephone, then you need not return a written proxy card or voting instruction card by mail. The Internet and telephone facilities available to record holders will close at 11:59 p.m. eastern time on June 11, 2013.

The method by which CCPT II stockholders submit a proxy will in no way limit their right to vote at CCPT II s annual meeting if they later decide to attend the meeting and vote in person. If shares of CCPT II common stock are held in the name of a broker or other nominee, CCPT II stockholders must obtain a proxy, executed in their favor, from the broker or other nominee, to be able to vote in person at CCPT II s annual meeting.

A properly executed proxy card, or instruction by telephone or over the Internet, indicating FOR ALL will be considered a vote in favor of all nominees for re-election as director. A properly executed proxy card, or instruction by telephone or over the Internet, indicating FOR ALL EXCEPT will be considered a vote in favor of all nominees except those nominees specifically listed and a vote against the nominees specifically listed. A properly executed proxy card, or instruction by telephone or over the Internet, indicating WITHHOLD ALL will be considered a vote against all nominees.

All shares of CCPT II common stock entitled to vote and represented by properly completed proxies received prior to CCPT II s annual meeting, and not revoked, will be voted at CCPT II s annual meeting as instructed on the proxies. If CCPT II stockholders of record return properly executed proxies but do not indicate how their shares of CCPT II common stock should be voted on a proposal, the shares of CCPT II common stock represented by their properly executed proxy will be voted as the CCPT II Board recommends and therefore, FOR the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, FOR ALL of the nominees for re-election as directors and FOR the proposal to adjourn the annual meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in

#### Index to Financial Statements

favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. If a CCPT II stockholder does not provide voting instructions to their broker or other nominee, their shares of CCPT II common stock will NOT be voted and will be considered broker non-votes.

#### Shares Held in Street Name

If CCPT II stockholders hold shares of CCPT II common stock in an account of a broker or other nominee and they wish to vote such shares, they must return their voting instructions to the broker or other nominee.

If CCPT II stockholders hold shares of CCPT II common stock in an account of a broker or other nominee and attend CCPT II s annual meeting, they should bring a letter from their broker or other nominee identifying them as the beneficial owner of such shares of CCPT II common stock and authorizing them to vote.

Shares of CCPT II common stock held by brokers and other nominees will NOT be voted unless such CCPT II stockholders instruct such brokers or other nominees how to vote.

#### **Revocation of Proxies or Voting Instructions**

CCPT II stockholders of record may change their vote or revoke their proxy at any time before it is exercised at CCPT II s annual meeting by:

submitting notice in writing to CCPT II s Secretary at Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc., 2325 East Camelback Road, Suite 1100, Phoenix, Arizona 85016, Attn: Kenneth Christoffersen that you are revoking your proxy;

executing and delivering a later-dated proxy card or submitting a later-dated proxy by telephone or on the Internet; or

voting in person at CCPT II s annual meeting. Attending CCPT II s annual meeting without voting will not revoke your proxy.

CCPT II stockholders who hold shares of CCPT II common stock in an account of a broker or other nominee may revoke their voting instructions by following the instructions provided by their broker or other nominee.

#### **Tabulation of the Votes**

CCPT II will appoint an Inspector of Election for CCPT II s annual meeting to tabulate affirmative and negative votes and abstentions.

#### **Solicitation of Proxies**

CCPT II has engaged Boston Financial to assist in the solicitation of proxies for the annual meeting and CCPT II estimates it will pay Boston Financial a fee of approximately \$72,000. CCPT II has also agreed to reimburse Boston Financial for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses and disbursements incurred in connection with the proxy solicitation and to indemnify Boston Financial against certain losses, costs and expenses. In addition to mailing proxy solicitation material, CCPT II s directors and officers, and employees of Cole Real Estate Investments may also solicit proxies in person, by telephone or by any other electronic means of communication deemed appropriate. No additional compensation will be paid to CCPT II s directors or officers, or to employees of Cole Real Estate Investments for such services.

# Index to Financial Statements

# PROPOSALS SUBMITTED TO CCPT II STOCKHOLDERS

#### **Merger Proposal**

#### (Proposal 1 on the CCPT II Proxy Card)

CCPT II stockholders are asked to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the amendment and restatement of CCPT II s charter as part of the merger. For a summary and detailed information regarding this proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, see the information about the merger agreement and the merger throughout this joint proxy statement/prospectus, including the information set forth in sections entitled The Merger beginning on page 159 and The Merger Agreement beginning on page 241. A copy of the merger agreement is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Pursuant to the merger agreement, approval of this proposal is a condition to the closing of the merger. If the proposal is not approved, the merger will not be completed.

CCPT II is requesting that CCPT II stockholders approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Approval of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of CCPT II common stock entitled to vote on such proposal.

## **Recommendation of the CCPT II Board**

# The CCPT II Board, following the recommendation of the CCPT II Special Committee, unanimously recommends that CCPT II stockholders vote FOR the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

#### **Election of Directors**

#### (Proposal 2 on the CCPT II Proxy Card)

At the annual meeting, CCPT II stockholders will vote on the election of all three members of the CCPT II Board. Those persons elected will serve as directors until the earliest of the 2014 Annual Meeting of Stockholders of CCPT II and until their successors are duly elected and qualify or, if the merger is completed, the effective time of the merger. The CCPT II Board has nominated the following people for re-election as directors:

Christopher H. Cole

Marcus E. Bromley

#### George N. Fugelsang

Each of the nominees for director is a current member of the CCPT II Board. The principal occupation and certain other information about the nominees are set forth below. CCPT II is not aware of any family relationship among any of the nominees to become directors or executive officers of CCPT II. Each of the nominees for election as director has stated that there is no arrangement or understanding of any kind between him and any other person relating to his election as a director, except that such nominees have agreed to serve as directors if elected.

If any nominee becomes unable or unwilling to stand for re-election, the CCPT II Board may reduce its size, designate a substitute nominee, or fill the vacancy through a majority vote of the remaining directors (including a majority of the remaining independent directors if the vacancy relates to an independent director position). If a substitute is designated, proxies voting on the original nominee will be cast for the substituted nominee.

#### Index to Financial Statements

In accordance with applicable law and CCPT II s charter and bylaws, the business and affairs of CCPT II are managed under the direction of the CCPT II Board.

#### Board Membership Criteria and Selection of Directors

The CCPT II Board annually reviews the appropriate experience, skills and characteristics required of board members in the context of the then-current membership of the CCPT II Board. This assessment includes, in the context of the perceived needs of the CCPT II Board at that time, issues of knowledge, experience, judgment and skills such as an understanding of the real estate industry or brokerage industry or accounting or financial management expertise. Other considerations include the candidate s independence from conflicts of interest with CCPT II and the ability of the candidate to attend board meetings regularly and to devote an appropriate amount of effort in preparation for those meetings. It also is expected that independent directors nominated by the CCPT II Board shall be individuals who possess a reputation and hold positions or affiliations befitting a director of a large publicly held company and are actively engaged in their occupations or professions or are otherwise regularly involved in the business, professional or academic community. A majority of CCPT II s directors must be independent, as defined in its charter. Moreover, as required by CCPT II s charter, at least one of its independent directors must have at least three years of relevant real estate experience, and each director must have at least three years of relevant experience demonstrating the knowledge and experience required to successfully acquire and manage the type of assets CCPT II acquires and manages.

The CCPT II Board is responsible for selecting its own nominees and recommending them for election by the CCPT II stockholders. Each of the nominees was recommended by the CCPT II Board. Pursuant to CCPT II s charter, however, the independent directors must nominate replacements for any vacancies among the independent director positions. All director nominees then stand for election by the CCPT II stockholders annually.

In its nomination review process, the CCPT II Board solicits candidate recommendations from its own members and management of CCPT II. CCPT II has not and does not currently employ or pay a fee to any third party to identify or evaluate, or assist in identifying or evaluating, potential director nominees, although it is not prohibited from doing so if it determines such action to be in its best interests. The CCPT II Board may engage the services of a search firm to assist in identifying potential director nominees. The CCPT II Board also will consider recommendations made by stockholders for director nominees who meet the established director criteria set forth above. In order to be considered by the CCPT II Board, recommendations made by stockholders must be submitted within the timeframe required to request a proposal to be included in the proxy materials. See Stockholder Proposals below for more information on procedures to be followed by the CCPT II stockholders in submitting such recommendations. In evaluating the persons recommended as potential directors, the CCPT II Board will consider without regard to the source of the recommendation and take into account those factors that the board of directors determines are relevant. Stockholders may directly nominate potential directors (without the recommendation of the CCPT II Board) by satisfying the procedural requirements for such nomination as provided in Article II, Section 12 of CCPT II s bylaws.

In considering possible candidates for election as a director, the CCPT II Board is guided by the principle that each director should (i) be an individual of high character and integrity; (ii) be accomplished in his or her respective field, with superior credentials and recognition; (iii) have relevant expertise and experience upon which to base advice and guidance to management in the conduct of CCPT II s real estate investment and management activities; (iv) have sufficient time available to devote to CCPT II s affairs; and (v) represent the long-term interests of the CCPT II stockholders as a whole. The CCPT II Board may also consider an assessment of its diversity, in its broadest sense, reflecting, but not limited to, age, geography, gender and ethnicity. While CCPT II does not have a formal diversity policy, it believes that the backgrounds and qualifications of its directors, considered as a group, should provide a significant composite mix of experience, knowledge and abilities that will allow the CCPT II Board to fulfill its responsibilities.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### Director Nominees

The CCPT II Board has nominated each of the following individuals for election as a director to serve until its 2014 Annual Meeting of Stockholders and until his successor is elected and qualify or, if the merger is completed, the effective time of the merger. Each nominee currently is a director of CCPT II, and Messrs. Bromley and Fugelsang are independent directors.

Name	Age	Positions
Christopher H. Cole	60	Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and President
Marcus E. Bromley	63	Director (Independent)
George N. Fugelsang	72	Director (Independent)

**Christopher H. Cole** has served as the chairman, chief executive officer and president of CCPT II since its formation in September 2004. He served as the chief executive officer of the Advisor from its formation in September 2004 until June 2011, and previously served as president from September 2004 until March 2007 and from October 2007 until April 2010. Mr. Cole has served as the chairman, chief executive officer and president of CCPT I since its formation in March 2004. He served as the chief executive officer of CCPT I Advisors from its formation in April 2004 until June 2011, and previously served as president from April 2004 until March 2007 and from October 2007 until April 2004 until March 2007 and from October 2007 until April 2010. Mr. Cole has served as chairman, chief executive officer and president of CCPT III since its formation in January 2008. He served as the chief executive officer of Cole REIT Advisors III, LLC CCPT III Advisors from its formation in January 2008 until June 2011, as its president from January 2008 until April 2010 and as its treasurer from January 2008 until September 2008. He has served as the chairman, chief executive officer and president of COPT IV advisors from its formation in April 2010 until June 2011. He has served as the chairman, chief executive officer and president of CCPT IV since its formation in July 2010. He served as the chief executive officer of Cole Income NAV Strategy since its formation in July 2010 until June 2011. He served as the chief executive officer is formation in July 2010 until June 2011. He served as the chief executive officer and president of COPT IV Advisors from its formation in July 2010 until June 2011. He served as the chief executive officer of Cole Income NAV Strategy since its formation in July 2010 until June 2011.

Mr. Cole has been the sole shareholder of Cole Holdings Corporation, referred to herein as Holdings, since its formation in August 2004, has served as its chairman since October 2007, and previously served as its chief executive officer from August 2004 until June 2011, as its president and treasurer from August 2004 until April 2010, and as its secretary from October 2007 to April 2010. Mr. Cole has also been engaged as a general partner in the structuring and management of real estate limited partnerships since February 1979. Mr. Cole previously served as the treasurer of the Property Manager from its formation in November 2002 until September 2009, as its chief executive officer from December 2002 until June 2011, as its president from November 2002 until March 2007 and from October 2007 until September 2009, and as its secretary from November 2002 until December 2002. Mr. Cole previously served as the treasurer of Cole Capital Partners from January 2003 until April 2010, as its chief executive officer from January 2003 until June 2011, and as its president from January 2003 until April 2010, as its chief executive officer from January 2003 until June 2011, and as its president from January 2003 until April 2010, as its chief executive officer from December 2002 until April 2010, as its chief executive officer from December 2002 until June 2011, as its president from November 2002 until April 2010, as its chief executive officer from December 2002 until June 2011, as its president from November 2002 until April 2010, as its chief executive officer from December 2002 until June 2011, as its president from November 2002 until April 2010, as its chief executive officer from December 2002 until June 2011, as its president from November 2002 until April 2010, as its chief executive officer from December 2002 until June 2011, as its president from November 2002 until April 2010, as its chief executive officer from December 2002 until June 2011, as its president from November 2002 until March 2007 and from October

Mr. Cole has served as the chief executive officer and treasurer of Cole Growth Opportunity Fund I GP, LLC since its formation in March 2007. Mr. Cole served as the executive vice president and treasurer of Cole Capital Corporation from December 2002 until January 2008. Mr. Cole has been the sole director of Cole Capital Corporation since December 2002. Mr. Cole was selected to serve as a director of CCPT II because he is the chief executive officer of CCPT II, and Mr. Cole s experience and relationships in the non-traded REIT and real estate industries, along with his knowledge of the Cole Real Estate Investments organization, are believed to provide significant value to the CCPT II Board.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

**Marcus E. Bromley** has been a member of the CCPT II Board, chairman of the CCPT II Board s compensation committee and a member of the CCPT II Board s audit committee since May 2005. He has served as the chairman of the audit committee since June 2010. From October 2008 to May 2012, Mr. Bromley served as a member of the board of directors of CCPT III, and he served as a member of its audit committee from December 2008 to May 2012. Since January 2011, he has served as a member of the board of directors of Cole Corporate Income Trust and as a member of its audit committee. From 1993 through 2005, Mr. Bromley served as a member of the board of trustees of Gables Residential Trust, a \$3 billion multi-family residential REIT with operations in Texas, Georgia, South Florida, Washington, D.C. and Southern California that was listed on the NYSE prior to its sale in 2005. From December 1993 until June 2000, Mr. Bromley also served as the chief executive officer of Gables Residential Trust. Prior to joining Gables Residential Trust, Mr. Bromley was a division partner of Trammell Crow Residential from 1982 until 1993. Mr. Bromley also serves on the board of directors of Private Bank of Buckhead, a community bank headquartered in Atlanta, Georgia, and on the advisory board of Nancy Creek Capital, an Atlanta-based private equity firm. Mr. Bromley holds a B.S. in Economics from Washington & Lee University and a M.B.A. from the University of North Carolina. The CCPT II board of directors selected Mr. Bromley to serve as a director of CCPT II because of Mr. Bromley s experience as the chief executive officer of a public real estate company, his general knowledge of the real estate industry and his financing experience, all of which are expected to bring valuable insight to the board of directors and other potential resources to CCPT II.

**George N. Fugelsang** has been a member of the CCPT II Board since May 2010, a member of the board s audit committee since June 2010 and a member of the board s compensation committee since May 2011. Mr. Fugelsang has served as a member of the board of directors and of the audit committee of Cole Income NAV Strategy since September 2011. From 1994 through 2001, Mr. Fugelsang was chief executive officer of Dresdner Kleinwort Benson North America, the U.S.-based investment banking business of Dresdner Bank AG, where he was responsible for all of Dresdner Bank AG s activities in North America. From 1996 until 2001, Mr. Fugelsang was also chairman of the board of Dresdner Bank Mexico, S.A., chairman of the board of Dresdner Bank Canada and a member of the board of directors of Dresdner RCM Global Investors LLC. Mr. Fugelsang served on the board of managers of Mrs. Fields Famous Brands, LLC from May 2004 until July 2008. Mr. Fugelsang also served on the board of directors of Advanced Research Technologies of Montreal, Canada. He was also a member of the board of the New York City Partnership, the German American Chamber of Commerce, Inc., and a director of the Foreign Policy Association in New York. Mr. Fugelsang formerly served on the advisory board of the Montrery Institute of International Studies, an affiliate of Middlebury College. The board of directors selected Mr. Fugelsang to serve as a director because of Mr. Fugelsang s experience as the chief executive officer of an investment bank, his extensive financing experience and his general business accomplishments, all of which are expected to bring valuable insight to the board of directors.

#### **Recommendation of the CCPT II Board**

#### The CCPT II Board unanimously recommends that CCPT II stockholders vote FOR ALL of the nominees for re-election as directors.

#### The CCPT II Adjournment Proposal

#### (Proposal 3 on the CCPT II Proxy Card)

CCPT II s annual meeting may be adjourned to another time or place, if necessary or appropriate, to permit, among other things, further solicitation of proxies, if necessary or appropriate, to obtain additional votes in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

If, at CCPT II s annual meeting, the number of shares of CCPT II common stock present in person or represented by proxy and voting in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

contemplated by the merger agreement is insufficient to approve the proposal, CCPT II intends to move to adjourn CCPT II s annual meeting in order to enable the CCPT II Board to solicit additional proxies for approval of the proposal.

CCPT II is asking CCPT II stockholders to approve the adjournment of the annual meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Approval of this proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast at the annual meeting.

#### **Recommendation of the CCPT II Board**

The CCPT II Board, following the recommendation of the CCPT II Special Committee, unanimously recommends that CCPT II stockholders vote FOR the proposal to adjourn the annual meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

#### **Stockholder Proposals**

Due to the proposed merger, CCPT II does not currently expect to hold a 2014 annual meeting of its stockholders. Instead, as described below, the Combined Corporation will hold an annual meeting for its stockholders. If the merger is not completed, any proposals by CCPT II stockholders for inclusion in proxy solicitation material for the 2014 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, including any proposals for nominees for election as director at the 2014 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, must be received by CCPT II s secretary, Kenneth R. Christoffersen, at CCPT II s offices no later than January 2, 2014, and must comply with the requirements of Rule 14a-8 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. If a CCPT II stockholder wishes to present a proposal at the 2014 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, whether or not the proposal is intended to be included in the 2014 proxy materials, CCPT II s bylaws currently require that the stockholder give advance written notice to CCPT II s secretary, Kenneth R. Christoffersen, at CCPT II s offices no earlier than December 3, 2013 and no later than January 2, 2014. CCPT II stockholders are advised to review CCPT II s bylaws, which contain other requirements with respect to advance notice of stockholder proposals and director nominations.

If the merger is completed, the Combined Corporation will hold an annual meeting for its stockholders in accordance with its charter and bylaws, which will be substantially identical to the existing charter and bylaws of Spirit. Notice will be provided to stockholders of the Combined Corporation of the date of such meeting, the date by which stockholder proposals must be received and the address to which stockholder proposals must be mailed for inclusion in the Combined Corporation s proxy statement.

#### **Other Business**

At this time, CCPT II does not intend to bring any other matters before CCPT II s annual meeting, and CCPT II does not know of any matters to be brought before CCPT II s annual meeting by others. If, however, any other matters properly come before CCPT II s annual meeting, the persons named in the enclosed proxy, or their duly constituted substitutes, acting at CCPT II s annual meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof will be deemed authorized to vote the shares represented thereby in accordance with the judgment of management on any such matter.

## Index to Financial Statements

## THE SPIRIT SPECIAL MEETING

#### Date, Time, Place and Purpose of Spirit s Special Meeting

The special meeting of the stockholders of Spirit will be held at the Fairmont Scottsdale Princess, 7575 E. Princess Drive, Scottsdale, AZ 85255 on June 12, 2013, commencing at 10:00 a.m., local time. The purpose of Spirit s special meeting is:

1. to consider and vote on a proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement; and

2. to consider and vote on a proposal to adjourn the special meeting to a later date or dates, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

#### **Recommendation of the Spirit Board**

The Spirit Board has unanimously determined and declared that the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated thereby are advisable, fair to, and in the best interests of Spirit and its stockholders, and has approved the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated thereby. The Spirit Board unanimously recommends that Spirit stockholders vote **FOR** the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and **FOR** the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. For the reasons for this recommendation, see The Merger Recommendation of the Spirit Board and Its Reasons for the Merger beginning on page 179.

#### Record Date; Who Can Vote at Spirit s Special Meeting

Only holders of record of Spirit common stock at the close of business on March 27, 2013, Spirit s record date, are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, Spirit s special meeting and any adjournment of the special meeting. As of the record date, there were 84,833,181 shares of Spirit common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at Spirit s special meeting, held by approximately 100 holders of record. Because many of the shares of Spirit stockholders, Spirit stockholders, Spirit is unable to estimate the total number of Spirit stockholders represented by these record holders. Each share of Spirit common stock owned on Spirit s record date is entitled to one vote on each proposal at Spirit s special meeting.

#### Vote Required for Approval; Quorum

Approval of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of Spirit common stock entitled to vote on such proposal. Approval of the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast on such proposal.

Spirit s bylaws provide that the presence in person or by proxy of stockholders entitled to cast a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast at such meeting on any matter constitutes a quorum at a meeting of its stockholders. Shares that are voted and shares abstaining from voting are treated as being present at the Spirit special meeting for purposes of determining whether a quorum is present.

Pursuant to the Voting Agreements, certain stockholders of Spirit, who together own approximately 15% of the currently outstanding shares of Spirit common stock have agreed to vote in favor of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, subject to the terms and conditions of the Voting Agreements, as described under Voting Agreements beginning on page 267.

### Index to Financial Statements

#### **Abstentions and Broker Non-Votes**

Abstentions will be counted in determining the presence of a quorum, but broker non-votes will not be counted in determining the presence of a quorum. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have the same effect as votes cast AGAINST the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement but will have no effect on the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement provided in the case of broker non-votes, that a quorum is present at the meeting.

#### Manner of Submitting Proxy

Spirit stockholders may submit their votes for or against the proposals submitted at Spirit special meeting in person or by proxy. Spirit stockholders may also be able to submit a proxy in the following ways:

*Internet*. Spirit stockholders may submit a proxy over the Internet by going to the website listed on their proxy card or voting instruction card. Once at the website, they should follow the instructions to submit a proxy.

Telephone. Spirit stockholders may submit a proxy using the toll-free number listed on their proxy card or voting instruction card.

*Mail.* Spirit stockholders may submit a proxy by completing, signing, dating and returning their proxy card or voting instruction card in the preaddressed postage-paid envelope provided.

Spirit stockholders should refer to their proxy card or the information forwarded by their broker or other nominee to see which options are available to them.

The Internet and telephone proxy submission procedures are designed to authenticate stockholders and to allow them to confirm that their instructions have been properly recorded. If you submit a proxy over the Internet or by telephone, then you need not return a written property card or voting instruction card by mail. The Internet and telephone facilities available to record holders will close at 11:59 p.m. eastern time on June 11, 2013.

The method by which Spirit stockholders submit a proxy will in no way limit their right to vote at Spirit s special meeting if they later decide to attend the meeting in person. If Spirit stockholders shares of Spirit common stock are held in the name of a broker or other nominee, Spirit stockholders must obtain a proxy, executed in their favor, from the broker or other nominee, to be able to vote in person at Spirit s special meeting.

All shares of Spirit common stock entitled to vote and represented by properly completed proxies received prior to Spirit s special meeting, and not revoked, will be voted at Spirit s special meeting as instructed on the proxies. If Spirit stockholders of record return properly executed proxies but do not indicate how their shares of Spirit common stock should be voted on a matter, the shares of Spirit common stock represented by their properly executed proxy will be voted as the Spirit Board recommends and therefore, FOR the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and FOR the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger of the proposal to your broker or other nominee, your shares of Spirit common stock will NOT be voted and will be considered broker non-votes.

#### Shares Held in Street Name

If Spirit stockholders hold shares of Spirit common stock in an account of a broker or other nominee and they wish to vote such shares, they must return their voting instructions to the broker or other nominee. If Spirit stockholders hold shares of Spirit common stock in an account of a broker or other nominee and attend Spirit special meeting, they should bring a proxy from their broker or other nominee identifying them as the beneficial owner of such shares of Spirit common stock and authorizing them to vote.

## Index to Financial Statements

Shares of Spirit common stock held by brokers and other nominees will NOT be voted unless such Spirit stockholders instruct such brokers or other nominees how to vote.

# **Revocation of Proxies or Voting Instructions**

Spirit stockholders of record may change their vote or revoke their proxy at any time before it is exercised at Spirit s special meeting by:

submitting notice in writing to Spirit s Secretary at Spirit Realty Capital, Inc., 16767 North Perimeter Drive, Suite 210, Scottsdale, AZ 85260-1042, Attn: Joni G. Barrett, that you are revoking your proxy;

executing and delivering a later-dated proxy card or submitting a later-dated proxy by telephone or on the Internet; or

voting in person at Spirit s special meeting. Attending Spirit s special meeting without voting will not revoke your proxy.

Spirit stockholders who hold shares of Spirit common stock in an account of a broker or other nominee may revoke their voting instructions by following the instructions provided by their broker or other nominee.

#### **Tabulation of the Votes**

Spirit will appoint an Inspector of Election for Spirit s special meeting to tabulate affirmative and negative votes and abstentions.

#### **Solicitation of Proxies**

Spirit has engaged Broadridge to assist in the solicitation of proxies for the special meeting and Spirit estimates it will pay Broadridge a fee of approximately \$20,000. Spirit has also agreed to reimburse Broadridge for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses and disbursements incurred in connection with the proxy solicitation and to indemnify Broadridge against certain losses, costs and expenses. In addition to mailing proxy solicitation material, Spirit s directors, officers and employees may also solicit proxies in person, by telephone or by any other electronic means of communication deemed appropriate. No additional compensation will be paid to Spirit s directors, officers, or employees for such services.

### Index to Financial Statements

# PROPOSALS SUBMITTED TO SPIRIT STOCKHOLDERS

#### **Merger Proposal**

#### (Proposal 1 on the Spirit Proxy Card)

Spirit stockholders are asked to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. For a summary and detailed information regarding this proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, see the information about the merger agreement and the merger throughout this joint proxy statement/prospectus, including the information set forth in sections entitled The Merger beginning on page 159 and The Merger Agreement beginning on page 241. A copy of the merger agreement is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Pursuant to the merger agreement, approval of this proposal is a condition to the closing of the merger. If the proposal is not approved, the merger will not be completed even if the other proposals related to the merger are approved.

Spirit is requesting that Spirit stockholders approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Approval of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of Spirit common stock entitled to vote on such proposal.

#### **Recommendation of the Spirit Board**

The Spirit Board unanimously recommends that Spirit stockholders vote FOR the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

#### **Spirit Adjournment Proposal**

#### (Proposal 2 on the Spirit Proxy Card)

Spirit s special meeting may be adjourned to another time or place, if necessary or appropriate, to permit, among other things, further solicitation of proxies, if necessary or appropriate, to obtain additional votes in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

If, at Spirit s special meeting, the number of shares of Spirit common stock present or represented by proxy and voting in favor of the merger proposal is insufficient to approve the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, Spirit intends to move to adjourn Spirit s special meeting in order to enable the Spirit Board to solicit additional proxies for approval of the proposal.

Spirit is requesting that Spirit stockholders approve the adjournment of Spirit s special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to another time and place for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Approval of this proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast at the special meeting.

#### **Recommendation of the Spirit Board**

The Spirit Board unanimously recommends Spirit stockholders vote FOR the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

## **Other Business**

At this time, Spirit does not intend to bring any other matters before Spirit s special meeting, and Spirit does not know of any matters to be brought before Spirit s special meeting by others. If, however, any other matters properly come before Spirit s special meeting, the persons named in the enclosed proxy, or their duly constituted substitutes, acting at Spirit s special meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof will be deemed authorized to vote the shares represented thereby in accordance with the judgment of management on any such matter.

## Index to Financial Statements

## THE MERGER

The following is a description of the material aspects of the merger. While CCPT II and Spirit believe that the following description covers the material terms of the merger, the description may not contain all of the information that is important to the CCPT II stockholders and the Spirit stockholders. CCPT II and Spirit encourage the CCPT II stockholders and the Spirit stockholders to carefully read this entire joint proxy statement/prospectus, including the merger agreement attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as Annex A and incorporated herein by reference, for a more complete understanding of the merger.

#### General

Each of the CCPT II Board, following the recommendation of the CCPT II Special Committee, and the Spirit Board has unanimously approved the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. In the merger, Spirit will merge with and into CCPT II, with CCPT II continuing as the Combined Corporation under the name Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. The officers of Spirit will continue as the officers of the Combined Corporation. In connection with the merger, Spirit stockholders will receive the merger consideration described below under The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration; Effects of the Merger and the Partnership Merger.

#### **Background of the Merger**

#### CCPT II

CCPT II was incorporated in September 2004 as a non-exchange traded, externally-advised REIT to focus on the acquisition and operation of freestanding, single-tenant, retail properties net leased on a long-term basis to investment grade and other creditworthy tenants located in the United States. CCPT II s external advisor, referred to herein as the Advisor, is indirectly wholly owned by Christopher H. Cole, the chairman, president and chief executive officer of CCPT II. Since its initial public offering of common stock commenced on June 27, 2005, CCPT II has raised aggregate gross proceeds of approximately \$2.3 billion.

CCPT II s investment strategy is to hold its investments for a number of years with a goal of ultimately selling the company, liquidating its portfolio or listing shares of CCPT II common stock for trading on a national securities exchange at a time and in a manner determined by the CCPT II Board to be in the best interests of CCPT II stockholders. Consistent with this goal, CCPT II s charter provides that, in the event the CCPT II common stock is not listed on a national securities exchange by May 22, 2017, CCPT II must seek stockholder approval of an extension or amendment of such listing deadline or seek stockholder approval to adopt a plan of liquidation.

#### Spirit

Spirit was organized as a Maryland corporation on August 14, 2003. Spirit became a public company in December 2004 and was subsequently taken private in August 2007 by a consortium of private investors in a merger. On September 25, 2012, Spirit completed its initial public offering resulting in gross proceeds to Spirit of \$435 million (subsequently increased by \$65.25 million as a result of the underwriters in the initial public offering exercising their over-allotment). Since that time, the Spirit Board and its management regularly evaluate and consider a variety of opportunities as part of Spirit s long-term strategy to maximize Spirit stockholder value. In particular, the Spirit Board and management look for and consider opportunities that will, among other things, (i) enhance the credit quality of Spirit s real estate portfolio, (ii) diversify Spirit s real estate portfolio by industry, tenant and asset class, and (iii) increase Spirit s funds from operations.

#### The Merger

In March 2011, the independent directors of the CCPT II Board asked the Advisor to make a presentation regarding potential strategic alternatives for CCPT II at the next quarterly meeting of the CCPT II Board. In

## Index to Financial Statements

response to this request, on May 11, 2011, at a meeting of the CCPT II Board, senior management of the Advisor presented its process for analyzing potential strategic alternatives and the results of such analysis to the CCPT II Board. Such possible strategic alternatives included a listing on a national securities exchange, a sale of CCPT II s portfolio, a merger and structured solutions, such as an exchange offer with a third party. Senior management of the Advisor noted that it was advisable that the CCPT II Board analyze many factors relating to the timing of a potential strategic alternative, including consideration of market conditions. Senior management of the Advisor further advised the CCPT II Board that, if CCPT II wished to consider a potential strategic alternative, CCPT II would likely need to engage an investment banking firms to assist it in evaluating potential strategic alternatives. Senior management of the Advisor recommended that several investment banking firms with significant experience advising REITs be invited to meet with the CCPT II Board at a future meeting. At the direction of the CCPT II Board, senior management of the Advisor subsequently interviewed various investment banking firms to act as CCPT II s financial advisor and initially selected two investment banking firms, including Morgan Stanley, to review their qualifications with the CCPT II Board.

On June 28, 2011, CCPT II publicly announced and sent a letter to the financial advisors to the CCPT II stockholders that it was actively exploring potential exit strategies within the next 12 months and that the potential exit strategies included, but were not limited to, a sale of CCPT II or a listing of the shares of CCPT II common stock on a national securities exchange.

On November 9, 2011, at a meeting of the CCPT II Board, two investment banking firms, one of which was Morgan Stanley, met with the CCPT II Board to discuss current market trends, potential strategic alternatives available to CCPT II and their respective qualifications as a financial advisor. Following the meeting, the CCPT II Board discussed with senior management of the Advisor the qualifications of each of the two investment banking firms. No formal action was taken at this meeting by the CCPT II Board with regard to engaging a financial advisor.

Following the meeting of the CCPT II Board on November 9, 2011, the CCPT II Board held a conference call with senior management of the Advisor and discussed the relative strengths of these two investment banking firms.

On February 14, 2012, at a meeting of the CCPT II Board, a third investment banking firm, UBS, was invited to meet with the CCPT II Board to discuss current market trends, potential strategic alternatives available to CCPT II and its qualifications as a financial advisor. The CCPT II Board to discussed the qualifications of, and related matters pertaining to, each of the three investment banking firms that had met with the CCPT II Board. After further discussion, the CCPT II Board approved the joint engagement of Morgan Stanley and UBS as CCPT II s co-financial advisors to assist CCPT II in connection with its review of potential strategic alternatives. At this meeting, representatives of Goodwin Procter LLP, herein referred to as Goodwin Procter, reviewed its qualifications as a legal advisor in connection with a potential strategic transaction, including its expertise in REIT mergers and acquisitions. Goodwin Procter has represented and continues to represent the Advisor and one other real estate investment vehicle sponsored by Cole Real Estate Investments on other matters not related to a potential strategic transaction. After discussion, the CCPT II Board engaged Goodwin Procter as CCPT II s legal advisor in connection with a potential strategic transaction.

On March 6, 2012, at a meeting of the CCPT II Board, the CCPT II Board formally approved the joint engagement of Morgan Stanley and UBS as CCPT II s co-financial advisors.

On March 22, 2012, at a meeting of the CCPT II Board, the CCPT II Board met to discuss potential strategic alternatives for CCPT II. Representatives of Goodwin Procter, Ropes & Gray LLP, referred to herein as Ropes & Gray, counsel for the independent directors of the CCPT II Board, Morgan Stanley and UBS also were in attendance. The CCPT II Board reviewed with Morgan Stanley and UBS various potential strategic alternatives for CCPT II with a stated focus on enhancing stockholder value, seeking near-term liquidity for CCPT II

## Index to Financial Statements

stockholders and minimizing execution risk. One of the strategic alternative transactions discussed, referred to herein as the Roll-Up Transaction, included the roll-up of CCPT II with Party A, a non-exchange traded REIT sponsored by Cole Real Estate Investments with a diverse portfolio of commercial real estate investments, and the acquisition by the combined entity (Party A and CCPT II) of Cole Holdings Corporation, referred to herein as Holdings, which indirectly owns 100% of the Advisor and the external advisor of Party A, and the subsequent listing of the rolled-up entity on the NYSE. After discussion, the CCPT II Board determined to meet again to further discuss and review potential strategic alternatives.

On May 2, 2012, the CCPT II Board met with representatives of CCPT II s legal and financial advisors to review in further detail various potential strategic alternatives for CCPT II, including a potential listing on a national securities exchange with or without an internal management team, a sale, merger or liquidation of assets, a strategic partnership or joint venture or continuing on a stand-alone basis. The CCPT II Board discussed, among other things, expected benefits, potential considerations (including near and mid-term liquidity for CCPT II stockholders) and execution risks of each of the various potential strategic alternatives discussed. Following the meeting, the independent directors of the CCPT II Board met in executive session with representatives of Goodwin Procter and Ropes & Gray and discussed in further detail the potential strategic alternatives. As an initial step in considering potential strategic alternatives, the independent directors requested that Morgan Stanley and UBS engage in exploratory discussions with Holdings to ascertain whether Holdings might be willing to engage in a Roll-Up Transaction involving Party A to enable the CCPT II Board to determine whether the Roll-Up Transaction was a viable strategic alternative that could be considered among the other potential strategic alternatives discussed to date.

On May 7, 2012, the CCPT II Board formed a special committee, referred to herein as the CCPT II Special Committee, and delegated to the CCPT II Special Committee the authority to, among other things, establish, approve, modify, monitor and direct the process and procedures related to the review and evaluation of any potential strategic alternative that is an interested director transaction under Section 2-419 of the MGCL, and to consider and evaluate the proposed terms and conditions of any such interested director transaction. Marcus E. Bromley and George N. Fugelsang, being all of the independent directors of CCPT II, were appointed to the CCPT II Special Committee. Additionally, the CCPT II Board authorized the CCPT II Special Committee to engage its own legal and financial advisors and the CCPT II Special Committee determined to engage Ropes & Gray as its legal counsel. Ropes & Gray has represented, including its prior representation of the independent directors of other real estate investment vehicles sponsored by Cole Real Estate Investments.

During the week of May 7, 2012, as directed by the CCPT II Special Committee, representatives of Morgan Stanley and UBS had preliminary conceptual discussions with representatives of Holdings and Holdings financial advisor. Following these discussions, Holdings provided a preliminary non-binding term sheet for the Roll-Up Transaction and, on May 14, 2012, the CCPT II Special Committee held a meeting to review these proposed terms with its and CCPT II s advisors. The CCPT II Special Committee reviewed with Morgan Stanley and UBS potential benefits and considerations of the Roll-Up Transaction in comparison to other potential strategic alternatives and after further discussion the CCPT II Special Committee authorized CCPT II s advisors to ascertain whether Party A had any interest in the Roll-Up Transaction before expending more of CCPT II s resources in further discussions with Holdings.

On May 25, 2012, Mr. Bromley resigned from the board of directors of Party A.

Later that same day, the board of directors of Party A formed a special committee of independent directors, referred to herein as the Party A Special Committee.

On May 30, 2012, in accordance with the CCPT II Special Committee s directives, representatives of CCPT II s legal and financial advisors met with the Party A Special Committee and its legal advisor to discuss the potential Roll-Up Transaction. Following this meeting, the Party A Special Committee engaged financial advisors.

# Index to Financial Statements

On June 5, 2012, at a meeting of the CCPT II Special Committee, representatives of Goodwin Procter provided the CCPT II Special Committee with an update on the discussions with the Party A Special Committee and its legal advisors. The CCPT II Special Committee discussed that the timing of Party A s review process should not impede CCPT II s consideration of other potential strategic alternatives and instructed Goodwin Procter to communicate to the legal advisor of the Party A Special Committee that Party A should move at a diligent pace. At the meeting, the CCPT II Special Committee also approved the engagement of Miles & Stockbridge P.C., as special Maryland counsel, to advise the CCPT II Special Committee in connection with its consideration of potential strategic alternatives.

On June 15, 2012, in accordance with the CCPT II Special Committee s directives, representatives of CCPT II Special Committee s and CCPT II s legal and financial advisors met with representatives of the respective legal advisors to the Party A Special Committee and Holdings to further discuss a potential Roll-Up Transaction. Senior management of Holdings and Holdings financial advisors also participated in the meeting.

On June 20, 2012, at a meeting of the CCPT II Special Committee, with representatives of Goodwin Procter, Ropes & Gray, Morgan Stanley and UBS present, the CCPT II Special Committee was updated as to the discussions and meetings with the Party A Special Committee and Holdings and their respective advisors since the last meeting of the CCPT II Special Committee. It was reiterated by the CCPT II Special Committee that the discussions among the advisors to CCPT II and the CCPT II Special Committee with the advisors to the Party A Special Committee and Holdings then to date had continued for the purpose of ascertaining the interest of those parties in the Roll-Up Transaction and the viability of the Roll-Up Transaction as one of the various potential strategic alternatives for consideration by the CCPT II Special Committee. At the conclusion of the meeting, the CCPT II Special Committee directed CCPT II s advisors to provide another update at the next meeting of the CCPT II Special Committee.

On July 2, 2012, at a meeting of the CCPT II Special Committee, with representatives of Ropes & Gray present, the CCPT II Special Committee discussed the advisability of engaging a separate financial advisor to the CCPT II Special Committee. The CCPT II Special Committee instructed Ropes & Gray to schedule meetings with possible financial advisors to be engaged by the CCPT II Special Committee.

During the week of July 16, 2012, the CCPT II Special Committee received presentations from three investment banking firms, including Gleacher & Company Securities, Inc., referred to herein as Gleacher, seeking to be engaged as separate financial advisor to the CCPT II Special Committee. Representatives of Ropes & Gray also provided the CCPT II Special Committee with a summary of the current status of discussions with the advisors to the Party A Special Committee.

On July 25, 2012, the CCPT II Special Committee received a letter from Mr. Cole, in his capacity as the Executive Chairman of Holdings, notifying the CCPT II Special Committee that Holdings was no longer interested in pursuing the Roll-Up Transaction.

On July 31, 2012, the CCPT II Special Committee held a meeting to evaluate with Ropes & Gray whether there was a continuing role for the CCPT II Special Committee. The CCPT II Special Committee noted that a number of other potential strategic alternatives that could, if pursued, be considered an interested director transaction still remained under consideration and therefore recommended to the CCPT II Board that the CCPT II Special Committee remain in existence.

On August 24, 2012, the CCPT II Board met to discuss potential strategic alternatives. Representatives of Goodwin Procter, Ropes & Gray, Morgan Stanley and UBS were present at the meeting. The potential alternatives discussed included potentially listing on a national securities exchange, listing with a concurrent offering, merging with an existing public REIT, selling all of CCPT II, selling sub-portfolios of CCPT II and engaging in a strategic partnership or joint venture. The CCPT II Board discussed potential benefits and risks of

## Index to Financial Statements

each alternative, including the presence or absence of liquidity for CCPT II stockholders, timing and process and execution risk. The CCPT II Board then considered a dual track approach, which would entail (1) approaching a select group of potential buyers regarding the acquisition of all or a portion of CCPT II s portfolio by way of a merger, sale of assets, or sub-portfolio sale, referred to herein as a Business Combination Transaction, and (2) simultaneously preparing for a listing of the shares of CCPT II common stock on a national securities exchange with an internal management team.

Following this meeting, the CCPT II Board further discussed with senior management of the Advisor the potential strategic alternatives reviewed at the meeting on August 24, 2012, including the possibility of pursuing a dual-track approach.

On August 27, 2012, CCPT II wrote a letter to the financial advisors of the CCPT II stockholders providing an update regarding CCPT II stockholders review of potential exit strategies to enhance CCPT II stockholders value, including the engagement of Morgan Stanley and UBS as co-financial advisors to CCPT II.

In early October 2012, the CCPT II Board approved the concurrent exploration of a potential Business Combination Transaction and a listing of the shares of CCPT II common stock on a national securities exchange with an internal management team. The CCPT II Board directed Morgan Stanley and UBS to contact parties approved by the CCPT II Board that might be interested in a potential Business Combination Transaction with CCPT II.

Later in October 2012, in accordance with the CCPT II Board s directives, Morgan Stanley and UBS began contacting parties that might be interested in a potential Business Combination Transaction. During this first-round phase, 50 potential bidders were contacted, of which 33 executed a confidentiality agreement and received a copy of CCPT II s confidential information memorandum, including Spirit which entered into a confidentiality agreement with CCPT II on October 9, 2012. The potential bidders that executed a confidentiality agreement were granted access to certain information regarding CCPT II in an electronic data room. Spirit s management commenced performing due diligence regarding CCPT II and contacted Barclays to serve as financial advisor to Spirit to assist and analyze the possible acquisition of CCPT II.

On October 25, 2012, Spirit s senior management met with Barclays to discuss the possible acquisition of CCPT II. Barclays provided to Spirit s senior management its preliminary analysis on the potential combination of Spirit and CCPT II and the merits and considerations of the possible transaction.

On November 1, 2012, the Spirit Board held a regularly scheduled in-person meeting. During the meeting, Spirit s management discussed with the Spirit Board the possible strategic acquisition of CCPT II. Spirit s management presented and discussed with the Spirit Board the strategic rationale for, benefits of and considerations for a transaction involving the acquisition of CCPT II. Spirit s management also informed the Spirit Board that Spirit was working with Barclays in analyzing the possible acquisition of CCPT II. After further discussion with Spirit s management, the Spirit Board instructed Spirit s management to continue to explore the possible acquisition of CCPT II. Following the Spirit Board meeting, Spirit s management continued to review and analyze the proposed acquisition of CCPT II with the assistance of Barclays.

On November 7, 2012, at an executive session of a meeting of the independent directors of CCPT II, with representatives from Goodwin Procter, Ropes & Gray, Morgan Stanley and UBS present, representatives of Goodwin Procter informed the independent directors of CCPT II that Party A recently had approached Holdings to express its renewed interest in a possible Roll-Up Transaction. Following discussion, the independent directors of CCPT II instructed Goodwin Procter and Ropes & Gray to prepare an information barrier protocol to maintain the confidentiality of the process with regard to a potential Business Combination Transaction. Representatives of Morgan Stanley and UBS then updated the independent directors of CCPT II as to those potential bidders contacted to date, including the expected timeline for receiving formal, non-binding indications of interest. The

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

independent directors of CCPT II then met separately with Goodwin Procter and Ropes & Gray and directed that Morgan Stanley and UBS send a process letter to potential bidders as soon as possible requiring initial, non-binding indications of interest by November 19, 2012.

As directed by the independent directors of CCPT II, beginning on November 9, 2012, a process letter was sent to potential bidders, including all those that previously had signed confidentiality agreements and Party A, requesting initial non-binding indications of interest by November 19, 2012. The process letter informed potential bidders that the independent directors of CCPT II were coordinating the evaluation of strategic alternatives on behalf of CCPT II.

During that same week, the Party A Special Committee communicated through its legal advisors that while it was fully engaged in evaluating the possible Roll-Up Transaction, it was not certain it would be able to complete the work required to submit a bid by the requested submission date of November 19, 2012.

During the NAREIT conference held the week of November 12, 2012, in accordance with the third-party solicitation process, representatives of Morgan Stanley and UBS discussed with members of Spirit s senior management the strategic rationale for and potential benefits of the proposed acquisition of CCPT II by Spirit. Also during the NAREIT conference, members of Spirit s senior management met and discussed with Barclays the merits and considerations related to the proposed acquisition of CCPT II by Spirit.

On November 14, 2012, a meeting of the independent directors of CCPT II was held, with representatives of Goodwin Procter and Ropes & Gray present. Following discussion, the independent directors of CCPT II concluded that, in order to attempt to enhance CCPT II stockholder value, bids should be encouraged, including any bid for a Roll-Up Transaction, in a manner that did not jeopardize the third-party solicitation process with respect to a possible Business Combination Transaction. As requested by the independent directors of CCPT II on November 7, 2012, Ropes & Gray prepared a written information barrier protocol between CCPT II and employees of Holdings to maintain the confidentiality of the third-party solicitation process. Pursuant to the protocol, certain employees of Holdings would be selected as Holdings Designees to assist CCPT II with the third-party solicitation process and such employees would be walled off from other employees of Holdings to maintain confidentiality. Following this meeting, at the direction of the independent directors of CCPT II, representatives of Goodwin Procter and Ropes & Gray notified Morgan Stanley and UBS of the protocol and implemented the protocol with CCPT II and Holdings.

On November 19, 2012, Spirit submitted a preliminary, non-binding indication of interest to acquire all outstanding shares of CCPT II common stock in exchange for the issuance to CCPT II stockholders of \$1,308 million of Spirit common stock (equating to an implied exchange ratio of 0.396 based on the closing price of Spirit common stock on November 16, 2012 and \$450 million of newly issued preferred stock of Spirit. The indication of interest implied an initial value for CCPT II common stock of \$8.45 per share (excluding the valuation discounts on the preferred stock related to the coupon relative to market levels given the size of the issuance), which assumed an equity value for CCPT II of \$1,758 million. Prior to submitting such indication of interest, Spirit s management contacted Latham & Watkins LLP, herein referred to as Latham & Watkins, to serve as legal counsel to Spirit.

On November 20, 2012, the independent directors of CCPT II met, with representatives of Goodwin Procter, Ropes & Gray, Morgan Stanley and UBS present, to discuss the nine bids that had been received to date. Two of the bids, one from Spirit and one from a REIT listed on the NYSE, referred to herein as Party B, were proposals to purchase all of CCPT II in exchange for stock consideration and one bid, from an investment advisor specializing in real estate investment and management, referred to herein as Party C, was for the acquisition by Party C of 60% of CCPT II with the remainder of CCPT II rolled into a new venture, which was considered a recapitalization and not a whole-company bid. The other six bids were sub-portfolio bids. After further discussion, the independent directors of CCPT II directed the financial advisors to negotiate toward improvement and clarification of the bids received to date and to encourage additional bids. The independent directors of CCPT II also instructed the financial advisors to assist CCPT II in its assessment of a stand-alone listing on a

## Index to Financial Statements

national securities exchange in order to better understand the potential value of a listing in comparison to the bids received. The independent directors of CCPT II also discussed that Party A expected to submit its bid on or around December 6, 2012. The independent directors of CCPT II instructed Goodwin Procter to advise counsel to the Party A Special Committee that, in light of the fact that Party A missed the initial bid deadline, any bid submitted by Party A had to be very well-developed to be on par with the other bids submitted in the third-party solicitation process and that the independent directors of CCPT II would not allow Party A s late bid to delay or hinder the third-party solicitation process with respect to a potential Business Combination Transaction.

Over the following week, in accordance with the instructions of the independent directors of CCPT II, Morgan Stanley and UBS continued to solicit new proposals from potential bidders and further clarify proposals submitted from current bidders. Meanwhile, as directed by the independent directors of CCPT II, representatives of Goodwin Procter contacted the legal advisor to the Party A Special Committee and learned that Party A would not agree to a transaction with CCPT II that did not include the acquisition of Holdings. Goodwin Procter again encouraged the legal advisor to the Party A Special Committee to instruct Party A to develop the terms of Party A s proposal to the greatest extent possible before submitting a bid to the CCPT II Special Committee.

On November 27, 2012, at a meeting of the independent directors of CCPT II, with representatives of Goodwin Procter and Ropes & Gray present, the independent directors of CCPT II discussed the current status of the third-party solicitation process and the bids then received to date, including the whole-company bids. The independent directors of CCPT II also discussed options for increasing the proposed purchase prices offered to date by such bids. The expected bid from Party A was also discussed.

On November 29, 2012, the independent directors of CCPT II met with representatives of Goodwin Procter, Ropes & Gray, Morgan Stanley and UBS to further discuss the nine bids received to date. The independent directors of CCPT II determined that the six sub-portfolio bids, on the terms proposed, did not provide adequate value to the CCPT II stockholders (the implied price per share of the six sub-portfolio bids ranged from \$0.53 to \$5.10 per share for the respective sub-portfolio bid, each as calculated based on the respective sub-portfolio bid divided by the estimated total shares outstanding of CCPT II). The independent directors of CCPT II discussed Party C s proposal for the acquisition of 60% of CCPT II s equity for a cash payment at closing plus a contingent payment depending on the future performance of CCPT II s portfolio in which, based on CCPT II s projections, CCPT II stockholders were unlikely to receive total consideration in excess of \$5.61 per share. The merger consideration to be provided by the whole-company proposal from Party B had an implied price per share of \$7.63 and was in the form of Party B common stock. The whole-company proposal from Spirit provided for merger consideration in the form of (i) \$1.308 million of Spirit common stock (an implied exchange ratio of 0.396 based on Spirit s closing share price as of November 16, 2012 and (ii) \$450 million of newly issued preferred stock with an implied coupon of 6.07%, implying a value per CCPT II share of \$8.45 (excluding the valuation discounts on the preferred stock related to the coupon relative to market levels and/or illiquidity given the size of the issuance). The independent directors of CCPT II also discussed with Morgan Stanley and UBS certain considerations relating to the alternative proposal of listing shares of CCPT II common stock on a national securities exchange, including the establishment of an initial listing price, the anticipated level of CCPT II stockholders demand for liquidity upon listing and the potential effect of such demand on the trading price. After deliberation, the independent directors of CCPT II determined not to foreclose further discussion with any bidders and instructed the financial advisors to continue to pursue other potential bidders that had not yet submitted proposals and to encourage the sub-portfolio bidders to submit whole-company proposals and/or improve the terms of their proposals.

Following the meeting of the independent directors on November 29, 2012 and in accordance with the instructions of the independent directors of CCPT II, Morgan Stanley and UBS conveyed separately to Spirit and Party B that CCPT II would be responding to their bids and also engaged in further discussion with other bidders to encourage them to improve the terms of their proposals. CCPT II and its advisors also began reverse due diligence on Spirit and Party B since the proposed consideration in those potential transactions was in the form of stock.

In early December 2012, the legal advisor to the Party A Special Committee informed the CCPT II Special Committee that Party A needed additional time to submit its proposal for the Roll-Up Transaction.

# Index to Financial Statements

Also in early December 2012, in accordance with the instructions of the independent directors of CCPT II, representatives of Morgan Stanley and UBS met with the chief executive officer of Company D, a public REIT trading on the NYSE, to discuss Party D s potential interest in acquiring CCPT II or a sub-portfolio of CCPT II. Company D indicated that it was only interested in CCPT II s free-standing retail sub-portfolio (or a portion of it) and was not interested in submitting a whole-company bid. Party D also indicated that it would be unwilling to pay any premium with respect to such sub-portfolio.

On December 4, 2012, at a meeting of the independent directors of CCPT II, with representatives of Ropes & Gray present, representatives of Goodwin Procter updated the independent directors of CCPT II on the further delay of a potential bid from Party A. Representatives of Morgan Stanley and UBS then updated the independent directors of CCPT II on the meeting with Company D. The financial advisors noted for the independent directors of CCPT II that the other potential strategic alternatives under discussion by the independent directors of CCPT II, such as a sale of CCPT II in its entirety or a potential listing, offered prospects for liquidity to CCPT II stockholders not available in a sub-portfolio sale to Company D. The independent directors of CCPT II also were updated as to the reverse due diligence conducted on Spirit and Company B. The independent directors of CCPT II also discussed the potential listing of shares of CCPT II common stock on a national securities exchange as a possible strategic alternative. The independent directors of CCPT II common stock would likely be negatively impacted and it could be difficult to identify and retain qualified internal management for CCPT II. The independent directors of CCPT II also discussed concerns about the initial listing price that would be assigned to CCPT II in a stand-alone listing. After further deliberation, the independent directors of CCPT II tentatively concluded that other potential strategic alternatives with respect to a Business Combination Transaction under discussion appeared more likely to provide greater value to the CCPT II stockholders than a listing of shares of CCPT II common stock on a stand-alone basis.

On December 10, 2012, at a meeting of the independent directors of CCPT II with representatives of Ropes & Gray present, the independent directors of CCPT II discussed the redemption of shares in Party A held by Mr. Bromley. The independent directors of CCPT II also received an update on the third-party solicitation process with regard to a potential Business Combination Transaction.

On December 11, 2012, CCPT II executed a confidentiality agreement with Spirit in order for CCPT II to perform due diligence on non-public aspects of Spirit.

On December 12, 2012, the Spirit Board held a telephonic meeting with representatives of Latham & Watkins and Barclays present. At the meeting, Spirit management provided the Spirit Board with an overview of the recent developments related to the possible acquisition of CCPT II. Spirit s management and representatives of Barclays discussed with the Spirit Board the strategic rationale for, benefits of, and considerations for a possible strategic transaction with CCPT II, including the fact that such a transaction would (i) enhance the credit quality of Spirit s real estate portfolio, (ii) diversify Spirit s real estate portfolio by industry, tenant and asset class and (iii) increase Spirit s funds from operations subject to the accounting treatment of the possible acquisition. The Spirit Board instructed Spirit s management to continue to explore the possible acquisition of CCPT II.

On December 13, 2012, at a meeting of the independent directors of CCPT II, with representatives of Ropes & Gray present, the independent directors of CCPT II discussed the communications with Holdings regarding the possible Roll-Up Transaction. The independent directors of CCPT II directed Goodwin Procter to convey to the legal advisor of the Party A Special Committee that CCPT II was actively analyzing third-party bids and was not willing to jeopardize that process by any delays by Party A in formulating the proposal for a potential Roll-Up Transaction. Morgan Stanley and UBS then discussed financial aspects of the proposed Business Combination Transaction with Spirit. The transaction as then proposed would result in CCPT II stockholders owning slightly less than 50% of the outstanding shares of Spirit common stock on a pro forma

# Index to Financial Statements

basis in addition to preferred stock of Spirit. Morgan Stanley and UBS informed the independent directors of CCPT II that Spirit stated that it was unwilling to increase the exchange ratio for Spirit common stock, in part, due to Spirit s stated desire to avoid triggering a requirement of obtaining consents of certain lenders, but that Spirit might consider improving its proposal in the form of additional preferred stock. In light of the fact that part of the value of the Spirit proposal was the potential for upside in the long-term value of Spirit common stock, the independent directors of CCPT II directed Morgan Stanley and UBS to revisit the lender consent issue with Spirit to determine whether Spirit would consider additional economics in the form of Spirit common stock. The independent directors of CCPT II also discussed Spirit s ownership structure, its plans for deleveraging and its business plan for maximizing both short- and long-term value for Spirit stockholders.

On December 15, 2012, at a meeting of the independent directors of CCPT II, with representatives of Goodwin Procter and Ropes & Gray present, a senior officer of Holdings, who had become a Holdings Designee under the information barrier protocol established by the independent directors of CCPT II in November 2012, joined the meeting to assist the independent directors of CCPT II in evaluating potential strategic alternatives. Morgan Stanley and UBS updated the independent directors of CCPT II on the proposals received from Spirit and Party B. The independent directors of CCPT II discussed several aspects of the Spirit proposal, including the anticipated reaction of CCPT II stockholders to the received by CCPT II stockholders in the proposed Spirit transaction for some period. The independent directors of CCPT II also discussed the bid received from Party B, noting that CCPT II stockholders would own 80% of the post-transaction entity. The independent directors of CCPT II directed the financial advisors to continue trying to improve Party B s bid as well as to continue working with Spirit.

On December 16, 2012, Mr. Bromley submitted his redemption request to redeem all of his shares in Party A in accordance with the terms of Party A s share redemption program.

On December 17, 2012, the independent directors of CCPT II met with Mr. Thomas H. Nolan, Jr., the chairman and chief executive officer of Spirit and certain other executive officers of Spirit, to discuss the terms of the proposed Business Combination Transaction with Spirit and to conduct due diligence on Spirit. On the same day, the independent directors of CCPT II also met with certain executive officers of Party B to discuss the terms of the proposed transaction with Party B and to conduct due diligence on Party B. CCPT II s financial advisors were present at both meetings.

On December 17, 2012, a term sheet for the Roll-Up Transaction was submitted on behalf of Party A and Holdings, which provided for, among other things, an exchange ratio of 0.82 of a share of Party A common stock per outstanding share of CCPT II common stock.

Throughout December 2012 and in accordance with the instructions of the independent directors of CCPT II, representatives of Morgan Stanley and UBS continued to engage in discussions with representatives of Party B in an effort to improve terms of Party B s proposal, but Party B did not increase the value of its proposal. The independent directors of CCPT II determined that Party B was unable to provide more value to CCPT II stockholders than other available strategic alternatives and that it was no longer a good use of resources to continue discussions with Party B. In addition, Party C indicated that it was not interested in revising its initial recapitalization proposal.

On December 18, 2012, at a meeting of the independent directors of CCPT II, the independent directors discussed the terms of the proposal from Party A and Holdings with representatives of Goodwin Procter, Ropes & Gray, Morgan Stanley and UBS, including the proposed consideration payable to Holdings with respect to the acquisition of Holdings by Party A. The independent directors of CCPT II discussed the lack of price transparency for the proposed Roll-Up Transaction as it involved the combination of three non-traded entities. The independent directors of CCPT II were also updated with respect to the Spirit proposal. After discussion, the independent directors of CCPT II determined that, of all of the strategic alternatives potentially available to

# Index to Financial Statements

CCPT II, the proposed Business Combination Transaction with Spirit and the Roll-Up Transaction provided the best opportunities to enhance value for the CCPT II stockholders. As such, the independent directors of CCPT II further determined it would be in the best interests of CCPT II s tockholders and CCPT II to negotiate the potential Roll-Up Transaction and the Business Combination Transaction with Spirit on parallel tracks and requested that their financial advisors request improvements in value with regard to each proposal.

On December 19, 2012, the independent directors of CCPT II held a meeting, with representatives of Goodwin Procter, Ropes & Gray, Morgan Stanley and UBS present, to discuss the potential Business Combination Transaction with Spirit and the Roll-Up Transaction. With regard to the Spirit proposal, the independent directors of CCPT II determined that the advisors should negotiate for the following improvements: (i) an improved exchange ratio; (ii) a higher coupon on the preferred stock; (iii) higher preferred issuance amount; and (iv) no lock-up for CCPT II stockholders with regard to the Spirit common stock. With regard to the Party A proposal, the independent directors of CCPT II determined that the advisors should negotiate for the following improvements: (a) an improved exchange ratio; (b) a cash component to the consideration; and (c) a fixed value rather than a fixed exchange ratio. The independent directors of CCPT II requested that the advisors continue negotiations as directed and plan a meeting with a senior officer of Holdings who was a Holdings Designee under the information barrier protocol established in November 2012 to discuss the execution risk of each proposal.

In December 2012, in accordance with the instructions of the independent directors of CCPT II, Morgan Stanley and UBS engaged in further discussions with representatives of the financial advisors of each of Spirit and the Party A Special Committee in an effort to improve the terms of their respective proposals. As part of such discussions, the Party A Special Committee agreed to increase the proposed exchange ratio in the Roll-Up Transaction from 0.82 to 0.85.

On December 20, 2012, the independent directors of CCPT II met with representatives of Ropes & Gray and determined to engage a separate financial advisor for the independent directors of CCPT II. The independent directors of CCPT II instructed Ropes & Gray to contact certain investment banks for this purpose.

Also on December 20, 2012, Spirit provided CCPT II with a new non-binding proposal for the acquisition of all of the CCPT II common stock with a common stock-for-common stock exchange ratio of 0.400 (up from 0.396 implied in its initial offer) and \$450 million of newly issued preferred stock carrying a dividend rate of 6.875% (up from an implied dividend rate of 6.07% in its initial offer). The total consideration for the new non-binding proposal represented an implied value of \$8.94 per share of CCPT II common stock (excluding the valuation discounts on the preferred stock related to the coupon relative to market levels and/or liquidity given the size of the issuance) based on Spirit s closing share price on December 19, 2012. In addition, Spirit informed CCPT II that Spirit would not invest further time and money exploring the possible acquisition of CCPT II granted Spirit a period during which the parties would negotiate on an exclusive basis to attempt to resolve open issues and come to agreement with respect to the acquisition of CCPT II by Spirit.

Later on December 20, 2012, at a meeting of the independent directors of CCPT II, with representatives of Goodwin Procter, Ropes & Gray, Morgan Stanley and UBS present, a senior officer of Holdings discussed the potential Business Combination Transaction with Spirit and the Roll-up Transaction. The senior officer who was a Holdings Designee under the information barrier protocol established in November 2012 expressed his view that CCPT II stockholders would likely provide the necessary approval for either transaction although he noted that he believed that the Roll-up Transaction would have additional execution risk if approval was needed from the stockholders of both CCPT II and Party A. Representatives of Morgan Stanley and UBS then updated the independent directors of CCPT II as to the new proposal for the acquisition of CCPT II by Spirit. The independent directors of CCPT II instructed Morgan Stanley and UBS to seek improvement of the value offered by Party A in the Roll-up Transaction through an increase in the exchange ratio and the addition of cash consideration.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

On December 21, 2012, Goodwin Procter circulated to Latham & Watkins LLP a due diligence request and an initial draft of the merger agreement, herein referred to as the Spirit merger agreement.

On December 23, 2012, at a meeting of the independent directors of CCPT II, with representatives of Goodwin Procter, Ropes & Gray, Morgan Stanley and UBS present, the independent directors of CCPT II were updated on the discussions with Spirit and the Party A Special Committee and discussed non-economic differences between the Spirit and Party A proposals, including execution risk and the ability of CCPT II stockholders to understand the value being offered.

On December 24, 2012, Goodwin Procter sent to Party A s counsel an initial draft of a proposed merger agreement between Party A and CCPT II, herein referred to as the Party A/CCPT II merger agreement.

On December 26, 2012, the CCPT II Board broadened the mandate of the CCPT II Special Committee and authorized the CCPT II Special Committee to consider, evaluate and negotiate the terms of any potential strategic alternative, including the authority to determine not to proceed with any such transaction or to reject or approve in all respects any such strategic alternative, regardless of whether the potential strategic alternative was an interested director transaction.

During that week, representatives of Spirit again requested that CCPT II agree to negotiate exclusively with Spirit with respect to a possible Business Combination Transaction. The CCPT II Special Committee determined that it was not advisable to negotiate exclusively with Spirit but instead indicated that CCPT II would consider an expense reimbursement agreement with Spirit in order to induce Spirit to continue to invest additional time and money exploring the possible acquisition of CCPT II by Spirit.

Also on December 26, 2012, the CCPT II Special Committee contacted Mr. Nolan by telephone to discuss the proposed Business Combination Transaction with Spirit and the current non-binding proposal made by Spirit on December 20, 2012. In order to induce Spirit to continue to explore a possible transaction with CCPT II, the CCPT II Special Committee indicated to Mr. Nolan that CCPT II would reimburse Spirit s third-party expenses up to a specified amount in connection with Spirit s negotiation and documentation of a possible transaction with CCPT II and Spirit s due diligence investigation of CCPT II.

On December 27, 2012, the CCPT II Special Committee held a series of meetings with, Ropes & Gray, Morgan Stanley, UBS and Gleacher present, to discuss the engagement of Gleacher as a separate financial advisor to the CCPT II Special Committee. The CCPT II Special Committee determined that engaging Gleacher was in the best interests of CCPT II and CCPT II stockholders in part because of Gleacher s experience and independence, as it had never worked for an entity related to Holdings or Spirit. The CCPT II Special Committee approved the engagement of Gleacher was updated as to CCPT II stockholders to date, including the current proposals from Spirit and Party A.

Later on December 27, 2012, at a meeting of the CCPT II Special Committee, with representatives of Ropes & Gray present, representatives of Goodwin Procter provided the CCPT II Special Committee with an update on the current status of legal due diligence on Spirit, and several senior officers of Holdings who were Holdings Designees under the information barrier protocol discussed the advisability of engaging a third-party advisor to assist with real estate due diligence with respect to both Spirit and Party A. The CCPT II Special Committee instructed Goodwin Procter to seek proposals from potential third-party advisors to perform real estate diligence on Spirit and Party A. In addition, representatives of Goodwin Procter reported on several conversations with the legal advisor to the Party A Special Committee and also provided an update on the negotiations regarding an expense reimbursement agreement with Spirit.

Later on December 27, 2012, in accordance with the CCPT II Special Committee s instructions, Morgan Stanley and UBS conducted further negotiations with Spirit and the Party A Special Committee.

# Index to Financial Statements

On December 28, 2012, CCPT II and Spirit executed an expense reimbursement agreement pursuant to which CCPT II agreed to reimburse Spirit for all reasonable and documented out-of-pocket legal, accounting and other third-party fees and expenses up to \$1.5 million actually incurred by Spirit in connection with the possible transaction with CCPT II between December 28, 2012 and the earlier of (i) January 15, 2013 and (ii) the date on which the parties entered into a definitive agreement. Following the execution of the expense reimbursement agreement, Spirit s management instructed its legal, accounting and financial advisors to commence financial and legal due diligence with respect to CCPT II and to commence the negotiation and documentation of a possible strategic transaction with CCPT II and Spirit; Latham & Watkins requested due diligence materials with respect to CCPT II; and CCPT II subsequently provided materials responsive to such requests. Spirit also retained additional external advisors to perform accounting, financial and environmental diligence with respect to CCPT II. Through the signing of the merger agreement on January 22, 2013, Spirit s management and its legal, accounting, financial and other external advisors performed due diligence with respect to all aspects of CCPT II, including with respect to legal, tax, accounting, real estate and environmental matters.

On December 29, 2012, at a meeting of the CCPT II Special Committee, with representatives of Goodwin Procter present, the CCPT II Special Committee determined to engage an outside advisor to assist with real estate due diligence on Spirit and Party A.

On December 29, 2012, Goodwin Procter and Party A s legal counsel sent to Holdings their joint due diligence requests related to the due diligence to be performed on Holdings in connection with the proposed Roll-Up Transaction.

On December 31, 2012, with representatives of Ropes & Gray present, Gleacher reviewed with the CCPT II Special Committee Gleacher s preliminary analysis of the potential Business Combination Transaction with Spirit and the Roll-Up Transaction, with a focus on the valuation discounts associated with the preferred stock consideration in the Spirit transaction. The CCPT II Special Committee instructed Gleacher to continue to analyze financial information related to a potential Business Combination Transaction with Spirit and the Roll-Up Transaction.

On January 2, 2013, Goodwin Procter received from Holdings counsel an initial draft of the agreement and plan of merger between Holdings and Party A, referred to herein as the Holdings merger agreement and an issues list from Holdings financial advisor (including issues related to the consideration payable to Holdings, stockholder indemnification, expense reimbursement and closing conditions). On January 3, 2013, Goodwin Procter received from Party A s counsel comments to the Party A/CCPT II merger agreement. Between January 2, 2013 and January 14, 2013, Goodwin Procter, Ropes & Gray, counsel for the Party A Special Committee and counsel for Holdings had numerous telephone conferences to discuss open items on the Party A/CCPT II merger agreement and the Holdings merger agreement.

On January 3, 2013, the CCPT II Special Committee met, with representatives of Goodwin Procter, Ropes & Gray, Gleacher, Morgan Stanley and UBS present, to discuss the proposed Business Combination Transaction with Spirit and the Roll-Up Transaction. Morgan Stanley and UBS discussed certain financial matters relating to the proposed transactions. The CCPT II Special Committee also was updated on the status of negotiations with respect to the proposed Business Combination Transaction with Spirit and the Roll-Up Transaction. On the same date, the CCPT II Special Committee, with representatives of Goodwin Procter and Ropes & Gray present, also discussed with a senior officer of Holdings who was a Holdings Designee under the information barrier protocol established in November 2012 the strategies for the announcement of a potential strategic transaction by CCPT II and the anticipated reaction of CCPT II stockholders to the proposed Business Combination.

On January 4, 2013, the third-party advisor retained by the CCPT II Special Committee to perform real estate due diligence with respect to Party A and Spirit discussed with the CCPT II Special Committee, with representatives of Goodwin Procter and Ropes & Gray present, its real estate diligence review plan for each of Spirit and Party A.

<sup>170</sup> 

## Index to Financial Statements

On January 5, 2013, Latham & Watkins sent to Goodwin Procter Spirit s initial comments to the Spirit merger agreement.

On January 6, 2013, the CCPT II Special Committee held a meeting and discussed with representatives of Goodwin Procter, Ropes & Gray, Gleacher, Morgan Stanley and UBS the status of the ongoing negotiations with each of Spirit, the Party A Special Committee and Holdings.

On January 7, 2013, Goodwin Procter sent to the legal advisor to the Party A Special Committee a revised draft of the Party A/CCPT II merger agreement. On January 8, 2013, the legal advisor to the Party A Special Committee sent a revised draft of the Holdings merger agreement to Goodwin Procter and counsel to Holdings.

Also on January 7, 2013, representatives of Barclays met with representatives of Gleacher to discuss Spirit s proposal for a Business Combination Transaction, including the merits of such transaction. At the meeting, representatives of Gleacher raised concerns with the proposed valuation of the Spirit preferred stock offered in the proposed Business Combination Transaction.

On January 8, 2013, the CCPT II Special Committee held a meeting to discuss the open items presented by the revised Spirit merger agreement, including the receipt of common stock that would be subject to lock-ups and the receipt of preferred stock as part of the merger consideration, board composition of the combined company, voting agreements, closing conditions and proposed fiduciary out, termination rights and termination fee provisions. The CCPT II Special Committee also discussed the open issues in the proposed Roll-Up Transaction, including proposed termination right terms and the terms of certain employment agreements to be entered into in connection with the Roll-Up Transaction. After further discussion, the advisors to CCPT II and the CCPT II Special Committee were directed to continue to negotiate the terms of definitive documents for both the potential Business Combination Transaction with Spirit and the Roll-Up Transaction with a goal of finalizing such terms prior to January 11, 2013.

Following the January 8, 2013 meeting, representatives of the financial and legal advisors of Spirit and the CCPT II Special Committee engaged in further negotiation of certain material terms of the Spirit merger agreement and representatives of the financial and legal advisors of Party A, Holdings and the CCPT II Special Committee continued to negotiate certain material terms of the definitive agreements for the Roll-up Transaction.

Following the January 7, 2013 discussion between representatives of Barclays and representatives of Gleacher, and the receipt by Latham & Watkins of a material issues list from Goodwin Procter on January 8, 2013, Spirit s management along with representatives of Latham & Watkins and Barclays began exploring an alternative transaction structure for the acquisition of CCPT II in a Business Combination Transaction to respond to some of the concerns expressed by CCPT II. Pursuant to the proposed alternative transaction structure, Spirit would acquire CCPT II in a merger in an all common stock-for-common stock transaction, with CCPT II continuing as the surviving entity. The proposed transaction would be structured so that the Spirit Board and management would continue to operate the combined company and the Spirit charter, bylaws and other corporate governance arrangements would become the charter, bylaws and other corporate governance arrangements would become the charter, bylaws and other corporate governance arrangements would become the charter, bylaws and other corporate governance arrangements and corporate governance and all aspects of CCPT II s externally-managed structure would be terminated. In addition, none of the shares of common stock issued would be subject to any lock-ups and the shares of common stock of the combined company would be listed on the NYSE under Spirit s current trading symbol. Spirit s management also determined that they would agree to waive rights that they may have pursuant to existing employment agreements and equity awards as a result of the proposed alternative transaction structure for the acquisition of CCPT II.

On January 9, 2013, representatives of Barclays and Latham & Watkins informed representatives of Goodwin Procter, Morgan Stanley and UBS that Spirit was considering an alternative transaction structure for the acquisition of CCPT II in a Business Combination Transaction to respond to the issues raised by CCPT II.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

Representatives of Barclays and Latham & Watkins described such alternative structure. Representatives of Goodwin Procter subsequently conveyed the terms of the proposed alternative structure to representatives of Gleacher and Ropes & Gray.

Later on January 9, 2013, the CCPT II Special Committee held a meeting, with representatives of Ropes & Gray and Gleacher present, and discussed the terms of the alternative transaction structure contemplated by Spirit for a Business Combination Transaction, including the fact that lender consents would be needed for both Spirit and CCPT II and the additional value to CCPT II stockholders inherent in the alternative transaction proposal. The CCPT II Special Committee also discussed Gleacher s preliminary analysis of the Roll-up Transaction.

Also on January 9, 2013, Goodwin Procter received a revised draft of the Holdings merger agreement from Holdings legal advisor.

On January 10, 2013, the CCPT II Special Committee held a meeting, with representatives of Goodwin Procter, Ropes & Gray, Gleacher, Morgan Stanley and UBS present, and discussed the status of the negotiations of the potential Business Combination Transaction with Spirit and the Roll-up Transaction. Following this discussion, the CCPT II Special Committee directed the financial advisors to request that Spirit and Party A submit best and final offers, including that Party A provide cash consideration as a portion of the merger consideration, and to inform all parties that the competitive negotiating process was nearing its conclusion.

Later on January 10, 2013, financial advisors to the Party A Special Committee presented to Gleacher their valuation of Holdings and a financial analysis of the consideration for Holdings contemplated in the Roll-Up Transaction.

On January 10, 2013, Party A s counsel sent to Goodwin Procter comments to the revised Party A/CCPT II merger agreement.

Also on January 11, 2013, the CCPT II Special Committee met in person, with representatives of Goodwin Procter, Ropes & Gray, Gleacher, Morgan Stanley and UBS present, to discuss in detail the terms of the potential Business Combination Transaction with Spirit and the Roll-up Transaction with Party A and Holdings. Prior to the full meeting, the CCPT II Special Committee met in executive session with representatives of Ropes & Gray, Gleacher and Goodwin Procter. The CCPT II Special Committee considered and determined that the potential strategic alternative of listing shares of CCPT II common stock on a national securities exchange that it previously had considered was not in the best interests of CCPT II and CCPT II stockholders. The CCPT II Special Committee also received a report on the due diligence conducted on the real estate portfolios of Spirit and Party A. The CCPT II Special Committee then discussed with Gleacher, Morgan Stanley and UBS the financial terms of both the potential Business Combination Transaction with Spirit and the Roll-up Transaction. The CCPT II Special Committee also received an update that Party A was unwilling to increase the exchange ratio or improve other economic terms of the Roll-up Transaction. At the request of the CCPT II Special Committee, a senior officer of Holdings who was a Holdings Designee under the information barrier protocol established in November 2012 joined the meeting and stated his view, consistent with his previous opinion, that CCPT II stockholders would likely provide the necessary approval for either transaction. Representatives of Goodwin Procter then presented a comparison of the material differences between the Spirit merger agreement and the Party A/CCPT II merger agreement and the Holdings merger agreement. It was noted that there were still several significant open points in the Holdings merger agreement with respect to the Roll-up Transaction (including provisions related to termination, stockholder indemnification and closing conditions). It was anticipated that the handful of open points with regard to the Spirit transaction could be resolved quickly. The CCPT II Special Committee directed the legal and financial advisors to continue to negotiate with regard to both potential transactions, finalizing legal and economic terms with a goal of entering into a definitive merger agreement and announcing a transaction on or around January 17, 2013.

Following the meeting, the CCPT II Special Committee called Mr. Nolan to inform him of CCPT II s continued interest in the proposed Business Combination Transaction with Spirit and identified the key terms that

# Index to Financial Statements

remained open (including the exchange ratio, lender consent closing conditions and lock-ups for key Spirit stockholders) and the proposed timeline to sign. Also, the CCPT II Special Committee contacted a member of the Party A Special Committee and requested an increase in the exchange ratio and a cash consideration component for the Roll-Up Transaction.

Also on January 11, 2013, the Spirit Board held a meeting, at which Spirit s management provided the Spirit Board with an overview of the discussions related to the acquisition of CCPT II in a Business Combination Transaction and again discussed the benefits of and considerations for such a transaction with CCPT II. The Spirit Board discussed CCPT II s concerns with the value attributable to the Spirit preferred stock and the proposed trading restrictions on the shares of Spirit common stock to be issued to the CCPT II stockholders in the original transaction that Spirit had proposed. Spirit s management and representatives of Latham & Watkins discussed the potential alternative transaction structure for the acquisition of CCPT II and the Spirit Board discussed various issues related to this structure, including the need for consents from CCPT II s and Spirit s lenders, the need for financing and the possible perception that Spirit was being sold (despite the fact that the Spirit Board and management would continue to operate the combined company and that Spirit would likely be treated as the acquirer from an accounting perspective and from a corporate governance perspective substantially all aspects of Spirit s corporate governance would be adopted by the combined company) and the range of acceptable inverse exchange ratios for such a common stock-for-common stock transaction. Representatives of Barclays presented to the Spirit Board its analysis of the proposed transaction with CCPT II, including the valuation of CCPT II under various valuation methodologies. Representatives of Ballard Spahr LLP, Spirit s Maryland legal counsel, reviewed with the Spirit Board the duties applicable to the Spirit Board in its decisions with respect to the review and consideration of a proposed transaction with CCPT II. After discussing the qualifications of Barclays to act as the financial advisor for Spirit and the absence of any conflict with such representation, the Spirit Board decided to formally engage Barclays as its exclusive financial advisor and the engagement letter with Barclays was subsequently finalized on January 11, 2013.

On January 11, 2013, Goodwin Procter sent to Latham & Watkins a revised draft of the Spirit merger agreement reflecting the revised structure. In addition, Spirit proposed an exchange ratio of 1.9231 shares of CCPT II common stock (which equates to an inverse exchange ratio of 0.52 of a share of Spirit common stock). The advisors of CCPT II also discussed with the advisors of Spirit the possibility of a share repurchase program by the combined company following the closing of the proposed Business Combination Transaction.

On January 14, 2013, the Party A Special Committee advised the members of the CCPT II Special Committee that Party A would not be willing to increase the exchange ratio or provide a cash consideration component in the Roll-Up Transaction.

Following these discussions, the CCPT II Special Committee instructed its advisors to devote their attention to negotiation of definitive documents for the proposed Business Combination Transaction with Spirit.

Also on January 14, 2013, following discussions with Gleacher on behalf of the CCPT II Special Committee, Spirit proposed a revised exchange ratio range of 1.9231 to 1.9048 shares of CCPT II common stock (equivalent to an inverse exchange ratio range of 0.52 to 0.525 of a share of Spirit common stock).

During the week of January 14, 2013, in accordance with the CCPT II Special Committee s directives, the respective advisors of the CCPT II Special Committee, CCPT II and Spirit continued to negotiate certain terms of the Spirit merger agreement, including the exchange ratio, the number of directors of the board of the combined company that CCPT II could designate, certain consents as a condition to close, termination fees and expenses, employee waivers, financing cooperation and termination provisions, including the fiduciary out. In addition, on January 14, 2013, Goodwin Procter sent to Latham & Watkins an initial draft of the form of Voting Agreement and Latham & Watkins sent to Goodwin Procter comments to the revised draft of the merger agreement.

In connection with CCPT II s request for voting agreements from certain of Spirit s stockholders, Spirit contacted and entered into confidentiality agreements with each of TPG and Macquarie on January 15, 2013 in

# Index to Financial Statements

order to allow Spirit to discuss the proposed acquisition of CCPT II with each of them. From January 15, 2013 through January 21, 2013, Spirit s management and its legal and financial advisors discussed with each of TPG and Macquarie various aspects of the proposed acquisition of CCPT II as well as the voting agreements that each were being asked to sign as part of the proposed transaction.

Later on January 15, 2013, the Spirit Board held a meeting, at which Spirit s management and representatives of Latham & Watkins and Barclays provided the Spirit Board with an update on the proposed acquisition of CCPT II, including discussions surrounding the inverse exchange ratio and lender consents. Spirit s management specifically reported that while Spirit had only proposed an inverse exchange ratio in the range of 0.515 and 0.520, Gleacher, in accordance with the CCPT II Special Committee s directives, had indicated that CCPT II would require an inverse exchange ratio of 0.531 in order to move forward with a transaction with Spirit. At the request of Spirit s management, Barclays provided the Spirit Board with an updated financial analysis of the proposed Business Combination Transaction. Mr. Nolan also discussed with the Spirit Board, in connection with CCPT II s request for voting agreements, that Spirit had entered into confidentiality agreements with each of TPG and Macquarie so that Spirit could discuss the proposed acquisition of CCPT II with each of them. Following further discussion and analysis, including discussion regarding the strategic rationale for, benefits of and considerations for a transaction involving a business combination with CCPT II, the Spirit Board formally authorized Spirit s management to propose an exchange ratio of 1.9048 (equivalent to an inverse exchange ratio of 0.525 of a share of Spirit common stock).

Also on January 15, 2013, Latham & Watkins circulated to Goodwin Procter an initial draft of the Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement, pursuant to which the Advisor was requested to waive certain fees that could become payable as a result of a Business Combination Transaction between Spirit and CCPT II. From January 15, 2013 through January 21, 2013, CCPT II and Spirit finalized the terms of the form of Voting Agreement and Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement. During this period, the parties also exchanged drafts of their respective disclosure letters to the Spirit merger agreement.

On January 16, 2013, the Spirit Board held a meeting to further discuss the proposed strategic transaction with CCPT II. At the meeting, Spirit s management and representatives of Latham & Watkins and Barclays provided the Spirit Board with an update regarding the negotiations with CCPT II. Spirit s management informed the Spirit Board that Spirit had communicated to CCPT II the proposed inverse exchange ratio of 0.525 (equal to an exchange ratio of 1.9048) but that CCPT II was continuing to insist on an inverse exchange ratio of 0.531. The Spirit Board discussed with management and representatives of Latham & Watkins and Barclays various aspects of the proposed transaction, including the benefits of and considerations for the transaction. Following a full and detailed discussion, the Spirit Board, following the advice and recommendation of Spirit s management that the proposed exchange ratio of 0.525 was adequate, concluded that Spirit should not increase its offer above the current inverse exchange ratio of 0.525.

From January 16, 2013 to January 18, 2013, Goodwin Procter and Latham & Watkins exchanged comments and revised drafts of the Spirit merger agreement, the disclosure letters of CCPT II and Spirit and the form of voting agreement.

On January 16, 2013, following discussions with Spirit and at the direction of the CCPT II Special Committee, Holdings agreed to eliminate certain fees and reimbursements that would have otherwise been due to Holdings in the Spirit transaction under the current Advisory Agreement (as described in the section below Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement beginning on page 269).

On January 17, 2013, representatives of Goodwin Procter briefed Mr. Cole, in his capacity of a director of CCPT II, on the terms of the proposed transaction with Spirit and provided an update of the progress of negotiations with Spirit.

From January 18, 2013 to January 20, 2013, in accordance with the CCPT II Special Committee s directives, Gleacher continued to request an increase in the exchange ratio as well as other financial terms, but

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

Spirit s proposal for the exchange ratio remained unchanged at 1.9048 shares of CCPT II common stock for each outstanding share of Spirit common stock. The exchange ratio implied a value of \$9.36 per share of CCPT II common stock based on the closing price of Spirit common stock on January 18, 2013.

On January 19, 2013, the Spirit Board held a meeting, at which Spirit s management and representatives of Latham & Watkins and Barclays provided the Spirit Board with an overview of the recent developments related to the proposed transaction with CCPT II. The Spirit Board discussed various open issues with respect to the proposed strategic transaction with CCPT II, including the exchange ratio, lender consents, corporate governance, discussions with the Advisor, potential selling pressure on the common stock of the combined entity following the closing of the proposed merger (due to built-up demand for liquidity by CCPT II stockholders) and the waiver by executive officers of any rights that may be triggered as a result of the change in control of Spirit. The Spirit Board also discussed in depth the financing necessary to, among other things, replace the CCPT II credit facility at the closing of the transaction. The Spirit Board discussed with representatives of Latham & Watkins and Barclays the various internal procedures that Barclays has in place in connection with transactions in which Barclays serves both as financial advisor and as a potential source of financing for the transaction.

Following the Spirit Board meeting on January 19, 2013, Latham & Watkins circulated to Goodwin Procter comments to the revised draft of the Spirit merger agreement. On January 19, 2013 and January 20, 2013, representatives of Latham & Watkins and Goodwin Procter continued to negotiate the terms of the merger agreement and the other transactions documents, including the size of the termination fee and expense reimbursement cap.

On January 21, 2013, the CCPT II Special Committee met, together with its legal and financial advisors, to discuss the proposed Business Combination Transaction with Spirit. At the meeting, representatives of Gleacher reviewed the financial terms of the proposed transaction and delivered to the CCPT II Special Committee its oral opinion (as subsequently confirmed in writing in an opinion dated January 21, 2013) that, as of the date of the opinion, and subject to various assumptions and limitations described in its opinion, the exchange ratio of 1.9048 was fair, from a financial point of view, to the holders of CCPT II common stock. In addition, representatives of Goodwin Procter reviewed with the CCPT II Special Committee the principal terms and conditions of the Spirit merger agreement and the other ancillary documents. Following deliberations with Ropes & Gray, the CCPT II Special Committee unanimously determined that the Spirit merger and the other transactions contemplated by the Spirit merger agreement are advisable and in the best interests of CCPT II and its stockholders and unanimously recommended to the CCPT II Board that it approve the Spirit merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the Spirit merger agreement.

Immediately following the meeting of the CCPT II Special Committee, the CCPT II Board met, together with CCPT II s legal and financial advisors and Gleacher and Ropes & Gray to discuss the proposed transaction with Spirit. At the meeting, Goodwin Procter reviewed with the CCPT II Board the principal terms and conditions of the Spirit merger agreement and other ancillary documents. Also at this meeting, Morgan Stanley and UBS reviewed with the CCPT II Board their joint financial analysis of the exchange ratio and each separately delivered to the CCPT II Board or an oral opinion, confirmed by delivery of a written opinion dated January 21, 2013, in the case of Morgan Stanley s opinion, to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to the procedures, assumptions, matters considered and qualifications and limitations on the review undertaken described in such opinion, to the effect that, as of that date and based on the review undertaken described in such opinion, to the effect that, as of that date and based on the review undertaken described in such opinion, to the effect that, as of that date and based on the review undertaken described in such opinion, to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to the procedures, assumptions, matters considered and qualifications and limitations on the review undertaken described in such opinion, to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to the procedures, assumptions, the exchange ratio provided for in the merger was fair, from a financial point of view, to CCPT II Following these and other discussions and deliberations by the CCPT II Board concerning, among other things, the matters described below under CCPT II s Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the CCPT II Board, the CCPT II Board unanimously determined that the Spirit merger agreement and the other transactions contemplated by the Spirit merger agreement are advisable, fair to and in the best interests of CCPT II and its stockholders, unanimously approved the Spi

### Index to Financial Statements

merger and the other transactions contemplated by the Spirit merger agreement (with Mr. Cole abstaining on the approval of the Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement) and recommended that the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the Spirit merger agreement be submitted to the CCPT II stockholders for their approval.

Later on January 21, 2013, the Spirit Board held a meeting to discuss the proposed Business Combination Transaction with CCPT II. At the meeting, representatives of Ballard Spahr LLP reviewed again the duties applicable to the Spirit Board in its decisions with respect to the review and consideration of the proposed transaction with CCPT II. Also at the meeting, Spirit s management and representatives of Latham & Watkins and Barclays provided an update on the most recent negotiation of the proposed merger agreement and summarized the results of its due diligence review of CCPT II. Representatives of Latham & Watkins reviewed the material terms of the merger agreement and other transaction documents, including the Advisor and Property Management Matters Agreement. Also at the meeting, Barclays reviewed with the Spirit Board its financial analysis of the transaction and delivered to the Spirit Board an oral opinion, which was confirmed by delivery of a written opinion dated January 21, 2013, to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to various assumptions and limitations described in its opinion, from a financial point of view, the exchange ratio to be offered to the stockholders of Spirit in the merger is fair to such stockholders. Following these presentations and discussions, and other discussions and deliberations by the Spirit Board concerning, among other things, the matters described below under Spirit s Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Spirit Board, the Spirit Board unanimously (i) determined and declared that the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are advisable and in the best interests of Spirit and its stockholders, (ii) approved the merger agreement, the merger and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, (iii) directed that the merger and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement be submitted for consideration at a meeting of Spirit s stockholders and (iv) recommended the approval of the merger and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement by Spirit stockholders. In connection with the foregoing, the Spirit Board also approved, among other things, the Voting Agreements (with Mr. Charlton abstaining on the approval of the voting agreement to be entered into by Macquarie), the Advisor and Property Management Matters Agreement, the waivers to be given by certain executives of Spirit with respect to rights under existing employment agreements and equity awards (which the Spirit compensation committee had reviewed and recommended that the Spirit Board approve), the amendment to the engagement letter with Barclays (which among other things, deleted the right of first refusal on other financing or structuring) and the commitment letter with Barclays Bank.

Early in the morning of January 22, 2013, CCPT II and Spirit executed and delivered the Spirit merger agreement and certain ancillary documents prior to the opening of the stock markets and issued a joint press release announcing the merger and entry into the merger agreement.

#### Recommendation of the CCPT II Board and Its Reasons for the Merger

In evaluating the proposed merger, the CCPT II Special Committee consulted with the CCPT II Special Committee s legal and financial advisors as well as the management of the Advisor and, after careful consideration, the CCPT II Special Committee unanimously determined that the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are advisable, fair to, and in the best interests of CCPT II and its stockholders. Based on the recommendation of the CCPT II Special Committee and other factors, the CCPT II Board unanimously declared advisable and approved the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

The CCPT II Board unanimously recommends that CCPT II stockholders vote **FOR** the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, **FOR ALL** of the nominees for election as director and **FOR** the proposal to adjourn the annual meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

In deciding to declare advisable and approve the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and to recommend that CCPT II stockholders vote to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, the CCPT II Board considered several factors that it viewed as supporting its decision, including the following material factors:

CCPT II stockholders will benefit from the liquidity of owning shares of the Combined Corporation listed on the NYSE;

following the merger, CCPT II s real estate portfolio will be more diversified by industry, tenant and asset class;

based on current market prices, the merger will create one of the largest publicly-traded net lease REITs by enterprise value, which is expected to enhance the Combined Corporation s ability to execute large, accretive transactions;

CCPT II stockholders will have the opportunity to participate in potential future growth of the Combined Corporation, including any potential growth as a result of its increased size;

because the merger consideration consists of CCPT II common stock and the exchange ratio is fixed, CCPT II stockholders will benefit from any increase in the trading price of Spirit common stock between the announcement of the merger and the closing of the merger;

based on the closing price of \$17.82 per share of Spirit common stock on January 18, 2013, the last trading day before the announcement of the merger, the exchange ratio of 1.9048 shares of CCPT II common stock for each share of Spirit common stock implied a value of \$9.36 per share of CCPT II common stock, which is above the estimated value per share of \$9.35 established by the CCPT II Board in July 2011;

the CCPT II Board s belief that the merger is more favorable to CCPT II stockholders than the other strategic alternatives available to CCPT II, which belief was formed based on its review of potential strategic alternatives available to CCPT II and consideration of the bids submitted during the third party solicitation process with respect to a possible business combination transaction (see the section titled The Merger Background of the Merger beginning on page 159);

Spirit s senior management, including Thomas H. Nolan, Jr., has significant experience in the real estate industry and in managing public companies and a strong understanding of the business, operations, financial condition, earnings and prospects of CCPT II and Spirit;

because the Combined Corporation will be managed entirely by the management of Spirit and all of the properties owned by CCPT II are net leased properties similar to Spirit s existing property portfolio, integration expenses are expected to be minimal;

the merger agreement provisions permitting CCPT II to enter into or participate in discussions or negotiations with a third party that makes an unsolicited bona fide written proposal to engage in a business combination transaction, if the CCPT II Board determines in good faith, after consultation with outside legal counsel and financial advisors, that the third party proposal could reasonably be expected to lead to a proposal more favorable to CCPT II and its stockholders than the terms of the merger agreement (see the section titled The Merger Agreement Covenants and Agreements No Solicitation of Transactions by the CCPT II Parties beginning on page 252);

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

in connection with the merger, the Advisor Parties agreed to waive (1) any fees due upon the termination of the Existing Agreements, including any fees due upon listing of the Combined Corporation common stock on the NYSE, (2) any performance fees due upon the consummation of the merger, and (3) any other fees that would be payable under the Existing Agreements with respect to the merger (including any equity or debt financing transaction that occurs in connection with the consummation of the merger) and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement (see the section titled Advisory and Property Management Agreement beginning on page 269);

the separate opinions of Morgan Stanley and UBS, dated January 21, 2013, to the CCPT II Board, in the case of Morgan Stanley s opinion, as to the fairness, from a financial point of view and as of the

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

date of the opinion, to CCPT II of the exchange ratio pursuant to the merger agreement and, in the case of UBS opinion, as to the fairness, from a financial point of view and as of the date of the opinion, to CCPT II of the exchange ratio provided for in the merger, which opinions were based on and subject to the procedures followed, assumptions made, matters considered and qualifications and limitations on the review undertaken as more fully described below in the section Opinions of CCPT II s Financial Advisors beginning on page 191;

the opinion of Gleacher to the CCPT II Special Committee, dated January 21, 2013, as to the fairness, from a financial point of view and as of the date of the opinion, to holders of CCPT II common stock of the exchange ratio provided for in the merger, which opinion was based upon and subject to the limitations and assumptions described below in the section Opinion of CCPT II Special Committee s Financial Advisor beginning on page 183; and

the commitment of both parties to complete the merger pursuant to their respective obligations under the terms of the merger agreement, and the likelihood that the Spirit stockholder approval needed to complete the merger will be obtained in a timely manner, which is supported in part by the Voting Agreements entered into by certain stockholders of Spirit, who together as of January 22, 2013 owned approximately 15% of the currently outstanding shares of Spirit common stock to vote in favor of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

The CCPT II Board also considered a variety of risks and other potentially negative factors concerning the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. These factors included:

the termination fee of \$55 million and the expense reimbursement of up to \$10 million to be paid to Spirit if the merger agreement is terminated under certain circumstances specified in the merger agreement may discourage other parties that may otherwise have an interest in a business combination with, or an acquisition of, CCPT II (see the section entitled The Merger Agreement Termination of the Merger Agreement Termination Fee and Expenses Payable by CCPT II to Spirit beginning on page 263);

the terms of the merger agreement placing limitations on the ability of CCPT II to solicit, initiate, knowingly encourage or facilitate any inquiry, discussion, offer or request that would reasonably be expected to result in alternative business combination transactions and to furnish non-public information to, or engage in discussions or negotiations with, a third party interested in pursuing an alternative business combination transaction (see the section entitled The Merger Agreement Covenants and Agreements No Solicitation of Transactions by the CCPT II Parties beginning on page 252);

the possibility that the merger may not be completed, or that completion may be unduly delayed, including because CCPT II stockholders and/or Spirit stockholders may not approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, or because the required lender consents may not be obtained (see the section entitled The Merger Agreement Covenants and Agreements Efforts to Complete Transactions; Consents beginning on page 257);

the risk that failure to complete the merger could negatively affect liquidity alternatives available to CCPT II, the market value of CCPT II common stock, CCPT II s operating results, particularly in light of the costs incurred in connection with the transaction and CCPT II s ability to attract and retain tenants;

the potential risk of diverting the Advisor s focus and resources from operational matters and other strategic opportunities while working to implement the merger;

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

certain of CCPT II s directors and executive officers have certain interests in the merger that might be different from the interests of CCPT II stockholders generally as described under the section entitled Interests of CCPT II s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger beginning on page 210;

## **Index to Financial Statements**

the leverage ratio of the Combined Corporation immediately upon the completion of the merger is estimated to be higher than the leverage ratio of CCPT II prior to the completion of the merger;

the percentage of the properties leased to investment grade tenants is expected to be lower for the Combined Corporation immediately upon the completion of the merger than for CCPT II prior to the completion of the merger;

the risk of not capturing all of the anticipated operational synergies and cost savings between CCPT II and Spirit and the risk that other anticipated benefits might not be realized in the expected timeframe or at all;

the substantial costs to be incurred in connection with the transaction and the transaction expenses arising from the merger;

the restrictions on the conduct of CCPT II s business between the date of the merger agreement and the date of the closing of the merger;

because the merger consideration is CCPT II stock and the exchange ratio is fixed, CCPT II stockholders will be adversely affected by any decrease in the trading price of Spirit common stock between the announcement of the transaction and the completion of the merger; and the fact that CCPT II is not permitted to terminate the merger agreement solely because of changes in the trading price of Spirit common stock; and

#### other matters described under the section Risk Factors.

This discussion of the information and factors considered by the CCPT II Board in reaching its conclusion and recommendations is not intended to be exhaustive and is not provided in any specific order or ranking. In view of the wide variety of factors considered by the CCPT II Board in evaluating the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by it, including the merger, and the complexity of these matters, the CCPT II Board did not find it practicable to, and did not attempt to, quantify, rank or otherwise assign relative weight to those factors. In addition, different members of the CCPT II Board may have given different weight to different factors. The CCPT II Board did not reach any specific conclusion with respect to any of the factors considered and instead conducted an overall review of such factors and determined that, in the aggregate, the potential benefits considered outweighed the potential risks or possible negative consequences of approving the merger agreement.

This explanation of the reasoning of the CCPT II Board and all other information presented in this section is forward-looking in nature and, therefore, should be read in light of the factors discussed in the section entitled Cautionary Statement Concerning Forward-Looking Statements.

#### Recommendation of the Spirit Board and Its Reasons for the Merger

By vote at a meeting held on January 21, 2013, the Spirit Board unanimously (i) determined and declared that the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are advisable, fair to, and in the best interests of Spirit and its stockholders, (ii) approved the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement by the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement be submitted for consideration at a meeting of Spirit s stockholders and (iv) recommended the approval of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement by Spirit s stockholders. The Spirit Board unanimously recommends that Spirit stockholders vote **FOR** the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and **FOR** the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the proposal to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

In evaluating the merger agreement, the Spirit Board consulted with Spirit s management and legal and financial advisors and, in deciding to declare advisable and approve the merger agreement, the merger and the

# **Index to Financial Statements**

other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and to recommend that Spirit s stockholders vote to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, the Spirit Board considered several factors that it viewed as supporting its decision, including the following material factors:

the belief that the price being paid for the assets and properties of CCPT II is fair and reasonable compared to the price of similar assets and properties available to be purchased;

the expectation that the merger will more rapidly advance a number of priorities of Spirit, including diversifying the property portfolio and lessening tenant concentration risk;

the expectation that the increased size and scale of the Combined Corporation, which is expected to be one of the largest publicly traded triple-net lease REITs in the United States with a pro forma enterprise value of approximately \$7.1 billion as of January 18, 2013, will allow the Combined Corporation to be more competitive and have a strategic advantage over most of its competitors in successfully executing on large acquisition opportunities;

as a result of its larger size, access to multiple forms of capital, the expectation that the Combined Corporation will have a lower cost of debt and capital than Spirit on a stand-alone basis;

the combined portfolio will consist of sub-investment grade, investment grade and non-rated properties, expanding Spirit s investment strategy with the addition of CCPT II s portfolio, and the real estate portfolio of the Combined Corporation will have a broader, more diverse credit profile with attractive risk/return characteristics that are expected to offer more opportunities for value creation;

the Combined Corporation will have a property portfolio with greater diversification than Spirit currently possesses by (i) asset class (both property type and industry), (ii) tenant/operator and (iii) geography;

the expectation that the lease profile of the Combined Corporation will be highly attractive, consisting of many investment grade tenants and a weighted average lease term of 10.6 years, supported by Spirit s proven and disciplined credit analysis and investment process;

by doubling the size of the portfolio and assuming CCPT II s asset manager function, the Combined Corporation is expected to achieve greater operating efficiencies;

the exchange ratio is fixed and will not fluctuate as a result of changes in the price of Spirit common stock, and a fixed exchange ratio limits the impact of external factors on the transaction;

the expectation that the transaction may improve the Combined Corporation s funds from operations on a per share basis over the long term;

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

the availability of the debt commitment from Barclays Bank to bridge the interim financing needs of the Combined Corporation;

the results of the due diligence review of CCPT II and its assets, liabilities, earnings, financial condition, business and prospects, which supported the positive view of CCPT II s business and supported the Spirit Board s determination that the Combined Corporation would have a strong foundation for growth and improved performance;

in connection with the merger, the Advisor Parties agreed to waive (1) any fees due upon the termination of the Existing Agreements, including any fees due upon listing of the Combined Corporation common stock on the NYSE, (2) any performance fees due upon the consummation of the merger, and (3) any other fees that would be payable under the Existing Agreements with respect to the merger (including any equity or debt financing transaction that occurs in connection with the consummation of the merger) and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement;

the oral opinion of Barclays rendered to the Spirit Board, which was subsequently confirmed in writing, to the effect that as of January 21, 2013, and subject to the limitations and assumptions set forth in Barclays written opinion, the exchange ratio of 1.9048 shares of CCPT II common stock to be

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

paid for each share of Spirit common stock pursuant to the merger agreement was fair from a financial point of view to the holders (other than shares of Spirit common stock to be retired in accordance with the terms of the merger agreement) of shares of Spirit common stock. For a discussion of Barclays opinion and the financial analyses presented by Barclays to the Spirit Board in connection with the delivery of its opinion, please refer to the section entitled The Merger Opinion of Spirit s Financial Advisor beginning on page 201;

the ability to complete the merger within a reasonable period of time, including the likelihood of receiving the CCPT II and Spirit stockholder approvals necessary to complete the transaction in a timely manner and the necessary third party consents and other approvals in light of the efforts Spirit and CCPT II agreed to use in order to complete the transaction;

the merger agreement provisions permitting Spirit to enter into or participate in discussions or negotiations with a third party that makes an unsolicited bona fide written proposal to engage in a business combination transaction, if the Spirit Board determines in good faith, after consultation with outside legal counsel and financial advisors, that the third party proposal could reasonably be expected to lead to a proposal more favorable to Spirit and its stockholders than the terms of the merger agreement (see the section titled The Merger Agreement Covenants and Agreements No Solicitation of Transactions by the Spirit Parties beginning on page 255);

the merger agreement provisions permitting the Spirit Board to, under certain circumstances, withhold, withdraw, modify or qualify its recommendation with respect to the merger (see the section entitled The Merger Agreement Covenants and Agreements No Solicitation of Transactions by the Spirit Parties beginning on page 255); and

the structure of the transaction and the terms of the merger agreement, including the fact that the merger is intended to qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of the Code and is, therefore, not expected to be taxable to Spirit stockholders, other than with respect to cash received in lieu of fractional CCPT II common shares.

The Spirit Board also identified and considered a variety of risks and potentially negative factors concerning the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by it, including the merger. These factors included, among others:

the possible disruption to Spirit s or CCPT II s business that may result from the announcement of the transaction, including as a result of operational restrictions contained in the merger agreement during the period between the signing of the merger agreement and the completion of the merger;

the potential negative effects on the price of the common stock of the Combined Corporation following the merger from the existing sell side demand from the CCPT II stockholders that have no/limited liquidity currently and from Spirit s Term Loan C Holders;

the potential negative impacts as a result of purchase accounting, including above market leases that could negatively effect reported earnings;

the risk related to obtaining the lender consents that are triggered as a result of the merger, including the increased costs and delay on closing the transaction;

the substantial costs to be incurred in connection with the transaction, including the transaction expenses arising from the merger and the costs of integrating the businesses of Spirit and CCPT II;

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

the restrictions on the conduct of Spirit s business between the date of the merger agreement and the date of the closing of the merger;

the risks associated with operating and potentially divesting certain non-core properties following the closing of the merger, including the risk that the anticipated value of the properties is not received and the potential delay in reinvesting the proceeds from such sales;

## **Index to Financial Statements**

the fact that the proposed credit facility from Barclays Bank, if used, would be more expensive to the Combined Corporation than CCPT II s current term loan and revolver;

the risk that the cost savings, operational synergies and other benefits expected to result from the transaction might not be fully realized or not realized at all;

the termination fee of \$55 million and the expense reimbursement of up to \$10 million to be paid to CCPT II if the merger agreement is terminated under certain circumstances specified in the merger agreement may discourage other parties that may otherwise have an interest in a business combination with, or an acquisition of, Spirit (see the section entitled The Merger Agreement Termination of the Merger Agreement Termination Fee and Expenses Payable by Spirit to CCPT II beginning on page 263);

the terms of the merger agreement placing limitations on the ability of Spirit to solicit, initiate, knowingly encourage or facilitate any inquiry, discussion, offer or request that would reasonably be expected to result in alternative business combination transactions and to furnish non-public information to, or engage in discussions or negotiations with, a third party interested in pursuing an alternative business combination transaction (see the section entitled The Merger Agreement Covenants and Agreements No Solicitation of Transactions by the Spirit Parties beginning on page 255);

the possibility that the merger may not be completed, or that completion may be unduly delayed, including because CCPT II stockholders and/or Spirit stockholders may not approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, or because the required lender consents may not be obtained (see the section entitled The Merger Agreement Covenants and Agreements Efforts to Complete Transactions; Consents beginning on page 257 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus), could have an effect on;

the market price of Spirit common stock,

Spirit s operating results, particularly in light of the costs incurred in connection with the transaction,

and Spirit s ability to attract and retain tenants and personnel;

the absence of appraisal rights for Spirit stockholders under Maryland law; and

the risks described in the section entitled Risk Factors beginning on page 22.

The Spirit Board also considered the interests that certain executive officers and directors of Spirit may have with respect to the merger in addition to their interests as stockholders of Spirit generally (see the section entitled The Merger Interests of Spirit's Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger beginning on page 211), which the Spirit Board considered as being neutral in its evaluation of the proposed transaction.

Although the foregoing discussion sets forth the material factors considered by the Spirit Board in reaching its recommendation, it may not include all of the factors considered by the Spirit Board, and each director may have considered different factors or given different weights to different factors. In view of the variety of factors and the amount of information considered, the Spirit Board did not find it practicable to, and did not, make specific assessments of, quantify or otherwise assign relative weights to the specific factors considered in reaching its recommendation. The Spirit Board did not reach any specific conclusion with respect to any of the factors considered and instead conducted an overall review of such factors and determined that, in the aggregate, the potential benefits considered outweighed the potential risks or possible negative consequences of approving the merger agreement.

# THE SPIRIT BOARD UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS THAT SPIRIT STOCKHOLDERS VOTE FOR THE PROPOSAL TO APPROVE THE MERGER AND THE OTHER TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED BY THE MERGER AGREEMENT AND FOR THE PROPOSAL TO ADJOURN

## **Index to Financial Statements**

# THE SPECIAL MEETING, IF NECESSARY OR APPROPRIATE, TO SOLICIT ADDITIONAL PROXIES IN FAVOR OF THE PROPOSAL TO APPROVE THE MERGER AND THE OTHER TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED BY THE MERGER AGREEMENT.

In considering the recommendation of the Spirit Board with respect to the merger agreement, you should be aware that certain of Spirit s directors and officers have arrangements that cause them to have interests in the transaction that are different from, or are in addition to, the interests of Spirit stockholders generally. See the section entitled The Merger Interests of Spirit s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger beginning on page 211.

The explanation of the reasoning of the Spirit Board and all other information presented in this section is forward-looking in nature and, therefore, should be read in light of the factors discussed under the heading Cautionary Statement Concerning Forward-Looking Statements beginning on page 33.

#### Opinion of CCPT II Special Committee s Financial Advisor

Gleacher acted as financial advisor to the CCPT II Special Committee in connection with, and has led certain of the negotiations leading to, the merger. On January 21, 2013, at a meeting of the CCPT II Special Committee, Gleacher rendered to the CCPT II Special Committee an oral opinion, subsequently confirmed by delivery of a written opinion as of January 21, 2013, to the effect that, as of the date of the opinion, and based upon and subject to the limitations and assumptions set forth therein, the exchange ratio provided for in the transaction was fair, from a financial point of view, to holders of CCPT II common stock.

The full text of Gleacher s written opinion dated January 21, 2013, which contains the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and limitations on the review undertaken in connection with the opinion, is attached as Annex I to this proxy statement and is incorporated herein by reference. Holders of shares of CCPT II common stock are urged to read the opinion carefully and in its entirety.

The opinion does not address CCPT II s underlying business decision to enter into the merger or the relative merits of the merger as compared with any other strategic alternative which may have been available to CCPT II. The opinion does not constitute a recommendation to any holder of the CCPT II common stock as to how such holder should vote or otherwise act with respect to the merger or any other matter and does not in any manner address the prices at which shares of CCPT II common stock will trade at any time. Gleacher provided its opinion for the information of the CCPT II Special Committee (solely in its capacity as such) in connection with its consideration of the merger. The issuance of Gleacher s opinion was approved by the fairness committee of Gleacher. The summary of Gleacher s opinion in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the opinion.

In arriving at its opinion, Gleacher, among other things:

reviewed certain publicly available financial statements and other publicly available business and financial information of Spirit, including research analyst reports and analyzed, with assistance from designated members of the external manager to CCPT II and Holdings and outside consultants, certain financial forecasts prepared by management of Spirit;

reviewed certain internal financial statements and other financial and operating data concerning Spirit prepared by management of Spirit;

reviewed certain internal financial statements and other financial and operating data concerning CCPT II prepared by designated members of management at Holdings;

analyzed certain financial forecasts prepared by designated members of management at Holdings;

discussed the past and current operations and financial condition and the prospects of CCPT II and of Spirit with designated members of management at Holdings;

# Index to Financial Statements

reviewed the reported prices and trading activity for Spirit common stock;

compared the financial performance of CCPT II and Spirit, and the prices and trading activity of Spirit common stock, with that of certain other publicly traded companies and their securities that Gleacher considered to be generally relevant;

reviewed the merger agreement and certain related documents; and

performed such other analyses, studies and investigations, including a review of the strategic alternatives review process conducted by the CCPT II Special Committee, and considered such other factors, as Gleacher deemed appropriate.

In arriving at its opinion, Gleacher assumed and relied upon, without independent verification, the accuracy and completeness of the financial, legal, regulatory, tax, accounting and other information provided to, reviewed by or discussed with Gleacher (including information that was available from public sources) for the purposes of its opinion. With respect to the financial forecasts prepared and provided to Gleacher by management at Holdings and of Spirit, Gleacher assumed, with the consent of the CCPT II Special Committee, that such forecasts had been reasonably prepared based on the best estimates and judgments of the senior management at Holdings and of Spirit as to the future financial performance of CCPT II and of Spirit and the other matters covered thereby and were the best available forecasts, as of the date of the opinion, with respect to the future financial performance of CCPT II and of Spirit, respectively. Gleacher assumed no responsibility for and expressed no view as to such forecasts or any other forward-looking information or the estimates, judgments or assumptions on which they were based, and Gleacher relied upon the assurances of the senior management at Holdings and of Spirit that they were unaware of any facts or circumstances that would make the information provided to or reviewed by Gleacher incomplete or misleading. In arriving at its opinion, Gleacher did not perform any independent valuation or appraisal of the assets or liabilities (contingent, derivative, off-balance-sheet or otherwise) of CCPT II or its subsidiaries, or of Spirit or its subsidiaries, nor was it furnished with any such valuations or appraisals. Gleacher did not express any opinion as to the value of any asset or liability of CCPT II or any of its subsidiaries, or of Spirit or any of its subsidiaries, whether at market prices as of the date of the opinion or as of any future date. In arriving at its opinion, Gleacher did not take into account any litigation that was pending or may be brought against CCPT II or any of its affiliates or representatives, or against Spirit or any of its affiliates or representatives. In addition, Gleacher did not evaluate the solvency of any party to the merger agreement under any state or federal laws or rules, regulations, guidelines or principles relating to bankruptcy, insolvency or similar matters.

For purposes of rendering its opinion, Gleacher assumed, with the consent of the CCPT II Special Committee, that there had not occurred any material change in the assets, liabilities, financial condition, results of operations, business or prospects of CCPT II or any of its subsidiaries, or of Spirit or any of its subsidiaries, since the respective dates on which the most recent financial statements or other information, financial or otherwise, relating to CCPT II or any of its subsidiaries, or of Spirit or any of its subsidiaries, was made available to Gleacher. Gleacher also assumed, with the consent of the CCPT II Special Committee, that the final executed merger agreement would not differ in any material respect from the draft merger agreement reviewed by it, that the representations and warranties of each party set forth in the merger agreement were true and correct, that each party to the merger agreement would perform all of the covenants and agreements required to be performed by it thereunder and that all conditions to the merger set forth in the merger agreement would be timely satisfied and not modified or waived and that the merger would be consummated in accordance with the terms set forth in the merger agreement without modification, waiver or delay, except, in each case, as would not be material to Gleacher s analyses or its opinion. In addition, Gleacher assumed, with the consent of the CCPT II Special Committee, that any governmental, regulatory or third party consents, approvals or agreements necessary for the consummation of the merger would be obtained without any imposition of a delay, limitation, restriction or condition that would, in any respect material to Gleacher s analyses, have an adverse effect on CCPT II, or on Spirit, or the contemplated benefits of the merger. Gleacher is not a legal, accounting, regulatory or tax expert. With the consent of the CCPT II Special Committee, Gleacher relied, without independent verification, on the assessment of CCPT II and the Advisor with respect to such other matters. Gleacher s opinion was necessarily based on economic, market and other conditions as in effect

# **Index to Financial Statements**

on, and the information made available to Gleacher as of the date of its opinion. It should be understood that although subsequent developments may affect Gleacher s opinion and the assumptions used in preparing it, Gleacher does not have any obligation to update, revise or reaffirm its opinion. Gleacher did not express any view or opinion as to the price at which any share of CCPT II common stock or any other security may trade at any time, including subsequent to the date of its opinion.

Gleacher s opinion addressed only the fairness, from a financial point of view, to the holders of CCPT II common stock of the exchange ratio provided for in the transaction, and Gleacher did not express any view or opinion as to any other term, provision, aspect or implication of the merger or any agreement, arrangement or understanding entered into in connection with the merger or otherwise, including, without limitation, the fairness of the merger or the exchange ratio provided for in the transaction to any other class of securities of CCPT II, creditors or other constituencies of CCPT II or its subsidiaries. Gleacher was not asked to, nor did it, offer any opinion as to the form or structure of the merger agreement or the likely timeframe in which the transaction would be consummated. In addition, Gleacher expressed no opinion with respect to the amount or nature of, or any other aspect relating to, any compensation to any officers, directors or employees of any party to the merger, or any class of such persons relative to the exchange ratio provided for in the transaction or with respect to the fairness of any such compensation. Gleacher did not express any opinion as to any tax or other consequences that may result from the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, nor does its opinion address any legal, tax, regulatory or accounting matters, as to which Gleacher understands CCPT II received such advice as it deemed necessary from qualified professionals, and which advice Gleacher relied upon in rendering its opinion. In addition, Gleacher expressed no view or opinion as to the financing of the transaction or the terms or conditions upon which it was obtained. Gleacher s opinion did not address the underlying business decision of CCPT II to engage in the merger or the relative merits of the merger as compared to any strategic alternative that may have been available to CCPT II. In arriving at its opinion, Gleacher was not authorized to contact, and did not contact, any third parties to solicit indications of interest in a possible transaction involving all or part of CCPT II, nor did Gleacher negotiate or hold discussions with any party (other than Spirit and Barclays and financial advisors to another potential bidder) concerning a possible transaction with CCPT II.

# Summary of Gleacher s Financial Analyses

The following is a summary of the material financial analyses presented by Gleacher to the CCPT II Special Committee in connection with rendering its opinion described above. The following summary, however, does not purport to be a complete description of the financial analyses performed by Gleacher, nor does the order of the analyses described represent the relative importance or weight given to those analyses by Gleacher. Some of the summaries of the financial analyses include information presented in tabular format. In order to fully understand the financial analyses performed by Gleacher, the tables must be read together with the full text of each summary and are not alone a complete description of Gleacher s financial analyses. Considering the data set forth in the tables below without considering the narrative description of the financial analyses. Except as otherwise noted, the following quantitative information, to the extent that it is based on market data, is based on market data as it existed on or before January 21, 2013, and is not necessarily indicative of current market conditions.

#### Valuation Analysis

Gleacher analyzed the value of CCPT II on a per share basis based on a net asset value analysis, a discounted cash flow analysis and comparable company analyses.

*Net Asset Value Analysis.* Gleacher performed a net asset value analysis in connection with the preparation and delivery of its opinion. Gleacher obtained capitalization rate estimates from Wall Street research for certain publicly traded companies in the triple-net-lease REIT industry, which, in the exercise of its professional judgment and based on its knowledge of the industry, Gleacher determined to be relevant to its analysis and

# **Index to Financial Statements**

reasonably comparable to CCPT II in one or more respects. Although none of the following companies is identical or directly comparable to CCPT II, Gleacher chose the following selected companies for its analysis because they had publicly-traded equity securities and were determined to be relevant for its analysis:

Realty Income Corporation

W.P. Carey Inc.

National Retail Properties, Inc.

For each of the selected companies, Gleacher calculated the arithmetic mean net asset value capitalization rate, referred to herein as NAV cap rate, based on information obtained from Wall Street research. Based on these analyses, the range observed for NAV cap rates was 7.18% to 7.42%.

Gleacher s comparison of capitalization rates for CCPT II and analysis of the results of such comparisons was not purely mathematical, but instead necessarily involved complex considerations and judgments concerning differences in financial and operating characteristics and other factors that could affect the relative values of the selected companies and CCPT II.

Gleacher selected a reference range of NAV cap rates of 7.0% to 7.5%, applied these NAV cap rates to net operating income, referred to herein as NOI, projections for 2013 that Gleacher received from senior management of Holdings, and calculated a net asset value based on asset and liability projections that Gleacher received from Holdings management. This analysis indicated the following implied per share equity value reference range for CCPT II, as compared to the implied consideration value of \$9.36 per share:

Implied per Share Equity Value Reference Range for CCPT II	Implied Consideration Value <sup>(1)</sup>
\$7.29 \$8.40	\$9.36

(1) Based on a price per share of Spirit common stock of \$17.82, the closing price of Spirit common stock on the NYSE on January 18, 2013. *Discounted Cash Flow Analysis*. Gleacher performed a discounted cash flow analysis in connection with the preparation and delivery of its opinion. A discounted cash flow analysis estimates the present value of a company s per share equity value as a function of the company s estimated future cash flows over a period of several years.

Gleacher performed a discounted cash flow analysis using financial projections prepared and provided to Gleacher by Holdings management for the period from December 31, 2012 through December 31, 2016. Gleacher selected terminal values for CCPT II by applying a range of perpetuity growth rates consistent with the expected future growth of CCPT II. For purposes of its analysis, Gleacher selected a reference range of discount rates of 7.5% to 8.0% based on the estimated weighted average cost of capital of CCPT II, which included consideration of current market data, historical rates of return for the companies analyzed in the comparable company analysis described above, market borrowing rates available to companies comparable to CCPT II, risks inherent in the industry, risks common to companies with comparable market capitalization and capital structures common to comparable companies. Gleacher applied these discount rates to the projected unlevered cash flows derived from Holdings management s projections to determine the present value of CCPT II s projected cash flows. Gleacher subsequently divided these results by the number of outstanding shares of CCPT II to derive the implied per share equity value for CCPT II.

Based on the discount rate and other assumptions set forth above, the discounted cash flow analysis indicated the following implied per share equity value reference range for CCPT II, as compared to the implied consideration value of \$9.36 per share:

Implied per Share Equity Value Reference Range for CCPT II \$7.04 \$8.65 Implied Consideration Value<sup>(1)</sup> \$9.36 (1) Based on a price per share of Spirit common stock of \$17.82, the closing price of Spirit common stock on the NYSE on January 18, 2013.

# Index to Financial Statements

*Comparable Company Analysis.* Gleacher performed comparable company analyses in connection with the preparation and delivery of its opinion. Gleacher reviewed and compared publicly available information for CCPT II s publicly traded peers. For each of the selected companies, Gleacher calculated and compared certain financial information and various financial market multiples and ratios based on publicly available information obtained from filings made by the companies, Wall Street equity research, SNL Financial and Bloomberg. For the purposes of its analyses, Gleacher reviewed a number of financial metrics, including price as of January 18, 2013 as a multiple of estimated FFO, per share and price as of January 18, 2013 as a multiple of estimated adjusted FFO, referred to herein as AFFO, per share for calendar year 2013. Based on these analyses, the range observed for price as a multiple of FFO per share was 15.8x to 18.7x and the range observed for price as a multiple of AFFO per share was 14.0x to 19.0x.

Gleacher s comparison of selected companies to CCPT II and analysis of the results of such comparisons was not purely mathematical, but instead necessarily involved complex considerations and judgments concerning differences in financial and operating characteristics and other factors that could affect the relative values of the selected companies and CCPT II.

Gleacher selected a reference range of price as a multiple of estimated 2013 FFO per share of 15.0x to 17.0x and a reference range of price as a multiple of estimated 2013 AFFO per share of 13.5x to 15.5x and applied these multiples to FFO and AFFO projections for 2013 that Gleacher received from senior management of Holdings. This analysis indicated the following implied per share equity value reference ranges for CCPT II, as compared to the implied consideration value of \$9.36 per share:

Implied per Share Equity Value Refe	Implied		
		Consideration	
2013E FFO	2013E AFFO	Value <sup>(1)</sup>	
\$9.92 \$11.25	\$8.26 \$9.49	\$9.36	

(1) Based on a price per share of Spirit common stock of \$17.82, the closing price of Spirit common stock on the NYSE on January 18, 2013. *Exchange Ratio Analysis* 

Gleacher analyzed the implied exchange ratio based on value contribution of CCPT II and Spirit. Gleacher based its analysis on net asset value analyses, discounted cash flow analyses and comparable company analyses.

*Net Asset Value Analysis.* Gleacher performed an implied exchange ratio analysis based on net asset value analyses in connection with the preparation and delivery of its opinion. Gleacher obtained capitalization rate estimates from Wall Street research for certain publicly traded companies in the triple-net-lease REIT industry, which, in the exercise of its professional judgment and based on its knowledge of the industry, Gleacher determined to be relevant to its analysis and reasonably comparable to CCPT II and Spirit, as applicable, in one or more respects. Although none of the following companies is identical or directly comparable to CCPT II or Spirit, respectively, Gleacher chose the following selected comparable companies for its analysis because they had publicly-traded equity securities and were determined to be relevant for its analysis.

	Spirit
	Comparable
	Triple-Net-Lease
CCPT II Comparable Triple-Net-Lease REITs	REITs
Realty Income Corporation	Lexington
	Realty Trust
W.P. Carey Inc.	Entertainment
	Properties Trust
National Retail Properties, Inc.	Government
	Properties
	Income Trust
	CapLease, Inc.

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

#### Select Income REIT

For each of the selected companies, Gleacher calculated the arithmetic mean NAV cap rate based on information obtained from Wall Street research. Based on this analysis, the range observed for NAV cap rates for CCPT II comparable companies was 7.18% to 7.42% and the range observed for NAV cap rates for Spirit comparable companies was 7.70% to 8.45%.

# Index to Financial Statements

Although the selected companies were used for comparison purposes, no company was either identical or directly comparable to CCPT II or Spirit. Accordingly, Gleacher s comparison of selected companies to CCPT II and Spirit, as applicable, and analysis of the results of such comparisons was not purely mathematical, but instead necessarily involved complex considerations and judgments concerning differences in financial and operating characteristics and other factors that could affect the relative values of the selected companies, CCPT II and Spirit.

Gleacher selected reference ranges of NAV cap rates of 7.0% to 7.5% for CCPT II and 8.0% to 8.5% for Spirit, applied these NAV cap rates to NOI projections for 2013 that Gleacher received from senior management of Holdings and Spirit s management adjusted by Holdings for CCPT II and Spirit, respectively, and calculated a net asset value based on asset and liability projections that Gleacher received from Holdings management and Spirit s management adjusted by Holdings for CCPT II and Spirit, respectively. This analysis indicated the following implied per share equity value reference ranges:

Implied per Share Equity Value	Implied per Share Equity Value
Reference Range for CCPT II	Reference Range for Spirit
\$7.29 \$8.40	\$15.34 \$17.73

Based on the implied per share equity value reference ranges Gleacher calculated a reference range of implied exchange ratios summarized in the following table:

Implied Exchange Ra	tio Reference Range	Merger Exchange Ratio
1.8248	2.433(1)	$1.9048^{(2)}$

- (1) Corresponds to an implied exchange ratio of 0.411 to 0.548 shares of Spirit common stock per share of CCPT II common stock, which is the range presented by Gleacher to the CCPT II Special Committee.
- (2) Corresponds to an exchange ratio of 0.525 shares of Spirit common stock per share of CCPT II common stock, which is the exchange ratio presented by Gleacher to the CCPT II Special Committee for comparison purposes.

*Discounted Cash Flow Analysis.* Gleacher performed an implied exchange ratio analysis based on discounted cash flow analyses in connection with the preparation and delivery of its opinion. A discounted cash flow analysis estimates the present value of a company s per share equity value as a function of the company s estimated future cash flows over a period of several years.

Gleacher performed discounted cash flow analyses using financial projections prepared and provided to Gleacher by Holdings management for the period from December 31, 2012 through December 31, 2016 for CCPT II and using financial projections prepared and provided to Gleacher by Spirit s management adjusted by Holdings for the period from December 31, 2012 through December 31, 2015 for Spirit. Gleacher selected terminal values for CCPT II and Spirit by applying ranges of perpetuity growth rates consistent with the expected future growth of CCPT II and Spirit, respectively. For purposes of its analysis, Gleacher selected reference ranges of discount rates of 7.5% to 8.0% for CCPT II and 8.5% to 9.0% for Spirit based on the estimated weighted average cost of capital of CCPT II and Spirit, respectively, which included consideration of current market data, historical rates of return for the companies analyzed in the comparable company analyses above, market borrowing rates available to companies comparable to CCPT II and Spirit, respectively, risks inherent in the industry, risks common to companies with comparable market capitalization and capital structures common to comparable companies. Gleacher applied these discount rates to the projected unlevered cash flows derived from management s projections to determine the present value of CCPT II s and Spirit, respectively, to derive the implied per share equity value for CCPT II and Spirit, respectively.

# Index to Financial Statements

Based on the discount rate and other assumptions set forth above, the discounted cash flow analysis indicated the following implied per share equity value reference ranges:

Implied per Share Equity Value<br/>Reference Range for CCPT IIImplied per Share Equity Value<br/>Reference Range for Spirit\$7.04\$8.65\$14.99\$18.33

Based on the implied per share equity value reference ranges Gleacher calculated a reference range of implied exchange ratios summarized in the following table:

Implied Exchange Ratio Reference Range	Merger Exchange Ratio
1.7331 2.604(2)	1.9048 <sup>(2)</sup>

- Corresponds to an implied exchange ratio of 0.384 to 0.577 shares of Spirit common stock per share of CCPT II common stock, which is the range presented by Gleacher to the CCPT II Special Committee.
- (2) Corresponds to an exchange ratio of 0.525 shares of Spirit common stock per share of CCPT II common stock, which is the exchange ratio presented by Gleacher to the CCPT II Special Committee for comparison purposes.

*Comparable Company Analysis*. Gleacher performed an implied exchange ratio analysis based on comparable company analyses in connection with the preparation and delivery of its opinion. Gleacher reviewed publicly available information of certain publicly traded peers of CCPT II and Spirit. For each of the selected companies, Gleacher calculated and compared certain financial information and various financial market multiples and ratios based on publicly available information obtained from filings made by the companies, Wall Street equity research, SNL Financial and Bloomberg. For the purposes of its analyses, Gleacher reviewed a number of financial metrics, including price as of January 18, 2013 as a multiple of estimated FFO per share and price as of January 18, 2013 as a multiple of estimated FFO per share and price as of January 18, 2013. Based on these analyses, (i) for CCPT II comparable companies, the range observed for price as a multiple of FFO per share was 15.8x to 18.7x and the range observed for price as a multiple of FFO per share was 8.6x to 12.2x and the range observed for price as a multiple of AFFO per share was 8.7x to 13.6x.

Although the selected companies were used for comparison purposes, no company was either identical or directly comparable to CCPT II or Spirit. Accordingly, Gleacher s comparison of selected companies to CCPT II and Spirit, as applicable, and analysis of the results of such comparisons was not purely mathematical, but instead necessarily involved complex considerations and judgments concerning differences in financial and operating characteristics and other factors that could affect the relative values of the selected companies, CCPT II and Spirit.

Gleacher selected reference ranges of price as a multiple of estimated 2013 FFO per share of 15.0x to 17.0x for CCPT II and 11.0x to 13.0x for Spirit and reference ranges of price as a multiple of estimated 2013 AFFO per share of 13.5x to 15.5x for CCPT II and 10.5x to 12.5x for Spirit and applied these multiples to FFO and AFFO projections for 2013 that Gleacher received from senior management of Holdings and from Spirit s management adjusted by Holdings for CCPT II and Spirit, respectively. This analysis indicated the following implied per share equity value reference ranges:

	Implied per Share Equity Value Reference Range for CCPT II	Implied per Share Equity Value Reference Range for Spirit		
2013E FFO	\$9.92 \$11.25	\$14.79 \$17.48		
2013E AFFO	\$8.26 \$9.49	\$16.77 \$19.96		

# Index to Financial Statements

Based on the implied per share equity value reference ranges Gleacher calculated reference ranges of implied exchange ratios summarized in the following table:

Implied Exchange Ratio Refe	rence Range	
	2013E	
2013E FFO	AFFO	Merger Exchange Ratio
1.3158 1.7606)	1.7668	
	2.4155 <sup>(2)</sup>	1.9048 <sup>(3)</sup>

- (1) Corresponds to an implied exchange ratio of 0.568 to 0.760 shares of Spirit common stock per share of CCPT II common stock, which is the range presented by Gleacher to the CCPT II Special Committee.
- (2) Corresponds to an implied exchange ratio of 0.414 to 0.566 shares of Spirit common stock per share of CCPT II common stock, which is the range presented by Gleacher to the CCPT II Special Committee.
- (3) Corresponds to an exchange ratio of 0.525 shares of Spirit common stock per share of CCPT II common stock, which is the exchange ratio presented by Gleacher to the CCPT II Special Committee for comparison purposes.

#### General

In connection with the review of the merger by the CCPT II Special Committee, Gleacher performed a variety of financial and comparative analyses for purposes of rendering its opinion. The preparation of a fairness opinion is a complex process and is not necessarily susceptible to partial analysis or summary description. In arriving at its opinion, Gleacher considered the results of all of its analyses as a whole and did not attribute any particular weight to any factor or analysis considered by it. Gleacher believes that selecting portions of its analyses or of the summary set forth above, without considering the analyses as a whole, would create an incomplete view of the processes underlying Gleacher s analysis and opinion. In addition, Gleacher may have given various analyses and factors more or less weight than other analyses and factors, and may have deemed various assumptions more or less probable than other assumptions. As a result, the ranges of valuations resulting from any particular analysis described above should not be taken to be Gleacher s view of the actual value of CCPT II or Spirit. In performing its analyses, Gleacher made numerous assumptions with respect to industry performance, general business, regulatory, economic, market and financial conditions and other matters. Many of these assumptions are beyond the control of CCPT II and Spirit. Any estimates contained in Gleacher s analyses are not necessarily indicative of future results or actual values, which may be significantly more or less favorable than those suggested by such estimates. No company used in the above analyses as a comparison is directly comparable to CCPT II or Spirit.

Gleacher prepared the financial analyses described above solely for purposes of providing its opinion to the CCPT II Special Committee that, as of January 21, 2013 and based upon and subject to the factors and assumptions set forth therein, the exchange ratio provided for in the merger was fair, from a financial point of view, to the holders of CCPT II common stock. These analyses do not purport to be appraisals or necessarily reflect the prices at which businesses or securities actually may be sold. Gleacher s analyses were based in part upon the financial forecasts prepared by the management at Holdings and of Spirit and third party research analyst estimates, which are not necessarily indicative of actual future results, and which may be significantly more or less favorable than suggested by Gleacher s analyses. Because these analyses are inherently subject to uncertainty, being based upon numerous factors or events beyond the control of the parties to the merger agreement or their respective advisors, none of CCPT II, Spirit, Gleacher or any other person assumes responsibility if future results are materially different from those forecasted by management at Holdings or of Spirit or third parties.

The exchange ratio was determined through negotiations between CCPT II and Spirit and was approved by the CCPT II Special Committee. Gleacher was not asked to, and did not, recommend the specific exchange ratio provided for in the merger, which exchange ratio was determined through negotiations between the CCPT II Special Committee and Spirit.

# Index to Financial Statements

Gleacher s opinion and its presentation to the CCPT II Special Committee were one of many factors taken into consideration by the CCPT II Special Committee in its evaluation of the proposed merger. Consequently, the analyses as described above should not be viewed as determinative of the opinion of the CCPT II Special Committee with respect to the exchange ratio or whether the CCPT II Special Committee would have been willing to recommend a different exchange ratio or other merger consideration.

Gleacher acted as financial advisor to the CCPT II Special Committee in connection with the merger and will receive an aggregate fee of \$3.5 million, \$2.0 million of which was payable at the time of Gleacher's engagement and \$1.5 million of which was payable upon the rendering of its opinion. In addition, CCPT II has agreed to reimburse certain of Gleacher's expenses and to indemnify Gleacher and certain of its related parties for liabilities relating to or arising out of its engagement. Other than as related to the merger, Gleacher has had no other recent financial advisory or other commercial or investment banking relationships of a material nature with CCPT II, Spirit or any of their affiliated entities. However, Gleacher and certain of its affiliates, and certain of Gleacher's and its affiliates' respective employees may have invested in companies affiliated or associated with CCPT II and Spirit. Gleacher and its affiliates may in the future provide financial advice and other services to CCPT II, Spirit, Holdings and their respective affiliates or any company that may be involved in the transaction for which Gleacher and its affiliates would expect to receive compensation. In the ordinary course of business Gleacher and certain of its affiliates may trade the securities and other financial instruments of CCPT II, Spirit, one of their affiliates or any of their respective portfolio companies for their own account and for accounts of customers, and may at any time hold a long and short position in any such securities and financial instruments.

# **Opinions of CCPT II** s Financial Advisors

# **Opinion of Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC**

Morgan Stanley was retained as a financial advisor to CCPT II in connection with the proposed transaction. The CCPT II Board selected Morgan Stanley to act as its financial advisor based on Morgan Stanley s qualifications, experience and reputation. As part of that engagement, the CCPT II Board requested that Morgan Stanley evaluate the fairness, from a financial point of view, to CCPT II of the exchange ratio pursuant to the merger agreement. On January 21, 2013, at a meeting of the CCPT II Board held to evaluate the transaction, Morgan Stanley rendered its oral opinion, confirmed by delivery of a written opinion dated January 21, 2013, to the CCPT II Board to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to the procedures followed, assumptions made, matters considered and qualifications and limitations on the review undertaken by Morgan Stanley as set forth in its opinion, the exchange ratio pursuant to the merger agreement was fair from a financial point of view to CCPT II.

The full text of Morgan Stanley s written opinion, which sets forth, among other things, the procedures followed, assumptions made, matters considered and qualifications and limitations on the review undertaken by Morgan Stanley in connection with its opinion, is attached as Annex J to, and is incorporated by reference into, this joint proxy statement/prospectus. This summary is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of such opinion. Morgan Stanley s opinion is directed to the CCPT II Board and addressed only the fairness from a financial point of view to CCPT II of the exchange ratio pursuant to the merger agreement as of the date of the opinion and did not address any other aspects of the transaction. The opinion did not in any manner address the prices at which shares of CCPT II common stock or Spirit common stock would trade at any time and Morgan Stanley expressed no opinion or recommendation as to how any stockholders of CCPT II or Spirit should vote at the stockholders meetings to be held in connection with the transaction or otherwise. Morgan Stanley s opinion did not address the relative merits of the transaction as compared to other business or financial strategies that might be available to CCPT II, or whether or not such alternatives could be achieved or are available, nor did it address the underlying business decision of CCPT II to enter into the merger agreement or proceed with the transaction.

# **Index to Financial Statements**

In arriving at its opinion, Morgan Stanley, among other things:

reviewed certain publicly available financial statements and other business and financial information of Spirit and CCPT II, respectively;

reviewed certain internal financial statements and other financial and operating data concerning Spirit and CCPT II, respectively;

reviewed certain financial projections prepared by Spirit s management and CCPT II s external manager, respectively;

reviewed information relating to certain strategic, financial and operational benefits anticipated from the transaction prepared by Spirit s management;

discussed the past and current operations and financial condition and the prospects of Spirit, including information relating to certain strategic, financial and operational benefits anticipated from the transaction, with senior executives of Spirit;

discussed the past and current operations and financial condition and the prospects of CCPT II, including information relating to certain strategic, financial and operational benefits anticipated from the transaction, with CCPT II s external manager;

reviewed the potential pro forma impact of the merger on certain financial metrics of CCPT II;

reviewed the reported prices and trading activity for Spirit common stock;

compared the financial performance of Spirit and CCPT II and the prices and trading activity of Spirit common stock with that of certain other publicly-traded companies comparable with Spirit and CCPT II, respectively, and their securities;

reviewed the financial terms, to the extent publicly available, of certain comparable merger and acquisition transactions;

participated in discussions and negotiations among representatives of Spirit and CCPT II and their legal and financial advisors;

reviewed a draft dated January 21, 2013 of the merger agreement; and

performed such other analyses, reviewed such other information and considered such other factors as Morgan Stanley deemed appropriate.

Morgan Stanley assumed and relied upon, without independent verification, the accuracy and completeness of the information that was publicly available or supplied or otherwise made available to Morgan Stanley by Spirit and CCPT II, and formed a substantial basis for its opinion. With respect to the financial projections, including information relating to certain strategic, financial and operational benefits anticipated from the

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

transaction, Morgan Stanley assumed that they were reasonably prepared on bases reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments of Spirit s management and CCPT II s external manager of the future financial performance of Spirit and CCPT II, respectively. Morgan Stanley relied upon, without independent verification, the assessments of CCPT II s external manager as to certain trends and recent developments in, and prospects for, the commercial real estate market and related credit and financial markets and Morgan Stanley assumed that there would be no developments with respect to any such matters that would impact Spirit, CCPT II or the transaction (including contemplated benefits anticipated from the transaction) in any respect meaningful to its analyses or opinion. In addition, Morgan Stanley assumed that the transaction would be consummated in accordance with the terms set forth in the merger agreement without any waiver, amendment or delay of any terms or conditions, including, among other things, that the merger would be treated as a tax-free reorganization pursuant to the Code. Morgan Stanley also assumed that, in connection with the receipt of all necessary governmental, regulatory or other approvals and consents required for the proposed transaction, no delays, limitations, conditions or restrictions would be imposed that would have a material adverse effect on CCPT II,

# Index to Financial Statements

Spirit or the transaction (including contemplated benefits anticipated from the transaction). Morgan Stanley was advised by Spirit and CCPT II that each of Spirit and CCPT II had operated in conformity with the requirements for qualification as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes since its formation as a REIT and Morgan Stanley assumed that the transaction would not adversely affect such status or operations of Spirit or CCPT II.

Morgan Stanley is not a legal, tax or regulatory advisor. Morgan Stanley is a financial advisor only and relied upon, without independent verification, the assessments of CCPT II and Spirit and their respective legal, tax and regulatory advisors with respect to legal, tax and regulatory matters. Morgan Stanley expressed no opinion with respect to the fairness of the amount or nature of the compensation to any officers, directors or employees, or any class of such persons, relative to the exchange ratio or otherwise. Morgan Stanley did not make any independent valuation or appraisal of the assets or liabilities (contingent or otherwise) of Spirit, CCPT II or any other entity, nor (except for certain information relating to valuations or appraisals provided to Morgan Stanley by Spirit s management and CCPT II s external manager, respectively) was Morgan Stanley furnished with any such valuations or appraisals. Morgan Stanley also did not make an analysis of, nor did it express any opinion or view as to, the adequacy or sufficiency of allowances for credit losses with respect to leases, loans or any other matters and Morgan Stanley was advised and therefore assumed that any such allowances for losses were, and on a pro forma basis would be, in the aggregate appropriate to cover such losses. Morgan Stanley as of, the date of its opinion. Events occurring after the date of its opinion may affect Morgan Stanley s opinion and the assumptions used in preparing it, and Morgan Stanley did not assume any obligation to update, revise or reaffirm its opinion. Except as described in this summary, CCPT II imposed no other instructions or limitations on Morgan Stanley with respect to the investigations made or the procedures followed by Morgan Stanley in rendering its opinion. Morgan Stanley is opinion was approved by a committee of Morgan Stanley investment banking and other professionals in accordance with its customary practice.

#### Miscellaneous

CCPT II has agreed to pay Morgan Stanley for its financial advisory services in connection with the transaction an aggregate fee equal to 0.3375% of CCPT II s equity value plus the principal amount of CCPT II s outstanding debt prior to closing of the transaction, of which \$1.525 million was payable in connection with Morgan Stanley s engagement and delivery of its opinion and the balance of which is contingent upon closing of the transaction.

During the two years prior to the date of its opinion, Morgan Stanley provided financial advisory and financing services to Spirit and received fees in connection with such services, including having acted as joint book-running manager for the initial public offering of Spirit common stock in 2012. Morgan Stanley also may seek to provide such services to CCPT II and Spirit in the future and expects to receive fees for the rendering of these services. In addition to the fees described above, CCPT II also has agreed to reimburse Morgan Stanley for its expenses incurred in performing its services, including fees, disbursements and other charges of counsel. CCPT II also has agreed to indemnify Morgan Stanley and its affiliates, their respective officers, directors, employees and agents and each person, if any, controlling Morgan Stanley or any of its affiliates against certain liabilities and expenses, including certain liabilities under the federal securities laws, related to or arising out of Morgan Stanley s engagement.

Morgan Stanley is a global financial services firm engaged in the securities, investment management and individual wealth management businesses. Its securities business is engaged in securities underwriting, trading and brokerage activities, foreign exchange, commodities and derivatives trading, prime brokerage, as well as providing investment banking, financing and financial advisory services. Morgan Stanley, its affiliates, directors and officers may at any time invest on a principal basis or manage funds that invest, hold long or short positions, finance positions, and may trade or otherwise structure and effect transactions, for their own account or the accounts of its customers, in debt or equity securities or loans of CCPT II, Spirit, or any other company, or any currency or commodity, that may be involved in the transaction, or any related derivative instrument.

# Index to Financial Statements

# **Opinion of UBS Securities LLC**

UBS also was retained as a financial advisor to CCPT II in connection with the proposed transaction. As part of that engagement, the CCPT II Board requested that UBS evaluate the fairness, from a financial point of view, to CCPT II of the exchange ratio provided for in the merger. On January 21, 2013, at a meeting of the CCPT II Board held to evaluate the proposed transaction, UBS delivered to the CCPT II Board an oral opinion, confirmed by delivery of a written opinion dated January 21, 2013, to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to various procedures, assumptions, matters considered and qualifications and limitations described in its opinion, the exchange ratio provided for in the merger was fair, from a financial point of view, to CCPT II.

The full text of UBS opinion describes the procedures followed, assumptions made, matters considered and qualifications and limitations on the review undertaken by UBS. This opinion is attached as Annex K and is incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus. UBS opinion was provided for the benefit of the CCPT II Board (in its capacity as such) in connection with, and for the purpose of, its evaluation of the exchange ratio from a financial point of view to CCPT II and did not address any other aspect of the transaction. The opinion did not address the relative merits of the transaction as compared to other business strategies or transactions that might be available to CCPT II or CCPT II s underlying business decision to effect the transaction. The opinion did not constitute a recommendation to any stockholder as to how to vote or act with respect to the transaction. The following summary of UBS opinion is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of UBS opinion.

In arriving at its opinion, UBS, among other things:

reviewed certain publicly available business and financial information relating to Spirit and CCPT II;

reviewed certain internal financial information and other data relating to Spirit s business and financial prospects that were not publicly available, including financial forecasts and estimates prepared by Spirit s management that the CCPT II Board directed UBS to utilize for purposes of its analysis;

reviewed certain internal financial information and other data relating to CCPT II s business and financial prospects that were not publicly available, including financial forecasts and estimates prepared by CCPT II s external manager that the CCPT II Board directed UBS to utilize for purposes of its analysis;

reviewed certain estimates of cost savings prepared by Spirit s management that were not publicly available that the CCPT II Board directed UBS to utilize for purposes of its analysis;

conducted discussions with CCPT II s external manager and members of Spirit s senior management concerning CCPT II s and Spirit s businesses and financial prospects;

reviewed publicly available financial and stock market data with respect to certain other companies UBS believed to be generally relevant;

compared the financial terms of the merger with the publicly available financial terms of certain other transactions UBS believed to be generally relevant;

reviewed current and historical market prices of Spirit common stock;

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

considered certain potential pro forma effects of the merger on CCPT II s financial statements;

reviewed a draft dated January 21, 2013 of the merger agreement; and

conducted such other financial studies, analyses and investigations, and considered such other information, as UBS deemed necessary or appropriate.

In connection with its review, with the consent of the CCPT II Board, UBS assumed and relied upon, without independent verification, the accuracy and completeness in all material respects of the information provided to or reviewed by UBS for the purpose of its opinion. In addition, with the consent of the CCPT II

# Index to Financial Statements

Board, UBS did not make any independent evaluation or appraisal of any of the assets or liabilities (contingent or otherwise) of CCPT II, Spirit or any other entity, and UBS was not (except for certain information relating to valuations or appraisals provided to UBS by Spirit s management and CCPT II s external manager) furnished with any such evaluation or appraisal. UBS also did not, with the consent of the CCPT II Board, make an analysis of, nor did UBS express any opinion or view as to, the adequacy or sufficiency of allowances for credit losses with respect to leases, loans or any other matters and UBS was advised and therefore assumed, with the consent of the CCPT II Board, that any such allowances for losses were, and on a pro forma basis would be, in the aggregate appropriate to cover such losses. With respect to the financial forecasts and estimates, cost savings and pro forma effects referred to above, UBS assumed, at the direction of the CCPT II Board, that they were reasonably prepared on a basis reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments of Spirit s management and CCPT II s external manager as to the future financial performance of Spirit and CCPT II and such cost savings and pro forma effects. In addition, UBS assumed, with the approval of the CCPT II Board, that the financial forecasts and estimates, including cost savings, referred to above would be achieved at the times and in the amounts projected. UBS relied, at the direction of the CCPT II Board, upon the assessments of CCPT II s external manager as to certain trends and recent developments in, and prospects for, the commercial real estate market and related credit and financial markets and UBS assumed, with the consent of the CCPT II Board, that there would be no developments with respect to any such matters that would impact Spirit, CCPT II or the transaction (including contemplated benefits of the transaction) in any respect meaningful to UBS analyses or opinion. UBS also assumed, with the consent of the CCPT II Board, that the merger would qualify for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code. UBS was advised by Spirit and CCPT II that each of Spirit and CCPT II operated in conformity with the requirements for qualification as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes since its formation as a REIT and UBS assumed, at the direction of the CCPT II Board, that the transaction would not adversely affect such status or operations of Spirit or CCPT II. UBS opinion was necessarily based on economic, monetary, market and other conditions as in effect on, and the information available to UBS as of, the date of its opinion.

At the direction of the CCPT II Board, UBS was not asked to, and it did not, offer any opinion as to the terms, other than the exchange ratio to the extent expressly specified in UBS opinion, of the merger agreement or the form of the transaction. In addition, UBS expressed no opinion as to the fairness of the amount or nature of any compensation to be received by any officers, directors or employees of any parties to the transaction, or any class of such persons, relative to the exchange ratio or otherwise. UBS expressed no opinion as to what the value of CCPT II common stock would be when issued pursuant to the transaction or the prices at which Spirit common stock or CCPT II common stock would trade at any time. In rendering its opinion, UBS assumed, with the consent of the CCPT II Board, that (i) the final executed form of the merger agreement would not differ in any material respect from the draft that UBS reviewed, (ii) the parties to the merger agreement and (iii) the transaction would be consummated in accordance with the terms of the merger agreement and sprovals necessary for the consummation of the transaction would be obtained without any material adverse effect on CCPT II, Spirit or the transaction (including contemplated benefits of the transaction). Except as described in this summary, CCPT II imposed no other instructions or limitations on UBS with respect to the investigations made or the procedures followed by UBS in rendering its opinion. The issuance of UBS

### Miscellaneous

CCPT II has agreed to pay UBS for its financial advisory services in connection with the transaction an aggregate fee equal to 0.3375% of CCPT II s equity value plus the principal amount of CCPT II s outstanding debt prior to closing of the transaction, of which \$1.525 million was payable in connection with UBS engagement and delivery of its opinion and the balance of which is contingent upon closing of the transaction.

In the past, UBS provided investment banking services to Spirit unrelated to the proposed transaction, for which UBS received compensation, including having acted as joint book-running manager for the initial public

# **Index to Financial Statements**

offering of Spirit common stock in 2012. In addition, as of the date of UBS opinion, an affiliate of UBS was a participant in certain credit facilities of the Spirit Partnership, for which such affiliate had received and continued to receive fees and interest payments. In the ordinary course of business, UBS and its affiliates may hold or trade, for their own accounts and the accounts of their customers, securities of CCPT II, Spirit and/or certain of their respective affiliates and, accordingly, may at any time hold a long or short position in such securities. The issuance of this opinion was approved by an authorized committee of UBS.

CCPT II selected UBS as its financial advisor in connection with the transaction because UBS is an internationally recognized investment banking firm with substantial experience in similar transactions. UBS is regularly engaged in the valuation of businesses and their securities in connection with mergers and acquisitions, leveraged buyouts, negotiated underwritings, competitive bids, secondary distributions of listed and unlisted securities and private placements.

# Summary of Joint Financial Analyses

In connection with rendering their respective opinions to the CCPT II Board, CCPT II s financial advisors jointly performed a variety of financial and comparative analyses which are summarized below. The following summary is not a complete description of all analyses performed and factors considered by CCPT II s financial advisors in connection with their respective opinions. The preparation of a financial opinion is a complex process involving subjective judgments and is not necessarily susceptible to partial analysis or summary description. With respect to the selected public companies analysis and the selected transactions analysis summarized below, no company or transaction used as a comparison was identical to CCPT II or the transaction. These analyses necessarily involve complex considerations and judgments concerning financial and operating characteristics and other factors that could affect the public trading or acquisition values of the companies concerned.

CCPT II s financial advisors believe that their analyses and the summary below must be considered as a whole and that selecting portions of their analyses and factors or focusing on information presented in tabular format, without considering all analyses and factors or the narrative description of the analyses, could create a misleading or incomplete view of the processes underlying CCPT II s financial advisors analyses and respective opinions. CCPT II s financial advisors did not draw, in isolation, conclusions from or with regard to any one factor or method of analysis for purposes of their opinions, but rather arrived at their ultimate opinions based on the results of all analyses undertaken and assessed as a whole.

The estimates of the future performance of CCPT II and Spirit provided by CCPT II s external manager and Spirit s management in or underlying their analyses are not necessarily indicative of future results or values, which may be significantly more or less favorable than those estimates. In performing these analyses, CCPT II s financial advisors considered industry performance, general business and economic conditions and other matters, many of which were beyond CCPT II s and Spirit s control. Estimates of the financial value of companies do not purport to be appraisals or necessarily reflect the prices at which businesses or securities actually may be sold or acquired.

The exchange ratio was determined through negotiation between CCPT II and Spirit and the decision by CCPT II to enter into the transaction was solely that of the CCPT II Board. The opinions and financial analyses were only one of many factors considered by the CCPT II Board in its evaluation of the transaction and should not be viewed as determinative of the views of the CCPT II Board or management with respect to the transaction or the exchange ratio provided for in the merger.

The following is a brief summary of the material financial analyses jointly performed by CCPT II s financial advisors and reviewed with the CCPT II Board on January 21, 2013 in connection with their respective opinions. The financial analyses summarized below include information presented in tabular format. In order for the financial analyses to be fully understood, the tables must be read together with the text of each summary. The tables alone do not constitute a complete description of the financial analyses.

# Index to Financial Statements

Considering the data below without considering the full narrative description of the financial analyses, including the methodologies and assumptions underlying the analyses, could create a misleading or incomplete view of the financial analyses.

*Selected Public Companies Analysis.* CCPT II s financial advisors reviewed financial information of Spirit and CCPT II and publicly available financial and stock market information of the following seven publicly traded REITs in the net lease sector:

American Realty Capital Trust, Inc.

CapLease, Inc.

Entertainment Properties Trust

Lexington Realty Trust

National Retail Properties, Inc.

Realty Income Corporation

#### W.P. Carey Inc.

CCPT II s financial advisors reviewed, among other things, enterprise values of the selected REITs, calculated as equity market values based on closing stock prices on January 18, 2013 (except, as noted below, in the case of American Realty Capital Trust, Inc.) plus debt at book value, preferred stock at liquidation value and minority interests at book value, less cash and cash equivalents, as a multiple of calendar year 2013 estimated earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, referred to as EBITDA. CCPT II s financial advisors reviewed closing stock prices of the selected REITs on January 18, 2013 as a multiple of calendar year 2013 estimated funds from operations, referred to as FFO, per share and estimated adjusted FFO, referred to as AFFO, per share. CCPT II s financial advisors also reviewed annualized quarterly and monthly dividends, as applicable, of the selected REITs as a percentage of the closing stock prices of the selected REITs on January 18, 2013, referred to as dividend yield. CCPT II s financial advisors further reviewed implied capitalization rates of the selected REITs calculated as annualized net operating income as of September 30, 2012 divided by the gross value of the selected REITs real estate. CCPT II s financial advisors then compared these multiples, dividend yields and capitalization rates derived for the selected REITs with corresponding data implied for CCPT II based on the exchange ratio and Spirit's closing stock price as of January 18, 2013 and implied for Spirit based on Spirit's closing stock price as of January 18, 2013. Financial data of the selected REITs were based on publicly available research analysts estimates, public filings and other publicly available information. In the case of American Realty Capital Trust, Inc., financial data and the unaffected closing stock price as of September 5, 2012 (the last trading day prior to public announcement of the proposed transaction with Realty Income Corporation) were utilized for purposes of the analysis. Financial data of CCPT II were based on information provided by CCPT II s external manager and financial data of Spirit were based both on research analysts consensus estimates and balance sheet data as of September 30, 2012 per Spirit s public filings, referred to as Spirit street estimates, and information provided by Spirit s management, including estimated balance sheet data as of December 31, 2012 and excluding the impact of planned acquisitions and dispositions in 2013, referred to

# Index to Financial Statements

as Spirit management estimates. This analysis indicated the following implied high, mean, median and low multiples, dividend yields and capitalization rates for the selected REITs, as compared to corresponding multiples, dividend yields and capitalization rates implied for CCPT II and Spirit:

	Implied Metrics For Selected REITs			CCPT II Implied Metrics Based	Spirit Implied M Closing Sto January Utiliz	ck Price on 18, 2013	
	High	Mean	Median	Low	on Exchange Ratio	Street Estimates	Spirit Management Estimates
Enterprise Value as Multiple of 2013E							
EBITDA	19.2x	15.5x	15.5x	12.7x	15.1x	13.4x	13.4x
Closing Stock Price as Multiple of:							
2013E FFO	20.4x	13.9x	13.9x	8.8x	14.1x	13.1x	13.7x
2013E AFFO	20.3x	14.3x	14.0x	8.6x	15.3x	12.4x	11.4x
Dividend Yield as Percentage of Closing							
Stock Price	6.3%	5.3%	5.6%	4.1%	6.7%	7.0%	7.0%
Implied Capitalization Rates	8.5%	6.8%	6.3%	5.4%	6.6%	8.2%	8.0%

Selected Precedent Transactions Analysis. CCPT II s financial advisors reviewed financial data of the following 12 selected transactions that involved REITs in the net lease sector:

#### Announcement

Date	Acquiror	Target
12/14/12	American Realty Capital Properties, Inc.	American Realty Capital Trust III, Inc.
09/06/12	Realty Income Corporation	American Realty Capital Trust, Inc.
02/17/12	W.P. Carey Inc.	Corporate Property Associates 15 Incorporated
12/24/11	Ventas, Inc.	Cogdell Spencer Inc.
02/27/11	Ventas, Inc.	Nationwide Health Properties, Inc.
12/14/10	Corporate Property Associates 16 Incorporated	Corporate Property Associates 14 Incorporated
11/02/07	Gramercy Capital Corp.	American Financial Realty Trust
03/13/07	Investor Group led by Macquarie Bank Limited	Spirit Finance Corporation
10/30/06	General Electric Capital Corporation	Trustreet Properties, Inc.
10/23/06	Record Realty Trust	Government Properties Trust, Inc.
07/23/06	Lexington Realty Trust	Newkirk Realty Trust, Inc.
09/02/05	DRA Advisors LLC	Capital Automotive REIT

# **Index to Financial Statements**

CCPT II s financial advisors reviewed, among other things, equity values of the selected transactions, based on the purchase prices paid for the target company s equity, as multiples of, to the extent publicly available, one-year forward estimated FFO and AFFO per share. CCPT II s financial advisors then compared these multiples derived for the selected transactions with corresponding multiples implied for CCPT II based on the exchange ratio and Spirit s closing stock price as of January 18, 2013 and implied for Spirit based on Spirit s closing stock price as of January 18, 2013. Financial data of the selected transactions were based on publicly available information. Financial data of CCPT II were based on information provided by CCPT II s external manager and financial data of Spirit were based both on Spirit street estimates and Spirit management estimates. This analysis indicated the following implied high, mean, median and low multiples for the selected transactions, as compared to corresponding multiples implied for CCPT II and Spirit:

						Spirit Implie	ed Multiples
		Implied M	ultiples for		CCPT II	Based on Closi	ng Stock Price
		Selected Tr	ansactions		Implied	on January 18,	2013 Utilizing:
					Multiples Based		Spirit
					on Exchange		Management
Equity Value as Multiple of:	High	Mean	Median	Low	Ratio	<b>Street Estimates</b>	Estimates
One-Year Forward FFO	16.9x	13.7x	14.6x	7.7x	14.1x	13.1x	13.7x
One-Year Forward AFFO	19.2x	13.2x	13.3x	7.4x	15.3x	12.4x	11.4x

*CCPT II Discounted Cash Flow Analysis.* CCPT II s financial advisors performed a discounted cash flow analysis of CCPT II on a standalone basis utilizing financial forecasts and estimates for CCPT II prepared by CCPT II s external manager. CCPT II s financial advisors calculated a range of implied present values (as of December 31, 2012) of (i) the standalone unlevered, after-tax free cash flows that CCPT II was forecasted to generate for the fiscal years ending December 31, 2013 through December 31, 2016 and (ii) terminal values based on CCPT II s estimated unlevered free cash flows for the terminal year. Implied terminal values were derived by applying to CCPT II s estimated terminal year unlevered free cash flows a range of perpetuity growth rates of 0.0% to 1.0%. Present values of cash flows and terminal values were calculated using discount rates ranging from 7.0% to 8.0%. The discounted cash flow analysis resulted in an implied equity value reference range for CCPT II of approximately \$6.24 to \$10.45 per share, which implied equity value reference range was then utilized in connection with the CCPT II Pro Forma Discounted Cash Flow Analysis more fully described below.

*CCPT II Pro Forma Discounted Cash Flow Analysis.* CCPT II s financial advisors also performed a discounted cash flow analysis of CCPT II pro forma for the transaction utilizing financial forecasts and estimates for CCPT II prepared by CCPT II s external manager and financial forecasts and estimates for Spirit and potential cost savings from the proposed transaction prepared by Spirit s management. CCPT II s financial advisors calculated a range of implied present values (as of December 31, 2012) of (i) the unlevered, after-tax free cash flows that CCPT II pro forma for the transaction was forecasted to generate for the fiscal years ending December 31, 2013 through December 31, 2015 and (ii) terminal values based on CCPT II s pro forma estimated unlevered free cash flows for the terminal year excluding planned acquisitions and dispositions. Implied terminal values were derived by applying to CCPT II s pro forma estimated terminal year unlevered free cash flows a range of perpetuity growth rates of 0.25% to 1.25%. Present values of cash flows and terminal values were calculated using discount rates ranging from 7.0% to 8.0%. The discounted cash flow analysis resulted in an implied equity value reference range for CCPT II pro forma for the transaction of approximately \$6.24 to \$10.45 per share for CCPT II on a standalone basis of approximately 20.1% to 29.5%. Actual results may vary from projected results and the variations may be material.

# Certain Prospective Financial Information Reviewed by CCPT II

CCPT II does not as a matter of course make public long-term projections as to future revenues, earnings or other results due to, among other reasons, the uncertainty of the underlying assumptions and estimates. However, CCPT II is including certain unaudited prospective financial information that was made available to the CCPT II

# Index to Financial Statements

Special Committee, the CCPT II Board and the Spirit Board in connection with the evaluation of the merger. This information also was provided to CCPT II s and Spirit s respective financial advisors. The inclusion of this information should not be regarded as an indication that any of CCPT II, Spirit, their respective financial advisors or any other recipient of this information considered, or now considers, it to be necessarily predictive of actual future results.

The unaudited prospective financial information was, in general, prepared solely for internal use and is subjective in many respects. As a result, the prospective results may not be realized and the actual results may be significantly higher or lower than estimated. Since the unaudited prospective financial information covers multiple years, that information by its nature becomes less predictive with each successive year. You are encouraged to review the risks and uncertainties described under the headings Risk Factors Risk Factors Relating to the Merger beginning on page 22 and Cautionary Statement Concerning Forward-Looking Statements beginning on page 33 and the risks described in the periodic reports filed by CCPT II with the SEC, which reports can be found as described under the heading Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 293. The unaudited prospective financial information was not prepared with a view toward public disclosure, nor was it prepared with a view toward compliance with GAAP, published guidelines of the SEC or the guidelines established by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants for preparation and presentation of prospective financial information. In addition, the unaudited prospective financial information requires significant estimates and assumptions that make it inherently less comparable to the similarly titled GAAP measures in CCPT II s historical GAAP financial statements. Neither CCPT II s independent registered public accounting firm, nor any other independent accountants, have compiled, examined or performed any procedures with respect to the unaudited prospective financial information contained herein, nor have they expressed any opinion or any other form of assurance on the information or its achievability. The report of CCPT II s independent registered public accounting firm contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus relates to CCPT II s historical financial information. It does not extend to the unaudited prospective financial information and should not be read to do so. Furthermore, the unaudited prospective financial information does not take into account any circumstances or events occurring after the date it was prepared.

The following table presents selected unaudited prospective financial data for the fiscal years ending 2013 through 2016 for CCPT II on a standalone basis.

	2013	2014	2015	2016
		( <b>\$ in m</b>	nillions)	
Net Operating Income (NOI)	\$ 256.8	\$ 259.2	\$ 260.0	\$ 261.0
Funds from Operations (FFO)	\$ 138.0	\$ 142.3	\$ 143.3	\$ 143.9
Adjusted Funds from Operations (AFFO)	\$ 127 7	\$ 129 5	\$ 136.5	\$ 137 5

For purposes of the unaudited prospective financial information presented herein, NOI is calculated as rental revenues, less property expenses. FFO is a non-GAAP financial performance measure defined by NAREIT and is calculated as net income available to common stockholders, plus (i) depreciation and amortization of real estate assets, (ii) impairments of depreciable real estate assets and (iii) impairments of in substance real estate investments in investees that are driven by measureable decreases in the fair value of the depreciable real estate held by the unconsolidated joint ventures. FFO also excludes gains or losses on sales depreciable real estate and extraordinary items. AFFO is calculated as FFO plus amortization of loan cost, minus (i) non-cash revenue, (ii) tenant improvement costs and (iii) leasing commissions.

Spirit and CCPT II calculate certain non-GAAP financial metrics including NOI, FFO and AFFO using different methodologies. Consequently, the financial metrics presented in each company s prospective financial information disclosures may not be directly comparable to one another. Additionally, CCPT II has historically reported modified funds from operation, referred to herein as MFFO, as a non-GAAP supplemental financial performance measure. MFFO differs from AFFO and is defined by CCPT II as FFO, excluding merger and acquisition related costs.

# Index to Financial Statements

In preparing the foregoing unaudited projected financial information, CCPT II made a number of assumptions regarding, among other things, interest rates, corporate financing activities, annual dividend levels, occupancy and customer retention levels, changes in rent, the amount, timing and cost of existing and planned development properties, lease-up rates of existing and planned developments, the amount and timing of asset sales and asset acquisitions, including the return on those acquisitions, the amount of income taxes paid, and the amount of general and administrative costs.

The assumptions made in preparing the above unaudited prospective financial information may not accurately reflect future conditions. The estimates and assumptions underlying the unaudited prospective financial information involve judgments with respect to, among other things, future economic, competitive, regulatory and financial market conditions and future business decisions which may not be realized and that are inherently subject to significant business, economic, competitive and regulatory uncertainties and contingencies, including, among others, risks and uncertainties described under the headings Risk Factors Risk Factors Relating to the Merger beginning on page 22 and Cautionary Statement Concerning Forward-Looking Statements beginning on page 33 and the risks described in the periodic reports filed by CCPT II with the SEC, which reports can be found as described under the heading Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 293, all of which are difficult to predict and many of which are beyond the control of CCPT II and/or Spirit and will be beyond the control of the Combined Corporation. The underlying assumptions may not prove to be accurate and the projected results may not be realized, and actual results likely will differ, and may differ materially, from those reflected in the unaudited prospective financial information, whether or not the merger is completed.

In addition, although presented with numerical specificity, the above unaudited prospective financial information reflects numerous assumptions and estimates as to future events made by the Advisor that the Advisor believes were reasonably prepared. The above unaudited prospective financial information does not give effect to the merger. CCPT II stockholders and Spirit stockholders are urged to review the description of CCPT II s reported and anticipated results of operations and financial condition and capital resources during 2012, including in CCPT II s Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations beginning on page 59 and in CCPT II s historical consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto beginning on page F-13.

Readers of this joint proxy statement/prospectus are cautioned not to place undue reliance on the unaudited prospective financial information set forth above. No representation is made by CCPT II, Spirit or any other person to any CCPT II stockholder or any Spirit stockholder regarding the ultimate performance of CCPT II compared to the information included in the above unaudited prospective financial information. The inclusion of unaudited prospective financial information in this joint proxy statement/prospectus should not be regarded as an indication that the prospective financial information will be necessarily predictive of actual future events, and such information should not be relied on as such.

CCPT II DOES NOT INTEND TO UPDATE OR OTHERWISE REVISE THE ABOVE UNAUDITED PROSPECTIVE FINANCIAL INFORMATION TO REFLECT CIRCUMSTANCES EXISTING AFTER THE DATE WHEN MADE OR TO REFLECT THE OCCURRENCE OF FUTURE EVENTS, EVEN IN THE EVENT THAT ANY OR ALL OF THE ASSUMPTIONS UNDERLYING THE PROSPECTIVE FINANCIAL INFORMATION ARE NO LONGER APPROPRIATE, EXCEPT AS MAY BE REQUIRED BY LAW.

# **Opinion of Spirit** s Financial Advisor

In connection with the merger, Spirit engaged Barclays to act as a financial advisor to Spirit.

On January 21, 2013, Barclays rendered its oral opinion (which was subsequently confirmed in writing) to the Spirit Board that, as of such date and based upon and subject to the qualifications, limitations and assumptions stated in its opinion, the exchange ratio of 1.9048 shares of CCPT II common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, to be offered for each share of Spirit common stock, referred to herein as the exchange ratio, pursuant

# **Index to Financial Statements**

to the merger agreement (other than shares of Spirit common stock to be retired in accordance with the terms of the merger agreement) was fair, from a financial point of view, to the stockholders of Spirit. Such exchange ratio corresponds to an inverse exchange ratio of 0.525 shares of Spirit common stock for each share of CCPT II common stock.

The full text of Barclays written opinion, dated as of January 21, 2013, is attached as Annex H to this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Barclays written opinion sets forth, among other things, the assumptions made, procedures followed, factors considered and limitations upon the review undertaken by Barclays in rendering its opinion. You are encouraged to read the opinion carefully in its entirety. The following is a summary of Barclays opinion and the methodology that Barclays used to render its opinion. This summary is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the opinion.

Barclays opinion, the issuance of which was approved by Barclays Valuation and Fairness Opinion Committee, is addressed to the Spirit Board, addresses only the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the exchange ratio to be offered to the stockholders of Spirit and does not constitute a recommendation to any stockholder of Spirit as to how such stockholder should vote with respect to, or whether to accept the consideration to be offered to the stockholders in connection with, the proposed merger. The terms of the proposed merger were determined through arm s-length negotiations between Spirit and CCPT II and were unanimously approved by the Spirit Board. Barclays was not requested to address, and its opinion does not in any manner address, Spirit s underlying business decision to proceed with or effect the proposed merger or the likelihood of consummation of the proposed merger. In addition, Barclays expressed no opinion on, and it does not in any manner address, the fairness of the amount or the nature of any compensation to any officers, directors or employees of any parties to the proposed merger, or any class of such persons, relative to the consideration to be offered to the stockholders of Spirit in the proposed merger. No limitations were imposed by the Spirit Board upon Barclays with respect to the investigations made or procedures followed by it in rendering its opinion.

In arriving at its opinion, Barclays, among other things:

reviewed and analyzed the merger agreement and the specific terms of the proposed merger;

reviewed and analyzed publicly available information concerning Spirit and CCPT II that Barclays believed to be relevant to its analysis, including CCPT II s most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q of Spirit and CCPT II for the fiscal quarter ended September 30, 2012 and the Registration Statement on Form S-11 of Spirit;

reviewed and analyzed financial and operating information with respect to the business, operations and prospects of Spirit, including financial projections of Spirit prepared by management of Spirit, as approved for Barclays use by Spirit, referred to herein as the Spirit projections;

reviewed and analyzed financial and operating information with respect to the business, operations and prospects of CCPT II, including financial projections of CCPT II prepared by management of CCPT II, as approved for Barclays use by Spirit, referred to herein as the CCPT II projections;

reviewed and analyzed a trading history of Spirit common stock from September 20, 2012 to January 18, 2013 and a comparison of such trading history with those of other companies that Barclays deemed relevant;

reviewed and analyzed a comparison of the historical financial results and present financial condition of Spirit and CCPT II with each other and with those of other companies that Barclays deemed relevant;

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

reviewed and analyzed the pro forma impact of the proposed merger on the future financial performance of the Combined Corporation, including the expected cost savings and operating synergies, net of any costs-to-achieve, expected by the management of Spirit to result from the proposed merger, referred to herein as the expected impacts;

# Index to Financial Statements

had discussions with the management of Spirit concerning its business, operations, assets, liabilities, financial condition and prospects and the potential strategic benefits of the proposed merger, including but not limited to the potential impacts to Spirit s growth, portfolio and leverage; and

undertook such other studies, analyses and investigations as Barclays deemed appropriate. In arriving at its opinion, Barclays assumed and relied upon the accuracy and completeness of the financial and other information used by Barclays without any independent verification of such information (and Barclays did not assume responsibility or liability for any independent verification of such information). Barclays also relied upon the assurances of management of Spirit that they were not aware of any facts or circumstances that would make such information inaccurate or misleading. With respect to financial projections, including the Spirit projections and the CCPT II projections, upon advice of Spirit, Barclays assumed that such projections were reasonably prepared on a basis reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments of the management of Spirit and of CCPT II as to the future financial performance of Spirit and CCPT II and that Spirit and CCPT II would perform substantially in accordance with such projections. Furthermore, upon the advice of Spirit, Barclays assumed that the amounts and timing of the expected impacts were reasonable and that certain expected impacts would be realized in accordance with such estimates. Barclays expressed no view as to any such projections or estimates or the assumptions on which they were based. In arriving at its opinion, Barclays did not conduct a physical inspection of the properties and facilities of Spirit or of CCPT II and did not make or obtain any evaluations or appraisals of the assets or liabilities of Spirit or of CCPT II. In addition, Barclays was not authorized by Spirit to solicit, and did not solicit, any indications of interest from any third party with respect to the purchase of all or a part of Spirit s business. Barclays opinion was necessarily based upon market, economic and other conditions as they existed on, and could be evaluated as of, January 21, 2013. Barclays assumed no responsibility for updating or revising its opinion based on events or circumstances that may have occurred, or may occur, after January 21, 2013. Barclays expressed no opinion as to the prices at which shares of common stock of the Combined Corporation would trade following the announcement or consummation of the proposed merger. Barclays opinion should not be viewed as providing any assurance that the market value of the shares of common stock of CCPT II or the Combined Corporation to be held by the stockholders of Spirit after the consummation of the proposed merger will be in excess of the market value of Spirit common stock owned by such stockholders at any time prior to the announcement or consummation of the proposed merger.

Additionally, Barclays assumed the accuracy of the representations and warranties contained in the merger agreement and all agreements related thereto. Barclays also assumed, upon the advice of Spirit, that all material governmental, regulatory and third party approvals, consents and releases for the proposed merger would be obtained within the constraints contemplated by the merger agreement and that the proposed merger would be consummated in accordance with the terms of the merger agreement without waiver, modification or amendment of any material term, condition or agreement thereof. Barclays did not express any opinion as to any tax or other consequences that might result from the proposed merger, nor did Barclays opinion address any legal, tax, regulatory or accounting matters, as to which Barclays understood that Spirit had obtained such advice as it deemed necessary from qualified professionals.

In connection with rendering its opinion, Barclays performed certain financial, comparative and other analyses as summarized below. In arriving at its opinion, Barclays did not ascribe a specific range of values to the shares of Spirit common stock but rather made its determination as to fairness, from a financial point of view, to Spirit s stockholders of the consideration to be offered to such stockholders in the proposed merger on the basis of various financial and comparative analyses. The preparation of a fairness opinion is a complex process and involves various determinations as to the most appropriate and relevant methods of financial and comparative analyses and the application of those methods to the particular circumstances. Therefore, a fairness opinion is not readily susceptible to summary description.

In arriving at its opinion, Barclays did not attribute any particular weight to any single analysis or factor considered by it but rather made qualitative judgments as to the significance and relevance of each analysis and factor relative to all other analyses and factors performed and considered by it and in the context of the

# Index to Financial Statements

circumstances of the particular transaction. Accordingly, Barclays believes that its analyses must be considered as a whole, as considering any portion of such analyses and factors, without considering all analyses and factors as a whole, could create a misleading or incomplete view of the process underlying its opinion.

The following is a summary of the material financial analyses used by Barclays in preparing its opinion to the Spirit Board. Certain financial analyses summarized below include information presented in tabular format. In order to fully understand the financial analyses used by Barclays, the tables must be read together with the text of each summary, as the tables alone do not constitute a complete description of the financial analyses. In performing its analyses, Barclays made numerous assumptions with respect to industry performance, general business and economic conditions and other matters, many of which are beyond the control of Spirit, CCPT II or any other parties to the merger agreement. None of Spirit, CCPT II, Barclays or any other person assumes responsibility if future results are materially different from those discussed. Any estimates contained in these analyses are not necessarily indicative of actual values or predictive of future results or values, which may be significantly more or less favorable than as set forth below. In addition, analyses relating to the value of the businesses do not purport to be appraisals or reflect the prices at which the businesses may actually be sold.

# Historical Share Price Analysis

To illustrate the trend in the historical trading prices of Spirit common stock, Barclays considered historical data with regard to the trading prices of Spirit common stock for the period from September 20, 2012 to January 18, 2013 and compared such data with the relative stock price performances during the same periods of other companies that Barclays deemed relevant. Because CCPT II is not listed on a national securities exchange, an analysis of its historical share price was not conducted.

Barclays noted that during the period from September 20, 2012 to January 18, 2013, the closing price of Spirit common stock ranged from \$15.00 to \$17.95.

#### **Research Price Targets Analysis**

Barclays considered publicly available research on per share price targets for Spirit common stock provided by equity research firms. The price targets published by the equity research firms do not necessarily reflect current market trading prices for Spirit common stock and these estimates are subject to uncertainties, including the future financial performance of Spirit and future financial market conditions. The analysis showed that the average target price from the selected analysts reviewed was \$18.14 per share of Spirit common stock, the average net asset value from the selected analysts reviewed was \$17.91 and the average implied capitalization rate from the selected analysts reviewed was \$.7%.

#### Selected Comparable Company Analysis

In order to assess how the public market values shares of publicly traded companies similar to Spirit and CCPT II, Barclays reviewed and compared specific financial and operating data relating to Spirit and CCPT II with selected companies that Barclays deemed comparable to Spirit and CCPT II. The selected comparable companies were:

Getty Realty Corp.

Select Income REIT

CapLease, Inc.

American Realty Capital Properties, Inc.

EPR Properties

Lexington Realty Trust

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

National Retail Properties, Inc.

#### Realty Income Corp.

Barclays calculated and compared various financial multiples and ratios of Spirit, CCPT II and the selected comparable companies. As part of its selected comparable company analysis, Barclays calculated and analyzed each company s ratio of its current stock price to its calendar year 2013 estimated FFO based on Wall Street research consensus estimates. This resulted in a range of 8.6x to 18.6x estimated FFO with a median of 12.6x. Barclays also reviewed annualized quarterly and monthly dividends, as applicable of the selected comparable companies as a percentage of the closing stock prices of the selected comparable companies, referred to as dividend yield. This resulted in a range of dividend yields from 2.6% to 7.0% with a median of 6.0%. All of these calculations were performed, and based on publicly available financial data and closing prices as of January 18, 2013, the last trading date prior to the delivery of Barclays opinion. Barclays selected the comparable companies listed above because their businesses and operating profiles are reasonably similar to that of Spirit and CCPT II, as all the selected companies are REITs with operations that, for the purposes of the analysis of Barclays, may be considered similar to those of Spirit and CCPT II, but none of the selected companies are identical to Spirit or CCPT II. However, because of the inherent differences between the business, operations and prospects of Spirit, CCPT II and those of the selected comparable companies, Barclays believed that it was inappropriate to, and therefore did not, rely solely on the quantitative results of the selected comparable company analysis. Accordingly, Barclays also made qualitative judgments concerning differences between the business, financial and operating characteristics and prospects of Spirit and CCPT II and the selected comparable companies that could affect the public trading values of each in order to provide a context in which to consider the results of the quantitative analysis. These qualitative judgments related primarily to the differing sizes, growth prospects, profitability levels, leverage and degree of operational risk between Spirit, CCPT II and the companies included in the selected company analysis. Based upon these judgments, Barclays selected a range of 11.0x to 15.0x multiples of estimated FFO for Spirit and CCPT II and applied such range to the Spirit projections and CCPT II projections, respectively, to calculate a range of implied prices per share of Spirit and CCPT II and to calculate a range of implied inverse exchange ratios. The following summarizes the result of these calculations:

		Implied Inverse
		Exchange Ratio
Spirit Initial Trading Comparables	CCPT II Initial Trading	Initial Trading
	Comparables	Comparables
Reference Range	Reference Range	Reference Range
\$15.70 \$21.40	\$7.00 \$9.50	0.327x 0.605x

Barclays noted that on the basis of the selected comparable company analysis, the inverse exchange ratio was within the range of implied values per share calculated on a standalone basis for each of Spirit and CCPT II.

#### Net Asset Value/Sum-of-the-Parts Analysis

Barclays performed a net asset (sum-of-the-parts) valuation of Spirit s and CCPT II s real estate portfolio based on management estimates of Spirit and CCPT II, the Spirit projections and CCPT II projections, respectively. Barclays calculated the estimated net asset value of Spirit s and CCPT II s properties by applying selected calendar year 2013 capitalization rates ranging from 7.5% to 9.0% for Spirit and ranging from 6.8% to 7.3% for CCPT II and applied those rates to the calendar year 2013 estimated cash net operating income generated from existing properties and acquisitions as of 12/31/2012. Barclays also took into account for purposes of such analysis Spirit s and CCPT II s other tangible assets and liabilities estimated as of December 31, 2012, including Spirit s and CCPT II s outstanding indebtedness (which was evaluated, in the case of CCPT II, assuming marked to market utilizing estimated market rates for similar types of indebtedness, and evaluated with no marked to market assumptions for both CCPT II and Spirit) and excluding intangibles and other non-cash GAAP-specific balance sheet items. Implied per share equity values for Spirit and CCPT II s shares, respectively. This analysis indicated an approximate per share equity value reference range for Spirit of \$15.10 to \$22.40, a per share equity value reference range for CCPT II of \$8.20 to \$9.40

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

(assuming no debt marked to market) and a per share equity value reference range for CCPT II of \$7.80 to \$9.00 (assuming debt marked to market). Based on this implied per share equity value reference range for Spirit and CCPT II, Barclays calculated the following implied inverse exchange ratio reference range, as compared to the inverse exchange ratio provided for in the merger:

Implied Inverse Exchange Ratio Reference Range		Implied Inverse Exchange Ratio Reference Range		
(assun	nes no CCPT II de	bt marked to market)	(assumes CCPT II deb	ot marked to market)
	0.365x	0.622x	0.347x	0.595x

#### **Discounted Cash Flow Analysis**

Barclays performed a discounted cash flow analysis of Spirit and CCPT II. A discounted cash flow analysis is a traditional valuation methodology used to derive a valuation of an asset by calculating the present value of estimated future cash flows of the asset. Present value refers to the current value of future cash flows or amounts and is obtained by discounting those future cash flows or amounts by a discount rate that takes into account macroeconomic assumptions and estimates of risk, the opportunity cost of capital, expected returns and other appropriate factors.

To calculate the estimated enterprise value of Spirit and CCPT II using the discounted cash flow method, Barclays added each of Spirit s and CCPT II s respective (i) projected after-tax unlevered free cash flows for fiscal years 2013 through 2016 based on the CCPT II projections and fiscal years 2013 through 2017 based on the Spirit projections, to (ii) the terminal value at the end of 2016 for CCPT II and at the end of 2017 for Spirit, and discounted such amounts to their respective present values using a range of selected discount rates. The residual value of Spirit and CCPT II, respectively, at the end of the forecast period, or terminal value, was estimated by applying a range of perpetuity growth rates of 1.5% to 2.5% to the unlevered free cash flow projections of the last fiscal year of the forecast periods for Spirit and CCPT II, respectively, and dividing the resulting amount by a percentage equal to the weighted average cost of capital of each company minus the estimated terminal growth rate. The range of after-tax discount rates was selected based on an analysis of the weighted average cost of capital of Spirit and CCPT II, respectively. The cash flows and terminal values were then discounted to present value as of December 31, 2012 using discount rates ranging from 9.0% to 9.5% and 8.5% to 9.0% for Spirit and CCPT II, respectively. Barclays then calculated a range of implied prices per share of Spirit and CCPT II, respectively, by adding certain non-operating assets and subtracting certain non-operating liabilities, including such amount by the number of shares of Spirit common stock and CCPT II shares, respectively. The analysis of CCPT II was performed on both a pre-synergies and post-synergies basis, assuming the elimination of the property and asset management expenses and \$7.0 million in pro forma general and administrative expenses of CCPT II, as advised by Spirit management.

The following summarizes the result of these calculations:

CCPT II Discounted Cash Flows Reference Range	\$5.60 \$8.50
(pre-synergies)	Per CCPT II share
CCPT II Discounted Cash Flows Reference Range	\$6.90 \$10.10
(post-synergies)	Per CCPT II share
Spirit Discounted Cash Flows Reference Range	\$14.90 \$24.30
	Per Spirit share
Implied Inverse Exchange Ratio Discounted Cash	0.230x 0.570x Spirit shares to CCPT II shares
Flows Reference Range	

(pre-synergies)

# Index to Financial Statements

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

Implied Inverse Exchange Ratio Discounted Cash	0.28	4x-0.678x
Flows Reference Range	Spir	it shares to CCPT II shares
(post-synergies)		
	206	

# Index to Financial Statements

Barclays noted that on the basis of the discounted cash flow analysis, the inverse exchange ratio was within the range of implied values per share calculated using management projections.

# **Contribution Analysis**

Barclays also performed a contribution analysis which reviewed the implied contribution of each of Spirit and CCPT II to the Combined Corporation based on certain operational and financial metrics using the Spirit projections and CCPT II projections. Such operational and financial metrics included for each of Spirit and CCPT II: (i) number of properties, (ii) square footage of properties, (iii) estimated revenue for 2012-2014, (iv) estimated EBITDA for 2012-2014 (v) estimated FFO for 2013-2014, and (vi) estimated AFFO for 2012-2014.

In connection with this analysis, Barclays noted that the inverse exchange ratio implied pro forma ownership percentages of 43.7% for Spirit and 56.3% for CCPT II. Barclays also noted that these implied percentages were similar to the percentages implied by the estimated calendar year 2013 FFO contribution.

# Pro Forma Capitalization Analysis

Barclays analyzed and considered the impact of the merger on (i) the market value of Spirit common stock, (ii) total debt of Spirit (after considering total debt of CCPT II) estimated as of December 31, 2012, (iii) net debt of Spirit (after considering net debt of CCPT II) estimated as of December 31, 2012, (iv) total enterprise value of Spirit, and (v) 2012 estimated EBITDA of Spirit based on Spirit projections and considering the EBITDA as per the CCPT II projections (which were adjusted to exclude property and asset management expenses and include \$7.0 million of pro forma general and administrative expenses for CCPT II, per Spirit s management guidance).

The following summarizes the result of these calculations:

#### (\$ in thousands except per share amounts)

	Spirit	(as of 12/31/12)	Pro Forma	Following Merger
Market Value of Common Equity	\$	1,512,054 <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	3,463,623
Total Debt	\$	1,964,832	\$	3,952,598
Net Debt	\$	1,876,552 <sup>(2)</sup>	\$	3,691,088
Total Enterprise Value	\$	3,388,606	\$	7,154,711
2012E EBITDA	\$	258,882	\$	513,380
Net Debt / 2012E EBITDA		7.8x		7.5x
Net Debt/Enterprise Value		55.4%		51.6%
Fixed Charge Coverage (includes interest expense and loan				
amortization)		1.5x		1.8x

#### (1) Reflects share price as of 1/18/2013

(2) Reflects cash amount adjusted for January 2013 dividend payment.

#### Pro Forma Accretion/Dilution Analysis

Using financial projections and estimates of cost savings resulting from the transaction provided by the managements of Spirit and CCPT II, Barclays calculated the accretion/dilution of FFO, AFFO and cash available for distribution, referred to herein as CAD, per common share of CCPT II and the FFO, AFFO and CAD per share of Spirit common stock as a result of the transaction. For the 12 months following the expected June 30, 2013 closing of the transaction, Barclays compared the FFO, AFFO and CAD per share of the Combined Corporation to the FFO, AFFO and CAD per share estimate of Spirit and CCPT II, each as a standalone entity. With respect to each share of Spirit common stock for the 12 months following the expected June 30, 2013 closing of the transaction, the analysis indicated that the transaction would be (i) accretive to the FFO in the amount of \$0.05 or 3.7%, (ii) dilutive to the AFFO in the amount of \$0.27 or 16.0% and (iii) dilutive to the CAD in the amount of \$0.03 or 2.1%.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

In performing its analysis, Barclays made numerous assumptions with respect to industry performance, general business and economic conditions and other matters, many of which are beyond the control of Spirit or CCPT II. Any estimates contained in Barclays analysis are not necessarily indicative of future results or actual values, which may be significantly more or less favorable than those suggested by the estimates. These analyses were prepared solely as part of the analysis of Barclays of the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the exchange ratio pursuant to the merger agreement to the holders of Spirit common stock and were conducted in connection with the delivery of Barclays opinion to the Spirit Board.

#### General

Barclays is an internationally recognized investment banking firm and, as part of its investment banking activities, is regularly engaged in the valuation of businesses and their securities in connection with mergers and acquisitions, investments for passive and control purposes, negotiated underwritings, competitive bids, secondary distributions of listed and unlisted securities, private placements and valuations for estate, corporate and other purposes. The Spirit Board selected Barclays because of its qualifications, reputation and experience in the valuation of businesses and securities in connection with mergers and acquisitions generally, as well as substantial experience in transactions comparable to the proposed merger.

Barclays is acting as financial advisor to Spirit in connection with the proposed merger. As compensation for its services in connection with the proposed merger, Spirit paid Barclays a fee of \$2.0 million upon the delivery of Barclays opinion and a fee of \$11.0 million will be payable upon completion of the proposed merger against which the amounts paid for the opinion will be credited. In addition, Spirit has agreed to reimburse Barclays for expenses incurred in connection with the proposed merger and to indemnify Barclays for certain liabilities that may arise out of its engagement by Spirit and the rendering of Barclays opinion. Barclays has performed various investment banking and financial services for Spirit and CCPT II in the past, and may perform such services in the future, and has received, and expects to receive, customary fees for such services. As of January 21, 2013, Barclays had not received any fees from Spirit or CCPT II for such services in the past two (2) years. Furthermore, Barclays Bank may act as the arranger for a \$575 million term loan and a \$50 million revolving credit facility to the Spirit Partnership in connection with the proposed merger. Pursuant to its financing commitments for such facilities, Barclays Bank expects to receive certain customary indemnification and fees from the Spirit Partnership, including certain fees payable depending on various circumstances and contingencies. For more information, see The Merger Agreement Financing Related to the Merger beginning on page 264.

Barclays and its affiliates engage in a wide range of businesses from investment and commercial banking, lending, asset management and other financial and non-financial services. In the ordinary course of its business, Barclays and its affiliates may actively trade and effect transactions in the equity, debt and/or other securities (and any derivatives thereof) and financial instruments (including loans and other obligations) of Spirit and CCPT II for its own account and for the accounts of its customers and, accordingly, may at any time hold long or short positions and investments in such securities and financial instruments.

#### Certain Prospective Financial Information Reviewed by Spirit

Spirit does not as a matter of course make public long-term projections as to future revenues, earnings or other results due to, among other reasons, the uncertainty of the underlying assumptions and estimates. However, Spirit is including unaudited prospective financial information that was made available to the Spirit Board, the CCPT II Special Committee and the CCPT II Board in connection with the evaluation of the merger. This information also was provided to Spirit s and CCPT II s respective financial advisors. The inclusion of this information should not be regarded as an indication that any of Spirit, CCPT II, their respective financial advisors or any other recipient of this information considered, or now considers, it to be necessarily predictive of actual future results.

#### Index to Financial Statements

The unaudited prospective financial information was, in general, prepared solely for internal use and is subjective in many respects. As a result, the prospective results may not be realized and the actual results may be significantly higher or lower than estimated. Since the unaudited prospective financial information covers multiple years, that information by its nature becomes less predictive with each successive year. You are encouraged to review the risks and uncertainties described under the captions Risk Factors Risk Factors Relating to the Merger beginning on page 22 and Cautionary Statement Concerning Forward-Looking Statements beginning on page 33 and the risks described in the periodic reports filed by Spirit with the SEC, which reports can be found as described under the caption Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 293. The unaudited prospective financial information was not prepared with a view toward public disclosure, nor was it prepared with a view toward compliance with GAAP, published guidelines of the SEC or the guidelines established by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants for preparation and presentation of prospective financial information. In addition, the unaudited prospective financial information requires significant estimates and assumptions that make it inherently less comparable to the similarly titled GAAP measures in Spirit s historical GAAP financial statements. Neither Spirit s independent registered public accounting firm, nor any other independent accountants, have compiled, examined or performed any procedures with respect to the unaudited prospective financial information contained herein, nor have they expressed any opinion or any other form of assurance on the information or its achievability. The report of Spirit s independent registered public accounting firm contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus for the year ended December 31, 2012, relates to Spirit s historical financial information and it does not extend to the unaudited prospective financial information and should not be read to do so. Furthermore, the unaudited prospective financial information does not take into account any circumstances or events occurring after the date it was prepared.

The following table presents selected unaudited prospective financial data for the fiscal years ending 2013 through 2015 for Spirit on a standalone basis including potential projected acquisitions.

	2013	2014 (\$ in millions)	2015
Total Rental Revenue	\$ 292.1	\$ 311.5	\$ 334.9
Funds from Operations (FFO)	\$ 119.4	\$ 133.4	\$ 152.0
Adjusted Funds from Operations (AFFO)	\$ 140.8	\$ 156.6	\$176.2

Spirit calculates FFO in accordance with the standards established by NAREIT. FFO represents net income (loss) (computed in accordance with GAAP), excluding real estate-related depreciation and amortization, impairment charges and net losses (gains) on the disposition of assets. FFO is a supplemental non-GAAP financial measure. AFFO is a non-GAAP financial measure of operating performance used by many companies in the REIT industry. It adjusts FFO to eliminate the impact of non-recurring items that are not reflective of ongoing operations and certain non-cash items that reduce or increase net income in accordance with GAAP. Spirit s computation of AFFO may differ from the methodology for calculating AFFO used by other equity REITs, and, therefore, may not be comparable to such other REITs.

Spirit and CCPT II calculate certain non-GAAP financial metrics including FFO and AFFO using different methodologies. The differences relate to the treatment of certain non-recurring expenses. Consequently, the financial metrics presented in each company s prospective financial information disclosures may not be directly comparable to one another.

In preparing the foregoing unaudited projected financial information, Spirit made a number of assumptions regarding, among other things, interest rates, corporate financing activities, Spirit s common stock price appreciation and the timing and amount of common stock issuances, annual dividend levels, occupancy and customer retention levels of its owned and managed portfolios, changes in rent, performance of the portfolio, the amount, timing and cost of existing and planned development properties, the amount and timing of asset sales and asset acquisitions, including the return on those acquisitions, the amount of income taxes paid, and the amount of general and administrative costs.

# Index to Financial Statements

The assumptions made in preparing the above unaudited prospective financial information may not accurately reflect future conditions. The estimates and assumptions underlying the unaudited prospective financial information involve judgments with respect to, among other things, future economic, competitive, regulatory and financial market conditions and future business decisions which may not be realized and that are inherently subject to significant business, economic, competitive and regulatory uncertainties and contingencies, including, among others, risks and uncertainties described under Risk Factors Risk Factors Relating to the Merger beginning on page 22 and Cautionary Statement Concerning Forward-Looking Statements beginning on page 33 and the risks described in the periodic reports filed by Spirit with the SEC, which reports can be found as described under the caption Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 293, all of which are difficult to predict and many of which are beyond the control of Spirit and/or CCPT II and will be beyond the control of the Combined Corporation. The underlying assumptions may not prove to be accurate and the projected results may not be realized, and actual results likely will differ, and may differ materially, from those reflected in the unaudited prospective financial information, whether or not the merger is completed.

In addition, although presented with numerical specificity, the above unaudited prospective financial information reflects numerous assumptions and estimates as to future events made by Spirit management that Spirit management believes were reasonably prepared. The above unaudited prospective financial information does not give effect to the merger. Spirit stockholders and CCPT II stockholders are urged to review the description of Spirit s reported and anticipated results of operations and financial condition and capital resources during 2012, including Spirit s Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations beginning on page 120 and Spirit s historical consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto beginning on page F-1.

Readers of this joint proxy statement/prospectus are cautioned not to place undue reliance on the unaudited prospective financial information set forth above. No representation is made by Spirit, CCPT II or any other person to any Spirit stockholder or any CCPT II stockholder regarding the ultimate performance of Spirit compared to the information included in the above unaudited prospective financial information. The inclusion of unaudited prospective financial information in this joint proxy statement/prospectus should not be regarded as an indication that the prospective financial information will be necessarily predictive of actual future events, and such information should not be relied on as such.

SPIRIT DOES NOT INTEND TO UPDATE OR OTHERWISE REVISE THE ABOVE UNAUDITED PROSPECTIVE FINANCIAL INFORMATION TO REFLECT CIRCUMSTANCES EXISTING AFTER THE DATE WHEN MADE OR TO REFLECT THE OCCURRENCE OF FUTURE EVENTS, EVEN IN THE EVENT THAT ANY OR ALL OF THE ASSUMPTIONS UNDERLYING THE PROSPECTIVE FINANCIAL INFORMATION ARE NO LONGER APPROPRIATE, EXCEPT AS MAY BE REQUIRED BY LAW.

#### Interests of CCPT II s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger

In considering the recommendation of the CCPT II Board to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, CCPT II stockholders should be aware that in connection with the merger, the Advisor, which is indirectly wholly-owned by Christopher H. Cole, the chairman, president and chief executive officer of CCPT II, is entitled to certain fees pursuant the Advisory Agreement during the Interim Period as described under the section entitled Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement beginning on page 269. Under the terms of the Advisory Matters Agreement, except as described in the following sentence, the Advisor Parties will continue to be paid the asset management, property management and other fees payable pursuant to the Existing Agreements, calculated in a manner consistent with past practice, for services rendered during the Interim Period. The Advisor Parties have, however, waived (1) any fees due upon the termination of the Existing Agreements, including any fees due upon listing of the Combined Corporation common stock on the NYSE, (2) any performance fees due upon the consummation of the merger, and (3) any other fees that would be payable under the Existing Agreements with respect to the merger (including any equity or debt financing transaction that occurs in connection with the consummation of the merger) and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. In addition to the fees described above,

# **Index to Financial Statements**

following the closing of the merger, the Advisor Parties may provide certain services to the Combined Corporation and the Advisor Parties will be entitled to receive compensation for such services in an amount to be mutually agreed to by the Combined Corporation and the Advisor Parties. Christopher H. Cole and D. Kirk McAllaster, Jr., the executive vice president, chief financial officer and treasurer of CCPT II, are also officers of the Advisor. In such capacities, Messrs. Cole and McAllaster have certain interests in the merger that may be different from the interests of CCPT II stockholders generally. These interests may create potential conflicts of interest. The CCPT II Board and the CCPT II Special Committee were aware of those interests and considered them, among other matters, in reaching its decision to approve the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby. None of CCPT II security officers or the members of its board of directors is party to an agreement with CCPT II, or participates in any CCPT II plan, program or arrangement that provides such executive officer or board member with financial incentives that are contingent upon the consummation of the merger.

#### Interests of Spirit s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger

In considering the recommendation of the Spirit Board to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, Spirit stockholders should be aware that executive officers and directors of Spirit have certain interests in the merger that may be different from, or in addition to, the interests of Spirit stockholders generally. These interests may create potential conflicts of interest. The Spirit Board was aware of those interests and considered them, among other matters, in reaching its decision to approve the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby. These interests include the following:

#### **Treatment of Spirit Restricted Stock**

Under the merger agreement, the Combined Corporation will assume the Spirit Incentive Award Plan and the number and kind of shares available for issuance under the Spirit Incentive Award Plan will be converted into shares of the Combined Corporation common stock in accordance with the provisions of the plan. As a result of the transactions contemplated under the merger agreement, the aggregate number of shares issuable under the Spirit Incentive Award Plan will be convertible into 3,321,442 shares of the Combined Corporation common stock pursuant to the merger in accordance with the provisions of the plan, which based on the closing price of the Spirit common stock on March 25, 2013, would have an aggregate value of \$33,427,823.

In addition, under the merger agreement, immediately prior to the effective time of the merger, each then-outstanding share of Spirit restricted stock will be converted into the right to receive shares of the Combined Corporation common stock that are subject to the same vesting conditions and other terms and conditions as are applicable to the Spirit Restricted Stock Awards immediately prior to the consummation of the merger.

As a result of the transactions contemplated under the merger agreement, 1,010,295 shares of Spirit restricted stock held by Spirit s executive officers and directors would be converted into the right to receive 1,924,410 shares of the Combined Corporation common stock pursuant to the merger, which based on the closing price of Spirit common stock on March 25, 2013, would have an aggregate value of \$19,367,743.

#### Waiver Agreements

Each Spirit executive is party to an employment agreement with Spirit that provides for severance payments and benefits upon a qualifying termination of employment without cause or for good reason (each, as defined in the applicable employment agreement), and, pursuant to the terms of the applicable employment agreements, certain Spirit executives are entitled to accelerated vesting of restricted stock awards upon such qualifying termination. The employment agreements for each of Messrs. Nolan, Mavoides and Bender also provide that if an excise tax is imposed as a result of any compensation or benefits provided to the executive in connection with a change in control (as defined in the applicable employment agreement), then Spirit will gross-up the Spirit executive to cover the excise tax, and any taxes resulting from such gross-up, under the Code. Additionally, each of Messrs. Nolan, Mavoides and Bender is party to a restricted stock award agreement that provides for accelerated vesting of the award upon a change in control (as defined in the applicable award agreement).

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

On January 22, 2013, Spirit entered into waiver agreements with each of the Spirit executives, which provide that (i) the merger will not constitute a change in control for purposes of the Spirit executive s employment agreement and related restricted stock agreement(s) and (ii) any change in position that occurs in connection with the merger will not constitute good reason or a termination without cause for purposes of the Spirit executive s employment agreement(s). In addition, under the waiver agreements executed by Messrs. Nolan, Mavoides and Bender, each executive waived his entitlement to a tax gross-up payment to cover any excise taxes imposed as a result of any payments made to them in connection with the merger. Therefore, none of Spirit s executive officers is a party to an agreement with Spirit, or participates in any Spirit plan, program or arrangement, that provides for payments or benefits based on or that otherwise relate to the consummation of the merger.

#### Section 16 Matters

Pursuant to the merger agreement, Spirit has agreed to take all steps as may be required to cause to be exempt under Rule 16b-3 under the Exchange Act any dispositions of shares of Spirit common stock (including derivative securities with respect to such shares) that are treated as dispositions under Rule 16b-3 and result from the transactions contemplated under the merger agreement by each officer or director of Spirit who is or will be subject to the reporting requirements of Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act with respect to Spirit.

#### Indemnification and Insurance

For a period of six years after the effective time of the merger, pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement and subject to certain limitations, the Combined Corporation will indemnify, defend and hold harmless, among others, each officer and director of Spirit, for actions at or prior to the effective time of the merger, including with respect to the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, to the fullest extent permitted under applicable law. In addition, pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement and subject to certain limitations, prior to the effective time of the merger, each of Spirit and CCPT II has agreed to use reasonable best efforts to obtain and fully pay for a tail prepaid insurance policy or policies from one or more insurance carriers believed to be sound and reputable with respect to directors and officers liability insurance and fiduciary liability insurance for, among others, each officer and director of Spirit covering at least six years after the effective time of the merger, the Combined Corporation will maintain in effect, for a period of at least six years after the effective time of the merger, spirit s existing policies on terms and limits of liability that are no less favorable in the aggregate than the coverage provided on that date. If terms, conditions, retentions and limits of coverage at least as favorable as such existing insurance cannot be obtained or can be obtained only by paying an annual premium in excess of 250% of the last annual premium paid by Spirit, the Combined Corporation will maintain in effect, for a period of at least six years after the effective time of the merger, as much similar insurance as is reasonably practicable for an annual premium equal to 250% of the last annual premium paid by Spirit. These interests are described in detail below at The Merger Agreement Covenants and Agreements Indemnification of Directors and Officers; Insurance.

The Spirit board of directors was aware of the interests described in this section and considered them, among other matters, in approving the merger agreement and making its recommendation that Spirit stockholders approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. See The Merger Recommendation of the Spirit Board and Its Reasons for the Merger.

#### Security Ownership of CCPT II s Directors and Executive Officers and Current Beneficial Owners

The following table sets forth information as of March 25, 2013, regarding the beneficial ownership of CCPT II common stock by each person known by CCPT II to own 5% or more of the outstanding shares of common stock, each of CCPT II directors, and each named executive officer, and CCPT II directors and

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

executive officers as a group. The percentage of beneficial ownership is calculated based on 208,584,611 shares of common stock outstanding as of March 25, 2013. The address of each beneficial owner listed below is c/o Cole Real Estate Investments, 2325 East Camelback Road, Suite 1100, Phoenix, Arizona 85016. None of the shares in the following table has been pledged as security.

	Number of Shares of Common Stock Beneficially	
Name of Beneficial Owner	Owned <sup>(1)</sup>	Percentage
Christopher H. Cole <sup>(2)</sup>	35,791	*
Marcus E. Bromley <sup>(3)</sup>	25,000	*
George N. Fugelsang		
D. Kirk McAllaster, Jr.	363	*
All officers and directors as a group (4 persons) <sup>(4)</sup>	61,154	*

- \* Represents less than 1.0% of the outstanding common stock.
- (1) Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC and generally includes voting or investment power with respect to securities and shares issuable pursuant to options, warrants and similar rights held by the respective person or group which may be exercised within 60 days following March 25, 2013. Except as otherwise indicated by footnote, and subject to community property laws where applicable, the persons named in the table above have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares of common stock shown as beneficially owned by them.
- (2) Includes 20,000 shares owned by Holdings and 15,791 shares owned by the Christopher H. Cole Generation Skipping Trust, for which Mr. Cole is the Trustee, for which Mr. Cole disclaims beneficial ownership. Mr. Cole is the sole stockholder of Cole Holdings Corporation and controls the voting and disposition decisions of Holdings.
- (3) Includes 5,000 shares owned by Mr. Bromley pursuant to exercise of options and shares issuable upon exercise of options to purchase up to 20,000 shares of common stock, which are exercisable within 60 days of March 25, 2013.
- (4) Includes shares issuable upon exercise of options to purchase up to 20,000 shares of common stock, which are exercisable within 60 days of March 25, 2013.

Based on the number of shares of CCPT II common stock beneficially owned by the CCPT II officers and directors as of March 25, 2013, none of the CCPT II officers or directors, individually or as a group, will own more than 1.0% of the outstanding common stock of the Combined Corporation after the merger is completed.

#### Security Ownership of Spirit s Directors and Executive Officers and Current Beneficial Owners

The following table sets forth information regarding the beneficial ownership of Spirit s common stock as of March 25, 2013 by:

each person known by Spirit to be the beneficial owner of more than 5% of its outstanding shares based solely upon the amounts and percentages contained in the public filings of such persons;

each of Spirit s named executive officers and directors; and

all of Spirit s officers and directors as a group.

#### Index to Financial Statements

Unless otherwise indicated, the address of each named person is c/o Spirit Realty Capital, Inc., 16767 North Perimeter Drive, Suite 210, Scottsdale, AZ 85260. No shares beneficially owned by any Spirit executive officer, director or director nominee have been pledged as security.

	Common Stock Beneficially Owned Percentage of	
Name of Beneficial owner	Number of Shares Beneficially Owned	All Shares <sup>(1)</sup>
Greater than 5% Stockholders		
Macquarie Group (US) Holdings No. 1 Pty Limited <sup>(2)</sup>	6,568,255	7.7%
Entities affiliated with TPG-Axon <sup>(3)</sup>	6,568,408	7.7%
Isis Investments Limited <sup>(4)</sup>	5,254,604	6.2%
Entities affiliated with Highland Capital Management <sup>(5)</sup>	4,385,584	5.2%
Entities affiliated with GoldenTree Asset Management LP <sup>(6)</sup>	5,522,264	6.5%
Midtown Acquisitions L.P. <sup>(7)</sup>	4,408,000	5.2%
Director, Director Nominees and Named Executive Officers		
Thomas H. Nolan, Jr.	672,942	*
Peter M. Mavoides	238,824	*
Michael A. Bender	208,824	*
Mark L. Manheimer	50,000	*
Gregg A. Seibert	52,760	*
Kevin M. Charlton <sup>(8)</sup>	6,568,255	7.7%
Todd A. Dunn	5,000	*
David J. Gilbert	5,000	*
Richard I. Gilchrist	5,000	*
Diane M. Morefield	5,000	*
Nicholas P. Shepherd	5,000	*

# All Director, Director Nominees and Named Executive Officers as a Group (11 persons)

11 persons

7,816,605

9.2%

\* Represents less than 1.0%

(1) Assumes 84,833,181 shares of Spirit common stock were outstanding as of March 25, 2013.

- (2) Represents the number of shares of Spirit common stock beneficially owned, as reported on Schedule 13D filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on September 25, 2012, by Macquarie Group (US) Holdings No. 1 Pty Limited, referred to as Macquarie, either directly or through its affiliates. The members of the board of directors of Macquarie, referred to herein as Macquarie, are Kevin M. Charlton, Christopher Green, Richard John Hughes and Charles Tamplin, and these individuals may be deemed to share voting power and investment control over the shares of Spirit common stock held by Macquarie. These individuals disclaim beneficial ownership of the shares of Spirit common stock held by Macquarie is No. 1 Martin Place, Sydney, New South Wales, 2000, Australia. In connection with the merger agreement, Macquarie has entered into a Voting Agreement with CCPT II described under the section Voting Agreements beginning on page 267.
- (3) Represents the number of shares of Spirit common stock beneficially owned, as reported on Schedule 13G filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 14, 2013, by TPG-Axon either directly or through its affiliates. The entities affiliated with TPG-Axon that hold shares of Spirit common stock are TPG-Axon Partners, LP and TPG-Axon Spirit Holdings Ltd., which is a wholly-owned subsidiary of TPG-Axon International, LP. The general partners of TPG-Axon Partners, LP and TPG-Axon GP, LLC is the general partner of TPG-Axon Partners GP, L.P. and TPG-Axon International GP, LLC, respectively. TPG-Axon GP, LLC is the general partner of TPG-Axon Partners GP, L.P. and the managing member of TPG-Axon International GP, LLC. The managing member of TPG-Axon GP, LLC is Dinakar Singh LLC, which, in turn, is controlled by Dinakar Singh. Mr. Singh may be deemed to share voting power and investment control over the shares of Spirit common stock held by entities affiliated with TPG-Axon. Mr. Singh disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares of Spirit common stock held by entities affiliated with TPG-Axon except to the

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

extent of any pecuniary interest therein. The address for entities affiliated with TPG-Axon is 888 Seventh Avenue, 38th Floor, New York, NY 10019. In connection with the merger agreement, Macquarie has entered into a Voting Agreement with CCPT II described under the section Voting Agreements beginning on page 267.

- (4) Andrew Paul Shimmin is the court appointed liquidator and deemed official receiver of Isis Investments Limited, and Mr. Shimmin may be deemed to have voting power and investment control over the shares of Spirit common stock held by Isis Investments Limited. Mr. Shimmin disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares of Spirit common stock held by Isis Investments Limited except to the extent of any pecuniary interest therein. The address for Isis Investments Limited is 13-15 Hope Street, Douglas, Isle of Man, IM1 1AQ British Isles.
- (5) Represents the number of shares of Spirit common stock beneficially owned, as reported on Schedule 13G filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 14, 2013, by Highland Capital Management either directly or through its affiliates. The entities affiliated with Highland Capital Management, L.P., or HCMLP, are each managed by HCMLP, except for the Pyxis Credit Strategies Fund (fka Highland Credit Strategies Fund), which is an investment company registered under the 1940 Act. The HCMLP-managed entities are controlled by James Dondero. The Pyxis Credit Strategies Fund is managed under an investment advisory agreement with Pyxis Capital, L.P. subject to the governance of the Board of Trustees of the fund. Mr. Dondero may be deemed to share voting power and investment control over the shares of Spirit common stock held by the entities affiliated with Highland Capital Management except to the extent of any pecuniary interest therein. The address for the entities affiliated with Highland Capital Management except to the extent of any pecuniary interest therein. The address for the entities affiliated with Highland Capital Management is 13455 Noel Road, Suite 800, Dallas, TX 75240.
- (6) Represents the number of shares of Spirit common stock beneficially owned, as reported on Schedule 13G filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 12, 2013, by GoldenTree Asset Management LP either directly or through its affiliates. The entities affiliated with GoldenTree Asset Management LP, or GTAM, are each managed by GTAM, which is an investment advisor registered under the 1940 Act. GoldenTree Asset Management LP is controlled by its general partner, GoldenTree Asset Management LLC, which in turn is controlled by its senior managing member, Steven A. Tananbaum. Each of the entities is managed pursuant to an investment management agreement entered into with GTAM. Mr. Tananbaum may be deemed to share voting power and investment control over the shares of Spirit common stock held by the entities affiliated with GTAM. Mr. Tananbaum disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares of Spirit common stock held by the entities affiliated with GTAM except to the extent of any pecuniary interest therein. The address for the entities affiliated with GTAM is 300 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10022.
- (7) Represents the number of shares of Spirit common stock beneficially owned, as reported on Schedule 13G filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on October 1, 2012, by Midtown Acquisitions L.P. either directly or through its affiliates. Davidson Kempner Capital Management LLC, acting through its affiliates pursuant to various advisory agreements, or DKCM, is the ultimate investment manager of Midtown Acquisitions L.P., or Midtown, and affiliated funds who are partners therein. DKCM has overall responsibility for investment decisions made on behalf of Midtown. Thomas L. Kempner, Jr. serves as the Executive Managing Member of DKCM. The other partners of DKCM are Stephen M. Dowicz, Scott E. Davidson, Timothy I. Levart, Robert J. Brivio, Jr., Eric P. Epstein, Anthony A. Yoseloff, Avram Z. Friedman, Conor Bastable, Jogeesvaran Chris Krishanthan, Shulamit Leviant and Morgan Blackwell. Each such person may be deemed to share voting power and investment control over the shares of Spirit common stock held by Midtown. Each such person disclaims ownership of the shares of Spirit common stock held by Midtown except to the extent of any pecuniary interest therein. The address for Midtown is 65 East 55th Street, 19th Floor, New York, NY 10022.
- (8) Kevin M. Charlton is a member of the board of directors of Macquarie and may be deemed to have beneficial ownership of the shares of Spirit common stock owned by Macquarie. Mr. Charlton disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares of Spirit common stock held by Macquarie.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

Based on the number of shares of the Combined Corporation common stock estimated to be outstanding immediately following the close of the merger, none of Spirit s stockholders who are known to be the beneficial owners of more than five percent of the outstanding shares of Spirit common stock as of March 25, 2013, will beneficially own more than five percent of the common stock of the Combined Corporation. With the exception of Messr. Kevin Charlton, none of Spirit s directors or officers, individually or as a group, will beneficially own more than 1.0% of the outstanding common stock of the Combined Corporation after the merger is completed.

#### **Regulatory Approvals Required for the Merger**

The merger may be subject to certain regulatory requirements of municipal, state and federal, domestic or foreign, governmental agencies and authorities, including those relating to the offer and sale of securities. CCPT II and Spirit are currently working to evaluate and comply in all material respects with these requirements, as appropriate, and do not currently anticipate that they will hinder, delay or restrict completion of the merger.

It is possible that one or more of the regulatory approvals required to complete the merger will not be obtained on a timely basis or at all. In addition, it is possible that any of the governmental entities with which filings are made may seek regulatory concessions as conditions for granting approval of the merger. Under the merger agreement, CCPT II and Spirit have each agreed to use its reasonable best efforts to take all actions necessary, proper or advisable to complete the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

Although CCPT II and Spirit do not expect any regulatory authorities to raise any significant objections to the merger that would result in the failure to satisfy the conditions to closing the merger by the termination date specified in the merger agreement, CCPT II and Spirit can provide no assurance that all required regulatory approvals will be obtained or that these approvals will not contain terms, conditions or restrictions that would be detrimental to CCPT II after the effective time of the merger. CCPT II and Spirit have not yet obtained any of the regulatory approvals required to complete the merger.

#### Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger

The following discussion as it relates to the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger summarizes such consequences to certain holders (as specified below) of Spirit common stock that hold such common stock as a capital asset within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code. The discussion below as it relates to the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of holding stock in the Combined Corporation summarizes such consequences to certain holders (as specified below) of Combined Corporation common stock that hold such common stock as a capital asset within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code.

This discussion is based upon the Code, Treasury regulations promulgated under the Code, referred to herein as the Treasury Regulations, judicial decisions and published administrative rulings, all as currently in effect and all of which are subject to change, possibly with retroactive effect. This discussion does not address (i) U.S. federal taxes other than income taxes, (ii) state, local or non-U.S. taxes or (iii) tax reporting requirements applicable to the merger. In addition, this discussion does not address U.S. federal income tax considerations applicable to holders of Spirit common stock that are subject to special treatment under U.S. federal income tax law, including, for example:

financial institutions;

pass-through entities;

insurance companies;

tax-exempt organizations;

dealers in securities or currencies;

# Index to Financial Statements

traders in securities that elect to use a mark to market method of accounting;

persons that hold Spirit common stock as part of a straddle, hedge, constructive sale or conversion transaction;

regulated investment companies;

real estate investment trusts;

certain U.S. expatriates;

U.S. holders whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar; and

persons who acquired their Spirit common stock through the exercise of an employee stock option or otherwise as compensation. For purposes of this discussion, a U.S. holder means a beneficial owner of Spirit common stock (or, following the effective time of the merger, of the Combined Corporation common stock) that is:

an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States for U.S. income tax purposes;

a corporation (or other entity taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes) created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or any political subdivision thereof;

an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source; or

a trust that (A) is subject to the supervision of a court within the United States and the control of one or more U.S. persons or (B) has a valid election in place under the Treasury Regulations to be treated as a U.S. person. For purposes of this discussion, a non-U.S. holder means a beneficial owner of Spirit common stock (or following the effective time of the merger, of the Combined Corporation common stock) that is not a U.S. holder and is either a corporation, trust, estate or non-resident alien

individual for federal income tax purposes.

If a partnership (or an entity or arrangement treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes) holds Spirit (or, following the merger, the Combined Corporation) common stock, the tax treatment of a partner in the partnership generally will depend on the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. Any partnership or entity or arrangement treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes that holds Spirit (or, following the merger, the Combined Corporation) common stock, and the partners in such partnership, should consult their tax advisors.

This discussion of material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger is not binding on the Internal Revenue Service, referred to herein as the IRS. No assurance can be given that the IRS would not assert, or that a court would not sustain, a position contrary to any described herein.

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

HOLDERS OF SPIRIT COMMON STOCK ARE URGED TO CONSULT THEIR TAX ADVISORS REGARDING THE SPECIFIC TAX CONSEQUENCES TO THEM OF THE MERGER, INCLUDING THE APPLICABILITY AND EFFECT OF U.S. FEDERAL, STATE, LOCAL AND NON-U.S. INCOME AND OTHER TAX LAWS IN LIGHT OF THEIR PARTICULAR CIRCUMSTANCES.

#### Tax Opinions from Outside Counsel

It is a condition to the consummation of the merger that Latham & Watkins LLP (outside counsel to Spirit) and Goodwin Procter LLP (outside counsel to CCPT II) each renders a tax opinion to its client to the effect that, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the merger will constitute a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code. Such opinions will be based on factual representations and covenants made by Spirit and CCPT II (including those contained in tax representation letters provided by Spirit and CCPT II), and on

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

customary assumptions. If any assumption or representation is inaccurate in any way, or any covenant is not complied with, the tax consequences of the merger could differ from those described in the tax opinions. The tax opinions represent the legal judgment of outside counsel to Spirit and outside counsel to CCPT II and are not binding on the IRS. No ruling from the IRS has been or will be requested in connection with the merger, and there can be no assurance that the IRS would not assert, or that a court would not sustain, a position contrary to the conclusions set forth in the tax opinions. If the condition relating to either tax opinion to be delivered at closing is waived, this joint proxy statement/prospectus will be amended and recirculated.

In the opinion of Latham & Watkins LLP and Goodwin Procter LLP, the merger of Spirit with and into CCPT II will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code. Accordingly:

a U.S. holder will not recognize any gain or loss upon receipt of common stock of the Combined Corporation in exchange for its Spirit common stock in connection with the merger, except with respect to cash received in lieu of fractional shares of the Combined Corporation common stock, as discussed below.

a U.S. holder will have an aggregate tax basis in the Combined Corporation common stock received in the merger equal to the U.S. holder s aggregate tax basis in its Spirit shares surrendered pursuant to the merger, reduced by the portion of the U.S. holder s tax basis in its Spirit shares surrendered in the merger that is allocable to a fractional share of Combined Corporation common stock. If a U.S. holder acquired any of its shares of Spirit common stock at different prices or at different times, Treasury Regulations provide guidance on how such U.S. holder may allocate its tax basis to shares of the Combined Corporation common stock received in the merger. U.S. holders that hold multiple blocks of Spirit common stock should consult their tax advisors regarding the proper allocation of their basis among shares of Combined Corporation common stock received in the merger under these Treasury Regulations.

the holding period of the Combined Corporation common stock received by a U.S. holder in connection with the merger will include the holding period of the Spirit common stock surrendered in connection with the merger.

cash received by a U.S. holder in lieu of a fractional share of Combined Corporation common stock in the merger will be treated as if such fractional share had been issued in connection with the merger and then redeemed by the Combined Corporation, and such U.S. holder generally will recognize capital gain or loss with respect to such cash payment, measured by the difference, if any, between the amount of cash received and the U.S. holder s tax basis in such fractional share. Such capital gain or loss will be long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. holder s holding period in respect of such fractional share is greater than one year. Non-corporate U.S. holders are generally subject to tax on long-term capital gains at reduced rates under current law. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to certain limitations.

a non-U.S. holder will not recognize any gain or loss upon receipt of Combined Corporation common stock in exchange for its Spirit common stock in connection with the merger provided that either (i) the non-U.S. holder has owned (actually and constructively) 5% or less in value of the Spirit common stock at all times during the five year period ending on the date of the merger (or, if shorter, the period during which the non-U.S. holder has held the Spirit common stock), or (ii) Spirit is a domestically-controlled qualified investment entity. Spirit will be considered domestically controlled if, at all times during the five year period ending on the date of the merger, less than 50% in value of Spirit s outstanding stock was held, directly or indirectly, by non-U.S. persons. Prior to Spirit s initial public offering on September 25, 2012, more than 50% in value of Spirit s outstanding stock was held indirectly by non-U.S. persons. As a result, Spirit will not be considered domestically controlled. Since Spirit is not a domestically-controlled qualified investment entity, a non-U.S. holder that has owned at some time during the five year period ending on the date of merger (or, if shorter, the period during which the non-U.S. holder has held indirectly be non-U.S. holder for merger (or, if shorter, the period during which the non-U.S. holder has held indirectly controlled qualified investment entity, a non-U.S. holder that has owned at some time during the five year period ending on the date of merger (or, if shorter, the period during which the non-U.S. holder has held the Spirit common stock) more than 5% in value of Spirit s common stock will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on that holder s gain in Spirit common stock

#### Index to Financial Statements

unless (A) the Combined Corporation is not domestically-controlled, (B) either the Combined Corporation common stock is not regularly traded on an established securities market or, if such common stock is regularly traded on an established securities market, the non-U.S. holder is considered to own more than 5% in value of such common stock immediately after the merger, and (C) the non-U.S. holder complies with certain U.S. return filing requirements, in which case only the gain attributable to fractional shares exchanged for cash shall be subject to U.S. federal income tax. If a non-U.S. holder is subject to tax on its exchange of Spirit common stock in the merger, its gain will be measured by the excess of (i) the sum of the fair market value of the Combined Corporation stock received in the exchange plus any cash received in respect of fractional shares over (ii) the non-U.S. holder s adjusted tax basis in its Spirit common stock.

a non-U.S. holder that does not recognize gain or loss in connection with the transaction will have an aggregate tax basis in the Combined Corporation common stock received in the merger equal to the non-U.S. holder s aggregate tax basis in its Spirit shares surrendered pursuant to the merger, reduced by the portion of the non-U.S. holder s tax basis in its Spirit shares surrendered in the merger that is allocable to a fractional share of the Combined Corporation common stock. A non-U.S. holder that is subject to tax in the merger will have an aggregate tax basis in the Combined Corporation common stock equal to its fair market value at the time of the merger.

A non-U.S. holder s holding period in the Combined Corporation common stock received in connection with the merger will include its holding period in the Spirit common stock surrendered in connection with the merger if the non-U.S. holder s exchange in the merger is not taxable. If the non-U.S. holder s exchange of the Spirit common stock in the merger is taxable, the non-U.S. holder s holding period in the Combined Corporation common stock will begin anew.

#### **Backup Withholding**

Certain U.S. holders of Spirit common stock may be subject to backup withholding of U.S. federal income tax with respect to any cash received in lieu of fractional shares pursuant to the merger. Backup withholding will not apply, however, to a U.S. holder of Spirit common stock that furnishes a correct taxpayer identification number and certifies that it is not subject to backup withholding on IRS Form W-9 or is otherwise exempt from backup withholding and provides appropriate proof of the applicable exemption. A non-U.S. holder may also be subject to backup withholding unless such holder establishes an exemption, for example, by properly certifying its non-U.S. status on an IRS Form W-8BEN or another appropriate version of IRS Form W-8. Notwithstanding the foregoing, backup withholding may apply if any withholding agent has actual knowledge, or reason to know, that such holder is not a non-U.S. holder. Backup withholding is not an additional tax and any amounts withheld will be allowed as a refund or credit against the holder s U.S. federal income tax liability, if any, provided that the holder timely furnishes the required information to the IRS.

THE PRECEDING DISCUSSION DOES NOT PURPORT TO BE A COMPLETE ANALYSIS OR DISCUSSION OF ALL OF THE MERGER S POTENTIAL TAX EFFECTS. SPIRIT STOCKHOLDERS SHOULD CONSULT THEIR TAX ADVISORS AS TO THE SPECIFIC TAX CONSEQUENCES TO THEM OF THE MERGER, INCLUDING TAX RETURN REPORTING REQUIREMENTS AND THE APPLICABILITY AND EFFECT OF U.S. FEDERAL, STATE, LOCAL, NON-U.S. AND OTHER APPLICABLE TAX LAWS.

#### **REIT Qualification of Spirit and CCPT II**

It is a condition to the obligation of CCPT II to complete the merger that CCPT II receive an opinion from Latham & Watkins LLP (outside counsel to Spirit) to the effect that, for all taxable periods commencing with Spirit s taxable year ended December 31, 2003 through the merger, Spirit has been organized and operated in conformity with the requirements for qualification and taxation as a REIT under the Code, and from and after the merger, the organization and proposed method of operation of the Combined Corporation will enable the

# Index to Financial Statements

Combined Corporation to meet the requirements for qualification and taxation as a REIT under the Code. The opinion of Latham & Watkins LLP will be subject to customary exceptions, assumptions and qualifications and be based on customary representations made by Spirit and CCPT II about factual matters relating to the organization and operation of Spirit and its subsidiaries.

It is a condition to the obligation of Spirit to complete the merger that Spirit receive an opinion from Goodwin Procter LLP (outside counsel to CCPT II) to the effect that, for all taxable periods commencing with CCPT II s taxable year ended December 31, 2012, CCPT II has been organized and operated in conformity with the requirements for qualification and taxation as a REIT under the Code, and for the period beginning January 1, 2013 and ending with the merger, its organization and method of operation has enabled it to meet the requirements for qualification and taxation as a REIT under the Code, assuming the REIT distribution requirements for CCPT II s hypothetical short tax year beginning on January 1, 2013 and ending with the merger have been satisfied. The opinion of Goodwin Procter LLP will be subject to customary exceptions, assumptions and qualifications and be based on customary representations made by CCPT II about factual matters relating to the organization and operation of CCPT II and its subsidiaries.

Neither of the opinions described above will be binding on the IRS. The Combined Corporation intends to continue to operate in a manner to qualify as a REIT following the merger, but there is no guarantee that it will qualify or remain qualified as a REIT. Qualification and taxation as a REIT depend upon the ability of the Combined Corporation to meet, through actual annual (or, in some cases, quarterly) operating results, requirements relating to income, asset ownership, distribution levels and diversity of share ownership, and the various REIT qualification requirements imposed under the Code. Given the complex nature of the REIT qualification requirements, the ongoing importance of factual determinations and the possibility of future changes in the circumstances of the Combined Corporation, it cannot be guaranteed that the actual operating results of the Combined Corporation will satisfy the requirements for taxation as a REIT under the Code for any particular tax year.

#### Tax Liabilities and Attributes Inherited from Spirit

If Spirit failed to qualify as a REIT for any of its taxable years, Spirit would be liable for (and the Combined Corporation would be obligated to pay) U.S. federal income tax on its taxable income at regular corporate rates. Furthermore, after the merger, the asset and income tests will apply to all of the assets of the Combined Corporation, including the assets the Combined Corporation acquires from Spirit, and to all of the income of the Combined Corporation, including the income derived from the assets the Combined Corporation acquires from Spirit. As a result, the nature of the assets that the Combined Corporation acquires from Spirit and the income the Combined Corporation derives from those assets may have an effect on the tax status of the Combined Corporation as a REIT.

Qualification as a REIT requires Spirit to satisfy numerous requirements, some on an annual and others on a quarterly basis, as described below with respect to Spirit. There are only limited judicial and administrative interpretations of these requirements, and qualification as a REIT involves the determination of various factual matters and circumstances which were not entirely within the control of Spirit.

# Tax Liabilities and Attributes of CCPT II

If CCPT II failed to qualify as a REIT for any of its taxable years, CCPT II would be liable for (and the Combined Corporation would be obligated to pay) U.S. federal income tax on its taxable income at regular corporate rates. Furthermore, CCPT II (and the Combined Corporation) would not be able to re-elect REIT status for another four taxable years after the first taxable year in which such failure occurred.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations Applicable to Holders of the Combined Corporation Common Stock

This section summarizes the material U.S. federal income tax consequences generally resulting from the election of CCPT II to be taxed as a REIT.

The sections of the Code and the corresponding Treasury Regulations that relate to the qualification and taxation as a REIT are highly technical and complex. You are urged to consult your tax advisor regarding the specific tax consequences to you of ownership of the securities of the Combined Corporation and of the election of CCPT II to be taxed as a REIT. Specifically, you should consult your tax advisor regarding the federal, state, local, foreign and other tax consequences of such ownership and election, and regarding potential changes in applicable tax laws.

#### Taxation of REITs in General

CCPT II elected to be taxed as a REIT under Sections 856 through 860 of the Code commencing with its taxable year ended December 31, 2005. CCPT II believes that it has been organized and operated in a manner which allows CCPT II and the Combined Corporation to qualify for taxation as a REIT under the Code commencing with the taxable year ended December 31, 2005. CCPT II currently intends to continue to be organized and operate in this manner. However, qualification and taxation as a REIT depend upon the ability of the Combined Corporation to meet the various qualification tests imposed under the Code, including through actual annual operating results, asset composition, distribution levels and diversity of stock ownership.

Accordingly, no assurance can be given that CCPT II has been organized and has operated, or that the Combined Corporation will continue to be organized and operate, in a manner so as to qualify or remain qualified as a REIT.

The sections of the Code and the corresponding Treasury Regulations that relate to qualification and operation as a REIT are highly technical and complex. The following sets forth the material aspects of the sections of the Code that govern the United States federal income tax treatment of a REIT and the holders of certain of its common stock. This summary is qualified in its entirety by the applicable Code provisions, relevant rules and regulations promulgated under the Code, and administrative and judicial interpretations of the Code and these rules and regulations.

Provided the Combined Corporation qualifies for taxation as a REIT, the Combined Corporation generally will be allowed to deduct dividends paid to its stockholders, and, as a result, the Combined Corporation generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax on that portion of its ordinary income and net capital gain that it currently distributes to its stockholders. The Combined Corporation expects to make distributions to its stockholders on a regular basis as necessary to avoid material U.S. federal income tax and to comply with the REIT requirements. See

Qualification as a REIT Annual Distribution Requirements below.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, even if the Combined Corporation qualifies for taxation as a REIT, it nonetheless may be subject to U.S. federal income tax in certain circumstances, including the following:

The Combined Corporation will be required to pay U.S. federal income tax on its undistributed REIT taxable income, including net capital gain;

The Combined Corporation may be subject to the alternative minimum tax;

The Combined Corporation may be subject to tax at the highest corporate rate on certain income from foreclosure property (generally, property acquired by reason of default on a lease or indebtedness held by it);

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

The Combined Corporation will be subject to a 100% U.S. federal income tax on net income from prohibited transactions (generally, certain sales or other dispositions of property, sometimes referred to as dealer property, held primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of business) unless the gain is realized in a taxable REIT subsidiary, or TRS, or such property has been held by the Combined Corporation for at least two years and certain other requirements are satisfied;

If the Combined Corporation fails to satisfy the 75% gross income test or the 95% gross income test (discussed below), but nonetheless maintains its qualification as a REIT pursuant to certain relief provisions, the Combined Corporation will be subject to a 100% U.S. federal income tax on the greater of (i) the amount by which it fails the 75% gross income test or (ii) the amount by which it fails the 95% gross income test, in either case, multiplied by a fraction intended to reflect its profitability;

If the Combined Corporation fails to satisfy any of the asset tests, other than a failure of the 5% or the 10% asset tests that qualifies under the De Minimis Exception, and the failure qualifies under the General Exception, as described below under Qualification as a REIT Asset Tests, then the Combined Corporation will have to pay an excise tax equal to the greater of (i) \$50,000 and (ii) an amount determined by multiplying the net income generated during a specified period by the assets that caused the failure by the highest U.S. federal income tax applicable to corporations;

If the Combined Corporation fails to satisfy any REIT requirements other than the income test or asset test requirements, described below under Qualification as a REIT Income Tests and Qualification as a REIT Asset Tests, respectively, and the Combined Corporation qualifies for a reasonable cause exception, then the Combined Corporation will have to pay a penalty equal to \$50,000 for each such failure;

The Combined Corporation will be subject to a 4% nondeductible excise tax if certain distribution requirements are not satisfied;

The Combined Corporation may be required to pay monetary penalties to the IRS in certain circumstances, including if the Combined Corporation fails to meet record-keeping requirements intended to monitor its compliance with rules relating to the composition of a REIT s stockholders, as described below in Recordkeeping Requirements ;

If the Combined Corporation acquires any asset from a corporation which is or has been a C corporation in a transaction in which the basis of the asset in the Combined Corporation s hands is less than the fair market value of the asset, in each case determined at the time it acquired the asset, and it subsequently recognizes gain on the disposition of the asset during the ten-year period beginning on the date on which it acquired the asset (or five year period for assets disposed of in calendar years 2012 and 2013), then it will be required to pay tax at the highest regular corporate tax rate on this gain to the extent of the excess of (a) the fair market value of the asset over (b) its adjusted basis in the asset, in each case determined as of the date on which it acquired the asset. The results described in this paragraph with respect to the recognition of gain assume that the C corporation will refrain from making an election to receive different treatment under applicable Treasury Regulations on its tax return for the year in which the Combined Corporation acquires the asset from the C corporation. The Combined Corporation will acquire certain assets from Spirit in connection with the merger that could be subject to the foregoing rules if the Combined Corporation sells such assets within the applicable recognition periods. The IRS has issued proposed Treasury Regulations which would exclude from the application of this built-in gains tax any gain from the sale of property acquired by a REIT in an exchange under Section 1031 (a like kind exchange) or Section 1033 (an involuntary conversion) of the Code. The proposed Treasury Regulations described above will not be effective unless they are issued in their final form, and as of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus it is not possible to determine whether the proposed regulations will be finalized in their current form or at all;

The Combined Corporation will be required to pay a 100% tax on any redetermined rents, redetermined deductions, and excess interest. In general, redetermined rents are rents from real property that are overstated as a result of services furnished to any of its non-TRS tenants by one of its

#### Index to Financial Statements

TRSs. Redetermined deductions and excess interest generally represent amounts that are deducted by a TRS for amounts paid to the Combined Corporation that are in excess of the amounts that would have been deducted based on arm s-length negotiations; and

Income earned by the Combined Corporation s TRSs or any other subsidiaries that are C corporations will be subject to tax at regular corporate rates.

No assurance can be given that the amount of any such U.S. federal income taxes will not be substantial. In addition, the Combined Corporation and its subsidiaries may be subject to a variety of taxes, including payroll taxes and state, local and foreign income, property and other taxes on assets and operations. The Combined Corporation could also be subject to tax in situations and on transactions not presently contemplated.

#### Qualification as a REIT

#### In General

The REIT provisions of the Code apply to a domestic corporation, trust, or association (i) that is managed by one or more trustees or directors, (ii) the beneficial ownership of which is evidenced by transferable shares or by transferable certificates of beneficial interest, (iii) that properly elects to be taxed as a REIT and such election has not been terminated or revoked, (iv) that is neither a financial institution nor an insurance company, (v) that uses a calendar year for U.S. federal income tax purposes, (vi) that would be taxable as a domestic corporation but for the special Code provisions applicable to REITs and (vii) that meets the additional requirements discussed below.

#### **Ownership** Tests

Commencing with the Combined Corporation s second REIT taxable year, (i) the beneficial ownership of the Combined Corporation common stock must be held by 100 or more persons during at least 335 days of a 12-month taxable year (or during a proportionate part of a taxable year of less than 12 months) for each of its taxable years and (ii) during the last half of each taxable year, no more than 50% in value of the Combined Corporation s shares may be owned, directly or indirectly, by or for five or fewer individuals (the 5/50 Test ). Share ownership for purposes of the 5/50 Test is determined by applying the constructive ownership provisions of Section 544(a) of the Code, subject to certain modifications. The term individual for purposes of the 5/50 Test includes a private foundation, a trust providing for the payment of supplemental unemployment compensation benefits, and a portion of a trust permanently set aside or to be used exclusively for charitable purposes. A qualified trust described in Section 401(a) of the Code and exempt from tax under Section 501(a) of the Code generally is not treated as an individual for purposes of the 5/50 Test; rather, shares held by it are treated as owned proportionately by its beneficiaries.

The Combined Corporation s charter restricts ownership and transfers of its shares that would violate these requirements, although these restrictions may not be effective in all circumstances to prevent a violation. In addition, the Combined Corporation will be deemed to have satisfied the 5/50 Test for a particular taxable year if it has complied with all the requirements for ascertaining the ownership of its outstanding shares in that taxable year and has no reason to know that it has violated the 5/50 Test.

#### Income Tests

In order to maintain qualification as a REIT, the Combined Corporation must annually satisfy two gross income requirements:

First, at least 75% of its gross income (excluding gross income from prohibited transactions and certain other income and gains as described below) for each taxable year must be derived, directly or indirectly, from investments relating to real property or mortgages on real property or from certain types of temporary investments (or any combination thereof). Qualifying income for the purposes of this 75% gross income test

# Index to Financial Statements

generally includes: (a) rents from real property, (b) interest on debt secured by mortgages on real property or on interests in real property, (c) dividends or other distributions on, and gain from the sale of, shares in other REITs, (d) gain from the sale of real estate assets (other than gain from prohibited transactions), (e) income and gain derived from foreclosure property, and (f) income from certain types of temporary investments; and

Second, in general, at least 95% of the Combined Corporation s gross income (excluding gross income from prohibited transactions and certain other income and gains as described below) for each taxable year must be derived from the real property investments described above and from other types of dividends and interest, gain from the sale or disposition of shares or securities that are not dealer property, or any combination of the above.

For purposes of the 75% and the 95% gross income tests, the Combined Corporation is treated as receiving its proportionate share of its operating partnership s gross income (and its proportionate share of the income of any other partnerships, or entities taxed as partnerships, in which its operating partnership invests).

Rents the Combined Corporation receives will qualify as rents from real property in satisfying the gross income requirements for a REIT described above only if several conditions are met. First, the amount of rent must not be based in whole or in part on the income or profits of any person. However, an amount received or accrued generally will not be excluded from the term rents from real property solely by reason of being based on a fixed percentage or percentages of receipts or sales. Second, rents received from a related party tenant will not qualify as rents from real property in satisfying the gross income tests unless the tenant is a TRS and either (i) at least 90% of the property is leased to unrelated tenants and the rent paid by the TRS is substantially comparable to the rent paid by the unrelated tenants for comparable space, or (ii) the property leased is a qualified lodging facility, as defined in Section 856(d)(9)(D) of the Code, or a qualified health care property, as defined in Section 856(e)(6)(D)(i), and certain other conditions are satisfied. A tenant is a related party tenant if the REIT, or an actual or constructive owner of 10% or more of the REIT s stock, actually or constructively owns 10% or more of the interests in the assets or net profits of the tenant if the tenant is not a corporation, or, if the tenant is a corporation, 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock entitled to vote or 10% or more of the total value of all classes of stock of the tenant. Third, if rent attributable to personal property, leased in connection with a lease of real property, is greater than 15% of the total rent received under the lease, then the portion of rent attributable to the personal property.

Generally, for rents to qualify as rents from real property for the purpose of satisfying the gross income tests, the REIT may provide directly only an insignificant amount of services, unless those services are usually or customarily rendered in connection with the rental of real property and not otherwise considered rendered to the occupant under the applicable tax rules. Accordingly, the Combined Corporation may not provide impermissible services to tenants (except through an independent contractor from whom it derives no revenue and that meets other requirements or through a TRS) without giving rise to impermissible tenant service income. Impermissible tenant service income is deemed to be at least 150% of the direct cost to the REIT of providing the service. If the impermissible tenant service income exceeds 1% of the REIT s total income from a property, then all of the income from that property will fail to qualify as rents from real property. If the total amount of impermissible tenant service income from the property does not exceed 1% of the Combined Corporation s total income from the property, the services will not disqualify any other income from the property that qualifies as rents from real property, but the impermissible tenant service income will not qualify as rents from real property.

The Combined Corporation does not intend to charge rent that is based in whole or in part on the income or profits of any person or to derive rent from related party tenants, or rent attributable to personal property leased in connection with real property that exceeds 15% of the total rents from the real property if the treatment of any such amounts as non-qualified rent would jeopardize its status as a REIT. The Combined Corporation also does not expect to derive impermissible tenant service income that exceeds 1% of its total income from any property if the treatment of the rents from such property as nonqualified rents could cause it to fail to qualify as a REIT.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

Distributions that the Combined Corporation receives from a domestic TRS will be classified as dividend income to the extent of the current or accumulated earnings and profits of the TRS. Such distributions will generally constitute qualifying income for purposes of the 95% gross income test, but not under the 75% gross income test unless attributable to investments of certain new capital during the one-year period beginning on the date of receipt of the new capital. Dividends and gains from investments in non-REIT real estate stocks generally would be treated in the same manner as TRS dividends, which may limit a REIT s ability to invest in non-REIT real estate stocks. Any dividends received by the Combined Corporation from a REIT and gains from sales of REIT stock will be qualifying income for purposes of both the 95% and 75% gross income tests.

If the Combined Corporation fails to satisfy one or both of the 75% or the 95% gross income tests, it may nevertheless qualify as a REIT for a particular year if it is entitled to relief under certain provisions of the Code. Those relief provisions generally will be available if the failure to meet such tests is due to reasonable cause and not due to willful neglect and a schedule is filed describing each item of gross income for such year(s) in accordance with the applicable Treasury Regulations. It is not possible, however, to state whether in all circumstances these relief provisions could apply. As discussed above in Taxation of REITs in General, even if these relief provisions were to apply, the Combined Corporation would be subject to U.S. federal income tax to the extent it fails to meet the 75% or 95% gross income tests or otherwise fails to distribute 100% of its net capital gain and taxable income.

#### Foreclosure property

Foreclosure property is real property (including interests in real property) and any personal property incident to such real property (1) that is acquired by a REIT as a result of the REIT having bid in the property at foreclosure, or having otherwise reduced the property to ownership or possession by agreement or process of law, after there was a default (or default was imminent) on a lease of the property or a mortgage loan held by the REIT and secured by the property, (2) for which the related loan or lease was made, entered into or acquired by the REIT at a time when default was not imminent or anticipated and (3) for which such REIT makes an election to treat the property as foreclosure property. REITs generally are subject to tax at the maximum corporate rate (currently 35%) on any net income from foreclosure property, including any gain from the disposition of the foreclosure property for which a foreclosure property election has been made will not be subject to the 100% tax on gains from prohibited transactions described above, even if the property is held primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of a trade or business.

#### Debt Instruments

The Combined Corporation may hold or acquire mortgage, mezzanine, bridge loans and other debt investments. Interest income constitutes qualifying mortgage interest for purposes of the 75% gross income test (as described above) to the extent that the obligation upon which such interest is paid is secured by a mortgage on real property. If a REIT receives interest income with respect to a mortgage loan that is secured by both real property and other property, and the highest principal amount of the loan outstanding during a taxable year exceeds the fair market value of the real property on the date that it acquired or originated the mortgage loan, the interest income will be apportioned between the real property and the other collateral, and income from the arrangement will qualify for purposes of the 75% gross income test only to the extent that the interest is allocable to the real property. Loans that are modified generally will have to be retested using the fair market value of the collateral real property securing the loan as of the date the mortgage loan was in default or is reasonably likely to default and the modified loan substantially reduces the risk of default, in which case no re-testing in connection with the loan modification is necessary. Even if a loan is not secured by real property, or is undersecured, the income that it generates may nonetheless qualify for purposes of the 95% gross income test. To the extent that a REIT derives interest income from a mortgage loan where all or a portion of the amount of interest payable is contingent, such income generally will qualify for purposes of the gross income test. To

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

tests only if it is based upon the gross receipts or sales, and not the net income or profits, of the borrower. This limitation does not apply, however, (i) where the borrower leases substantially all of its interest in the property to tenants or subtenants, to the extent that the rental income derived by the borrower would qualify as rents from real property had the REIT earned the income directly, or (ii) if contingent interest is payable pursuant to a shared appreciation mortgage provision. A shared appreciation mortgage provision is any provision which is in connection with an obligation held by a REIT that is secured by an interest in real property, which entitles the REIT to a portion of the gain or appreciation in value of the collateral real property at a specified time. Any contingent interest earned pursuant to a shared appreciation mortgage provision shall be treated as gain from the sale of the underlying real property collateral for purposes of the REIT income tests.

The application of the REIT provisions of the Code to certain mezzanine loans, which are loans secured by equity interests in an entity that directly or indirectly owns real property rather than by a direct mortgage of the real property, is not entirely clear. A safe harbor in Revenue Procedure 2003-65 provides that if a mezzanine loan meets certain requirements then the interest in respect of such mezzanine loan will be treated by the IRS as qualifying mortgage interest for purposes of the 75% income test. However, to the extent that mezzanine loans do not meet all of the requirements for reliance on the safe harbor set forth in the Revenue Procedure, such loans could adversely affect REIT qualification. As such, the REIT provisions of the Code may limit a REIT s ability to acquire mortgage, mezzanine or other loans that a REIT might otherwise desire to acquire.

The Combined Corporation may hold or acquire CMBS, which are expected to be treated either as interests in a grantor trust or as interests in a REMIC for federal income tax purposes. It is expected that all interest income from the Combined Corporation s CMBS will be qualifying income for the 95% gross income test. In the case of CMBS treated as interests in grantor trusts, the Combined Corporation would be treated as owning an undivided beneficial ownership interest in the mortgage loans held by the grantor trust. The interest on such mortgage loans would be qualifying income for purposes of the 75% gross income test to the extent that the obligation is secured by real property, as discussed above. In the case of CMBS treated as interests in a REMIC, income derived from REMIC interests will generally be treated as qualifying income for purposes of the 75% and 95% gross income tests, except that if less than 95% of the assets of the REMIC are real estate assets, then only a proportionate part of the Combined Corporation s interest in the REMIC and income derived from the interest will qualify for purposes of the 75% gross income test. Mortgage loans that may be held by a grantor trust or REMIC may not necessarily qualify as real estate assets for purposes of the REIT rules. As a result, it may be difficult, if not impossible, to determine whether income from certain CMBS investments will be qualifying 75% gross income. In addition, some securitizations include imbedded interest swap or cap contracts or other derivative instruments that potentially could produce some non-qualifying income for the holder of the related REMIC securities.

#### Hedging transactions

The Combined Corporation may enter into hedging transactions with respect to one or more of its assets or liabilities. Hedging transactions could take a variety of forms, including interest rate swaps or cap agreements, options, futures contracts, forward rate agreements or similar financial instruments. Except to the extent as may be provided by future Treasury Regulations, any income from a hedging transaction entered into after July 30, 2008 which is clearly and properly identified as such before the close of the day on which it was acquired, originated or entered into, including gain from the disposition or termination of such a transaction, will not constitute gross income for purposes of the 95% and 75% gross income tests, provided that the hedging transaction is entered into (i) in the normal course of business primarily to manage risk of interest rate or price changes or currency fluctuations with respect to any item of income or gain that would be qualifying income under the 75% or 95% income tests (or any property which generates such income or gain). In the case of a hedging transaction entered into, or prior to July 30, 2008 which is clearly and properly identified as such before the close of the day on which it was acquired, originated or entered into July 30, 2008 which is clearly and properly identified as such before the close of a hedging transaction entered into on or prior to July 30, 2008 which is clearly and properly identified as such before the close of the day on which it was acquired, originated or entered into, July 30, 2008 which is clearly and properly identified as such before the close of the day on which it was acquired, originated or entered into, July 30, 2008 which is clearly and properly identified as such before the close of the day on which it was acquired, originated or entered into, July 30, 2008 which is clearly and properly identified as such before the close of the day on which it was acquired, originated or entered into, the income from such transaction shall be exclud

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

the 75% test, provided the hedging transaction is entered into to hedge debt incurred or to be incurred to acquire real estate assets. To the extent the Combined Corporation enters into other types of hedging transactions, the income from those transactions is likely to be treated as non-qualifying income for purposes of both the 75% and 95% gross income tests.

#### Foreign Investments

To the extent that the Combined Corporation holds or acquires any investments and, accordingly, pay taxes in other countries, taxes paid in non-U.S. jurisdictions may not be passed through to, or used by, the Combined Corporation s stockholders as a foreign tax credit or otherwise. In addition, certain passive income earned by a non-U.S. taxable REIT subsidiary must be taken in account currently (whether or not distributed by the taxable REIT subsidiary) and may not be qualifying income under the 95% and 75% gross income tests.

#### Qualified temporary investment income

Income derived by the Combined Corporation from certain types of temporary share and debt investments made with the proceeds of sales of the Combined Corporation s stock, not otherwise treated as qualifying income for the 75% gross income test, generally will nonetheless constitute qualifying income for purposes of the 75% gross income test for the year following the sale of such stock. More specifically, qualifying income for purposes of the 75% gross income test includes qualified temporary investment income, which generally means any income that is attributable to shares of stock or a debt instrument, is attributable to the temporary investment of new equity capital and certain debt capital, and is received or accrued during the one-year period beginning on the date on which the REIT receives such new capital. After the one year period following a sale of the Combined Corporation s stock, income from investments of the proceeds attributable to that sale of stock will be qualifying income for purposes of the 75% income test only if derived from one of the other qualifying sources enumerated above.

#### Asset Tests

At the close of each quarter of its taxable year, the Combined Corporation must also satisfy four tests relating to the nature of its assets. First, real estate assets, cash and cash items, and government securities must represent at least 75% of the value of its total assets. Second, not more than 25% of its total assets may be represented by securities other than those in the 75% asset class. Third, of the investments that are not included in the 75% asset class and that are not securities of its TRSs, (i) the value of any one issuer s securities owned by the Combined Corporation may not exceed 5% of the value of its total assets and (ii) the Combined Corporation may not own more than 10% by vote or by value of any one issuer s outstanding securities. For purposes of the 10% value test, debt instruments issued by a partnership are not classified as securities to the extent of the Combined Corporation s interest as a partner in such partnership (based on its proportionate share of the partnership s equity interests and certain debt securities) or if at least 75% of the partnership s gross income, excluding income from prohibited transactions, is qualifying income for purposes of the 75% gross income test. For purposes of the 10% value test, the term securities also does not include debt securities issued by another REIT, certain straight debt securities (for example, qualifying debt securities of a corporation of which the Combined Corporation owns no more than a de minimis amount of equity interest), loans to individuals or estates, and accrued obligations to pay rent. Fourth, securities of TRSs cannot represent more than 25% of a REIT s total assets (20% in the case of taxable years beginning prior to January 1, 2009). Although the Combined Corporation intends to meet these asset tests, no assurance can be given that it will be able to do so. For purposes of these asset tests, the Combined Corporation is treated as holding its proportionate share of its operating partnership s assets (and its proportionate share of assets of any other partnerships or entities taxed as partnerships in which its operating partnership invests). Real estate assets for purposes of the REIT rules include stock in other REITs, but do not include stock in non-REIT companies. Also, for purposes of these asset tests, the term real estate assets includes any property that is not otherwise a real estate asset and that is attributable to the temporary investment of new capital, but only if such property is comprised of shares or debt instruments, and only for the one-year period beginning on the date the REIT receives such capital.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

The Combined Corporation will monitor the status of its assets for purposes of the various asset tests and will endeavor to manage its portfolio in order to comply at all times with such tests. If the Combined Corporation fails to satisfy the asset tests at the end of a calendar quarter, other than the first calendar quarter, the Combined Corporation will not lose its REIT status if one of the following exceptions applies:

the Combined Corporation satisfied the asset tests at the end of the preceding calendar quarter, and the discrepancy between the value of its assets and the asset test requirements arose from changes in the market values of its assets and was not wholly or partly caused by the acquisition of one or more non-qualifying assets; or

the Combined Corporation eliminates any discrepancy within 30 days after the close of the calendar quarter in which it arose. Moreover, if the Combined Corporation fails to satisfy the asset tests at the end of a calendar quarter during a taxable year, it will not lose its REIT status if one of the following additional exceptions applies:

De Minimis Exception: The failure is due to a violation of the 5% or 10% asset tests referenced above and is de minimis (meaning that the failure is one that arises from ownership of assets the total value of which does not exceed the lesser of 1% of the total value of the Combined Corporation s assets at the end of the quarter in which the failure occurred and \$10 million), and the Combined Corporation either disposes of the assets that caused the failure or otherwise satisfies the asset tests within six months after the last day of the quarter in which the Combined Corporation s identification of the failure occurred; or

General Exception: All of the following requirements are satisfied: (i) the failure is not due to a de minimis violation of the 5% or 10% asset tests (as defined above), (ii) the failure is due to reasonable cause and not willful neglect, (iii) the Combined Corporation files a schedule in accordance with Treasury Regulations providing a description of each asset that caused the failure, (iv) the Combined Corporation either disposes of the assets that caused the failure or otherwise satisfies the asset tests within six months after the last day of the quarter in which its identification of the failure occurred, and (v) the Combined Corporation pays an excise tax as described above in Taxation of REITs in General.

#### **Debt Instruments**

Under IRS guidance, a loan may be treated as a qualifying real estate asset in an amount equal to the lesser of the fair market value of the loan or the fair market value of the real property securing the loan on the date the REIT acquired the loan. Although the guidance is not entirely clear, it appears that the non-qualifying portion of the mortgage loan will be equal to the portion of the loan s fair market value that exceeds the value on the date of acquisition of the associated real property that is security for that loan.

Mezzanine loans that comply with the safe harbor set forth in Revenue Procedure 2003-65 described above will be treated as qualifying real estate assets for purposes of the REIT asset tests. To the extent the Combined Corporation acquires mezzanine loans that do not comply with this safe harbor, all or a portion of such mezzanine loans may not qualify as real estate assets and REIT status may be adversely affected. As such, the REIT provisions of the Code may limit the Combined Corporation s ability to acquire mezzanine loans that it might otherwise desire to acquire.

The Combined Corporation expects that any CMBS it acquires will be treated either as interests in grantor trusts or as interests in REMICs for federal income tax purposes. In the case of CMBS treated as interests in grantor trusts, the Combined Corporation would be treated as owning its proportionate interest in the mortgage loans held by the grantor trust, all or a portion of which may qualify as real estate assets to the extent that they are secured by real property as discussed above. In the case of CMBS that is treated as an interest in a REMIC, the CMBS will generally qualify as a real estate asset, except that if less than 95% of the assets of the REMIC are real estate assets, then only a proportionate part of the Combined Corporation s interest in the REMIC will

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

qualify as a real estate asset for REIT qualification purposes. Mortgage loans that may be held by a REMIC or grantor trust may not necessarily qualify as real estate assets for purposes of the REIT rules. As a result, it may be difficult, if not impossible, to determine whether the Combined Corporation s CMBS investments will be qualifying real estate assets.

#### Annual Distribution Requirements

In order to qualify as a REIT, the Combined Corporation must distribute dividends (other than capital gain dividends) to its stockholders in an amount at least equal to (A) the sum of (i) 90% of its REIT taxable income, determined without regard to the dividends paid deduction and by excluding any net capital gain, and (ii) 90% of the net income (after tax), if any, from foreclosure property, minus (B) the sum of certain items of non-cash income. The Combined Corporation generally must pay such distributions in the taxable year to which they relate, or in the following taxable year if declared before the Combined Corporation timely files its tax return for such year and if paid on or before the first regular dividend payment after such declaration.

To the extent that the Combined Corporation does not distribute all of its net capital gain and taxable income, it will be subject to U.S. federal, state and local tax on the undistributed amount at regular corporate income tax rates. Furthermore, if the Combined Corporation should fail to distribute during each calendar year at least the sum of (i) 85% of its ordinary income for such year, (ii) 95% of its capital gain net income for such year, and (iii) 100% of any corresponding undistributed amounts from prior periods, it will be subject to a 4% nondeductible excise tax on the excess of such required distribution over the amounts actually distributed.

Under certain circumstances, the Combined Corporation may be able to rectify a failure to meet the distribution requirement for a year by paying deficiency dividends to its stockholders in a later year that may be included in its deduction for dividends paid for the earlier year. Thus, the Combined Corporation may be able to avoid being taxed on amounts distributed as deficiency dividends; however, the Combined Corporation will be required to pay interest based upon the amount of any deduction taken for deficiency dividends.

In addition, dividends the Combined Corporation pays must not be preferential. If a dividend is preferential, it will not qualify for the dividends paid deduction. To avoid paying preferential dividends, the Combined Corporation must treat every stockholder of the class of shares with respect to which it makes a distribution the same as every other stockholder of that class, and the Combined Corporation must not treat any class of shares other than according to its dividend rights as a class. Under certain technical rules governing deficiency dividends, the Combined Corporation could lose its ability to cure an under-distribution in a year with a subsequent year deficiency dividend if it pays preferential dividends. Accordingly, the Combined Corporation intends to pay dividends pro rata within each class, and to abide by the rights and preferences of each class.

The Combined Corporation may retain and pay income tax on net long-term capital gains received during the tax year. To the extent the Combined Corporation so elects, (i) each stockholder must include in its income (as long-term capital gain) its proportionate share of the Combined Corporation s undistributed long-term capital gains, (ii) each stockholder is deemed to have paid, and receives a credit for, its proportionate share of the tax paid by the Combined Corporation on the undistributed long-term capital gains, and (iii) each stockholder s basis in its shares of the Combined Corporation s stock is increased by the included amount of the undistributed long-term capital gains less their share of the tax paid.

To qualify as a REIT, the Combined Corporation may not have, at the end of any taxable year, any undistributed earnings and profits accumulated in any non-REIT taxable year. In the event the Combined Corporation accumulates any non-REIT earnings and profits, the Combined Corporation intends to distribute its non-REIT earnings and profits before the end of its first REIT taxable year to comply with this requirement.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### Failure to Qualify

If the Combined Corporation fails to qualify as a REIT and such failure is not an asset test or income test failure subject to the cure provisions described above, or the result of preferential dividends, the Combined Corporation generally will be eligible for a relief provision if the failure is due to reasonable cause and not willful neglect and the Combined Corporation pays a penalty of \$50,000 with respect to such failure.

If the Combined Corporation fails to qualify for taxation as a REIT in any taxable year and no relief provisions apply, the Combined Corporation generally will be subject to tax (including any applicable alternative minimum tax) on its taxable income at regular corporate rates. Distributions to the Combined Corporation s stockholders in any year in which the Combined Corporation fails to qualify as a REIT will not be deductible by the Combined Corporation nor will they be required to be made. In such event, to the extent of the Combined Corporation s current or accumulated earnings and profits, all distributions to its stockholders will be taxable as dividend income. Subject to certain limitations in the Code, corporate stockholders may be eligible for the dividends received deduction, and individual, trust and estate stockholders may be eligible to treat the dividends received from the Combined Corporation as qualified dividend income taxable as net capital gains, under the provisions of Section 1(h)(11) of the Code. Unless entitled to relief under specific statutory provisions, the Combined Corporation also will be ineligible to elect to be taxed as a REIT again prior to the fifth taxable year following the first year in which it failed to qualify as a REIT under the Code.

The Combined Corporation s qualification as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes will depend on it continuing to meet the various requirements summarized above governing the ownership of its outstanding shares, the nature of its assets, the sources of its income, and the amount of its distributions to its stockholders. Although the Combined Corporation intends to operate in a manner that will enable it to comply with such requirements, there can be no certainty that such intention will be realized. In addition, because the relevant laws may change, compliance with one or more of the REIT requirements may become impossible or impracticable.

#### Sale-Leaseback Transactions

The Combined Corporation may enter into sale-leaseback transactions. It is possible that the IRS could take the position that specific sale-leaseback transactions (or certain other leases) the Combined Corporation treats as true leases are not true leases for U.S. federal income tax purposes but are, instead, financing arrangements or loans. Successful recharacterization of a sale-leaseback transaction (or any other lease) as a financing arrangement or loan could jeopardize REIT status.

#### **Prohibited Transactions Tax**

Any gain realized by the Combined Corporation on the sale of any property held as inventory or other property held primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of business, including its share of any such gain realized by its operating partnership and taking into account any related foreign currency gains or losses, will be treated as income from a prohibited transaction that is subject to a 100% penalty tax. Whether property is held as inventory or primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of a trade or business depends upon all the facts and circumstances with respect to the particular transaction. However, the Code provides a safe harbor pursuant to which sales of properties held for at least two years and meeting certain other requirements will not give rise to prohibited transaction income.

The Combined Corporation may make sales that do not satisfy the safe harbor requirements described above and there can be no assurance that the IRS will not contend that one or more of these sales are subject to the 100% penalty tax. The 100% tax will not apply to gains from the sale of property realized through a TRS or other taxable corporation, although such income will be subject to tax at regular corporate income tax rates.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### **Recordkeeping Requirements**

To avoid a monetary penalty, the Combined Corporation must request on an annual basis information from its stockholders designed to disclose the actual ownership of its outstanding shares.

#### **Investments in TRSs**

The Combined Corporation may own one or more subsidiaries intended to be treated as TRSs for federal income tax purposes. A TRS is a corporation in which a REIT directly or indirectly own shares and that jointly elects with the REIT to be treated as a TRS under Section 856(1) of the Code. In addition, if a TRSs owns, directly or indirectly, securities representing 35% or more of the vote or value of a subsidiary corporation, that subsidiary will also be treated as a TRS of the REIT. A domestic TRS pays U.S. federal, state, and local income taxes at the full applicable corporate rates on its taxable income prior to payment of any dividends. A non-U.S. TRS with income from a U.S. trade or business or certain U.S. sourced income also may be subject to U.S. income taxes. A TRS owning property outside of the U.S. may pay foreign taxes. The taxes owed by a TRS could be substantial. To the extent that the Combined Corporation s TRSs are required to pay U.S. federal, state, local, or foreign taxes, the cash available for distribution by the Combined Corporation will be reduced accordingly.

A TRS is permitted to engage in certain kinds of activities that cannot be performed directly by the Combined Corporation without jeopardizing the Combined Corporation s qualification as a REIT. Certain payments made by any of the Combined Corporation s TRSs to the Combined Corporation may not be deductible by the TRS (which could materially increase the TRS s taxable income), and certain direct or indirect payments made by any of the Combined Corporation s TRSs to the Combined Corporation may be subject to prohibited transaction taxes. In addition, the Combined Corporation will be subject to a 100% tax on the amounts of any rents from real property, deductions, or excess interest received from a TRS that would be reduced through reapportionment under Section 482 of the Code in order to more clearly reflect the income of the TRS.

#### Qualified REIT Subsidiaries and Disregarded Entities

If the Combined Corporation owns a corporate subsidiary that is a qualified REIT subsidiary, or QRS, or if it owns 100% of the membership interests in a limited liability company or other unincorporated entity that does not elect to be treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the separate existence of the QRS, limited liability company or other unincorporated entity generally will be disregarded for federal income tax purposes. Generally, a QRS is a corporation, other than a TRS, all of the shares of which is owned by a REIT or by other disregarded subsidiaries of the REIT. A limited liability company or other unincorporated entity 100% owned by a single member that does not elect to be treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes (or, in the case of certain foreign entities, such an entity that affirmatively elects not to be treated as a corporation) generally is disregarded as an entity separate from its owner for federal income tax purposes. All assets, liabilities, and items of income, deduction, and credit of the QRS or disregarded entity will be treated as assets, liabilities, and items of income, deduction, and credit of the QRS or disregarded entity, neither will be subject to U.S. federal corporate income taxation, although such entities may be subject to state and local taxation in some states or foreign taxes if they do business or own property outside the United States.

#### Tax Aspects of the Partnerships

#### In General

From time to time, the Combined Corporation may own, directly or indirectly, interests in various partnerships and limited liability companies, including interests in Spirit Partnership, which it expects to acquire in the merger.

The Combined Corporation expects these partnerships and limited liability companies will be treated as partnerships or disregarded entities for United States federal income tax purposes. The Combined Corporation

# Index to Financial Statements

currently expects the Spirit Partnership to be treated as a disregarded entity for United States federal income tax purposes. In general, entities that are classified as partnerships for United States federal income tax purposes are treated as pass-through entities which are not required to pay United States federal income tax. Rather, partners or members of such entities are allocated their share of the items of income, gain, loss, deduction and credit of the entity, and are potentially required to pay tax on that income without regard to whether the partners or members receive a distribution of cash from the entity. The Combined Corporation includes in its income its allocable share of the foregoing items for purposes of computing its REIT taxable income, based on the applicable partnership agreement. For purposes of applying the REIT income and asset tests, the Combined Corporation includes its pro rata share of the income generated by and the assets held by the partnerships and limited liability companies treated as partnerships for United States federal income tax purposes in which it owns an interest, including their shares of the income and assets of any subsidiary partnerships and limited liability companies treated as partnerships for United States federal income tax purposes based on its capital interests. See Taxation of REITs in General.

The Combined Corporation s ownership interests in such partnerships and limited liability companies involve special tax considerations, including the possibility that the IRS might challenge the status of these entities as partnerships or disregarded entities, as opposed to associations taxable as corporations, for United States federal income tax purposes. If a partnership or limited liability company in which it owns an interest, or one or more of its subsidiary partnerships or limited liability companies, were treated as an association, it would be taxable as a corporation and would be required to pay an entity-level tax on its income. In this situation, the character of its assets and items of gross income would change, and could prevent the Combined Corporation from satisfying the REIT asset tests and/or the REIT income tests (see Qualification as a REIT Asset Tests and Qualification as a REIT Income Tests ). This, in turn, could prevent it from qualifying as a REIT. See Failure to Quali for a discussion of the effect of its failure to meet these tests for a taxable year.

The Combined Corporation believes that these partnerships and limited liability companies will be classified as partnerships or disregarded entities for United States federal income tax purposes, and the remainder of the discussion under this section Tax Aspects of the Partnerships is based on such classification.

#### Allocations of Income, Gain, Loss and Deduction

A partnership or limited liability company agreement will generally determine the allocation of income and losses among partners or members. These allocations, however, will be disregarded for tax purposes if they do not comply with the provisions of Section 704(b) of the Code and the related Treasury Regulations. Generally, Section 704(b) of the Code and the related Treasury Regulations require that partnership and limited liability company allocations respect the economic arrangement of their partners or members. If an allocation is not recognized by the IRS for United States federal income tax purposes, the item subject to the allocation will be reallocated according to the partners or members interests in the partnership or limited liability company, as the case may be. This reallocation will be determined by taking into account all of the facts and circumstances relating to the economic arrangement of the partners or members with respect to such item. The allocations of taxable income and loss in each of the partnerships and limited liability companies in which the Combined Corporation owns an interest are intended to comply with the requirements of Section 704(b) of the Code and the Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder.

#### Tax Allocations With Respect to the Properties

Under Section 704(c) of the Code, income, gain, loss and deduction attributable to appreciated or depreciated property that is contributed to a partnership or limited liability company in exchange for an interest in the partnership or limited liability company must be allocated in a manner so that the contributing partner or member is charged with the unrealized gain or benefits from the unrealized loss associated with the property at the time of the contribution, as adjusted from time to time. The amount of the unrealized gain or unrealized loss is generally equal to the difference between the fair market value or book value and the adjusted tax basis of the

### Index to Financial Statements

contributed property at the time of contribution. These allocations are solely for United States federal income tax purposes and do not affect the book capital accounts or other economic or legal arrangements among the partners or members.

#### United States Federal Income Tax Considerations for Holders of the Combined Corporation Common Stock

The following summary describes the principal United States federal income tax consequences of owning and disposing of the Combined Corporation common stock. A prospective holder should consult its tax advisors concerning the application of United States federal income tax laws to its particular situation as well as any consequences of the acquisition, ownership and disposition of the Combined Corporation common stock arising under the laws of any state, local or foreign taxing jurisdiction.

#### Taxation of U.S. Holders

#### Distributions

Distributions by the Combined Corporation, other than capital gain dividends, will constitute ordinary dividends to the extent of its current and accumulated earnings and profits as determined for U.S. federal income tax purposes. In general, these dividends will be taxable as ordinary income and will not be eligible for the dividends-received deduction for corporate U.S. holders. The Combined Corporation s ordinary dividends generally will not qualify as qualified dividend income taxed as net capital gain for U.S. holders that are individuals, trusts, or estates generally will constitute qualified dividend income taxed as net capital gain for U.S. holders that are individuals, trusts, or estates generally will constitute qualified dividend income taxed as net capital gains to the extent the U.S. holder satisfies certain holding period requirements and to the extent the dividends are attributable to (i) qualified dividend income the Combined Corporation receives from C corporations, including its TRSs, (ii) the Combined Corporation s undistributed earnings or built-in gains taxed at the corporate level during the immediately preceding year or (iii) any earnings and profits inherited from a C corporation in a tax-deferred reorganization or similar transaction, and provided the Combined Corporation properly designates the distributions as qualified dividend income.

To the extent that the Combined Corporation makes a distribution in excess of its current and accumulated earnings and profits, the distribution will be treated first as a tax-free return of capital, reducing the tax basis in a U.S. holder s shares, and thereafter as capital gain realized from the sale of such shares to the extent the distribution exceeds the U.S. holder s tax basis in the shares.

Dividends declared by the Combined Corporation in October, November or December and payable to a U.S. holder of record on a specified date in any such month shall be treated both as paid by the Combined Corporation and as received by the U.S. holder on December 31 of the year, provided that the dividend is actually paid during January of the following calendar year.

Distributions that are properly designated as capital gain dividends will be taxed as long-term capital gains (to the extent they do not exceed the Combined Corporation s actual net capital gain for the taxable year) without regard to the period for which the U.S. holder has held its shares. However, corporate U.S. holders may be required to treat up to 20% of certain capital gain dividends as ordinary income. In addition, U.S. holders may be required to treat a portion of any capital gain dividend as unrecaptured Section 1250 gain, taxable at a maximum rate of 25%, if the Combined Corporation incurs such gain. Capital gain dividends are not eligible for the dividends-received deduction for corporations.

The REIT provisions of the Code do not require the Combined Corporation to distribute its long-term capital gain, and the Combined Corporation may elect to retain and pay income tax on its net long-term capital gains received during the taxable year. If the Combined Corporation so elects for a taxable year, its U.S. holders would include in income as long-term capital gains their proportionate share of retained net long-term capital

## Index to Financial Statements

gains for the taxable year as the Combined Corporation may designate. A U.S. holder would be deemed to have paid its share of the tax paid by the Combined Corporation on such undistributed capital gains, which would be credited or refunded to the U.S. holder. The U.S. holder s basis in its shares would be increased by the amount of undistributed long-term capital gains (less the capital gains tax paid by the Combined Corporation) included in the U.S. holder s long-term capital gains.

#### Passive Activity Loss and Investment Interest Limitations

The Combined Corporation s distributions and gain from the disposition of its shares will not be treated as passive activity income and, therefore, U.S. holders will not be able to apply any passive losses against such income. With respect to non-corporate U.S. holders, the Combined Corporation s dividends (to the extent they do not constitute a return of capital) that are taxed at ordinary income rates will generally be treated as investment income for purposes of the investment interest limitation; however, net capital gain from the disposition of the Combined Corporation s shares (or distributions treated as such), capital gain dividends, and dividends taxed at net capital gains rates generally will be excluded from investment income except to the extent the U.S. holder elects to treat such amounts as ordinary income for U.S. federal income tax purposes. U.S. holders may not include in their own U.S. federal income tax returns any of the Combined Corporation s net operating or net capital losses.

#### Sale or Disposition of Common Stock

In general, any gain or loss realized upon a taxable disposition of shares of the Combined Corporation common stock by a U.S. holder will be a long-term capital gain or loss if the shares have been held for more than one year and otherwise as a short-term capital gain or loss. However, any loss upon a sale or exchange of the shares by a U.S. holder who has held such shares for six months or less (after applying certain holding period rules) will be treated as a long-term capital loss to the extent of undistributed capital gains or distributions received by the U.S. holder from the Combined Corporation, each as required to be treated by such U.S. holder as long-term capital gain. All or a portion of any loss realized upon a taxable disposition of shares of the Combined Corporation common stock may be disallowed if other shares of its common stock are purchased within 30 days before or after the disposition.

#### Medicare Tax on Unearned Income

A U.S. holder that is an individual is subject to a 3.8% tax on the lesser of (1) the U.S. holder s net investment income for the relevant taxable year and (2) the excess of the U.S. holder s modified adjusted gross income for the taxable year over a certain threshold (which in the case of individuals will be between \$125,000 and \$250,000, depending on the individual s circumstances). A U.S. holder that is an estate or trust that does not fall into a special class of trusts that is exempt from such tax is subject to the same 3.8% tax on the lesser of its undistributed net investment income and the excess of its adjusted gross income over a certain threshold. A U.S. holder s net investment income will include, among other things, dividends on and capital gains from the sale or other disposition of shares of the Combined Corporation. Prospective U.S. holders that are individuals, estates or trusts should consult their tax advisors regarding the effect, if any, of this Medicare tax on their ownership and disposition of the Combined Corporation common stock.

#### Taxation of U.S. Tax-Exempt Holders

#### In General

In general, a tax-exempt organization is exempt from U.S. federal income tax on its income, except to the extent of its unrelated business taxable income or UBTI, which is defined by the Code as the gross income derived from any trade or business which is regularly carried on by a tax-exempt entity and unrelated to its exempt purposes, less any directly connected deductions and subject to certain modifications. For this purpose, the Code generally excludes from UBTI any gain or loss from the sale or other disposition of property (other than

#### Index to Financial Statements

stock in trade or property held primarily for sale in the ordinary course of a trade or business), dividends, interest, rents from real property, and certain other items. However, a portion of any such gains, dividends, interest, rents, and other items generally is UBTI to the extent derived from debt-financed property, based on the amount of acquisition indebtedness with respect to such debt-financed property. Before making an investment in shares of the Combined Corporation common stock, a tax-exempt holder should consult its tax advisors with regard to UBTI and the suitability of the investment in the Combined Corporation s shares.

Distributions that the Combined Corporation makes to a tax-exempt employee pension trust or other domestic tax-exempt holder or gains from the disposition of the Combined Corporation s shares held as capital assets generally will not constitute UBTI unless the exempt organization s shares are debt-financed property (e.g., the holder has borrowed to acquire or carry its shares). However, if the Combined Corporation is a pension-held REIT, this general rule will not apply to distributions to certain pension trusts that hold more than 10% (by value) of the Combined Corporation s shares. The Combined Corporation will be treated as a pension-held REIT if (i) treating qualified trusts as individuals would cause the Combined Corporation to fail the 5/50 Test (as defined above) and (ii) the Combined Corporation is predominantly held by certain pension trusts. The Combined Corporation will be predominantly held if either (i) a single such pension trust holds more than 25% by value of the Combined Corporation s shares or (ii) one or more such pension trusts, each owning more than 10% by value of the Combined Corporation is a pension-held REIT, the percentage of any dividend received from it treated as UBTI would be equal to the ratio of (a) the gross UBTI (less certain associated expenses) earned by it (treating it as if it were a qualified trust and, therefore, subject to tax on UBTI) to (b) its total gross income (less certain associated expenses). A de minimis exception applies where the ratio set forth in the preceding sentence is less than 5% for any year; in that case, no dividends are treated as UBTI. There can be no assurance that the Combined Corporation will not be treated as a pension-held REIT. Before making an investment in shares of the Combined Corporation common stock, a tax-exempt holder should consult its tax advisors with regard to UBTI and the suitability of the investment in the Combined Corporation s shares.

#### Special Issues

Social clubs, voluntary employee benefit associations, supplemental unemployment benefit trusts, and qualified group legal services plans that are exempt from taxation under paragraphs (7), (9), (17), and (20), respectively, of Section 501(c) of the Code are subject to different UBTI rules, which generally will require them to characterize distributions from the Combined Corporation as UBTI.

#### Taxation of Non-U.S. Holders

The following is a summary of certain federal income tax consequences of the ownership and disposition of common stock of the Combined Corporation applicable to non-U.S. holders. The discussion is based on current law and is for general information only. It addresses only selective and not all aspects of federal income taxation.

#### Ordinary Dividends

The portion of dividends received by non-U.S. holders payable out of the Combined Corporation s earnings and profits that are not attributable to gains from sales or exchanges of U.S. real property interests and which are not effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business of the non-U.S. holder generally will be treated as ordinary income and will be subject to withholding tax at the rate of 30%, unless reduced or eliminated by an applicable income tax treaty. Under some treaties, lower withholding rates do not apply to dividends from REITs.

In cases where the dividend income from a non-U.S. holder s investment in the Combined Corporation common stock is, or is treated as, effectively connected with the non-U.S. holder s conduct of a U.S. trade or business, the non-U.S. holder generally will be subject to federal income tax at graduated rates, in the same manner as U.S. holders are taxed with respect to such dividends, and may also be subject to the 30% branch

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

profits tax (or a lower rate of tax under the applicable income tax treaty) on the income after the application of the income tax in the case of a non-U.S. holder that is a corporation. The Combined Corporation plans to withhold U.S. income tax at the rate of 30% on the gross amount of any distribution paid to a non-U.S. holder (including any portion of any dividend that is payable in stock) that is neither a capital gain dividend nor a distribution that is attributable to gain from the sale or exchange of United States real property interests under the Foreign Investment in Real Property Tax Act of 1980, or FIRPTA, rules described below under Dispositions of Common Stock unless either (i) a lower treaty rate applies and the non-U.S. holder files with the Combined Corporation any required IRS Form W-8 (for example, an IRS Form W-8BEN) evidencing eligibility for that reduced rate or (ii) the non-U.S. holder files with the Combined Corporation assumes that dividends that the Combined Corporation distributes to non-U.S. holders and gains non-U.S. holders recognize with respect to Combined Corporation shares are not effectively connected with the non-U.S. holder s conduct of a U.S. trade or business unless deemed to be effectively connected under FIRPTA as described below under Dispositions of Common Stock.

#### Non-Dividend Distributions

Distributions by the Combined Corporation to non-U.S. holders that are not attributable to gains from sales or exchanges of U.S. real property interests and that exceed the Combined Corporation s earnings and profits will be a non-taxable return of the non-U.S. holder s basis in its shares and, to the extent in excess of the non-U.S. holder s basis, gain from the disposition of such shares, the tax treatment of which is described below. If it cannot be determined at the time at which a distribution is made whether or not the distribution will exceed the Combined Corporation s earnings and profits, the distribution may be subject to withholding at the rate applicable to dividends. A non-U.S. holder, however, may seek a refund from the IRS of any amounts withheld that exceed the non-U.S. holder s actual federal income tax liability. If the Combined Corporation s stock constitutes a U.S. real property interest, distributions in excess of the sum of the Combined Corporation s earnings and profits plus the non-U.S. holder s adjusted tax basis in the stock will be taxed under FIRPTA at the rate of tax, including any applicable capital gain rates, that would apply to a U.S. holder of the same type (e.g., an individual or a corporation, as the case may be), and the collection of the tax will be enforced by a refundable withholding at a rate of 10% of the amount by which the distribution exceeds the non-U.S. holder s share of the Combined Corporation s earnings and profits.

#### Capital Gain Dividends

Under FIRPTA, subject to the discussion below for 5% or smaller holders of regularly traded classes of stock, a distribution made by the Combined Corporation to a non-U.S. holder attributable to gains from dispositions of U.S. real property interests held by the Combined Corporation (directly or through pass-through subsidiaries) must be reported in U.S. federal income tax returns filed by, and are treated as effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business of, the non-U.S. holder. The term U.S. real property interests includes interests in U.S. real property and shares in U.S. corporations at least 50% of whose real estate and business assets consist of U.S. real property interests. Such gains are subject to federal income tax at the rates applicable to U.S. holders and, in the case of a non-U.S. holder that is a corporation, a 30% branch profits tax (or a lower rate of tax under the applicable income tax treaty). The Combined Corporation is required to withhold tax at a 35% rate from distributions that are attributable to gains from the sale or exchange of U.S. real property interests. The amount withheld is creditable against the non-U.S. holder s U.S. federal income tax liability.

Notwithstanding the foregoing discussion, capital gain dividends distributed to a non-U.S. holder who did not at any time during the one year period ending on the date of the distribution own more than 5% of a class of shares that is regularly traded on an established securities market located in the U.S. will not be subject to FIRPTA, but will be treated as ordinary dividends subject to the rules discussed above under Ordinary Dividends.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Capital gain dividends that are not attributable to sales or exchanges of U.S. real property interests, generally are not subject to federal income tax unless (i) such distribution is effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business of the non-U.S. holder and, if certain treaties apply, is attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment of the non-U.S. holder, in which case the non-U.S. holder will be subject to net-basis U.S. federal income tax on the dividend as if the non-U.S. holder were a U.S. holder and, in the case of a non-U.S. holder that is a corporation, a 30% branch profits tax (or a lower rate of tax under the applicable income tax treaty), or (ii) such non-U.S. holder was present in the U.S. for 183 days or more during the taxable year and has a tax home in the U.S., in which case a 30% withholding tax would apply to the dividend.

However, notwithstanding that such dividends should only be subject to U.S. federal income taxation in those two instances, existing Treasury Regulations might be construed to require the Combined Corporation to withhold on such dividends in the same manner as capital gain dividends that are attributable to gain from the disposition of U.S. real property interests, generally at the rate of 35% of the dividend (although any amounts withheld would be creditable against the non-U.S. holder s U.S. federal income tax liability).

#### Dispositions of Common Stock

Unless FIRPTA applies, or as otherwise set forth below, a sale or exchange of Combined Corporation shares by a non-U.S. holder generally will not be subject to federal income taxation. FIRPTA applies only if shares of the Combined Corporation common stock constitute a U.S. real property interest.

The Combined Corporation common stock will not constitute a U.S. real property interest if the Combined Corporation is a domestically controlled qualified investment entity. A domestically controlled qualified investment entity includes a REIT in which, at all times during a specified testing period, less than 50% in value of its outstanding shares are held directly or indirectly by non-U.S. holders. Because the Combined Corporation common stock is intended to be publicly traded, no assurance can be given that the Combined Corporation will be, or that if it is it will remain, a domestically controlled qualified investment entity.

In the event that the Combined Corporation does not constitute a domestically controlled qualified investment entity, a non-U.S. holder s sale of the Combined Corporation common stock nonetheless will generally not be subject to tax under FIRPTA as a sale of a U.S. real property interest, provided that (1) shares of the Combined Corporation common stock are regularly traded, as defined by applicable Treasury Regulations, on an established securities market and (2) the selling non-U.S. holder owned, actually or constructively, 5% or less of the Combined Corporation s outstanding common stock during the five-year period ending on the date of the sale or exchange (or, if shorter, the period during which the non-U.S. holder held the stock).

In addition, even if the Combined Corporation is a domestically controlled qualified investment entity, upon disposition of shares of the Combined Corporation, a non-U.S. holder may be treated as having gain from the sale or exchange of a U.S. real property interest if the non-U.S. holder (1) disposes of an interest in the Combined Corporation s shares during the 30-day period preceding the ex-dividend date of a distribution, any portion of which, but for the disposition, would have been treated as gain from sale or exchange of a U.S. real property interest and (2) acquires, enters into a contract or option to acquire, or is deemed to acquire, other shares of the Combined Corporation common stock within 30 days after such ex-dividend date. The foregoing rules do not apply to a transaction if the 5% regularly traded test described above is satisfied with respect to the non-U.S. holder.

If gain on the sale of shares of the Combined Corporation common stock were subject to taxation under FIRPTA, the non-U.S. holder would be subject to the same treatment as a U.S. holder with respect to such gain, subject to applicable alternative minimum tax and a special alternative minimum tax in the case of nonresident alien individuals, and the purchaser of the shares could be required to withhold 10% of the purchase price and remit such amount to the IRS.

## **Index to Financial Statements**

Gain from the sale of shares of the Combined Corporation common stock that would not otherwise be subject to FIRPTA will nonetheless be taxable in the U.S. to a non-U.S. holder if (i) such gain is effectively connected to a U.S. trade or business of the non-U.S. holder and, if certain treaties apply, is attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment of the non-U.S. holder, in which case the gain will be subject to net-basis U.S. federal income tax as if the non-U.S. holder were a U.S. holder and, in the case of a non-U.S. holder that is a corporation, a 30% branch profits tax (or a lower rate of tax under the applicable income tax treaty), or (ii) the non-U.S. holder is a nonresident alien individual who was present in the U.S. for 183 days or more during the taxable year and has a tax home in the U.S., in which case the nonresident alien individual will be subject to a 30% tax on the individual s capital gain.

#### Information Reporting Requirements and Backup Withholding Tax

The Combined Corporation will report to its U.S. holders and to the IRS the amount of distributions paid during each calendar year, and the amount of tax withheld, if any. Under the backup withholding rules, a U.S. holder may be subject to backup withholding at a rate of 28% with respect to distributions paid, unless such U.S. holder (i) is a corporation or other exempt entity and, when required, proves its status or (ii) certifies under penalties of perjury that the taxpayer identification number the U.S. holder has furnished is correct and the U.S. holder is not subject to backup withholding and otherwise complies with the applicable requirements of the backup withholding rules. A U.S. holder that does not provide its correct taxpayer identification number also may be subject to penalties imposed by the IRS.

The Combined Corporation will also report annually to the IRS and to each non-U.S. holder the amount of dividends paid to such holder and the tax withheld with respect to such dividends, regardless of whether withholding was required. Copies of the information returns reporting such dividends and withholding may also be made available to the tax authorities in the country in which the non-U.S. holder resides under the provisions of an applicable income tax treaty. A non-U.S. holder may be subject to back-up withholding unless applicable certification requirements are met.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules may be allowed as a refund or a credit against such holder s U.S. federal income tax liability, provided the required information is furnished to the IRS.

#### Other Withholding and Reporting Requirements Under FATCA

The Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA) provisions of the Code, enacted in 2010, impose withholding taxes on certain types of payments to (i) foreign financial institutions that do not agree to comply with certain diligence, reporting and withholding obligations with respect to their U.S. accounts and (ii) non-financial foreign entities that do not identify (or confirm the absence of) substantial U.S. owners. The withholding tax of 30% would apply to dividends and the gross proceeds of a disposition of Combined Corporation stock paid to certain foreign entities unless various information reporting requirements are satisfied. Because the Combined Corporation may not know the extent to which a distribution is a dividend for U.S. federal income tax purposes at the time it is made, for purposes of these withholding rules the Combined Corporation stat have an intergovernmental agreement with the United States governing these withholding provisions may be subject to different rules.

For these purposes, a foreign financial institution generally is defined as any non-U.S. entity that (i) accepts deposits in the ordinary course of a banking or similar business, (ii) is engaged in the business of holding financial assets for the account of others, or (iii) is engaged or holds itself out as being engaged primarily in the business of investing, reinvesting, or trading in securities, partnership interests, commodities, or any interest in such assets. Withholding under this legislation on withholdable payments to foreign financial institutions and

### Index to Financial Statements

non-financial foreign entities would apply after December 31, 2016 with respect to gross proceeds of a disposition of property that can produce U.S. source interest or dividends and would apply after December 31, 2013 with respect to other withholdable payments.

## Legislative or Other Actions Affecting REITs

The rules dealing with U.S. federal income taxation are constantly under review by persons involved in the legislative process and by the IRS and the U.S. Treasury Department. No assurance can be given as to whether, when, or in what form, the U.S. federal income tax laws applicable to the Combined Corporation and its stockholders may be enacted. Changes to the U.S. federal tax laws and interpretations of federal tax laws could adversely affect an investment in the Combined Corporation common stock.

#### State, Local and Foreign Tax

The Combined Corporation may be subject to state, local and foreign tax in states, localities and foreign countries in which it does business or owns property. The tax treatment applicable to the Combined Corporation and its stockholders in such jurisdictions may differ from the U.S. federal income tax treatment described above.

## **Accounting Treatment**

The merger will be accounted for using the acquisition method of accounting under U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, which are referred to herein as GAAP, with Spirit treated as the accounting acquiror. Under the acquisition method of accounting, the assets (including identifiable intangible assets) and liabilities (including executory contracts and other commitments) of CCPT II will be recorded at their respective fair values at the date of merger and added to those of Spirit. Any excess of purchase price over the net amount of the fair values will be recorded as goodwill. Consolidated financial statements of the Combined Corporation issued after the merger would reflect these fair value adjustments and the combined results of operations from the date of merger and would not be retroactively restated.

#### Listing of CCPT II Common Stock

CCPT II has prepared and filed with the NYSE a listing application pursuant to which shares of CCPT II common stock, including the shares to be issued in the merger, will be listed on the NYSE. Each of CCPT II and Spirit will use its reasonable best efforts to cause the shares of CCPT II common stock to be approved for listing on the NYSE and to be traded under Spirit's existing trading symbol SRC. Approval of the listing on the NYSE of the shares of the Combined Corporation common stock, subject to official notice of issuance, is a condition to each party s obligation to complete the merger.

#### **Delisting and Deregistration of Spirit Common Stock**

If the merger is completed, Spirit common stock will be delisted from the NYSE and deregistered under the Exchange Act, and Spirit will no longer file periodic reports with the SEC.

#### Restrictions on Sales of Shares of the Combined Corporation Common Stock Received in the Merger

Following the effective time of the merger shares of the Combined Corporation common stock, including shares issued to Spirit stockholders in connection with the merger and shares held by current CCPT II stockholders, will not be subject to any restrictions on transfer arising under the Securities Act, or the Exchange Act, except for shares of the Combined Corporation common stock issued to any Spirit stockholder who may be deemed to be an affiliate of CCPT II after the completion of the merger. This joint proxy statement/prospectus does not cover resales of the Combined Corporation common stock received by any person upon the completion of the merger, and no person is authorized to make any use of this joint proxy statement/prospectus in connection with any resale.

# Index to Financial Statements

#### Litigation Relating to the Merger

On March 5, 2013, a putative class action and derivative lawsuit was filed in the Circuit Court for Baltimore City, Maryland against and purportedly on behalf of Spirit captioned *Kendrick, et al. v. Spirit Realty Capital, Inc., et al.* The complaint names as defendants Spirit, the members of the Spirit Board, the Spirit Partnership, CCPT II and the CCPT II Partnership and alleges that the directors of Spirit breached their fiduciary duties by engaging in an unfair process leading to the merger agreement, agreeing to a merger agreement at an opportunistic and unfair price, allowing draconian and preclusive deal protection devices in the merger agreement, and by engaging in self-interested and otherwise conflicted actions. The complaint alleges that CCPT II, the CCPT II Partnership and the Spirit Partnership aided and abetted those breaches of fiduciary duties. The complaint seeks a declaration that defendants have breached their fiduciary duties or aided and abetted such breaches and that the merger agreement is unenforceable, an order enjoining a vote on the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, rescission of the transactions in the event they are consummated, imposition of a constructive trust, an award of fees and costs, including attorneys and experts fees and costs, and other relief.

### Index to Financial Statements

## THE MERGER AGREEMENT

This section of this joint proxy statement/prospectus describes the material provisions of the merger agreement, which is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and is incorporated herein by reference. As a stockholder, you are not a third party beneficiary of the merger agreement and therefore you may not directly enforce any of its terms and conditions.

This summary may not contain all of the information about the merger agreement that is important to you. CCPT II and Spirit urge you to carefully read the full text of the merger agreement because it is the legal document that governs the merger. The merger agreement is not intended to provide you with any factual information about CCPT II or Spirit. In particular, the assertions embodied in the representations and warranties contained in the merger agreement (and summarized below) are qualified by information each of CCPT II and Spirit filed with the SEC prior to the effective date of the merger agreement, as well as by certain disclosure letters each of the parties delivered to the other in connection with the signing of the merger agreement, that modify, qualify and create exceptions to the representations and warranties set forth in the merger agreement. Moreover, some of those representations and warranties may not be accurate or complete as of any specified date, may apply contractual standards of materiality in a way that is different from what may be viewed as material by investors or that is different from standards of materiality generally applicable under the U.S. federal securities laws or may not be intended as statements of fact, but rather as a way of allocating risk among the parties to the merger agreement. The representations and warranties and other provisions of the merger agreement and the description of such provisions in this document should not be read alone but instead should be read in conjunction with the other information contained in the reports, statements and filings that each of CCPT II and Spirit file with the SEC and the other information in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. See

CCPT II and Spirit acknowledge that, notwithstanding the inclusion of the foregoing cautionary statements, each of them is responsible for considering whether additional specific disclosures of material information regarding material contractual provisions are required to make the statements in this joint proxy statement/prospectus not misleading.

#### Form, Effective Time and Closing of the Merger

The merger agreement provides for the combination of Spirit and CCPT II through the merger of Spirit with and into CCPT II, with CCPT II surviving the merger upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the merger agreement. The Combined Corporation will be named Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. The merger will become effective at such time as the articles of merger are accepted for record by the State Department of Assessments and Taxation of Maryland or at a later date and time agreed to by CCPT II and Spirit (not to exceed 30 days from the date the articles of merger are accepted for record). The merger agreement also provides for the merger of the CCPT II Partnership with and into the Spirit Partnership with the Spirit Partnership continuing as the surviving limited partnership. With the written consent of CCPT II and Spirit, the partnership merger may be restructured such that the Spirit Partnership will merge with and into the CCPT II Partnership with the CCPT II Partnership surviving the partnership merger. The partnership merger will become effective upon the filing of a certificate of merger with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware or at a later date and time agreed to by CCPT II and Spirit; provided, that CCPT II and Spirit have agreed to cause the effective time of the partnership merger to occur immediately after the effective time of the merger. CCPT II and the CCPT II Partnership are collectively referred to as the CCPT II parties, and Spirit and the Spirit Partnership are collectively referred to herein as the Spirit parties.

The merger agreement provides that the closing of the merger will take place at the date and time mutually agreed upon by CCPT II and Spirit but in no event later than the fifth business day following the date on which the last of the conditions to closing of the merger (described under

Conditions to Completion of the Merger ) have been satisfied or waived (other than the conditions that by their terms are to be satisfied at the closing of the merger, but subject to the satisfaction or waiver of those conditions).

### **Index to Financial Statements**

At the effective time of the partnership merger, and as part of the merger, the certificate of limited partnership and the limited partnership agreement of the Spirit Partnership will become the certificate of limited partnership of the surviving limited partnership.

#### **Organizational Documents of the Combined Corporation**

At the effective time of the merger, and as part of the merger, CCPT II s charter will be amended and restated such that it will be identical to Spirit s charter, as in effect immediately prior to the effective time of the merger except that the terms and provisions of 12.5% Series A Cumulative Non-Voting Preferred Stock will not be included in the charter and the authorized capital stock of CCPT II will be increased to 490,000,000 shares of common stock. At the effective time of the merger, CCPT II s by-laws will be amended and restated such that they will be identical to Spirit s by-laws as in effect immediately prior to the effective time of the merger.

#### **Officers of the Combined Corporation**

The officers of Spirit immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will become the officers of the Combined Corporation as of the effective time of the merger.

## **Board of Directors of the Combined Corporation**

At the effective time of the merger, all of the directors of Spirit immediately prior to the effective time of the merger and up to two individuals designated by CCPT II, and reasonably satisfactory to Spirit, are expected to comprise the board of directors of the Combined Corporation. As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, no determination has been made as to the identity of the two individuals to be designated by CCPT II.

#### Merger Consideration; Effects of the Merger and the Partnership Merger

#### Merger Consideration

At the effective time of the merger and by virtue of the merger, each share of Spirit common stock (other than shares of Spirit common stock owned by any wholly owned subsidiary of Spirit, CCPT II or any subsidiary of CCPT II, which will be cancelled) will be converted automatically into the right to receive 1.9048 shares of CCPT II common stock (which equates to an inverse exchange ratio of 0.525 shares of Spirit common stock for one share of CCPT II common stock), which is referred to herein as the exchange ratio, as the merger consideration. No fractional shares of CCPT II common stock will be issued. Instead of fractional shares, Spirit stockholders will receive cash, without interest, in an amount determined by multiplying the fractional interest to which such holder would otherwise be entitled by the product of (i) the volume weighted average price of Spirit common stock for the 10 trading days immediately prior to the closing date, starting with the opening of trading on the first trading day to the closing of the second to last trading day prior to the closing date, as reported by Bloomberg and (ii) the exchange ratio.

At the effective time of the partnership merger, each partnership unit of the CCPT II partnership held by the Advisor (as the sole limited partner) will automatically be converted into one validly issued share of CCPT II common stock, and each partnership unit of the CCPT II partnership held by CCPT II will automatically be retired and will cease to exist as a consequence of the partnership merger. The general partner interest of the Spirit Partnership will remain outstanding and constitute the only general partner interests in the surviving partnership, and the partnership units of the Spirit Partnership will remain outstanding.

#### Procedures for Surrendering Spirit Stock Certificates

The conversion of Spirit common stock into the right to receive the merger consideration will occur automatically at the effective time of the merger. In accordance with the merger agreement, CCPT II will appoint an exchange agent reasonably satisfactory to Spirit to handle the payment and delivery of the merger consideration and the cash payments to be delivered in lieu of fractional shares. At the effective time of the

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

merger, the Combined Corporation will deliver to the exchange agent evidence of the CCPT II common stock in book-entry form sufficient to pay the merger consideration and cash in an amount sufficient to pay for any fractional shares. As soon as reasonably practicable after the effective time, but in no event later than two business days thereafter, the Combined Corporation will cause the exchange agent to mail (and make available for collection by hand) to each record holder of Spirit common stock, a letter of transmittal and instructions explaining how to surrender Spirit common stock certificates to the exchange agent.

Each Spirit stockholder that surrenders its stock certificate to the exchange agent together with a duly completed letter of transmittal, and each Spirit stockholder that holds book-entry shares of Spirit common stock, will receive the merger consideration due to such stockholder (including cash in lieu of any fractional shares). After the effective time of the merger, each certificate that previously represented shares of Spirit common stock will only represent the right to receive the merger consideration into which those shares of Spirit common stock have been converted.

#### Assumption of Spirit Incentive Award Plan by CCPT II

At the effective time of the merger, the Combined Corporation will assume the Spirit Incentive Award Plan and all obligations of Spirit under the plan and the number and kind of shares available for issuance under the plan will be converted into the right to receive shares of Combined Corporation common stock in accordance with the provisions of the plan.

As of the effective time of the merger, all shares of Spirit common stock subject to vesting and other restrictions under the Spirit Incentive Award Plan will convert into the right to receive shares of Combined Corporation common stock that are subject to the same vesting conditions and other terms and conditions as are applicable to such shares of Spirit restricted stock immediately prior to the effective time of the merger. Upon completion of the merger, the Combined Corporation will take all actions necessary to file a registration statement on Form S-8 for shares of Combined Corporation common stock issuable with respect with the assumption of the Spirit Incentive Award Plan.

#### Withholding

All payments under the merger agreement are subject to applicable withholding requirements.

#### Dissenters Rights

No dissenters or appraisal rights, or rights of objecting stockholders under Title 3 Subtitle 2 of the MGCL, will be available with respect to the merger or the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

#### **Representations and Warranties**

The merger agreement contains a number of representations and warranties made by the CCPT II parties, on the one hand, and the Spirit parties, on the other hand. The representations and warranties were made by the parties as of the date of the merger agreement and do not survive the effective time of the merger. Certain of these representations and warranties are subject to specified exceptions and qualifications contained in the merger agreement and qualified by information each of CCPT II and Spirit filed with the SEC prior to the date of the merger agreement and in the disclosure letters delivered in connection with the merger agreement.

#### Representations and Warranties of the CCPT II Parties

The CCPT II parties made representations and warranties in the merger agreement relating to, among other things:

organization, valid existence, good standing, and qualification to conduct business;

organizational documents;

capitalization;

#### Index to Financial Statements

due authorization, execution, delivery and validity of the merger agreement;

absence of any conflict with or violation of organizational documents or applicable laws, and the absence of any violation or breach of, or default or consent requirements under, certain agreements;

permits and compliance with law;

SEC filings, financial statements, and internal accounting controls;

absence of certain changes since September 30, 2012;

absence of undisclosed material liabilities;

litigation;

tax matters, including qualification as a REIT;

benefit plans; employees;

information supplied for inclusion in the joint proxy statement or registration statement;

intellectual property;

environmental matters;

real property and leases;

material contracts;

insurance;

opinions of financial advisors;

stockholder vote required in order to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement;

broker s, finder s and investment banker s fees;

inapplicability of the 1940 Act;

exemption of the merger from takeover statutes; and

related party transactions. Representations and Warranties of the Spirit Parties

The Spirit parties made representations and warranties in the merger agreement relating to, among other things:

organization, valid existence, good standing, and qualification to conduct business;

organizational documents;

capitalization;

due authorization, execution, delivery and validity of the merger agreement;

absence of any conflict with or violation of organizational documents or applicable laws, and the absence of any violation or breach of, or default or consent requirements under, certain agreements;

permits and compliance with law;

SEC filings, financial statements, and internal accounting controls;

absence of certain changes since September 30, 2012;

absence of undisclosed material liabilities;

litigation;

labor and other employment matters;

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

tax matters, including qualification as a REIT;

pension and benefit plans; employees

information supplied for inclusion in the joint proxy statement or registration statement on Form S-4;

intellectual property;

environmental matters;

real property and leases;

insurance;

stockholder vote required in order to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement;

broker s, finder s and investment banker s fees;

inapplicability of the 1940 Act;

material contracts;

related party transactions

opinion of financial advisor; and

exemption of the merger from takeover statutes. **Definition of Material Adverse Effect** 

Many of the representations of the CCPT II parties and the Spirit parties are qualified by a material adverse effect standard (that is, they will not be deemed to be untrue or incorrect unless their failure to be true or correct, individually or in the aggregate, would not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect). For the purposes of the merger agreement, material adverse effect means any event, circumstance, change or effect (i) that is material and adverse to the business, assets, properties, liabilities, financial condition or results of operations of CCPT II and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or Spirit and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, as the case may be, or (ii) that will, or would reasonably be expected to, prevent or materially impair the ability of the CCPT II parties or the Spirit parties, as the case may be, to consummate the merger before July 22, 2013 (subject to such date being extended to September 22, 2013 under certain conditions pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement). However, for purposes of clause (i) above, any event, circumstance, change or effect will not be considered a material adverse effect

to the extent arising out of or resulting from the following:

any failure of CCPT II and its subsidiaries or Spirit and its subsidiaries, as applicable, to meet any projections or forecasts or, with respect to Spirit and its subsidiaries only, any decrease in the market price of the Spirit common stock (except any event, circumstance, change or effect giving rise to such failure or decrease is taken into account in determining whether there has been a material adverse effect);

any events, circumstances, changes or effects that affect the commercial real estate REIT industry generally;

any changes in the United States or global economy or capital, financial or securities markets generally, including changes in interest or exchange rates;

any changes in the legal or regulatory conditions in the geographic regions in which CCPT II and its subsidiaries or Spirit and its subsidiaries, as applicable, operate or own or lease properties;

the commencement, escalation or worsening of a war or armed hostilities or the occurrence of acts of terrorism or sabotage;

the execution or announcement of the merger agreement, or the anticipation of the merger or other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement;

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

the taking of any action expressly required by, or the failure to take any action expressly prohibited by, the merger agreement, or the taking of any action at the written request or with the prior written consent of an executive officer of the other party;

earthquakes, hurricanes, floods or other natural disasters;

any damage or destruction of any property that is substantially covered by insurance; or

changes in law or GAAP;

except to the extent, (i) in the case of the second, third, fourth, fifth and tenth bullet points above, that such changes do not disproportionately affect CCPT II and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or Spirit and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, as applicable, relative to other similarly situated participants in the commercial real estate REIT industry in the United States and (ii) in the case of the eighth bullet point above, that such changes do not disproportionately affect CCPT II and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or Spirit and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or Spirit and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, as applicable, relative to other participants in the commercial real estate REIT industry in the geographic regions in which CCPT II and its subsidiaries, or Spirit and its subsidiaries, as applicable, operate, own or lease properties.

#### **Conditions to Completion of the Merger**

#### **Mutual Closing Conditions**

The obligation of each of the CCPT II parties and the Spirit parties to complete the merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver, at or prior to the effective time of the merger, of the following conditions:

approval of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement by CCPT II stockholders and Spirit stockholders;

a Form S-4 will have been declared effective and no stop order suspending the effectiveness of such Form S-4 will have been issued and no proceeding to that effect shall have been commenced or threatened;

the absence of any law or order by any governmental authority restricting, preventing or prohibiting the consummation of the merger or otherwise restraining, enjoining, preventing, prohibiting or making illegal the acquisition of some or all of the shares of Spirit common stock by CCPT II;

the shares of CCPT II common stock, including shares to be issued in connection with the merger, will have been authorized for listing on the NYSE, subject to official notice of issuance;

the Advisory Matters Agreement will be in full force and effect; and

certain lenders consents (described under Efforts to Complete Transactions; Consents ) will have been obtained. Additional Closing Conditions for the Benefit of the Spirit Parties

The obligation of the Spirit parties to complete the merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver, at or prior to the effective time, of the following additional conditions:

the accuracy in all material respects as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the effective time of the merger (or, in the case of representations and warranties that by their terms address matters only as of another specified date, as of that date) of certain representations and warranties made in the merger agreement by the CCPT II parties regarding their organization and subsidiaries, certain aspects of their capital structure, authority relative to the merger agreement, the opinions of CCPT II s financial advisors, the required stockholder vote to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, brokers and applicability of the 1940 Act;

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

the accuracy in all but *de minimis* respects as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the effective time of the merger (or, in the case of representations and warranties that by their terms address matters only as of another specified date, as of that date) of representations and warranties by CCPT II regarding certain aspects of its capital structure;

the accuracy of all other representations and warranties made in the merger agreement by the CCPT II parties (disregarding any materiality or material adverse effect qualifications contained in such representations and warranties) as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the effective time of the merger (or, in the case of representations and warranties that by their terms address matters only as of another specified date, as of that date), except for any such inaccuracies that do not have and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on CCPT II;

each of the CCPT II parties must have performed and complied in all material respects with the agreements and covenants required to be performed or complied with by it at or prior to the effective time of the merger;

receipt by Spirit of an officer s certificate dated as of the closing date and signed by CCPT II s chief executive officer or chief financial officer on behalf of CCPT II, certifying that the closing conditions described in the four preceding bullets have been satisfied;

no material adverse effect with respect to CCPT II can have occurred, or reasonably be expected to occur, since January 22, 2013;

receipt by Spirit of an opinion dated as of the closing date from Goodwin Procter LLP, or other counsel reasonably acceptable to Spirit, regarding CCPT II s qualification and taxation as a REIT under the Code; and

receipt by Spirit of an opinion dated as of the closing date from Latham & Watkins LLP regarding the merger s qualification as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code. Additional Closing Conditions for the Benefit of the CCPT II Parties

The obligation of the CCPT II parties to complete the merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver, at or prior to the effective time, of the following additional conditions:

the accuracy in all material respects as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the effective time of the merger (or, in the case of representations and warranties that by their terms address matters only as of another specified date, as of that date) of certain representations and warranties made in the merger agreement by the Spirit parties regarding their organization and subsidiaries, certain aspects of their capital structure, authority relative to the merger agreement, the required stockholder vote to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, brokers and applicability of the 1940 Act;

the accuracy in all but de minimis respects as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the effective time of the merger (or, in the case of representations and warranties that by their terms address matters only as of another specified date, as of that date) of representations and warranties by Spirit regarding certain aspects of its capital structure;

the accuracy of all other representations and warranties made in the merger agreement by the Spirit parties (disregarding any materiality or material adverse effect qualifications contained in such representations and warranties) as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the effective time of the merger (or, in the case of representations and warranties that by their terms address

matters only as of another specified date, as of that date), except for any such inaccuracies that do not have and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on Spirit;

each of the Spirit parties must have performed and complied in all material respects with the agreements and covenants required to be performed or complied with by it at or prior to the effective time of the merger;

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

receipt by CCPT II of an officer s certificate dated as of the closing date and signed by Spirit s chief executive officer or chief financial officer on behalf of Spirit, certifying that the closing conditions described in the four preceding bullets have been satisfied;

no material adverse effect with respect to Spirit can have occurred, or reasonably be expected to occur, since January 22, 2013;

receipt by CCPT II of an opinion dated as of the closing date from Latham & Watkins LLP, or other counsel reasonably acceptable to CCPT II, regarding Spirit s and the Combined Corporation s qualification and taxation as a REIT under the Code;

receipt by CCPT II of an opinion dated as of the closing date from Goodwin Procter LLP regarding the merger s qualification as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code; and

the waiver agreements entered into by Spirit s executive officers will be in full force and effect. Covenants and Agreements

#### Conduct of Business of the CCPT II Parties Pending the Merger

The CCPT II parties have agreed to certain restrictions on them and their subsidiaries until the earlier of the effective time of the merger or the valid termination of the merger agreement. In general, except with Spirit s prior written approval (not to be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned) or as otherwise expressly required or permitted by the merger agreement or required by law, the CCPT II parties have agreed that they will, and will cause each of their subsidiaries to, conduct their business in all material respects in the ordinary course and in a manner consistent with past practice, and use their commercially reasonable best efforts to (i) maintain their material assets and properties in their current condition (normal wear and tear and damage caused by casualty or by reasons outside of the CCPT II parties or their subsidiaries control excepted), (ii) preserve intact in all material respects their current business organization, goodwill, ongoing businesses and significant relationships with third parties, (iii) keep available the services of their present officers, (iv) maintain all material CCPT II insurance policies and (v) maintain the status of CCPT II as a REIT. The CCPT II parties have also agreed to (i) use their commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the legal opinions of Goodwin Procter LLP and (ii) deliver certain officer s certificates in connection with the opinions of Goodwin Procter LLP and Latham & Watkins LLP on the effective date of the Form S-4 registration statement satisfying the requirements of Item 601 of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act and on the closing date. Without limiting the foregoing, the CCPT II parties have also agreed that, subject to certain specified exceptions and except with Spirit s prior written approval (in certain instances not to be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned), to the extent required by law, or as otherwise expressly required or permitted by the merger agreement, they will not, and they will not cause or permit any of the

amend or propose to amend organizational documents;

split, combine, reclassify or subdivide any shares of stock or other equity securities or ownership interests of CCPT II or any of its subsidiaries;

declare, set aside or pay any dividends on or make any other distributions with respect to shares of capital stock or other equity securities or ownership interests in CCPT II or any of its subsidiaries;

redeem, repurchase or otherwise acquire, directly or indirectly, any shares of its capital stock or other equity interests of CCPT II or any of its subsidiaries;

issue, sell, pledge, dispose, encumber or grant any shares of CCPT II s or any of its subsidiaries capital stock, or any options, warrants, convertible securities or other rights of any kind to acquire any shares of CCPT II s or any of its subsidiaries capital stock or other equity interests;

grant, confer, award or modify the terms of any option to purchase shares of CCPT II common stock;

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

acquire or agree to acquire (including by merger, consolidation or acquisition of stock or assets) any real property, personal property, corporation, partnership, limited liability company, other business organization or any division or material amount of assets thereof;

sell, pledge, lease, assign, transfer dispose of or encumber, or effect a deed in lieu of foreclosure with respect to, any property or assets;

incur, create, assume, refinance, replace or prepay any indebtedness for borrowed money or issue or amend the terms of any debt securities or assume, guarantee or endorse, or otherwise become responsible (whether directly, contingently or otherwise) for the indebtedness of any other person;

make any loans, advances or capital contributions to, or investments in, any other person or entity (including to any of its officers, directors, employees, affiliates, agents or consultants), make any change in its existing borrowing or lending arrangements for or on behalf of such persons or entities, or enter into any keep well or similar agreement to maintain the financial condition of another entity;

enter into, renew, modify, amend or terminate, or waive, release, compromise or assign any rights or claims under, any material contract;

enter into, renew, modify, amend or terminate, or waive, release, compromise or assign any rights or claims under, property leases;

make any payment, direct or indirect, of any liability of CCPT II or any CCPT II subsidiary before the same comes due in accordance with its terms;

waive, release, assign, settle or compromise any claim, action or proceeding;

hire or terminate any officer, director, employee or other similar service provider of CCPT II or any of its subsidiaries or promote or appoint any person to a position of officer or director of CCPT II or any of its subsidiaries;

increase in any manner the amount, rate or terms of compensation or benefits of any of its directors or officers;

enter into or adopt any employment, bonus, severance or retirement contract or benefit plan or other compensation or employee benefits arrangement;

accelerate the vesting or payment of any compensation or benefits;

grant any awards under the Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc. 2004 Independent Directors Stock Option Plan or any bonus, incentive, performance or other compensation plan or arrangement;

fail to maintain all financial books and records in all material respects in accordance with GAAP (or any interpretation thereof) or make any material change to its methods of accounting in effect at January 1, 2012, or make any change with respect to accounting policies;

enter into any new line of business;

fail to duly and timely file all material reports and other material documents required to be filed with any governmental authority;

enter into any tax protection agreement, make, change or rescind any material election relating to taxes, change a material method of tax accounting, file or amend any material tax return, settle or compromise any material federal, state, local or foreign tax liability, audit, claim or assessment, enter into any material closing agreement related to taxes, or knowingly surrender any right to claim any material tax refund;

take any action that could, or fail to take any action, the failure of which could, reasonably be expected to cause (i) CCPT II to fail to qualify as a REIT or (ii) any subsidiary of CCPT II to cease to be treated as any of (a) a partnership or disregarded entity for federal income tax purposes or (b) a Qualified REIT Subsidiary or a Taxable REIT Subsidiary under the applicable provisions of Section 856 of the Code, as the case may be;

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

adopt a plan of merger, complete or partial liquidation or resolutions providing for or authorizing such merger, liquidation or a dissolution, consolidation, recapitalization or bankruptcy reorganization;

form any new funds or joint ventures;

make or commit to make any capital expenditures in excess of a specified threshold;

amend or modify the compensation terms or any other obligations of CCPT II contained in its engagement letter with financial advisors in a manner adverse to CCPT II, any of its subsidiaries or the Combined Corporation or engage other financial advisors in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement;

take any action that is intended to prevent or delay the consummation of transactions contemplated by the merger agreement on or prior to July 22, 2013 (subject to such date being extended to September 22, 2013 under certain conditions);

take or fail to take any action if such action or failure to act would be reasonably likely to prevent or impede the merger from qualifying as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code; or

authorize or enter into any contract, agreement, commitment or arrangement to do any of the foregoing. Conduct of Business of the Spirit Parties Pending the Merger

The Spirit parties have agreed to certain restrictions on them and their subsidiaries until the earlier of the effective time of the merger or the valid termination of the merger agreement. In general, except with CCPT II s prior written approval (not to be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned) or as otherwise expressly required or permitted by the merger agreement or required by law, the Spirit parties have agreed that they will, and will cause each of their subsidiaries to, conduct their business in all material respects in the ordinary course and in a manner consistent with past practice, and use their commercially reasonable best efforts to (i) maintain their material assets and properties in their current condition (normal wear and tear and damage caused by casualty or by reasons outside of the Spirit parties or their subsidiaries control excepted), (ii) preserve intact in all material respects their current business organization, goodwill, ongoing businesses and relationships with third parties, (iii) keep available the services of their present officers and key employees, (iv) maintain all of their material insurance policies and (v) maintain the status of Spirit as a REIT. The Spirit parties have also agreed to (i) use their commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the legal opinions of Latham & Watkins LLP and (ii) deliver certain officer s certificates in connection with the opinions of Goodwin Procter LLP and Latham & Watkins LLP on the effective date of the Form S-4 registration statement satisfying the requirements of Item 601 of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act and on the closing date. Without limiting the foregoing, the Spirit Parties have also agreed that, subject to certain specified exceptions and except with CCPT II s prior written approval (in certain circumstances not to be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned), to the extent required by law, or as otherwise expressly required or permitted by the merger agreement, they will not, and they will not cause or permit an

amend or propose to amend organizational documents;

split, combine, reclassify or subdivide any shares of stock or other equity securities or ownership interests of Spirit or any of its subsidiaries;

declare, set aside or pay any dividends on or make any other distributions with respect to shares of capital stock or other equity securities or ownership interests in Spirit or any of its subsidiaries;

redeem, repurchase or otherwise acquire, directly or indirectly, any shares of its capital stock or other equity interests of Spirit or any of its subsidiaries;

issue, sell, pledge, dispose, encumber or grant any shares of Spirit s or any of its subsidiaries capital stock, or any options, warrants, convertible securities or other rights of any kind to acquire any shares of Spirit s or any of its subsidiaries capital stock or other equity interests;

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

grant, confer, award or modify the terms of any Spirit restricted stock, convertible securities, or other rights to acquire, or denominated in, any of Spirit s or its subsidiaries capital stock;

acquire or agree to acquire (including by merger, consolidation or acquisition of stock or assets) any real property, personal property, corporation, partnership, limited liability company, other business organization or any division or material amount of assets thereof;

sell, pledge, lease, assign, transfer dispose of or encumber, or effect a deed in lieu of foreclosure with respect to, any property or assets;

incur, create, assume, refinance, replace or prepay any indebtedness for borrowed money or issue or amend the terms of any debt securities or assume, guarantee or endorse, or otherwise become responsible (whether directly, contingently or otherwise) for the indebtedness of any other person;

make any loans, advances or capital contributions to, or investments in, any other person or entity (including to any of its officers, directors, employees, affiliates, agents or consultants), make any change in its existing borrowing or lending arrangements for or on behalf of such persons or entities, or enter into any keep well or similar agreement to maintain the financial condition of another entity;

enter into, renew, modify, amend or terminate, or waive, release, compromise or assign any rights or claims under, any material contract;

enter into, renew, modify, amend or terminate, or waive, release, compromise or assign any rights or claims under, property leases;

make any payment, direct or indirect, of any liability of Spirit or any Spirit subsidiary before the same comes due in accordance with its terms;

waive, release, assign, settle or compromise any claim, action or proceeding;

hire any officer (with a title of senior vice president or higher) of Spirit or its subsidiary or promote or appoint any person to a position of officer with a title of senior vice president or higher of Spirit or its subsidiary (other than to replace any departed officer), in each case without consultation with the CCPT II Board;

increase in any material manner the amount, rate or terms of compensation or benefits of any of Spirit s directors or officers (with a title of senior vice president or higher);

enter into or adopt any employment, bonus, severance or retirement contract or benefit plan or other compensation or employee benefits arrangement;

accelerate the vesting or payment of any compensation or benefits except pursuant to the existing terms of any Spirit benefit plan or other agreement in effect as of the date of the merger agreement (after taking effect of the waiver agreements); or

grant any awards under the Spirit Incentive Award Plan or any bonus, incentive, performance or other compensation plan or arrangement;

fail to maintain all financial books and records in all material respects in accordance with GAAP (or any interpretation thereof) or make any material change to its methods of accounting in effect at January 1, 2012, or make any change with respect to accounting policies;

enter into any new line of business;

fail to duly and timely file all material reports and other material documents required to be filed with the NYSE or any governmental authority;

enter into any tax protection agreement, make, change or rescind any material election relating to taxes, change a material method of tax accounting, file or amend any material tax return, settle or compromise any material federal, state, local or foreign tax liability, audit, claim or assessment, enter into any material closing agreement related to taxes, or knowingly surrender any right to claim any material tax refund;

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

take any action that could, or fail to take any action, the failure of which could, reasonably be expected to cause (i) Spirit to fail to qualify as a REIT or (ii) any subsidiary of Spirit to cease to be treated as any of (a) a partnership or disregarded entity for federal income tax purposes or (b) a Qualified REIT Subsidiary or a Taxable REIT Subsidiary under the applicable provisions of Section 856 of the Code, as the case may be;

adopt a plan of merger, complete or partial liquidation or resolutions providing for or authorizing such merger, liquidation or a dissolution, consolidation, recapitalization or bankruptcy reorganization;

form any new funds or joint ventures;

make or commit to make any capital expenditures in excess of a specified threshold;

amend or modify the compensation terms or any other obligations of Spirit contained in its engagement letter with Barclays in a manner adverse to Spirit, any of its subsidiaries or the Combined Corporation or engage other financial advisers in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement;

take any action that is intended to prevent or delay the consummation of transactions contemplated by the merger agreement on or prior to July 22, 2013 (subject to such date being extended to September 22, 2013 under certain conditions);

take or fail to take any action if such action or failure to act would be reasonably likely to prevent or impede the merger from qualifying as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code; or

# authorize or enter into any contract, agreement, commitment or arrangement to do any of the foregoing. *No Solicitation of Transactions by the CCPT II Parties*

Each of the CCPT II parties will not, and will cause their subsidiaries not to, and will not authorize and will use reasonable best efforts to cause its and their officers and directors, managers or the equivalent, and any of its or their other representatives not to, directly or indirectly, (i) solicit, initiate, knowingly encourage or facilitate any inquiry, offer or request that constitutes, or reasonably could be expected to result in, a CCPT II Acquisition Proposal (as defined below), (ii) participate in any discussions or negotiations regarding, or that reasonably could be expected to result in, any CCPT II Acquisition Proposal, (iii) furnish to any person (other than the Spirit parties) any non-public information in connection with, or knowingly facilitate in any way any effort by any person in furtherance of, any CCPT II Acquisition Proposal, (iv) waive, terminate, modify, fail to enforce or release any person other than Spirit and its affiliates from any provision of or grant any permission, waiver or request under any standstill, confidentiality or similar agreement or obligation, (v) approve or recommend a CCPT II Acquisition Proposal, or enter into any letter of intent, memorandum of understanding, agreement in principle, acquisition agreement, merger agreement, share purchase agreement, asset purchase agreement, share exchange agreement, option agreement or other similar definitive agreement related to a CCPT II Acquisition Proposal, or (vi) propose or agree to do any of the foregoing.

For the purposes of the merger agreement, CCPT II Acquisition Proposal means any proposal or offer from or by any person (other than Spirit) for (or any expression by a person (other than Spirit) that it is considering or my engage in), whether in one transaction or a series of related transactions, (i) any merger, consolidation, share exchange, business combination or similar transaction involving CCPT II or any of its subsidiaries, (ii) any sale, lease, exchange, mortgage, pledge, license, transfer or other disposition, directly or indirectly, by merger, consolidation, sale of equity interests, share exchange, joint venture, business combination or otherwise, of any assets of CCPT II or any of its subsidiaries representing 20% or more of the consolidated assets of CCPT II and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole as determined on a book-value basis, (iii) any issue, sale or other disposition of (including by way of merger, consolidation, joint venture, business combination, share exchange or any similar transaction) securities (or options, rights or warrants to purchase, or securities convertible into, such securities) representing 20% or more of the voting power of CCPT II, (iv) any tender offer

# Table of Contents

# Index to Financial Statements

or exchange offer in which any person or group (as such term is defined in Rule 13d-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act) will seek to acquire beneficial ownership (as such term is defined in Rule 13d-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act), or the right to acquire beneficial ownership, of 20% or more of the outstanding shares of any class of voting securities of CCPT II, or (v) any recapitalization, restructuring, liquidation, dissolution or other similar type of transaction with respect to CCPT II in which a person (other than Spirit) will acquire beneficial ownership of 20% or more of the outstanding shares of any class of voting securities of CCPT II.

Notwithstanding the restrictions set forth above, the merger agreement provides that, at any time prior to the approval of the merger by CCPT II stockholders, CCPT II is not prohibited from, directly or indirectly, (i) furnishing any information to, or entering into or participating in discussions or negotiations with, any third party that after January 22, 2013 makes an unsolicited bona fide written CCPT II Acquisition Proposal (that did not result from a breach of the merger agreement) if (x) the CCPT II Board determines in good faith after consulting with outside legal counsel and financial advisors that such CCPT II Acquisition Proposal constitutes or could reasonably be expected to lead to a superior proposal (as defined below) and (y) prior to furnishing such non-public information to such third party, (A) CCPT II provides Spirit with the non-public information to be provided to such third party which Spirit has not previously been provided, and (B) CCPT II than the terms of CCPT II s confidentiality agreement with Spirit or (ii) granting a limited waiver, amendment or release under any standstill, confidentiality or other similar agreement or obligation for the sole purpose of allowing a third party to make a private and confidential unsolicited bona fide written CCPT II Acquisition Proposal to the CCPT II Board if (A) the CCPT II Board determines in good faith after consulting with outside legal counsel that failure to take such action would be inconsistent with the directors legal duties under applicable laws, and (B) promptly after making such determination, substantially contemporaneously with granting such limited waiver, amendment or release, CCPT II notifies Spirit of the CCPT II Board s determination and indicates the identity of the person that is party to or bound by the applicable standstill, confidentiality or other similar agreement or obligation.

CCPT II must notify Spirit promptly (but in no event later than 24 hours) after receipt of any CCPT II Acquisition Proposal or any request for nonpublic information relating to CCPT II or any of its subsidiaries by any person, or any inquiry from any person or entity seeking to have discussions or negotiations with CCPT II relating to a possible CCPT II Acquisition Proposal. CCPT II must also promptly, and in any event within 24 hours, notify Spirit if it enters into discussions or negotiations concerning any CCPT II Acquisition Proposal or provides nonpublic information or data to any person and keep Spirit informed of the status and material terms of any proposals, offers, discussions or negotiations on a current basis, including by providing a copy of all related material documentation or material correspondence.

Except as described below, neither the CCPT II Board or any committee of the CCPT II Board may (i) withhold, withdraw, modify or qualify (or propose to withhold, withdraw, modify or qualify), in any manner, adverse to Spirit, the merger or the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, the CCPT II Board s recommendation to CCPT II s stockholders that they approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, which is referred to herein as the CCPT II Board recommendation, (ii) approve, adopt or recommend, or publicly propose to approve, adopt or recommend, any CCPT II Acquisition Proposal, (iii) fail to include the CCPT II Board recommendation in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, (iv) fail to publicly recommend against any CCPT II Acquisition Proposal within 10 business days of the request of Spirit and/or reaffirm the CCPT II Board recommendation within 10 business days of the request of Spirit, or (v) cause or authorize CCPT II or any of its subsidiaries to enter into an alternative acquisition agreement with respect to any CCPT II Acquisition Proposal (other than a confidentiality agreement containing provisions as to the treatment of confidential information that are no less favorable in any material respect to CCPT II than the terms of CCPT II s confidentiality agreement with Spirit entered into in accordance with the terms of the merger agreement). In this joint proxy statement/prospectus, (i) through (iv) above will be referred to herein as a CCPT II Board change in recommendation. Notwithstanding the foregoing, at any time prior to obtaining the approval of the CCPT II stockholders of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the

#### Index to Financial Statements

merger agreement, (x) upon the occurrence of an intervening event applicable to CCPT II (as defined below), if the CCPT II Board or a committee of the CCPT II Board determines in good faith after consulting with its outside legal counsel that the failure to do so would be inconsistent with its duties to CCPT II s stockholders under applicable law, then the CCPT II Board may effect a CCPT II Board change in recommendation or (y) in response to an unsolicited written bona fide CCPT II Acquisition Proposal from a third party (that did not result from a breach of the merger agreement) that the CCPT II Board or a committee of the CCPT II Board has determined in good faith, after consultation with outside legal counsel and financial advisors, is a superior proposal, the CCPT II Board may effect a CCPT II Board change in recommendation, and in such case the CCPT II Board may approve and recommend such superior proposal and enter into an alternative acquisition agreement with respect to such superior proposal. Any actions pursuant to clause (x) or (y) may only be taken concurrently with terminating the merger agreement and complying with CCPT II s obligations upon such termination to pay the termination fee and expense amount as described below under Termination of the Agreement. In addition, any action pursuant to clause (y) may only be taken at a time that is after (I) the third business day following Spirit s receipt of written notice from CCPT II that the CCPT II Board is prepared to take such action and (II) if at the end of such period, the CCPT II Board or a committee of the CCPT II Board determines in good faith, after taking into account all amendments or revisions irrevocably committed to by Spirit and after consultation with outside legal counsel and financial advisors, that such CCPT II Acquisition Proposal from the third party remains a superior proposal. Any such written notice will specify the material terms and conditions of such CCPT II Acquisition Proposal, include the most current version of any alternative acquisition agreement relating to such CCPT II Acquisition Proposal, identify the third party making such CCPT II Acquisition Proposal and state that the CCPT II Board otherwise intends to make a CCPT II Board change in recommendation and enter into any alternative acquisition agreement with respect to a CCPT II Acquisition Proposal. During any such three business day period, Spirit will be entitled to deliver to CCPT II a counterproposal to such CCPT II Acquisition Proposal and CCPT II and Spirit will and will cause its legal and financial advisors to, negotiate in good faith in respect of any such Spirit counterproposal. Upon any material amendment to the superior proposal giving rise to the notice. CCPT II is required to deliver a new notice and commence a new negotiation period of three business days.

For the purposes of the merger agreement and with respect to CCPT II, an intervening event means a material event, change or development with respect to CCPT II or its subsidiaries taken as a whole and arising after January 22, 2013 which (i) is unknown to, nor reasonably foreseeable by, the CCPT II Board as of or prior to January 22, 2013 and (ii) becomes known to the CCPT II Board prior to the approval of the CCPT II stockholders of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. For the purposes of the merger agreement and with respect to a CCPT II Acquisition Proposal, superior proposal means any bona fide written CCPT II Acquisition Proposal (except that, for purposes of this definition, the references in the definition of CCPT II Acquisition Proposal to 20% are replaced by 50%) made by a third party on terms that the CCPT II Board determines in good faith, after consultation with CCPT II s outside legal counsel and financial advisors, taking into account all financial, legal, regulatory and any other aspects of the transaction described in such proposal, including the identity of the person or entity making the proposal, any break-up fees, expense reimbursement provisions and conditions to consummation, as well as any changes to the financial terms of the merger agreement proposed by Spirit in response to such proposal or otherwise, to be more favorable to CCPT II and its stockholders (solely in their capacity as stockholders) from a financial point of view than the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

The merger agreement required CCPT II to immediately cease any existing discussions or negotiations with any person with respect to any CCPT II Acquisition Proposal and requires CCPT II to use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the return from all such persons, or cause the destruction of, all copies of confidential information provided to such persons and inform each of its representatives of its obligations under the merger agreement and instruct each of them act to act in a manner consistent with such obligations.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### No Solicitation of Transactions by the Spirit Parties

Each of the Spirit parties will not, and will cause their respective subsidiaries not to, and will not authorize and will use reasonable best efforts to cause its and their officers and directors, managers or the equivalent, and any of its or their other representatives not to, directly or indirectly, (i) solicit, initiate, knowingly encourage or facilitate any inquiry, offer or request that constitutes, or reasonably could be expected to result in, a Spirit Acquisition Proposal (as defined below), (ii) participate in any discussions or negotiations regarding, or that reasonably could be expected to result in, any Spirit Acquisition Proposal, (iii) furnish to any person (other than the CCPT II parties) any non-public information in connection with, or knowingly facilitate in any way any effort by any person in furtherance of, any Spirit Acquisition Proposal, (iv) waive, terminate, modify, fail to enforce or release any person other than CCPT II and its affiliates from any provision of or grant any permission, waiver or request under any standstill, confidentiality or similar agreement or obligation, (v) approve or recommend a Spirit Acquisition Proposal, or enter into any letter of intent, memorandum of understanding, agreement in principle, acquisition agreement, merger agreement, share purchase agreement, asset purchase agreement, share exchange agreement, option agreement or other similar definitive agreement related to a Spirit Acquisition Proposal, or (vi) propose or agree to do any of the foregoing.

For the purposes of the merger agreement, Spirit Acquisition Proposal means any proposal or offer from or by any person (other than CCPT II) for (or any expression by a person (other than CCPT II) that it is considering or my engage in), whether in one transaction or a series of related transactions, (i) any merger, consolidation, share exchange, business combination or similar transaction involving Spirit or any of its subsidiaries, (ii) any sale, lease, exchange, mortgage, pledge, license, transfer or other disposition, directly or indirectly, by merger, consolidation, sale of equity interests, share exchange, joint venture, business combination or otherwise, of any assets of Spirit or any of its subsidiaries representing 20% or more of the consolidated assets of Spirit and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole as determined on a book-value basis, (iii) any issue, sale or other disposition of (including by way of merger, consolidation, joint venture, business combination, share exchange or any similar transaction) securities (or options, rights or warrants to purchase, or securities convertible into, such securities) representing 20% or more of the voting power of Spirit, (iv) any tender offer or exchange offer in which any person or group (as such term is defined in Rule 13d-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act) will seek to acquire beneficial ownership (as such term is defined in Rule 13d-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act), or the right to acquire beneficial ownership, of 20% or more of the outstanding shares of any class of voting securities of Spirit, or (v) any recapitalization, restructuring, liquidation, dissolution or other similar type of transaction with respect to Spirit in which a person (other than CCPT II) will acquire beneficial ownership of 20% or more of the outstanding shares of any class of voting securities of Spirit.

Notwithstanding the restrictions set forth above, the merger agreement provides that, at any time prior to the approval of the merger by Spirit stockholders, Spirit is not prohibited from, directly or indirectly, (i) furnishing any information to, or entering into or participating in discussions or negotiations with, any third party that after January 22, 2013 makes an unsolicited bona fide written Spirit Acquisition Proposal (that did not result from a breach of the merger agreement) if (x) the Spirit Board determines in good faith after consulting with outside legal counsel and financial advisors that such Spirit Acquisition Proposal constitutes or could reasonably be expected to lead to a superior proposal (as defined below) and (y) prior to furnishing such non-public information to such third party, (A) Spirit provides CCPT II with the non-public information to be provided to such third party which CCPT II has not previously been provided, and (B) Spirit enters into an a confidentiality agreement containing provisions as to the treatment of confidential information that are no less favorable to Spirit than the terms of Spirit s confidentiality agreement or obligation for the sole purpose of allowing a third party to make a private and confidential unsolicited bona fide written Spirit Acquisition Proposal to the Spirit Board if (A) the Spirit Board determines in good faith after consulting with outside legal counsel that failure to take such action would be inconsistent with the directors legal duties under applicable laws, and (B) promptly after making such determination, substantially contemporaneously with granting such limited waiver, amendment or release, Spirit notifies CCPT II of the Spirit Board is determined by the applicable laws, and (B) promptly after making such determination, substantially contemporaneously with granting such limited waiver, amendment or release, Spirit notifies CCPT II of the Spirit Board is determined by the applicable laws, and (B) promptly after making such determination, s

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

Spirit must notify CCPT II promptly (but in no event later than 24 hours) after receipt of any Spirit Acquisition Proposal or any request for nonpublic information relating to Spirit or any of its subsidiaries by any person, or any inquiry from any person or entity seeking to have discussions or negotiations with Spirit relating to a possible Spirit Acquisition Proposal. Spirit must also promptly, and in any event within 24 hours, notify CCPT II if it enters into discussions or negotiations concerning any Spirit Acquisition Proposal or provides nonpublic information or data to any person and keep CCPT II informed of the status and material terms of any proposals, offers, discussions or negotiations on a current basis, including by providing a copy of all related material documentation or material correspondence.

Except as described below, neither the Spirit Board nor any committee of the Spirit Board may (i) withhold, withdraw, modify or qualify (or propose to withhold, withdraw, modify or qualify), in any manner, adverse to CCPT II, the merger or the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, the Spirit Board s recommendation to Spirit s stockholders that they approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, which is referred to herein as the Spirit Board recommendation, (ii) approve, adopt or recommend, or publicly propose to approve, adopt or recommend, any Spirit Acquisition Proposal, (iii) fail to include the Spirit Board recommendation in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, (iv) fail to publicly recommend against any Spirit Acquisition Proposal within 10 business days of the request of CCPT II and/or reaffirm the Spirit Board recommendation within 10 business days of the request of CCPT II, or (v) cause or authorize Spirit or any of its subsidiaries to enter into an alternative acquisition agreement with respect to any Spirit Acquisition Proposal (other than a confidentiality agreement containing provisions as to the treatment of confidential information that are no less favorable in any material respect to Spirit than the terms of Spirit s confidentiality agreement with CCPT II entered into in accordance with the terms of the merger agreement). In this joint proxy statement/prospectus, (i) through (iv) above will be referred to herein as a Spirit Board change in recommendation. Notwithstanding the foregoing, at any time prior to obtaining the approval of the Spirit stockholders of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, (x) upon the occurrence of an intervening event applicable to Spirit (as defined below), if the Spirit Board or a committee of the Spirit Board determines in good faith after consulting with its outside legal counsel that the failure to do so would be inconsistent with its duties to Spirit s stockholders under applicable law, then the Spirit Board may effect a Spirit Board change in recommendation or (y) in response to an unsolicited written bona fide Spirit Acquisition Proposal from a third party that the Spirit Board or a committee of the Spirit Board has determined in good faith, after consultation with outside legal counsel and financial advisors, is a superior proposal, the Spirit Board may effect a Spirit Board change in recommendation, and in such case the Spirit Board may approve and recommend such superior proposal and enter into an alternative acquisition agreement with respect to such superior proposal. Any actions pursuant to clause (x) or (y) may only be taken concurrently with terminating the merger agreement and complying with Spirit s obligations upon such termination to pay the termination fee and expense amount as described below. In addition, any action pursuant to clause (y) may only be taken at a time that is after (I) the third business day following CCPT II s receipt of written notice from Spirit that the Spirit Board is prepared to take such action and (II) if at the end of such period, the Spirit Board or a committee of the Spirit Board determines in good faith, after taking into account all amendments or revisions irrevocably committed to by CCPT II and after consultation with outside legal counsel and financial advisors, that such Spirit Acquisition Proposal from the third party remains a superior proposal. Any such written notice will specify the material terms and conditions of such Spirit Acquisition Proposal, include the most current version of any alternative acquisition agreement relating to such Spirit Acquisition Proposal, identify the third party making such Spirit Acquisition Proposal and state that the Spirit Board otherwise intends to make a Spirit Board change in recommendation and enter into any alternative acquisition agreement with respect to a Spirit Acquisition Proposal. During any such three business day period, CCPT II will be entitled to deliver to Spirit a counterproposal to such Spirit Acquisition Proposal and CCPT II and Spirit will and will cause its legal and financial advisors to, negotiate in good faith in respect of any such CCPT II counterproposal. Upon any material amendment to the superior proposal giving rise to the notice, Spirit is required to deliver a new notice and commence a new negotiation period of three business days.

For the purposes of the merger agreement and with respect to Spirit, an intervening event means a material event, change or development with respect to Spirit or its subsidiaries taken as a whole and arising after

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

January 22, 2013 which (i) is unknown to, nor reasonably foreseeable by, the Spirit Board as of or prior to January 22, 2013 and (ii) becomes known to the Spirit Board prior to the approval of the Spirit stockholders of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. For the purposes of the merger agreement and with respect to a Spirit Acquisition Proposal, superior proposal means any bona fide written Spirit Acquisition Proposal (except that, for purposes of this definition, the references in the definition of Spirit Acquisition Proposal to 20% are replaced by 50%) made by a third party on terms that the Spirit Board determines in good faith, after consultation with Spirit s outside legal counsel and financial advisors, taking into account all financial, legal, regulatory and any other aspects of the transaction described in such proposal, including the identity of the person or entity making the proposal, any break-up fees, expense reimbursement provisions and conditions to consummation, as well as any changes to the financial terms of the merger agreement proposed by CCPT II in response to such proposal or otherwise, to be more favorable to Spirit and its stockholders (solely in their capacity as stockholders) from a financial point of view than the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

The merger agreement required Spirit to immediately cease any existing discussions or negotiations with any person with respect to any Spirit Acquisition Proposal and requires Spirit to use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the return from all such persons, or cause the destruction of, all copies of confidential information provided to such persons and inform each of its representatives of its obligations under the merger agreement and instruct each of them act to act in a manner consistent with such obligations.

#### Form S-4, Joint Proxy Statement/Prospectus; Stockholders Meetings

CCPT II and Spirit agreed to prepare and cause to be filed with the SEC the joint proxy statement included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus and CCPT II agreed to prepare and file a registration statement on Form S-4 with respect to the merger, which includes this joint proxy statement/prospectus, in each case as promptly as reasonably practicable following the date of the merger agreement. CCPT II and Spirit also agreed to use their reasonable best efforts to (i) have the Form S-4 declared effective under the Securities Act as promptly as practicable after filing, (ii) ensure that the Form S-4 complies in all material respects with the applicable provisions of the Exchange Act or Securities Act, and (iii) to keep the Form S-4 effective for so long as necessary to complete the merger.

Each of CCPT II and Spirit agreed to use its reasonable best efforts to cause this joint proxy statement/prospectus to be mailed to their stockholders entitled to vote at their respective stockholder meetings and to hold their respective stockholder meetings as soon as practicable after the Form S-4 is declared effective. Each of CCPT II and Spirit further agreed to include in the joint proxy statement/prospectus its recommendation to its stockholders that they approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and to use its reasonable best efforts to obtain its stockholder approval.

#### Efforts to Complete Transactions; Consents

Both CCPT II and Spirit have agreed to use their reasonable best efforts to take all actions and do all things necessary, proper or advisable under applicable laws or pursuant to any contract or agreement to consummate and make effective, as promptly as practicable, the merger, including obtaining all necessary actions or nonactions, waivers, consents and approvals from governmental authorities or other persons or entities in connection with the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and defending any lawsuits or other legal proceedings challenging the merger agreement or the merger or other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

CCPT II and Spirit have agreed to provide any necessary notices to third parties and to use their reasonable best efforts to obtain any third-party consents that are necessary, proper or advisable to consummate the merger.

Subject to the aggregate amount of the costs related to the obtaining of the lender consents not exceeding a certain amount, CCPT II and Spirit will use their reasonable best efforts to obtain lender consents from lenders

### Index to Financial Statements

under indebtedness of CCPT II and its subsidiaries and lenders under indebtedness of Spirit and its subsidiaries. However, no lender consents will be required with respect to indebtedness (i) with respect to which the representatives of CCPT II and Spirit subsequently mutually determine consent is not necessary or (ii) that is repaid (or for which arrangements have been made to make repayment) in connection with the closing of the merger in lieu of obtaining such lender consents.

Each of CCPT II and Spirit has agreed to reasonably cooperate in connection with soliciting and obtaining the required lender consents, including the preparation and delivery of any information relating to CCPT II, Spirit, their respective subsidiaries as may be reasonably requested by any such lender or any loan servicer on behalf of any lender and will generally act in a coordinated manner when a particular servicer is processing requests for lender consents for both CCPT II and Spirit. Each of CCPT II and Spirit will give the other no less than two calendar days to review and comment on all materials or documents with respect to the lender consents and any such materials or documents will be revised by CCPT II or Spirit, as applicable, to reflect the reasonable comments of the other, (ii) neither CCPT II nor Spirit, nor any of their respective representatives, will engage or participate in any material meeting or discussion or proposed material discussion or communication with, and communications from, any lender or any loan servicer with respect to the lender consents and the merger without providing representatives of the other reasonable opportunity to participate, (iii) except as described in the preceding paragraph, neither CCPT II nor Spirit will, nor will permit their respective representatives to, and neither CCPT II nor Spirit will agree to, amend, modify, supplement or waive the terms and conditions of the outstanding indebtedness or guarantees thereof, including, without limitation, changing any of the parties subject to the obligations of such indebtedness or guarantees, of CCPT II or Spirit, or their respective subsidiaries, without the prior consent of the other (which consent will not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), and (iv) except as described in the preceding paragraph, neither CCPT II nor Spirit nor any of their respective subsidiaries will make any principal payments (other than those which are regularly scheduled or required at maturity) or financial covenant modifications or establish any reserves, cash sweep requirements or cash traps in connection with obtaining the lender consents without the prior consent of the other (not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed). In connection with obtaining any approval or consent from any person (other than any governmental authority) with respect to the merger, none of CCPT II, Spirit, any of their respective subsidiaries or any of their respective representatives, will be obligated to pay or commit to pay to such person whose approval or consent is being solicited any cash or other consideration, make any accommodation or commitment or incur any liability or other obligation to such person; provided, however, CCPT II, Spirit, and their respective subsidiaries will pay customary processing fees and expense reimbursements and consent fees specifically required pursuant to existing loan documents to lenders, loan services and their representatives in connection with seeking the lender consents.

#### Access to Information; Confidentiality

The merger agreement requires both CCPT II and Spirit to provide to the other, upon reasonable notice and during normal business hours, reasonable access to its properties, offices, books, contracts, commitments, personnel and records, and each of CCPT II and Spirit are required to furnish reasonably promptly to the other a copy of each report, schedule, registration statement and other document filed prior to closing pursuant to federal or state securities laws and all other information concerning its business, properties and personnel as the other party may reasonably request.

Each of CCPT II and Spirit has agreed to hold, and to cause its representatives and affiliates to hold, any non-public information in confidence to the extent required by the terms of its existing confidentiality agreements.

Each of CCPT II and Spirit has agreed to give prompt written notice to the other upon becoming aware of the occurrence or impending occurrence of any event or circumstance relating to it or to any of its subsidiaries which could reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect.

# Index to Financial Statements

#### Notification of Certain Matters; Transaction Litigation

CCPT II and Spirit have agreed to provide prompt notice to the other of any notice received from any governmental authority in connection with the merger agreement or the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the merger, or from any person or entity alleging that its consent is or may be required in connection with any such transaction.

Each of CCPT II and Spirit has agreed to provide prompt notice to the other if any representation or warranty made by it in the merger agreement becomes untrue or inaccurate such that the applicable closing conditions would reasonably be expected to be incapable of being satisfied by September 22, 2013, or if it fails to comply with or satisfy in any material respect any covenant, condition or agreement contained in the merger agreement.

Each of CCPT II and Spirit has agreed to provide prompt notice to the other of any actions, suits, claims, investigations or proceedings commenced or threatened against, relating to or involving such party or any of its subsidiaries in connection with the merger agreement, the merger or the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Each has agreed to allow the other the opportunity to reasonably participate in the defense and settlement of any stockholder litigation and not to agree to a settlement of any stockholder litigation without the other s consent (not to be unreasonably withheld).

#### Stock Exchange Listing

CCPT II has agreed to use its reasonable best efforts to cause CCPT II common stock to be approved for listing on the NYSE.

#### Indemnification of Directors and Officers; Insurance

From and after the effective time of the merger, pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement and subject to certain limitations, the Combined Corporation will indemnify, defend and hold harmless, and provide advancement of expenses to, among others, any manager, director, officer, trustee or fiduciary of CCPT, Spirit and their subsidiaries, against all losses, claims, damages, liabilities and costs pertaining to matters existing or occurring, or acts or omissions occurring at or prior to the effective time of the merger, including with respect to the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement to the fullest extent permitted under applicable law.

Prior to the effective time of the merger, each of CCPT II and Spirit has agreed to use its reasonably best efforts to obtain and pay for a tail prepaid insurance policy or policies with a claim period for six years from the effective time of the merger from one or more insurance carriers believed to be sound and reputable with respect to directors and officers liability insurance and fiduciary liability insurance for its and its subsidiaries current and former managers, directors, officers, trustees and fiduciaries for facts or events that occurred at or prior to the effective time of the merger with terms, conditions, retentions and limits of coverage as favorable as its existing directors and officers liability insurance and fiduciary insurance.

If CCPT II or Spirit does not obtain a tail policy as of the effective time of the merger, the Combined Corporation will maintain in effect, for a period of six years after the effective time of the merger, the existing policies for CCPT II and Spirit on terms, conditions, retentions and limits of coverage as favorable as the existing coverage. Notwithstanding the foregoing, (i) neither CCPT II, Spirit nor the Combined Corporation will be required to pay annual premiums in excess of 250% of the current annual premium paid by CCPT II or Spirit, as applicable, for such insurance, and (ii) if the annual premiums exceed 250%, CCPT II, Spirit or the Combined Corporation will be permitted to obtain as much similar insurance as is reasonably practicable for an annual premium equal to 250% of the current annual premium.

# **Index to Financial Statements**

#### **Public Announcements**

Each of CCPT II and Spirit has agreed, subject to certain exceptions, to use reasonable best efforts to develop a joint communications plan and to ensure that all press releases and communications are consistent with the joint communications plan. In addition, each of CCPT II and Spirit has agreed, subject to certain exceptions, not to issue any press release or otherwise make a public statement inconsistent with the joint communications plan without obtaining the other s consent (not to be unreasonably withheld).

# Name Change

At or as soon as reasonably practicable after the closing date, the Combined Corporation will use commercially reasonably efforts to change the name of each subsidiary of CCPT II to remove the word Cole from such subsidiary s name.

#### Non-Member Manager Removal

Prior to the effective time of the merger, the parties agree to cooperate in good faith to replace the Advisor as the non-member manager and springing member of any subsidiary of CCPT II effective as of the effective time of the merger.

#### **Delisting and Deregistering of Securities**

Each of CCPT II and Spirit will use its reasonably best efforts to cause Spirit common stock to be de-listed from the NYSE and de-registered under the Exchange Act promptly following the effective time of the merger.

#### Other Covenants and Agreements

The merger agreement contains certain other covenants and agreements, including covenants related to:

each of CCPT II and Spirit not making, declaring or setting aside any divided or other distributions to its respective stockholders without the prior written consent of the other, except in the case of Spirit, the authorization and payment of quarterly distributions at a rate not in excess of the regular quarterly cash dividend most recently declared prior to the date of the merger agreement and, in the case of CCPT II, the authorization and payment of daily distributions, payable monthly, at a rate not in excess of the regular monthly cash dividend most recently declared prior to the date of the regular monthly cash dividend most recently declared prior to the date of the regular monthly cash dividend most recently declared prior to the date of the merger agreement;

CCPT II providing assistance with any debt financing as is reasonably requested by Spirit;

each of CCPT II and Spirit using its reasonable best efforts to cause the merger to qualify as a reorganization under the Code;

each of CCPT II and Spirit, taking all necessary or appropriate steps to ensure that any disposition of CCPT II common stock and any acquisition of Spirit common stock in connection with the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement by certain individuals are exempted pursuant to Rule 16b-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act from giving rise to any liability under Section 16 of the Exchange Act;

CCPT II and its subsidiaries voting all Spirit common stock they beneficially own as of the record date of the Spirit special meeting, if any, in favor of approval of the merger, and Spirit and its subsidiaries voting all CCPT II common stock they beneficially own as of the record date of the CCPT II annual meeting, if any, in favor of the approval of the merger;

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

CCPT II taking all actions reasonably necessary or appropriate to assume and adopt, or cause the Combined Corporation assume and adopt, each benefit plan and agreement of Spirit; and

Spirit providing prompt notice to CCPT II if the current executive office of Spirit is no longer serving as the chief executive officer or is no longer anticipated to be serving as the chief executive officer and promptly following such notice, the CCPT II Board and the Spirit Board cooperating and working in good faith to develop a succession plan for the purpose of appointing a successor chief executive officer.

# **Index to Financial Statements**

#### **Termination of the Merger Agreement**

#### Termination by Mutual Agreement

The merger agreement may be terminated at any time before the effective time of the merger by the mutual written consent of CCPT II and Spirit duly authorized by the CCPT II Board and the Spirit Board.

# Termination by Either CCPT II or Spirit

The merger agreement may also be terminated prior to the effective time of the merger by either CCPT II or Spirit if:

the merger has not been consummated on or before July 22, 2013, unless as of July 22, 2013, all conditions to closing have been satisfied or waived other than either party s obligations to obtain (i) its respective stockholder approval for the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and/or (ii) certain lender consents (described under Conditions to Completion of the Merger ) and the financing commitment secured by Spirit from Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank and MIHI (or replacement financing acceptable to the parties) has been extended to September 22, 2013 (or such financing has been funded into escrow), in which case this date will be extended to September 22, 2013 (provided that this termination right will not be available to a party if that party failed to fulfill its obligations under the merger agreement and that failure was a principle cause of, or resulted in, the merger not closing);

a governmental authority of competent jurisdiction has issued a final and non-appealable order permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement (provided that this termination right will not be available to a party if the issuance of such order was primarily due to the failure of such party to perform any of its obligations under the merger agreement);

CCPT II stockholders fail to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement at a duly convened meeting (provided that this termination right will not be available to CCPT II if the failure to obtain such CCPT II stockholder approval was primarily due to the CCPT II parties failure to perform any of their obligations under the merger agreement); or

Spirit stockholders fail to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement at a duly convened meeting (provided that this termination right will not be available to Spirit if the failure to obtain such Spirit stockholder approval was primarily due to the Spirit parties failure to perform any of their obligations under the merger agreement).

# Termination by CCPT II

The merger agreement may also be terminated prior to the effective time of the merger by CCPT II if:

a Spirit party has breached or failed to perform in any material respect any of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements in the merger agreement that would, or would reasonably be expected to, result in a failure of the Spirit parties conditions to closing the merger related to the accuracy of the Spirit parties representations and warranties or the Spirit parties material performance of or compliance with their obligations under the merger agreement and such breach either (i) cannot be cured by July 22, 2013 (unless extended to September 22, 2013 pursuant to the merger agreement) or (ii) if curable, has not been cured by the Spirit parties within 20 days after receiving written notice of such breach (provided that this termination right will not be available to CCPT II if a CCPT II party is then in breach of the merger agreement and such breach would result in the failure of the CCPT II parties conditions to closing the merger related to the accuracy of the CCPT II parties representations and warranties or the CCPT II parties material

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

performance of or compliance with its obligations under the merger agreement); or

# **Index to Financial Statements**

at any time prior to the approval of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement by the CCPT II stockholders, (i) in order to enter into any alternative acquisition agreement with respect to a superior proposal or (ii) if the CCPT II Board has made a CCPT II Board change in recommendation as a result of an intervening event; provided, that such termination will be null and void unless CCPT II concurrently pays the termination fee plus the expense reimbursement described below under Termination Fee and Expenses Payable by CCPT II to Spirit; or

(i) the Spirit Board has made a Spirit Board change in recommendation, (ii) a Spirit party has materially breached any of its obligations under the provisions of the merger agreement regarding no solicitation of transactions by the Spirit parties, or (iii) a Spirit party enters into an alternative acquisition agreement with respect to a Spirit Acquisition Proposal other than a confidentiality agreement containing provisions as to the treatment of confidential information that are no less favorable to Spirit than the terms of Spirit s confidentiality agreement with CCPT II entered into in accordance with the limitations described above under No Solicitation of Transactions by the Spirit Parties (provided that the termination right under clauses (i) and (ii) will not be available after the Spirit stockholders approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement).

Termination by Spirit

The merger agreement may also be terminated prior to the effective time of the merger by Spirit if:

a CCPT II party has breached or failed to perform in any material respect any of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements in the merger agreement that would, or would reasonably be expected to, result in a failure of the CCPT II parties conditions to closing the merger related to the accuracy of the CCPT II parties representations and warranties or the CCPT II parties material performance of or compliance with its obligations under the merger agreement and such breach either (i) cannot be cured by July 22, 2013 (unless extended to September 22, 2013 pursuant to the merger agreement) or (ii) if curable, has not been cured by the CCPT II parties within 20 days after receiving written notice of such breach (provided that this termination right will not be available to Spirit if a Spirit party is then in breach of the merger agreement and such breach would result in the failure of the Spirit parties conditions to closing the merger related to the accuracy of the Spirit parties representations and warranties or the Spirit parties material performance of or compliance with its obligations under the merger agreement and such breach would result in the failure of the Spirit parties conditions to closing the merger related to the accuracy of the Spirit parties representations and warranties or the Spirit parties material performance of or compliance with its obligations under the merger agreement); or

at any time prior to the approval of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement by the Spirit stockholders, (i) in order to enter into any alternative acquisition agreement with respect to a superior proposal or (ii) if the Spirit Board has made a Spirit Board change in recommendation as a result of an intervening event; provided, that such termination will be null and void unless Spirit concurrently pays the termination fee plus the expense reimbursement described below under Termination Fee and Expenses Payable by Spirit to CCPT II; or

(i) the CCPT II Board has made a CCPT II Board change in recommendation, (ii) a CCPT II party has materially breached any of its obligations under the provisions of the merger agreement regarding no solicitation of transactions by the CCPT II parties, or (iii) a CCPT II party enters into an alternative acquisition agreement with respect to a CCPT II Acquisition Proposal other than a confidentiality agreement containing provisions as to the treatment of confidential information that are no less favorable to CCPT II than the terms of CCPT II is confidentiality agreement with Spirit entered into in accordance with the limitations described above under No Solicitation of Transactions by the CCPT II Parties (provided that the termination right under clauses (i) and (ii) will not be available after the Spirit stockholders approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement).

# Index to Financial Statements

#### Termination Fee and Expenses Payable by CCPT II to Spirit

CCPT II has agreed to pay a termination fee of \$55 million plus reasonable documented out-of-pocket expense actually incurred up to a maximum of \$10 million if:

all of the following events have occurred:

CCPT II receives a CCPT II Acquisition Proposal (provided that the references to 20% in the definition of CCPT II Acquisition Proposal will be replaced with 50% for purposes of determining whether a termination fee is due and payable) after the date of the merger agreement that has been publicly announced;

the merger agreement is terminated (i) by either Spirit or CCPT II because (a) the merger has not occurred by July 22, 2013 (unless extended to September 22, 2013 pursuant to the merger agreement) (and, prior to termination, the Spirit stockholders have approved the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, but the CCPT II stockholders have not approved the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement), or (b) the CCPT II stockholders fail to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement at a duly convened meeting or (ii) by Spirit upon a material uncured breach by a CCPT II party of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements set forth in the merger agreement; and

within 12 months after such termination, CCPT II consummates a transaction regarding, or enters into a definitive agreement which is later consummated with respect to, a CCPT II Acquisition Proposal; or

the merger agreement is terminated by CCPT II at any time prior to the approval of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement by the CCPT II stockholders (i) in order to enter into an alternative acquisition agreement with respect to a superior proposal or (ii) if the CCPT II Board has made a CCPT II Board change in recommendation as a result of an intervening event; or

the merger agreement is terminated by Spirit because (i) the CCPT II Board has made a CCPT II Board change in recommendation, (ii) a CCPT II party has materially breached any of its obligations under the provisions of the merger agreement regarding no solicitation of transactions by the CCPT II parties, or (iii) CCPT II enters into any alternative acquisition agreement with respect to a CCPT II Acquisition Proposal other than a confidentiality agreement containing provisions as to the treatment of confidential information that are no less favorable to CCPT II than the terms of CCPT II s confidentiality agreement with Spirit entered into in accordance with the limitations described above under No Solicitation of Transactions by the CCPT II Parties (provided that the termination right under clauses (i) and (ii) will not be available after the CCPT II stockholders approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement).

CCPT II has agreed to pay reasonable documented out-of-pocket expense actually incurred up to a maximum of \$10 million if the merger agreement is terminated by either CCPT II or Spirit because the CCPT II stockholders fail to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement at a duly convened meeting.

#### Termination Fee and Expenses Payable by Spirit to CCPT II

Spirit has agreed to pay a termination fee of \$55 million plus reasonable documented out-of-pocket expense actually incurred up to a maximum of \$10 million if:

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

all of the following events have occurred:

Spirit receives a Spirit Acquisition Proposal (provided that the references to 20% in the definition of Spirit Acquisition Proposal will be replaced with 50% for purposes of determining whether a termination fee is due and payable) after the date of the merger agreement that has been publicly announced;

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

the merger agreement is terminated (i) by either CCPT II or Spirit because (a) the merger has not occurred by July 22, 2013 (unless extended to September 22, 2013 pursuant to the merger agreement) (and, prior to termination, the CCPT II stockholders have approved the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, but the Spirit stockholders have not approved the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement), or (b) Spirit s stockholders fail to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement at a duly convened meeting or (ii) by CCPT II upon a material uncured breach by a Spirit party of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements set forth in the merger agreement; and

within 12 months after such termination, Spirit consummates a transaction regarding, or enters into a definitive agreement which is later consummated with respect to, a Spirit Acquisition Proposal; or

the merger agreement is terminated by Spirit at any time prior to the approval of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement by the Spirit stockholders (i) in order to enter into an alternative acquisition agreement with respect to a superior proposal or (ii) if the Spirit Board has made a Spirit Board change in recommendation as a result of an intervening event; or

the merger agreement is terminated by CCPT II because (i) the Spirit Board has made a Spirit Board change in recommendation, (ii) a Spirit party has materially breached any of its obligations under the provisions of the merger agreement regarding no solicitation of transactions by the Spirit parties, or (iii) Spirit enters into a Spirit Acquisition Proposal other than a confidentiality agreement containing provisions as to the treatment of confidential information that are no less favorable to Spirit than the terms of Spirit s confidentiality agreement with CCPT II entered into in accordance with the limitations described above under No Solicitation of Transactions by the Spirit Parties (provided that the termination right under clauses (i) and (ii) will not be available after the Spirit stockholders approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement).

Spirit has agreed to pay reasonable documented out-of-pocket expense actually incurred up to a maximum of \$10 million if the merger agreement is terminated by either Spirit or CCPT II because the Spirit stockholders fail to approve the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement at a duly convened meeting.

#### **Financing Related to the Merger**

The merger is not conditioned upon either Spirit or CCPT II having received any financing at or prior to the effective time of the merger, however, pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement, CCPT II has agreed to assist Spirit in connection with any debt financing as Spirit may reasonably request, including participating in meetings and presentations relating to such debt financing and taking actions reasonably requested by Spirit for the discharge and satisfaction of CCPT II s existing indebtedness.

In connection with the merger and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, Spirit Partnership has entered into a commitment letter with Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank and MIHI, pursuant to which Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank and MIHI have committed to provide, subject to the conditions set forth in the commitment letter, a \$575 million secured term loan facility and a \$50 million senior secured revolving credit facility, referred to herein as the financing commitments. Subject to certain conditions, the amount of the term loan commitment will be reduced by the amount of any CMBS and ABS financing obtained by the Combined Corporation in connection with the merger. The Spirit Partnership is currently exploring the availability of alternative debt financing.

If drawn upon, the proceeds of the financing commitments will be used by the Combined Corporation to (i) refinance approximately \$450 million of the existing debt of CCPT II and its subsidiaries and related fees, commissions and expenses, (ii) pay various fees and expenses incurred in connection with the merger, and (iii) finance the working capital requirements of the Combined Corporation after the consummation of the merger.

# **Index to Financial Statements**

The obligations of Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank and MIHI to provide the financing under the commitment letter are subject to a number of conditions (including conditions that do not relate directly to the merger agreement), including without limitation: (i) that since September 30, 2012, subject to the exceptions and qualifications set forth in the commitment letter, there has not been any Company Material Adverse Effect (as defined in the merger agreement), (ii) consummation of the merger in accordance with the merger agreement (without giving effect to any amendments, modifications or waivers to the merger agreement that are materially adverse to the interests of the lenders without the prior written consent of the lenders) substantially concurrently with the initial funding of the credit facilities; (iii) delivery of certain financial statements and projections, (iv) Spirit Partnership s use of commercially reasonable efforts to solicit the consent of the lenders under its existing credit facility to the transactions contemplated by the financing commitments, (v) the receipt of other existing lender consents required under the merger agreement, (vi) compliance with a maximum secured facilities leverage ratio, (vii) execution and delivery of definitive documentation with respect to the credit facilities, delivery of certain customary closing documents and satisfaction of other customary closing conditions, (viii) Spirit Partnership s compliance with all obligations and agreements under the financing commitments and (ix) receipt of appraisals for each parcel of real estate comprising collateral. The commitment letter expires on the earliest of (i) the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the financing commitments, (ii) the termination of the merger agreement prior to closing of the merger, and (iii) July 22, 2013, unless the closing of credit facilities has been consummated on or before such date, provided that, on or prior to June 30, 2013, Spirit Partnership may elect to extend such date by up to two months to a date on or prior to September 22, 2013 so long as all conditions to closing the merger have been fulfilled or are capable of being fulfilled on July 22, 2013 other than either party s obligations to obtain its respective stockholder approval for the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and/or obtain certain lender consents (described under Conditions to Completion of the Merger ).

The terms of the financing commitments, include the following, without limitation: (i) Spirit Partnership has the right to increase the amount of the commitments under the revolving credit facility in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$75 million subject to certain customary terms and conditions, (ii) each of the term loan facility and revolving credit facility has a maturity of three years, (iii) the term loan facility amortizes at 1.0% per annum, (iv) all amounts outstanding under both the term loan facility and revolving credit facility bear interest at LIBOR plus 4.0% per annum and LIBOR will not be less than 1.25% per annum, (v) customary voluntary and mandatory prepayment provisions, (vi) the requirement that Spirit Partnership s obligations under the credit facilities be secured by perfected first priority security interests in all tangible and intangible assets not otherwise subject to permitted debt or negative pledges, including all personal, real and mixed property, (vii) financial covenants, including (a) maximum total leverage, (b) minimum fixed charge coverage, (c) maximum secured facilities leverage ratio, and (d) minimum net worth, and (viii) customary representations and warranties, affirmative and negative covenants, events of default and conditions to borrowings.

Pursuant to such financing commitments, Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank and MIHI expect to receive certain customary indemnification and fees (based on their pro rata participation under the commitment letter) from the Spirit Partnership, including certain fees payable depending on various circumstances and contingencies. The Spirit Partnership has the right to use alternative financing in connection with the closing of the transaction, and is actively seeking financing on the best available terms. Depending on whether the commitments are fully drawn, the total fees payable to Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank and MIHI in respect of the commitments could range from \$9,375,000 to \$17,760,000 in the aggregate. Certain of these fees could be passed on to lenders other than Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank and MIHI in the event of the syndication of the financing contemplated by the financing commitments.

The Spirit Partnership is under no obligation to draw upon the financing commitments from Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank and MIHI, and the Spirit Partnership is currently exploring the availability of alternative debt financing.

MIHI is an affiliate of Macquarie, of which Mr. Charlton (a member of the Spirit Board) is a member of the board of directors, and MIHI joined Barclays Bank as a party to the commitment letter by way of a joinder

# Index to Financial Statements

agreement (together with Deutsche Bank) signed after the initial execution of the commitment letter and the merger agreement. Subject to certain conditions, additional parties may also provide financing commitments with Barclays Bank, Deutsche Bank and MIHI pursuant to the terms of the commitment letter.

#### **Miscellaneous Provisions**

#### Payment of Expenses

Other than as described above under Termination Fee and Expenses Payable by Spirit to CCPT II and Expenses Payable by CCPT II to Spirit, the merger agreement provides that each party will pay its own fees and expenses in connection with the merger agreement, except that CCPT II and Spirit will share equally all expenses related to the printing, filing and distribution of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and the registration statement on Form S-4, of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part (other than attorneys and accountants fees).

# Specific Performance

The parties to the merger agreement are entitled to injunctions, specific performance and other equitable relief to prevent breaches of the merger agreement and to enforce specifically the terms and provisions of the merger agreement in addition to any and all other remedies at law or in equity.

#### Amendment

The parties to the merger agreement may amend the merger agreement by an instrument in writing signed by each of the parties, provided that, after approval of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement by Spirit s stockholders or the approval of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement by CCPT II s stockholders, no amendment may be made which changes the form or amount of the consideration to be delivered to the holders of Spirit common stock or which by law or in accordance with the rules of any stock exchange requires further approval by Spirit s or CCPT II s stockholders, without the approval of such stockholders.

#### Waiver

Prior to the effective time of the merger, CCPT II or Spirit may extend the time for performance of any obligation of the other or waive any inaccuracy in the representations and warranties of the other or the other party s compliance with any agreement or condition contained in the merger agreement to the extent permitted by law.

# Governing Law

The merger agreement is governed by the laws of the State of Maryland (without giving effect to conflicts of law principles thereof).

# Index to Financial Statements

# VOTING AGREEMENTS

The following is a summary of selected material provisions of the Voting Agreements and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the Voting Agreements. This summary does not purport to be complete and may not contain all of the information about the Voting Agreements that may be important to you. You are encouraged to read each Voting Agreement carefully and in its entirety. A copy of the Macquarie Voting Agreement is attached as Annex D to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and incorporated herein by reference. A copy of the TPG-AXON Partners Voting Agreement is attached as Annex E to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and incorporated herein by reference. A copy of the TPG-AXON Spirit Voting Agreement is attached as Annex F to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and incorporated herein by reference.

Concurrently with the execution of the merger agreement, Macquarie, TPG-AXON Partners, and TPG-AXON Spirit each entered into a Voting Agreement with CCPT II and the CCPT II Partnership. As of January 22, 2013, Macquarie, TPG-AXON Partners and TPG-AXON Spirit collectively owned approximately 15% of the outstanding shares of Spirit common stock.

#### **Voting Provisions**

Pursuant to the terms of the Voting Agreements, each of Macquarie, TPG-AXON Partners and TPG-AXON Spirit has agreed, subject to the terms and conditions contained in each Voting Agreement, to vote all of its shares of Spirit common stock, whether currently owned or acquired at any time prior to the termination of the applicable Voting Agreement, in the following manners:

in favor of the merger;

against any other Spirit acquisition proposal;

against any action or agreement that would reasonably be expected to result in any closing condition contained in the merger agreement not being fulfilled on or before July 22, 2013 (unless extended under the terms of the merger agreement); and

against any action that could reasonably be expected to impede, interfere with, materially delay, materially postpone or materially adversely affect consummation of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

Except as described above, nothing in the Voting Agreements limits the rights of Macquarie, TPG-AXON Partners and TPG-AXON Spirit to vote in favor of or against, or abstain with respect to, any matter presented to Spirit's stockholders.

In addition, each of Macquarie, TPG-AXON Partners and TPG-AXON Spirit has appointed and constituted CCPT II (and certain designated representatives of CCPT II), with full power of substitution, as its true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and irrevocable proxies to vote its shares of Spirit common stock in accordance with the terms of the applicable Voting Agreement, which proxy is effective only if the applicable shareholder fails to be counted as present, consent or vote its shares of Spirit common stock in accordance with the terms of the applicable Voting Agreement.

#### **Restrictions on Transfer**

Under the terms of the Voting Agreements, each of Macquarie, TPG-AXON Partners and TPG-AXON Spirit has agreed that prior to the termination of the applicable Voting Agreement, it shall not, subject to certain limited exceptions:

directly or indirectly offer, sell, assign, encumber, pledge, hypothecate, dispose of, loan or otherwise transfer (by operation of law or otherwise), either voluntary or involuntary, any Spirit capital stock (or any security convertible or exchangeable into Spirit capital stock) or interest in any Spirit capital stock;

# Index to Financial Statements

enter into any contract, option or other arrangement or understanding with respect to any offer, sale, assignment, encumbrance, pledge, hypothecation, disposition, loan or other transfer (by operation of law or otherwise), any Spirit capital stock (or any security convertible or exchangeable into Spirit capital stock) or interest in any Spirit capital stock;

enter into any swap or any other agreement, transaction or series of transactions that hedges or transfers, in whole or in part, directly or indirectly, the economic consequence of ownership of Spirit capital stock or an interest in Spirit capital stock; and

deposit any shares of Spirit common stock into a voting trust or enter into a voting agreement or arrangement with respect to any shares of Spirit common stock or grant any proxy or power of attorney with respect to any shares of Spirit common stock. **ation** 

# Termination

Each Voting Agreement terminates upon the earliest to occur of:

the consummation of the merger,

the termination of the merger agreement prior to consummation of the merger;

a change in recommendation by either the Spirit Board or the CCPT II Board;

the acquisition, beneficially or of record, of any shares of Spirit common stock by CCPT II or the CCPT II Partnership prior to the consummation of the merger, and

September 25, 2013.

# **Index to Financial Statements**

# ADVISORY AND PROPERTY MANAGEMENT MATTERS AGREEMENT

The following is a summary of selected material provisions of the Advisory Matters Agreement and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the Advisory Matters Agreement. This summary does not purport to be complete and may not contain all of the information about the Advisory Matters Agreement that may be important to you. You are urged to read the Advisory Matters Agreement carefully and in its entirety. A copy of the Advisory Matters Agreement is attached as Annex G to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and incorporated herein by reference.

In connection with the execution of the merger agreement, CCPT II and the CCPT II Partnership entered into the Advisory Matters Agreement with Advisor with the Advisor Parties. Spirit is a signatory to the Advisory Matters Agreement as an express third party beneficiary.

#### **Effect on Existing Agreements**

The Advisory Matters Agreement provides, among other things, that the Existing Agreements will terminate, without any further notice or action, upon the closing of the merger. During the Interim Period, the Existing Agreements will continue in full force and effect. In the event that the merger agreement is terminated prior to the consummation of the merger, the Advisory Matters Agreement will terminate and the Existing Agreements will continue in accordance with their terms without the effect of any provisions of the Existing Agreements.

#### **Interim Period**

During the Interim Period, the Advisor Parties have agreed to use their reasonable best efforts to perform their respective duties under the Existing Agreements:

in a manner so as to cause CCPT II and its subsidiaries to perform CCPT II s and the CCPT II Partnership s covenants, agreements and other obligations under the merger agreement; and

in a manner so that CCPT II and the CCPT II Partnership will not be in violation of the interim operating covenants contained in the merger agreement.

#### **Expenses and Fees**

Under the terms of the Advisory Matters Agreement, the Advisor Parties have waived:

any fees due upon the termination of the Existing Agreements, including any fees due upon listing of the Combined Corporation common stock on the NYSE;

any performance fees due upon the consummation of the merger; and

any other fees that would be payable under the Existing Agreements with respect to the merger (including any equity or debt financing transaction that occurs in connection with the consummation of the merger) and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

Other than the waived fees described above, the Advisor Parties will continue to be paid the asset management, property management and other fees payable pursuant to the Existing Agreements, calculated in a manner consistent with past practice, for services rendered during the Interim period. The asset management and property management fees will be prorated for the month in which the consummation of the merger occurs.

All costs and expenses payable or reimbursable to the Advisor Parties under the Existing Agreements, calculated in a manner consistent with past practice, will continue to be paid directly or reimbursed by CCPT II and its affiliates.

# Index to Financial Statements

# **Transition Services**

For a period of one year following the consummation of the merger, the Advisor Parties have agreed to make available their representatives with knowledge of the business of CCPT II and its subsidiaries to assist the Combined Corporation in transition of the business and introductions to third parties doing business with the Combined Corporation. The Combined Corporation will reimburse the Advisor Parties all third-party fees and expenses actually incurred in making these representatives available.

The Advisor Parties have agreed to negotiate in good faith with the Combined Corporation to provide additional services after the consummation of the merger. The scope, time periods and costs of these additional services must be mutually agreed to by the Advisor Parties and the Combined Corporation. The Property Manager has also agreed following the consummation of the merger to provide the Combined Corporation with the services it currently provides under the Property Management Agreement upon request and on the terms, including fees and expenses, provided in the Property Management Agreement.

#### Indemnification

During the Interim Period, the Advisor Parties will be indemnified and held harmless by CCPT II and the CCPT II Partnership for any services or actions taken by the Advisor Parties under the Advisory Matters Agreement in accordance with the terms of the Existing Agreements.

Following the consummation of the merger, the Combined Corporation will, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, indemnify and hold harmless the Advisor Parties and their representatives for any and all losses resulting from, arising under, or related to the performance of any services by the Advisor Parties pursuant to the Advisory Matters Agreement. This indemnification will not apply to acts or omissions determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to have been attributable to gross negligence, fraud or willful misconduct. After the consummation of the merger, the Combined Corporation will pay all expenses incurred in the defense of any claim to any person or entity entitled to indemnification under the Advisory Matters Agreement in advance of final disposition and as expenses are incurred, so long as the Combined Corporation has received a written undertaking to repay to the Combined Corporation the amount advanced if it is determined by a court of competent jurisdiction that the person or entity was not entitled to indemnification.

# Index to Financial Statements

# NO APPRAISAL RIGHTS

Under Section 3-202 of the Maryland General Corporation Law, referred to herein as the MGCL, holders of Spirit common stock may not exercise the rights of objecting stockholders to receive the fair value of their shares in connection with the merger because, among other things, the shares of Spirit are listed on the NYSE.

Holders of CCPT II common stock may not exercise the rights of objecting stockholders to receive the fair value of their shares in connection with the merger because, as permitted by the MGCL, CCPT II s charter provides that stockholders shall not be entitled to exercise any appraisal rights unless the CCPT II Board, upon the affirmative vote of a majority of the board, shall determine that such rights apply. The CCPT II Board has made no such determination.

# Index to Financial Statements

# **DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK**

The following summary of the terms of the Combined Corporation common stock is not complete and is qualified by reference to the form of amended and restated charter of the Combined Corporation which is attached as Annex C to this joint proxy statement/prospectus, referred to herein as the Combined Corporation charter, and the form of amended and restated bylaws of the Combined Corporation which is attached as Annex B to this joint proxy statement/prospectus, referred to herein as the Combined Corporation bylaws. You should read these documents and the applicable Maryland law for complete information on the Combined Corporation capital stock.

The description of the capital stock in this section applies to the capital stock of the Combined Corporation after the effective time of the merger. For more information see Comparison of Rights of Stockholders of CCPT II and Stockholders of Spirit Pre-Merger and Rights of Stockholders of the Combined Corporation Post-Merger beginning on page 278.

#### General

#### **Common Stock**

Holders of the Combined Corporation common stock are entitled to receive dividends if, as and when authorized by the board of directors of the Combined Corporation, referred to herein as the Combined Corporation Board, and declared by the Combined Corporation Board out of assets legally available for the payment of dividends. Stockholders are also entitled to share ratably in the Combined Corporation s assets legally available for distribution to the Combined Corporation s stockholders in the event of the Combined Corporation s liquidation, dissolution or winding up, after payment of, or adequate provision for, all of the Combined Corporation s known debts and liabilities. These rights are subject to the preferential rights of any other class or series of the Combined Corporation s capital stock and to the provisions of the Combined Corporation common stock.

Subject to the charter restrictions on ownership and transfer of the Combined Corporation common stock, each outstanding share of the Combined Corporation common stock entitles the holder thereof to one vote on all matters submitted to a vote of stockholders, including the election of directors. Except as provided with respect to any other class or series of stock, the holders of shares of common stock of the Combined Corporation will possess exclusive voting power. Cumulative voting in the election of directors is not permitted. Directors will be elected by a plurality of the votes cast at the meeting in which directors are being elected, provided a quorum is present. This means that the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of the Combined Corporation common stock can effectively elect all of the directors then standing for election, and the holders of the remaining shares will not be able to elect any directors.

The holders of shares of common stock of the Combined Corporation have no preference, conversion, exchange, sinking fund, redemption or appraisal rights and have no preemptive rights to subscribe for any of the Combined Corporation capital stock. The Combined Corporation charter provides that the stockholders of the Combined Corporation generally have no appraisal rights unless the Combined Corporation Board determines prospectively that appraisal rights will apply to one or more transactions in which stockholders of the Combined Corporation would otherwise be entitled to exercise such rights. Subject to the Combined Corporation charter restrictions on ownership and transfer of capital stock of the Combined Corporation, holders of shares of the Combined Corporation common stock will initially have equal dividend, liquidation and other rights.

Under Maryland law, a Maryland corporation generally cannot dissolve, amend its charter, merge, sell all or substantially all of its assets, engage in a statutory share exchange or engage in similar transactions unless declared advisable by the corporation s board of directors and approved by the affirmative vote of stockholders of the corporation entitled to cast at least two-thirds of all of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter unless a

# Index to Financial Statements

lesser percentage (but not less than a majority of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter) is set forth in the corporation s charter. The Combined Corporation charter provides for approval of these matters by the affirmative vote of stockholders entitled to cast a majority of the votes entitled to be cast on such matter, except that the affirmative vote of stockholders holding at least two-thirds of the shares entitled to vote on such matter is required to amend the provisions of the Combined Corporation charter relating to the removal of directors, which also requires two-thirds of all votes entitled to be cast on the matter, and relating to the vote required to amend the removal provisions. Maryland law also permits a corporation to transfer all or substantially all of its assets without the approval of its stockholders to an entity all of the equity interests of which are owned, directly or indirectly, by the corporation. Because the Combined Corporation s operating assets may be held by its operating partnership or its wholly-owned subsidiaries, these subsidiaries may be able to merge or transfer all or substantially all of their assets without the approval of the Combined Corporation stockholders.

The Combined Corporation charter authorizes the Combined Corporation Board to reclassify any unissued shares of the Combined Corporation common stock into other classes or series of stock, to establish the designation and number of shares of each such class or series and to set, subject to the provisions of the Combined Corporation charter regarding the restrictions on ownership and transfer of the Combined Corporation capital stock, the preferences, conversion or other rights, voting powers, restrictions, limitations as to dividends or other distributions, qualifications or terms or conditions of redemption of each such class or series. Thus, the Combined Corporation Board could authorize the issuance of shares of common stock or preferred stock with terms and conditions which could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a transaction or a change in control that might involve a premium price for the Combined Corporation common stock or that the holders of the Combined Corporation common stock otherwise believe to be in their best interests.

# **Preferred Stock**

Under the terms of Combined Corporation charter, the Combined Corporation Board will be authorized to classify any unissued shares of Combined Corporation preferred stock and to reclassify any previously classified but unissued shares of preferred stock into other classes or series of stock. Before the issuance of shares of each class or series, the Combined Corporation Board is required by Maryland law and by the Combined Corporation charter to set, subject to the Combined Corporation charter restrictions on ownership and transfer of stock, the terms, preferences, conversion or other rights, voting powers, restrictions, limitations as to dividends or other distributions, qualifications or terms or conditions of redemption for each class or series. No shares of the Combined Corporation preferred stock are outstanding and the Combined Corporation has no present plans to issue any preferred stock.

# Power to Issue Additional Shares of Common Stock and Preferred Stock

The Combined Corporation may issue additional shares of the Combined Corporation common stock or preferred stock and classify or reclassify unissued shares of the Combined Corporation common stock or preferred stock and issue classified or reclassified shares. These actions can be taken without action by the Combined Corporation stockholders, unless stockholder approval is required by applicable law or the rules of any stock exchange or automated quotation system on which the Combined Corporation or a change in control of the Combined Corporation that might involve a premium price for the Combined Corporation common stock or that the holders of the Combined Corporation common stock or that the holders of the Combined Corporation common stock or that the holders of additional shares of capital stock in the future could dilute the voting and other rights of shares held be existing stockholders.

# **Meetings and Special Voting Requirements**

The Combined Corporation bylaws provide that an annual meeting of the Combined Corporation stockholders will be held each year on the date and at the time and place set by the Combined Corporation Board. The Combined Corporation bylaws also provide that special meetings of stockholders may be called by the Combined

# **Index to Financial Statements**

Corporation Board, the chairman of the Combined Corporation Board, and the Combined Corporation s president or chief executive officer. Additionally, subject to the provisions of the Combined Corporation bylaws, special meetings of the stockholders must be called by the Combined Corporation s secretary upon the written request of stockholders entitled to cast not less than a majority of the votes entitled to be cast at such meeting who have requested the special meeting in accordance with the procedures set forth in, and provided the information and certifications required by, the Combined Corporation bylaws. The presence at a meeting, either in person or by proxy, of stockholders entitled to cast a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast at such meeting of stockholders will constitute a quorum. Generally, provided a quorum is present, the affirmative vote of a majority of all votes cast is necessary to take stockholder action, except that a plurality of the votes cast at a meeting at which a quorum is present is sufficient to elect a director and a majority of the votes entitled to be cast is required to approve certain extraordinary matters such as mergers, certain amendments to the Combined Corporation charter or the sale of all or substantially all of the Combined Corporation s assets. Cumulative voting of shares is not permitted.

# **Restrictions on Ownership and Transfer**

In order for the Combined Corporation to qualify as a REIT under the Code, the Combined Corporation capital stock must be beneficially owned by 100 or more persons during at least 335 days of a taxable year of 12 months or during a proportionate part of a shorter taxable year. Also, not more than 50% of the value of the outstanding shares of stock (after taking into account options to acquire shares of stock) may be owned, directly or through certain constructive ownership rules by five or fewer individuals (as defined in the Code to include certain entities such as private foundations) at any time during the last half of a taxable year.

The Combined Corporation charter contains restrictions on the ownership and transfer of the Combined Corporation s capital stock that are intended to assist the Combined Corporation in complying with these requirements and continuing to qualify as a REIT. The relevant sections of the Combined Corporation charter provide that, subject to the exceptions described below, no person or entity may actually or beneficially own, or be deemed to own by virtue of the applicable constructive ownership provisions of the Code, more than 9.8% (in value or in number of shares, whichever is more restrictive) of the outstanding shares of the Combined Corporation common stock or 9.8% in value of the aggregate of the outstanding shares of all classes and series of the Combined Corporation capital stock, in each case excluding any shares of the Combined Corporation capital stock that are not treated as outstanding for federal income tax purposes. Each of these restrictions is referred to herein as an ownership limit and collectively as the ownership limits. A person or entity that would have acquired actual, beneficial or constructive ownership of the Combined Corporation capital stock but for the application of the ownership limits or any of the other restrictions on ownership and transfer of the Combined Corporation s stock discussed below is referred to as a prohibited owner. For purposes of this provision, the Combined Corporation will not include a group as that term is used for purposes of Rule 13d-5(b) or Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act in the definition of person.

The constructive ownership rules under the Code are complex and may cause stock owned actually or constructively by a group of related individuals and/or entities to be owned constructively by one individual or entity. As a result, the acquisition of less than 9.8% of the Combined Corporation common stock (or the acquisition of an interest in an entity that owns, actually or constructively, the Combined Corporation s common stock) by an individual or entity could, nevertheless, cause that individual or entity, or another individual or entity, to own constructively in excess of 9.8% (in value or in number of shares, whichever is more restrictive) of the outstanding shares of the Combined Corporation common stock and thereby violate the applicable ownership limit.

The Combined Corporation charter provides that the Combined Corporation Board, subject to certain limits including the directors duties under applicable law, may retroactively exempt and shall prospectively exempt a person from either or both of the ownership limits and, if necessary, establish a different limit on ownership for such person if it determines that such exemption could not cause or permit:

five or fewer individuals to actually or beneficially own more than 49.0% in value of the outstanding shares of all classes or series of the Combined Corporation capital stock; or

# **Index to Financial Statements**

the Combined Corporation to own, actually or constructively, an interest in a tenant of the Combined Corporation (or a tenant of any entity owned in whole or in part by the Combined Corporation).

As a condition of the exception, the Combined Corporation Board may require an opinion of counsel or IRS ruling, in either case in form and substance satisfactory to the Combined Corporation Board, in its sole and absolute discretion, in order to determine or ensure the Combined Corporation s status as a REIT and such representations, covenants and/or undertakings as are necessary or prudent to make the determinations above. Notwithstanding the receipt of any ruling or opinion, the Combined Corporation Board may impose such conditions or restrictions as it deems appropriate in connection with such an exception.

In connection with a waiver of an ownership limit or at any other time, the Combined Corporation Board may, in its sole and absolute discretion, increase or decrease one or both of the ownership limits for one or more persons, except that a decreased ownership limit will not be effective for any person whose actual, beneficial or constructive ownership of the Combined Corporation capital stock exceeds the decreased ownership limit at the time of the decrease until the person s actual, beneficial or constructive ownership of the Combined Corporation capital stock exceeds the decreased ownership limit, although any further acquisition of the Combined Corporation s stock will violate the decreased ownership limit. The Combined Corporation Board may not increase or decrease any ownership limit if the new ownership limit would allow five or fewer persons to actually or beneficially own more than 49.0% in value of the Combined Corporation s outstanding capital stock or could cause the Combined Corporation to be closely held under Section 856(h) of the Code (without regard to whether the ownership interest is held during the last half of a taxable year) or otherwise cause the Combined Corporation to fail to qualify as a REIT.

The Combined Corporation charter further prohibits:

any person from actually, beneficially or constructively owning shares of the Combined Corporation capital stock that could result in the Combined Corporation being closely held under Section 856(h) of the Code (without regard to whether the ownership interest is held during the last half of a taxable year) or otherwise cause the Combined Corporation to fail to qualify as a REIT (including, but not limited to, actual, beneficial or constructive ownership of shares of the Combined Corporation capital stock that could result in the Combined Corporation owning (actually or constructively) an interest in a tenant that is described in Section 856(d)(2)(B) of the Code if the income the Combined Corporation derives from such tenant, taking into account the Combined Corporation s other income that would not qualify under the gross income requirements of Section 856(c) of the Code, would cause the Combined Corporation to fail to satisfy any the gross income requirements imposed on REITs); and

any person from transferring shares of the Combined Corporation capital capital stock if such transfer would result in shares of the Combined Corporation capital stock being beneficially owned by fewer than 100 persons (determined without reference to any rules of attribution).

Any person who acquires or attempts or intends to acquire actual, beneficial or constructive ownership of shares of the Combined Corporation capital stock that will or may violate the ownership limits or any of the other restrictions on ownership and transfer of the Combined Corporation capital stock described above must give written notice immediately to the Combined Corporation or, in the case of a proposed or attempted transaction, provide the Combined Corporation at least 15 days prior written notice, and provide the Combined Corporation with such other information as the Combined Corporation may request in order to determine the effect of such transfer on the Combined Corporation s status as a REIT.

The ownership limits and other restrictions on ownership and transfer of the Combined Corporation capital stock described above will not apply if the Combined Corporation Board determines that it is no longer in the Combined Corporation s best interests to continue to qualify as a REIT or that compliance is no longer required in order for the Combined Corporation to qualify as a REIT.

# **Index to Financial Statements**

Pursuant to the Combined Corporation charter, if any purported transfer of the Combined Corporation capital stock or any other event would otherwise result in any person violating the ownership limits or such other limit established by the Combined Corporation Board, or could result in the Combined Corporation being closely held within the meaning of Section 856(h) of the Code (without regard to whether the ownership interest is held during the last half of a taxable year) or otherwise failing to qualify as a REIT, then the number of shares causing the violation (rounded up to the nearest whole share) will be automatically transferred to, and held by, a trust for the exclusive benefit of one or more charitable beneficiaries selected by the Combined Corporation. The prohibited owner will have no rights in shares of the Combined Corporation capital stock held by the trustee. The automatic transfer will be effective as of the close of business on the business day prior to the date of the violative transfer or other event that results in the transfer to the trust. Any dividend or other distribution paid to the prohibited owner, prior to the Combined Corporation s discovery that the shares had been automatically transferred to a trust as described above, must be repaid to the trustee upon demand. If the transfer to the trust as described above is not automatically effective, for any reason, to prevent violation of the applicable restriction on ownership and transfer of the Combined Corporation capital stock, would result in shares of the Combined Corporation capital stock being beneficially owned by fewer than 100 persons (determined without reference to any rules of attribution), then any such purported transfer will be void and of no force or effect and the intended transfer ewill acquire no rights in the shares.

Shares of the Combined Corporation capital stock transferred to the trustee are deemed offered for sale to the Combined Corporation, or the Combined Corporation s designee, at a price per share equal to the lesser of (1) the price per share in the transaction that resulted in the transfer of the shares to the trust (or, in the event of a gift, devise or other such transaction, the last sale price reported on the NYSE on the day of the transfer or other event that resulted in the transfer of such shares to the trust) and (2) the last sale price reported on the NYSE on the date the Combined Corporation accepts, or the Combined Corporation s designee accepts, such offer. The Combined Corporation must reduce the amount payable to the prohibited owner by the amount of dividends and distributions paid to the prohibited owner and owed by the prohibited owner to the trustee and pay the amount of such reduction to the trustee for the benefit of the charitable beneficiary. The Combined Corporation has the right to accept such offer until the trustee has sold the shares of the Combined Corporation capital stock held in the trust. Upon a sale to the Combined Corporation, the interest of the charitable beneficiary in the shares sold terminates and the trustee must distribute the net proceeds of the sale to the prohibited owner and any dividends or other distributions held by the trustee with respect to such stock will be paid to the charitable beneficiary.

If the Combined Corporation does not buy the shares, the trustee must, within 20 days of receiving notice from the Combined Corporation of the transfer of shares to the trust, sell the shares to a person or persons designated by the trustee who could own the shares without violating the ownership limits or other restrictions on ownership and transfer of the Combined Corporation s stock. Upon such sale, the trustee must distribute to the prohibited owner an amount equal to the lesser of (1) the price paid by the prohibited owner for the shares (or, if the prohibited owner did not give value in connection with the transfer or other event that resulted in the transfer to the trust (e.g., a gift, devise or other such transaction), the last sale price reported on the NYSE on the day of the transfer or other event that resulted in the transfer of such shares to the trust) and (2) the sales proceeds (net of commissions and other expenses of sale) received by the trustee for the shares. The trustee must reduce the amount payable to the prohibited owner and owed by the prohibited owner to the trustee. Any net sales proceeds in excess of the amount payable to the prohibited owner will be immediately paid to the charitable beneficiary, together with any dividends or other distributions thereon. In addition, if prior to discovery by the Combined Corporation that shares of the Combined Corporation capital stock have been transferred to the trustee, such shares of stock are sold by a prohibited owner, then such shares shall be deemed to have been sold on behalf of the trust and, to the extent that the prohibited owner received an amount for or in respect of such shares that exceeds the amount that such prohibited owner was entitled to receive, such excess amount shall be paid to the trustee upon demand.

# **Index to Financial Statements**

The trustee will be designated by the Combined Corporation and will be unaffiliated with the Combined Corporation and with any prohibited owner. Prior to the sale of any shares by the trust, the trustee will receive, in trust for the beneficiary, all dividends and other distributions paid by the Combined Corporation with respect to such shares, and may exercise all voting rights with respect to such shares for the exclusive benefit of the charitable beneficiary.

Subject to Maryland law, effective as of the date that the shares have been transferred to the trust, the trustee may, at the trustee s sole discretion:

rescind as void any vote cast by a prohibited owner prior to the Combined Corporation s discovery that the shares have been transferred to the trust; and

recast the vote in accordance with the desires of the trustee acting for the benefit of the beneficiary of the trust. However, if the Combined Corporation have already taken irreversible corporate action, then the trustee may not rescind and recast the vote.

If the Combined Corporation Board determines in good faith that a proposed transfer or other event has taken place that violates the restrictions on ownership and transfer of the Combined Corporation capital stock set forth in our charter, the Combined Corporation Board may take such action as it deems advisable in its sole discretion to refuse to give effect to or to prevent such transfer, including, but not limited to, causing the Combined Corporation to redeem shares of capital stock, refusing to give effect to the transfer on the Combined Corporation s books or instituting proceedings to enjoin the transfer.

Every owner of 5.0% or more (or such lower percentage as required by the Code or the Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder) of the outstanding shares of the Combined Corporation capital stock, within 30 days after the end of each taxable year, must give written notice to the Combined Corporation stating the name and address of such owner, the number of shares of each class and series of the Combined Corporation capital stock that the owner actually or beneficially owns and a description of the manner in which the shares are held. Each such owner also must provide the Combined Corporation with any additional information that the Combined Corporation request in order to determine the effect, if any, of the person s actual or beneficial ownership on the Combined Corporation s status as a REIT and to ensure compliance with the ownership limits and the other restrictions on ownership and transfer of the Combined Corporation capital stock set forth in the Combined Corporation capital stock and any person (including the stockholder of record) who is holding shares of the Combined Corporation capital stock for an actual, beneficial owner or constructive owner or constructive owner must, on request, disclose to the Combined Corporation in writing such information as the Combined Corporation may request in good faith in order to determine the Combined Corporation s status as a REIT and comply with requirements of any taxing authority or governmental authority or to determine such compliance.

Any certificates representing shares of the Combined Corporation capital stock will bear a legend referring to the restrictions on ownership and transfer of the Combined Corporation capital stock described above.

These restrictions on ownership and transfer could delay, defer or prevent a transaction or a change of control of the Combined Corporation that might involve a premium price for the Combined Corporation common stock that the Combined Corporation stockholders believe to be in their best interest.

# **Index to Financial Statements**

# COMPARISON OF RIGHTS OF STOCKHOLDERS OF CCPT II AND STOCKHOLDERS OF SPIRIT PRE-MERGER AND **RIGHTS OF STOCKHOLDERS OF THE COMBINED CORPORATION POST-MERGER**

#### General

Both CCPT II and Spirit are incorporated in Maryland. Upon the completion of the merger, Spirit stockholders who receive CCPT II common stock in the merger will become stockholders of CCPT II. The rights of CCPT II stockholders are governed by the MGCL and CCPT II s charter and bylaws. At the effective time of the merger, and as part of the merger in the case of the charter, the charter and bylaws of CCPT II will be amended and restated to be substantially identical to the existing charter and bylaws of Spirit in effect immediately prior to the effective time of the merger.

#### Certain Differences Between the Rights of Stockholders of CCPT II and Stockholders of Spirit Pre-Merger and the Rights of **Stockholders of the Combined Corporation Post-Merger**

Spirit s charter and bylaws are similar to CCPT II s charter and bylaws. The following chart is a summary of certain differences between the rights of CCPT II stockholders and the rights of Spirit stockholders pre-merger and the rights of stockholders of the Combined Corporation post-merger. This summary does not purport to be a complete description of the differences between the rights of CCPT II stockholders and Spirit stockholders pre-merger and the rights of stockholders of the Combined Corporation post-merger and is qualified in its entirety by the MGCL, the existing charters and bylaws of CCPT II and Spirit, and the forms of amended and restated charter and bylaws of the Combined Corporation attached hereto as Annexes C and B, respectively.

#### **CCPT II Pre-Merger**

#### Spirit Pre-Merger

#### **Combined Corporation Post-Merger**

250,000,000 shares, consisting of 240,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, and 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.01 par value per share.

Special meetings of stockholders may be called by Special meetings of stockholders may be a majority of the directors, a majority of the independent directors, the president or the chief executive officer. A special meeting of stockholders may also be called by the secretary upon the written request of the holders of shares entitled to cast at least 10% of all votes entitled to be cast at such meeting.

Generally, the affirmative vote of a majority of the A plurality of all the votes cast at a meeting of votes cast at a stockholder meeting at which a quorum is present is necessary to take stockholder action. Extraordinary

Authorized Capital Stock 120,000,000 shares, consisting of 100,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, and 20,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.01 par value per share, of which 125 are classified as 12.5% Series A Cumulative Non-Voting Preferred Stock.

Voting Rights

called by the chairman of the board, the chief executive officer, the president and the Spirit Board. A special meeting of stockholders may also be called by the secretary upon the written request of stockholders entitled to cast not less than a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast at the meeting.

490,000,000 shares consisting of 470,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, and 20,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.01 par value per share.

Same as Spirit pre-merger.

278

stockholders duly called and at which a

quorum is present is sufficient to elect a

director. Generally, a majority of

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### **CCPT II Pre-Merger**

actions require the affirmative vote of holders of shares entitled to cast a majority of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter. There are no cumulative voting rights. The affirmative vote of holders of at least a majority of shares of CCPT II common stock present in person or by proxy at a stockholder meeting at which a quorum is present is necessary to elect a director.

Annual meetings will be held on a date that is a reasonable period of time following the distribution of the annual report to stockholders but not less than 30 days after delivery of such report. Notice of all stockholder meetings will be sent to stockholders entitled to notice not less than 10 nor more than 90 days before each meeting of stockholders. Special meetings shall be held not less than 15 days nor more than 60 days after the delivery of the notice of the special meeting.

The number of directors will not be fewer than three, nor more than 15. There are currently three directors.

#### **Spirit Pre-Merger**

the votes cast at a meeting of stockholders duly called and at which a quorum is present is sufficient to approve any other matter. Extraordinary actions must be declared advisable by the Spirit Board and require the affirmative vote of holders of shares entitled to cast a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast on the matter. There are no cumulative voting rights.

Notice of Stockholder Meetings Annual meetings will be held on the date and at the time and place set by the Spirit Board. Not less than ten nor more than 90 days before each meeting of stockholders, the secretary shall give notice of such meeting to each stockholder entitled to notice. A stockholder-requested special meeting shall be held not more than 90 days after the record date for such meeting, which record date shall not be more than 30 days after receipt of a stockholder-requested special meeting request.

#### Size of Board of Directors

The number of directors shall never be less than the minimum number required by the MGCL, nor more than 15. There are currently seven directors.

At least a majority of the CCPT II Board will be independent directors except for a period of up to 60 days after the death, removal or resignation of an independent director.

#### **Independent Directors**

The number of independent directors shall comply at all times with the requirements of the NYSE. Spirit has not yet held an annual meeting, but anticipates **Combined Corporation Post-Merger** 

Same as Spirit pre-merger.

The number of directors shall never be less than the minimum number required by the MGCL. At the effective time of the merger, the number of the board of directors will be up to nine, and all of the directors of Spirit immediately prior to the completion of the merger and up to two individuals designated by CCPT II and reasonably satisfactory to Spirit, are expected to comprise the board of directors. As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, no determination has been made as to the identity of the two individuals to be designated by CCPT II.

The number of independent directors shall comply at all times with the requirements of the NYSE. It is anticipated that at least six of the nine directors will be

# **Index to Financial Statements**

# **CCPT II Pre-Merger**

Independent directors shall nominate replacements that six of its seven directors (Kevin M. for vacancies among the independent directors positions. At least one independent director shall have three years of relevant real estate experience.

**Spirit Pre-Merger** Charlton, Todd A. Dunn, David J. Gilbert, Richard I Gilchrist, Diane M. Morefield and Nicholas P. Shepherd) are independent based on the applicable requirements.

**Combined Corporation Post-Merger** independent based on the applicable requirements.

Independent director is defined as set forth in Section 303A.01 of the NYSE Listed Company Manual, as amended from time to time, or such superseding definition promulgated by the NYSE.

Same as Spirit pre-merger.

The independent directors are responsible for: reviewing the fees and expenses of the corporation Independent director is defined as set forth in at least annually; monitoring CCPT II s relationship with the Advisor; approving all transactions with CCPT II s advisor; and reviewingtime, or such superseding definition at least annually the investment policies of CCPT II to determine that the policies being followed by CCPT II are in the best interests of its stockholders. Marcus E. Bromley and George N. Fugelsang serve as independent directors.

Independent director is defined in accordance with the Statement of Policy Regarding Real Estate Investment Trusts published by the North American Securities Administrators Association.

Each director shall hold office for one year, until the next annual meeting of the stockholders and until his or her successor is duly elected and qualifies. Directors may be elected to an unlimited number of successive terms.

The affirmative vote of holders of at least a majority of shares of CCPT II common stock present in person or by proxy at a stockholder meeting at which a quorum is present is necessary to elect a director.

A director may be removed with or without cause by stockholders upon an affirmative vote of at least a majority of the votes entitled to be cast at a meeting called for that purpose.

Section 303A.01 of the NYSE Listed Company Manual, as amended from time to promulgated by the NYSE.

# Term of Directors

Each director is elected to hold office until the Same as Spirit pre-merger. next annual meeting of stockholders and until his or her successor is duly elected and qualifies.

#### **Election of Directors**

A plurality of all the votes cast at a stockholder meeting at which a quorum is present shall be sufficient to elect a director.

#### **Removal of Directors**

Subject to the rights of holders of one or more Same as Spirit pre-merger. classes or series of preferred stock to elect or remove one or more directors, any director, or the entire Spirit Board, may be

#### Index to Financial Statements

CCPT II Pre-Merger

#### Spirit Pre-Merger

removed from office at any time, but only for cause and then only by the affirmative vote of at least two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast generally in the election of directors.

Cause means, with respect to any particular director, conviction of a felony or a final judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction holding that such director caused demonstrable, material harm to Spirit through bad faith or active and deliberate dishonesty.

**Filling Vacancies** Vacancies may be filled only by an affirmative vote of a majority of the

remaining directors, even if the remaining

for the remainder of the full term of the

and qualifies.

directors do not constitute a quorum, and any

individual elected to fill a vacancy will serve

directorship in which the vacancy occurred

and until his or her successor is duly elected

Any and all vacancies on the CCPT II Board may be filled only by a vote of a majority of the remaining directors, even if the remaining directors do not constitute a quorum. Independent directors shall nominate replacements for vacancies in the independent director positions. If at any time there are no directors in office, successor directors shall be elected by the stockholders. Any director elected to fill a vacancy shall serve for the remainder of the full term of the directorship in which the vacancy occurred and until a successor is elected and qualifies.

#### Liability and Indemnification of Directors and Officers

CCPT II s charter provides that, subject to applicable provisions of Maryland law, the directors and officers of CCPT II shall not be liable to CCPT II and its stockholders for money damages, and CCPT II shall indemnify and hold harmless its directors, officers, employees, agents, the Advisor or any affiliate for all losses or liabilities reasonably incurred in connection with the operation of CCPT II, provided that the following conditions are met: (i) such director, officer, employee, agent, the Advisor or affiliate has determined, in good faith, that the course of conduct which caused the

Spirit s charter contains provisions limiting the Same as Spirit pre-merger. liability of directors and officers, to the maximum extent that Maryland law in effect from time to time permits, such that no present or former director or officer of Spirit shall be liable to Spirit or its stockholders for money damages. Therefore, Spirit directors and officers shall have no liability for money or other damages except to the extent that (i) it is proven that the director or officer actually received an improper personal benefit or profit, or (ii) a judgment or other final adjudication adverse to the director

281

**Combined Corporation Post-Merger** 

Same as Spirit pre-merger.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### **CCPT II Pre-Merger**

loss or liability was in the best interests of CCPT II, (ii) such director, officer, employee, agent, the Advisor or affiliate was acting on behalf of or performing services for CCPT II, (iii) in the case of a non-independent director, the Advisor or any affiliate, such liability or loss was not the result of negligence or misconduct by the director, the Advisor or the affiliate, (iv) in the case of an independent director, the liability or loss was not the result of the result of gross negligence or willful misconduct by the independent director, and (v) such indemnification is recoverable only out of the net assets of CCPT II and not from its stockholders.

Any stockholder and any designated representative thereof shall be permitted access to the records of CCPT II to which it is entitled under applicable law at all reasonable times, and may inspect and copy any of them for a reasonable charge.

Under CCPT II s charter, a roll-up transaction, referred to herein as a Roll-up Transaction, is a transaction involving the acquisition, merger, conversion or consolidation, directly or indirectly, of CCPT II and the

#### Spirit Pre-Merger

or officer is entered in a proceeding based on a finding in the proceeding that the action, or failure to act, of the director or officer, was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty, and was material to the cause of action.

Spirit s charter permits Spirit, and Spirit s bylaws obligate Spirit, to the maximum extent permitted by Maryland law, to indemnify and to pay or reimburse reasonable expenses in advance of final disposition of a proceeding to (i) any of Spirit s present or former directors or officers who is made or threatened to be made a party to the proceeding by reason of his or her service in that capacity or (ii) any individual who, while serving as a director or officer of Spirit and at Spirit s request, serves or has served as a director, officer, partner, member, manager, trustee, employee or agent of another corporation, real estate investment trust, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or any other enterprise and who is made or threatened to be made a party to the proceeding by reason of his or her service in that capacity.

Inspection of Books and Records Spirit is subject to the general provisions of Maryland law granting stockholders inspection rights in specified circumstances.

#### **Roll-up Transactions**

Roll-up Transactions are not restricted by Spirit s charter or bylaws.

**Combined Corporation Post-Merger** 

Same as Spirit pre-merger.

Same as Spirit pre-merger.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

# CCPT II Pre-Merger

issuance of securities of an entity, referred to herein as a Roll-up Entity, that is created or would survive after the successful completion of a Roll-up Transaction. A Roll-Up Transaction does not include a transaction involving securities of a corporation that has been listed on a national securities exchange for at least twelve months or a transaction involving the conversion to corporate, trust or association form of only CCPT II, if, as a consequence of the transaction, there will be no significant change in stockholder voting rights, the term of existence of CCPT II, the compensation of CCPT II s sponsor or advisor, or CCPT II s investment objectives.

In connection with any Roll-up Transaction, an appraisal of all of CCPT II s assets must be obtained from a competent independent appraiser. The assets must be appraised on a consistent basis, and the appraisal will be based on the evaluation of all relevant information and will indicate the value of the assets as of a date immediately prior to the announcement of the proposed Roll-up Transaction.

In connection with a proposed Roll-up Transaction, the sponsor of the Roll-up Transaction must offer to CCPT II s stockholders who vote no on the proposal the choice of: (a) accepting the securities of the Roll-up Entity offered in the proposed Roll-up Transaction; or (b) one of the following: (i) remaining as holders of CCPT II s stock and preserving their interests therein on the same terms and conditions as existed previously or (ii) receiving cash in an amount equal to the stockholder s pro rata share of the appraised value of CCPT II s net assets.

CCPT II is prohibited from participating in any Roll-up Transaction: (a) that would result in

Spirit Pre-Merger

**Combined Corporation Post-Merger** 

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### **CCPT II Pre-Merger**

CCPT II s stockholders having voting rights in a Roll-up Entity that are less than those provided in CCPT II s charter and bylaws; (b) that includes provisions that would operate to materially impede or frustrate the accumulation of shares by any purchaser of the securities of the Roll-up Entity, except in limited circumstances; (c) in which investor s rights to access of records of the Roll-up Entity will be less than those provided in CCPT II s charter; or (d) in which any of the costs of the Roll-up Transaction would be borne by CCPT II if the Roll-up Transaction is rejected by CCPT II s stockholders and is generally required for other charter amendments.

Stockholder approval by the affirmative vote of a majority of all votes entitled to be cast on the matter is required to (i) amend the charter to adversely affect the rights, preferences and privileges of the holders of common shares or (ii) amend the charter provisions relating to director qualifications, fiduciary duties, liability and indemnification, conflicts of interest, investment policies or investment restrictions.

The bylaws may be amended or repealed and new bylaws may be adopted by the CCPT II Board or the CCPT II stockholders. No bylaw adopted, amended or repealed by the stockholders shall be readopted, amended or repealed by the CCPT II Board. Spirit Pre-Merger

**Combined Corporation Post-Merger** 

#### **Charter Amendments**

Except for amendments to provisions governing removal of directors, and except for those amendments permitted to be made without stockholder approval under Maryland law or by specific provision in the charter, any amendment to the charter shall be valid only if declared advisable by the Spirit Board and approved by the affirmative vote of holders of shares entitled to cast a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast on the matter. Any amendment to provisions governing the removal of directors shall be valid only if declared advisable by the Spirit Board and approved by the affirmative vote of holders of shares entitled to cast at least two-thirds of all the votes entitled to be cast on the matter.

**Bylaw Amendments** 

The Spirit Board has the exclusive power to adopt, alter or repeal any provision of the bylaws and to make new bylaws. Same as Spirit pre-merger.

Same as Spirit pre-merger.

# **Index to Financial Statements**

CCPT II Pre-Merger	Spirit Pre-Merger	Combined Corporation Post-Merger
No person shall beneficially or constructively own shares in excess of (i) 9.8% in value of the aggregate of the outstanding CCPT II shares and (ii) 9.8% (in value or in number of shares, whichever is more restrictive) of the aggregate of the outstanding CCPT II common stock. The definition of person includes a group as that to is used for purposes of Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act.	definition of person does not include a gro as that term is used for purposes of Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act.	Same as Spirit pre-merger. up
If any transfer of shares occurs which, would result in any person beneficially or constructively owning shares in violation of the ownership limits, then the number of shares in excess of the limitation shall be automatically transferred to a charitable trust for the benefit of a charitable beneficiary and such person shall acquire no rights in such shares. If the transfer to the charitable trust would not be effective for any reason, then the transfer of shall be void ab initio, and the intended transferee shall acquire no rights in such shares. The CCPT II Board may authorize, and CCPT II may pay to stockholders, such dividends or other distributions as the board of directors in its	<b>Distributions</b> Same as CCPT II pre-merger.	Same as Spirit pre-merger.
discretion shall determine. Stockholders shall not be entitled to exercise any rights of an objecting stockholder provided for under Title 3, Subtitle 2 of the MGCL or any successor statute unless the board of directors, upon the affirmative vote of a majority of the board of directors, shall determine that such rights apply, with respect to all or any classes or series of stock, to one or more transactions occurring after the date of such determination in connection with which holders of such shares would otherwise be entitled to exercise such rights.	Appraisal Rights Same as CCPT II pre-merger.	Same as Spirit pre-merger.
	285	

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### **CCPT II Pre-Merger**

Maryland law provides that control shares of a Maryland corporation acquired in a control share a Maryland corporation acquired in a control contain a provision exempting from the acquisition have no voting rights except to the extent approved by a vote of two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter, excluding shares of stock owned by the acquirer, by officers of the corporation or by employees who are also directors of the corporation. Control shares are shares of stock of the corporation which, if aggregated with other shares controlled by the acquirer, would entitle the acquirer to exercise voting power in electing directors within one of the following ranges of voting power: one-tenth or more but less than one-third, one-third or more but following ranges of voting power: one-tenth less than a majority, or a majority or more of all voting power. Control shares do not include shares more but less than a majority, or a majority or the acquiring person is then entitled to vote as a result of having previously obtained stockholder approval. Generally, a control share acquisition means the acquisition of outstanding control shares. A control share acquisition does not include shares acquired in a merger, consolidation or share exchange if the corporation is a party to the transaction or to acquisitions approved or exempted by the charter of bylaws of the corporation. As permitted under Maryland law, CCPT II s bylaws contain a provision exempting from the control share acquisition statute any acquisitions of CCPT II s stock by Cole Capital Advisors or any affiliate of Cole Capital Advisors. The CCPT II Board may, without the consent of any of its stockholders, amend or eliminate this bylaw provision at any time.

#### Spirit Pre-Merger

#### **Combined Corporation Post-Merger**

State Anti-Takeover Statutes Maryland law provides that control shares of The Combined Corporation s bylaws will share acquisition have no voting rights except control share acquisition statute any and all to the extent approved by a vote of two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter, excluding shares of stock owned by the acquirer, by officers of the corporation or by employees who are also directors of the corporation. Control shares are shares of stock corporation and any person from business of the corporation which, if aggregated with other shares controlled by the acquirer, would entitle the acquirer to exercise voting power in electing directors within one of the or more but less than one-third, one-third or more of all voting power. Control shares do not include shares the acquiring person is then entitled to vote as a result of having previously obtained stockholder approval. Generally, a control share acquisition mean the acquisition of outstanding control shares. A control share acquisition does not include shares acquired in a merger, consolidation or share exchange if the corporation is a party to the transaction or to acquisitions approved or exempted by the charter of bylaws of the corporation. As permitted under Maryland law, Spirit s bylaws contain a provision exempting from the control share acquisition statute any and all acquisitions of Spirit s stock. The Spirit Board may, without the consent of any of its stockholders, amend or eliminate this bylaw provision at any time.

acquisitions of the Combined Corporation s stock. It is expected that the board of directors of the Combined Corporation will adopt resolutions exempting any business combination between the Combined combination provisions of the MGCL. The Combined Corporation will elect in its charter to be subject to the statutory provision that any and all vacancies on the board of directors may be filled only by a majority of the remaining directors, even if the remaining directors do not constitute a quorum, and any director elected to fill a vacancy may serve for the remainder of the full term of the directorship in which the vacancy occurred. Through provisions in the s Combined Corporation s charter and bylaws unrelated to the statute, the Combined Corporation will vest in the board of directors the power to fix the number of directorships, provided that the number is not less than the minimum number required by Maryland law, and require a two-thirds vote for the removal of directors and a majority vote for the calling of a special meeting of stockholders.

Under Maryland law, certain business combinations (which

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### **CCPT II Pre-Merger**

include a merger, consolidation, share exchange and certain transfers, issuances or reclassifications of equity securities) between a Maryland corporation and any person who beneficially owns ten percent or more of the voting power of the corporation s outstanding voting stock, or an affiliate or associate of the corporation who beneficially owned ten percent or more of the voting power at any time within the preceding two years, in each case referred to as an interested stockholder, or an affiliate thereof, are prohibited of the voting power at any time within the for five years after the most recent date on which the interested stockholder becomes an interested stockholder. Thereafter, any such business combination must be recommended by the CCPT II Board and approved by the affirmative vote of at least (i) 80% of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of outstanding shares of voting stock of the corporation and (ii) two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of voting stock of the vote of at least (i) 80% of the votes entitled to corporation other than shares held by the interested stockholder or its affiliates or associates. The super-majority vote requirements do not apply, however, to business combinations that are approved or exempted by the CCPT II Board prior to the time that the interested stockholder becomes an interested stockholder or the business combination satisfies certain minimum price, form of consideration and procedural requirements. Pursuant to Maryland law, the CCPT II Board has exempted business combinations involving the Advisor.

Under certain provisions of Maryland law relating to unsolicited takeovers, a Maryland corporation with a class of equity securities registered under the Exchange Act and at least three

#### **Spirit Pre-Merger**

Under Maryland law, certain business combinations (which include a merger, consolidation, share exchange and certain transfers, issuances or reclassifications of equity securities) between a Maryland corporation and any person who beneficially owns ten percent or more of the voting power of the corporation s outstanding voting stock, or an affiliate or associate of the corporation who beneficially owned ten percent or more preceding two years, in each case referred to as an interested stockholder, or an affiliate thereof, are prohibited for five years after the most recent date on which the interested stockholder becomes an interested stockholder. Thereafter, any such business combination must be recommended by the Spirit Board and approved by the affirmative be cast by holders of outstanding shares of voting stock of the corporation and (ii) two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of voting stock of the corporation other than shares held by the interested stockholder or its affiliates or associates. The super-majority vote requirements do not apply, however, to business combinations that are approved or exempted by the Spirit Board prior to the time that the interested stockholder becomes an interested stockholder or the business combination satisfies certain minimum price, form of consideration and procedural requirements. Pursuant to Maryland law, Spirit has elected, by resolution of the Spirit Board, to opt out of the business combinations provisions of the MGCL.

**Combined Corporation Post-Merger** 

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### **CCPT II Pre-Merger**

independent directors may elect to be subject, by provision in its charter or bylaws or by resolutions of its board of directors and notwithstanding any contrary provision in the charter or bylaws, to any or all of five provisions: (i) a classified board, (ii) a two-thirds vote requirement for removing a director, (iii) a requirement that the number of directors be fixed only by vote of the directors, (iv) any and all vacancies on the board of directors may be filled by the remaining directors, even if the remaining directors do not constitute a quorum, and for the remainder of the full term of the class of directors in which the vacancy occurred, and (v) a majority requirement for the calling of a special meeting of stockholders. CCPT II has elected in its charter, at such time as it becomes eligible to make such election, to be subject to the statutory provision that any and all vacancies on the CCPT II Board may be filled only by a majority of the remaining directors, even if the remaining directors do not constitute a quorum, and any director elected to fill a vacancy may serve for the remainder of the full term of the directorship in which the vacancy occurred. Through provisions in CCPT II s charter and bylaws unrelated to the statute, CCPT II vests in the board of directors the power to fix the number of directorships, provided that the number is not less than the minimum number required by Maryland law, and provides that, except as may be provided by the board of directors in setting the terms of any class or series of preferred stock, any vacancy on the board of directors may be filled only by a majority of the remaining directors, even if the remaining directors do not constitute a auorum.

#### Spirit Pre-Merger

**Combined Corporation Post-Merger** 

Under certain provisions of Maryland law relating to unsolicited takeovers, a Maryland corporation with a class of equity securities registered under the Exchange Act and at least three independent directors may elect to be subject, by provision in its charter or bylaws or a resolutions of its board of directors and notwithstanding any contrary provision in the charter or bylaws, to any or all of five provisions: (i) a classified board, (ii) a two-thirds vote requirement for removing a director, (iii) a requirement that the number of directors be fixed only by vote of the directors, (iv) any and all vacancies on the board of directors may be filled by the remaining directors, even if the remaining directors do not constitute a quorum, and for the remainder of the full term of the class of directors in which the vacancy occurred, and (v) a majority requirement for the calling of a special meeting of stockholders. Pursuant to the statute, Spirit has elected in its charter to be subject to the statutory provision that any and all vacancies on Spirit s board of directors may be filled only by a majority of the remaining directors, even if the remaining directors do not constitute a quorum, and any director elected to fill a vacancy may serve for the remainder of the full term of the directorship in which the vacancy occurred. Through provisions in Spirit s charter and bylaws unrelated to the statute, Spirit vests in the board of directors the power to fix the number of directorships, provided that the number is not less than the minimum number required by Maryland law, and requires a two-thirds vote for the

# Index to Financial Statements

CCPT II Pre-Merger

Spirit Pre-Merger removal of directors and a majority vote for the calling of a special meeting of stockholders. **Combined Corporation Post-Merger** 

Copies of the governing corporate instruments of CCPT II and Spirit are available, without charge, to any person, including any beneficial owner to whom this joint proxy statement/prospectus is delivered, by following the instructions listed under Where You Can Find More Information

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS

#### CCPT II 2013 Annual Stockholder Meeting and Stockholder Proposals

In order for stockholder proposals for the 2013 annual meeting of stockholders of CCPT II to be eligible for inclusion in CCPT II s proxy statement, they must have been received by CCPT II not later than December 14, 2012. In order for stockholder proposals otherwise satisfying the eligibility requirements of SEC Rule 14a-8 to be considered for inclusion in CCPT II s proxy statement for its 2014 annual meeting of stockholders, they must be received by CCPT II at its principal office, 2325 East Camelback Road, Suite 1100, Phoenix, Arizona 85016 on or before January 2, 2014. The 2014 annual meeting of CCPT II stockholders will only be held if the merger is not completed.

#### Spirit 2013 Annual Stockholder Meeting and Stockholder Proposals

The 2013 annual meeting of Spirit stockholders will be held only if the merger is not completed. In order for stockholder proposals otherwise satisfying the eligibility requirements of SEC Rule 14a-8 to be considered for inclusion in Spirit s proxy statement for its 2013 annual meeting of stockholders, they must be received by Spirit at its principal office, 16767 North Perimeter Drive, Suite 210, Scottsdale, Arizona 85260 no later than the tenth day following the day on which the public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made.

#### The Combined Corporation Annual Stockholder Meeting and Stockholder Proposals

If the merger is completed, the Combined Corporation will hold an annual meeting for its stockholders in accordance with its charter and bylaws, which will be substantially identical to the existing charter and bylaws of Spirit. Notice will be provided to stockholders of the Combined Corporation of the date of such meeting, the date by which stockholder proposals must be received and the address to which stockholder proposals must be mailed for inclusion in the Combined Corporation s proxy statement.

#### Index to Financial Statements

# LEGAL MATTERS

It is a condition to the merger that CCPT II and Spirit receive opinions from Goodwin Procter LLP and Latham & Watkins LLP, respectively, concerning the United States federal income tax consequences of the merger. Certain matters of Maryland law, including the validity of the shares of CCPT II to be issued in the merger, will be passed upon for CCPT II by Goodwin Procter LLP.

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of CCPT II as of December 31, 2012 and 2011 and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2012 and the related financial statement schedules included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report appearing herein. Such consolidated financial statements and financial statement schedules have been so included in reliance upon the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

Spirit s consolidated financial statements as of December 31, 2012 and 2011 and for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, appearing in this joint proxy statement/prospectus have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, and Schedule III Real Estate and Accumulated Depreciation and Schedule IV Mortgage Loans on Real Estate as of December 31, 2012, appearing in this joint proxy statement/prospectus have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, as set forth in their report thereon appearing elsewhere herein. Such consolidated financial statements and schedules are included in reliance upon such report given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The consolidated financial statements of Specialty Retail Shops Holding Corp. and subsidiaries as of January 28, 2012 and January 29, 2011 and for each of the years in the three-year period ended January 28, 2012 have been included herein in reliance upon the reports of KPMG LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, appearing elsewhere herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing. The report of KPMG LLP refers to the retroactive restatement of the consolidated financial statements for all periods presented to give effect to the common control merger between Shopko and Pamida in 2012.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

CCPT II and Spirit file reports and other information with the SEC. CCPT II stockholders and Spirit stockholders may read and copy these reports, statements or other information filed by CCPT II and Spirit at the SEC s Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the Public Reference Room. The SEC also maintains an internet website that contains reports, proxy and information statements, and other information regarding issuers, including CCPT II and Spirit, who file electronically with the SEC. The address of that site is http://www.sec.gov.

CCPT II has filed a registration statement on Form S-4, or registration statement, to register with the SEC the shares of CCPT II common stock to be issued to Spirit stockholders pursuant to the merger agreement. This joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part of that registration statement and constitutes a prospectus of CCPT II, in addition to being a proxy statement of CCPT II for its annual meeting and of Spirit for its special meeting.

CCPT II has supplied all information contained in or incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus relating to CCPT II, and Spirit has supplied all information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus relating to Spirit.

Documents are also available to CCPT II stockholders and Spirit stockholders without charge upon written or oral request, excluding any exhibits to those documents. CCPT II stockholders and Spirit stockholders can obtain any of these documents by requesting them in writing or by telephone from the appropriate company at:

If you are a CCPT II stockholder:

Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc.

Attention: Investor Relations

2325 East Camelback Road, Suite 1100

Phoenix, Arizona 85016

(602) 778-8700

If you are a Spirit stockholder:

Spirit Realty Capital, Inc.

Attention: Investor Relations

16767 North Perimeter Drive, Suite 210

Scottsdale, Arizona 85260

(480) 606-0820

www.spiritrealty.com

In order for CCPT II stockholders and Spirit stockholders to receive timely delivery of the requested documents in advance of CCPT II s annual stockholder meeting and Spirit s special stockholder meeting, CCPT II or Spirit, as applicable, should receive such request by no later than June 5, 2013.

If you have any questions about the merger or how to submit your proxy, or you need additional copies of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the enclosed proxy card or voting instructions, you can also contact Boston Financial, CCPT II s proxy solicitor, or Broadridge, Spirit s proxy

solicitor, at the following addresses and telephone numbers:

If you are a CCPT II stockholder:If you are a Spirit stockholder:Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc.Spirit Realty Capital, Inc.Attention: Corporate SecretaryAttention: Corporate Secretary2325 East Camelback Road, Suite 110016767 North Perimeter Drive, Suite 210Phoenix, Arizona 85016Scottsdale, Arizona 85260(602) 778-8700(480) 606-0820

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

Proxy Solicitor:

Boston Financial Data Services, Inc.

P.O. Box 55046

Boston, Massachusetts 02205-9815

Call Toll-Free (800) 409-4185

Call Toll-Free (800) 690-6903 CCPT II stockholders and Spirit stockholders also may obtain these documents at the SEC s website, http://www.sec.gov, and may obtain certain of these documents at Spirit s website, www.spiritrealty.com, by selecting Investor Relations and then selecting SEC Filings. Information not filed with the SEC, but contained on Spirit s website, is expressly not incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

CCPT II and Spirit are not incorporating the contents of the websites of the SEC, CCPT II, Spirit or any other person into this joint proxy statement/prospectus. CCPT II and Spirit have not authorized anyone to give any information or make any representation about the merger or their companies that is different from, or in addition to, that contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus or in any of the materials that are incorporated into this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Therefore, if anyone does give you information of this sort, you should not rely on it. If you are in a jurisdiction where offers to exchange or sell, or solicitations of offers to exchange or purchase, the securities offered by this joint proxy statement/prospectus or the solicitation of proxies is unlawful, or if you are a person to whom it is unlawful to direct these types of activities, then the offer presented in this joint proxy statement/prospectus does not extend to you. The information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is accurate only as of the date of this document unless the information specifically indicates that another date applies.

294

Proxy Solicitor:

Broadridge Investor Communication Solutions, Inc.

51 Mercedes Way

Edgewood, NY 11717

# Index to Financial Statements

# INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

### Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

	Page
Introduction	F-2
Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet as of December 31, 2012	F-4
Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations for the Year Ended December 31, 2012 Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	F-5 F-6
Notes to Unaudred Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	Г-0
Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc. Financial Statements	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-13
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2012 and 2011	F-14
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010	F-15
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010	F-16
Consolidated Statements of Equity for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010	F-17
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010	F-18
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-19
Schedule II Valuation and Qualifying Accounts	F-50
Schedule III Real Estate and Accumulated Depreciation at December 31, 2012	F-51 F-66
Schedule IV Mortgage Loans on Real Estate	F-00
Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. Financial Statements	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-67
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2012 and 2011	F-68
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010	F-69
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010	F-70
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders Equity for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010	F-71
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010	F-72
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-73
Schedule III Real Estate and Accumulated Depreciation	F-97
Schedule IV Mortgage Loans on Real Estate as of December 31, 2012	F-126
Specialty Retail Shops Holding Corp. Financial Statements	
Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements as of October 27, 2012, January 28, 2012 and October 29, 2011 and for the 39 Weeks	
Ended October 27, 2012 and October 29, 2011 (unaudited)	F-127
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss for the 39 Weeks Ended October 27, 2012 and	
October 29, 2011 (unaudited)	F-127
Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of October 27, 2012, January 28, 2012 and October 29, 2011 (unaudited)	F-128
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the 39 Weeks Ended October 27, 2012 and October 29, 2011 (unaudited)	F-129
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Shareholders Equity for the 39 Weeks Ended October 27, 2012 and October 29, 2011	
(unaudited)	F-130
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited)	F-131
Independent Auditors Report	F-138
Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income for the Fiscal Years Ended January 28, 2012, January 29, 2011,	
and January 30, 2010	F-139
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of January 28, 2012 and January 29, 2011	F-140
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Fiscal Years Ended January 28, 2012, January 29, 2011, and January 30, 2010 Consolidated Statements of Shareholders Equity for the Fiscal Years Ended January 28, 2012, January 29, 2011, and January 30,	F-141
2010	F-142
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-143

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### As of and for the Year Ended December 31, 2012

On January 22, 2013, Spirit Realty Capital, Inc., a Maryland corporation (Spirit), a publicly listed REIT and Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc., a Maryland corporation (CCPT II) entered into a definitive agreement to merge the companies (the Merger Agreement). Under the terms of the Merger Agreement, the combined company (the Combined Corporation or Spirit Realty Capital, Inc.) will be managed by Spirit and retain the name of Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. The Combined Corporation intends to list its shares on the New York Stock Exchange under Spirit s existing ticker SRC. Spirit stockholders will receive 1.9048 of newly issued shares of the Combined Corporation for each Spirit common stock they own (which equates to an inverse exchange ratio of 0.525 shares of Spirit Reality Capital, Inc., common stock for each share of CCPT II common stock, issued and outstanding shall remain outstanding as common stock of the Combined Corporation.

The Exchange Ratio is fixed and will not be adjusted to reflect stock price changes prior to closing. Changes in the price of Spirit common stock prior to the Merger will affect the market value of the acquisition consideration that CCPT II stockholders will receive on the closing date of the Merger.

The following unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements present the financial condition and results of operations of the Combined Corporation, after giving effect to the Merger, and have been prepared by applying the acquisition method of accounting rules under Accounting Standards Codification 805, *Business Combinations* (ASC 805), with Spirit treated as the acquiring entity. The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements are prepared for informational purposes only and are based on assumptions and estimates considered appropriate by the management of Spirit and CCPT II; however, they are not necessarily indicative of what the Combined Corporation s financial condition or results of operations actually would have been if the Merger had been consummated as of the dates indicated, nor do they purport to represent the consolidated financial position or results of operations for future periods. Additionally, the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements do not include the impact of all the potential synergies that may be achieved in the Merger or any strategies that the Combined Corporation s management may consider in order to continue to efficiently manage the on-going operations of the Combined Corporation.

The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2012, give effect to the Merger as if the Merger had been consummated on January 1, 2012. The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated balance sheet gives effect to the Merger as if it had occurred on December 31, 2012. The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements do not include any adjustments associated with: (1) Spirit or CCPT II property acquisitions closed after December 31, 2012 or the related financing of those property acquisitions, (2) Spirit or CCPT II property acquisitions currently under contract or the related financing of those proposed property acquisitions, (3) Spirit or CCPT II property dispositions closed after December 31, 2012 or the repayment of any related financing of such dispositions, and (4) Spirit or CCPT II dispositions currently under contract or the repayment of any related financing of those dispositions.

These unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements, and the related notes thereto, should be read in conjunction with (1) CCPT II s audited consolidated financial statements, and the related notes thereto, as of and for the year ended December 31, 2012, included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus and in CCPT II s Annual Report on Form 10-K as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC ) on March 6, 2013, and (2) Spirit s audited consolidated financial statements, and the related notes thereto, as of and for the year ended December 31, 2012, included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus and in Spirit s Annual Report on Form 10-K as filed with the SEC on March 5, 2013.

### Index to Financial Statements

Upon the date of the consummation of the Merger, the total acquisition consideration will be based on the inverse exchange ratio and the market price of Spirit's common stock as of such date, and will be allocated to all of CCPT II's assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on their respective fair values. The acquisition consideration reflected in these unaudited proforma condensed consolidated financial statements is based on the inverse exchange ratio and the market price of Spirit's common stock as of February 28, 2013, and the allocation thereof has not been finalized and is based upon preliminary estimates of fair values using the best available information as of such date. The allocation of the acquisition consideration, and the determination of the fair values of the CCPT II assets and liabilities, will be based on the actual valuations of tangible and intangible assets and liabilities that exist as of the date of the consummation of the Merger, which is expected to occur during the third quarter of 2013. The completion of the final valuations, the allocation of the acquisition consideration, the impact of ongoing integration activities, the timing of the consummation of the Merger and other changes in tangible and intangible assets and liabilities that occur prior to consummation of the Merger could cause material differences in these unaudited proforma condensed consolidated financial statements.

# Index to Financial Statements

### SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC.

#### UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET

### **DECEMBER 31, 2012**

### (in thousands)

	Spirit CCPT II		Pro Forma Fair Value CCPT II Adjustments A Pro Forma			Pro Forma Merger Adjustments B			Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. Pro Forma	
Assets	mstorrear	mstoricur	110	gustinents		110101111	110	gustinents	D	110101111
Investments:										
Real estate investments:										
Land and improvements	\$ 1,328,437	\$ 861,249	\$	88,353	С	\$ 949,602	\$			\$ 2,278,039
Buildings and improvements	2,036,987	2,208,451		226,559	С	2,435,010				4,471,997
Real estate assets under direct financing leases		34,966		8,079	D	43,045				43,045
Total real estate investments	3,365,424	3,104,666		322,991		3,427,657				6,793,081
Less: accumulated depreciation	(490,938)	(297,422)		297,422	Е	, ,				(490,938)
	2,874,486	2,807,244		620,413		3,427,657				6,302,143
Loans receivable, net	51,862	73,438		12,625	F	86,063				137,925
Intangible lease assets, net	187,362	292,037		141,854	G	433,891				621,253
Real estate assets held for sale, net	5,898	,		,		,				5,898
Net investments	3,119,608	3,172,719		774,892		3,947,611				7,067,219
Cash and cash equivalents	73,568	21,384		(121)		21,263		(42,417)	Н	52,414
Deferred costs and other assets, net	54,501	95,433		(73,776)	Ι	21,657				76,158
Goodwill				229,040	J	229,040				229,040
Total assets	\$ 3,247,677	\$ 3,289,536	\$	930,035		\$ 4,219,571	\$	(42,417)		\$ 7,424,831
Liabilities and Stockholders Equity										
Liabilities:										
Line of credit	\$	\$ 319,111	\$	2,426	K	\$ 321,537	\$			\$ 321,537
Mortgage and notes payable, net	1,894,878	1,438,211		107,980	K	1,546,191		(22,000)	н	3,419,069
Intangible lease liabilities, net	45,603	119,550		5,664	L	125,214				170,817
Accounts payable, accrued expenses and other										
liabilities	53,753	45,237				45,237		68,000	М	166,990
Total liabilities	1,994,234	1,922,109		116,070		2,038,179		46,000		4,078,413
Commitments and contingencies										
Redeemable common stock		121		(121)	N					
Stockholders equity:										
Common stock	849	2,086				2,086		767	Р	3,702
Capital in excess of par value	1,828,399	1,883,113		296,193	0	2,179,306		(767)	Р	4,006,938
Accumulated deficit	(575,034)	(515,712)		515,712	Q			(88,417)	H, M	(663,451)

Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(771)	(2,181)	2,181	Q		(771)
Total stockholders equity	1,253,443	1,367,306	814,086	2,181,392	(88,417)	3,346,418
Total liabilities and stockholders equity	\$ 3,247,677	\$ 3,289,536	\$ 930,035	\$ 4,219,571	\$ (42,417)	\$ 7,424,831

#### Index to Financial Statements

### SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC.

#### UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS

### FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012

# (in thousands, except per share data)

2	Spirit Historical	IPO Related Adjustments	AA	Spirit Pro Forma	CCPT II Historical	Pro Forma Adjustments	BB	CCPT II Pro Forma	Pro Forma Merger Adjustments CC	Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. Pro Forma
Revenues:		<i></i>		<b>•</b> • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		<b>*</b> (2.012)	DD		<u>.</u>	* 524.000
Rentals	\$ 276,145	\$		\$ 276,145	\$ 259,567	\$ (3,912)	DD	\$ 255,655	\$	\$ 531,800
Tenant										
reimbursement										
income					15,249			15,249		15,249
Earned income from										
direct financing					1.000		<b>F</b> F	1 100		1 100
leases					1,888	(766)	EE	1,122		1,122
Interest income on					6.1.10	(1 (10)		1.500		10 005
loans receivable	5,696			5,696	6,148	(1,619)	FF	4,529		10,225
Interest income and										
other	860			860	1,197			1,197		2,057
Total revenues	282,701			282,701	284,049	(6,297)		277,752		560,453
	,			,				, i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i		, í
Evenences										
Expenses: General and										
	27.220	(11.210)	cc	26.010	7.094			7.094		34,003
administrative	37,329	(11,310)	GG	26,019	7,984	(15,414)	нн	7,984		
Property costs	5,279	(22.22())	тт	5,279	41,361			25,947	5 405 VII	31,226
Interest	156,864	(23,326)	11	133,538	107,963	(6,878)	JJ	101,085	5,485 <b>KK</b>	240,108
Depreciation and	110 (02			110 (02	00.000	10 455		00 (02		210.200
amortization	110,603			110,603	89,238	10,455	LL	99,693		210,296
Impairments	9,887			9,887	6,898			6,898		16,785
Merger related					5.047	(5.9.47)				
expenses					5,847	(5,847)	IVIIVI			
Total expenses	319,962	(34,636)		285,326	259,291	(17,684)		241,607	5,485	532,418
Income (loss) from continuing operations before other income (expense) and income tax expense	(37,261)	34,636		(2,625)	24,758	11,387		36,145	(5,485)	28,035
Other income (expense):										
Loss on debt extinguishment	(32,522)	32,522	п							
Gain on sale of real estate assets and property					(30)			(20)		(20)
condemnation					639			639		639
	(32,522)	32,522			639			639		639

# Total other income (expense)

Income (loss) from continuing operations before income tax												
expense	(69,783)	67,158		(2,625)	2	25,397	11,387		36,784	(5,485)		28,674
Income tax expense	504			504								504
Income (loss) from continuing operations	\$ (70,287)	\$ 67,158	9	\$ (3,129)	\$ 2	25,397	\$ 11,387	\$	36,784	\$ (5,485)		\$ 28,170
Income (loss) per share of common stock from continuing operations												
Basic and diluted	\$ (1.70)	N/A	S	\$ (0.04)	\$	0.12	N/A	\$	0.18	N/A		\$ 0.08
Weighted average common shares outstanding:												
Basic	41,277,353	N/A	NN	83,694,549	210,07	5,980	N/A	21	0,075,980	N/A	00	369,497,357
Diluted	41,277,353	N/A	NN	83,694,549	210,07	7,076	N/A	21	0,077,076	N/A	00	370,846,735

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC.

#### NOTES TO UNAUDITED PRO FORMA

#### CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### General

The CCPT II historical amounts include the reclassification of certain historical balances to conform to Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. s post-Merger presentation of these unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements, as described below:

Balance Sheet:

CCPT II s balances for Rents and tenant receivables, less allowance for doubtful accounts, Restricted cash, Prepaid and other assets, and Deferred financing costs, less accumulated amortization previously disclosed as separate components have been reclassified to Deferred costs and other assets, net.

CCPT II s balance for Line of credit previously included in Notes payable and line of credit has been reclassified to Line of credit as a separate component.

CCPT II s balance for Notes payable previously included in Notes payable and line of credit has been reclassified to Mortgage and notes payable, net.

CCPT II s balances for Due to affiliates, Distributions payable, Deferred rental income, and Derivative and other liabilities previously disclosed as separate components have been reclassified to Accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities. *Statement of Operations:* 

CCPT II s balances for Property operating expenses, Property and asset management expenses previously disclosed as separate components of CCPT II s total operating expenses have been combined and reclassified to Property costs.

CCPT II s balances for Depreciation and Amortization previously disclosed as separate components of CCPT II s total operating expense have been combined and reclassified to Depreciation and amortization.

CCPT II s balance for Equity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures and other income previously disclosed as a separate component of Other income (expense) has been reclassified into Interest income and other as a component of Total revenues.

CCPT II s balances for Impairment of investment in unconsolidated joint venture and Interest expense previously disclosed as a separate components of Other income (expense) have been reclassified into Impairments and Interest which are separate components of Total expenses.

**Balance Sheet** 

#### <u>General</u>

A. The Merger will be effected by each of Spirit s 84.9 million issued and outstanding shares of common stock being converted into the right to receive 1.9048 newly issued shares of the Combined Corporation s common stock. CCPT II s 208.6 million issued and outstanding shares of common stock will remain outstanding. The total acquisition consideration used to estimate the pro forma fair value adjustments was based on the per share closing price of Spirit s common stock on February 28, 2013, which was \$19.92.

The total acquisition consideration is subject to change based upon Spirit's common stock share price on the date the Merger is consummated and the total acquisition consideration will be adjusted based on the share price of Spirit's common stock at closing, which is required by the acquisition method accounting rules

F-6	
-----	--

# Index to Financial Statements

#### SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC.

#### NOTES TO UNAUDITED PRO FORMA

#### CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

under ASC 805. As of February 28, 2013, a \$0.20, or 1%, increase in Spirit s common stock price would result in an increase to the total acquisition consideration of \$21.9 million which, in turn, would increase the amount of goodwill recorded in the unaudited condensed consolidated balance sheet by the same amount. The estimated allocation of the acquisition consideration presented in the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated balance sheet incorporates reasonable fair value estimates for buildings and improvements, land, in-place and above and below-market intangible lease assets and liabilities, mortgage notes receivable, real estate assets under direct financing leases and related indebtedness that are expected to be acquired and assumed in the Merger.

The allocation of the acquisition consideration, and the determination of the fair values of CCPT II s assets and liabilities, will be based on the actual valuations of tangible and intangible assets and liabilities that exist as of the date the Merger is completed, which is expected to occur during the third quarter of 2013. The final determination of the fair value of real estate and real estate related assets and liabilities will be based on estimates and assumptions made by Spirit s management, and will take into consideration various factors, including (1) market conditions, (2) the industry in which the tenants operate, (3) the characteristics of the real estate (i.e. location, size, demographics, value and comparative rental rates), (4) the tenant s credit profile, (5) store profitability metrics and the importance of the location of the real estate to the operations of the tenant s business, and/or (6) real estate valuations, prepared by an independent valuation firm or via in-house expertise. Therefore, the final determination of the acquisition price, and the allocation thereof, may be significantly different from the preliminary estimates used in the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements.

- B. In connection with the Merger, the Combined Corporation expects to incur expenses relating to legal, accounting and finance advisory services, debt financing related costs and other third-party expenses. The pro forma condensed consolidated balance sheet has been adjusted accordingly. However, the pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements exclude adjustments for certain debt refinancing costs and expenses which may be incurred subsequent to the Merger. Such effects would involve estimates that would vary based on assumptions made as to the timing and expected outcomes resulting from decisions made by management after the consummation of the Merger.
- Assets
- C. The adjustments reflect an increase in the carrying amounts of CCPT II s land and improvements and buildings and improvements to record them at their estimated fair values. The estimated fair values were determined by considering information from several sources and based on customary methods, primarily real estate market trends, including rental rates and income capitalization rates. The estimated allocation of the acquisition consideration is primarily based upon management s existing methodology and historical experiences in determining and allocating the acquisition price of real estate transactions to the respective real estate and related assets and liabilities.
- D. The adjustment reflects an increase in the carrying amounts of CCPT II s real estate assets under direct financing leases to record them at their estimated fair values. The determination of the fair value was primarily based upon the aggregate of the total amount of future minimum lease payments, combined with the estimate of the residual values of the assets subject to direct financing leases.
- E. The adjustment eliminates CCPT II s historical balance for accumulated depreciation.

- F. The adjustment reflects an increase in the carrying amounts of CCPT II s loans receivable to record them at their estimated fair values and was estimated by discounting the contractual future cash flows of the notes at interest rates which management believes would be earned for similar loans.
- G. The adjustment eliminates CCPT II s historical accumulated amortization and reflects an increase in the carrying amounts of CCPT II s intangible lease assets acquired to record them at their estimated fair

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC.

#### NOTES TO UNAUDITED PRO FORMA

#### CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

values. The estimated fair value of in-place leases and above market intangible lease assets was primarily based on a comparison of current market rental rates to market rental rates at the time the assets were originally acquired and takes into consideration the initial and remaining lease terms, as well as the rentable square feet.

The adjustment reflects an estimate of financing costs that are expected to be incurred to secure financing commitments to pay H. anticipated Merger related transaction costs, meet working capital requirements, and/or refinance existing debt. In addition, the adjustment reflects an estimate for lender consent fees that the Combined Corporation expects will be capitalized and amortized over the remaining term of the respective mortgage and notes payable and an estimate for third-party expenses that are expected to be incurred to secure lenders consents. Third-party expenses are reflected as non-recurring and are expensed as incurred. See summary of charges below (in thousands):

	Decem	ber 31, 2012
Pro Forma Merger-Related Adjustments		
Financing costs	\$	10,417
Lender consent fees		22,000
Third-party expenses to secure lender consents		10,000
Total	\$	42,417

- The adjustment eliminates CCPT II s historical balances of deferred financing costs and straight-line receivables of \$19.0 million and I. \$54.7 million, respectively.
- J. The adjustment reflects an estimate of goodwill calculated as the excess between the total acquisition consideration and the estimated fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed. The Combined Corporation considers this to represent the future economic benefits arising from other assets acquired in the Merger that are not individually identified and separately recognized.
- Liabilities
- Κ. The adjustment reflects the estimated fair value adjustment for CCPT II s mortgage and notes payable and line of credit assumed. The determination of fair value was estimated by discounting the expected future cash flows using an effective interest rate that management believes would be available to the Combined Corporation for financing arrangements with similar terms, collateral and remaining maturities.
- L The adjustment eliminates CCPT II s historical accumulated amortization and reflects the fair value adjustment of intangible lease liabilities assumed. The determination of the estimated fair value was primarily based on a comparison of current market rental rates to market rental rates in effect at the time the assets were originally acquired and takes into consideration the initial and remaining lease terms, as well as the rentable square feet.

M. The adjustment reflects the expenses that the Combined Corporation expects to incur relating to legal, accounting and finance advisory services, and other third-party expenses in connection with the Merger that are in excess of the \$5.8 million CCPT II had incurred as of December 31, 2012.

<u>Equity</u>

N. The adjustment eliminates the historical balance relating to common stock that was subject to CCPT II s share redemption program. CCPT II s share redemption program was suspended on December 6, 2012 and the shares were redeemed for cash subsequent to December 31, 2012.

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC.

#### NOTES TO UNAUDITED PRO FORMA

#### CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

- O. The adjustment converts CCPT II s historical equity balances into the Combined Corporation s common stock. The calculation was based on 208.6 million issued and outstanding shares of common stock priced at \$10.46 per share, which was determined by using the inverse exchange ratio of 0.525 and the closing price of Spirit s common stock on February 28, 2013, which was \$19.92.
- P. The adjustment converts Spirit s historical equity balances to the estimated value of the Combined Corporation s common stock. The calculation is based on 84.9 million shares outstanding based on the fixed conversion rate of 1.9048.

Q. The adjustment eliminates CCPT II s accumulated deficit and accumulated other comprehensive loss. **Statements of Operations** 

General

AA. On September 25, 2012, Spirit completed an IPO. The IPO and the transactions related to it, which are presented and discussed in Spirit s prospectus filed on Form S-11 with the SEC on September 19, 2012, have had and are expected to continue to have a discrete material impact on the Combined Corporation. Accordingly, Spirit s historical unaudited condensed consolidated statements of operations have been adjusted to give effect to:

the completion of the IPO;

full extinguishment of the Term Loan discussed in Notes GG and II below;

the amortization of non-cash stock-based compensation expense incurred as a result of restricted stock awards granted in connection with the IPO;

the payment of consent fees and other expenses associated with securing lenders consents to the IPO; and

the payment and amortization of financing costs related to a secured revolving credit facility which was put in place upon the completion of the IPO.

These IPO related adjustments were prepared to reflect the impact on operations as if the IPO and the transactions related to it had occurred on January 1, 2012.

Spirit s historical results of operations for the year ended December 31, 2012, include costs associated with being a public company since the completion of the IPO. Spirit expects that the full year incremental costs would be approximately \$2.1 million, which have not been reflected as an increase in general and administrative expenses because such amounts are not contractually obligated.

- BB. The pro forma adjustments reflect the effect on CCPT II s historical consolidated statements of operations and shares used in computing earnings per common share as if the Merger occurred on January 1, 2012.
- CC. In connection with the Merger, the Combined Corporation expects to incur expenses relating to legal, accounting and finance advisory services, debt financing related costs and other third-party expenses. The pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements have been adjusted accordingly. However, such financial statements exclude adjustments for certain debt refinancing costs and expenses which may be incurred subsequent to the Merger. Such effects would involve estimates that would vary based on assumptions made as to the timing and expected outcomes resulting from decisions made by management after the consummation of the Merger.

### Index to Financial Statements

#### SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC.

#### NOTES TO UNAUDITED PRO FORMA

#### CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

#### Revenues

DD. The adjustment reflects the difference in CCPT II s pre-merger and post-merger rental revenue generated on a straight-line basis, as well as adjustments for amortization for pre-merger and post-merger above and below market lease intangible assets and liabilities based on the estimated changes in their respective fair values, as follows (in thousands):

	December 31, 2		
Pro Forma Adjustments to Rental Revenue			
Straight-line rent	\$	5,053	
Above market lease amortization		(9,284)	
Below market lease amortization		319	
Total	\$	(3,912)	

- EE. The adjustment reflects the elimination of CCPT II s historical payments received and interest income earned, plus the difference between the historical balance of the direct financing leases and their estimated fair value. The estimated earned income was based on the aggregate future minimum lease payments attributable to the building, recognized over the remaining life of the lease using the effective interest method to approximate a level rate of return on the investment.
- FF. The adjustment reflects the elimination of CCPT II s historical amortization, plus the difference between the face value of the notes and their estimated fair values amortized over the weighted average remaining term for each of the notes receivable. Expenses
- GG. Certain members of Spirit s management were granted restricted common stock awards of which \$4.0 million vested as a direct result of the IPO (IPO Stock Awards). The remainder of the IPO Stock Awards are earned over a three-year vesting period and are reflected in general and administrative expense in the pro forma condensed consolidated statements of operations for Spirit. Additionally, the adjustment reflects the amortization of non-cash stock-based compensation expense incurred as a result of restricted stock awards (Restricted Stock Awards) that were granted to Spirit s directors, management and other employees with an aggregate value of \$14.1 million. The Restricted Stock Awards vest over a three-year period for management and other employees and over a one-year period for directors. The amortization of the IPO Stock Awards and the Restricted Stock Awards are accounted for as stock-based compensation. Separately, Spirit had \$729 million in principal debt outstanding under a term loan (Term Loan), which as a result of the IPO, was fully extinguished through repayment (\$399 million) and conversion into Spirit common stock (\$330 million). In connection with the IPO, Spirit also expensed \$4.7 million in third party charges associated with obtaining lenders consents to the IPO.

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC.

# NOTES TO UNAUDITED PRO FORMA

#### CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

Adjustments to general and administrative expenses reflect the effect of the stock awards, removal of expenses associated with the extinguishment of the Term Loan and the removal of the one-time expenses associated with securing lenders consents to the IPO, as summarized below (in thousands):

	Decembe	er 31, 2012
Adjustments to general and administrative expenses		
Elimination of IPO Stock Awards	\$	(4,000)
Amortization of stock-based compensation of restricted common stock		
awards		5,470
Elimination of non-interest portion of interest rate swap and other		
associated losses		(8,037)
Elimination of third party expenses incurred to secure lenders consents to		
IPO		(4,743)
Total	\$	(11,310)

- HH. The adjustment eliminates advisory related fees for asset management and property management, excluding any expense reimbursements that have historically been paid to CCPT II s advisor. The Combined Corporation will be a self-administered and self-managed REIT and, accordingly, these charges will not be a part of its continuing operations.
- II. In connection with the extinguishment of the term loan described in Note GG, Spirit recognized a loss on debt extinguishment of \$32.5 million. The adjustment to reduce interest expense is primarily associated with the removal of charges associated with the Term Loan which will not be a part of the continuing operations of the Combined Corporation as detailed below (in thousands):

	Decem	nber 31, 2012
Adjustments to interest expense		
Interest expense (cash)	\$	(19,925)
Amortization of net losses related to related hedge agreements		(3,414)
Amortization of related deferred financing costs		583
Amortization of related debt discounts		(570)
Total	\$	(23,326)

JJ. The adjustment eliminates CCPT II s historical amortization of deferred financing costs and reflects the amortization of the mortgage and notes payable fair value adjustment, which is the difference between the mortgage and notes payable face amount and their estimated fair values, amortized over CCPT II s weighted average remaining term for such mortgage and notes payable.

- KK. The Combined Corporation expects to incur \$22 million of consent fees to obtain lenders consents to the Merger. These consent fees will be capitalized as debt discounts and will be an adjustment to interest expense over the remaining term of the respective notes.
- LL. The adjustment reflects the difference between CCPT II s historical depreciation and amortization and the estimated depreciation and amortization for real estate and intangible lease assets and liabilities. The estimated depreciation is determined by depreciating the pre-merger and post-merger difference between the pro forma estimated fair value amounts for buildings and improvements and land and improvements over their estimated useful lives of 40 years and 10 years, respectively. Amortization of in-place leases is determined by amortizing the estimated pro forma fair value over CCPT II s weighted average remaining lease term.

MM. Adjustment eliminates costs incurred by CCPT II for financial, accounting and legal advisory services related to the Merger.

#### Index to Financial Statements

# SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC.

#### NOTES TO UNAUDITED PRO FORMA

#### CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)

- NN. Spirit s weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding (basic and diluted) excludes unvested restricted stock awards, and pro forma amounts assume the IPO and the portion of the Term Loan which was converted into common stock occurred on January 1, 2012. No potentially dilutive securities were included as their effect would be anti-dilutive.
- OO. The Combined Corporation s pro forma weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding (basic and diluted) assume the Merger occurred on January 1, 2012. The pro forma weighted average number of diluted shares of common stock outstanding assumes the issuance of potentially issuable restricted stock using the Treasury Stock Method.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

# REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of

Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc.

Phoenix, Arizona

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc. and subsidiaries (the Company ) as of December 31, 2012 and 2011, and the related consolidated statements of operations, comprehensive income, stockholders equity, and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2012. Our audits also included the financial statement schedules listed in the Index at Item 15. These financial statements and financial statement schedules are the responsibility of the Company s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the financial statements and financial statement schedules based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. Our audits included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company 's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, such consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc. and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2012 and 2011, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2012, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Also, in our opinion, such financial statement schedules, when considered in relation to the basic consolidated financial statements taken as a whole, present fairly in all material respects the information set forth therein.

/s/ DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP

Phoenix, Arizona

March 6, 2013

# Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

### CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(in thousands, except share and per share amounts)

	Dece	ember 31, 2012	December 31, 201		
ASSETS					
Investment in real estate assets:					
Land	\$	861,249	\$	863,257	
Buildings and improvements, less accumulated depreciation of \$297,422 and \$238,688,					
respectively		1,911,029		1,959,922	
Real estate assets under direct financing leases, less unearned income of \$11,454 and					
\$13,342, respectively		34,966		35,999	
Acquired intangible lease assets, less accumulated amortization of \$159,639 and		,		,	
\$128,544, respectively		292,037		323,298	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		. ,		,	
Total investment in real estate assets, net		3,099,281		3,182,476	
Investment in mortgage notes receivable, net		73,438		76,745	
investment in morgage notes receivable, net		75,450		70,745	
Total investment in real estate and mortgage assets, net		3,172,719		3,259,221	
Cash and cash equivalents		21,384		53,205	
Restricted cash		10,206		11,811	
Investment in unconsolidated joint venture		10,200		,	
Rents and tenant receivables, less allowance for doubtful accounts of \$80 and \$547,				22,334	
		(2.192		57 402	
respectively		62,182		57,403	
Prepaid expenses and other assets		4,048		3,739	
Deferred financing costs, less accumulated amortization of \$20,499 and \$17,751,		10.007		22 (00)	
respectively		18,997		22,609	
Total assets	\$	3,289,536	\$	3,430,322	
Total assets	φ	5,289,550	φ	5,450,522	
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY					
Notes payable and line of credit	\$	1,757,322	\$	1,767,591	
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	Ψ	17,148	Ψ	16,100	
Due to affiliates		1,937		1,069	
Acquired below market lease intangibles, less accumulated amortization of \$53,557 and		1,957		1,009	
\$42,880, respectively		119,550		130,680	
Distributions payable		11,087		11,157	
Deferred rental income, derivative and other liabilities		15,065		17,530	
Deterred rental income, derivative and other natifities		15,005		17,550	
Total liabilities		1,922,109		1 044 127	
Total naonnues		1,922,109		1,944,127	
Commitments and contingencies					
Commitments and contingencies Redeemable common stock		121		14,482	
Redeemable common stock		121		14,462	
STOCKHOLDERS EOUITY:					
Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value; 10,000,000 shares authorized, none issued and					
outstanding					
Common stock, \$0.01 par value; 240,000,000 shares authorized, 208,597,575 and					
210,151,692 shares issued and outstanding, respectively		2,086		2,101	
		_,000		2,101	

1,883,113		1,882,971
(515,712)		(409,801)
(2,181)		(3,558)
1,367,306		1,471,713
\$ 3,289,536	\$	3,430,322
\$	(515,712) (2,181) 1,367,306	(515,712) (2,181) 1,367,306

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

#### CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(in thousands, except share and per share amounts)

		2012	Year Ended December 31, 2011			2010	
Revenues:							
Rental and other property income	\$	259,567	\$	251,499	\$	238,706	
Tenant reimbursement income		15,249		17,020		14,044	
Earned income from direct financing leases		1,888		1,942		2,067	
Interest income on mortgage notes receivable		6,148		6,425		6,661	
Interest income on marketable securities				2,459		7,672	
Total revenue		282,852		279,345		269,150	
Expenses:							
General and administrative expenses		7,984		7,943		6,989	
Property operating expenses		23,427		22,743		20,294	
Property and asset management expenses		17,701		16,987		16,447	
Merger related expenses		5,847		,		,	
Acquisition related expenses		233		3,021		3,441	
Depreciation		60,890		59,782		56,615	
Amortization		28,348		28,464		28,547	
Impairment of real estate assets		5,742		- / -		4,500	
Total operating expenses		150,172		138,940		136,833	
Operating income		132,680		140,405		132,317	
Other income (expense):							
Equity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures and other income		1,197		749		1,090	
Gain on sale of real estate assets and property condemnation		639		92			
Gain on sale of marketable securities				15,587			
Gain on sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests				5,162			
Impairment of investment in unconsolidated joint venture		(1,156)					
Interest expense		(107,963)		(108,186)		(102,977)	
Total other expense		(107,283)		(86,596)		(101,887)	
Net Income	\$	25,397	\$	53,809	\$	30,430	
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding:							
Basic	2	210,075,980		209,693,707		07,198,078	
Diluted	2	10,077,076	2	09,693,707	20	07,198,078	
Net income per common share:							
Basic and diluted	\$	0.12	\$	0.26	\$	0.15	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

#### CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

(in thousands)

	Year Ended December 31,			
	2012	2011	2010	
Net income	\$ 25,397	\$ 53,809	\$ 30,430	
Other comprehensive income (loss):				
Unrealized (loss) gain on marketable securities		(1,713)	23,051	
Reclassification of previous unrealized gain on marketable securities into net income		(14,654)		
Unrealized gain (loss) on interest rate swaps	1,164	98	(853)	
Reclassification of previous unrealized loss on interest rate swaps into net income	213			
Total other comprehensive income (loss)	1,377	(16,269)	22,198	
Comprehensive income	\$ 26,774	\$ 37,540	\$ 52,628	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

### COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

### CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY

(in thousands, except share amounts)

	Common Stock		Capital in Accumulated Excess Distributions in		Accumulated Other	Total
	Number of Shares	Par Value	of Par Value	Excess of Earnings	Comprehensive Income (Loss)	Stockholders Equity
Balance January 1, 2010	204,662,620	\$ 2,047	\$ 1,762,904	\$ (233,480)	\$ (9,487)	\$ 1,521,984
Issuance of common stock	7,037,054	70	61,307			61,377
Distributions to investors				(129,497)		(129,497)
Other offering costs			(9)			(9)
Redemptions of common stock	(2,382,328)	(24)	(21,614)			(21,638)
Stock compensation expense			7			7
Changes in redeemable common stock			75,523			75,523
Comprehensive income				30,430	22,198	52,628
Balance December 31, 2010	209,317,346	2,093	1,878,118	(332,547)	12,711	1,560,375
Issuance of common stock	6,986,717	70	59,626			59,696
Distributions to investors				(131,063)		(131,063)
Redemptions of common stock	(6,152,371)	(62)	(52,528)			(52,590)
Changes in redeemable common stock			(2,245)			(2,245)
Comprehensive income				53,809	(16,269)	37,540
Balance, December 31, 2011	210,151,692	2,101	1,882,971	(409,801)	(3,558)	1,471,713
Issuance of common stock	6,099,920	61	56,973			57,034
Distributions to investors				(131,308)		(131,308)
Redemptions of common stock	(7,654,037)	(76)	(71,192)			(71,268)
Changes in redeemable common stock			14,361			14,361
Comprehensive income				25,397	1,377	26,774
Balance, December 31, 2012	208,597,575	\$ 2,086	\$ 1,883,113	\$ (515,712)	\$ (2,181)	\$ 1,367,306

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

#### CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(in thousands)

set income       \$ 25,397       \$ 53,809       \$ 30,430         Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:       0       0       97,82       56,615         Number 2011       0.6089       59,782       56,615       0       0       0       59,782       56,615         Number 2011       0.6087       7,333       7,195       6,580       0		2012	Year Ended Decemb 2011	er 31, 2010
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities: Pepreciation 60.890 59,782 56.615 Pepreciation of intagtible lease assets and below market lease intagtibles, net 21.698 21.976 20.695 Amoritzation of deferred financing costs 7,333 7,195 6,580 Amoritzation of premiums on mortgage notes receivable 722 705 687 Accretion of discount on marketable securities (846) (2.578 Amoritzation of air value adjustments of mortgage notes payable assumed 1.885 1.863 1.849 Matched the expense (recovery) 689 87 (257) Stock compensation expense maginment of real estate assets and joint venture investment 6.898 4.500 fiquity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures (1,157) (666) (965) actuant on investment from unconsolidated joint ventures (1,157) 711 1.285 Tain on sale of real estate assets and property condemnation (639) (92) Tain on sale of marketable securities (5,162) Thanges in assets and liabilities: (5,162) Thanges in assets and liabilities: (310) 1.27 2.46 Vecounts payable and accrued expenses (5,663) (11,874) (11,815 Tranges in assets and accrued expenses (309) 1.27 2.46 Vecounts payable and accrued expenses (220) 1.401 (3,436 Due to affiliates, deferred rental income and other liabilities (310) 1.020 1.784 Vet cash provided by operating activities 118,371 114,449 105,627 <b>Cash flows from investing activities</b> 221,178 18,769 Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets and property condemnation 7,405 2.47 5 Proceeds from sale of marketable securities 82.061 Proceeds from sale of marketable securities 82.061 Pr	Cash flows from operating activities:			
Depreciation         60,890         \$9,782         \$56,615           Amortization of intangible lease assets and below market lease intangibles, net         21,698         21,976         20,695           Amortization of premiums on mortgage notes receivable         7,233         7,195         6,580           Amortization of premiums on mortgage notes receivable         722         705         668           Amortization of fair value adjustments of mortgage notes payable assumed         1,885         1,863         1,849           Stock compensation expense         77         701         1,285         1,666         (965           Stock compensation expense         1,157         711         1,285         1,361         (11,57)         666         (965           Stain on sale of real estate assets and property condemnation         (639)         (92)         1         1,285         1         3         1         1,285         1         1         1,285         1         1         1,285         1         1         1         1,285         1         1         1,285         1         1         1,285         1         1         1         1,285         1         1         1         1,285         1         1         1         1         1,285         1	Net income	\$ 25,39	7 \$ 53,809	\$ 30,430
Amort intangible lease assets and below market lease intangibles, net21.69821.97620.695Amortization of differed financing costs7,3337,1956,580Amortization of premiums on mortgage notes receivable722705687Vacretion of discount on marketable securities(846)(2,578Montization of premiums on mortgage notes payable assumed1,8851,8631,849Mad debt expense (recovery)66987(257Stock compensation expense777111,285Dian on sale of nuconsolidated joint ventures(1,157)(666)(965(965)Station on sale of nuconsolidated joint ventures(1,157)(5,663)(11,874)(11,815)Jain on sale of marketable securities(5,663)(11,874)(11,815)14,449Count on sets and property condemnation(639)(92)1401(3,436)Data de thant receivables(5,663)(11,874)(11,815)14,449Accounts payable and accrued expenses(220)1,401(3,436)Due to affiliates, deferred rental income and other liabilities(310)1.0201,784Venceds from sale of nuconsolidated joint venture interests(2,601)(121,552)(115,790Tropaid expenses and the rests and property condemnation7,4052475Oreceds from sale of real estate assets and property condemnation7,4052475Oreceds from sale of nuconsolidated joint venture interests2,117818,7691,340Troceed				
Amortization of deferred financing costs         7,333         7,195         6.830           Amortization of premiums on mortgage notes receivable         722         705         687           Amortization of fair value adjustments of mortgage notes payable assumed         1.885         1.863         1.843           Amortization of fair value adjustments of mortgage notes payable assumed         1.885         1.863         1.843           ad debt expense (recovery)         689         87         (257           Stock compensation expense         7         711         1.285           ad debt expense (recovery)         6669         (15,587)         711         1.285           Jain on sale of marketable securities         (15,587)         711         1.285           Jain on sale of marketable securities         (5,663)         (11,874)         (11,815           Trapages in assets and liabilities:         (309)         127         246           Occounts payable and accrued expenses         (220)         1.401         (3.436           Ouce on splayable and accrued expenses         (230)         1.401         (3.436           Ouce on splayable and accrued expenses         (230)         1.201         (1.4815           Veccounts payable and accrued expenses         (230)         1.202			,	,
Amortization of premiums on morrgage notes receivable         722         705         687           Accretion of discount on marketable securities         (846)         (2,578           Accretion of fair value adjustments of mortgage notes payable assumed         1,885         1,863         1,883           3ad debt expense (recovery)         689         87         (257           Stock compensation expense         7         7         7           mpairment of real estate assets and joint ventures         (1,157)         (666)         (965           Geturn on investment from unconsolidated joint ventures         (1,157)         (11,1285)         1,1285           Jain on sale of marketable securities         (15,587)         1,1285         1,157         7           Jain on sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests         (5,162)         (11,814)         (11,815)           Creant on the resets         (309)         1,27         246         (300)         1,27         246           Accounts payable and accrued expenses         (309)         1,27         246         (310)         1,020         1,843           Net cash provided by operating activities         118,371         114,449         105,627           Cash flows from investing activities         118,371         114,449         105,				,
Accretion of discount on marketable securities         (846)         (2,578           Amortization of fair value adjustments of mortgage notes payable assumed         1,885         1,863         1,849           Bad debt expenses (recovery)         689         87         (2575           Stock compensation expense         7         7           mpairment of real estate assets and joint ventures         (1,157)         (666)         (965           Station on alco of marketable securities         (1,157)         (666)         (965           Jain on sale of marketable securities         (15,587)         11         1,285           Jain on sale of transketable securities         (5,162)         11.874)         (11,814)           Changes in assets and liabilities:         (309)         127         246           Accounts payable and accrued expenses         (300)         127         246           Accounts payable and accrued expenses         (300)         1,202         1,784           Vet cash provided by operating activities         118,371         114,449         105,627           Cash flows from investing activities         118,371         114,449         105,627           Cash flows from investing activities         118,371         114,449         105,627           Cash flows from sal		,	,	,
Amortization of fair value adjustments of mortgage notes payable assumed         1,885         1,863         1,849           Sad debt expense (recovery)         689         87         (257           Stock compensation expense         7         7           mpairment of real estate assets and joint venture investment         6,898         4,500           Squity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures         (1,157)         (666)         (965           Steurum on investment from unconsolidated joint ventures         (11,57)         (11,57,587)         53           Jain on sale of real estate assets and property condemnation         (639)         (92)         53		72		
Bad debt expense (recovery)CV13tock compensation expense7mpairment of real estate assets and joint venture investment6.8984.500Équity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures(1,157)(666)(965Edurn on investment from unconsolidated joint ventures(1,157)7111,285Jain on sale of real estate assets and property condemnation(639)(22)Jain on sale of real estate assets and property condemnation(509)(22)Jain on sale of runconsolidated joint venture interests(5,163)(11,874)(11,815)Changes in assets and liabilities:(309)127246Vecounts payable and accrued expenses(220)1,401(3,436)Ouce to affiliates, deferred rental income and other liabilities(310)1,0201,784Net cash provided by operating activities118,371114,449105,627Cash flows from investing activities21,17818,7697Vincicade from sale of marketable securities21,17818,7697Vincicade from sale of marketable securities2,3381,5622475Vacceds from sale of marketable and create interests3,6183,2752,825Vincitag leases21,17818,7697Vincitag leases21,3101,3401,562Vapment of investment from unconsolidated joint ventures1,3401,340Vapment of property escrow deposits1,3401,340Vapment of property escrow deposits1,3401,340 <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td>( )</td><td>(2,578)</td></t<>			( )	(2,578)
Siteck compensation expense7mpairment of real estate assets and joint ventures6.8984.500Squity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures(1,157)(666)(965)Squito in income of unconsolidated joint ventures1,1577111.285Jain on sale of real estate assets and property condemnation(639)(92)(92)Jain on sale of marketable securities(15,587)531531Jain on sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests(5,663)(11,874)(11,815)Trepaid expenses and other assets(309)127246Accounts payable and accrued expenses(309)127246Accounts payable and accrued expenses(309)1,0201,784Vet cash provided by operating activities118,371114,449105,627Cash flows from investing activities:118,371114,449105,627Neet cash provided by operating activities:22,601)(121,552)(115,790)Proceeds from sale of neal estate assets and other capital expenditures(22,601)(121,552)(115,790)Proceeds from sale of marketable securities82,06170700Proceeds from sale of monosolidated joint ventures21,17818,76970Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct1,3403381,562Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct1,340340Principal repayments from unconsolidated joint ventures2,3381,5621,340	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	<i>)</i>	- ,	,
mpairment of real estate assets and joint venture investment $6,898$ $4,500$ Gquity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures $(1,157)$ $(666)$ $(965)$ Gato no sale of real estate assets and property condemnation $(639)$ $(92)$ Jain on sale of marketable securities $(15,587)$ Jain on sale of unconsolidated joint ventures $(5,162)$ Changes in assets and liabilities: $(5,663)$ $(11,874)$ $(11,817)$ Vencoust payable and accrued expenses $(220)$ $1,401$ $(3,436)$ Oue to affiliates, deferred rental income and other liabilities $(310)$ $1,020$ $1,784$ Vet cash provided by operating activities $(22,601)$ $(121,552)$ $(115,790)$ Proceeds from sale of marketable securities $(22,601)$ $(121,552)$ $(115,790)$ Proceeds from sale of marketable securities $(22,601)$ $(121,552)$ $(115,790)$ Proceeds from sale of marketable securities $(21,613)$ $(11,21,52)$ $(115,790)$ Proceeds from sale of marketable securities $(22,601)$ $(121,552)$ $(115,790)$ Proceeds from sale of marketable securities $(22,601)$ $(121,552)$ $(115,790)$ Proceeds from sale of marketable securities $(21,790)$ $(23,38)$ $(3,56)$ Proceeds from sale of nuconsolidated joint venture interests $(21,178)$ $(13,76)$ Proceeds from sale of marketable securities $(21,178)$ $(23,38)$ $(3,56)$ Proceeds from sale of nuconsolidated joint ventures $(23,38)$ $(3,56)$ $(1,340)$ Proceeds from sale	Bad debt expense (recovery)	68	9 87	(257)
Equity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures(1,157)(666)(965Return on investment from unconsolidated joint ventures1,1577111,285Jain on sale of real estate assets and property condemnation(639)(92)Jain on sale of marketable securities(15,587)Jain on sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests(5,663)(11,874)Changes in assets and liabilities:(309)127246Vents and tenant receivables(5,663)(11,874)(11,815)Trepaid expenses and other assets(309)127246Accounts payable and accrued expenses(220)1,401(3,436)Due to affiliates, deferred rental income and other liabilities(310)1,0201,784Vet cash provided by operating activities118,371114,449105,627Cash flows from investing activities22,601)(121,552)(115,790)Proceeds from sale of real estate assets and other capital expenditures22,601)(121,552)(115,790)Proceeds from sale of marketable securities21,17818,7691Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct3,6183,2752,825Ventoring leases2,3381,5621,3401,340Proceeds from sale of property escrow deposits1,3401,3401,340Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct1,3401,340Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct1	Stock compensation expense			7
Return on investment from unconsolidated joint ventures1,1577111,285Jain on sale of real estate assets and property condemnation(639)(92)Jain on sale of marketable securities(15,587)Jain on sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests(5,663)(11,874)Changes in assets and liabilities:(5,663)(11,874)(11,815)Prepaid expenses and other assets(309)127246Accounts payable and accrued expenses(220)1,401(3,436)Oue to affiliates, deferred rental income and other liabilities(310)1,0201,784Net cash provided by operating activities118,371114,449105,627Cash flows from investing activities22,601)(121,552)(115,790)Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests22,601)(121,552)(115,790)Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests21,17818,76918,769Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint ventures2,3381,5621,340Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint ventures2,3381,5622,3381,562Return of investment from unconsolidated joint ventures1,3401,3402,3381,562Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct1,3402,3381,562Payment of property escrow deposits1,4001,3402,3461,911Payment of property escrow deposits1,4001,3401,340Payment of property escrow deposits				,
Dain on sale of real estate assets and property condemnation(639)(92)Jain on sale of marketable securities(15,587)Jain on sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests(5,162)Changes in assets and liabilities:(309)Verpaid expenses and other assets(309)Vecounts payable and accrued expenses(220)Out to affiliates, deferred rental income and other liabilities:(310)Vet cash provided by operating activities118,371Net cash provided by operating activities:118,371Net cash provided by operating activities:118,371Proceeds from sale of neal estate assets and other capital expenditures(22,601)Proceeds from sale of neal estate assets and property condemnation7,405Proceeds from sale of neal estate assets and property condemnation7,405Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests21,178Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint ventures2,338Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint ventures2,338Proceeds from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under directInancing leases1,340Payment of property escrow deposits1,340Payment of property escrow deposits11,205Cash flows from financing activities:11,205Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities11,205Payment of property escrow deposits11,205Cash flows from financing activities:11,205Provided by (used in) investing activities11,205Protect for financing activities:<		(1,15	7) (666)	(965)
Gain on sale of marketable securities(15,587)Jain on sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests(5,162)Changes in assets and liabilities:(309)127Vents and tenant receivables(309)127Out to affiliates, deferred rental income and other liabilities(300)127Out to affiliates, deferred rental income and other liabilities(310)1,020Net cash provided by operating activities118,371114,449Net cash provided by operating activitiesnucleon (22,001)(121,552)Cash flows from investing activities:nucleon (22,001)(121,552)nvestment in real estate and related assets and property condemnation7,405247Proceeds from sale of real estate assets and property condemnation7,405247Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests21,17818,769Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct1,340Principal repayments from unconsolidated joint ventures2,3381,562Return of investment from unconsolidated joint ventures2,3381,562Payment of property escrow deposits(1,340)1,340Payment of property escrow deposits11,205(118,328)(110,207Cash flows from financing activities11,205(18,328)(110,207Cash flows from financing activities11,205(18,328)(110,207Proceeds from site of common stock(9(9(9	Return on investment from unconsolidated joint ventures	1,15	7 711	1,285
Bain on sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests       (5,162)         Changes in assets and liabilities:       (309)         Rents and tenant receivables       (309)         Tyrepaid expenses and other assets       (309)         Caccounts payable and accrued expenses       (220)         Oue to affiliates, deferred rental income and other liabilities       (310)       1,020         Net cash provided by operating activities       118,371       114,449       105,627         Cash flows from investing activities:       118,371       114,449       105,627         Cash flows from sale of real estate and related assets and property condemnation       7,405       247       5         Proceeds from sale of marketable securities       82,061       7       7       5         Proceeds from sale of marketable securities       3,618       3,275       2,825       2,338       1,562         Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct       1,340       1,340       2,338       1,562	Gain on sale of real estate assets and property condemnation	(63	9) (92)	
Changes in assets and liabilities:         Rents and tenant receivables       (5,663)       (11,874)       (11,815)         Prepaid expenses and other assets       (309)       127       246         Accounts payable and accrued expenses       (220)       1,401       (3,436)         Due to affiliates, deferred rental income and other liabilities       (310)       1,020       1,784         Net cash provided by operating activities:       118,371       114,449       105,627         Cash flows from investing activities:       12,552       (115,790)         Proceeds from sale of real estate assets and property condemnation       7,405       247       5         Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests       21,178       18,769       1         Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct       3,618       3,275       2,825         Retund of property escrow deposits       1,400 <td>Gain on sale of marketable securities</td> <td></td> <td>(15,587)</td> <td></td>	Gain on sale of marketable securities		(15,587)	
Rents and tenant receivables(5,663)(11,874)(11,815Prepaid expenses and other assets(309)127246Accounts payable and accrued expenses(220)1,401(3,436Due to affiliates, deferred rental income and other liabilities(310)1,0201,784Net cash provided by operating activities118,371114,449105,627Cash flows from investing activities118,371114,449105,627Cash flows from investing activities:118,371114,449105,627Creash flows from sale of real estate and related assets and other capital expenditures(22,601)(121,552)(115,790)Proceeds from sale of real estate assets and property condemnation7,4052475Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests21,17818,76911,605Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct3,6183,2752,825Return of investment from unconsolidated joint ventures2,3381,5621,562Refund of property escrow deposits(1,340)1,605(3,466)1,191Avgment of property escrow deposits1,605(3,466)1,191Viet cash provided by (used in) investing activities11,205(18,328)(110,207Cash flows from financing activities:21,205(18,328)(110,207Cash flows from financing activities:21,205(18,328)(110,207	Gain on sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests		(5,162)	
Prepaid expenses and other assets(309)127246Accounts payable and accrued expenses(220)1,401(3,436Due to affiliates, deferred rental income and other liabilities(310)1,0201,784Net cash provided by operating activities118,371114,449105,627Cash flows from investing activities:118,371114,449105,627Cash flows from investing activities:22,601)(121,552)(115,790Proceeds from sale of real estate assets and property condemnation7,4052475Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests21,17818,76921,178Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct3,6183,2752,825Return of investment from unconsolidated joint ventures2,3381,56224,001Payment of property escrow deposits1,3401,3401,340Payment of property escrow deposits1,3401,3401,340Change in restricted cash1,605(3,466)1,191Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities11,205(18,328)(110,207Cash flows from financing activities:11,205(18,328)(110,207Cash flows from financing activities:11,205(18,328)(110,207	Changes in assets and liabilities:			
Accounts payable and accrued expenses (220) 1,401 (3,436 Due to affiliates, deferred rental income and other liabilities (310) 1,020 1,784 Net cash provided by operating activities 118,371 114,449 105,627 Cash flows from investing activities: nvestment in real estate and related assets and other capital expenditures (22,601) (121,552) (115,790 Proceeds from sale of real estate assets and property condemnation 7,405 247 5 Proceeds from sale of marketable securities 82,061 Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests 21,178 18,769 Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct inancing leases 2,338 1,562 Retrunt of investment from unconsolidated joint ventures 2,338 1,562 Retrunt of property escrow deposits 1,340 Phange in restricted cash 11,205 (3,466) 1,191 Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities 11,205 (18,328) (110,207 Cash flows from financing activities: Differing costs on issuance of common stock (9	Rents and tenant receivables	(5,66	3) (11,874)	(11,815)
Due to affiliates, deferred rental income and other liabilities(310)1,0201,784Net cash provided by operating activities118,371114,449105,627Cash flows from investing activities:118,371114,449105,627Cash flows from investing activities:(22,601)(121,552)(115,790Proceeds from sale of real estate assets and other capital expenditures(22,601)(121,552)(115,790Proceeds from sale of marketable securities82,061*********************************	Prepaid expenses and other assets	(30	9) 127	246
Net cash provided by operating activities118,371114,449105,627Cash flows from investing activities:118,371114,449105,627restment in real estate and related assets and other capital expenditures(22,601)(121,552)(115,790Proceeds from sale of real estate assets and property condemnation7,4052475Proceeds from sale of marketable securities82,061Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests21,17818,769Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct3,6183,2752,825Return of investment from unconsolidated joint ventures2,3381,562Return of property escrow deposits(1,340)(13,400)Change in restricted cash1,605(3,466)1,191Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities11,205(18,328)(110,207Cash flows from financing activities:21,205(18,328)(110,207Differing costs on issuance of common stock(9)(9)(9)	Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(22	0) 1,401	(3,436)
Cash flows from investing activities:         nvestment in real estate and related assets and other capital expenditures       (22,601)       (121,552)       (115,790)         Proceeds from sale of real estate assets and property condemnation       7,405       247       5         Proceeds from sale of marketable securities       82,061       82,061         Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests       21,178       18,769         Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct       3,618       3,275       2,825         Return of investment from unconsolidated joint ventures       2,338       1,562       1,340         Payment of property escrow deposits       1,340       1,340       1,340         Change in restricted cash       11,205       (18,328)       (110,207)         Cash flows from financing activities:       11,205       (18,328)       (110,207)         Cash flows from financing activities:       0       0       0         Offering costs on issuance of common stock       (9)       (9)	Due to affiliates, deferred rental income and other liabilities	(31	0) 1,020	1,784
nvestment in real estate and related assets and other capital expenditures(22,601)(121,552)(115,790Proceeds from sale of real estate assets and property condemnation7,4052475Proceeds from sale of marketable securities82,06182,061Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests21,17818,769Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct3,6183,2752,825Return of investment from unconsolidated joint ventures2,3381,5621,340Payment of property escrow deposits1,3401,3401,340Change in restricted cash11,205(18,328)(110,207Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities11,205(18,328)(110,207Cash flows from financing activities:0000Offering costs on issuance of common stock900	Net cash provided by operating activities	118,37	1 114,449	105,627
Proceeds from sale of real estate assets and property condemnation7,4052475Proceeds from sale of marketable securities82,061Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests21,17818,769Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct3,6183,2752,825Return of investment from unconsolidated joint ventures2,3381,5621,340Refund of property escrow deposits1,3401,605(1,340)Change in restricted cash1,605(3,466)1,191Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities11,205(18,328)(110,207Cash flows from financing activities:0991Offering costs on issuance of common stock9911	Cash flows from investing activities:			
Proceeds from sale of marketable securities82,061Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests21,17818,769Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct3,6183,2752,825Return of investment from unconsolidated joint ventures2,3381,562Refund of property escrow deposits1,3401,340Change in restricted cash1,605(3,466)1,191Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities11,205(18,328)(110,207Cash flows from financing activities:0911Offering costs on issuance of common stock9911	Investment in real estate and related assets and other capital expenditures	(22,60	1) (121,552)	(115,790)
Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests21,17818,769Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct3,6183,2752,825Return of investment from unconsolidated joint ventures2,3381,562Refund of property escrow deposits1,3401,340Payment of property escrow deposits(1,340)Change in restricted cash1,605(3,466)1,191Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities11,205(18,328)(110,207Cash flows from financing activities:0(110,207(110,207Offering costs on issuance of common stock(9)(9)(9)	Proceeds from sale of real estate assets and property condemnation	7,40	5 247	5
Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct inancing leases 3,618 3,275 2,825 Return of investment from unconsolidated joint ventures 2,338 1,562 Refund of property escrow deposits 1,340 Payment of property escrow deposits (1,340) Change in restricted cash 1,605 (3,466) 1,191 Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities 11,205 (18,328) (110,207 Cash flows from financing activities: Differing costs on issuance of common stock (9	Proceeds from sale of marketable securities		82,061	
inancing leases3,6183,2752,825Return of investment from unconsolidated joint ventures2,3381,562Refund of property escrow deposits1,340Payment of property escrow deposits(1,340)Change in restricted cash1,605(3,466)Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities11,205(18,328)Cash flows from financing activities:2(10,207)Offering costs on issuance of common stock(9)	Proceeds from sale of unconsolidated joint venture interests	21,17	8 18,769	
inancing leases3,6183,2752,825Return of investment from unconsolidated joint ventures2,3381,562Refund of property escrow deposits1,340Payment of property escrow deposits(1,340)Change in restricted cash1,605(3,466)Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities11,205(18,328)Cash flows from financing activities:2(10,207)Offering costs on issuance of common stock(9)	Principal repayments from mortgage notes receivable and real estate assets under direct			
Return of investment from unconsolidated joint ventures2,3381,562Refund of property escrow deposits1,340Payment of property escrow deposits(1,340)Change in restricted cash1,605(3,466)Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities11,205(18,328)Cash flows from financing activities:238(110,207)Offering costs on issuance of common stock(9)	financing leases	3,61	8 3,275	2,825
Refund of property escrow deposits1,340Payment of property escrow deposits(1,340)Change in restricted cash1,605(3,466)Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities11,205(18,328)Cash flows from financing activities:11,205(19,328)Offering costs on issuance of common stock(9)			2,338	1,562
Payment of property escrow deposits       (1,340)         Change in restricted cash       1,605       (3,466)       1,191         Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities       11,205       (18,328)       (110,207         Cash flows from financing activities:       2000       2000       2000       2000         Offering costs on issuance of common stock       (9)       (9)       2000       2000			1,340	
Change in restricted cash       1,605       (3,466)       1,191         Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities       11,205       (18,328)       (110,207         Cash flows from financing activities:       0       0       0       0         Offering costs on issuance of common stock       (9       0       0			(1.340)	
Cash flows from financing activities: Differing costs on issuance of common stock (9	Change in restricted cash	1,60		1,191
Offering costs on issuance of common stock (9	Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	11,20	5 (18,328)	(110,207)
Offering costs on issuance of common stock (9	Cash flows from financing activities:			
	Offering costs on issuance of common stock			(9)
Redemptions of common stock (71,268) (52,590) (21,638	Redemptions of common stock	(71,26	8) (52,590)	(21,638)
	Distributions to investors	(74.34		(67,874)
	Proceeds from notes payable, line of credit and repurchase agreement			445,312

Repayment of notes payable, line of credit and repurchase agreement	(323,454)	(209,623)	(327,079)
Payment of loan deposits	(1,015)		(2,145)
Refund of loan deposits	1,015		2,145
Deferred financing costs paid	(3,631)	(2,983)	(6,758)
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities	(161,397)	(88,707)	21,954
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents	(31,821)	7,414	17,374
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year	53,205	45,791	28,417
Cash and cash equivalents, end of year	\$ 21,384	\$ 53,205	\$ 45,791

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### NOTE 1 ORGANIZATION AND BUSINESS

Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc. (the Company ) is a Maryland corporation formed on September 29, 2004, that has elected to be taxed, and currently qualifies, as a real estate investment trust (REIT) for federal income tax purposes. Substantially all of the Company s business is conducted through Cole Operating Partnership II, LP (Cole OP II), a Delaware limited partnership. The Company is the sole general partner of and owns a 99.99% partnership interest in Cole OP II. Cole REIT Advisors II, LLC (Cole Advisors II), the advisor to the Company, is the sole limited partner and owner of an insignificant noncontrolling partnership interest of less than 0.01% of Cole OP II.

As of December 31, 2012, the Company owned 752 properties comprising 21.2 million rentable square feet of single and multi-tenant retail and commercial space located in 45 states and the U.S. Virgin Islands. As of December 31, 2012, the rentable space at these properties was 96% leased. As of December 31, 2012, the Company also owned 69 mortgage notes receivable secured by 43 restaurant properties and 26 single-tenant retail properties, each of which is subject to a net lease.

On June 27, 2005, the Company commenced an initial public offering on a best efforts basis of up to 45,000,000 shares of common stock offered at a price of \$10.00 per share, subject to certain volume and other discounts, pursuant to a Registration Statement on Form S-11 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Initial Offering ). The Company commenced its principal operations on September 23, 2005, when it issued the initial 486,000 shares of its common stock in the Initial Offering. The Registration Statement also covered up to 5,000,000 shares available pursuant to a distribution reinvestment plan (the DRIP ) under which our stockholders may elect to have their distributions reinvested in additional shares of the Company increased the aggregate amount of the Initial Offering to 49,390,000 shares for the primary offering and 5,952,000 shares pursuant to the DRIP in a related Registration Statement on Form S-11. Subsequently, the Company reallocated the shares of common stock available such that a maximum of 54,140,000 shares of common stock was available under the primary offering for an aggregate offering price of \$541.4 million and a maximum of 1,202,000 shares was available under the DRIP for an aggregate offering price of \$11.4 million.

The Company terminated the Initial Offering on May 22, 2007. As of the close of business on May 22, 2007, the Company had issued a total of 54,838,315 shares in the Initial Offering, including 53,909,877 shares sold in the primary offering and 928,438 shares sold pursuant to the DRIP, resulting in gross offering proceeds to the Company of \$547.4 million. At the completion of the Initial Offering, a total of 503,685 shares of common stock remained unsold, including 230,123 shares that remained unsold in the primary offering and 273,562 shares of common stock that remained unsold pursuant to the DRIP. Unsold shares in the Initial Offering were deregistered.

On May 23, 2007, the Company commenced its follow-on public offering of up to 150,000,000 shares of its common stock (the Follow-on Offering ). The Company terminated the Follow-on Offering on January 2, 2009. As of the close of business on January 2, 2009, the Company had issued a total of 147,454,259 shares in the Follow-on Offering, including 141,520,572 shares sold in the primary offering and 5,933,687 shares sold pursuant to the DRIP, resulting in gross offering proceeds of \$1.5 billion. At the completion of the Follow-on Offering, a total of 1,595,741 shares of common stock remained unsold, including 1,529,428 shares that remained unsold in the primary offering and 66,313 shares of common stock that remained unsold pursuant to the DRIP. Unsold shares in the Follow-on Offering were deregistered.

On September 18, 2008, the Company registered 30,000,000 additional shares to be offered pursuant to its DRIP in a Registration Statement on Form S-3 (the DRIP Offering ) (collectively with the Initial Offering and

## Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Follow-on Offering, the Offerings ). On June 22, 2010, the Company s board of directors amended the DRIP to provide that reinvestments of distributions made on or after July 15, 2010 will be made at a price equal to the most recent estimated per share value of the Company s common stock as determined by the board of directors (the Estimated Share Value ). As of December 31, 2012, the Estimated Share Value was \$9.35 per share, which was determined by the board of directors on July 27, 2011 and used for the purchase of shares pursuant to the DRIP through December 6, 2012.

On December 6, 2012, the board of directors, including all of its independent directors, voted to suspend the DRIP and the Company's share redemption program. Beginning with the distributions previously authorized by the board of directors for the month of December 2012, which were paid in January 2013, and continuing until such time as the board of directors may approve the resumption of the DRIP, all distributions authorized by the board of directors are to be paid to the Company's stockholders in cash. As a result of the suspension of the share redemption program, all redemption requests received from stockholders during the fourth quarter of 2012 on or before December 6, 2012 and that were determined by the Company to be in good order on or before December 12, 2012 were honored in accordance with the terms, conditions and limitations of the share redemption program. The Company did not process or accept any requests for redemption received after December 6, 2012 and will not process or accept any future requests until such time as the board of directors may approve resumption of the share redemption program.

As of December 31, 2012, the Company had issued approximately 231.2 million shares of common stock in its Offerings for aggregate gross proceeds of \$2.3 billion (including proceeds from the issuance of shares pursuant to the DRIP Offering of \$261.3 million), before share redemptions of \$206.1 million. As of December 31, 2012, the Company had incurred an aggregate of \$188.3 million in offering costs, selling commissions, and dealer manager fees in the Offerings.

The Company s stock is not currently listed on a national securities exchange. On January 22, 2013, the Company entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the Merger Agreement ) with Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. (Spirit), a publicly-listed REIT. The Merger Agreement provides for the merger of Spirit with and into the Company, with the Company as the surviving corporation (the Merger). Upon consummation of the Merger, Spirit stockholders will receive 1.9048 shares of the Company s common stock for each share of Spirit common stock they own (which equates to an inverse exchange ratio of 0.525 shares of Spirit common stock for each share of the Company s common stock) and each share of Company common stock will remain an issued and outstanding share of the combined company. Upon the closing of the Merger, the combined company will list its shares on the New York Stock Exchange and trade under Spirit s existing ticker SRC. Refer to Note 2 to these consolidated financial statements for further discussion regarding the Merger.

## NOTE 2 MERGER AGREEMENT

On January 22, 2013, the Company, Cole OP II, Spirit and Spirit Realty, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership (the Spirit Partnership), entered into the Merger Agreement. The Merger Agreement provides for the merger of Spirit with and into the Company with the Company continuing as the surviving corporation (the Surviving Corporation) and the merger of the Cole OP II with and into the Spirit Partnership (the Partnership Merger) with the Spirit Partnership continuing as the surviving limited partnership (the Surviving Limited Partnership). A special committee of independent directors of the Company unanimously recommended the Merger and the board of directors has unanimously approved the Merger Agreement, the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement.

Pursuant to the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement, at the effective time of the Merger (the Merger Effective Time ), each outstanding share of common stock, par value \$0.01 per

## Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

share, of Spirit ( Spirit Common Stock ) will be converted into the right to receive 1.9048 (the Exchange Ratio ) shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of the Surviving Corporation ( Surviving Corporation Common Stock ). At and after the Merger Effective Time, each share of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of the Company ( Company Common Stock ) issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Merger Effective Time shall remain outstanding. At the effective time of the Partnership Merger, (i) each outstanding partnership unit in the Cole OP II (other than partnership units held by the Company, which shall cease to exist) shall automatically be converted into one validly issued share of Surviving Corporation Common Stock; (ii) each outstanding partnership unit in the Spirit Partnership shall remain outstanding; and (iii) the general partner interest of the Spirit Partnership shall constitute the only general partner interests in the Surviving Partnership.

Under the terms of the Merger Agreement, at the Merger Effective Time, the Surviving Corporation shall assume Spirit s 2012 Incentive Award Plan (the Plan ) and the number and kind of shares available for issuance under the Plan shall be converted into shares of Surviving Corporation Common Stock, after giving effect to the Exchange Ratio, in accordance with the provisions of the Plan. Similarly, all outstanding shares of Spirit Common Stock that are subject to vesting and other restrictions will convert into restricted shares of Surviving Corporation Common Stock, after giving effect to the Exchange Ratio, with the same terms and conditions as were applicable to such shares of Spirit Common Stock immediately prior to the Merger Effective Time.

The completion of the Merger is subject to customary conditions, including, among others: (i) approval by the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Spirit Common Stock; (ii) approval by the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Company Common Stock; (iii) the authorization of the listing on the New York Stock Exchange (the NYSE ) of the Surviving Corporation Common Stock, including the Surviving Corporation Common Stock to be issued in connection with the Merger; (iv) the registration statement on Form S-4 registering the applicable Surviving Corporation Common Stock to be issued as consideration for the Merger having been declared effective by the Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC ); and (v) the obtaining of certain third party consents.

At the Merger Effective Time, the size of the board of directors of the Surviving Corporation will be set at nine, and all of the directors of Spirit immediately prior to the consummation of the Merger and up to two individuals designated by the Company and reasonably satisfactory to Spirit, will comprise the board of directors of the Surviving Corporation. Spirit s management will oversee the operations of the Surviving Corporation. In addition, at the Merger Effective Time, the charter and bylaws of the Surviving Corporation will be amended and restated to be substantially identical to the charter and bylaws of Spirit, as in effect immediately prior to the Merger Effective Time. The name of the Surviving Corporation shall be Spirit Realty Capital, Inc.

The Company and Spirit have made certain customary representations, warranties and covenants in the Merger Agreement. Each of the Company and Spirit is required, among other things: (i) subject to certain exceptions, to conduct its business in the ordinary course consistent with past practice during the interim period between the execution of the Merger Agreement and the consummation of the Merger; and (ii) not to solicit alternative transactions, and, subject to certain exceptions, not to enter into discussions concerning, or provide confidential information in connection with, any alternative transaction. Each party has also agreed to use its reasonable best efforts to cause the Merger to be consummated. In addition, subject to certain exceptions, the Merger Agreement requires each party to call and hold a meeting of its stockholders and for the respective board of directors of each party to recommend that its stockholders approve the Merger and the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement.

The Merger Agreement contains certain termination rights for both the Company and Spirit, including, among other bases for termination, if the Merger is not consummated on or before July 22, 2013 (subject to a two

## Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

month extension under certain circumstances) and if the requisite approvals of either the stockholders of the Company or Spirit are not obtained. In addition, either party may choose to terminate the Merger Agreement under certain circumstances, including among others, if: (i) prior to its stockholder vote, the party receives a Superior Proposal, as defined in the Merger Agreement, and after providing the other party with adequate notice and paying the termination fee (as described below), the party enters into a definitive agreement in connection with such Superior Proposal; or (ii) the party s board of directors changes its recommendation to its stockholders to vote in favor of the Merger as a result of an Intervening Event, as defined in the Merger Agreement, and contemporaneously such party pays the other party the termination fee. If no alternative acquisition proposal has been publicly announced prior to a party s meeting of its stockholders and such party fails to obtain the approval of its stockholders, such party may be required to reimburse the other party s transaction expenses (as described below). The Merger Agreement provides that, in connection with the termination of the Merger Agreement under specified circumstances, one party may be required to pay to the other a termination fee of \$55.0 million and/or reimburse the other party s transaction expenses up to an amount equal to \$10.0 million.

As of December 31, 2012 the Company had incurred \$5.8 million for legal, consulting and other expenses related to the Merger.

## NOTE 3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The summary of significant accounting policies presented below is designed to assist in understanding the Company s consolidated financial statements. These accounting policies conform to accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP), in all material respects, and have been consistently applied in preparing the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

## Principles of Consolidation and Basis of Presentation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. All intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation. Certain prior year balances have been reclassified in the consolidated statements of operations to separately present gain on sale of real estate assets and property condemnation. In addition, certain prior year balances have been reclassified in the consolidated statements of cash flows to combine proceeds from the sale of real estate assets with proceeds received from property condemnations.

The Company evaluates its relationships and investments to determine if it has variable interests. A variable interest is an investment or other interest that will absorb portions of an entity s expected losses or receive portions of the entity s expected residual returns. If the Company determines that it has a variable interest in an entity, it evaluates whether such interest is in a variable interest entity (VIE). A VIE is broadly defined as an entity where either (1) the equity investors as a group, if any, lack the power through voting or similar rights to direct the activities of an entity that most significantly impact the entity s economic performance or (2) the equity investment at risk is insufficient to finance that entity s activities without additional subordinated financial support. The Company consolidates any VIEs when it is determined to be the primary beneficiary of the VIE s operations.

A variable interest holder is considered to be the primary beneficiary of a VIE if it has the power to direct the activities of a VIE that most significantly impact the entity s economic performance and has the obligation to absorb losses of, or the right to receive benefits from, the entity that could potentially be significant to the VIE. The Company qualitatively assesses whether it is (or is not) the primary beneficiary of a VIE. Consideration of various factors include, but are not limited to, the Company s ability to direct the activities that most significantly impact the entity s economic performance, its form of ownership interest, its representation on the entity s governing body, the size and seniority of its investment, its ability and the rights of other investors to participate in policy making decisions and to replace the manager of and/or liquidate the entity.

## **Index to Financial Statements**

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The Company continually evaluates the need to consolidate joint ventures, if any, based on standards set forth in GAAP. In determining whether the Company has a controlling interest in a joint venture and the requirement to consolidate the accounts of that entity, management considers factors such as ownership interest, power to make decisions and contractual and substantive participating rights of the partners/members as well as whether the entity is a VIE for which the Company is the primary beneficiary. The Company has no relationship, investment or other interests in entities that are or were required to be consolidated because the Company has no variable interests in an entity that qualifies as a VIE.

## Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

## Investment in and Valuation of Real Estate and Related Assets

Real estate and related assets are stated at cost, less accumulated depreciation and amortization. Amounts capitalized to real estate and related assets consist of the cost of acquisition, excluding acquisition related expenses, construction and any tenant improvements, major improvements and betterments that extend the useful life of the real estate and related assets and leasing costs. All repairs and maintenance are expensed as incurred.

The Company is required to make subjective assessments as to the useful lives of its depreciable assets. The Company considers the period of future benefit of each respective asset to determine the appropriate useful life of the assets. Real estate and related assets, other than land, are depreciated or amortized on a straight-line basis. The estimated useful lives of the Company s real estate and related assets by class are generally as follows:

Building	40 years
Tenant improvements	Lesser of useful life or lease term
Intangible lease assets	Lease term

The Company continually monitors events and changes in circumstances that could indicate that the carrying amounts of its real estate and related assets may not be recoverable. Impairment indicators that the Company considers include, but are not limited to, bankruptcy or other credit concerns of a property s major tenant, such as a history of late payments, rental concessions, and other factors, a significant decrease in a property s revenues due to lease terminations, vacancies, co-tenancy clauses, reduced lease rates or other circumstances. When indicators of potential impairment are present, the Company assesses the recoverability of the assets by determining whether the carrying amount of the assets will be recovered through the undiscounted future cash flows expected from the use of the assets and their eventual disposition. In the event that such expected undiscounted future cash flows do not exceed the carrying amount, the Company will adjust the real estate and related assets to their respective fair values and recognize an impairment loss. Generally, fair value is determined using a discounted cash flow analysis and recent comparable sales transactions.

The Company continually monitors certain properties for which it has identified impairment indicators. As of December 31, 2012, the Company had seven properties with an aggregate book value of \$46.7 million for which it had assessed the recoverability of the carrying amounts. For six of these properties, the undiscounted future cash flows expected as a result of the use of the real estate and related assets and the eventual disposition of the assets continued to exceed their carrying amount as of December 31, 2012. Should the conditions related to any of these, or any of the Company s other properties change, the underlying assumptions used to determine

## Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

the expected undiscounted future cash flows may change and adversely affect the recoverability of the respective real estate and related assets carrying amounts. The Company identified two properties during the year ended December 31, 2012 and one property during the year ended December 31, 2010 with impairment indicators for which the undiscounted future cash flows expected as a result of the use and eventual disposition of each of the real estate and related assets were less than the carrying amount of the respective properties. As a result, the Company reduced the carrying amount of each of the real estate and related assets to their estimated fair value by recognizing an impairment loss of \$5.7 million during the year ended December 31, 2012 and \$4.5 million during the year ended December 31, 2010. No impairment indicators were identified and no impairment losses were recorded during the year ended December 31, 2011.

When developing estimates of expected future cash flows, the Company makes certain assumptions regarding future market rental income amounts subsequent to the expiration of current lease agreements, property operating expenses, terminal capitalization and discount rates, the expected number of months it takes to re-lease the property, required tenant improvements and the number of years the property will be held for investment. The use of alternative assumptions in estimating expected future cash flows could result in a different determination of the property s expected future cash flows and a different conclusion regarding the existence of an impairment, the extent of such loss, if any, as well as the fair value of the real estate and related assets.

When a real estate asset is identified by the Company as held for sale, the Company ceases depreciation and amortization of the assets related to the property and estimates the fair value, net of selling costs. If, in management s opinion, the fair value, net of selling costs, of the asset is less than the carrying amount of the asset, an adjustment to the carrying amount would be recorded to reflect the estimated fair value of the property, net of selling costs. There were no assets identified as held for sale as of December 31, 2012 or 2011.

## Allocation of Purchase Price of Real Estate and Related Assets

Upon the acquisition of real properties, the Company allocates the purchase price to acquired tangible assets, consisting of land, buildings and improvements, and identified intangible assets and liabilities, consisting of the value of above market and below market leases and the value of in-place leases, based in each case on their respective fair values. Acquisition related expenses are expensed as incurred. The Company utilizes independent appraisals to assist in the determination of the fair values of the tangible assets of an acquired property (which includes land and building). The Company obtains an independent appraisal for each real property acquisition. The information in the appraisal, along with any additional information available to the Company s management, is used in estimating the amount of the purchase price that is allocated to land. Other information in the appraisal, such as building value and market rents, may be used by the Company s management in estimating the allocation of purchase price to the building and to intangible lease assets and liabilities. The appraisal firm has no involvement in management s allocation decisions other than providing this market information.

The fair values of above market and below market lease values are recorded based on the present value (using a discount rate which reflects the risks associated with the leases acquired) of the difference between (1) the contractual amounts to be paid pursuant to the in-place leases and (2) an estimate of fair market lease rates for the corresponding in-place leases, which is generally obtained from independent appraisals, measured over a period equal to the remaining non-cancelable term of the lease including any bargain renewal periods, with respect to a below market lease. The above market and below market lease values are capitalized as intangible lease assets or liabilities, respectively. Above market lease values are amortized as a reduction to rental income over the remaining terms of the respective leases. Below market leases are amortized as an increase to rental income over the remaining terms of the respective leases, including any bargain renewal periods. In considering whether or not the Company expects a tenant to execute a bargain renewal option, the Company evaluates economic factors and certain qualitative factors at the time of acquisition, such as the financial strength of the

## Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

tenant, remaining lease term, the tenant mix of the leased property, the Company s relationship with the tenant and the availability of competing tenant space. If a lease were to be terminated prior to its stated expiration, all unamortized amounts of above market or below market lease values relating to that lease would be recorded as an adjustment to rental income.

The fair values of in-place leases include estimates of direct costs associated with obtaining a new tenant and opportunity costs associated with lost rental and other property income which are avoided by acquiring a property with an in-place lease. Direct costs associated with obtaining a new tenant include commissions and other direct costs and are estimated in part by utilizing information obtained from independent appraisals and management s consideration of current market costs to execute a similar lease. The intangible values of opportunity costs, which are calculated using the contractual amounts to be paid pursuant to the in-place leases over a market absorption period for a similar lease, are capitalized as intangible lease assets and are amortized to expense over the remaining term of the respective leases. If a lease were to be terminated prior to its stated expiration, all unamortized amounts of in-place lease assets relating to that lease would be expensed.

The Company estimates the fair value of assumed mortgage notes payable based upon indications of current market pricing for similar types of debt financing with similar maturities. Assumed mortgage notes payable are initially recorded at their estimated fair value as of the assumption date, and the difference between such estimated fair value and the mortgage note soutstanding principal balance is amortized to interest expense over the term of the respective mortgage note payable.

The determination of the fair values of the real estate and related assets and liabilities acquired requires the use of significant assumptions with regard to the current market rental rates, rental growth rates, capitalization and discount rates, interest rates and other variables. The use of alternative estimates may result in a different allocation of the Company s purchase price, which could impact the Company s results of operations.

## Investment in Direct Financing Leases

For real estate property leases classified as direct financing leases, the building portion of the leases are accounted for as direct financing leases, while the land portion is accounted for as operating leases. For direct financing leases, the Company records an asset which represents the net investment that is determined by using the aggregate of the total amount of future minimum lease payments, the estimated residual value of the leased property and deferred incremental direct costs less unearned income. Income is recognized over the life of the lease to approximate a level rate of return on the net investment. Residual values, which are reviewed quarterly, represent the estimated amount we expect to receive at lease termination from the disposition of the leased property. Actual residual values realized could differ from these estimates. The Company evaluates the collectability of future minimum lease payments on each direct financing lease to determine collectability primarily through the evaluation of payment history. There were no amounts past due as of December 31, 2012 or 2011. The Company has not provided for an allowance of doubtful accounts based on the grouping of direct financing leases because the Company believes the characteristics of each direct financing leases are evaluated individually for the purpose of determining if an allowance is needed. Any write-down of an estimated residual value is recognized as an impairment loss in the current period. There were no impairment losses or allowances recorded related to direct financing leases during the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010.

## Investment in Mortgage Notes Receivable

Mortgage notes receivable consist of loans acquired by the Company, which are secured by real estate properties. Mortgage notes receivable are recorded at stated principal amounts net of any discount or premium or

## Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

deferred loan origination costs or fees. The related discounts or premiums on mortgage notes receivable purchased are amortized or accreted over the life of the related mortgage receivable. The Company defers certain loan origination and commitment fees and amortizes them as an adjustment of the mortgage notes receivable s yield over the term of the related mortgage receivable. The Company evaluates the collectability of both interest and principal on each mortgage note receivable to determine whether it is collectible, primarily through the evaluation of credit quality indicators such as underlying collateral and payment history. There were no amounts past due as of December 31, 2012 or 2011. The Company does not provide for an allowance for loan losses based on the grouping of loans as the Company believes the characteristics of the loans are not sufficiently similar to allow for an evaluation of these loans as a group for a possible loan loss allowance. As such, all of the Company s loans are evaluated individually for the purpose of determining if an allowance is needed. A mortgage note receivable is considered to be impaired, when based upon current information and events, it is probable that the Company will be unable to collect all amounts due according to the existing contractual terms. If a mortgage note receivable is considered to be impaired, the amount of loss is calculated by comparing the recorded investment to the value determined by discounting the expected future cash flows at the mortgage note receivable s effective interest rate or to the value of the underlying collateral if the mortgage note receivable is collateral dependent. Interest income on a performing mortgage note receivable is accrued as earned. Interest income on impaired mortgage notes receivable is recognized on a cash basis. No impairment losses or allowances were recorded related to mortgage notes receivable for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010.

## Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Company considers all highly liquid instruments with maturities when purchased of three months or less to be cash equivalents. The Company considers investments in highly liquid money market accounts to be cash equivalents.

## **Restricted Cash**

The restricted cash balance of \$10.2 million and \$11.8 million as of December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively, included amounts held by lenders in escrow accounts for tenant and capital improvements, leasing commissions, repairs and maintenance and other lender reserves for certain properties, in accordance with the respective lender s loan agreement.

## Investment in Unconsolidated Joint Venture

The Company did not have an investment in any unconsolidated joint ventures as of December 31, 2012. The investment in unconsolidated joint venture as of December 31, 2011 consisted of the Company s non-controlling majority interest in a joint venture that owned a 386,000 square foot multi-tenant property in Independence, Missouri (Independence Commons), which was sold on September 28, 2012. As of December 31, 2011, the aggregate carrying amount of assets held within the unconsolidated joint venture was \$59.3 million and the face value of the non-recourse mortgage note payable was \$34.1 million.

The Company accounted for the unconsolidated joint venture using the equity method of accounting as the Company had the ability to exercise significant influence, but not control, over operating and financial policies of the venture. The equity method of accounting requires the investment to be initially recorded at cost and subsequently adjusted for the Company s share of equity in the joint venture s earnings and distributions. The Company is required to determine whether an event or change in circumstances has occurred that may have a significant adverse effect on the fair value of its investment in the joint venture. If an event or change in circumstance has occurred, the Company is required to evaluate the joint venture for potential impairment and

## Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

determine if the carrying amount of its investment exceeds its fair value. An impairment charge is recorded when an impairment is deemed to be other than temporary. To determine whether an impairment is other-than-temporary, the Company considers whether it has the ability and intent to hold the investment until the carrying amount is fully recovered. The evaluation of an investment in a joint venture for potential impairment requires the Company s management to exercise significant judgment and to make certain assumptions. The use of different judgments and assumptions could result in different conclusions. On September 28, 2012, the Company sold 100% of its interest in Independence Commons to its joint venture partner for cash proceeds of \$21.2 million. In connection with the transaction, the Company evaluated the terms of the purchase and sale agreement and respective sales price, and determined that its investment in Independence Commons was impaired because the carrying amount of its investment exceeded its fair value. As a result, the Company evaluated whether the impairment was other-than-temporary. Because the Company agreed to sell its interest, and it did not have the intent to hold the investment until the carrying amount was fully recovered, the Company determined that the impairment was other-than-temporary and recorded an impairment loss of \$1.2 million. No impairment indicators were identified and no impairment losses were recorded related to the unconsolidated joint venture for the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010. The Company recognizes gains or losses on the sale of interests in joint ventures to the extent the economic substance of the transaction is a sale.

## **Rents and Tenant Receivables**

Rents and tenant receivables primarily includes amounts to be collected in future periods related to the recognition of rental income on a straight-line basis over the lease term and cost recoveries due from tenants. The Company makes estimates of the uncollectability of its accounts receivable related to base rents, expense reimbursements and other revenues. The Company analyzes accounts receivable and historical bad debt levels, customer credit worthiness and current economic trends when evaluating the adequacy of the allowance for doubtful accounts. In addition, tenants in bankruptcy are analyzed and estimates are made in connection with the expected recovery of pre-petition and post-petition claims. The Company records allowances for those balances that the Company deems to be uncollectible, including any amounts relating to straight-line rent receivables. The Company 's reported net income is directly affected by management' s estimate of the collectability of accounts receivable.

## Prepaid Expenses and Other Assets

Prepaid expenses and other assets primarily includes expenses paid as of the balance sheet date that relate to future periods and will be expensed or reclassified to another account during the period to which the costs relate. Any amounts with no future economic benefit are charged to earnings when identified.

## Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities

The Company accounts and reports for its derivative instruments, including certain derivative instruments embedded in other contracts, at fair value. Accounting for changes in the fair value of a derivative instrument depends on the intended use of the derivative instrument and the designation of the derivative instrument. The change in fair value of the effective portion of the derivative instrument that is designated as a hedge is recorded as other comprehensive income. The changes in fair value for derivative instruments that are not designated as a hedge or that do not meet the hedge accounting criteria are recorded as a gain or loss to operations.

## **Deferred Financing Costs**

Deferred financing costs are capitalized and amortized on a straight-line basis over the term of the related financing arrangement, which approximates the effective interest method. Amortization of deferred financing

## Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

costs for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, was \$7.3 million, \$7.2 million and \$6.6 million, respectively, and was recorded in interest expense in the consolidated statements of operations.

## **Revenue Recognition**

Certain properties have leases where minimum rent payments increase during the term of the lease. The Company records rental revenue for the full term of each lease on a straight-line basis. When the Company acquires a property, the term of existing leases is considered to commence as of the acquisition date for the purposes of this calculation. The Company defers the recognition of contingent rental income, such as percentage rents, until the specific target that triggers the contingent rental income is achieved. Expected reimbursements from tenants for recoverable real estate taxes and operating expenses are included in tenant reimbursement income in the period the related costs are incurred.

## Income Taxes

The Company qualified and elected to be taxed as a REIT for federal income tax purposes under Sections 856 through 860 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. The Company generally is not subject to federal corporate income tax to the extent it distributes its taxable income to its stockholders, and so long as it, among other things, distributes at least 90% of its annual taxable income (computed without regard to the dividends paid deduction and excluding net capital gains). REITs are subject to a number of other organizational and operational requirements. Even if the Company maintains its qualification for taxation as a REIT, it may be subject to certain state and local taxes on its income and property, and federal income and excise taxes on its undistributed income.

## **Concentration of Credit Risk**

As of December 31, 2012, the Company had cash on deposit, including restricted cash, in four financial institutions, all of which had deposits in excess of federally insured levels totaling \$7.7 million; however, the Company has not experienced any losses in such accounts. The Company limits significant cash deposits to accounts held by financial institutions with high credit standing; therefore, the Company believes it is not exposed to any significant credit risk on its cash deposits.

No single tenant accounted for greater than 10% of the Company s gross annualized rental revenues for the year ended December 31, 2012. Tenants in the specialty retail, drugstore and restaurant industries comprised 17%, 15% and 15%, respectively, of the Company s 2012 gross annualized rental revenues. Additionally, the Company has certain geographic concentrations in its property holdings. In particular, as of December 31, 2012, 166 of the Company s properties were located in Texas and 23 were located in Florida, accounting for 16% and 10%, respectively, of the Company s 2012 gross annualized rental revenues.

## Due to Affiliates

As of December 31, 2012 and 2011, \$1.9 million and \$1.1 million, respectively, was due to Cole Advisors II and its affiliates primarily related to property and asset management fees, and the reimbursement of general and administrative, property and asset management expenses incurred.

## Stockholders Equity

As of each of the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, the Company was authorized to issue 240,000,000 shares of common stock and 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock. All shares of such stock have a par value of \$0.01 per share. The Company s board of directors may amend the charter to authorize the issuance

## Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

of additional shares of capital stock without obtaining stockholder approval. The par value of investor proceeds raised from the Offerings is classified as common stock, with the remainder allocated to capital in excess of par value.

## **Redeemable Common Stock**

The Company has adopted a share redemption program that permits its stockholders to sell their shares, which is subject to the limitations discussed in Note 18 to these consolidated financial statements. The Company records amounts that are redeemable under the share redemption program as redeemable common stock outside of permanent equity in its consolidated balance sheets. Redeemable common stock is recorded at the greater of the carrying amount or redemption value each reporting period. Changes in the value from period to period are recorded as an adjustment to capital in excess of par.

On December 6, 2012, the board of directors, including all of its independent directors, voted to suspend the DRIP and the share redemption program. As of December 31, 2012, there was \$121,000 recorded as redeemable common stock on the consolidated balance sheet related to valid redemption requests received on or before December 6, 2012 which were redeemed subsequent to December 31, 2012.

As of December 31, 2011, the quarterly redemption limit was less than the proceeds received from the sale of shares from the DRIP Offering, resulting in the Company recording one-fourth of 3% of the weighted average number of shares outstanding during the prior calendar year at a price of \$9.35 as redeemable common stock on the consolidated balance sheet.

## Earnings per Share

Earnings per share are calculated based on the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during each period presented. Diluted income per share considers the effect of all potentially dilutive share equivalents, including the outstanding independent directors stock options discussed in Note 17 to these consolidated financial statements.

## Stock Options

GAAP requires the measurement and recognition of compensation expense for all share-based payment awards made to employees and directors, including stock options related to the 2004 Independent Directors Stock Option Plan (IDSOP), based on estimated fair values. As of December 31, 2012 and 2011, there were 45,000 stock options outstanding under the IDSOP at a weighted average exercise price of \$9.12 per share.

## **Reportable Segments**

The Company s operating segment consists of commercial properties, which include activities related to investing in real estate including retail, office and distribution properties and other real estate related assets. The commercial properties are geographically diversified throughout the United States, and the Company s chief operating decision maker evaluates operating performance on an overall portfolio level. These commercial properties have similar economic characteristics; therefore, the Company s properties are aggregated into one reportable segment.

## Interest

Interest is charged to interest expense as it accrues. No interest costs were capitalized during the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010.

# Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## Distributions Payable and Distribution Policy

In order to maintain its status as a REIT, the Company is required to make distributions each taxable year equal to at least 90% of its taxable income, excluding capital gains. To the extent funds are available, the Company intends to pay regular distributions to stockholders. Distributions are paid to stockholders of record as of the applicable record dates.

Pursuant to the Company s DRIP, distributions are reinvested in shares of the Company s common stock at a price equal to the most recent Estimated Share Value of the Company s common stock as determined by its board of directors. The Company s board of directors determined that the Estimated Share Value, as of July 27, 2011, was \$9.35 per share, which was an increase from the previous share value of \$8.05. On December 6, 2012, the board of directors, including all of its independent directors, voted to suspend the DRIP and the share redemption program as discussed in Note 1 to these consolidated financial statements.

On August 8, 2012, the Company s board of directors declared a daily distribution of \$0.001707848 per share for stockholders of record as of the close of business on each day of the period commencing on October 1, 2012 and ending on December 31, 2012. As of December 31, 2012, the Company had distributions payable of \$11.1 million. The distributions were paid in cash in January 2013.

## New Accounting Pronouncements

In May 2011, the U.S. Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Accounting Standards Update 2011-04, *Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures (Topic 820): Amendments to Achieve Common Fair Value Measurements and Disclosure Requirements in U.S. GAAP and IFRS*, (ASU 2011-04), which converges guidance between GAAP and International Financial Reporting Standards to provide a uniform framework of fair value measurements and requires additional disclosures including quantifiable information about measurements to changes in unobservable inputs for Level 3 fair value measurements. ASU 2011-04 became effective for the Company on January 1, 2012. The adoption of ASU 2011-04 has not had a material impact on the Company s consolidated financial statements.

In June 2011, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update 2011-05, *Presentation of Comprehensive Income*, which requires the presentation of comprehensive income in either (1) a continuous statement of comprehensive income or (2) two separate but consecutive statements. The Company elected to present two separate but consecutive statements herein.

## NOTE 4 FAIR VALUE MEASUREMENTS

GAAP defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value and requires disclosures about fair value measurements. GAAP emphasizes that fair value is intended to be a market-based measurement, as opposed to a transaction-specific measurement.

Fair value is defined as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. Depending on the nature of the asset or liability, various techniques and assumptions can be used to estimate the fair value. Assets and liabilities are measured using inputs from three levels of the fair value hierarchy, as follows:

Level 1 Inputs are quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the Company has the ability to access at the measurement date. An active market is defined as a market in which transactions for the assets or liabilities occur with sufficient frequency and volume to provide pricing information on an ongoing basis.

# Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Level 2 Inputs include quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active (markets with few transactions), inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability (i.e. interest rates, yield curves, etc.), and inputs that are derived principally from or corroborated by observable market data correlation or other means (market corroborated inputs).

Level 3 Unobservable inputs, which are only used to the extent that observable inputs are not available, reflect the Company s assumptions about the pricing of an asset or liability.

During the year ended December 31, 2012, real estate assets with a carrying amount of \$10.3 million related to two properties were deemed to be impaired and their carrying amounts were reduced to their estimated fair value of \$4.5 million, resulting in an impairment charge of approximately \$5.7 million, which is included in impairment of real estate assets on the consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2012. In addition, during the year ended December 31, 2012, the Company s investment in its unconsolidated joint venture was deemed to be impaired and its carrying amount was reduced to its estimated fair value of \$21.2 million, resulting in an impairment charge of \$1.2 million, which is included in impairment of joint venture investment on the consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2012.

A summary of real estate and other assets measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis during the year ended December 31, 2012 is as follows (in thousands):

	Balance as of December 31, 2012	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)	Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)	Total Losses
Description:					
Investment in real estate assets	\$ 4,532	\$	\$	\$ 4,532	\$ 5,742
Investment in unconsolidated joint venture <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$ 1,156

(1) The Company sold its interest in its unconsolidated joint venture on September 28, 2012, as discussed in Note 2 to these consolidated financial statements.

During the year ended December 31, 2011, there were no real estate assets or joint venture investments measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis.

The Company s estimated fair value of its real estate assets was primarily based upon a discounted cash flow analysis and an estimated sales price provided by a third party broker. The discounted cash flow analysis was comprised of unobservable inputs, including internally prepared probability-weighted cash flow estimates, which included estimated future market rental income, property operating expenses, the expected number of months to re-lease the property and estimated tenant improvements, which are all considered Level 3 inputs. In addition, the discounted cash flow analysis utilized observable discount rates and terminal capitalization rates, which were based on available information obtained from third-party service provider reports, which are considered Level 2 inputs. The Company s estimated fair value of its joint venture investment was primarily based upon an indicative offer by the Company s joint venture partner, which is considered to be a Level 2 input.

The following describes the methods the Company uses to estimate the fair value of the Company s financial assets and liabilities:

*Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash* The Company considers the carrying amounts of these financial assets to approximate fair value because of the short period of time between their origination and their expected realization.

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

*Mortgage notes receivable* The fair value is estimated by discounting the expected cash flows on the notes at rates at which management believes similar loans would be made as of December 31, 2012 and 2011. The estimated fair value of these notes was \$86.1 million and \$85.3 million as December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively, as compared to the carrying amount of \$73.4 million and \$76.7 million as of December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively. The fair value of the Company s mortgage notes receivable is estimated using Level 2 inputs.

*Notes payable and line of credit* The fair value is estimated by discounting the expected cash flows based on estimated borrowing rates available to the Company as of December 31, 2012 and 2011. The estimated fair value of the notes payable and line of credit was \$1.9 billion and \$1.8 billion as of December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively, as compared to the carrying amount of \$1.8 billion, as of both December 31, 2012 and 2012 and 2011. The fair value of the carrying amount of \$1.8 billion, as of both December 31, 2012 and 2011. The fair value of the carrying amount of \$1.8 billion, as of both December 31, 2012 and 2011. The fair value of the carrying amount of \$1.8 billion, as of both December 31, 2012 and 2011.

*Derivative Instruments* The Company s derivative instruments represent interest rate swaps. All derivative instruments are carried at fair value and are valued using Level 2 inputs. The fair value of these instruments is determined using interest rate market pricing models. The Company includes the impact of credit valuation adjustments on derivative instruments measured at fair value.

Considerable judgment is necessary to develop estimated fair values of financial assets and liabilities. Accordingly, the estimates presented herein are not necessarily indicative of the amounts the Company could realize, or be liable for, on disposition of the financial assets and liabilities. As of December 31, 2012, there have been no transfers of financial assets or liabilities between levels.

In accordance with the fair value hierarchy described above, the following table shows the fair value of the Company s financial liabilities that are required to be measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of December 31, 2012 and 2011(in thousands):

	Balance as of December 31, 2012	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)	Significar Observabl (Leve	le Inputs	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)
Liabilities:					
Interest rate swaps	\$ 2,181	\$	\$	2,181	\$

	Balance as of December 31, 2011	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)	Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)
Liabilities:				
Interest rate swaps	\$ 3,558	\$	\$ 3,558	\$

# Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following table shows a reconciliation of the change in fair value of the Company s financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis with significant unobservable inputs (Level 3) which consist of marketable securities for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011 (in thousands):

	 ear Ended cember 31, 2011
Balance at beginning of year	\$ \$ 81,995
Total gains or losses	. ,
Realized gain included in earnings	15,587
Reclassification of previous unrealized gain out of other comprehensive income	(14,654)
Unrealized loss included in other comprehensive income	(1,713)
Purchases, issuances, settlements, sales and accretion	
Purchases	
Issuances	
Settlements	(82,061)
Accretion of discount included in earnings	846
Balance at end of year	\$ \$

## NOTE 5 INVESTMENT IN DIRECT FINANCING LEASES

The components of investment in direct financing leases as of December 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011 were as follows (in thousands):

	Decen	ıber 31, 2012	Decemb	er 31, 2011
Minimum lease payments receivable	\$	18,566	\$	21,487
Estimated residual value of leased assets		27,854		27,854
Unearned income		(11,454)		(13,342)
Total	\$	34,966	\$	35,999

A summary of minimum future lease payments, exclusive of renewals, under the non-cancelable direct financing leases as of December 31, 2012 is as follows (in thousands):

Year ended December 31,	Amount
2013	\$ 2,932
2014	2,782
2015	2,403
2016	2,019
2017	1,545
Thereafter	6,885

Total

\$ 18,566

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## NOTE 6 REAL ESTATE TRANSACTIONS

## 2012 Property Acquisition

During the year ended December 31, 2012, the Company acquired a 100% interest in one commercial property for a purchase price of \$7.6 million (the 2012 Acquisition ). The Company purchased the 2012 Acquisition with a combination of proceeds from the DRIP Offering, cash flows from operations and net proceeds from borrowings. The Company allocated the purchase price of the 2012 Acquisition to the fair value of the assets acquired. The following table summarizes the purchase price allocation (in thousands):

	Decem	ber 31, 2012
Land	\$	1,858
Building and improvements		5,073
Acquired in-place leases		624
Acquired above market leases		36
Total purchase price	\$	7,591

The Company recorded revenue for the year ended December 31, 2012 of \$77,000, and net loss for the year ended December 31, 2012 of \$168,000, related to the 2012 Acquisition. In addition, the Company recorded \$233,000 of acquisition related expenses for the year ended December 31, 2012.

## 2011 Property Acquisitions

During the year ended December 31, 2011, the Company acquired a 100% interest in 28 commercial properties for an aggregate purchase price of \$100.7 million (the 2011 Acquisitions ). The Company purchased the 2011 Acquisitions with a combination of proceeds from the DRIP Offering, cash flows from operations and net proceeds from borrowings. The Company allocated the purchase price of the 2011 Acquisitions to the fair value of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed. The following table summarizes the purchase price allocation (in thousands):

	Decem	ber 31, 2011
Land	\$	29,570
Building and improvements		57,405
Acquired in-place leases		14,139
Acquired above market leases		835
Acquired below market leases		(1,232)
Total purchase price	\$	100,717

The Company recorded revenue for the year ended December 31, 2011 of \$6.0 million, and net income for the year ended December 31, 2011 of \$1.0 million, related to the 2011 Acquisitions. In addition, the Company recorded \$3.0 million of acquisition related expenses for the year ended December 31, 2011.

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

The following information summarizes selected financial information from the combined results of operations of the Company, as if all of the 2011 Acquisitions were completed on January 1, 2010 for each period presented below. The table below presents the Company s estimated revenue and net income, on a pro forma basis, for the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010, respectively (in thousands):

	December 31, 2011		2011 December 31,	
Pro forma basis (unaudited):				
Revenue	\$	283,515	\$	279,310
Net income	\$	57,506	\$	32,261

# Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The unaudited pro forma information for the year ended December 31, 2011 was adjusted to exclude \$3.0 million of acquisition costs related to the 2011 Acquisitions. These costs were recognized in the unaudited pro forma information for the year ended December 31, 2010. The unaudited pro forma information is presented for informational purposes only and may not be indicative of what actual results of operations would have been had the transactions occurred at the beginning of 2010, nor does it purport to represent the results of future operations.

## 2012 Other Investments in Real Estate

During the year ended December 31, 2012, the Company paid a tenant improvement allowance of \$8.8 million for expansion and improvements to two existing properties, for which the Company will receive additional rents. Such costs were capitalized to building and improvements and will be depreciated over their estimated useful lives.

## 2011 Other Investment in Real Estate

During the year ended December 31, 2011, the Company paid a tenant improvement allowance of \$12.0 million for an expansion and improvements to an existing property, including the conversion of an existing warehouse into office space and the construction of a parking area, for which the Company will receive additional rents. Such costs were capitalized to buildings and improvements and will be depreciated over their estimated useful life.

## 2012 Dispositions

During the year ended December 31, 2012, the Company sold two properties for a gross sales price of \$7.5 million (the 2012 Dispositions ). The transaction resulted in net cash proceeds of \$7.3 million to the Company and a gain of \$552,000. In connection with this sale, \$215,000 of straight-line rent receivables were written off as a reduction to the gain. The Company has no continuing involvement with the 2012 Dispositions. The Company recorded revenue of \$610,000, \$633,000 and \$633,000 for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, respectively, related to the 2012 Dispositions. In addition, the Company recorded net income, excluding the gain on sale, of \$24,000, \$154,000 and \$147,000 for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, respectively, related to the 2012 Dispositions. The results of operations for the 2012 Dispositions have not been presented as discontinued operations on the Company s consolidated statements of operations because the 2012 Dispositions are not considered to be a material component of the Company s operations.

In addition, on September 28, 2012, the Company sold 100% of its interest in an unconsolidated joint venture that owned a 386,000 square foot multi-tenant retail building, Independence Commons, for cash proceeds of \$21.2 million, which approximated its carrying amount, as discussed in Note 3 to these consolidated financial statements.

## 2011 Dispositions

On September 30, 2011, the Company sold 100% of its interest in an unconsolidated joint venture that owned and operated ten self-storage properties located in Arizona for net cash proceeds of \$18.8 million. The Company recorded a gain on the sale of \$5.2 million. The Company did not dispose of any additional properties during the year ended December 31, 2011.

## Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## NOTE 7 ACQUIRED INTANGIBLE LEASE ASSETS

Acquired intangible lease assets consisted of the following (in thousands):

Acquired in-place leases, net of accumulated amortization of \$138,333 and \$111,556, respectively (with a weighted average life of 10.5 and 11.1 years, respectively) \$2	250.628	\$ 277.764
average me of 10.5 and 11.1 veals, respectively) $az$		
Acquired above market leases, net of accumulated amortization of \$21,306 and \$16,988, respectively (with a	250,028	\$211,104
weighted average life of 11.8 and 11.4 years, respectively)	41,409	45,534
\$2	292.037	\$ 323.298

Amortization expense related to the intangible assets for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010 was \$32.7 million, \$33.4 million, and \$33.2 million, respectively.

Estimated amortization expense related to the intangible lease assets as of December 31, 2012 for each of the five succeeding fiscal years is as follows (in thousands):

	Am	Amortization			
Year ended December 31,	Leases In-Place	Above N	larket Leases		
2013	\$ 26,849	\$	4,296		
2014	\$ 26,265	\$	4,258		
2015	\$ 25,224	\$	4,199		
2016	\$ 23,374	\$	3,853		
2017	\$ 21,339	\$	3,578		

## NOTE 8 INVESTMENT IN MORTGAGE NOTES RECEIVABLE

As of December 31, 2012, the Company owned 69 mortgage notes receivable, which were secured by 43 restaurant properties and 26 single-tenant retail properties (each, a Mortgage Note , and collectively, the Mortgage Notes ). As of December 31, 2012, the Mortgage Notes balance of \$73.4 million consisted of the face amount of the Mortgage Notes of \$68.0 million, a \$6.9 million premium, \$2.0 million of acquisition costs, and was net of accumulated amortization of premium and acquisition costs of \$3.5 million. As of December 31, 2011, the Mortgage Notes balance of \$76.7 million consisted of the face amount of the Mortgage Notes of \$68.0 million, a \$6.9 million, a \$6.9 million premium, \$2.0 million of acquisition costs, and was net of accumulated amortization of premium and acquisition costs of \$70.6 million, a \$6.9 million premium, \$2.0 million of acquisition costs, and was net of accumulated amortization of premium and acquisition costs of \$72.8 million. The premium and acquisition costs are amortized into interest income over the term of each Mortgage Note using the effective interest rate method. The Mortgage Notes mature on various dates from August 1, 2020 to January 1, 2021. Interest and principal are due each month at interest rates ranging from 8.60% to 10.47% per annum with a weighted average interest rate of 9.89%. There were no amounts past due as of December 31, 2012.

## NOTE 9 MARKETABLE SECURITIES

During the year ended December 31, 2011, the Company sold all six of its investments in commercial mortgage backed securities (CMBS) for \$82.1 million and realized a gain on the sale of \$15.6 million. Realized gains and losses from the sale of available-for-sale securities are determined on a specific identification basis. The Company had no investments in CMBS as of and during the year ended December 31, 2012.

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## NOTE 10 DERIVATIVE INSTRUMENTS AND HEDGING ACTIVITIES

In the normal course of business, the Company uses certain types of derivative instruments for the purpose of managing or hedging its interest rate risks. The following table summarizes the notional amount and fair value of the Company s derivative instruments (in thousands):

#### **Derivatives designated**

#### Fair Value of Liability

#### as hedging

instruments	Balance Sheet Location	Notional Amount	Interest Rate	Effective Date	Maturity Date	December 31, 2012	December 31, 2011
Interest Rate Swap <sup>(1)</sup>	Deferred rental						
	income, derivative						
	and other liabilities	\$ 31,781	6.2%	11/04/2008	10/31/2012	\$	\$ (869)
Interest Rate Swap	Deferred rental						
	income, derivative						
	and other liabilities	14,847	6.2%	06/12/2009	06/11/2012		(172)
Interest Rate Swap	Deferred rental						
	income, derivative						
	and other liabilities	6,968	5.8%	02/20/2009	03/01/2016	(481)	(497)
Interest Rate Swap <sup>(1)</sup>	Deferred rental						
	income, derivative						
	and other liabilities	30,000	6.0%	11/24/2009	10/16/2012		(310)
Interest Rate Swap	Deferred rental						
	income, derivative						
	and other liabilities	111,111	4.9%	02/28/2011	11/30/2013	(1,133)	(1,558)
Interest Rate Swap	Deferred rental						
	income, derivative						
	and other liabilities	38,250	3.5%	09/26/2011	09/26/2014	(321)	(152)
Interest Rate Swap	Deferred rental	32,400	3.2%	09/05/2012	09/05/2015	(246)	

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

income, derivative

and other liabilities

\$ (2,181) \$ (3,558)

(1) The associated loan was repaid, in full, on September 28, 2012, resulting in termination of the interest rate swap. Additional disclosures related to the fair value of the Company s derivative instruments are included in Note 4 to these consolidated financial statements. The notional amount under the agreements is an indication of the extent of the Company s involvement in each instrument, but does not represent exposure to credit, interest rate or market risks.

Accounting for changes in the fair value of a derivative instrument depends on the intended use and designation of the derivative instrument. The Company designated the interest rate swaps as cash flow hedges, to hedge the variability of the anticipated cash flows on its variable rate notes payable. The change in fair value of the effective portion of the derivative instruments that are designated as hedges is recorded in other comprehensive income or loss. The ineffective portion of the change in fair value of the derivative enstruments is recorded in interest expense.

# Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following table summarizes the gains and losses on the Company s derivative instruments and hedging activities (in thousands):

	Amount of Gain (Loss) Recognized in Other			Amount of Loss Reclassified from Accumulated Other Comprehensive			
	Comprehensive IncomeIncome to Interest ExpenseYear ended December 31,Year ended December 31,						
Derivatives in Cash Flow							
Hedging Relationships	2012	2011	2010	2012	2011	2010	
Interest Rate Swaps	\$ 1,164	\$ 98	\$ (853)	\$ 213	\$	\$	

(1) On September 28, 2012, the Company repaid \$61.8 million of variable rate debt prior to its maturity. This debt was subject to interest rate swap agreements. As a result, the interest rate swap agreements were terminated and the Company reclassified \$213,000 of unrealized losses previously recorded in accumulated other comprehensive income into interest expense. The remaining interest rate swaps were considered effective during the year ended December 31, 2012. In addition, there were no portions of the change in the fair value of the interest rate swap agreements that were considered ineffective during the years ended December 31, 2012.

The Company has agreements with each of its derivative counterparties that contain a provision whereby, if the Company defaults on certain of its unsecured indebtedness, then the Company could also be declared in default on its derivative obligations resulting in an acceleration of payment. In addition, the Company is exposed to credit risk in the event of non-performance by its derivative counterparties. The Company believes it mitigates its credit risk by entering into agreements with credit-worthy counterparties. The Company records credit risk valuation adjustments on its interest rate swaps based on the respective credit quality of the Company and the counterparty. There were no events of default related to the remaining interest rate swaps as of December 31, 2012 and 2011.

## NOTE 11 NOTES PAYABLE, LINE OF CREDIT AND REPURCHASE AGREEMENT

As of December 31, 2012, the Company had \$1.8 billion of debt outstanding, consisting of (1) \$1.4 billion in fixed rate mortgage loans (the Fixed Rate Debt ), which includes \$77.6 million of variable rate debt swapped to fixed rates, (2) \$4.3 million in variable rate mortgage loans (the Variable Rate Debt ) and (3) \$319.1 million outstanding under a senior unsecured line of credit entered into on December 17, 2010 (the Credit Facility ). The aggregate balance of gross real estate assets, net of gross intangible lease liabilities, securing the Fixed Rate Debt and the Variable Rate Debt, was \$2.5 billion as of December 31, 2012. Additionally, the aggregate balance of gross real estate assets that are part of the Credit Facility s unencumbered borrowing base was \$636.1 million. The combined weighted average interest rate was 5.39% and the weighted average years to maturity was 3.6 years as of December 31, 2012.

The Credit Facility and certain notes payable contain customary affirmative, negative and financial covenants, including requirements for minimum net worth and debt service coverage ratios, in addition to limits on the Company s overall leverage ratios and Variable Rate Debt. These agreements also include usual and customary events of default and remedies for facilities of this nature. Based on the Company s analysis and review of its results of operations and financial condition, the Company believes it was in compliance with the covenants of the Credit Facility and such notes payable as of December 31, 2012.

## Notes Payable

The Fixed Rate Debt has annual interest rates ranging from 3.15% to 7.22%, with a weighted average annual interest rate of 5.68%, and various maturity dates ranging from September 2014 through August 2031. The Variable Rate Debt has an annual interest rate of LIBOR plus 275 basis points, and matures in September

## Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

2014. The notes payable are secured by properties in the portfolio and their related tenant leases, as well as other real estate-related assets on which the debt was placed. During the year ended December 31, 2012, the Company issued \$81.9 million of fixed rate debt, with annual interest rates ranging from 3.90% to 4.67% and maturity dates ranging from July 2019 to September 2022. In addition, the Company issued \$32.4 million of variable rate debt, which has been effectively fixed at an interest rate of 3.15% pursuant to a swap agreement. Refer to Note 10 to these consolidated financial statements for further details of the new interest rate swap agreement. During the year ended December 31, 2012, the Company repaid \$152.4 million of fixed rate debt, including monthly principal payments on amortizing loans.

Generally, the Fixed Rate Debt may not be prepaid, in whole or in part, except under the following circumstances: (1) prepayment may be made subject to payment of a yield maintenance premium or through defeasance, (2) full prepayment may be made on any of the three monthly payment dates occurring immediately prior to the maturity date, and (3) partial prepayments resulting from the application of insurance or condemnation proceeds to reduce the outstanding principal balance of the mortgage notes. Notwithstanding the prepayment limitations, the Company may sell the properties to a buyer that assumes the respective mortgage loan. The transfer would be subject to the conditions set forth in the individual property s mortgage note document, including without limitation, the lender s approval of the proposed buyer and the payment of the lender s fees, costs and expenses associated with the sale of the property and the assumption of the loan.

In the event that a mortgage note is not paid off on the respective maturity date, certain mortgage notes include hyper-amortization provisions. The interest rate during the hyper-amortization period shall be the fixed interest rate as stated on the respective mortgage note agreement plus 2.0%. The individual mortgage note maturity date, under the hyper-amortization provisions, will be extended by 20 years. During such period, the lender will apply 100% of the rents collected to (1) all payments for escrow or reserve accounts, (2) payment of interest at the original fixed interest rate, (3) payments for the replacement reserve account, (4) any other amounts due in accordance with the mortgage note agreement other than any additional interest expense, (5) any operating expenses of the property pursuant to an approved annual budget, (6) any extraordinary expenses, (7) payments to be applied to the reduction of the principal balance of the mortgage note, and (8) any additional interest expense, which is not paid will be added to the principal balance of the mortgage note.

## Line of Credit

The Credit Facility provides for up to \$350.0 million of unsecured borrowings and allows the Company to borrow up to \$238.9 million in revolving loans (the Revolving Loans ) and a \$111.1 million in a term loan (the Term Loan ). Up to 15.0% of the total amount available may be used for issuing letters of credit and up to \$20.0 million may be used for swingline loans, which generally are loans of a minimum of \$100,000 for which the borrower receives funding on the same day as its loan request, and which are repaid within five business days. Subject to meeting certain conditions described in the Credit Agreement and the payment of certain fees, the amount of the Credit Facility may be increased up to a maximum of \$450.0 million, with each increase being no less than \$25.0 million. The Credit Facility matures on December 17, 2013.

The Revolving Loans under the Credit Facility bear interest at variable rates depending on the type of loan used. Eurodollar rate loans have variable rates which are generally equal to the one-month, two-month, three-month, or six-month LIBOR plus 275 to 400 basis points, determined by the leverage ratio of the Company in accordance with the agreement. Base rate committed loans have variable rates equal to the greater of (a) the Federal Funds Rate plus 0.5%; (b) Bank of America s prime rate; or (c) the Eurodollar Rate plus 1.0%; plus 175 to 300 basis points, determined by the leverage ratio of the Company in accordance with the agreement.

During the year ended December 31, 2012, the Company borrowed \$197.0 million and repaid \$171.0 million under the Credit Facility. As of December 31, 2012, the Company had \$111.1 million outstanding under

## Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

the Term Loan and an additional \$208.0 million in Revolving Loans outstanding. Additionally, the Company has established a letter of credit in the amount of \$476,000 from the Credit Facility lenders to support an escrow agreement relating to a certain property with that property s lender. This letter of credit reduces the amount of borrowings available under the Credit Facility. The Company executed an interest rate swap agreement on February 24, 2011, which fixed LIBOR for amounts outstanding under the Term Loan to 1.44%. The all-in rate for the Term Loan includes a spread of 275 to 400 basis points, as determined by the leverage ratio of the Company, which was equal to a spread of 350 basis points as of December 31, 2012. Revolving Loans outstanding as of December 31, 2012 bore interest at a weighted average interest rate of 3.71%.

## **Repurchase Agreement**

Prior to the sale of the Company s investment in CMBS during 2011, the CMBS were pledged as collateral to a bank under a repurchase agreement (the Repurchase Agreement ), which provided secured borrowings. As of December 31, 2012, there were no amounts outstanding or available under the Repurchase Agreement. During the year ended December 31, 2011, the Company borrowed \$10.7 million under the Repurchase Agreement and repaid the total amount outstanding of \$65.0 million in connection with the sale of all the Company s investments in CMBS.

## **Maturities**

The following table summarizes the scheduled aggregate principal repayments, including principal repayments on amortizing debt, for the Fixed Rate Debt, Variable Rate Debt and Credit Facility for each of the five succeeding fiscal years and the period thereafter (in thousands):

	Principal
Year ended December 31,	Repayments <sup>(1)</sup>
2013	\$ 324,253
2014	49,366
2015	286,808
2016	199,352
2017	716,925
Thereafter	189,011
Total	\$ 1,765,715

# Principal payment amounts reflect actual payments based on face amount of notes payable. As of December 31, 2012, the fair value adjustment, net of amortization of mortgage notes assumed was \$8.4 million. NOTE 12 ACQUIRED BELOW MARKET LEASE INTANGIBLES

Acquired below market lease intangibles consisted of the following (in thousands):

As of D	ecember 31,
2012	2011
\$ 119,550	\$ 130,680

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

Acquired below market leases, net of accumulated amortization of \$53,557 and \$42,880, respectively (with a weighted average life of 11.0 and 11.5 years, respectively)

During the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, \$11.0 million, \$11.4 million and \$12.5 million, respectively, were recorded as an increase to rental and other property income resulting from the amortization of the intangible lease liability.

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Estimated amortization of the intangible lease liability as of December 31, 2012 for each of the five succeeding fiscal years is as follows (in thousands):

r ended December 31,	 Amortization of Below Market Leases		
3	\$ 10,758		
4	\$ 10,645		
5	\$ 10,440		
6	\$ 10,222		
7	\$ 9,871		
	\$		

# NOTE 13 SUPPLEMENTAL CASH FLOW DISCLOSURES

Supplemental cash flow disclosures for the year ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010 are as follows (in thousands):

Year Ended December 31,		
2012	2011	2010
\$11,087	\$11,157	\$ 11,097
\$ 57,034	\$ 59,696	\$61,377
\$	\$ (1,713)	\$ 23,051
\$	\$ 14,654	\$
\$ 1,164	\$ 98	\$ (853)
\$ 213	\$	\$
\$ 1,268	\$	\$ 791
\$ 90	\$	\$ 107
\$	\$	\$ 983
\$ 98,903	\$ 98,939	\$ 94,515
	2012 \$ 11,087 \$ 57,034 \$ \$ 1,164 \$ 213 \$ 1,268 \$ 90 \$	2012         2011           \$ 11,087         \$ 11,157           \$ 57,034         \$ 59,696           \$         \$ (1,713)           \$         \$ 14,654           \$ 1,164         \$ 98           \$ 213         \$           \$ 1,268         \$           \$ 90         \$           \$ \$         \$

During the year ended December 31, 2010, the Company substituted one property for two new properties under a master lease agreement with one of the Company s tenants. The allocation of the non-cash consideration resulted in an increase to the Company s depreciable assets and a decrease in the related land assets of \$136,000. No gain or loss was recorded related to this transaction.

## NOTE 14 COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

## Litigation

In the ordinary course of business, the Company may become subject to litigation or claims. The Company is not aware of any pending legal proceedings of which the outcome is reasonably possible to have a material effect on its results of operations, financial condition or liquidity.

## **Environmental Matters**

In connection with the ownership and operation of real estate, the Company potentially may be liable for costs and damages related to environmental matters. The Company owns certain properties that are subject to environmental remediation. In each case, the seller of the

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

property, the tenant of the property and/or another third party has been identified as the responsible party for environmental remediation costs related to the respective

# Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

property. Additionally, in connection with the purchase of certain of the properties, the respective sellers and/or tenants have indemnified the Company against future remediation costs. In addition, the Company carries environmental liability insurance on its properties that provides limited coverage for remediation liability and pollution liability for third-party bodily injury and property damage claims. Accordingly, the Company does not believe that it is reasonably possible that the environmental matters identified at such properties will have a material effect on its results of operations, financial condition or liquidity, nor is it aware of any environmental matters at other properties which it believes are reasonably possible to have a material effect on its results of operations, financial condition or liquidity.

## NOTE 15 RELATED-PARTY TRANSACTIONS AND ARRANGEMENTS

The Company has incurred commissions, fees and expenses payable to Cole Advisors II and its affiliates in connection with the Offerings, and has incurred and will continue to incur commissions, fees and expenses in connection with the acquisition, management and sale of the assets of the Company.

## **DRIP** Offering

During the year ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, the Company did not pay any amounts to Cole Advisors II for selling commissions, dealer manager fees, or other organization and offering expense reimbursements incurred in connection with the DRIP Offering.

## Acquisitions and Operations

Cole Advisors II or its affiliates receive acquisition and advisory fees of up to 2% of the contract purchase price of each asset for the acquisition, development or construction of properties, and are reimbursed for acquisition expenses incurred in the process of acquiring properties, so long as the total acquisition fees and expenses relating to the transaction do not exceed 4% of the contract purchase price.

The Company paid, and, subject to the advisory and property management matters agreement discussed below, expects to continue to pay, Cole Advisors II an annualized asset management fee of 0.25% of the aggregate asset value of the Company s aggregate invested assets, as reasonably estimated by the Company s board of directors. The Company also reimburses certain costs and expenses incurred by Cole Advisors II in providing asset management services.

The Company paid, and, subject to the advisory and property management matters agreement discussed below, expects to continue to pay, Cole Realty Advisors, Inc. (Cole Realty Advisors), its property manager and an affiliate of its advisor, up to (1) 2% of gross revenues received from the Company s single tenant properties and (2) 4% of gross revenues received from the Company s multi-tenant properties, plus leasing commissions at prevailing market rates; provided however, that the aggregate of all property management and leasing fees paid to affiliates plus all payments to third parties do not exceed the amount that other nonaffiliated management and leasing companies generally charge for similar services in the same geographic location. Cole Realty Advisors may subcontract certain of its duties for a fee that may be less than the fee provided for in the property management agreement. The Company also reimburses Cole Realty Advisors costs of managing and leasing the properties.

The Company will reimburse Cole Advisors II for all expenses it paid or incurred in connection with the services provided to the Company, subject to the limitation that the Company will not reimburse Cole Advisors II for any amount by which its operating expenses (including the asset management fee) at the end of the four preceding fiscal quarters exceeds the greater of (1) 2% of average invested assets, or (2) 25% of net income other than any additions to reserves for depreciation, bad debts or other similar non-cash reserves and excluding any gain from the sale of assets for that period, unless the Company s independent directors find that a higher level of

## Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

expense is justified for that year based on unusual and non-recurring factors. The Company will not reimburse Cole Advisors II for personnel costs in connection with services for which Cole Advisors II receives acquisition fees and real estate commissions.

If Cole Advisors II provides services in connection with the origination or refinancing of any debt financing obtained by the Company that is used to acquire properties or to make other permitted investments, or that is assumed, directly or indirectly, in connection with the acquisition of properties, the Company will pay Cole Advisors II or its affiliates a financing coordination fee equal to 1% of the amount available under such financing; provided however, that Cole Advisors II or its affiliates shall not be entitled to a financing coordination fee in connection with the refinancing of any loan secured by any particular property that was previously subject to a refinancing in which Cole Advisors II or its affiliates received such a fee. Financing coordination fees payable from loan proceeds from permanent financing are paid to Cole Advisors II or its affiliates as the Company acquires and/or assumes such permanent financing.

The Company recorded fees and expense reimbursements as shown in the table below for services provided by Cole Advisors II and its affiliates related to the services described above during the periods indicated (in thousands):

	Year	Year Ended December 31,		
	2012	2011	2010	
Acquisitions and Operations:				
Acquisition and advisory fees and expenses	\$ 159	\$ 2,322	\$ 2,239	
Asset management fees and expenses	\$ 9,192	\$ 8,903	\$ 8,485	
Property management and leasing fees and expenses	\$ 8,224	\$7,710	\$7,738	
Operating expenses	\$ 1,438	\$ 1,496	\$ 1,494	
Financing coordination fees	\$ 1,403	\$ 2,326	\$ 2,020	
an/I intin a				

## Liquidation/Listing

If Cole Advisors II or its affiliates provides a substantial amount of services, as determined by the Company s independent directors, in connection with the sale of one or more properties, including those held indirectly through joint ventures, the Company will pay Cole Advisors II up to one-half of the brokerage commission paid, but in no event to exceed an amount equal to 2% of the sales price of each property sold (the Real Estate Commission ). In no event will the combined real estate commission paid to Cole Advisors II, its affiliates and unaffiliated third parties exceed 6% of the contract sales price.

If the Company s portfolio is liquidated, after investors have received a return of their net capital contributions and an 8% annual cumulative, non-compounded return, then Cole Advisors II is entitled to receive 10% of the remaining net sale proceeds.

If the Company s common stock is listed on a national securities exchange, a fee equal to 10% of the amount by which the market value of the Company s outstanding stock plus all distributions paid by the Company prior to listing, exceeds the sum of the total amount of capital raised from investors and the amount of cash flow necessary to generate an 8% annual cumulative, non-compounded return to investors will be paid to Cole Advisors II.

If the advisory agreement with Cole Advisors II is terminated, other than termination by the Company because of a material breach of the advisory agreement by Cole Advisors II, a performance fee of 10% of the amount, if any, by which (1) the appraised asset value at the time of such termination plus total distributions paid

## Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

to stockholders through the termination date exceeds (2) the aggregate capital contribution contributed by investors less distributions from sale proceeds plus payment to investors of an 8% annual, cumulative, non-compounded return on capital. No subordinated performance fee will be paid to the extent that the Company has already paid or become obligated to pay Cole Advisors II a subordinated participation in net sale proceeds or the Subordinated Incentive Listing Fee.

During the year ended December 31, 2012, no commissions or fees were incurred for services provided by Cole Advisors II and its affiliates related to the services described above. During the year ended December 31, 2011, the Company incurred a Real Estate Commission of \$382,000 for services provided by Cole Advisors II and its affiliates in connection with the sale of the Company s interest in an unconsolidated joint venture.

## Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement

In connection with the Merger, on January 22, 2013, the Company and Cole OP II entered into an advisory and property management matters agreement with Cole Advisors II and Cole Realty Advisors (together with the Advisor, the Advisor Parties ). Spirit is a signatory to the agreement as an express third party beneficiary. The agreement provides, among other things, that the Advisor Parties current agreements with the Company and Cole OP II will terminate upon closing of the Merger. The Advisor Parties will continue to be paid the asset management, property management and other fees payable pursuant to the current agreements, as applicable, for services rendered between the date of the Merger Agreement and the closing of the Merger, but agree to waive any fees due upon the termination of their current agreements, including (i) any fees due upon listing of the surviving corporation common stock on the NYSE; (ii) any performance fees due upon the consummation of the Merger; and (iii) any other fees that would be payable under the current agreements with respect to the Merger (including any equity or debt financing transaction that occurs in connection with the consummation of the Merger) and the other transactions contemplated in the Merger Agreement. Upon closing of the Merger, Spirit and Cole Advisors II may enter into a transition services agreement whereby Cole Advisors II will provide property and asset management services to Spirit for amounts agreed upon by the parties.

## Due to Affiliates

As of December 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, \$1.9 million and \$1.1 million, respectively, had been incurred, primarily for asset management fees and expenses, general and administrative expenses and finance coordination fees, by Cole Advisors II and its affiliates, but had not yet been reimbursed by the Company and were included in due to affiliates on the consolidated balance sheets.

## NOTE 16 ECONOMIC DEPENDENCY

Under various agreements, the Company has engaged or will engage Cole Advisors II and its affiliates to provide certain services that are essential to the Company, including asset management services, supervision of the management and leasing of properties owned by the Company, asset acquisition and disposition decisions, the sale of shares of the Company s common stock available for issuance, as well as other administrative responsibilities for the Company, including accounting services and investor relations. As a result of these relationships, the Company is dependent upon Cole Advisors II and its affiliates. In the event that these companies are unable to provide the Company with these services, the Company would be required to find alternative providers of these services.

## NOTE 17 INDEPENDENT DIRECTORS STOCK OPTION PLAN

The Company s IDSOP authorizes the grant of non-qualified stock options to the Company s independent directors, subject to the discretion of the board of directors and the applicable limitations of the IDSOP. The term of the IDSOP is 10 years, at which time any outstanding options will be forfeited. The exercise price for the

## Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

options granted under the IDSOP was \$9.15 per share for 2005 and 2006, and \$9.10 per share for 2007, 2008 and 2009. The Company does not intend to continue to grant options under the IDSOP; however, the exercise price for any future options granted under the IDSOP will be at least 100% of the fair market value of the Company s common stock as of the date the option is granted. As of December 31, 2012 and 2011, the Company had granted options to purchase 50,000 shares under the IDSOP and options to purchase 45,000 shares at a weighted average exercise price of \$9.12 per share remained outstanding. No shares were granted or exercised pursuant to the IDSOP for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011. A total of 1,000,000 shares have been authorized and reserved for issuance under the IDSOP.

During the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, the Company did not record any stock-based compensation charges, as all stock-based compensation charges related to unvested share-based compensation awards granted under the IDSOP had previously been recognized. During the year ended December 31, 2010, the Company recorded stock-based compensation charges of \$7,000. Stock-based compensation expense is based on awards ultimately expected to vest and reduced for estimated forfeitures. Forfeitures are estimated at the time of grant and revised, if necessary, in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from those estimates. The Company s calculations assume no forfeitures.

As of December 31, 2012 and 2011, all of the outstanding options were fully vested and had a weighted average contractual remaining life of 4.23 years and 5.27 years, respectively, and an intrinsic value of \$10,000. The fair value of each stock option granted was estimated as of the date of the grant using the Black-Scholes method with the following assumptions: a weighted average risk-free interest rate from 3.47% to 5.07%, a projected future dividend yield from 6.25% to 7.00%, expected volatility from 0.00% to 36.21%, and an expected life of an option of 10 years. The Company used the calculated value method to determine volatility as calculated using the Composite REIT Index.

## NOTE 18 STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY

## Distribution Reinvestment Plan

Prior to the suspension of the DRIP on December 6, 2012, the Company allowed stockholders to elect to have their distributions reinvested in additional shares of the Company s common stock at a price equal to the Estimated Share Value. No sales commissions or dealer manager fees were paid on shares sold under the DRIP. The Company may terminate or further amend the DRIP at the Company s discretion at any time upon ten days prior written notice to the stockholders. During the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, 6.1 million and 7.0 million shares were purchased under the DRIP, for \$57.0 million and \$59.7 million, respectively.

## Share Redemption Program

Prior to the suspension of the share redemption program on December 6, 2012, the Company allowed its stockholders to sell their shares back to the Company after they have held them for at least one year, subject to the significant conditions and limitations described below.

During any calendar year, the Company will not redeem in excess of 3% of the weighted average number of shares outstanding during the prior calendar year and the cash available for redemption is limited to the proceeds from the sale of shares pursuant to the DRIP during such calendar year. In addition, the Company will redeem shares on a quarterly basis, at the rate of one-fourth of 3% of the weighted average number of shares outstanding during the prior calendar year (including shares requested for redemption upon the death of a stockholder). Funding for redemptions for each quarter will be limited to the net proceeds received from the sale of shares, during such quarter, under the DRIP.

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The redemption price per share (other than for shares purchased pursuant to the DRIP) depends on the length of time the stockholder has held such shares as follows: after one year from the purchase date 92.5% of the Estimated Share Value; after two years from the purchase date 95.0% of the Estimated Share Value; after three years from the purchase date 97.5% of the Estimated Share Value; and after four years from the purchase date 100% of the Estimated Share Value. The redemption price for shares purchased pursuant to the DRIP will be 100% of the Estimated Share Value.

Upon receipt of a request for redemption, the Company may conduct a Uniform Commercial Code search to ensure that no liens are held against the shares. If the Company cannot purchase all shares presented for redemption in any quarter, based upon the limit on the number of shares and/or insufficient cash available, the Company will give priority to the redemption of decreased stockholders shares. The Company next will give priority to requests for full redemptions of accounts with a balance of 250 shares or less at the time the Company receives the request, in order to reduce the expense of maintaining small accounts. Thereafter, the Company will honor the remaining redemption requests on a pro rata basis. Following such redemption period, the unsatisfied portion of the prior redemption request must be resubmitted, prior to the last day of the new quarter. Unfulfilled requests for redemption will not be carried over automatically to subsequent redemption periods.

The Company redeems shares on the last business day of the month following the end of each fiscal quarter. Requests for redemption must be received on or prior to the end of the fiscal quarter in order for the Company to repurchase the shares in the month following the end of the fiscal quarter.

The following table shows information regarding the Company s share redemptions during the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively (in thousands). The information presented is based on the quarter in which the redemption request was received. Valid redemption requests include requests that were unfulfilled and resubmitted from a previous period.

	Valid Redemption Request Received <sup>(2)</sup>		nption Requests filled <sup>(1)</sup>	Valid Redemption Requests Unfulfilled		
	Shares	Shares	Dollars	Shares		
Quarter Ended:						
December 31, 2012	3,646	1,471	\$ 13,756	2,175		
September 30, 2012	5,842	1,530	\$ 14,270	4,312		
June 30, 2012	5,876	1,540	\$ 14,349	4,336		
March 31, 2012	4,174	1,566	\$ 14,539	2,608		

	Valid Redemption Request Received <sup>(2)</sup>		ption Requests illed <sup>(1)</sup>	Valid Redemption Requests Unfulfilled
	Shares	Shares	Dollars	Shares
Quarter Ended:				
December 31, 2011	5,104	1,547	\$ 14,354	3,557
September 30, 2011	5,801	1,537	\$ 14,208	4,264
June 30, 2011	4,747	1,549	\$ 14,261	3,198
March 31, 2011	4,787	1,553	\$ 12,217	3,234

(1) The Company generally redeems shares on the last business day of the month following the end of each fiscal quarter in which requests were received; however, due to the suspension of the share redemption program, the Company redeemed shares for the quarter ending December 31, 2012 in December 2012, with the exception of the amounts discussed in Note 22 to these consolidated financial statements.

(2) A valid redemption request is one that complies with the applicable requirements and guidelines of our share redemption program in effect at such time.

#### Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### NOTE 19 INCOME TAXES

For federal income tax purposes, distributions to stockholders are characterized as ordinary dividends, capital gain distributions, or nontaxable distributions. Nontaxable distributions will reduce U.S. stockholders basis (but not below zero) in their shares. The following table shows the character of distributions the Company paid on a percentage basis during the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010:

Character of Distributions (unaudited):	2012	2011	2010
Ordinary dividends	38%	36%	35%
Nontaxable distributions	62%	47%	65%
Capital gain distributions	%	17%	%
Total	100%	100%	100%

As of December 31, 2012, the tax basis carrying value of the Company s land and depreciable real estate assets was \$3.1 billion. During the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, the Company had state and local income and franchise taxes of \$1.4 million, \$1.3 million and \$1.2 million, respectively, which were recorded in general and administrative expenses in the consolidated statements of operations.

#### NOTE 20 OPERATING LEASES

The Company s real estate properties are leased to tenants under operating leases for which the terms and expirations vary. As of December 31, 2012, the leases have a weighted-average remaining term of 9.8 years. The leases may have provisions to extend the lease agreements, options for early termination after paying a specified penalty, rights of first refusal to purchase the property at competitive market rates, and other terms and conditions as negotiated. The Company retains substantially all of the risks and benefits of ownership of the real estate assets leased to tenants. As of December 31, 2012, the future minimum rental income from the Company s investment in real estate assets under non-cancelable operating leases, assuming no exercise of renewal options, as of December 31, 2012 and for the succeeding five fiscal years is as follows (in thousands):

	Future M	linimum Rental
Year ended December 31,		Income
2013	\$	252,027
2014		245,824
2015		238,691
2016		223,202
2017		206,679
Thereafter		1,314,685
Total	\$	2,481,108

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### NOTE 21 QUARTERLY RESULTS (UNAUDITED)

Presented below is a summary of the unaudited quarterly financial information for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011 (in thousands, except for per share amounts). In the opinion of management, the information for the interim periods presented includes all adjustments, which are of a normal and recurring nature, necessary to present a fair presentation of the results for each such periods.

	December 31, 2012							
	First Quarter	Second Quarter		Third Quarter		Fourth Quarter		
Revenues	\$ 71,565	\$	70,804	\$	70,168	\$	70,315	
Operating income	\$ 36,700	\$	33,198 <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	34,892(2)	\$	27,890 <sup>(1)(3)</sup>	
Net income	\$ 9,803	\$	6,755 <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	7,204 <sup>(2)</sup>	\$	1,635(1)(3)	
Basic and diluted net income per common share	\$ 0.05	\$	0.03	\$	0.03	\$	0.01	
Distributions declared per common share	\$ 0.16	\$	0.16	\$	0.16	\$	0.15	

	December 31, 2011						
	First Quarter	Second Quarter		Third Quarter		Fourth Quarte	
Revenues	\$ 69,815	\$	69,376	\$	69,271	\$	70,883
Operating income	\$ 35,229	\$	33,729	\$	35,002	\$	36,445
Net income	\$ 16,735 <sup>(4)</sup>	\$	14,927(4)	\$	12,952 <sup>(5)</sup>	\$	9,195
Basic and diluted net income per common share	\$ 0.08	\$	0.07	\$	0.06	\$	0.04
Distributions declared per common share	\$ 0.15	\$	0.16	\$	0.16	\$	0.16

- (1) Operating and net income for the second and fourth quarters of 2012 include impairments of real estate assets of \$2.0 million and \$3.7 million, respectively.
- (2) Operating and net income for the third quarter of 2012 include an impairment of the investment in unconsolidated joint venture of \$1.2 million.
- (3) Operating and net income for the fourth quarter of 2012 include Merger related expenses of \$3.9 million.
- (4) Net income for the first and second quarters of 2011 includes a gain on the sale of marketable securities of \$7.9 million and \$7.7 million, respectively.
- (5) Net income for the third quarter of 2011 includes a gain on the sale of unconsolidated joint venture interest of \$5.1 million.

## NOTE 22 SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

## **Redemption of Shares of Common Stock**

Subsequent to December 31, 2012, the Company redeemed 12,964 shares for \$121,000 at an average price per share of \$9.35 pursuant to redemption requests received on or before December 6, 2012.

#### Line of Credit

Subsequent to December 31, 2012, the Company borrowed \$16.0 million and repaid \$6.0 million of the amounts outstanding under the Credit Facility. As of March 6, 2013, the Company had \$329.1 million outstanding under the Credit Facility and \$20.4 million available for borrowing.

## Share Valuation

Subsequent to December 31, 2012, the Company s board of directors established a new Estimated Share Value.

## Merger Agreement

Subsequent to December 31, 2012, the Company entered into the Merger Agreement with Spirit, as discussed in Note 2 to these consolidated financial statements.

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### Legal Proceedings

In connection with the Company s Merger with Spirit, on March 5, 2013, a putative class action and derivative lawsuit was filed in the Circuit Court for Baltimore City, Maryland against and purportedly on behalf of Spirit captioned *Kendrick, et al. v. Spirit Realty Capital, Inc., et al.* The complaint names as defendants Spirit, the members of the board of directors of Spirit, the Spirit Partnership, the Company and Cole OP II, and alleges that the directors of Spirit breached their fiduciary duties by engaging in an unfair process leading to the Merger Agreement, agreeing to a Merger Agreement at an opportunistic and unfair price, allowing draconian and preclusive deal protection devices in the Merger Agreement, and by engaging in self-interested and otherwise conflicted actions. The complaint seeks a declaration that defendants have breached their fiduciary duty. The complaint seeks a declaration that defendants have breached their fiduciary duties or aided and abetted such breaches and that the Merger Agreement is unenforceable, an order enjoining a vote on the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, rescission of the transactions in the event they are consummated, imposition of a constructive trust, an award of fees and costs, including attorneys and experts fees and costs, and other relief.

#### Advisory and Property Management Matters Agreement

Subsequent to December 31, 2012, the Company and Cole OP II entered into an advisory and property management matters agreement with Cole Advisors II and Cole Realty Advisors, with Spirit as a signatory to the agreement as an express third party beneficiary, as discussed in Note 15 to these consolidated financial statements.

#### **Property Disposition**

Subsequent to December 31, 2012, the Company sold one property for a gross sales price of \$4.7 million. The transaction resulted in net cash proceeds of \$4.5 million to the Company and a gain of \$245,000. In connection with this sale, \$136,000 of straight-line receivables were written off as a reduction to the gain. The Company has no continuing involvement with the property disposed of subsequent to the disposition. As of December 31, 2012, the potential buyer was performing its due diligence processes for this property and negotiations with the Company on the purchase and sale terms were not yet complete. Therefore, the Company believes that the sale the property was not considered to be probable, and therefore, the requirements under GAAP to treat the property as held for sale were not met as of December 31, 2012.

#### Holdings Merger Agreement

On March 5, 2013, Cole Credit Property Trust III, Inc. ( CCPT III ), Cole Holdings Corporation ( Holdings ), CRE Investments, LLC ( Holdings Merger Sub ) and Christopher H. Cole ( Mr. Cole ), entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the Holdings Merger Agreement ). The Holdings Merger Agreement provides for the merger of Holdings with and into Holdings Merger Sub (the Holdings Merger ) with the Holdings Merger Sub surviving and continuing its existence under the laws of the State of Maryland as a wholly owned subsidiary of CCPT III. Holdings is wholly owned by Mr. Cole, the chairman of the board, chief executive officer and president of the Company and is an affiliate of the Company s sponsor, the parent company and indirect owner of the Company s advisor and the indirect owner of the Company s property manager and dealer manager. The consummation of the Holdings Merger is subject to various conditions. Upon consummation of the Holdings Merger, the Holdings Merger Sub will be renamed Cole Real Estate Investments, Inc. and intends to list its shares of common stock on the New York Stock Exchange.

Despite the indirect change of control that would occur for the Company s advisor, property manager and dealer manager upon consummation of the Holdings Merger, such entities will continue to serve in their respective capacities to the Company without any changes in personnel or service procedures resulting from the Holdings Merger.

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## SCHEDULE II VALUATION AND QUALIFYING ACCOUNTS

(in thousands)

	Balance at beginning of period	Charged to expenses	Deductions	Balance at end of period
Year Ended December 31, 2010				
Allowance for doubtful accounts	\$ 1,648	\$ (257)	\$ 745	\$ 646
Year Ended December 31, 2011				
Allowance for doubtful accounts	\$ 646	\$ 87	\$ 186	\$ 547
Year Ended December 31, 2012				
Allowance for doubtful accounts	\$ 547	\$ 689	\$ 1,156	\$ 80

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

### SCHEDULE III REAL ESTATE ASSETS AND ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION

				al Cos ompar				1	Amount at Which Carried				
				Rı	uildings	Tota		C	At				
Description <sup>(a)</sup>	Encur	nbrances	Land		& rovements	Adjustn to Bas	nent		ember 31, 012 <sup>(b)(c)</sup>	Depi	mulated reciation	Date Acquired	Date Constructed
Real Estate Held for Investm				-						(4	1)(0)(1)	inequirea	e onisir acteu
24 Hour Fitness:		ompuny no			aer opera								
Olathe, KS	\$	4.817	\$ 1.090	\$	5,353	\$		\$	6,443	\$	738	8/24/2007	2007
7500 Cottonwood Center:	i i	,			- /				-, -				
Jenison, MI			1,079		4,023		81		5,183		654	3/30/2007	1993
Aaron Rents:			,		,								
Alamogordo, NM		(i)	273		619				892		70	9/15/2008	2006
Anderson, SC		(i)	156		978				1,134		107	9/15/2008	1992
Baton Rouge, LA		(i)	226		603				829		67	9/15/2008	1999
Beeville, TX		(i)	80		808				888		90	9/15/2008	2004
Calmut City, IL		(i)	277		992				1,269		114	9/15/2008	1977
Charlotte, NC		(i)	272		424				696		48	9/15/2008	1957
Chiefland, FL		(i)	380		651				1,031		78	9/15/2008	2007
Clanton, AL		(i)	231		817				1,048		91	9/15/2008	2007
Essex, MD		(i)	632		966				1,598		107	9/15/2008	1988
Forrest City, AR		(i)	246		623				869		69	9/15/2008	2002
Griffin, GA		(i)	483		599				1,082		69	9/15/2008	2007
Grovetown, GA		(i)	220		799				1,019		89	9/15/2008	2007
Harrisonville, MO		(i)	509		252				761		29	9/15/2008	1996
Hartsville, SC		(i)	304		875				1.179		96	9/15/2008	2007
Largo, FL		(i)	393		884				1,277		103	9/15/2008	1999
Mansfield, TX		(i)	244		906				1,150		105	9/15/2008	2007
Navasota, TX		(i)	121		866				987		100	9/15/2008	2007
Okeechobee, FL		(i)	305		792				1,097		94	9/15/2008	2006
Rensselaer, NY		(i)	699		1,337				2,036		157	9/15/2008	1971
Rome, TX		(i)	387		1,050				1,437		123	9/15/2008	1996
Sandersville, GA		(i)	153		856				1,009		96	9/15/2008	2006
Shreveport, LA		(i)	267		569				836		67	9/15/2008	2000
Wichita, KS		(i)	247		627				874		69	9/15/2008	2001
Wilton, NY		(i)	2,693		3,577				6,270		425	9/15/2008	1987
Mineral Wells, TX		(i)	263		587				850		42	4/16/2010	2008
Sweetwater, TX		(i)	253		660				913		47	4/16/2010	2006
ABX Air:			255		000				715		7/	4/10/2010	2000
Coventry, RI			548		3,293		16		3,857		546	2/16/2007	1998
Academy Sports:			540		5,275		10		5,057		540	2/10/2007	1770
Macon, GA		3,478	1,232		3,901				5,133		778	1/6/2006	2005
Katy, TX		68.250	8,853		88,008	12.2	240		109,101		15.274	1/18/2007	1976
Lufkin, TX		(i)	1,512		3,260	12,2	.40		4,772		413	2/7/2008	2003
Advance Auto:		()	1,512		5,200				4,772		415	2/11/2008	2005
Greenfield, IN		(i)	670		609				1,279		134	6/29/2006	2003
Trenton, OH		(i)	333		651				984		134	6/29/2006	2003
Columbia Heights, MN		1,038	535 549		1,071				1,620		208	7/6/2006	2003
Fergus Falls, MN		722	187		911		(1)		1,020		183	7/6/2006	2003
Holland Township, MI		1,231	647		1,134		(1)		1,097		230	7/12/2006	2003
Holland, MI		1,231	614		1,134				1,781		230	7/12/2006	2006
Zeeland, MI		1,193	430		1,118				1,732		226	7/12/2006	2006
		1,037	450		1,109				1,339		223	//12/2000	2000

Grand Forks, ND	840	346	889	1,235	179	8/15/2006	2005
Duluth, MN	860	284	1,050	1,334	200	9/8/2006	2006
Grand Bay, AL	(i)	256	770	1,026	157	9/29/2006	2005
Hurley, MS	(i)	171	811	982	164	9/29/2006	2005
Rainsville, AL	(i)	383	823	1,206	166	9/29/2006	2005
Ashland, KY	(i)	641	827	1,468	171	11/17/2006	2006
Jackson, OH	(i)	449	755	1,204	158	11/17/2006	2005

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## SCHEDULE III REAL ESTATE ASSETS AND ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION

			ll Costs to ompany		Gross Amount a Which	t		
					Carried			
			Buildings	Total	At	Accumulated		
Description <sup>(a)</sup>	Encumbrances	Land	& Improvements	Adjustment to Basis	December 31, 2012 <sup>(b)(c)</sup>	Depreciation (d)(e)(f)	Date Acquired	Date Constructed
Advance Auto (continued):								
New Boston, OH	\$ (i)	\$ 477	\$ 846	\$	\$ 1,323	\$ 177	11/17/2006	2005
Scottsburg, IN	(i)	264	844		1,108	175	11/17/2006	2006
Maryland Heights, MO	(i)	736	896		1,632	180	1/12/2007	2005
Charlotte, NC	(i)	435	905		1,340	49	12/22/2010	2008
Irvington, NJ	(i)	1,078	924		2,002	54	12/22/2010	2010
Midwest City, OK	(i)	248	1,222		1,470	64	12/22/2010	2010
Penns Grove, NJ	(i)	402	907		1,309	53	12/22/2010	2007
St. Francis, WI	(i)	394	1,065		1,459	57	12/22/2010	1997
Willingboro, NJ	(i)	973	676		1,649	38	12/22/2010	2010
Dunellen, NJ	(i)	1,054	1,242		2,296	72	12/22/2010	2007
Allstate Insurance:								
Cross Plains, WI	(i)	864	4,488	8	5,360	661	12/7/2007	2007
Yuma, AZ	(i)	1,426	5,885		7,311	783	5/22/2008	2008
American TV & Appliance:								
Peoria, IL	6,053	2,028	8,172		10,200	1,405	10/23/2006	2003
Applebee s:								
Albany, OR	1,929	808	1,836		2,644	281	4/26/2007	2005
Augusta, GA	2,258	621	2,474		3,095	363	4/26/2007	2005
Aurora (lliff), CO	1,884	1,324	1,258		2,582	183	4/26/2007	1992
Aurora, CO	1,732	1,001	1,373		2,374	199	4/26/2007	1998
Clovis, NM	1,924	512	2,125		2,637	308	4/26/2007	2005
Colorado Springs, CO	1,288	781	985		1,766	144	4/26/2007	1998
Columbus (Airport), GA	2,182	726	2,265		2,991	334	4/26/2007	2006
Columbus (Gentian), GA	2,453	1,098	2,263	6	3,367	334	4/26/2007	2005
Fountain, CO	1,876	747	1,825		2,572	267	4/26/2007	2005
Gallup, NM	2,172	499	2,477		2,976	359	4/26/2007	2004
Garden City, GA	1,817	803	1,688		2,491	248	4/26/2007	1998
Grand Junction, CO	2,142	915	2,021		2,936	294	4/26/2007	1995
Littleton, CO	1,566	1,491	656		2,147	97	4/26/2007	1990
Longview, WA	2,479	969	2,429	4	3,402	366	4/26/2007	2004
Loveland, CO	1,445	437	1,543		1,980	224	4/26/2007	1997
Macon (Eisenhower), GA	1,711	785	1,561		2,346	230	4/26/2007	1998
Macon (Riverside), GA	1,731	794	1,579		2,373	233	4/26/2007	1998
Santa Fe, NM	2,787	1,637	2,184	5	3,826	318	4/26/2007	1997
Savannah, GA	1,734	1,079	1,454	(156)	2,377	216	4/26/2007	1993
Union Gap, WA	1,761	196	2,218		2,414	332	4/26/2007	2004
Walla Walla, WA	1,647	770	1,487		2,257	231	4/26/2007	2005
Warner Robins, GA	1,732	677	1,696		2,373	251	4/26/2007	1994
Apria Healthcare:	,		,		,			
St. John, MO	4,420	1,669	4,390	133	6,192	1,004	3/28/2007	1996
Arby s:								
New Castle, PA	(i)	555	810		1,365	103	1/31/2008	1999
Ashley Furniture:					-,0			
Amarillo, TX	4,026	1,367	4,747		6,114	748	4/6/2007	1980
Anderson, SC	(i)	677	3,240	(4)	3,913	433	9/28/2007	2006
AT&T:			-,- 10	(.)	-,, 10		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	

Beaumont, TX	8,592	611	10,717	10	11,338	2,113	3/19/2007	1971
Santa Clara, CA	5,020	2,455	10,876		13,331	1,183	9/30/2008	2002
Bank of America:								
Delray Beach, FL	(i)	11,890	2,984		14,874	384	1/31/2008	1975
BE Aerospace:								
Winston-Salem, NC	(i)	346	4,387		4,733	480	10/31/2008	1987

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

#### SCHEDULE III REAL ESTATE ASSETS AND ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION

			al Costs to ompany		Gross Amount a Which Carried	t		
Description <sup>(a)</sup>	Encumbrances	Land	Buildings & Improvements		At December 31, 2012 <sup>(b)(c)</sup>	Accumulated Depreciation (d)(e)(f)	Date Acquired	Date Constructed
Best Buy:	Lincultorunces	Lunu	improvenients	to Dusis	2012	(u)(c)(l)	riequireu	constructed
Fayettville, NC	\$ (i)	\$ 2,020	\$ 4,285	\$ 301	\$ 6,606	\$ 608	10/4/2007	1999
Wichita, KS	5,625	2,192	8,319	φ υστ	10,511	1,276	2/7/2008	1984
Las Cruces, NM	0,020	1,584	4,043	105	5,732	474	9/30/2008	2002
Kansas City, KS		1,464	5,375	100	6,839	236	<i><i>yre</i> 0/2000</i>	2002
Big 5 Center:		1,101	5,575		0,007	250		
Aurora, CO	2.804	1,265	2,827		4.092	431	4/11/2007	2006
BJ s Wholesale:	2,001	1,205	2,027		1,072	151	111/2007	2000
Ft. Lauderdale, FL	11,125	10,920	14,762		25,682	1,645	9/23/2008	2007
Haverhill, MA	9,100	5,497	13,904	49	19,450	1,713	4/14/2008	2006
Woodstock, GA	2,100	3,071	11,542	77	14,613	1,185	1/29/2009	2000
Borders:		5,071	11,572		14,015	1,105	112712009	2002
Rapid City, SD	4,393	1,589	1,951		3,540	299	6/1/2007	1999
Reading, PA	4,257	2,128	3,186	626	5,940	487	6/1/2007	1997
Boscov s:	1,257	2,120	5,100	020	5,510	107	0/1/2007	1777
Voorhees, NJ	(i)	1,889	5,012		6,901	679	2/7/2008	1970
Bridgestone Tire:		1,007	5,012		0,901	017	2/11/2000	1770
Atlanta, GA	(i)	1,623	977		2,600	127	2/7/2008	1998
Broadview Village Square:		1,025	)11		2,000	127	2/11/2000	1770
Broadview, IL	31,500	8,489	46,933	338	55,760	6,962	9/14/2007	1994
Burger King:	51,500	0,407	+0,755	550	55,700	0,702	J/14/2007	1774
Durham, NC		808			808		4/29/2011	(h)
Carmax:		000			000		4/2//2011	
Greenville, SC	14,565	8,061	11,830		19,891	1,508	1/25/2008	1998
Pineville, NC	(i)	6,980	4,014		10,994	548	1/23/2008	2002
Raleigh, NC	(i)	4,000	7,669	8	11,677	970	1/31/2008	1994
Chambers Corner:	(9	4,000	7,009	0	11,077	970	1/31/2008	1994
Wayland, MI		1,608	7,277	37	8,922	1,085	9/19/2007	2000
Chapel Hill Centre:		1,008	1,211	57	0,922	1,065	9/19/2007	2000
Douglasville, GA	3,050	1,827	5,303		7,130	163	10/28/2011	2006
Chili s:	3,030	1,027	5,505		7,150	105	10/26/2011	2000
Paris, TX	1,790	600	1,851		2,451	304	12/28/2006	1999
Fredericksburg, TX	1,790	820	1,851		2,431	207		1999
Tilton, NH	1,304	1,085	1,290		1,085	207	6/5/2007 3/27/2009	(h)
Childtime Childcare:	1,200	1,085			1,085		312112009	(11)
	(i)	114	564		678	31	12/15/2010	1972
Cuyahoga Falls, OH Arlington, TX	(i) (i)	268	867		1,135	46	12/15/2010	2000
Oklahoma City (May), OK	(i) (i)	268	479		553	25	12/15/2010	1998
Oklahoma City (May), OK Oklahoma City (Penn), OK	(1)	60	617		553 677	25 32		1998
Rochester, NY	(i)	107	485		592	28	12/15/2010	1998
Modesto (Honey Creek), CA	(i) (i)	107	485 605		592 796	28 36	12/15/2010 12/15/2010	2006
	(1)	191	005		/90	50	12/13/2010	2000
Church s Chicken:	61 571	47 240	57.260		104 611	7 155	10/21/2009	Varian
191 Locations Circle K:	64,574	47,249	57,362		104,611	7,155	10/31/2008	Various
	(00	42.4	024		1.0(0	114	12/20/2007	1004
Akron (1178 Arlington), OH	680	434	834	0	1,268	114	12/20/2007	1994
Akron (1559 Market), OH	680	539	832	8	1,379	114	12/20/2007	1995
Akron (1693 West Market), OH	803	664	2,064	8	2,736	270	12/20/2007	2000

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## SCHEDULE III REAL ESTATE ASSETS AND ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION

				al Costs t ompany	0	<b>T</b> ( )		s Amount a Which	t			
				Build S	0	Total Adjustment to	Dec	Carried At cember 31,		mulated eciation	Date	Date
Description <sup>(a)</sup>	Encumb	rances	Land	Improv	ements	Basis	2	012 <sup>(b)(c)</sup>	(d	l)(e)(f)	Acquired	Constructed
Circle K (continued):												
Akron (940 Arlington), OH	\$	548	\$ 362	\$	1,062	\$	\$	1,424	\$	144	12/20/2007	1991
Akron (Albrecht), OH		539	400		908			1,308		120	12/20/2007	1997
Akron (Brittain), OH		605	345		1,005	8		1,358		140	12/20/2007	1995
Akron (Brown), OH		605	329		707			1,036		103	12/20/2007	1950
Akron (Cuyahoga), OH		813	518		794			1,312		111	12/20/2007	1998
Akron (Darrow), OH		605	544		849	8		1,401		116	12/20/2007	1994
Akron (Exchange), OH		709	559		900			1,459		121	12/20/2007	1996
Akron (Main), OH		567	330		1,288	7		1,625		177	12/20/2007	2000
Akron (Manchester), OH		794	304		945			1,249		130	12/20/2007	1994
Akron (Ridgewood), OH		605	435		386			821		56	12/20/2007	1969
Akron (Waterloo), OH		595	385		1,019			1,404		137	12/20/2007	2001
Albuquerque, NM		614	748		626			1,374		83	12/20/2007	1994
Auburn, AL		775	693		1,045			1,738		141	12/20/2007	1990
Augusta, GA		501	783		953			1,736		130	12/20/2007	1985
Barberton (31st St), OH		454	389		1,519			1,908		205	12/20/2007	1991
Barberton (5th St.), OH		595	283		1,067			1,350		141	12/20/2007	1996
Barberton (Wooster), OH		1,077	520		1,168			1,688		157	12/20/2007	2000
Baton Rouge (Burbank), LA		444	538		708			1,246		96	12/20/2007	1976
Baton Rouge (Floynell), LA		633	551		686			1,237		92	12/20/2007	1977
Baton Rouge (Jefferson), LA		482	770		600			1,370		81	12/20/2007	1970
Beaufort, SC		784	745		663			1,408		88	12/20/2007	1997
Bedford, OH		624	416		708			1,124		95	12/20/2007	2000
Bluffton, SC		1,162	1,075		777			1,852		106	12/20/2007	1997
Bossier City, LA		737	755		771			1,526		101	12/20/2007	1987
Brookpark, OH		652	472		819			1,291		108	12/20/2007	1998
Canton (12th St.), OH		524	459		878			1,337		123	12/20/2007	1992
Canton (Tuscarwas), OH		1,068	730		1,339			2,069		180	12/20/2007	2000
Charleston, SC		1,257	1,182		758			1,940		99	12/20/2007	1987
Charlotte (Independence), NC		912	589		581			1,170		79	12/20/2007	1996
Charlotte (Sharon), NC		945	663		734			1,397		97	12/20/2007	1997
Charlotte (Sugar Creek), SC		973	623		603			1,226		80	12/20/2007	1991
Cleveland, OH		765	573		1,352			1,925		182	12/20/2007	2002
Columbia (Garners), SC		1,021	645		739			1,384		98	12/20/2007	1993
Columbia (Hardscrabble), SC		850	587		777			1,364		102	12/20/2007	1997
Columbia (Lumpkin), GA		756	526		756			1,282		105	12/20/2007	1978
Columbus (Airport), GA		690	569		455			1,024		64	12/20/2007	1984
Columbus (Buena Vista), GA		728	576		623			1,199		87	12/20/2007	1990
Columbus (Warm Springs), GA		888	2,085		2,949			5,034		385	12/20/2007	1978
Columbus (Whiteville), GA		1,512	1,394		1,039			2,433		137	12/20/2007	1995
Copley, OH		558	336		692	8		1,036		100	12/20/2007	1993
Cuyahoga Falls (Bath), OH		983	472		1,287			1,759		171	12/20/2007	2002
Cuyahoga Falls (Port), OH		671	413		988			1,401		134	12/20/2007	1995
,								,				

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

### SCHEDULE III REAL ESTATE ASSETS AND ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION

			al Costs to ompany		Gross Amount a Which	t		
					Carried			
Description <sup>(a)</sup>	Encumbrances	Land	Buildings & Improvements	Total Adjustment to Basis	At December 31, 2012 <sup>(b)(c)</sup>	Accumulated Depreciation (d)(e)(f)	Date Acquired	Date Constructed
Circle K (continued):						(=)(-)(-)	1	
Cuyahoga Falls (State), OH	\$ 463	\$ 327	\$ 613	\$ 8	\$ 948	\$ 85	12/20/2007	1972
El Paso (Americas), TX	1,106	696	1,272		1,968	172	12/20/2007	1999
El Paso (Mesa), TX	576	684	821		1,505	111	12/20/2007	1999
El Paso (Zaragosa), TX	1,030	967	764		1,731	102	12/20/2007	1998
Fairlawn, OH	756	480	818		1,298	112	12/20/2007	1993
Fort Mill, SC	1,172	1,207	2,007		3,214	261	12/20/2007	1999
Goose Creek, SC	633	671	578		1,249	78	12/20/2007	1983
Huntersville, NC	973	680	716		1,396	95	12/20/2007	1996
Kent, OH	472	223	678		901	91	12/20/2007	1994
Lanett, AL	430	1,645	4,693		6,338	654	12/20/2007	1974
Macon (Arkwright), GA	529	422	675	(5)	1,092	91	12/20/2007	1993
Macon (Riverside), GA	567	588	625		1,213	89	12/20/2007	1974
Maple Heights, OH	718	524	1,052		1,576	144	12/20/2007	1998
Martinez, GA	595	506	702		1,208	96	12/20/2007	1986
Midland (Beaver Run), GA	1,172	1,066	1,099		2,165	150	12/20/2007	1995
Mobile (Airport), AL	813	516	651		1,167	93	12/20/2007	1987
Mobile (Moffett), AL	619	475	374	(45)	804	54	12/20/2007	1988
Mount Pleasant, SC	709	616	631		1,247	86	12/20/2007	1978
North Augusta, SC	558	380	678		1,058	90	12/20/2007	1999
North Monroe, LA	737	816	1,375		2,191	180	12/20/2007	1986
Northfield, OH	935	829	1,564		2,393	205	12/20/2007	1983
Norton, OH	690	374	1,430		1,804	192	12/20/2007	2001
Opelika (2nd Avenue), AL	595	778	1,590		2,368	215	12/20/2007	1989
Opelika (Columbus), AL	1,096	829	968		1,797	141	12/20/2007	1988
Parma, OH	633	451	1,052		1,503	141	12/20/2007	2002
Phenix City, AL	775	674	1,148		1,822	153	12/20/2007	1999
Pine Mountain, GA	567	744	3,016		3,760	398	12/20/2007	1999
Port Wentworth, GA	1,087	945	861		1,806	126	12/20/2007	1991
Savannah (Johnny Mercer),	(00	551	400		1.021	(7	12/20/2007	1000
GA	699 75 (	551	480		1,031	67	12/20/2007	1990
Savannah (King George), GA	756	816	712	0	1,528	95	12/20/2007	1997
Seville, OH	1,228	642	1,989	8	2,639 1,591	263 143	12/20/2007	2003
Shreveport, LA	586	517	1,074		/		12/20/2007	1988
Springdale, SC	813 652	368 409	609		977 1,555	81 158	12/20/2007 12/20/2007	1999 1984
Twinsburg, OH		409 512	1,146 733			138 99		1984
Valley, AL	756	512			1,245	148	12/20/2007	1974
West Monroe (1602), LA West Monroe (503), LA	803 709	918	1,127 660		1,665 1,578	89	12/20/2007 12/20/2007	1999
Willoughby, OH	576	390	1,001		1,378	133	12/20/2007	1985
Circuit City (Formerly):	570	390	1,001		1,391	155	12/20/2007	1980
Mesquite, TX		1,094	6,687	1,242	9,023	1,167	6/29/2007	1996
Taunton, MA		2,219	6,314	(5,011)	3,522	1,167	7/13/2007	2001
Groveland, FL	20,250	4,990	24,740	(3,011)	29,730	3,440	7/17/2007	1991
Aurora, CO	4,777	4,990	4,295	1,975	8,033	625	8/22/2007	1991
Kennesaw, GA	4,/// (i)	2,242	18,075	4,706	25,023	3,442	1/31/2008	1993
Columbus Fish Market:	(1)	2,242	10,075	4,700	25,025	3,442	1/31/2008	1998
Columbus i isii Walket.								

Grandview, OH	(i)	1,417	1,478	2,895	87	9/27/2010	1985
Conns:							
San Antonio, TX		1,026	3,055	4,081	539	5/26/2006	2002
Convergys:							
Las Cruces, NM	4,883	1,740	5,785	7,525	800	6/2/2008	1983
Las Cruces, NM	4,883	1,740	5,785	7,525	800	6/2/2008	198

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

### SCHEDULE III REAL ESTATE ASSETS AND ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION

			al Costs to ompany		Gross Amount a Which Carried	t		
Description <sup>(a)</sup>	Encumbrances	Land	Buildings & Improvements	Total Adjustment to Basis	At December 31, 2012 <sup>(b)(c)</sup>	Accumulated Depreciation (d)(e)(f)	Date Acquired	Date Constructed
Coral Walk:	\$ (i)	¢ 7 7 7 7	¢ 20.709	¢ (221)	¢ 00.014	\$ 3.090	(112/2008	2007
Cape Coral, FL	\$ (1)	\$ 7,737	\$ 20,708	\$ (231)	\$ 28,214	\$ 3,090	6/12/2008	2007
Cost-U-Less:	4.035	706	4 470		5.178	686	3/26/2007	2005
St. Croix, USVI	4,035	706	4,472		5,178	080	3/20/2007	2005
Cumming Town Center: Cumming, GA	33,700	13,555	48,146	(1,218)	60,483	5,751	7/11/2008	2007
CUIIIIIIII, OA CVS:	55,700	15,555	48,140	(1,218)	00,485	5,751	//11/2008	2007
	(i)	1 014	1 (02		2,907	241	12/1/2005	1998
Alpharetta, GA	(i)	1,214 1,141	1,693		<u>j</u>	341 432	12/1/2005	1998
Richland Hills, TX		1,141 561	2,302	169	3,443		12/8/2005	1997
Portsmouth (Scioto Trail), OH	1,420	552	1,639	80	2,369	338 288	3/8/2006	1997
Lakewood, OH	2.809		1,225	80	1,857		4/19/2006	
Madison, MS	2,809 (i)	1,068	2,835	205	3,903	523	5/26/2006	2004
Portsmouth, OH		328	1,862	205	2,395	387	6/28/2006	1997
Okeechobee, FL	4,076	1,623	3,563		5,186	624	7/7/2006	2001
Orlando, FL	3,016	2,125	2,213		4,338	400	7/12/2006	2005
Gulfport, MS	2,611	1,231	2,483		3,714	429	8/10/2006	2000
Clinton, NY	1,983	684	2,014		2,698	337	8/24/2006	2006
Glenville Scotia, NY	3,413	1,601	2,928		4,529	472	11/16/2006	2006
Florence, SC	1,706	771	1,803		2,574	277	5/17/2007	1998
Indianapolis, IN	0.051	1,077	2,238		3,315	281	2/7/2008	1998
Onley, VA	3,251	1,584	3,156		4,740	384	5/8/2008	2007
Columbia (I), TN	1,370	1,090	1,752		2,842	216	9/30/2008	1998
Columbia (II), TN	1,330	1,205	1,579		2,784	198	9/30/2008	1998
Hamilton, OH	2,280	917	1,682		2,599	198	9/30/2008	1999
Mechanicsville, NY	1,417	415	2,104		2,519	233	9/30/2008	1997
Atlanta, GA		910	2,450		3,360	273	10/7/2008	2006
Carrollton, TX	(i)	542	1,428		1,970	159	12/23/2008	1995
Kissimmee, FL	(i)	810	1,607		2,417	176	12/23/2008	1995
Lake Worth, TX	(i)	474	1,323		1,797	147	12/23/2008	1996
Richardson, TX		476	1,769		2,245	196	12/23/2008	1996
River Oaks, TX		819	1,711		2,530	190	12/23/2008	1996
The Colony, TX	(i)	460	1,422	(5)	1,877	158	12/23/2008	1996
Wichita Falls (SW), TX	(i)	451	1,655		2,106	183	12/23/2008	1996
Wichita Falls, TX	(i)	471	1,276		1,747	141	12/23/2008	1995
Myrtle Beach, SC	4,788	1,565	2,564		4,129	256	3/27/2009	2004
Maynard, MA	5,596	2,157	2,049		4,206	199	3/31/2009	2005
Waynesville, NC	3,966	420	3,005		3,425	298	3/31/2009	2005
Indianapolis (21st Street), IN	(i)	807	2,073		2,880	129	7/21/2010	1986
Lincoln, IN	(i)	375	2,472		2,847	144	9/17/2010	1981
Azle, TX	3,158	935	2,955		3,890	164	12/16/2010	1985
Fairview Township, PA	2,018	968	1,754		2,722	91	1/27/2011	2007
St. Augustine, FL	2,714	1,002	3,081		4,083	132	4/26/2011	2008
Dave and Buster s:								
Addison, IL	5,600	5,837	6,810		12,647	1,017	7/19/2007	2006
David s Bridal:								
Lenexa, KS		766	2,197		2,963	519	1/11/2006	2005
Topeka, KS	2,000	569	2,193		2,762	455	10/13/2006	2006

Dickinson Theater:								
Yukon, OK	(i)	980	3,403	7	4,390	475	7/17/2007	2007
Dick s Sporting Goods:								
Amherst, NY	6,321	3,147	6,084	864	10,095	1,180	12/20/2006	1986

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## SCHEDULE III REAL ESTATE ASSETS AND ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION

			al Costs to ompany		Gross Amount a Which	t		
			Buildings	Total	Carried At	Accumulated		
Description <sup>(a)</sup>	Encumbrances	Land	& Improvements	Adjustment to Basis	December 31, 2012 <sup>(b)(c)</sup>	Depreciation (d)(e)(f)	Date Acquired	Date Constructed
Dollar General:						(=)(=)(=)		
Crossville, TN	\$ 1,950	\$ 647	\$ 2,088	\$	\$ 2,735	\$ 402	6/2/2006	2006
Ardmore, TN	1,804	735	1,839		2,574	350	6/9/2006	2005
Livingston, TN	1,856	899	1,687		2,586	328	6/12/2006	2006
Drexel Heritage:	,		,		,			
Hickory, NC		394	3,622		4,016	1,360	2/24/2006	1963
Eckerd:			- / -		1	,		
Lincolnton, NC	1,538	557	2,131		2,688	317	4/3/2007	1998
Easton, PA	4,060	2,308	3,411		5,719	495	4/25/2007	2005
Spartanburg, SC	2,259	1,368	1,791		3,159	275	5/17/2007	1998
EDS Information Systems:	2,209	1,200	1,771		0,107	270	0/1//2007	1770
Salt Lake City, UT	18,000	2,283	19,796	279	22,358	2,763	7/17/2007	1999
Federal Express:	10,000	2,205	19,790	217	22,000	2,705	11112001	1777
Rockford, IL	(i)	1,469	3,669	223	5,361	749	12/9/2005	1994
Council Bluffs, IA	2,185	530	1,845	223	2,375	308	11/15/2006	1999
Edwardsville, KS	12,880	1,693	15,439	5,507	22,639	2,540	11/15/2006	1999
Peoria, IL	2,080	337	2,629	22	2,988	367	7/20/2007	1997
Walker, MI	2,000	1,387	4,424	3,334	9,145	614	8/8/2007	2001
Mishawaka, IN	(i)	303	3,356	5,554	3,659	428	2/7/2008	1993
Huntsville, AL		1,576	8,252	8	9,836	899	9/30/2008	2008
Baton Rouge, LA	6,470	1,822	6,332	1,561	9,830	797	10/3/2008	2008
Ferguson Enterprises:	0,470	1,022	0,332	1,501	9,715	191	10/3/2008	2008
Auburn, AL		663	1,401		2,064	162	8/21/2008	2007
Charlotte, NC	4,050	2,347	7,782		10,129	943	8/21/2008	2007
Cohasset, MN	4,050 (i)	2,347	1,782		1,286	138	8/21/2008	2007
	(-)	3,475	38,699		42,174	4,458	8/21/2008	2007
Front Royal, VA Ocala, FL		650	6,207		6,857	734	8/21/2008	2007
	(i)	522	4,712		5,234	534	8/21/2008	2000
Powhatan, VA	(i)	773			5,234 8,789	911	8/21/2008	2007
Salisbury, MD	(i) (i)	594	8,016					
Shallotte, NC	(1)	594	1,717		2,311	197	8/21/2008	2006
Fire Mountain Buffet:		970	1 210		2 1 9 9	(0	4/20/2011	2004
Decatur, AL		870	1,318		2,188	60	4/29/2011	2004
Dawsonville, GA		686	851		1,537	39	4/29/2011	2005
Lake Charles, LA		1,115	1,058		2,173	52	4/29/2011	1987
Gallina Centro:	14.200	5 ((0)	10.247	0	16.024	1 ((0	2/26/2007	2000
Collierville, TN	14,200	5,669	10,347	8	16,024	1,668	3/26/2007	2000
Gallina Centro II:		1.050	5.050		6.001		11/15/2010	2012
Collierville II, TN		1,858	5,073		6,931	17	11/15/2012	2012
Gold s Gym:	0.650	4 405	5.050				0.000.0000	2005
O Fallon, IL	3,650	1,407	5,253		6,660	992	9/29/2006	2005
St. Peters, MO	4,893	2,338	4,428		6,766	645	7/31/2007	2007
O Fallon, MS	5,425	3,120	3,992		7,112	611	8/29/2007	2007
Golden Corral:							0.000	****
Albuquerque, NM		1,526	2,853		4,379	119	9/28/2011	2011
Gordman s:							4 14 6 19 6 6	
Peoria, IL	4,950	1,558	6,674		8,232	1,047	1/18/2007	2006
Gregg Appliances:								

Greensboro, NC	(i)	2,412	3,931	(366)	5,977	498	1/11/2008	2007
Grove City, OH	(i)	987	4,477		5,464	584	9/17/2008	2008
Mt Juliet, TN	2,425	2,088	3,638		5,726	449	9/23/2008	2008
Hilltop Plaza:								
Bridgeton, MO	(i)	8,012	13,342	7	21,361	1,752	2/6/2008	1991
HOM Furniture:								
Fargo, ND	4,800	1,155	9,779		10,934	1,592	1/4/2007	2004

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

### SCHEDULE III REAL ESTATE ASSETS AND ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION

			al Costs to ompany		Gross Amount a Which	t		
	E. I.	<b>X X</b>	Buildings &	Total Adjustment	Carried At December 31, 2012 <sup>(b)(c)</sup>	Accumulated Depreciation	Date	Date
Description <sup>(a)</sup> Home Depot:	Encumbrances	Land	Improvements	to Basis	2012(0)(0)	(d)(e)(f)	Acquired	Constructed
Bedford Park, IL	\$ (i)	\$ 9,024	\$ 20,877	\$ 545	\$ 30,446	\$ 2,926	8/21/2007	1992
Lakewood, CO	7,212	\$ 9,024 9,367	\$ 20,877	φ J4J	9,367	\$ 2,920	8/27/2008	2006
,	19,300	9,307	20,114		37,750	2,175	9/30/2008	1995
Colma, CA Infiniti:	19,500	17,050	20,114		57,750	2,175	9/30/2008	1995
Davie, FL	5,151	3,076	5,410		8,486	936	11/30/2006	2006
	5,151	5,070	5,410		0,400	950	11/50/2000	2000
Ivex Packaging:		1(2	2.077		4.020	200	12/20/2010	1007
New Castle, PA		162	3,877		4,039	209	12/20/2010	1986
J.Jill:	(i)	( 014	17.270		22.502	1 105	0/20/2010	2000
Tilton, NH	(1)	6,214	17,378		23,592	1,125	9/30/2010	2008
Jo-Ann Fabrics:	(i)	0.570	2 (92		( )(0)	520	0.15.10000	2000
Alpharetta, GA	(i)	2,578	3,682		6,260	538	8/5/2008	2000
Independence, MO	(i)	1,304	2,790		4,094	172	12/23/2010	2006
Kohl s:								
Wichita, KS	5,200	1,798	6,200	818	8,816	1,176	9/27/2006	1996
Lake Zurich, IL	9,075	1,854	10,086		11,940	1,453	7/17/2007	2000
Grand Forks, ND	4,931	1,855	5,680		7,535	684	6/11/2008	2006
Tilton, NH	3,780	5,640			5,640		3/27/2009	(h)
Olathe, KS	5,819	2,539	5,471	350	8,360	217	8/23/2011	1995
Kroger:								
LaGrange, GA		1,101	6,032	177	7,310	874	6/28/2007	1998
LA Fitness:								
Brooklyn Park, MN	5,871	1,963	7,460		9,423	885	6/17/2008	2008
Matteson, IL	5,753	2,628	6,474		9,102	867	7/16/2008	2007
Greenwood, IN	(i)	2,233	7,670		9,903	950	8/5/2008	2007
League City, TX	(i)	1,597	4,832	16	6,445	328	5/21/2010	2007
Naperville, IL	(i)	2,415	5,759		8,174	388	6/30/2010	1999
West Chester, OH	5,075	664	6,696		7,360	314	4/27/2011	2009
La-Z-Boy:								
Glendale, AZ	(i)	2,515	2,968		5,483	600	10/25/2005	2001
Newington, CT	3,324	1,466	4,979		6,445	756	1/5/2007	2006
Kentwood, MI		1,442	3,702		5,144	590	6/28/2007	1986
Lincoln Place:								
Fairview Heights, IL	35,432	6,010	36,738	1,416	44,164	5,650	4/5/2007	1998
Logan s Roadhouse:								
Fairfax, VA	1,117	1,527	1,414		2,941	216	3/28/2007	1998
Johnson City, TN	1,933	1,280	1,794		3,074	273	3/28/2007	1996
Wichita Falls, TX	(i)	435	1,670		2,105	90	12/17/2010	2009
Trussville, AL	(i)	723	1,147		1,870	63	12/17/2010	2008
Long John Silvers:								
Houston, TX	(i)	965		122	1,087	17	7/19/2007	2004
Lowe s:								
Enterprise, AL	(i)	1,012	5,803		6,815	1,164	12/1/2005	1995
Lubbock, TX	7,475	4,581	6,563	57	11,201	1,187	9/27/2006	1996
Midland, TX	7,150	3,525	7,332		10,857	1,306	9/27/2006	1996
Cincinnati, OH	13,800	5,592	11,319		16,911	1,691	7/17/2007	1998
Chester, NY	3,834	5,704	11,017		5,704	1,071	9/19/2008	2008
	5,054	5,704			5,704		717/2000	2000

Tilton, NH	12,960	10,800			10,800		3/27/2009	(h)
Market Pointe:								
Papillion, NE	11,825	11,626	12,882	322	24,830	1,718	6/20/2008	2007
Marsh Supermarket:								
Indianapolis, IN	5,950	1,842	10,764		12,606	1,359	2/7/2008	1999
Massard Farms								
Fort Smith, AR	9,670	4,295	10,755	236	15,286	1,584	10/11/2007	2001

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## SCHEDULE III REAL ESTATE ASSETS AND ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION

			al Costs to ompany		Gross Amount a Which Carried	t		
			Buildings	Total	At	Accumulated		
			&	Adjustment	December 31,	Depreciation	Date	Date
Description <sup>(a)</sup>	Encumbrances	Land	Improvements	to Basis	2012 <sup>(b)(c)</sup>	(d)(e)(f)	Acquired	Constructed
Mealey s Furniture:				+	* * * * * * *			
Maple Shade, NJ	\$ (i)	\$ 1,716	\$ 3,907	\$ 821	\$ 6,444	\$ 643	12/12/2007	2007
Mercedes Benz:	(i)		<b>5 3</b> 00		0.024		10/15/0000	2000
Atlanta, GA	(1)	2,623	7,208		9,831	1,110	12/15/2006	2000
Milford Commons:	5 1 ( 1	7.505	4.057		11 702	570	1/17/2000	2005
Milford, CT	5,161	7,525	4,257		11,782	572	1/17/2008	2005
Mountainside Fitness:	(i)	1 177	4 490		5 ( 57	1.017	2/0/2007	2001
Chandler, AZ	(1)	1,177	4,480		5,657	1,017	2/9/2006	2001
Mustang Engineering:	(i)	1.050	16 100	27	10.004	2.520	1/21/2000	1002
Houston, TX	(1)	1,859	16,198	37	18,094	2,520	1/31/2008	1983
Northern Tool & Equipment:	2 1 9 5	0 0 0 0 0 0	0.420		1.((5	417	2/22/2007	2006
Blaine, MN	3,185	2,233	2,432		4,665	417	2/28/2007	2006
O Reilly Auto Parts:	3,290	1,896	2,904		4,800	441	2/6/2007	1970
Dallas, TX Office Depart	5,290	1,890	2,904		4,800	441	2/0/2007	1970
Office Depot: Dayton, OH	2,130	807	2,183		2,990	367	7/7/2006	2005
Greenville, MS	2,150	666	2,185		3,135	422	7/12/2006	2003
,		1,024	1,540		2,564	367	7/19/2006	2000
Warrensburg, MO Benton, AR	2,130	560	2,506		3,066	401	11/21/2006	2001
Oxford, MS	2,130	916	2,500		3,057	338	12/1/2006	2001
Enterprise, AL	1.850	771	1,635		2,406	253	2/27/2007	2000
Alcoa, TN	(i)	1,164	2,537	158	3,859	323	1/31/2007	1999
Laurel, MS	(i)	351	2,337	156	2,565	247	9/30/2008	2002
London, KY	(i)	724	2,214		3,411	374	9/30/2008	2002
Durham, NC	2,052	737	1,647		2,384	77	4/29/2011	2001
Balcones Heights, TX	2,052	1,213	2,157		3,370	99	4/29/2011	2008
OfficeMax:	2,205	1,215	2,137		5,570	,,	4/2//2011	2007
Orangeburg, SC		590	2,363		2,953	426	2/28/2007	1999
Old Time Pottery:		590	2,303		2,955	420	2/20/2007	1999
Fairview Heights, IL		1,044	2,943	50	4,037	872	11/21/2006	1979
One Pacific Place:		1,044	2,745	50	4,007	072	11/21/2000	1777
Omaha, NE	23,400	6,254	27,877	2,217	36,348	5,794	2/6/2007	1988
Oxford Theater:	23,100	0,231	27,077	2,217	50,510	5,771	2/0/2007	1900
Oxford, MS		281	4,051	(2,581)	1,751	19	8/31/2006	2006
Payless Shoes:		201	1,001	(2,501)	1,751	17	0/31/2000	2000
Columbia, SC	(i)	568	742		1,310	93	9/30/2008	1998
PepBoys:		200	, .=		1,010	20	<i>712012000</i>	17770
Albuquerque, NM		1.495	1.980		3,475	256	3/25/2008	1990
Arlington Heights, IL		1,379	4,376		5,755	562	3/25/2008	1995
Clarksville, IN	(i)	1,017	1,492		2,509	200	3/25/2008	1993
Colorado Springs, CO		1,223	1,820		3,043	242	3/25/2008	1994
El Centro, CA	(i)	1,000	1,202		2,202	156	3/25/2008	2006
Fort Myers, FL		2,121	2,546		4,667	323	3/25/2008	1994
Frederick, MD	(i)	1,786	2,812		4,598	344	3/25/2008	1987
Hampton, VA	(i)	2,024	1,757		3,781	231	3/25/2008	1993
Lakeland, FL	(i)	3,313	1,991		5,304	274	3/25/2008	1991
Nashua, NH		2,415	2,006		4,421	260	3/25/2008	1996
		2,115	2,000		1,721	200	5/25/2000	1770

Orem, UT	(i)	1,392	1,224	2,616	161	3/25/2008	1990
Pasadena, TX	(i)	1,703	2,656	4,359	342	3/25/2008	1995
San Antonio, TX		905	2,091	2,996	278	3/25/2008	1988
Tamarac, FL	(i)	1,690	2,106	3,796	269	3/25/2008	1997
Tampa, FL		3,902	2,035	5,937	306	3/25/2008	1991
West Warwick, RI	(i)	2,429	1,198	3,627	161	3/25/2008	1993

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

### SCHEDULE III REAL ESTATE ASSETS AND ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION

			al Costs to ompany		Gross Amount a Which	t		
			Buildings &	Total Adjustment	Carried At December 31,	Accumulated	Date	Date
Description <sup>(a)</sup>	Encumbrances	Land	A Improvements	to Basis	2012 <sup>(b)(c)</sup>	Depreciation (d)(e)(f)	Acquired	Constructed
Petsmart:			•				•	
McCarran, NV	\$ 22,000	\$ 5,151	\$ 43,546	\$	\$ 48,697	\$ 5,079	7/2/2008	2008
Chattanooga, TN		1,136	3,418		4,554	382	8/5/2008	1996
Daytona Beach, FL		1,735	3,270		5,005	365	8/5/2008	1996
Fredericksburg, VA		3,247	2,083		5,330	235	8/5/2008	1997
Plastech:								
Auburn Hills, MI	(i)	3,283	18,153	(2,882)	18,554	2,840	12/15/2005	1995
Pocatello Square:								
Pocatello, ID	17,250	3,262	18,418	2,388	24,068	3,092	4/6/2007	2006
Rayford Square:								
Spring, TX	5,940	2,339	6,696	178	9,213	1,179	3/2/2006	1973
Rite Aid:								
Alliance, OH		432	1,446	1	1,879	311	10/20/2005	1996
Enterprise, AL	2,043	920	2,391		3,311	463	1/26/2006	2005
Wauseon, OH	2,142	1,047	2,333	1	3,381	457	1/26/2006	2005
Saco, ME	1,340	391	1,989		2,380	389	1/27/2006	1997
Cleveland, OH	1,370	566	1,753	1	2,320	357	4/27/2006	1997
Fremont, OH	1,300	863	1,435	1	2,299	285	4/27/2006	1997
Defiance, OH	2,321	1,174	2,373	1	3,548	441	5/26/2006	2005
Lansing, MI	1,041	254	1,276	50	1,580	266	6/29/2006	1950
Glassport, PA	2,325	674	3,112	1	3,787	493	10/4/2006	2006
Hanover, PA	4,115	1,924	3,804		5,728	597	10/17/2006	2006
Plains, PA	3,380	1,147	3,780		4,927	561	4/16/2007	2006
Fredericksburg, VA	2,979	1,522	3,378		4,900	484	5/2/2007	2007
Lima, OH	3,103	1,814	2,402		4,216	359	5/14/2007	2005
Allentown, PA	3,615	1,635	3,654		5,289	534	5/15/2007	2006
Ruth Chris:	(i)	1 701	1.0(0		2.0(2	74	0/07/0010	2006
Metairie, LA	(i) (i)	1,701	1,262		2,963	74	9/27/2010	2006
Sarasota, FL	(1)	1,480	1,266		2,746	74	9/27/2010	2007
Ryan s Buffet:		827	1,176		2,003	55	4/29/2011	1994
Florence, AL		667			1,825	53		1994
Dothan, AL		610	1,158 928		1,538	43	4/29/2011 4/29/2011	1998
Carrollton, GA Hiram, GA		729	928		1,558	43	4/29/2011	1993
Albany, GA		838	1,561		2,399	72	4/29/2011	2003
Corydon, IN		550	1,136		1,686	52	4/29/2011	1999
Bowling Green, KY		1,371	1,601		2,972	75	4/29/2011	1999
Johnstown, PA		725	813		1,538	37	4/29/2011	1997
Picayune, MS		1,212	1,044		2,256	49	4/29/2011	1998
Tupelo, MS		1,010	947		1,957	44	4/29/2011	1995
Charleston, SC		1,209	488		1,697	24	4/29/2011	1988
Conroe, TX		1,746	1,362		3,108	65	4/29/2011	1993
Princeton, WV		930	1,484		2,414	68	4/29/2011	2001
Sportsman s Warehouse		750	1,707		2,714	00	7/2011	2001
(Formerly):								
Wichita, KS		1,586	5,954	(4,762)	2,778		6/27/2006	2006
DePere, WI	3,907	1,131	4,295	(4,702)	5,426	669	4/20/2007	2000
201010, 111	5,707	1,101	7,275		5,420	007	1,20/2007	2004

Staples:								
Crossville, TN		549	2,134		2,683	521	1/26/2006	2001
Peru, IL		1,285	1,959		3,244	384	11/10/2006	1998
Clarksville, IN	2,900	939	3,080		4,019	562	12/29/2006	2006
Greenville, SC	2,955	1,718	2,496		4,214	374	4/11/2007	2007
Warsaw, IN	1,850	1,084	1,984		3,068	306	5/17/2007	1998
Guntersville, AL		969	2,330		3,299	338	7/6/2007	2001
Moraine, OH	(i)	1,168	2,182	(11)	3,339	311	10/12/2007	2006
Angola, IN		457	2,366		2,823	278	9/30/2008	1999

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

# SCHEDULE III REAL ESTATE ASSETS AND ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION

			al Costs to ompany		Gross Amount at Which	t		
					Carried			
Description <sup>(a)</sup>	Encumbrances	Land	Buildings & Improvements	Total Adjustment to Basis	At December 31, 2012 <sup>(b)(c)</sup>	Accumulated Depreciation (d)(e)(f)	Date Acquired	Date Constructed
Starbucks:	¢	¢ 5(0	ф. 05.	¢	<b>A</b> 1.410	¢ 100	(12212007	2007
Covington, TN	\$	\$ 563	\$ 856	\$	\$ 1,419	\$ 138	6/22/2007	2007
Sedalia, MO	(i)	249	837		1,086	123	6/22/2007	2006
Bowling Green, KY	(i) (i)	557	1,005	3	1,565	148	10/23/2007	2007
Shawnee, OK	(1)	362	644	5	1,011	99	10/31/2007	2006
Oklahoma City, OK		386	725	5	1,116	112	11/20/2007	2007
Chattanooga, TN		533	788	5	1,326	119	11/26/2007	2007
Maryville, TN	(i)	663	733	4	1,400	111	11/26/2007	2007
Powell, TN	(i)	517	728	4	1,249	111	11/26/2007	2007
Seymour, TN		509	752	4	1,265	113	11/26/2007	2007
Altus, OK	0	191	885		1,076	131	1/16/2008	2007
Stillwater, OK	(i)	164	990		1,154	139	2/28/2008	2007
Memphis, TN		201	1,077		1,278	145	3/4/2008	2007
Ponca City, OK	<i></i>	218	778		996	107	3/11/2008	2007
Kingsport, TN	(i)	544	733		1,277	103	3/25/2008	2008
Stations Casino:								
Las Vegas, NV	42,212	4,976	50,024		55,000	6,564	11/1/2007	2007
Taco Bell:								
Anderson, IN	(i)	344	640	(13)	971	130	7/19/2007	1995
Brazil, IN	(i)	539	569	(12)	1,096	113	7/19/2007	1996
Henderson, KY	(i)	380	946	(14)	1,312	168	7/19/2007	1992
Martinsville, IN	(i)	421	633	(12)	1,042	126	7/19/2007	1986
Princeton, IN	(i)	287	628	(14)	901	136	7/19/2007	1992
Robinson, IN	(i)	300	527	(11)	816	110	7/19/2007	1994
Spencer, IN	(i)	216	583	(14)	785	117	7/19/2007	1999
Vinceness, IN	(i)	623	648	(16)	1,255	131	7/19/2007	2000
Washington, IN	(i)	334	583	(12)	905	119	7/19/2007	1995
TelerX Marketing:								
Kings Mountain, NC		367	7,795		8,162	1,183	7/17/2007	2007
Three Forks Restaurant:								
Dallas, TX		3,641	5,678		9,319	679	6/5/2008	1998
TJ Maxx:								
Staunton, VA		933	3,082	157	4,172	374	9/30/2008	1988
Tractor Supply:								
Parkersburg, WV	1,793	934	2,050		2,984	433	9/26/2005	2005
La Grange, TX	1,405	256	2,091		2,347	379	11/6/2006	2006
Livingston, TN	1,725	430	2,360		2,790	423	11/22/2006	2006
New Braunfels, TX	1,750	511	2,350		2,861	424	11/22/2006	2006
Crockett, TX	1,325	291	1,957		2,248	349	12/1/2006	2006
Ankeny, IA	1,950	717	1,984		2,701	349	2/9/2007	2006
Greenfield, MN	2,228	1,311	2,367		3,678	350	4/2/2007	2006
Marinette, WI	1,918	448	2,123		2,571	360	4/10/2007	2006
Paw Paw, MI	2,048	537	2,349		2,886	348	4/10/2007	2006
Navasota, TX	2,050	348	2,368		2,716	393	4/18/2007	2006
Fredericksburg, TX	2,031	593	2,235		2,828	325	5/8/2007	2007
Fairview, TN	1,931	449	2,234		2,683	323	5/25/2007	2007
Baytown, TX	2,251	808	2,212		3,020	317	6/11/2007	2007
	, -		, -					

Prior Lake, MN	3,283	1,756	2,948	98	4,802	435	6/29/2007	1991
Rome, NY	1,716	1,231	1,747		2,978	226	1/4/2008	2003
Clovis, NM	(i)	695	2,129		2,824	266	4/7/2008	2007
Carroll, OH	1,090	798	1,030		1,828	261	5/8/2008	1976
Baldwinsville, NY	1,705	1,110	1,938		3,048	225	10/15/2008	2005
LaGrange, KY	(i)	584	2,322		2,906	300	11/19/2008	2008
Lowville, NY	(i)	126	1,848		1,974	127	6/3/2010	2006

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## SCHEDULE III REAL ESTATE ASSETS AND ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION

			al Costs to ompany		Gross Amount a Which Carried	t		
Description <sup>(a)</sup>	Encumbrances	Land	Buildings & Improvements	Total Adjustment to Basis	At December 31, 2012 <sup>(b)(c)</sup>	Accumulated Depreciation (d)(e)(f)	Date Acquired	Date Constructed
Tractor Supply (continued):	Encumbrances	Luna	improvements	to Dubis	2012	(u)(c)(l)	riequireu	constructed
Malone, NY	\$ (i)	\$ 168	\$ 1,852	\$	\$ 2,020	\$ 127	6/3/2010	2006
Elletsville, IN	(i)	247	1,992		2,239	122	9/13/2010	2007
Mt. Sterling, KY	1,452	471	1,899		2,370	66	10/27/2011	2011
TutorTime:	7 -		,		,			
Pittsburgh, PA	(i)	508	391		899	27	12/15/2010	2008
Victoria Crossing:								
Victoria, TX	8,288	2,207	9,531	121	11,859	1,497	1/12/2007	2006
Wadsworth Boulevard:								
Denver, CO	6,708	4,723	12,728	274	17,725	2,305	2/6/2006	1991
Walgreens:								
Brainerd, MN	2,814	981	2,882		3,863	594	10/5/2005	2000
Florissant, MO	3,372	1,482	3,205		4,687	590	11/2/2005	2001
St Louis (Gravois), MO	3,999	2,220	3,305		5,525	609	11/2/2005	2001
St Louis (Telegraph), MO	3,289	1,745	2,875		4,620	530	11/2/2005	2001
Columbia, MO	3,573	2,353	3,351		5,704	658	11/22/2005	2002
Olivette, MO	4,476	3,077	3,798		6,875	725	11/22/2005	2001
Knoxville, TN	3,250	1,826	2,465		4,291	474	5/8/2006	2000
Picayune, MS	2,766	1,212	2,548		3,760	428	9/15/2006	2006
Cincinnati, OH	3,341	1,335	3,272		4,607	492	3/6/2007	2000
Madeira, OH	2,850	1,060	2,911		3,971	439	3/6/2007	1998
Sharonville, OH	2,630	1,203	2,836	352	4,391	472	3/6/2007	1998
Shreveport, LA	2,815	477	2,648		3,125	396	3/23/2007	1998
Bridgetown, OH	3,043	1,537	2,356		3,893	356	4/30/2007	1998
Dallas, TX	2,175	992	2,749	619	4,360	487	5/9/2007	1996
Bryan, TX	4,111	783	4,792	(4)	5,571	685	5/18/2007	2001
Harris County, TX	3,673	1,651	3,007		4,658	448	5/18/2007	2000
Gainesville, FL	2,465	1,079	2,398	18	3,495	344	6/1/2007	1997
Kansas City (63rd St), MO	3,035	1,255	2,944	363	4,562	458	7/11/2007	2000
Kansas City (Independence), MO	2,990	1,233	3,066		4,299	430	7/11/2007	1997
Kansas City (Linwood), MO	2,438	1,066	2,634	202	3,902	391	7/11/2007	2000
Kansas City (Troost), MO	2,464	1,149	3,288		4,437	460	7/11/2007	2000
Topeka, KS	1,870	860	2,142		3,002	300	7/11/2007	1999
Fort Worth, TX	3,675	276	2,982		3,258	411	7/17/2007	1992
Richmond, VA	(i)	745	2,902		3,647	417	8/17/2007	1997
Dallas, TX	(i)	367	2,214	(1)	2,580	300	8/27/2007	1997
Brentwood, TN	2,700	2,904	2,179	(74)	5,009	294	10/17/2007	2006
Harriman, TN	2,500	1,133	3,526		4,659	470	10/24/2007	2007
Beverly Hills, TX	2,460	1,286	2,562	691	4,539	413	12/5/2007	2007
Waco, TX	2,730	1,138	2,683	700	4,521	431	12/5/2007	2007
Cincinnati (Seymour), OH	(i)	756	2,587		3,343	351	12/21/2007	2000
Oneida, TN	2,500	555	3,938		4,493	501	2/29/2008	2007
Batesville, MS	2 000	1,558	3,265		4,823	415	3/31/2008	2007
Elmira, NY	2,900	1,996	3,831		5,827	463	5/1/2008	2007
Hibbing, MN	2,489	1,048	2,763		3,811	326	5/14/2008	2007
Essex, MD	3,817	1,208	4,725		5,933	548	5/30/2008	2007
Bath, NY	2,513	1,114	2,924		4,038	348	6/2/2008	2008

Chino Valley, AZ	3,186	1,779	3,014	4,793	347	6/2/2008	2007
Albany, GA	2,592	929	3,177	4,106	381	6/11/2008	2008
Rome, NY	2,553	1,170	3,121	4,291	365	7/15/2008	2007
Columbus, MS	2,552	1,193	2,831	4,024	346	7/24/2008	2004

## Index to Financial Statements

# COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

#### SCHEDULE III REAL ESTATE ASSETS AND ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION

			l Costs to mpany		Gross Amount at Which	:		
					Carried			
Description <sup>(a)</sup>	Encumbrances	Land	Buildings & Improvements	Total Adjustment to Basis	At December 31, 2012 <sup>(b)(c)</sup>	Accumulated Depreciation (d)(e)(f)	Date Acquired	Date Constructed
Walgreens (continued):			•			(-/(-/(-)	•	
Mobile, AL	\$ 3,215	\$ 1,654	\$ 3,286	\$	\$ 4,940	\$ 385	8/28/2008	2007
Akron, OH	(i)	565	1,961	86	2,612	235	9/30/2008	1994
Broken Arrow, OK		770	1,274		2,044	160	9/30/2008	1993
Crossville, TN	2,731	878	3,154		4,032	393	9/30/2008	2001
Jacksonville, FL	2,998	1,044	4,178		5,222	474	9/30/2008	2000
LaMarque, TX		450	3,461		3,911	389	9/30/2008	2000
Newton, IA	(i)	505	3,456		3,961	392	9/30/2008	2000
Saginaw, MI		801	2,977		3,778	342	9/30/2008	2001
Seattle, WA	3,740	2,944	3,206		6,150	364	9/30/2008	2002
Tulsa, OK		651	2,168		2,819	256	9/30/2008	1994
Tulsa, OK		192	1,935		2,127	231	9/30/2008	1993
Evansville, IN		1,131	2,898		4,029	300	11/25/2008	2007
Austin, MN	3,531	1,049	1,940		2,989	189	3/27/2009	2002
Canton, IL	4,429	842	3,046		3,888	301	3/27/2009	2006
Galloway, OH	4,250	1,055	2,834		3,889	283	3/27/2009	2003
Humble, TX	4,395	1,092	3,027		4,119	294	3/27/2009	2003
Memphis, TN	5,058	693	3,827		4,520	380	3/27/2009	2002
Parkville, MO	4,274	1,461	2,243		3,704	227	3/27/2009	2006
San Antonio, TX	4,060	991	3,005		3,996	292	3/27/2009	2004
Toledo, OH	5,400	1,208	3,469		4,677	339	3/27/2009	2005
Antioch, TN	4,425	479	3,411		3,890	335	3/31/2009	2002
Decatur, IL	4,003	680	2,989		3,669	297	3/31/2009	2005
Long Beach, MS	3,662	791	2,600		3,391	256	3/31/2009	2005
Roselle, NJ	5,742	1,632	3,746		5,378	360	3/31/2009	2002
Saraland, AL	5,079	1,415	3,187		4,602	309	3/31/2009	2003
Mt. Pleasant, TX	3,404	1,097	3,447		4,544	185	12/21/2010	1999
Richmond Hill, GA	3,237	1,257	3,304		4,561	160	2/25/2011	2009
Wal-Mart:							- 10 14 0 0 -	
Anderson, SC	8,160	3,265	8,442	1,271	12,978	1,414	5/8/2007	1993
New London, WI	1,778	658	1,938	135	2,731	310	5/9/2007	1991
Spencer, IN	1,325	612	1,427	157	2,196	243	5/23/2007	1987
Bay City, TX	(i) (i)	637	2,558	(6)	3,189	365	8/14/2007	1990
Washington, IL	(1) (i)	1,043	2,386	117	3,546	360	9/10/2007	1989
Borger, TX	(i) (i)	932	1,828	(10)	2,750	258	9/12/2007	1991
Whiteville, NC	(1)	854	1,357	245	2,456	225	10/11/2007	1988
WaWa:	2 700	1.050	2 000		2.050	202	2/20/2006	2000
Hockessin, DE	2,709	1,850	2,000		3,850	393	3/29/2006	2000
Manahawkin, NJ	2,617	1,359	2,360		3,719	379	3/29/2006	2000
Narberth, PA	2,422	1,659	1,782		3,441	351	3/29/2006	2000
Wehrenberg Theatre:	(i)	2 700	4.604	100	7.500	000	(114/2006	1000
Arnold, MO	(1)	2,798	4,604	126	7,528	823	6/14/2006	1998
Weston Shops: Weston, FL	(i)	6.024	9,573		15 (07	1 169	7/20/2009	2007
	(1)	6,034	9,573		15,607	1,168	7/30/2008	2007
Wickes Furniture:	15.925	9,896	11,282	(11,377)	9,801	804	10/17/2007	2007
Chicago, IL WinCo Foods:	13,923	9,890	11,282	(11,577)	9,801	804	10/1//2007	2007
whice roous.								

Eureka, CA	11,247	4,277	10,919	380	15,576	1,622	6/27/2007	1960
Winter Garden Village:								
Winter Garden, FL	105,700	22,862	151,385	2,058	176,305	17,211	9/26/2008	2007
	\$ 1,359,996	\$ 841,244	\$ 2,176,266	\$ 23,523	\$ 3,041,033	\$ 297,354		

## Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

### SCHEDULE III REAL ESTATE ASSETS AND ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION

#### (in thousands)

				al Cost ompan					s Amount a Which Carried	t			
				Bu	uildings		Total		At		mulated	D	D
Description <sup>(a)</sup>	Encu	mbrances	Land	Imp	& rovements	•	ustment Basis		ember 31, 012 <sup>(b)(c)</sup>		eciation	Date Acquired	Date Constructed
Real Estate Held for Investme									•	(0	(C)(I)	inequireu	e onisir dered
Academy Sports:		Ĩ					0						
Houston, TX	\$	3,825	\$ 3,953	\$	1,952	\$	1	\$	5,906	\$		6/27/2007	1995
Baton Rouge, LA		4,687	2,719		6,014		1,937		10,670			7/19/2007	1996
Houston (Breton), TX		3,045	1,194		4,675				5,869			7/19/2007	1995
Houston (Southwest), TX		4,625	3,377		5,066		3,127		11,570		68	7/19/2007	1996
North Richland Hills, TX		4,217	2,097		5,693		(153)		7,637			7/19/2007	1996
Best Buy:													
Evanston, IL		5,900	3,661		6,984		2		10,647			6/27/2007	1996
Warwick, RI		5,350	3,948		9,544				13,492			6/27/2007	1992
CVS:													
Amarillo, TX		1,741	832		2,563				3,395			7/19/2007	1994
Del City, OK		2,631	1,085		4,496				5,581			7/19/2007	1998
Eckerd:													
Mantua, NJ		1,470	943		1,495		2		2,440			6/27/2007	1993
Vineland, NJ		3,500	2,353		4,743				7,096			6/27/2007	1997
Chattanooga, TN		1,920	1,023		2,976				3,999			7/19/2007	1997
Mableton, GA		1,197	716		1,699				2,415			7/19/2007	1994
	\$	44,108	\$ 27,901	\$	57,900	\$	4,916	\$	90,717	\$	68		
	Φ	,100	φ <i>21,</i> 901	φ	57,900	Φ	4,710	Φ	20,/1/	Φ	00		

(a) As of December 31, 2012, we owned 417 single-tenant, freestanding retail properties, 312 single-tenant, freestanding commercial properties and 23 multi-tenant retail properties.

(b) The aggregate cost for federal income tax purposes is approximately \$3.1 billion.

(c) The following is a reconciliation of total real estate carrying value for the years ended December 31:

	2012	2011	2010
Balance, beginning of period	3,123,915	3,018,095	2,921,274
Additions			
Acquisitions	6,931	86,975	96,156
Improvements	13,584	19,000	6,668
Total additions	20,515	105,975	102,824
Deductions			
Cost of real estate sold	6,945	155	5
Adjustment to basis			1,190
Other (including provisions for impairment of real estate assets)	5,735		4,808
Total deductions	12,680	155	6,003

Balance, end of period	3,131,750	3,123,915	3,018,095

#### **Index to Financial Statements**

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

### SCHEDULE III REAL ESTATE ASSETS AND ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION

(in thousands)

(d) The following is a reconciliation of accumulated depreciation for the years ended December 31:

	2012	2011	2010
Balance, beginning of period	\$ 238,688	\$ 178,906	\$ 122,887
Additions			
Acquisitions Depreciation Expense for Building, Acquisitions Costs & Tenant Improvements			
Acquired	59,530	58,534	56,280
Improvements Depreciation Expense for Tenant Improvements and Building Equipment	1,360	1,248	335
Total additions	60,890	59,782	56,615
Deductions			
Cost of real estate sold	552		
Other (including provisions for impairment of real estate assets)	1,604		596
Total deductions	2,156		596
Balance, end of period	297,422	238,688	178,906

(e) In 2012, a provision for impairment was recorded on two properties. In 2010, a provision for impairment was recorded on one property.

(f) The Company s assets are depreciated or amortized using the straight-line method over the useful lives of the assets by class. Generally, tenant improvements are amortized over the respective lease term and buildings are depreciated over 40 years.

(g) For financial reporting purposes, the lease has been recorded as a direct financing lease; therefore, depreciation is not applicable.

(h) Subject to ground lease and therefore date constructed is not applicable.

(i) Property is included in the Credit Facility s unencumbered borrowing base. As of December 31, 2012, the Company had \$319.1 million outstanding under the Credit Facility.

#### Index to Financial Statements

## COLE CREDIT PROPERTY TRUST II, INC.

## SCHEDULE IV MORTGAGE LOANS ON REAL ESTATE

(in thousands)

Mortgage Loans Receivable <sup>(1)</sup>	Description	Location	Interest Rate	Final Maturity Date	Periodic Payment Terms <sup>(2)</sup>	Prior Liens	Aı	Outstanding Face Amount of Mortgages		carrying mount of rtgages <sup>(3)</sup>
Cracker Barrel Notes	Retail	(4)	9.84%	8/1/2020	P & I	None	\$	38,969	\$	41,529
KFC Notes	Retail	(5)	10.47%	10/1/2020	P & I	None		18,179		19,912
O Reilly Notes	Retail	(6)	8.60-9.35%	1/1/2021	P & I	None		10,889		11,997
							\$	68,037	\$	73,438

(1) No individual mortgage loan exceeds three percent of the total of the carrying amount for all mortgage loans.

(2) P & I = Principal and interest payments.

(3) The aggregate cost for federal income tax purposes is \$83.9 million.

(4) The Cracker Barrel Notes are secured by 23 restaurant properties located in 16 states.

(5) The KFC Notes are secured by 20 restaurant properties located in nine states.

(6) The O Reilly Notes are secured by 26 commercial retail properties located in two states.

The following shows changes in the carrying amounts of mortgage loans receivable during the period (in thousands):

	2012	2011	2010
Balance, beginning of period	\$ 76,745	\$ 79,778	\$ 82,500
Additions:			
New mortgage loans			
Premium on new mortgage loans and capitalized loan costs			
Acquisition costs related to investment in mortgage notes receivable			
Deductions:			
Collections of principal	(2,585)	(2,328)	(2,035)
Amortization of premium and capitalized loan costs	(722)	(705)	(687)
Balance, end of period	\$ 73,438	\$ 76,745	\$ 79,778

### Index to Financial Statements

### **Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm**

The Board of Directors and Stockholders of

Spirit Realty Capital, Inc.

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. as of December 31, 2012 and 2011, and the related consolidated statements of operations, comprehensive loss, stockholders equity, and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2012. Our audits also included the financial statement schedules listed in the accompanying index to financial statements. These financial statements and schedules are the responsibility of the Company s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements and schedules based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. We were not engaged to perform an audit of the Company s internal control over financial reporting. Our audits included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company s internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of the Company at December 31, 2012 and 2011, and the consolidated results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2012, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. Also, in our opinion, the related financial statement schedules referred to above, when considered in relation to the basic consolidated financial statements taken as a whole, present fairly in all material respects the information set forth therein.

As discussed in Note 11 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company reclassified the current and prior period results of operations related to assets sold or classified as held for sale during the year ended December 31, 2012 in accordance with ASC 205-20, *Discontinued Operations*.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

Phoenix, Arizona

March 5, 2013

# Index to Financial Statements

# SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC.

Consolidated Balance Sheets

(In Thousands, Except Share and Per Share Data)

	December 31, 2012		Dece	mber 31, 2011
Assets				
Investments:				
Real estate investments:				
Land and improvements	\$	1,328,437	\$	1,297,020
Buildings and improvements		2,036,987		1,975,708
Total real estate investments		3,365,424		3,272,728
Less: accumulated depreciation		(490,938)		(405,426)
		2,874,486		2,867,302
Loans receivable, net		51,862		65,477
Intangible lease assets, net		187,362		204,696
Real estate assets held for sale, net		5,898		9,634
Net investments		3,119,608		3,147,109
Cash and cash equivalents		73,568		49,536
Deferred costs and other assets, net		54,501		34,916
		,		,
Total assets	\$	3,247,677	\$	3,231,561
Liabilities and stockholders equity				
Liabilities:				
Term note payable, net	\$	1.004.070	\$	725,735
Mortgages and notes payable, net		1,894,878		1,901,411
Intangible lease liabilities, net		45,603		46,221
Accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities		53,753		31,834
Total liabilities		1,994,234		2,705,201
Commitments and contingencies (see Note 8)				
Stockholders equity:				
Series A Cumulative Preferred Stock, \$0.01 par value per share, 20 million shares				
authorized, zero and 125 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2012 and 2011,				
respectively				84
Common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, 100 million shares authorized, 84,851,515 and				
25,863,976 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011,				
respectively		849		259
Capital in excess of par value		1,828,399		1,004,065
Accumulated deficit		(575,034)		(470,496)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(771)		(7,552)
Total stockholders aguity		1 253 442		576 260
Total stockholders equity		1,253,443		526,360
Total liabilities and stockholders equity	\$	3,247,677	\$	3,231,561

See accompanying notes.

# Index to Financial Statements

# SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC.

Consolidated Statements of Operations

(In Thousands, Except Share and Per Share Data)

	2012	Year En	ded December 3 2011	91,	2010
Revenues:			2011		2010
Rentals	\$ 276,145	\$	265,107	\$	264,512
Interest income on loans receivable	5,696		6,772		9,572
Interest income and other	860		817		14,476
Total revenues	282,701		272,696		288,560
Expenses:	202,701		272,090		288,500
General and administrative	37,329		28,278		19,595
Litigation	51,52)		151		22,282
Property costs	5,279		4,787		2,688
Interest	156.864		169,888		173,054
Depreciation and amortization	110,603		109,000		109,240
Impairments	9.887		9,578		20,426
inpairments	9,007		9,570		20,420
Total expenses	319,962		321,683		347,285
Loss from continuing operations before other income (expense) and income tax	,		,		,
expense (benefit)	(37,261)		(48,987)		(58,725)
Other income (expense):					
Loss on debt extinguishment	(32,522)				
Gain on debt repurchases					9,455
Loss on sale of loans receivable					(12,565)
Total other income (expense)	(32,522)				(3,110)
····· ····· (····· ····)	(= _,=)				(=,===)
Loss from continuing operations before income tax expense (benefit)	(69,783)		(48,987)		(61,835)
Income tax expense (benefit)	504		(40,987)		(01,833)
income tax expense (benefit)	504		(00)		239
	(70.007)		(49.007)		((2.074)
Loss from continuing operations	(70,287)		(48,927)		(62,074)
Discontinued operations:	(0.507)		(12 200)		(24.072)
Loss from discontinued operations	(2,597)		(12,200)		(24,072)
Net loss on dispositions of assets	(3,349)		(2,736)		(391)
Loss from discontinued operations	(5,946)		(14,936)		(24,463)
Loss nom discontinued operations	(3,940)		(14,930)		(24,403)
Net loss	(76,233)		(63,863)		(86,537)
Less: distributions paid to preferred stockholders	(63)		(16)		(15)
Net loss attributable to common stockholders	\$ (76,296)	\$	(63,879)	\$	(86,552)
Net loss per share of common stock basic and diluted					
Continuing operations	\$ (1.70)	\$	(1.89)	\$	(2.40)
Discontinued operations	(0.15)		(0.58)		(0.95)

Edgar Filing: Cole	Credit Property Trust	II Inc - Form S-4/A
--------------------	-----------------------	---------------------

Net loss	\$	(1.85)	\$	(2.47)	\$	(3.35)
Weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding:						
Basic and diluted	41,2	77,353	25,	,863,976	25	,863,976

See accompanying notes.

# Index to Financial Statements

# SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC.

Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss

(In Thousands)

	Year	Year Ended December 31,			
	2012	2011	2010		
Net loss	\$ (76,233)	\$ (63,863)	\$ (86,537)		
Other comprehensive income (loss):					
Change in net unrealized (losses) gains on cash flow hedges	(902)	(816)	225		
Net cash flow hedge losses reclassified to operations	7,683	4,823	6,749		
Total comprehensive loss	\$ (69,452)	\$ (59,856)	\$ (79,563)		

See accompanying notes.

### Index to Financial Statements

### SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC.

Consolidated Statements of Stockholders Equity

(In Thousands, Except Share Data)

	Series A Cumulative Preferred Shares	Series A Cumulative Preferred Value	Common Shares	Common Stock Par Value	Capital in Excess of Par Value	Accumulated Deficit	Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss	Total Stockholders Equity
Balances, December 31, 2009	125	\$ 84	25,863,976	\$ 259	\$ 1,004,171	\$ (316,302)	\$ (18,533)	\$ 669,679
Net loss			, ,			(86,537)		(86,537)
Other comprehensive income							6,974	6,974
Dividends paid on preferred stock						(15)		(15)
Balances, December 31, 2010	125	84	25,863,976	259	1,004,171	\$ (402,854)	(11,559)	590,101
Net loss						(63,863)		(63,863)
Other comprehensive income							4,007	4,007
Dividends declared or paid to								
equity owners					(106)	(3,763)		(3,869)
Dividends paid on preferred stock						(16)		(16)
Balances, December 31, 2011	125	84	25,863,976	259	1,004,065	(470,496)	(7,552)	526,360
Net loss						(76,233)		(76,233)
Other comprehensive income							6,781	6,781
Issuance of common stock			33,350,000	334	454,980			455,314
Issuance of common stock for								
TLC debt conversion			24,245,278	242	363,437			363,679
Issuance of restricted common								
stock			1,392,261	14	(14)			
Preferred stock redemption	(125)	(84)				(55)		(139)
Dividends declared on common stock						(28,242)		(28,242)
Stock-based compensation						(20,242)		(20,242)
expense					5,931			5,931
Dividends paid on preferred stock					5,951	(8)		(8)
Dividends paid on preferred stock						(8)		(0)
Balances, December 31, 2012		\$	84,851,515	\$ 849	\$ 1,828,399	\$ (575,034)	\$ (771)	\$ 1,253,443

See accompanying notes.

# Index to Financial Statements

## SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC.

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(In Thousands)

	Ye: 2012	ar Ended December 2011	31, 2010
Operating activities			
Net loss	\$ (76,233)	\$ (63,863)	\$ (86,537)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash provided by operating activities:			
Depreciation and amortization	112,100	111,870	113,648
Impairments	13,552	22,232	44,753
Amortization of deferred financing costs	2,819	4,198	4,728
Amortization of interest rate hedge losses and other derivative losses	11,465	5,828	6,749
Amortization of debt discounts	10,900	14,605	10,112
Stock-based compensation	5,931		
Loss on debt extinguishment	32,522		
Gain on debt repurchases			(9,455)
Losses on dispositions of real estate and other assets, net	3,529	2,736	12,956
Non-cash revenue	(3,283)	(2,333)	(2,336)
Other	216	(140)	
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:			
Accounts receivable and other assets	418	(42)	(2,683)
Accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities	(2,163)	(664)	(2,538)
	(_,-,-,-)	()	(_,====)
Net cash provided by operating activities	111,773	94,427	89,397
Investing activities			
Acquisitions/improvements of real estate	(163,779)	(36,643)	
Investments in loans receivable	(3,743)		(3,682)
Collections of principal on loans receivable	17,343	4,828	7,116
Proceeds from dispositions of real estate and other assets	45,998	15,215	65,401
Transfers of sale proceeds and loan principal collection (to) from restricted account	(5,133)	(7,084)	1,358
Net cash (used in) provided by investing activities	(109,314)	(23,684)	70,193
Financing activities			
Borrowings under mortgages and notes payable	44,210	11,400	
Repayments under mortgages and notes payable	(46,929)	(38,565)	(92,330)
Repurchases of Term Note payable	(398,983)	(70,000)	(43,553)
Deferred financing costs and call premiums paid	(3,436)	(6,999)	(1,217)
Proceeds from issuance of common stock, net of underwriter commissions and offering	(-))	(-,)	
costs paid of (\$43,135)	457,115		
Deferred offering costs paid	,	(1,509)	
Consent fees paid to lenders	(10,672)	(1,00))	
Redemption of preferred stock	(139)		
Distributions paid to equity owners	(8)	(3,885)	(15)
Transfers (to) from escrow deposits with lenders	(19,585)	10	794
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	21,573	(109,548)	(136,321)
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	24.032	(38,805)	23.269
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	49,536	88,341	65,072
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	49,000	00,041	03,072

Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$ 73,568	\$ 49,536	\$ 88,341

See accompanying notes.

### Index to Financial Statements

### SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2012

#### 1. Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies:

#### **Company Organization and Operations**

Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. is a Maryland corporation incorporated on August 14, 2003. References in this annual report to Spirit Realty Capital, the Company, we, our, and us are to Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. The Company became a public company in December 2004 and was subsequently taken private in August 2007 by a consortium of private investors. On September 10, 2012, the Company paid a stock dividend (that is treated akin to a stock split for accounting purposes) to existing stockholders of the 200 shares of common stock of the Company whereby the existing stockholders received a stock dividend of 129,318.88 shares of common stock for each share of common stock of the Company. All references in the audited consolidated financial statements to the number of shares of common stock and related per share amounts retroactively reflect the effect of the stock dividend for all periods presented.

On September 25, 2012, the Company completed its initial public offering (the IPO ) of 29.0 million shares of common stock. On October 1, 2012, the underwriters exercised their option to purchase additional shares in full and the Company issued an additional 4.4 million shares.

Concurrently with the completion of the IPO, the Company issued shares of its common stock to extinguish \$330 million of the Term Note indebtedness (the TLC debt conversion ) (see Note 4). In addition, equity awards in the form of restricted stock were granted to certain directors, executive officers and other employees of the Company (see Note 13).

The Company s operations are carried out through its operating partnership, Spirit Realty, L.P. (the Operating Partnership ), which is a Delaware limited partnership. Spirit General OP Holdings, LLC, one of the Company s wholly-owned subsidiaries, is the sole general partner and owns 1.0% of the Operating Partnership. The Company is the sole limited partner and owns the remaining 99.0% of the Operating Partnership. Although the Operating Partnership is wholly-owned directly and indirectly by the Company, in the future, the Company could agree to issue equity interests in the Operating Partnership to third parties in exchange for property owned by such third parties. In general, any equity interests of the Operating Partnership issued to third parties would be exchangeable for cash or, at the Company s election, shares of its common stock at specified ratios set when equity interests in the Operating Partnership are issued.

The Company is a self-administered and self-managed real estate investment trust ( REIT ) that primarily invests in single-tenant, operationally essential real estate throughout the United States that is leased on a long-term, triple-net basis primarily to tenants engaged in retail, service, and distribution industries. Single-tenant, operationally essential real estate consists of properties that are generally free-standing, commercial real estate facilities where the Company s tenants conduct retail, distribution, or service activities that are essential to the generation of their sales and profits. Under a triple-net lease the tenant is typically responsible for all improvements and is contractually obligated to pay all property operating expenses, such as insurance, real estate taxes, and repair and maintenance costs. In support of its primary business of owning and leasing real estate, the Company has also strategically originated or acquired long-term, commercial mortgage and equipment loans to provide a range of financing solutions to its tenants.

#### **Basis of Accounting and Principles of Consolidation**

The accompanying consolidated financial statements of Spirit Realty Capital and consolidated subsidiaries have been prepared on the accrual basis of accounting, in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (GAAP). The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Spirit Realty Capital and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Spirit Realty Capital has formed numerous special purpose entities to acquire and hold real estate subject to mortgage notes payable (see Note 4). As a result, the vast majority of the Company s consolidated assets are held in these wholly-owned special purpose entities and are subject to debt. Each special purpose entity is a separate legal entity and is the sole owner of its assets and responsible for its liabilities. The assets of the special purpose entities are not available to pay, or otherwise satisfy obligations to, the creditors of any owner or affiliate of the special purpose entity. At December 31, 2012 and 2011, assets totaling \$3.0 billion and \$3.1 billion, respectively, were held, and liabilities totaling \$2.0 billion and \$1.9 billion, respectively, were owed by these special purpose entities and are included in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Although management believes its estimates are reasonable, actual results could differ from those estimates.

#### Reclassifications

Certain reclassifications have been made to prior period balances to conform to the current period presentation.

#### **Segment Reporting**

Accounting Standards Codification Topic 280, *Segment Reporting* (ASC 280), established standards for the manner in which public enterprises report information about operating segments. The Company views its operations as one segment, which consists of triple-net leasing operations. The Company has no other reportable segments.

#### **Real Estate Investments**

*Carrying Value of Real Estate Investments* The Company s real estate properties are recorded at cost and depreciated using the straight-line method over the estimated remaining useful lives of the properties, which generally range from 20 to 50 years for buildings and improvements and is 15 years for land improvements. Portfolio assets classified as held for sale are not depreciated. The Company allocates the purchase price of real estate properties to the tangible and intangible assets and liabilities acquired based on their estimated fair values. In making estimates of fair values for this purpose, management uses a number of sources, including independent appraisals and information obtained about each property as a result of its pre-acquisition due diligence and its marketing and leasing activities. Properties classified as held for sale are recorded at the lower of their carrying value or their fair value, less anticipated selling costs.

*Purchase Accounting and Acquisition of Real Estate* When acquiring a property for investment purposes, Spirit allocates the purchase price (including acquisition and closing costs) to land, building, improvements and equipment based on their relative fair values. For properties acquired with in-place leases, Spirit allocates the purchase price of real estate to the tangible and intangible assets and liabilities acquired based on their estimated fair values. Transaction costs related to these acquisitions are expensed in the period incurred. In making estimates of fair values for this purpose, Spirit uses a number of sources, including independent appraisals and information obtained about each property as a result of Spirit s pre-acquisition due diligence and its marketing and leasing activities.

*Lease Intangibles* Lease intangibles, if any, acquired in conjunction with the purchase of real estate represent the value of in-place leases and above- or below-market leases. For real estate acquired subject to existing lease agreements, in-place lease intangibles are valued based on management s estimates of costs related to tenant acquisition and the carrying costs that would be incurred during the time it would take to locate a tenant if the property were vacant, taking into consideration current market conditions and costs to execute similar

### Index to Financial Statements

leases at the time of the acquisition, and are amortized on a straight-line basis over the remaining initial term of the related lease and included in amortization expense. Above- and below-market lease intangibles are recorded based on the present value of the difference between the contractual amounts to be paid pursuant to the leases at the time of acquisition of the real estate and management s estimate of current market lease rates for the property, measured over a period equal to the remaining initial term of the lease. Capitalized above-market lease intangibles are amortized over the remaining initial terms of the respective leases as a decrease to rental revenue. Below-market lease intangibles are amortized as an increase in rental revenue over the remaining initial terms of the respective leases plus any fixed-rate renewal periods on those leases. Should a lease terminate early, the unamortized portion of any related lease intangibles is immediately recognized in the Company s consolidated statements of operations.

*Impairment* The Company reviews its real estate investments and related lease intangibles periodically for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. We consider factors such as expected future undiscounted cash flows, estimated residual value, market trends (such as the effects of leasing demand and competition) and other factors in making this assessment. An asset is considered impaired if its carrying value exceeds its estimated undiscounted cash flows and the impairment is calculated as the amount by which the carrying value of the asset exceeds its estimated fair value. Estimating future cash flows and fair values are highly subjective and such estimates could differ materially from actual results. Key assumptions used in estimating future cash flows and fair values include, but are not limited to, revenue growth rates, interest rates, discount rates, capitalization rates, lease renewal probabilities, tenant vacancy rates and other factors.

*Revenue Recognition* The Company leases real estate to its tenants under long-term, triple-net leases that are classified as operating leases. Lease origination fees are deferred and amortized over the related lease term as an adjustment to rental revenue. Under a triple-net lease, the tenant is typically responsible for all improvements and is contractually obligated to pay all property operating expenses, such as real estate taxes, insurance premiums and repair and maintenance costs. Accordingly, the accompanying consolidated statements of operations do not reflect these tenant-funded costs.

The Company s leases generally provide for rent escalations throughout the lease terms. For leases that provide for specific contractual escalations, rental revenue is recognized on a straight-line basis so as to produce a constant periodic rent over the term of the lease. Accordingly, accrued rental revenue, calculated as the aggregate difference between the rental revenue recognized on a straight-line basis and scheduled rents, represents unbilled rent receivables that the Company will receive only if the tenants make all rent payments required through the expiration of the initial term of the leases. The accrued rental revenue representing this straight-line adjustment is subject to an evaluation for collectability, and the Company records a provision for losses against rental revenues if collectability of these future rents is not reasonably assured. Leases that have contingent rent escalators indexed to future increases in the Consumer Price Index (CPI) may adjust over a one-year period or over multiple-year periods. Generally, these escalators increase rent at the lesser of (a) 1 to 1.25 times the increase in the CPI over a specified period or (b) a fixed percentage. Because of the volatility and uncertainty with respect to future changes in the CPI, the Company s inability to determine the extent to which any specific future change in the CPI is probable at each rent adjustment date during the entire term of these leases and the Company s view that the multiplier does not represent a significant leverage factor, rental revenue from leases with this type of escalator are recognized only after the changes in the rental rates have occurred.

Some of the Company s leases also provide for contingent rent based on a percentage of the tenant s gross sales. For contingent rentals that are based on a percentage of the tenant s gross sales, the Company recognizes contingent rental revenue when the change in the factor on which the contingent lease payment is based actually occurs.

The Company suspends revenue recognition if the collectability of amounts due pursuant to a lease is not reasonably assured or if the tenant s monthly lease payments become more than 60 days past due, whichever is earlier.

### Index to Financial Statements

Lease termination fees are included in interest income and other on the Company s consolidated statements of operations and are recognized when there is a signed termination agreement and all of the conditions of the agreement have been met and the tenant no longer occupies the property. The Company recorded lease termination fees of \$0.5 million, zero and \$13.9 million during the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, respectively.

*Allowance for Doubtful Accounts* The Company reviews its rent receivables for collectability on a regular basis, taking into consideration changes in factors such as the tenant s payment history, the financial condition of the tenant, business conditions in the industry in which the tenant operates and economic conditions in the area where the property is located. In the event that the collectability of a receivable with respect to any tenant is in doubt, a provision for uncollectible amounts will be established or a direct write-off of the specific rent receivable will be made. The Company provided for reserves for uncollectible amounts totaling \$3.6 million and \$5.1 million at December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively, against accounts receivable balances of \$7.6 million and \$11.3 million, respectively. Uncollected accounts receivable are written off against the allowance when all possible means of collection have been exhausted. For accrued rental revenues related to the straight-line method of reporting rental revenue, the Company established a provision for losses of \$15.3 million and \$12.9 million at December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively, against accrued rental revenue receivables of \$22.7 million and \$18.4 million, respectively, based on management s estimates of uncollectible receivables and management s assessment of the risks inherent in the portfolio, giving consideration to historical experience and industry default rates for long-term receivables.

#### Loans Receivable

The Company holds its loans receivable for long-term investment. Mortgage loans are secured by single-tenant, operationally essential real estate. Equipment loans are secured by equipment used by tenants of properties owned or financed by the Company. The loans are carried at amortized cost, including related unamortized premiums.

*Revenue Recognition* Interest income on mortgage and equipment loans receivable is recognized using the effective interest method applied on a loan-by-loan basis. Direct costs associated with originating loans are offset against any related fees received and the balance, along with any premium or discount, is deferred and amortized as an adjustment to interest income over the terms of the related loans using the effective interest method. A loan is placed on nonaccrual status when the loan has become 60 days past due, or earlier if management determines that full recovery of the contractually specified payments of principal and interest is doubtful. While on nonaccrual status, interest income is recognized only when received. As of December 31, 2012, two mortgages and one note were placed on nonaccrual status and have been fully reserved.

*Impairment and Provision for Loan Losses* The Company periodically evaluates the collectability of its loans receivable, including accrued interest, by analyzing the underlying property-level economics and trends, collateral value and quality, and other relevant factors in determining the adequacy of its allowance for loan losses. A loan is determined to be impaired when, in management s judgment based on current information and events, it is probable that the Company will be unable to collect all amounts due according to the contractual terms of the loan agreement. Specific allowances for loan losses are provided for impaired loans on an individual loan basis in the amount by which the carrying value exceeds the estimated fair value of the underlying collateral less disposition costs. Delinquent loans receivable are written off against the allowance when all possible means of collection have been exhausted. The allowance for loan losses was \$5.1 million and \$5.3 million at December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively, which includes the effects of (recoveries) and write-offs of loans against the allowance of \$(0.2) million and \$1.4 million during the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

#### **Cash and Cash Equivalents**

Cash and cash equivalents include cash and highly liquid investment securities with maturities at acquisition of three months or less. The Company invests cash primarily in money market funds of major financial institutions with fund investments consisting of highly-rated money market instruments and other short-term instruments.

### Index to Financial Statements

#### **Restricted Cash and Escrow Deposits**

The Company classified restricted cash and deposits in escrow totaling \$34.7 million and \$10.0 million at December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively, in deferred costs and other assets in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Included in the balance at December 31, 2012 was approximately \$9.7 million in restricted cash deposited to secure lenders consents to the IPO. These cash balances are restricted as to use under certain of the Company s debt agreements. In addition, the Company deposited \$8.0 million in a collateral account with one of its lenders which may be applied, at the lender s discretion, towards a reduction of the outstanding principal balance of the related loan. The Company has the right to replace this cash collateral with a letter of credit. During the fourth quarter, the Company advanced \$1.1 million to a lender as additional collateral related to a note obligation, which matured in December 2012 (see Note 4).

#### Accounting for Derivative Financial Instruments and Hedging Activities

The Company utilizes derivative instruments such as interest rate swaps and caps for purposes of hedging exposures to fluctuations in interest rates associated with certain of its financing transactions. At the inception of a hedge transaction, the Company enters into a contractual arrangement with the hedge counterparty and formally documents the relationship between the derivative instrument and the financing transaction being hedged, as well as its risk management objective and strategy for undertaking the hedge transaction. At inception and at least quarterly thereafter, a formal assessment is performed to determine whether the derivative instrument has been highly effective in offsetting changes in cash flows of the related financing transaction and whether it is expected to be highly effective in the future.

The fair value of the derivative instrument is recorded on the balance sheet as either an asset or liability. For derivatives designated as cash flow hedges, the effective portions of the corresponding change in fair value of the derivatives are recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss within stockholders equity. Changes in fair value reported in other comprehensive loss are reclassified to operations in the period in which operations are affected by the underlying hedged transaction. Any ineffective portions of the change in fair value are recognized immediately in general and administrative expense. The amounts paid or received on the hedge are recognized as adjustments to interest expense (see Note 5).

#### **Income Taxes**

The Company has elected to be taxed as a REIT under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. As a REIT, the Company generally will not be subject to federal income tax provided it continues to satisfy certain tests concerning the Company sources of income, the nature of its assets, the amounts distributed to its stockholders and the ownership of Company stock. Management believes the Company has qualified and will continue to qualify as a REIT and therefore, no provision has been made for federal income taxes in the accompanying consolidated financial statements. Even if the Company qualifies for taxation as a REIT, it may be subject to state and local income and franchise taxes and to federal income tax and excise tax on its undistributed income. Franchise taxes are included in general and administrative expenses on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. Taxable income from non-REIT activities managed through the Company s taxable REIT subsidiary is subject to federal, state, and local taxes, which are not material.

#### Net Income Per Common Share

Basic net income per common share is computed by dividing net income attributable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during each period. Diluted net income per common share is computed by dividing net income attributable to common stockholders for the period by the weighted average number of shares of common stock that would have been outstanding assuming the issuance of common stock for all potentially dilutive common shares outstanding during the reporting period.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### **Unaudited Interim Information**

The consolidated quarterly financial data in Note 15 is unaudited. In the opinion of management, this financial information reflects all adjustments necessary for a fair presentation of the respective interim periods. All such adjustments are of a normal recurring nature.

#### 2. Investments

At December 31, 2012 and 2011, the Company s gross investment in real estate properties and loans, including real estate assets held for sale, totaled approximately \$3.65 billion and \$3.58 billion, respectively, representing 1,207 and 1,153, respectively, owned or financed properties that are geographically dispersed throughout 47 states. Investments in only one state, Wisconsin (at 11%), accounted for more than 10% of the total dollar amount of the Company s investment portfolio. At December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively, the Company s gross investment portfolio was comprised of 1,122 and 1,064 owned properties with approximately \$3.60 billion and \$3.52 billion of gross investment, 85 and 89 properties securing mortgage loans receivable with aggregate carrying amounts of \$40.1 million and \$50.5 million, respectively and other loans receivable with aggregate carrying amounts of \$11.8 million and \$15.0 million, respectively.

During the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, the Company had the following gross real estate and loan activity (dollars in thousands):

	Number of Properties Owned or Financed	Dollar Amount of Investments <sup>(a)</sup>
Balance, December 31, 2010	1,161	\$ 3,610,834
Acquisitions/improvements and loan originations	27	37,347
Dispositions of real estate <sup>(b)(d)</sup> (Note 11)	(33)	(37,704)
Principal payments and payoffs	(1)	(4,828)
Impairments		(22,520)
Loan premium amortization and other <sup>(c)</sup>	(1)	(259)
Balance, December 31, 2011	1,153	3,582,870
Acquisitions/improvements and loan originations	91	167,410
Dispositions of real estate <sup>(b)</sup> (Note 11)	(41)	(62,750)
Principal payments and payoffs	(4)	(17,343)
Impairments		(14,788)
Loan premium amortization and other <sup>(c)</sup>	8	(474)
Balance, December 31, 2012	1,207	\$ 3,654,925

<sup>(</sup>a) The dollar amount of investments includes the gross investment in land, buildings and lease intangibles, as adjusted for any impairment, related to properties owned and the carrying amount of loans receivable.

- (c) In 2012 and 2011, properties leased to a tenant were exchanged in a nonmonetary transaction that lacked commercial substance for other properties of equivalent value with the same tenant. As a result, the dollar amount of investments remains unchanged, while the number of properties owned has increased.
- (d) In 2011, six properties with a net book value of \$11.8 million were transferred to the lender pursuant to a consensual, non-cash settlement of \$12.4 million of debt (see Note 12)

<sup>(</sup>b) The total accumulated depreciation and amortization associated with dispositions of real estate was \$10.3 million and \$7.1 million for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

### Index to Financial Statements

The following table shows information regarding the diversification of the Company s total investment portfolio among the different industries in which its customers operate as of December 31, 2012 and 2011 (dollars in thousands):

		December 31, 2012	2 Percentage		December 31, 2011	Percentage
	Number of Properties Owned or Financed	Dollar Amount of Investments <sup>(a)</sup>	of Total Dollar Amount of Investments	Number of Properties Owned or Financed	Dollar Amount of Investments <sup>(a)</sup>	of Total Dollar Amount of Investments
General and discount retail properties	181	\$ 1,044,442	29%	181	\$ 1,041,836	29%
Restaurants	569	717,902	20	553	713,379	20
Specialty retail properties	48	331,371	9	43	293,129	8
Lumber suppliers	110	257,285	7	102	257,285	7
Movie theaters	23	250,417	7	23	250,992	7
Automotive dealers, parts and service						
properties	102	207,561	6	107	216,019	6
Industrial suppliers	26	180,051	5	28	199,044	6
Educational properties	22	154,247	4	22	154,011	4
Recreational properties	8	117,239	3	7	116,038	3
Medical/other office properties	11	86,924	2	2	48,362	1
Supermarkets	20	73,700	2	20	73,700	2
Convenience stores/car washes	32	70,024	2	8	53,088	1
Distribution properties	37	57,207	1	39	59,432	2
Interstate travel plazas	3	40,501	1	3	40,501	1
Health clubs/gyms	5	35,859	*	5	35,859	1
Drugstores	9	22,710	*	9	22,710	*
Call centers	1	7,485	*	1	7,485	*
Total investments	1,207	\$ 3,654,925	100%	1,153	\$ 3,582,870	100%

(a) The dollar amount of investments includes the gross investment in land, buildings, and lease intangibles, as adjusted for any impairment, related to properties owned and the carrying amount of loans receivable.

\* Less than 1%

#### **Real Estate Investments**

The properties that the Company owns are leased to tenants under long-term operating leases that typically include one or more renewal options. The leases are generally triple-net, which provides that the lesse is responsible for the payment of all property operating expenses, including property taxes, maintenance and repairs, and insurance costs; therefore, the Company is generally not responsible for repairs or other capital expenditures related to its properties, unless the property is not subject to a lease agreement. At December 31, 2012, 14 of the Company s properties were vacant, not subject to a lease and were in the Company s possession; five of these properties were held for sale. At December 31, 2011, 17 properties were vacant, not subject to a lease and were in the Company s possession; three of these properties were held for sale.

### Index to Financial Statements

Scheduled minimum future rentals to be received under the remaining non-cancelable term of the operating leases at December 31, 2012 (including realized rent increases occurring after January 1, 2013) are as follows (in thousands):

	December 31, 2012
2013	\$ 281,429
2014	280,111
2015	274,505
2016	271,125
2017	268,777
Thereafter	1,864,036
Total future minimum rentals	\$ 3,239,983

Because lease renewal periods are exercisable at the option of the lessee, the preceding table presents future minimum lease payments due during the initial lease term only. In addition, the future minimum rentals do not include any contingent rentals based on a percentage of the lessees gross sales or lease escalations based on future changes in the CPI.

Certain of the Company s leases contain tenant purchase options. Most of these options are at or above fair market value at the time the option is exercisable, and none of these purchase options represent bargain purchase options under GAAP.

#### Loans Receivable

At December 31, 2012 and 2011, the Company held a total of 81 and 83, respectively, first-priority mortgage loans (representing loans to six borrowers) that had aggregate carrying amounts of \$40.1 million and \$50.5 million, respectively, (including unamortized premium of \$1.1 million and \$1.3 million, respectively). These loans, which are secured by single-tenant commercial properties, generally provide for monthly payments of principal and interest and may provide for scheduled increases in interest rates over the term of the loans. At December 31, 2012 and 2011, the Company also held other loans aggregating \$11.8 million and \$15.0 million, respectively (including unamortized premium of \$0.0 million and \$0.1 million, respectively). These loans are secured by equipment used in the operation of certain real estate properties owned by the Company or are unsecured.

#### **Real Estate Assets Held for Sale**

The following table shows the activity in real estate assets held for sale for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011 (dollars in thousands):

	Number of Properties	Carrying Value
Balance, December 31, 2010	3	\$ 2,807
Transfers from real estate investments	24	15,289
Transfers to held and used	(1)	(717)
Sales (Note 11)	(16)	(7,745)
Balance, December 31, 2011	10	9,634
Transfers from real estate investments	26	27,364
Sales (Note 11)	(29)	(31,100)
Balance, December 31, 2012	7	\$ 5,898

### Index to Financial Statements

#### Impairments

The following table summarizes total impairment losses recognized for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010 (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,			
	2012	2010		
Real estate and intangible asset impairment	\$ 10,923	\$ 18,992	\$ 37,497	
Write-off of lease intangibles due to lease terminations	2,809	41	5,698	
Loan receivable (recovery)/impairment	(180)	3,100	1,520	
Other impairment		99	38	
Total impairment loss continuing and discontinued operations	\$ 13,552	\$ 22,232	\$ 44,753	

#### 3. Lease Intangibles, Net

The following details lease intangible assets and liabilities, net of accumulated amortization, at December 31, 2012 and 2011 (in thousands):

	Year Ended D 2012	ecember 31, 2011
In-place leases	\$ 271,392	\$ 272,854
Above-market leases	21,139	19,914
Less: accumulated amortization	(105,169)	(88,072)
Intangible lease assets, net	\$ 187,362	\$ 204,696
Below-market leases	\$ 61,938	\$ 59,581
Less: accumulated amortization	(16,335)	(13,360)
Intangible lease liabilities, net	\$ 45,603	\$ 46,221

In-place lease intangibles are amortized on a straight-line basis over the remaining initial term of the related lease and included in depreciation and amortization expense. Capitalized above-market lease intangibles are amortized over the remaining initial terms of the respective leases as a decrease to rental revenue. Below-market lease intangibles are amortized as an increase in rental revenue over the remaining initial terms of the respective leases and the respective leases plus any fixed-rate renewal periods on those leases. The amounts amortized as a net increase to rental revenue for capitalized above- and below-market leases was approximately \$1.3 million and \$1.4 million for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively. The value of in-place leases amortized to expense was \$18.0 million and \$18.1 million for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

Based on the balance of the intangible assets and liabilities at December 31, 2012, the net aggregate amortization expense for the next five years is expected to be as follows: \$16.3 million in 2013, \$15.8 million in 2014, \$14.7 million in 2015, \$14.4 million in 2016 and \$13.9 million in 2017. The amortization of in-place leases is classified within depreciation and amortization expense, while the amortization of above- and below-market leases is classified within rental revenue. The weighted-average remaining amortization period of the lease intangibles is approximately 11.1 years.

#### 4. Debt

#### Secured Revolving Credit Facility

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

In September 2012, the Operating Partnership entered into a secured revolving credit facility (the credit facility ) allowing borrowings of up to \$100 million and providing for a maximum additional loan commitment of \$50 million, subject to the satisfaction of specified requirements and obtaining additional commitments from lenders. The amount available to borrow under the credit facility, and the Company s ability to request issuances

### Index to Financial Statements

of letters of credit, will be subject to the Operating Partnership s maintenance of a minimum ratio of the total value of the unencumbered properties to the outstanding credit facility obligations of 1.75:1.00. Since entering into the credit facility and as of December 31, 2012, no borrowings were outstanding under the credit facility.

The initial term expires on September 25, 2015 and may be extended for an additional 12 months subject to the satisfaction of specified requirements. The credit facility bears interest, at the Company s option, of either (i) the Alternate Base Rate (as defined in the credit agreement) plus 2.50% to 3.50%; or (ii) LIBOR plus 3.50% to 4.50%, depending on our leverage ratio. As of December 31, 2012 and until the first compliance certificate is delivered and approved, interest will be determined based on the highest leverage ratio. The Company is also required to pay a quarterly fee on the unused portion of the credit facility at a rate of between 0.30% and 0.40% per annum, based on percentage thresholds for the average daily unused balance during a fiscal quarter. For the year ended December 31, 2012, the Company paid non utilization fees of \$0.1 million.

As a result of entering into the credit facility, the Company incurred costs of \$2.3 million which have been deferred and are included in deferred costs and other assets, net on the accompanying consolidated balance sheet. These costs are being amortized to interest expense over the remaining initial term of the credit facility.

The Company s ability to borrow under the credit facility is subject to the Operating Partnership s ongoing compliance with a number of customary financial covenants, including:

a maximum total leverage ratio (defined as consolidated debt to consolidated earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, or consolidated EBITDA) of 8.00:1.00 through and including the first fiscal quarter of 2014, 7.75:1.00 for the next four fiscal quarters and 7.50:1.00 thereafter;

a minimum total fixed charge coverage ratio (defined as consolidated EBITDA to consolidated fixed charges) of 1.35:1.00 through and including the first fiscal quarter of 2014, 1.40:1.00 for the next four fiscal quarters and 1.45:1.00 thereafter;

a minimum total facility interest coverage ratio (defined as consolidated EBITDA less total interest expense, payments of principal on, or amounts escrowed or held with respect to, non-recourse indebtedness and maintenance-related capital expenditures to total interest expense plus amortization payments due on recourse indebtedness) of 5.00:1.00 through and including the first fiscal quarter of 2013, 6.00:1.00 from the second fiscal quarter of 2013 through and including the first fiscal quarter of 2014, 7.00:1.00 from the second fiscal quarter of 2014 through and including the first fiscal quarter of 2015 and 8:00:1.00 threafter; and

a minimum consolidated tangible net worth equal to at least 80% of the Company s consolidated tangible net worth at the completion of the Spirit IPO plus 80% of the net proceeds of any additional issuances of common stock. As of December 31, 2012, the Company was in compliance with all financial covenants on the Credit Facility.

Pursuant to the terms of the credit facility, our distributions may not exceed the greater of (1) 100% of our funds from operations (FFO) as defined or (2) the amount required for us to qualify and maintain our status as a REIT. If a default or event of default occurs and is continuing, we may be precluded from making certain distributions (other than those required to allow us to qualify and maintain our status as a REIT). Spirit Realty Capital guarantees the Operating Partnership s obligations under the credit facility and, to the extent not prohibited by applicable law, all of our assets and the Operating Partnership s assets, other than interests in subsidiaries that are contractually prohibited from being pledged, are pledged as collateral for obligations under the credit facility.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### **Term Note Payable**

Prior to the completion of the IPO on September 25, 2012, the Company had \$729 million principal balance outstanding of a variable-rate term note payable (the Term Note). The Company entered into various interest rate derivative products to hedge the risk of variability in cash flows which were accounted for as cash flow hedges (see Note 5). Pursuant to an amendment to the Term Note credit agreement, the principal balance was separated into two tranches: \$399 million of term loan B (TLB) and \$330 million of term loan C (TLC). Pursuant to a conversion agreement (the Conversion Agreement) entered into in connection with the amendment to the Term Note credit agreement, holders of TLC granted the Company the option to convert the TLC into our common stock in connection with a qualifying IPO (as defined in the Conversion Agreement). In exchange for this option, the Company paid a call premium fee of \$6.6 million to the TLC lenders, which was recorded as debt discount. Additionally, the share settled call option was deemed an embedded derivative and its value reflected as a debt discount and a separate derivative liability. Upon separation and at each reporting period thereafter, the derivative liability was recorded at fair value with any changes in fair value reflected in earnings.

At the completion of the Spirit IPO, the Company issued 24.2 million shares of common stock to the TLC lenders at a conversion premium of 10.2%, and used a portion of the proceeds from the Spirit IPO to repay the \$399 million TLB. As a result, the Company recognized a loss on debt extinguishment of \$32.5 million included in other income (expense) and non-cash charges related to the derivative instruments of \$8.7 million, of which \$8.1 million is reflected in general and administrative expense and \$0.6 million in interest expense for the year ended December 31, 2012. The fair value of the embedded derivative liability at the completion of the Spirit IPO was \$6.6 million and reclassified into stockholders equity.

The interest rate on the Term Note was 3.78%, effective beginning on February 1, 2012, and was reset on August 1, 2012 to 3.44%, which remained in effect until the Term Note was extinguished on September 25, 2012.

At December 31, 2011, the rate on the Term Note was 3.43%. Beginning on February 1, 2011, the variable rate was consistently based on a six-month LIBOR rate and never exceeded 3.45% during 2011.

The Company was subject to various financial and nonfinancial covenants under the Term Note, including a minimum pro forma debt service coverage ratio and a maximum pro forma leverage ratio. At December 31, 2011 and through the date of extinguishment, the Company was in compliance with the covenants under the Term Note.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

### Mortgages and Notes Payable

The Company s mortgages and notes payable are summarized below (dollars in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,			
	2012			
	Effective Rates <sup>(a)</sup>	2012	2011	
Net-lease mortgage notes payable:	Rates	2012	2011	
Series 2005-1, Class A-1 amortizing mortgage note, 5.05%, due 2020	6.34%	\$ 111,831	\$ 123,364	
Series 2005-1, Class A-2 interest-only mortgage note, 5.37%, due 2020	6.56	258,300	258,300	
Series 2006-1, Class A amortizing mortgage note, 5.76%, balloon due 2021	6.58	245,614	252,817	
Series 2007-1, Class A amortizing mortgage note, 5.74%, balloon due 2022	6.49	321,650	327,367	
Secured fixed-rate amortizing mortgage notes payable:				
5.90% note, balloon due 2012 <sup>(b)</sup>	11.99	7,755	7,817	
6.25% note, balloon due 2013 <sup>(c)</sup>	N/A		5,090	
5.40% notes, balloons due 2014	7.41	31,165	31,837	
5.26% 5.62% notes, balloons due 2015	6.98 7.41	102,766	104,927	
5.04% 8.39% notes, balloons due 2016	6.29 9.76	38,652	39,354	
6.59% notes, balloons due 2016	7.02-7.19	564,669	573,569	
5.85% note, balloon due 2017	7.18	53,414	54,194	
6.17% note, balloon due 2017	7.09	143,647	145,561	
6.64% note, balloon due 2017	7.44	21,595	21,896	
Secured variable-rate, 1-month LIBOR + 3.25% mortgage notes, balloon due 2016 <sup>(d)(e)</sup>	4.59-5.17	16,851	10,497	
Secured variable-rate, 1-month LIBOR + 3.50% mortgage note, balloon due 2017 <sup>(d)(e)</sup>	5.07	11,181		
Secured variable-rate, 3-month LIBOR + 4.25% mortgage note, balloon due 2017 <sup>(e)</sup>	5.86	21,428		
Unsecured fixed-rate promissory note, 7.00%, due 2021	10.01	1,571	1,690	
		1,952,089	1,958,280	
Unamortized debt discount		(57,211)	(56,869)	
Total mortgages and notes payable		\$ 1,894,878	\$ 1,901,411	

(a) The effective rates include amortization of debt discount, amortization of deferred financing costs, and related debt insurer premiums, where applicable, calculated as of December 31, 2012.

(b) This note matured on December 1, 2012 and was borrowed by a special purpose entity owned by the Company. At the time of the maturity the special purpose entity informed the lender that it would be unable to refinance or sell the property and determined that an orderly transition of the property was required. The lender has provided the special purpose entity a notice of default and has communicated its intent to foreclose on the subject property. The default interest rate on the note is 9.90%.

(c) This note had a scheduled maturity and balloon payment due in 2013, but was prepaid in the fourth quarter of 2012.

(d) Maturity dates assume exercise of the Company s two one-year extension options under the note agreements.

(e) Variable-rate notes are hedged with an interest rate swap (see Note 5)

### Index to Financial Statements

As of December 31, 2012, scheduled debt maturities of the Company s mortgages and notes payable, including balloon payments, during the next five years and thereafter are as follows (in thousands):

	Scheduled Principal	Balloon Payment	Total <sup>(a)</sup>
2013	\$ 43,517	\$	\$ 43,517
2014	46,186	29,761	75,947
2015	47,248	96,587	143,835
2016	40,787	580,673	621,460
2017	34,634	233,547	268,181
Thereafter	115,893	675,501	791,394
	\$ 328,265	\$ 1,616,069	\$ 1,944,334

Balloon payments subsequent to 2017 are as follows: \$258.3 million due in 2020, \$167.5 million due in 2021 and \$249.7 million due in 2022.

(a) The total excludes the note obligation of \$7.8 million that was due in 2012 and referenced in footnote (b) above. The following table summarizes interest expense on the related borrowings (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,				
	2012	2011	2010		
Interest expense Term Note payable	\$ 19,925	\$ 26,631	\$ 27,735		
Interest expense credit facility	108				
Interest expense mortgages and notes payable	119,687	120,592	125,742		
Interest expense other	10	8	109		
Amortization of deferred financing costs	2,819	3,599	4,728		
Amortization of net losses related to interest rate swap	3,415	4,500	4,714		
Amortization of debt discount <sup>(b)</sup>	10,900	14,558	10,026		
Total interest expense	\$ 156,864	\$ 169,888	\$ 173,054		

- (a) Includes related hedge expense.
- (b) Interest expense for the first quarter of 2012 was adjusted by a \$2.9 million decrease related to the amortization period utilized in 2011 for the debt discount. In the opinion of management, the impact of this adjustment is immaterial to the Company s 2012 and 2011 results of operations.

Debt discount is amortized to interest expense using the effective interest method over the terms of the related notes. The financing costs related to the establishment of debt are deferred and amortized to interest expense using the effective interest method over the term of the related debt instrument. Unamortized financing costs totaled \$3.8 million and \$5.9 million at December 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively, and are included in deferred costs and other assets on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

In connection with the IPO, the Company sought lender consent for the IPO and other related transactions. In connection with obtaining these consents, the Company incurred consent fees, legal fees and other third-party expenses. These lender consent fees totaled \$10.7 million and are recorded in debt discount and amortized to interest expense over the remaining term of the respective notes using the effective interest method. The related legal and other third-party expenses of \$4.8 million were incurred during the year ended December 31, 2012 and are included in general and administrative expenses on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. No such costs were incurred during 2011 and

### Index to Financial Statements

### 5. Derivative and Hedging Activities

The Company uses interest rate derivative contracts to manage its exposure to changes in interest rates on its variable-rate debt. These derivatives are considered cash flow hedges and are recorded at fair value in accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. The effective portion of changes in fair value are recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss and subsequently reclassified to earnings when the hedged transactions affect earnings. The ineffective portion is recorded immediately in earnings in general and administrative expenses.

The Company discontinues hedge accounting if it determines that a derivative no longer meets the criteria for hedge accounting or management determines that designation of the derivative as a hedging instrument is no longer appropriate. When hedge accounting is discontinued, the Company continues to carry the derivative at its fair value on the balance sheet and records changes in fair value directly to earnings.

The Company reclassified \$7.7 million, \$4.8 million and \$6.7 million of net cash flow hedge losses from other comprehensive loss to earnings for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, respectively. Included in these amounts for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, respectively, were losses of \$4.0 million, \$0.3 million and \$2.0 million recognized in general and administrative expenses as the originally forecasted hedged transactions associated with the Term Note were no longer probable of occurring.

The net unamortized loss included in accumulated other comprehensive loss related to all derivative instruments at December 31, 2012 totaled \$0.8 million. Approximately \$0.4 million will be reclassified as an increase to interest expense during the next 12 months.

The Company does not enter into derivative contracts for speculative or trading purposes.

#### 6. Income Taxes

The Company s total current income tax expense was as follows (in thousands):

		December 31,			
	2012	2012 2011			
REIT state income tax	\$ 505	\$ 178	\$ 239		
REIT state built-in gain tax		(238)			
Total current income tax expense (benefit)	\$ 505	\$ (60)	\$ 239		

The Company s deferred income tax expense and its ending balance in deferred tax assets and liabilities were immaterial at December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010.

To the extent that the Company acquires property that has been owned by a C corporation in a transaction in which the tax basis of the property carries over, and the Company recognizes a gain on the disposition of such property during the subsequent recognition, it will be required to pay tax at the highest regular corporate tax rate to the extent of such built-in gain. During 2009, the Company sold an available-for-sale security that was subject to federal and state built-in gain tax of \$3.1 million. A refund of \$0.2 million of this amount was recorded in 2011 in connection with the filing of the Company sol0 tax returns. The Company continues to hold certain real estate assets acquired prior to 2010 with a built-in gain of approximately \$472 million. The Company intends to hold these assets beyond the applicable built-in gain recognition period and therefore does not anticipate recognizing the built-in gain tax associated with these assets.

The Company opted to defer the distribution of a portion of its 2010 taxable net income until 2011, which subjected it to a 4% federal excise tax that essentially represents an interest charge on such deferred amount. This deemed interest charge of \$0.1 million is included in interest expense for the year ended December 31, 2010, consistent with the Company s accounting policy.

### Index to Financial Statements

The Company has net operating loss carryforwards for income tax purposes totaling \$63.4 million, \$62.9 million, and \$62.6 million at December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, respectively. These losses, which begin to expire in 2015 through 2032, are available to reduce future taxable income or distribution requirements, subject to certain ownership change limitations.

The Company files federal, state and local income tax returns. All federal tax returns for years prior to 2009 are no longer subject to examination. Additionally, state tax returns for years prior to 2008 are generally no longer subject to examination. The Company s policy is to recognize interest related to any underpayment of income taxes as interest expense and to recognize any penalties as operating expenses. There was no accrual for interest or penalties at December 31, 2012, 2011 or 2010. The Company believes that it has appropriate support for the income tax positions taken and to be taken on its tax returns and that its accruals for tax liabilities are adequate for all open years based on an assessment of many factors, including past experience and interpretations of tax law applied to the facts of each matter.

For income tax purposes, dividends paid consist of ordinary income, capital gains, return of capital, or a combination thereof. For the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, preferred dividends paid were characterized for tax as follows (per share):

Year E	Year Ended December 31,			
2012	2012 2011			
\$ 63	\$	\$ 125		
1,112	125			
\$ 1,175	\$ 125	\$ 125		
	<b>2012</b> \$ 63 1,112	2012         2011           \$ 63         \$           1,112         125		

For the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, common stock dividends were characterized for tax as follows (per share):

Year	Year Ended December 31,			
2012 2				
\$ 0.23	\$ 16,972	\$		
	28			
\$ 0.23	\$ 17.000	\$		
	<b>2012</b> \$ 0.23	2012         2011           \$ 0.23         \$ 16,972           28		

#### 7. Stockholders Equity

On December 21, 2012, the Company elected to redeem all 125 shares of its 12.5% Series A Cumulative Non-Voting Preferred Stock \$0.01 par value (the Series A Preferred Stock ), for a redemption price of \$1,112.50 per share. The redemption price includes an amount equal to the stated value, plus any accrued and unpaid dividends through and including December 31, 2012, plus a redemption premium. The holders of the Series A Preferred Stock were entitled to receive cumulative cash dividends of 12.5% per annum. The Series A Preferred Stock was not convertible into shares of any other class or series of stock. During the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, the Company paid dividends on preferred stock of \$7,813 and \$15,625, respectively.

In connection with the IPO, in September 2012, the Company issued 29.0 million shares of our common stock at \$15 per share generating net proceeds of \$394.6 million. In October 2012, the underwriters exercised their option to purchase additional shares in full and the Company issued an additional 4.4 million shares at \$15 per share generating net proceeds of \$60.7 million. In connection with the TLC debt conversion (see Note 4), the Company issued 24.2 million shares of common stock. The Company also granted 1.4 million shares of restricted common stock to certain directors, executive officers and other employees of the Company (see Note 13).

### **Index to Financial Statements**

At December 31, 2012 and 2011 there were 84,851,515 shares and 25,863,976 shares, respectively, of the Company s common stock issued and outstanding.

In December 2012, the Company declared two cash dividends on its common stock. The first dividend of \$0.0204 per share is for the period from the completion of the Company s IPO on September 25, 2012 to the end of the third quarter on September 30, 2012. The second dividend of \$0.3125 per share is for the fourth quarter ending December 31, 2012. On January 14, 2013, the Company paid \$28.2 million of dividends to stockholders of record on December 31, 2012. During the year ended December 31, 2011, the Company paid total distributions to its equity owners and on preferred stock of \$3.9 million. During the year ended December 31, 2011, Spirit Finance Capital Management, LLC, an affiliate, which externally managed the Company between March 2008 through June 2011, paid a liquidating distribution of \$0.5 million and the Company paid \$3.4 million of dividends; such dividends were primarily attributed to 2010 for tax purposes.

#### 8. Commitments and Contingencies

The Company is periodically subject to claims or litigation in the ordinary course of business, including claims generated from business conducted by tenants on real estate owned by the Company. In these instances, the Company is typically indemnified by the tenant against any losses that might be suffered, and the Company and/or the tenant are insured against such claims. At December 31, 2012, there were no outstanding claims against the Company that are expected to have a material adverse effect on the Company s financial position or results of operations.

At December 31, 2012, the Company had commitments totaling \$8.0 million to make property acquisitions and to fund improvements on properties the Company currently owns. All of these future commitments are expected to be funded by December 31, 2013. In addition, the Company is contingently liable for \$5.7 million of debt owed by one of its tenants and is indemnified by that tenant for any payments the Company may be required to make on such debt.

The Company estimates future costs for known environmental remediation requirements when it is probable that the Company has incurred a liability and the related costs can be reasonably estimated. The Company considers various factors when estimating its environmental liabilities, and adjustments are made when additional information becomes available that affects the estimated costs to study or remediate any environmental issues. When only a wide range of estimated amounts can be reasonably established and no other amount within the range is better than another, the low end of the range is recorded in the financial statements. Based on an ongoing environmental study on one of its properties, the Company s estimated remediation liability was \$0.1 million and \$0.3 million at December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

The Company leases its current corporate office space and certain operating equipment under non-cancelable agreements from unrelated third parties. Total rental expense included in general and administrative expense amounted to \$0.4 million, \$0.4 million and \$0.5 million for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, respectively. The Company is also a lessee under eight long-term, non-cancelable ground leases under which it is obligated to pay monthly rent. Total rental expense included in property costs amounted to \$1.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2012, and \$1.0 million for each of the years ended December 31, 2010. The majority of the ground leases are subleased to unrelated third parties, and the corresponding rental revenue is recorded in rentals on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

### Index to Financial Statements

The Company s minimum aggregate rental commitments under all non-cancelable operating leases as of December 31, 2012 are as follows (in thousands):

	Ground Leases	Office and Equipment Leases	Total
2013	\$ 1,165	\$ 344	\$ 1,510
2014	1,175	412	1,587
2015	1,177	423	1,600
2016	1,179	474	1,653
2017	1,243	483	1,726
Thereafter	15,221	2,948	18,169
Total	\$ 21,160	\$ 5,084	\$ 26,245

During 2010, six officers of the Company resigned their responsibilities and were no longer employed by the Company. Subsequent to their resignation, the officers filed two lawsuits against the Company, the Company s former parent, Redford Holdco, LLC (Redford) and certain individuals. The Company and other defendants filed counterclaims. In December 2010, a confidential settlement was reached and all litigation was dismissed. The Company s costs related to defending itself and settling the claims related to this matter totaled \$22.3 million through December 31, 2010, which is net of insurance proceeds of \$2.0 million.

### 9. Fair Value Measurements

The Company s assets and liabilities that are required to be measured at fair value in the Company s consolidated financial statements are summarized below.

The following table sets forth the Company s financial assets that were accounted for at fair value on a recurring basis as of December 31, 2012 and 2011 (in thousands):

			Fair	Value Hierarchy Level			
	Fa	ir Value	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3		
December 31, 2012:							
Derivatives:							
Interest rate swaps	\$	(771)	\$	\$ (771)	\$		
December 31, 2011:							
Derivatives:							
Interest rate cap	\$	16	\$	\$ 16	\$		
Transaction fee embedded derivative	\$	(2,587)	\$	\$	\$ (2,587)		
Interest rate swap	\$	(116)	\$	\$ (116)	\$		

The interest rate cap and the interest rate swaps are measured using a market approach, using prices obtained from a nationally recognized pricing service and pricing models with market observable inputs such as interest rates and equity index levels. These measurements are classified as Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy.

In July 2011, in connection with the Conversion Agreement, the Company recorded a derivative liability of \$1.6 million related to the fair value of the 2% alternative transaction fee (see Note 4), which is considered an embedded derivative. The fair value of the embedded derivative is classified as Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy and determined based on a market participant s view of the Conversion Agreement alternatives and the probability of an IPO occurring. As of December 31, 2011, the fair value of the derivative liability was \$2.6 million. On September 25, 2012, the date of the completion of a qualifying IPO and TLC debt conversion, the fair value of the derivative liability was \$6.6 million. For the year ended December 31, 2012, the Company recognized a loss of approximately \$4.0 million, which is included in general and administrative expenses. Upon the TLC debt conversion, the fair value of the derivative liability was reclassified into stockholders equity.

### Index to Financial Statements

The table below reflects the reconciliation for liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis and classified as Level 3 (in thousands):

	 erivative iabilities
Balance, December 31, 2010	\$
Issuance.	\$ (1,562)
Total losses included in earnings	(1,025)
Balance, December 31, 2011	\$ (2,587)
Total losses included in earnings	(4,013)
Balance, September 25, 2012	(6,600)
Amount transferred to stockholders equity	6,600
Balance, December 31, 2012	\$
Amount of losses included in earnings attributable to the change in unrealized losses related to liabilities still held at the	
reporting date	\$

The following table sets forth the Company s assets that were accounted for at fair value on a nonrecurring basis as of December 31, 2012 and 2011 (in thousands):

					Fair Value Hierarchy Level		Impairment		
Description	Fa	ir Value	Dis	positions	Level 1	Level 1 Level 2 Leve		Charges	
December 31, 2012:									
Long-lived assets held and used	\$	27,449	\$	(425)	\$	\$	\$ 27,874	\$	(7,404)
Lease intangible assets									(2,680)
Long-lived assets held for sale		4,184		(7,983)			12,167		(3,648)
								\$	(13,732)
December 31, 2011:									
Long-lived assets held and used	\$	9,980	\$	(950)	\$	\$	\$ 10,930	\$	(11,860)
Other assets									(105)
Lease intangible assets		113					113		(571)
Long-lived assets held for sale		9,634		(4,935)			14,569		(6,596)
								\$	(19,132)

The fair values of impaired real estate and intangible assets were determined by using the following information, depending on availability, in order of preference: signed purchase and sale agreement or letter of intent; recently quoted bid or ask prices, or market prices for comparable properties; estimates of cash flow, which consider, among other things, contractual and forecasted rental revenues, leasing assumptions, and expenses based upon market conditions; and expectations for the use of the real estate. Based on these inputs, the Company determined that its valuation of the impaired real estate and intangible assets falls within Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy.

In addition to the disclosures for assets and liabilities required to be measured at fair value at the balance sheet date, companies are required to disclose the estimated fair values of all financial instruments, even if they are not carried at their fair value. The fair values of financial instruments are estimates based upon market conditions and perceived risks at December 31, 2012. These estimates require management s judgment and may not be indicative of the future fair values of the assets and liabilities.

# Edgar Filing: Cole Credit Property Trust II Inc - Form S-4/A

Financial assets and liabilities for which the carrying values approximate their fair values include cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash and escrow deposits and accounts receivable and payable. Generally, these assets and liabilities are short-term in duration and are recorded at fair value on the consolidated balance sheets.

### Index to Financial Statements

The estimated fair values of the fixed-rate mortgage and other loans receivable and the fixed-rate mortgages and notes payable have been derived based on market quotes for comparable instruments or discounted cash flow analysis using estimates of the amount and timing of future cash flows, market rates and credit spreads. The mortgage and other loans receivable and mortgages and notes payable were measured using a market approach from nationally recognized financial institutions with market observable inputs such as interest rates and credit analytics. These measurements are classified as Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy. The fair value of the Term Note was measured using an active market price at December 31, 2011 which is considered a Level 1 valuation method. The following table discloses fair value information for these financial instruments (in thousands):

	December 31, 2012		December 31, 2011	
	Carrying Estimated	Carrying	Estimated	
	Value	Fair Value	Value	Fair Value
Mortgage and other loans receivable	\$ 51,862	\$ 69,926	\$ 65,477	\$ 64,202
Mortgages and notes payable	1,894,878	2,112,670	1,901,411	1,889,159
Term Note payable			725,735	663,429

### 10. Significant Credit and Revenue Concentration

As of December 31, 2012, the Company s real estate investments are operated by approximately 165 tenants that engage in retail, service and distribution activities across various industries throughout the United States. In February 2012, two of our tenants, Shopko Stores Operating Co., LLC (Shopko), and Pamida Stores Operating Co. LLC (Pamida), completed a merger. Each tenant operates in the general and discount retailer industry. Rental revenues from the combined company represent 29.4% of our total annual rent (from continuing and discontinued operations) as of December 31, 2012. Prior to the merger, rental revenues under a master lease agreement with Shopko totaled 26.7% and 25.6% of the Company s total rental revenues (from continuing and discontinued operations) for each of the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010, respectively. No other tenant contributed 10% or more of the Company s total annual rent during any of the periods presented.

As of December 31, 2012, the combined properties that are operated by Shopko and Pamida represent approximately 28.4% of the Company's total investment portfolio. As of the year ended December 31, 2011, the properties operated by Shopko under the master lease represented approximately 25.7% of the Company's total investment portfolio.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

#### **11. Discontinued Operations**

Periodically, the Company may sell real estate properties it owns. Gains and losses from any such dispositions of properties and all operations from these properties are required to be reclassified as discontinued operations in the consolidated statements of operations, as long as there is no significant continuing involvement in the future cash flows from these properties. As a result of this reporting requirement, each time a property is sold or classified as real estate assets held for sale, the operations of such property previously reported as part of loss from continuing operations are reclassified into discontinued operations. This presentation has no impact on net loss or cash flow. The net gains or losses from the real estate dispositions as well as the current and prior operations have been reclassified to discontinued operations as summarized below (dollars in thousands):

	Yea	Year Ended December 31,		
	2012	2011	2010	
Revenues	\$ 3,125	\$ 4,964	\$ 7,300	
Expenses:				
General and administrative	191		82	
Property costs	369	1,125	1,628	
Interest		516	927	
Depreciation and amortization	1,497	2,869	4,408	
Impairments	3,665	12,654	24,327	
Total expenses	5,722	17,164	31,372	
Loss from discontinued operations	(2,597)	(12,200)	(24,072)	
Net losses on dispositions of real estate <sup>(a)</sup>	(3,349)	(2,736)	(391)	
Total discontinued operations	\$ (5,946)	\$ (14,936)	\$ (24,463)	
Number of properties disposed of during period <sup>(a)</sup>	41	33	5	

#### 12. Supplemental Cash Flow Information

Interest paid during the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, totaled \$144.0 million, \$148.1 million and \$155.0 million, respectively. Income and franchise taxes paid, net of refunds, during the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010 were \$0.7 million, \$0.4 million and \$3.6 million, respectively. Franchise taxes are included in general and administrative expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

In December 2012, the Company declared a common stock dividend of \$28.2 million, which was paid in January 2013. During the year ended December 31, 2012, the Company reduced its Term Note indebtedness by \$330.0 million through the conversion of its TLC into shares of its common stock. Additionally, the Company repaid \$3.5 million of mortgages and notes payable in conjunction with sales of certain real estate properties and paid \$0.7 million of real estate acquisition costs accrued for at December 31, 2011. During the year ended December 31, 2011, the Company transferred ownership of six properties with a net book value of \$11.8 million to the lender pursuant to a consensual, non-cash settlement of \$12.4 million of debt. In addition, during the year ended December 31, 2011, the Company repaid \$0.9 million of mortgages and notes payable in conjunction with sales of certain real estate properties and, as of December 31, 2011, had \$0.7 million of real estate improvements and \$2.4 million of deferred offering costs which had not yet been paid in cash.

#### 13. Employee Benefit Plans

The Company has a defined contribution retirement savings plan qualified under Section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code (the 401(k) Plan ). The 401(k) Plan is available to full-time employees who have completed at least six months of service with the Company. The Company provides a matching contribution in cash, up to a maximum of 4% of compensation, which vests immediately. The matching contributions made by the Company totaled approximately \$180,000, \$136,000 and \$146,000 for the years ended December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010, respectively.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

In September 2012, the Company adopted the Incentive Award Plan (the Plan ) under which we may grant equity incentive awards to eligible employees, directors and other service providers. As of the date of the Plan s adoption, an aggregate of approximately 3.1 million shares of common stock is available for issuance under the Plan. Awards under the Plan may be in the form of stock options, restricted stock, dividend equivalents, restricted stock units, stock appreciation rights, performance awards, stock payment awards, performance share awards, LTIP units and other incentive awards. If an award under the Plan is forfeited, expires or is settled for cash, any shares subject to such award may, to the extent of such forfeiture, expiration or cash settlement, be used again for new grants under the Plan.

Prior to the establishment of the Plan, the Company s former parent, Redford, granted certain Company executives restricted non-incentive units in Redford having an aggregate fair market value of \$8.0 million. An independent third party assisted the Company in determining the number of non-incentive units of Redford to be granted to aggregate \$8.0 million in fair market value as of the grant date, December 15, 2011, based on the income and market approaches.

The Company executives who received restricted non-incentive units with Redford terminated and cancelled their respective non-incentive units prior to the completion of the Company s IPO in September 2012, in exchange for a cumulative 470,590 shares of restricted common stock of the Company under the Plan with a grant date fair market value of approximately \$7.1 million. The vesting terms of the restricted stock grants were substantially unchanged from those applicable to the Redford restricted non-incentive units, with 50% of such shares vesting upon the completion of the Company s IPO, and the remaining 50% to vest either (i) in three equal annual installments on the first through third anniversaries of the Company s IPO, or (ii) in full upon a subsequent change of control (as defined in each executive s respective amended employment agreement) of the Company, subject, in each case, to the executive s continued employment with the Company through the applicable vesting dates. The restricted common stock, which vested upon the completion of the IPO, has a 270 day lock up period following the vesting date.

The modification of these awards was deemed a probable-to-probable modification under ASC 718-20-55-107, and as such the total compensation expense to be recognized will be \$8.0 million, the fair market value of the original awards which exceeded the grant date fair market value of the modified awards. Prior to the completion of the IPO, the Company did not recognize compensation costs related to these awards as the performance condition had not been met.

An additional 921,671 shares of restricted common stock were granted to certain directors, executive officers and other employees upon the completion of the IPO. These shares vest over the following service periods (subject to continued service through the applicable vesting date): 25,000 over a service period of 12 months; and 896,671 over a service period of three years. The grant date fair market value of these awards was approximately \$14.1 million.

		Year Ended December 31, 2012		
	Number of Shares	Weighted average price <sup>(1)</sup>		
Outstanding non-vested shares, beginning of year				
Shares granted	1,392,261	\$ 15.84		
Shares vested	(235,295)	\$ 17.00		
Shares forfeited				
Outstanding non-vested shares, end of year	1,156,966	\$ 15.61		

There was no stock compensation expense in 2011 or 2010, as there were no stock grants that met recognition criteria in either of those periods.

(1) Grant date fair value.

#### Index to Financial Statements

Historical staff turnover rates are used by the Company to estimate the forfeiture rate for its non-vested shares. Accordingly, changes in actual forfeiture rates will affect stock-based compensation expense during the applicable period.

Under the terms of the restricted common stock grants issued, holders of the non-vested shares are eligible to receive non-refundable dividends. In accordance with ASC 718-10-55-45, the Company charges to compensation expense the amount of dividends accrued and/or paid to the extent they relate to non-vested shares that are not expected to vest.

The amount of stock-based compensation expense recognized in general and administrative expenses was \$5.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2012.

As of December 31, 2012, the remaining unamortized stock-based compensation expense totaled \$15.7 million, which is recognized as the greater of the amount amortized on a straight-line basis over the service period of each applicable award or the amount vested over the vesting periods.

#### 14. Loss Per Share

Basic and diluted loss per share is computed by dividing net loss attributable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period. The table below is a reconciliation of the numerator used in the computation of basic and diluted loss per share (dollars in thousands):

			ed December 3	)				
		2012		2011		2010		
Loss from continuing operations	\$	(70,287)	\$	(48,927)	\$	(62,074)		
Less: distributions to preferred stockholders		(63)		(16)		(15)		
Loss from continuing operations attributable to common stockholders		(70,350)		(48,943)		(62,089)		
Loss income from discontinued operations		(5,946)		(14,936)		(24,463)		
Net loss attributable to common stockholders	\$	(76,296)	\$	(63,879)	\$	(86,552)		
Weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding:								
Basic and diluted	4	1,277,353	2	5,863,976	2	25,863,976		

For all periods presented, no potentially dilutive securities were included in computing loss per share of common stock as their effect would be anti-dilutive. Potentially dilutive securities excluded were the potential shares of common stock for the TLC debt conversion and non-vested restricted stock. These shares were not considered potentially dilutive for periods prior to 2012 as the related performance conditions had not been met. The weighted average number of shares of potentially dilutive securities during 2012 were as follows:

	Twelve Months Ended December 31, 2012
TLC convertible debt	17,753,373
Non-vested shares of restricted stock	35,466
Potentially dilutive shares	17,788,839

#### Index to Financial Statements

15. Consolidated Quarterly Financial Data (In thousands, except share and per share data)

	First Quarter	Second Quarter	Third Quarter	Fourth Quarter	Year <sup>(2)</sup>
<b>2012</b> <sup>(1)</sup>					
Total revenue	\$ 69,936	\$ 69,804	\$ 70,392	\$ 72,569	\$ 282,701
Depreciation and amortization expense	27,448	27,467	27,532	28,156	110,603
Interest expense	39,073	42,158	42,115	33,518	156,864
Other expenses	16,483	8,814	18,628	9,074	52,999
Loss on debt extinguishment			(32,522)		(32,522)
(Loss) income from continuing operations	(13,068)	(8,635)	(50,405)	1,821	(70,287)
Income (loss) from discontinued operations	666	(147)	546	(7,011)	(5,946)
Net loss	(12,402)	(8,782)	(49,859)	(5,190)	(76,233)
Net loss attributable to common stockholders	(12,402)	(8,790)	(49,859)	(5,245)	(76,296)
Net loss per common share:	(0.49)	(0.24)	(1.70)	(0.00)	(1.05)
Basic and diluted	(0.48)	(0.34)	(1.70)	(0.06)	(1.85)
Dividends declared per common share				0.3329	0.3329
<b>2011</b> <sup>(1)</sup>					
Total revenue	\$ 67,485	\$ 67,831	\$ 68,544	\$ 68,836	\$ 272,696
Depreciation and amortization expense	27,360	27,167	27,167	27,307	109,001
Interest expense	41,434	41,567	43,517	43,370	169,888
Other expenses	4,930	10,727	13,064	14,013	42,734
Loss from continuing operations	(6,239)	(11,630)	(15,204)	(15,854)	(48,927)
Loss from discontinued operations	(757)	(5,708)	(6,017)	(2,454)	(14,936)
Net loss	(6,996)	(17,338)	(21,221)	(18,308)	(63,863)
Net loss attributable to common stockholders	(6,996)	(17,346)	(21,221)	(18,316)	(63,879)
Net loss per common share:					
Basic and diluted	(0.27)	(0.67)	(0.82)	(0.71)	(2.47)
Dividends paid per common share				0.15	0.15

(1) The consolidated quarterly financial data includes revenues and expenses from our continuing and discontinued operations. The results of operations related to certain properties, classified as held for sale or disposed of, have been reclassified to income from discontinued operations. Therefore, some of the information may not agree to our previously filed quarterly reports on Form 10-Q.

(2) Amounts for each period are calculated independently. The sum of the quarters may differ from the annual amount.

#### 16. Subsequent Events

On January 22, 2013, the Company and Cole Credit Property Trust II, Inc. ( CCPT II ) announced that their boards of directors unanimously approved a definitive agreement to combine the companies through the merger of the Company with and into CCPT II, with CCPT II continuing as the surviving entity. CCPT II is a non-traded, SEC-registered REIT that invests primarily in freestanding, single-tenant buildings net leased to investment grade and other creditworthy tenants throughout the United States. Pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement, the Company s stockholder will receive a fixed exchange ratio of 1.9048 shares of CCPT II common stock for each share of the Company common stock owned. The merger is subject to approval from the majority of both the Company s and CCPT II stockholders and customary regulatory approvals and closing conditions. The Company s largest stockholders, Macquarie Group (US) Holdings No. 1 Pty Limited, TPG-Axon Partners, LP and TPG-Axon Spirit Holdings Ltd., who together own approximately 15% of the Company, have executed voting agreements that state their intention to vote in favor of the merger. Following the effective time of the merger, the combined entity will operate under the name Spirit Realty Capital, Inc. and the existing management team of the Company will continue as the management team of the combined entity. At the

#### Index to Financial Statements

effective time of the merger, the size of the board of directors of the combined entity will be set at nine, and all of the directors of the Company immediately prior to the completion of the merger and up to two individuals designated by CCPT II and reasonably satisfactory to the Company, will comprise the board of directors of the combined entity. It is anticipated that the shares of the combined company will be listed on the NYSE under the Company s current ticker symbol SRC. The merger is expected to close in the third quarter of 2013.

In connection with the merger, the Operating Partnership has entered into a commitment letter with Barclays Bank PLC, pursuant to which Barclays Bank PLC has committed to provide, subject to the conditions set forth in the commitment letter, a \$575 million secured term loan facility and a \$50 million secured revolving credit facility.

```
F-96
```

#### Index to Financial Statements

#### SPIRIT REALTY CAPITAL, INC.

#### SCHEDULE III REAL ESTATE AND

#### ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION

#### (Amounts in thousands)

**Cost Capitalized Subsequent** 

			ll Cost to mpa <b>Ay</b> quisitio	to on including imp		oss Amount mber 31, 20					Life in which depreciation in
		Land			Land						latest Income
		and	Buildingspro	venhennsovemen	ts/ and	Buildings,		Final	Date of	Date	Statement is
Description	Encumbrances	provem	mtsrovementk	and buildingn	provemla	ntsrovemen	ts Total	AccumC	onstruction	nAcquired	computed
Restaurants		-	-	-		-				_	_
Adairsville, GA	(a)	557	318		557	318	875	(102)	1986	9/29/06	15 to 20 years
Addison, TX	(a)	1,615	2,476		1,615	2,476	4,091	(567)	1998	9/30/04	15 to 30 years
Akron, OH	(a)	247	198		247	198	445	(79)	1971	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Akron, OH	(a)	218	273		218	273	491	(95)	1976	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Akron, OH	(a)	310	394		310	394	704	(134)	1982	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Albuquerque, NM	(a)	120	1,336		120	1,336	1,456	(241)	1999	12/30/04	30 to 30 years
Albuquerque, NM	(a)	1,036	1,655		1,036	1,655	2,691	(422)	1994	12/30/04	15 to 30 years
Alcoa, TN	(a)	228	219		228	219	447	(64)	1982	11/2/07	15 to 30 years
Alcoa, TN	(a)	483	318		483	318	801	(95)	1978	11/2/07	15 to 30 years
Alexandria, VA	(a)	1,024	202	5	1,024	207	1,231	(84)	1979	12/19/06	15 to 20 years
Alvin, TX	(a)	256	585		256	585	841	(339)	1997	12/30/04	10 to 15 years
Apopka, FL	(a)	1,038	482		1,038	482	1,520	(334)	1977	6/25/04	10 to 15 years
Apple Valley, MN	(a)	1,119	1,055		1,119	1,055	2,174	(270)	1999	9/24/04	15 to 30 years
Appleton, WI	(a)	727	1,329	9	727	1,338	2,065	(365)	1993	12/29/06	8 to 30 years
Ardmore, OK	(a)	1,332	1,466		1,332	1,466	2,798	(432)	1986	2/26/07	14 to 30 years
Arlington, TX	(a)	2,064	2,043		2,064	2,043	4,107	(462)	1995	9/30/04	15 to 30 years
Arlington, TX	(a)	1,301	1,032		1,301	1,032	2,333	(422)	1978	2/26/07	14 to 20 years
Athens, TN	(a)	388	748		388	748	1,136	(203)	1994	6/25/04	15 to 30 years
Athens, TN	(a)	197	341	176	197	517	714	(105)	1977	11/2/07	15 to 30 years
Atlanta, GA	(a)	513	483		513	483	996	(19)	2002	2/2/12	15 to 30 years
Atlanta, GA	(b)	265	476		265	476	741	(17)	1998	2/2/12	15 to 30 years
Atlanta, GA	(b)	488	653		488	653	1,141	(24)	1995	2/2/12	15 to 30 years
Auburn, CA	(a)	579	299		579	299	878	(81)	1992	12/29/06	15 to 30 years
Aurora, IL	(a)	286	726		286	726	1,012	(198)	1998	12/29/06	15 to 30 years
Aurora, IL	(a)	695	1,482		695	1,482	2,177	(329)	1997	3/7/07	15 to 30 years
Austell, GA	(a)	973	415		973	415	1,388	(103)	1993	2/28/06	15 to 30 years
Austell, GA	(a)	838	216		838	216	1,054	(125)	1962	2/28/06	15 to 20 years
Austintown Townshi	p,										
OH	(a)	1,106	450		1,106	450	1,556	(132)	1991	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
Baker, LA	(a)	254	468		254	468	722	(116)	1988	9/24/04	15 to 30 years
Bartonville, IL	(c)	410	856		410	856	1,266	. /	1980	12/21/12	15 to 30 years
Baton Rouge, LA	(a)	594	417		594	417	1,011	(172)	1979	6/25/04	15 to 20 years
Baton Rouge, LA	(a)	565	286		565	286	851	(131)	1991	6/25/04	15 to 20 years
Baton Rouge, LA	(a)	401	567		401	567	968	(215)	1978	7/28/04	15 to 20 years
Baton Rouge, LA	(a)	747	558		747	558	1,305	(231)	1984	9/24/04	15 to 20 years

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Cost Capitalized Subsequent												
		Initia	al Cost to	t	0	Gr	oss Amount	at				Life in which
		Co	mpanyAcquisi	tion inclu	ding impair	menDece	mber 31, 20	12 <sup>(e)</sup>				depreciation in
		Land				Land						latest Income
		and	0 / 1		provements		Buildings,		Final	Date of	Date	Statement is
Description	Encumbraline	•	•	s Land	buildingm		ntsrovement				nAcquired	computed
Baton Rouge, LA	(a)	472	642			472	642	1,114	(166)	1987	9/24/04	15 to 30 years
Baton Rouge, LA	(a)	391	599			391	599	990	(204)	1983	9/24/04	15 to 20 years
Beaumont, TX	(a)	1,435	1,541			1,435	1,541	2,976	(394)	1997	6/29/07	15 to 40 years
Bellefontaine, OH	(a)	388	778	(12)		376	778	1,154	(249)	1989	12/29/06	15 to 20 years
Bentonville, AR	(a)	635	900			635	900	1,535	(228)	2004	7/7/05	15 to 30 years
Blakely, GA	(a)	288	744			288	744	1,032	(270)	1987	6/25/04	15 to 20 years
Bloomingdale, IL	(a)	426	1,956			426	1,956	2,382	(404)	1992	12/29/06	15 to 30 years
Blue Springs, MO	(c)	688	119	101	(119)	789		789		1994	9/23/05	38 to 38 years
Boardman Townsh												
OH	(a)	1,560	557	(100)		1,560	557	2,117	(154)	1985	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
Boise, ID	(a)	809	601	(400)	(259)	409	342	751	(156)	1998	6/25/04	15 to 30 years
Bolingbrook, IL	(a)	762				762	821	1,583	(281)	1994	9/23/05	15 to 20 years
Boone, NC	(a)	750	379			750	379	1,129	(122)	2006	12/29/06	15 to 30 years
Borough Of Edinb												
PA	(a)	384	350			384	350	734	(116)	1973	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
Bowie, MD	(a)	333	173		123	333	296	629	(75)	1983	11/27/06	15 to 20 years
Bowie, MD	(c)	1,501	615			1,501	615	2,116	(167)	2004	12/31/07	15 to 40 years
Branson, MO	(a)	1,497	1,684			1,497	1,684	3,181	(462)	1994	9/23/05	15 to 30 years
Bristol, TN	(a)	484	134			484	134	618	(128)	1991	11/23/04	15 to 20 years
Bristol, TN	(c)	474	282			474	282	756		1985	12/21/12	10 to 15 years
Bristol, VA	(c)	492	366			492	366	858		1982	12/21/12	15 to 20 years
Bristol, VA	(c)	369	564			369	564	933	(212)	1991	12/21/12	15 to 20 years
Brunswick, GA	(a)	774	614			774	614	1,388	(213)	1999	9/24/04	15 to 20 years
Bryan, TX	(a)	739	700			739	700	1,439	(252)	1988	12/30/04	15 to 20 years
Buckhannon, WV	(c)	438	529			438	529	967	(04)	1978	12/21/12	15 to 20 years
Buffalo, MN	(a)	189	227			189	227	416	(81)	1978	5/24/05	15 to 20 years
Buffalo, NY	(a) (a)	737	629			737	629	1,366	(140)	1993	11/10/05	15 to 30 years
Buffalo, NY	(a) (a)	821	694			821	694	1,515	(157)	1976	11/10/05	15 to 30 years
Burlington, IA	(a) (a)	304	588			304	588	892	(163)	1996	9/23/05	15 to 30 years
Burlington, IA	(a) (a)	318	484	16	1 50 4	318	484	802	(138)	2006	9/23/05	15 to 30 years
Burr Ridge, IL	(a) (b)	759	977	16	1,584	775	2,561	3,336	(396)	1997	6/25/04	15 to 30 years
Calhoun, GA	(b) (a)	503	713			503	713	1,216	(22)	1988	2/2/12	15 to 30 years
Canton, MI	(a) (a)	2,071	1,224			2,071	1,224	3,295	(388)	1996	6/25/04	15 to 30 years
Canton, OH	(a) (a)	215	483			215	483	698	(144)	1974	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Carrollton, GA	(a) (b)	508	603			508	603	1,111	(134)	2000	2/28/06	15 to 40 years
Carrollton, GA	(b) (a)	613	503			613	503	1,116	(27)	1988	2/2/12	15 to 20 years
Carrollton, KY	(a) (a)	229	730			229	730	959	(169)	1990	12/29/06	13 to 28 years
Cartersville, GA	(a) (a)	581	730			581	730	1,311	(198)	1997	2/28/06	15 to 30 years
Cartersville, GA	(a) (a)	439	451			439	451	890	(145)	1990	2/28/06	15 to 30 years
Casper, WY	(a) (a)	54	762			54	762	816	(158)	1969	12/29/06	15 to 30 years
Cedar Hill, TX	(a) (a)	620	501			620	501	1,121	(158)	2005	12/29/06	15 to 30 years
Charleston, IL	(a) (a)	272	220			272	220	492	(134)	1986	9/23/05	10 to 15 years
Chatsworth, GA	(a)	213	558			213	558	771	(131)	1979	11/2/07	15 to 30 years

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Cost Capitalized Subsequent												
		Initia	l Cost to	to		Gi	oss Amount	t at				Life in which
			mpan <b>4</b> cquisit	ion includ	ling impai		ember 31, 20	)12 <sup>(e)</sup>				depreciation in
		Land		<b>.</b> .		Land	-					latest Income
		and	Buildingsp				Buildings,		Final	Date of	Date	Statement is
•	Encumbranclas		•	Land	buildingn		mprovemen				nAcquired	computed
Chattanooga, TN	(a)	482	682			482	682	1,164	(188)	1997	6/25/04	15 to 30 years
Chattanooga, TN	(a)	600	389			600	389	989	(101)	1995	9/29/06	15 to 30 years
Chattanooga, TN	(a)	352	246			352	246	598	(101)	1984	11/2/07	15 to 30 years
Cheektowaga, NY	(a)	561	549			561	549	1,110	(133)	1985	11/10/05	15 to 30 years
Chesapeake, VA	(c)	1,046	334		75	1,046	409	1,455	(194)	1995	6/25/04	10 to 25 years
Cheyenne, WY	(a)	277	2,041			277	2,041	2,318	(584)	1928	12/29/06	15 to 20 years
Chicago, IL	(a)	313	275			313	275	588	(89)	1982	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Chicago, IL	(a)	340	220			340	220	560	(83)	1975	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Chicago, IL	(a)	242	244			242	244	486	(91)	1970	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Chicago, IL	(a)	242	256			242	256	498	(87)	1974	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Chicago, IL	(a)	258	310			258	310	568	(111)	1972	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Chicago, IL	(a)	532	279			532	279	811	(96)	1982	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Chicago, IL	(a)	572	198			572	198	770	(69)	1983	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Chicago, IL	(a)	289	260			289	260	549	(86)	1982	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Chicago, IL	(a)	976	271			976	271	1,247	(178)	1987	9/23/05	10 to 15 years
Chicago, IL	(a)	1,675	1,112			1,675	1,112	2,787	(271)	1999	12/29/06	15 to 30 years
Chickasha, OK	(a)	511	811	(126)	(165)	385	646	1,031	(281)	1982	9/23/05	15 to 20 years
Christiansburg, VA	(a)	666	168			666	168	834	(160)	1994	11/23/04	15 to 20 years
City of Ashtabula,												
OH	(a)	865	244			865	244	1,109	(92)	1975	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
City of Brooklyn, O		1,226	672			1,226	672	1,898	(180)	2001	2/6/07	10 to 25 years
City of Canfield, OF		449	644			449	644	1,093	(167)	1973	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
City Of Corry, PA	(a)	411	279			411	279	690	(105)	1977	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
City of Erie, PA	(a)	855	147			855	147	1,002	(79)	1973	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
City of Middleburg												
Heights, OH	(a)	1,456	793			1,456	793	2,249	(200)	1987	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
City of Olean, NY	(a)	355	663			355	663	1,018	(173)	1977	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
City of Titusville, PA		247	438			247	438	685	(118)	1976	2/6/07	11 to 26 years
City of Warren, PA	(a)	383	427			383	427	810	(135)	1970	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
Clear Lake, IA	(a)	294	292			294	292	586	(100)	1980	5/24/05	15 to 20 years
Clearwater, FL	(c)	2,226	858			2,226	858	3,084	(209)	2004	12/31/07	15 to 40 years
Cleveland, TN	(a)	501	459			501	459	960	(106)	2004	12/29/06	15 to 40 years
Clinton, MD	(a)	300	193		152	300	345	645	(74)	1980	11/27/06	15 to 20 years
Clinton, TN	(a)	417	293			417	293	710	(96)	1994	11/2/07	15 to 30 years
Colonie, NY	(c)	1,321	991	(350)	(261)	971	730	1,701	(236)	1994	12/31/07	15 to 40 years
Colorado Springs, C	O (a)	674	519			674	519	1,193	(2)	1989	11/19/12	6 to 30 years
Columbia Heights,												
MN	(a)	289	131			289	131	420	(49)	1977	5/24/05	15 to 20 years
Columbus, MS	(a)	304	257			304	257	561	(89)	1977	3/31/04	14 to 30 years
Columbus, OH	(a)	268	354			268	354	622	(125)	1975	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Columbus, OH	(a)	294	262			294	262	556	(102)	1976	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Conyers, GA	(a)	463	557			463	557	1,020	(16)	2008	2/2/12	15 to 40 years
Conyers, GA	(b)	509	706			509	706	1,215	(26)	1984	2/2/12	15 to 30 years

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Cost Capitalized Subsequent											
Initial Cost to to Gross Amount at Li											
			mpa <b>hy</b> quisition inc	luding impa		ember 31, 20	12 <sup>(e)</sup>				depreciation in
		Land and	Buildilugeproverha	<b>mtsó</b> vement	Land ts/and	Buildings,		Final	Date of	Date	latest Income Statement is
Description	Encumbrancen		antsrovement∧			0 /	ts Total			nAcquired	computed
Copperas Cove, TX	(a)	479	591	0 1	479	591	1,070	(236)	1996	12/30/04	15 to 20 years
Council Bluffs, IA	(b)	393	484		393	484	877	(21)	2008	10/3/11	15 to 40 years
Covington, GA	(b)	526	665		526	665	1,191	(24)	2001	2/2/12	15 to 30 years
Crawfordsville, IN	(a)	557	624		557	624	1,181	(168)	1998	9/23/05	15 to 30 years
Creston, IA	(a)	103	180		103	180	283	(115)	1974	12/15/05	10 to 15 years
Crossville, TN	(a)	353	382	1	353	382	735	(67)	1977	9/1/05	15 to 40 years
Crossville, TN	(a) (a)	220	288	176	220	464	684	(94)	1978	11/2/07	15 to 30 years
Culpepper, VA	(a) (a)	367 967	169 844		367 967	169 844	536 1,811	(66) (235)	1977 1986	12/19/06 9/24/04	15 to 20 years 15 to 30 years
Cumming, GA Dallas, TX	(a)	1,053	412		1,053	412	1,465	(147)	1980	9/24/04	15 to 20 years
Dallas, TX	(a)	1,366	1,699		1,366	1,699	3,065	(369)	1970	9/30/04	15 to 30 years
Danville, IL	(a)	619	672		619	672	1,291	(201)	1995	12/29/06	15 to 30 years
Daphne, AL	(a)	695	302		695	302	997	(117)	1982	9/24/04	15 to 20 years
Davenport, IA	(b)	393	405		393	405	798	(33)	1989	10/3/11	15 to 20 years
Davenport, IA	(b)	291	633		291	633	924	(35)	1992	10/3/11	15 to 30 years
Davenport, IA	(b)	441	646		441	646	1,087	(39)	2002	10/3/11	15 to 30 years
Dayton, OH	(c)	1,026	907		1,026	907	1,933	(239)	2002	12/31/07	15 to 40 years
Dayton, OH	(a)	526	598		526	598	1,124	(207)	1982	3/7/07	12 to 17 years
Dayton, TN	(a)	308	291	176	308	467	775	(94)	1979	11/2/07	15 to 30 years
De Witt, IA	(a) (b)	248	333		248	333	581	(137)	1984	9/23/05	15 to 20 years
Decatur, GA	(b) (a)	677	539		677	539	1,216	(20)	1989	2/2/12	15 to 30 years
Decatur, IL Decorah, IA	(a) (a)	940 207	126 91		940 207	126 91	1,066 298	(198) (64)	1992 1985	9/23/05 9/23/05	15 to 20 years 10 to 15 years
Deerfield Beach, FL	(a)	668	295		668	295	298 963	(04)	1985	9/23/03	15 to 30 years
Dekalb, IL	(a)	1,423	1,552		1,423	1,552	2,975	(407)	1996	12/29/06	15 to 30 years
Denham Springs, LA	(a)	419	594		419	594	1,013	(209)	1983	9/24/04	15 to 20 years
Des Moines, IA	(a)	137	196		137	196	333	(75)	1966	9/23/05	15 to 20 years
Detroit, MI	(a)	425	200		425	200	625	(80)	1977	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Detroit, MI	(a)	351	209		351	209	560	(81)	1977	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Detroit, MI	(a)	426	223		426	223	649	(89)	1979	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Detroit, MI	(a)	413	235		413	235	648	(90)	1977	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Detroit, MI	(a)	301	219		301	219	520	(81)	1972	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Detroit, MI	(a)	270	305		270	305	575	(98)	1976	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Detroit, MI	(a)	271	157		271	157	428	(62)	1978	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Detroit, MI	(a) (a)	385 428	258		385	258	643	(101)	1979	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Detroit, MI Detroit, MI	(a) (a)	428 614	189 688		428 614	189 688	617 1,302	(75) (234)	1979 1987	5/25/05 12/21/07	15 to 20 years
Dickinson, ND	(a) (a)	614	1,301		614	1,301	1,502	(234)	2003	12/21/07	13 to 18 years 15 to 40 years
Douglasville, GA	(a)	712	669		712	669	1,381	(143)	2003	2/28/06	15 to 40 years
Douglasville, GA	(a)	764	941		764	941	1,705	(223)	1990	2/28/06	15 to 30 years
Douglasville, GA	(a)	452	570		452	570	1,022	(223)	1974	2/2/12	15 to 30 years
			2.0			2.0	-,	(_0)		_, _,	12 12 20 Jeuro

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Cost Capitalized Subsequent											
Initial Cost to to Gross Amount at L											
			mpa <b>hy</b> quisition incl	0	ember 31, 20	)12 <sup>(e)</sup>				depreciation in	
		Land and	Buildingsprovent	Land	Buildings,		Final	Date of	Date	latest Income Statement is	
Description	Encumbranc		mtsrovementsLand			ts Total			Acquired	computed	
Dubuque, IA	(a)	479	298	479	298	777	(211)	1970	9/23/05	10 to 15 years	
Duluth, MN	(a)	74	423	74	423	497	(77)	1915	5/24/05	15 to 30 years	
Duluth, MN	(a)	294	221	294	221	515	(68)	1968	5/24/05	15 to 20 years	
Dyersville, IA	(a)	267	513	267	513	780	(206)	1983	9/23/05	14 to 20 years	
E Aurora, NY	(a)	424	584	424	584	1,008	(196)	1982	11/10/05	15 to 20 years	
Eagle Pass, TX	(a)	976	2,385	976	2,385	3,361	(429)	2001	4/1/05	15 to 40 years	
East Ellijay, GA	(a)	562	354	562	354	916	(140)	1984	12/29/05	15 to 20 years	
East Moline, IL	(b) (a)	415	471 334	415 117	471 334	886	(36)	1982	10/3/11	15 to 20 years	
East St. Louis, IL	(a)	117 1,091	2,217	117	2,217	451 3,308	(82) (406)	1990 2000	5/25/05 4/1/05	15 to 30 years 15 to 40 years	
Edinburg, TX Effingham, IL	(a)	539	575	539	575	1,114	(161)	1985	9/23/05	15 to 30 years	
Effingham, IL	(a)	357	228	357	228	585	(161)	1973	9/23/05	10 to 15 years	
El Paso, TX	(a)	609	1,810	609	1,810	2,419	(326)	1999	4/29/05	15 to 40 years	
Elgin, IL	(a)	1,142	1,451	1,142	1,451	2,593	(377)	1996	12/29/06	15 to 30 years	
Elizabethon, TN	(a)	655	129	655	129	784	(130)	1993	12/15/04	15 to 20 years	
Elizabethton, TN	(c)	735	278	735	278	1,013		1971	12/21/12	15 to 20 years	
Elk River, MN	(a)	314	255	314	255	569	(70)	1988	5/24/05	15 to 30 years	
Elmwood Park, IL	(a)	650	380	650	380	1,030	(131)	1993	9/23/05	15 to 20 years	
Emmitsburg, MD	(a)	141	182	141	182	323	(60)	1981	11/27/06	15 to 20 years	
Ephrate, PA	(a) (a)	685	231	685	231	916	(109)	1978	1/30/06	15 to 20 years	
Escanaba, MI	(a) (c)	772 307	767	772	767	1,539	(270)	1984	12/29/05	15 to 20 years	
Eureka, IL Eustis, FL	(c) (a)	451	338 377	307 451	338 377	645 828	(237)	1980 1969	12/21/12 12/30/04	10 to 15 years 10 to 15 years	
Evansville, IN	(a)	270	231	270	231	501	(42)	1909	6/25/04	30 to 30 years	
Fairborn, OH	(a)	923	468	923	468	1,391	(155)	1998	6/25/04	15 to 30 years	
Fairview Heights, IL		1,020	826	1,020	826	1,846	(261)	1972	12/31/07	15 to 30 years	
Fayetteville, NC	(a)	470	629	470	629	1,099	(162)	1999	9/29/06	15 to 30 years	
Fayetteville, NC	(a)	489	612	489	612	1,101	(149)	1987	9/29/06	15 to 30 years	
Fayetteville, NC	(a)	607	1,020	607	1,020	1,627	(282)	1996	9/29/06	15 to 30 years	
Ferguson, MO	(a)	293	212	293	212	505	(85)	1974	5/25/05	15 to 20 years	
Flint, MI	(a)	340	258	340	258	598	(100)	1979	5/25/05	15 to 20 years	
Florence, KY	(a)	524	209	524	209	733	(96)	1992	9/24/04	15 to 30 years	
Forest City, IA	(a)	251	244	251	244	495	(117)	1985	5/24/05	15 to 20 years	
Forest Park, GA	(b) (a)	292	460	292	460	752	(16)	1986	2/2/12	15 to 30 years	
Forsyth, GA	(a) (a)	495	1,007	495	1,007	1,502	(243)	1984	1/12/06	15 to 30 years	
Fort Lauderdale, FL Fort Lauderdale, FL	(a) (a)	601 411	121 346	601 411	121 346	722 757	(116) (86)	1984 1998	9/24/04 12/29/06	10 to 15 years 15 to 30 years	
Fort Pierce, FL	(a)	667	184	667	340 184	851	(86)	1998	9/24/04	15 to 30 years	
Fort Smith, AR	(a)	1,503	1,323	1,503	1,323	2,826	(503)	1999	9/23/04	15 to 20 years	
Fort Smith, AR	(a)	478	987	478	987	1,465	(183)	1995	7/30/07	13 to 38 years	
Fort Wayne, IN	(a)	660	204	660	204	864	(163)	1982	9/23/05	10 to 15 years	
		000		000		001	(100)				

### **Index to Financial Statements**

			Cost	Capitalized	l Subsequ	ent						
		Initia	l Cost to	to		Gr	oss Amount	at				Life in which
		Cor	npanAcquisi	tion includ	ing impair	melitece	mber 31, 20	12 <sup>(e)</sup>				depreciation in
		Land				Land						latest Income
		and	Buildingsnp				Buildings,		Final	Date of	Date	Statement is
Description	Encumbrances		•	s Land	buildinlyn		nprovemen				nAcquired	computed
Fort Wayne, IN	(a)	989	2,057			989	2,057	3,046	(426)	2001	11/10/05	15 to 30 years
Fort Wayne, IN	(c)	1,110	817			1,110	817	1,927	(240)	2003	12/31/07	15 to 40 years
Foster Township,		260	0.7.5			260	255	(22)	(07)	1077	016107	15. 20
PA	(a)	368	255			368	255	623	(87)	1977	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
Fountain Hills, AZ		825	561			825	561	1,386	(187)	1995	9/24/04	15 to 30 years
Frederick, MD	(a)	440	236			440	236	676	(79)	1977	11/27/06	15 to 20 years
Fredonia, NY	(a)	262	312			262	312	574	(227)	1973	12/29/06	10 to 15 years
Ft Madison, IA	(c)	191	620	(0(5)	(075)	191	620	811	(250)	1980	12/21/12	15 to 30 years
Ft. Collins, CO	(a) (c)	1,351	1,445	(265)	(275)	1,086	1,170	2,256	(259)	2003	12/29/06	15 to 40 years
Ft. Myers, FL	(e) (a)	2,417	707	(43)	(12)	2,374	695	3,069	(209)	1994	12/31/07	15 to 40 years
Gadsden, AL	(a) (a)	626	1,439	(229)	(506)	397	933	1,330	(177)	2007	12/21/07	10 to 50 years
Garner, NC	(a) (a)	600	765			600	765	1,365	(205)	1995	9/29/06	15 to 30 years
Gary, IN	(a) (a)	109	410			109 210	410	519 528	(130)	1980	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Gary, IN	(a) (a)	210	318 493				318		(125)	1979	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Gary, IN	(a) (a)	161 522				161	493	654	(165)	1973	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Geneva, AL Geneva, NY	(a)	522 177	570 139			522 177	570 139	1,092 316	(358) (91)	1990 1975	6/25/04 12/21/07	10 to 15 years
Gilbert, AZ	(a)	643	1,669			643	1,669	2,312	(91)	2006	10/28/11	8 to 13 years
Gilman, IL	(a)	219	414			219	414	633	(163)	1998	9/23/05	14 to 39 years 15 to 20 years
Glendale, AZ	(a)	1,480	1,329			1,480	1,329	2,809	(304)	1998	6/25/04	15 to 30 years
Glendale, AZ	(a)	1,480	272			1,480	272	1,508	(140)	1990	6/25/04	15 to 20 years
Greensboro, NC	(c)	1,230	444			1,230	444	1,308	(140)	2003	12/31/07	15 to 40 years
Greenville, TN	(a)	289	311			289	311	600	(109)	1972	9/1/05	10 to 15 years
Greenville, TX	(a)	289	304			209	304	527	(184)	1972	12/29/05	15 to 20 years
Grove City		225	504			223	504	521	(70)	1705	12/2/105	15 to 20 years
Borough, PA	(a)	531	495			531	495	1,026	(141)	1976	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
Gulfport, MS	(a)	652	442		542	652	984	1,636	(238)	1985	9/24/04	15 to 20 years
Gurnee, IL	(a)	586	619		512	586	619	1,205	(220)	1995	6/25/04	15 to 20 years
Hagerstown, MD	(a)	546	342			546	342	888	(120)	1975	11/27/06	15 to 20 years
Hamilton, NY	(a)	145	152			145	152	297	(64)	1982	12/21/07	13 to 18 years
Hampton, GA	(b)	568	648			568	648	1,216	(24)	2002	2/2/12	15 to 30 years
Harborcreek		200	010			200	0.0	1,210	(= .)	2002		10 10 00 jeuis
Township, PA	(a)	575	740			575	740	1,315	(182)	1974	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
Harriman, TN	(a)	387	502			387	502	889	(151)	1976	9/1/05	15 to 20 years
Harriman, TN	(a)	314	143		176	314	319	633	(72)	1979	11/2/07	15 to 30 years
Harrisburg, PA	(a)	762	241		176	762	417	1,179	(129)	1977	1/30/06	15 to 20 years
Harrisburg, PA	(a)	611	239			611	239	850	(147)	1978	1/30/06	15 to 20 years
Harrisburg, PA	(a)	423	307			423	307	730	(98)	1973	1/30/06	15 to 20 years
Harvey, IL	(a)	361	269	(80)		281	269	550	(274)	1978	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Havana, IL	(c)	439	297	()		439	297	736		1980	12/21/12	10 to 15 years
Hermitage, PA	(c)	604	717			604	717	1,321	(192)	1978	2/6/07	10 to 25 years
Hibbing, MN	(a)	242	298			242	298	540	(73)	1979	5/24/05	15 to 30 years
Hickory, NC	(a)	292	818			292	818	1,110	(165)	2000	9/29/06	15 to 40 years
Hickory, NC	(a)	1,105	851			1,105	851	1,956	(381)	1995	12/29/06	13 to 28 years

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Interpretation in Current	Cost Capitalized Subsequent										
Land         Land         Land         Image         Land         Image         Land         Image         Land         Statement is computed           Description         Encumbrancesproventsurvoventvavvoventsurvoventvavvavvoventsurvoventvavvavvovent											Life in which
Image: Note of the image: No				mpa <b>hy</b> quisition incl	~ .	ember 31, 20	12 <sup>(e)</sup>				depreciation in
Description         Encumbranchaprovemlakpreserve prevendence provemlakprovemlakpreservemlakprovemlakprove				<b>N 11 11 1</b>				<b>F</b> ! 1	Date	D	
Hiliard, OH       (a)       1,49       1,291       1,149       1,291       2,440       (348)       1997       9/24/04       15 to 30 year         Hiram, GA       (a)       1,006       1,142       1,006       1,142       2,148       (305)       1987       2/28/06       15 to 30 year         Hodgkins, IL       (a)       1,230       2,048       1,230       2,048       3,278       (de8)       1990       9/29/06       15 to 30 year         Hope Mills, NC       (a)       408       930       408       930       1,338       (212)       1990       9/29/06       15 to 30 year         Homell, NY       (a)       306       344       306       344       650       (247)       1978       12/29/06       10 to 15 year         Houston, TX       (a)       1,26       263       1,286       263       1,549       (103)       1996       6/25/04       15 to 40 year         Houston, TX       (a)       1,186       313       1,498       1,439       1671       1994       6/25/04       15 to 40 year         Houston, TX       (a)       585       561       1,846       143       1,499       6/25/07       15 to 30 year         Hous		E I I		01		0 /					
Intran. GA       (a)       (a) <th(a)< th=""> <th(a)< th=""> <th(a)< th="">       &lt;</th(a)<></th(a)<></th(a)<>	•			-		-				•	<b>^</b>
Hodgkins, IL       (a)       1,230       2,048       1,230       2,048       3,278       (468)       1993       12/29/06       15 to 30 year         Hope Mills, NC       (a)       408       930       408       930       1,338       (212)       1990       9/29/06       15 to 30 year         Hornell, NY       (a)       306       344       306       344       650       (247)       1978       12/29/06       10 to 15 year         Houston, TX       (a)       1,286       263       1,549       (103)       1996       6/25/04       15 to 40 year         Houston, TX       (a)       1,156       352       1,156       352       1,508       (165)       1995       6/25/04       15 to 40 year         Houston, TX       (a)       1,086       413       1,499       (167)       1994       6/25/04       15 to 20 year         Houston, TX       (a)       585       561       585       561       1,146       (339)       1979       12/30/04       10 to 15 year         Houston, TX       (a)       2,844       1,620       2,844       1,620       4,464       (435)       1994       6/29/07       15 to 30 year         Howland Township.	,		,	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	,	,		· · · ·			2
Hoge Mills, NC       (a)       403       10300       1030 </td <td>,</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>,</td> <td></td> <td>,</td> <td></td> <td>~ /</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	,			,		,		~ /			
Hornell, NY       (a)       306       344       306       344       650       (247)       1978       12/29/06       10 to 15 year         Houston, TX       (a)       1,286       263       1,286       263       1,549       (103)       1996       6/25/04       15 to 40 year         Houston, TX       (a)       1,156       352       1,156       352       1,508       (165)       1995       6/25/04       15 to 40 year         Houston, TX       (a)       1,086       413       1,086       413       1,499       (167)       1994       6/25/04       15 to 40 year         Houston, TX       (a)       585       561       585       561       1,46       (339)       1979       9/28/06       15 to 20 year         Houston, TX       (a)       2,844       1,620       2,844       1,620       4,464       (435)       1994       6/29/07       15 to 30 year         Houston, TX       (a)       2,844       1,620       2,844       1,620       4,464       (435)       1994       6/29/07       15 to 30 year         Houston, TX       (a)       2,348       1,348       2,348       1,348       3,696       (397)       1997       6/29/07	U ,		,	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	,	,		· · · ·			
Houston, TX (a) 1,285 263 1,286 263 1,286 263 1,549 (103) 1996 6/25/04 15 to 40 year Houston, TX (a) 1,098 439 1,098 439 1,537 (198) 1995 6/25/04 15 to 40 year Houston, TX (a) 1,156 352 1,156 352 1,508 (165) 1995 6/25/04 15 to 40 year Houston, TX (a) 1,086 413 1,086 413 1,099 (167) 1994 6/25/04 15 to 40 year Houston, TX (a) 585 561 585 561 1,146 (339) 1979 12/30/04 10 to 15 year Houston, TX (a) 592 302 592 302 894 (102) 1979 9/28/06 15 to 20 year Houston, TX (a) 2,844 1,620 2,844 1,620 4,464 (435) 1994 6/29/07 15 to 30 year Houston, TX (a) 2,844 1,620 2,844 1,620 4,464 (435) 1994 6/29/07 15 to 30 year Houston, TX (a) 2,844 1,620 4,464 (435) 1994 6/29/07 15 to 30 year Houston, TX (a) 2,844 1,620 4,464 (435) 1994 6/29/07 15 to 30 year Houston, TX (a) 2,844 1,620 4,464 (435) 1994 6/29/07 15 to 30 year Houston, TX (a) 2,844 1,620 4,464 (436) 1999 2/6/07 15 to 30 year Houston, TX (a) 2,844 1,620 4,464 (435) 1994 6/29/07 15 to 30 year Houston, TX (a) 2,844 1,620 4,464 (436) 1999 2/6/07 15 to 30 year Houston, TX (a) 2,348 1,348 2,348 1,348 3,696 (397) 1997 6/29/07 15 to 30 year Houston, NC (a) 794 616 794 616 1,410 (160) 1998 9/29/06 15 to 40 year Hyatsville, MD (a) 702 245 702 245 947 (95) 1985 11/27/06 15 to 20 year Independence, IA (a) 223 473 223 473 696 (298) 1976 9/23/05 10 to 15 year Independence, MO (b) 396 1,074 396 1,074 1,470 (57) 1984 10/3/11 15 to 30 year Independence, MO (b) 396 1,074 396 1,074 1,470 (57) 1984 10/3/11 15 to 30 year Indianapolis, IN (a) 460 587 460 587 1,047 (145) 1998 9/24/04 15 to 30 year Indianapolis, IN (a) 226 310 266 310 576 (113) 1971 5/25/05 15 to 20 year Indianapolis, IN (a) 266 310 266 310 576 (113) 1971 5/25/05 15 to 20 year Indianapolis, IN (a) 370 150 370 150 520 (72) 1970 5/25/05 15 to 20 year Indianapolis, IN (a) 370 150 370 150 520 (72) 1970 5/25/05 15 to 20 year Indianapolis, IN (a) 440 153 449 153 449 (153 04) 919 (222) 1983 5/25/05 15 to 20 year Indianapolis, IN (a) 477 749 17 2,295 4,266 (371) 2003 11/10/05 15 to 40 year Indianapolis, IN (a) 1,971 2,295 1,971 2,295 4,2	•										
Houston, TX       (a)       1,008       439       1,008       439       1,008       439       1,018       1,030       1,537       (108)       1995       6/25/04       15 to 10 year         Houston, TX       (a)       1,156       352       1,156       352       1,537       (108)       1995       6/25/04       15 to 30 year         Houston, TX       (a)       1,086       413       1,496       (153)       1997       12/30/04       10 to 15 year         Houston, TX       (a)       585       561       585       561       1,146       (339)       1979       12/30/04       10 to 15 year         Houston, TX       (a)       2,844       1,620       2,844       1,620       4,464       (435)       1994       6/29/07       15 to 30 year         Houston, TX       (a)       2,348       1,348       2,348       1,348       3,696       (397)       1997       6/29/07       15 to 30 year         Houston, TX       (a)       973       640       973       640       1,613       (168)       1999       2/6/07       15 to 30 year         Hudson, NC       (a)       794       616       794       616       1,410       (160)	,							( )			
Houston, TX(a)1,1563521,1563521,508(165)1995 $6/25/04$ 15 to 30 yearHouston, TX(a)1,0864131,0864131,499(167)1994 $6/25/04$ 15 to 40 yearHouston, TX(a)5855615855611,146(339)197912/30/0410 to 15 yearHouston, TX(a)592302592302894(102)19799/28/0615 to 30 yearHouston, TX(a)2,8441,6202,8441,6204,464(435)1994 $6/29/07$ 15 to 30 yearHouston, TX(a)2,3481,3482,3481,3483,966(37)1997 $6/29/07$ 15 to 30 yearHowland Township,(a)9736409736401,613(168)1999 $2/6/07$ 15 to 30 yearHudson, NC(a)7946167946161,410(160)1998 $9/29/06$ 15 to 40 yearIndependence, IA(a)702245702245947(95)198511/27/0615 to 20 yearIndependence, IA(a)1,4501,9671,4501,9673,417(386)2002 $6/29/07$ 15 to 40 yearIndependence, OH(a)49648849648894641810/3/1115 to 30 yearIndependence, OH(a)4961,0743961,0741,470(57)198410/3/11<								~ /			
Houston, TX       (a)       1,086       413       1,086       413       1,080       1039 <td>· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>( )</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·							( )			
Houston, TX       (a)       585       561       1765       1719       10200       10 <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>											
Houston, TX       (a)       592       302       592       302       894       (102)       1979       9/28/06       15 to 20 year         Houston, TX       (a)       2,844       1,620       2,844       1,620       4,464       (435)       1994       6/29/07       15 to 30 year         Houston, TX       (a)       2,844       1,348       2,348       1,348       3,696       (397)       1997       6/29/07       15 to 30 year         Howland Township,       OH       (a)       973       640       973       640       1,613       (168)       1999       2/6/07       15 to 30 year         Hudson, NC       (a)       973       640       973       640       1,613       (168)       1999       2/6/07       15 to 30 year         Hudson, NC       (a)       794       616       794       616       1,410       (160)       1998       9/29/06       15 to 40 year         Independence, IA       (a)       223       473       223       473       696       (298)       1976       9/23/05       10 to 15 year         Independence, MO       (a)       1,450       1,967       3,417       (386)       2002       6/29/07       15 to 40 year </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>. ,</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>2</td>								. ,			2
Houston, TX       (a)       2,844       1,620       2,844       1,620       2,844       1,620       4,464       (425)       1994       6/29/07       15 to 30 year         Houston, TX       (a)       2,348       1,348       2,348       1,348       3,696       (397)       1997       6/29/07       15 to 30 year         Howland Township,       (a)       973       640       973       640       1,613       (168)       1999       2/6/07       15 to 30 year         Hudson, NC       (a)       794       616       794       616       1,410       (160)       1998       9/29/06       15 to 40 year         Hyattsville, MD       (a)       702       245       702       245       947       (95)       1985       11/27/06       15 to 20 year         Independence, IA       (a)       223       473       223       473       696       (298)       1976       9/23/05       10 to 15 year         Independence, MO       (a)       1,450       1,967       1,450       1,967       3,417       (386)       2002       6/29/07       15 to 40 year         Independence, OH       (a)       496       488       984       (112)       1977       6	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·							. ,			
Houston, TX(a)2,3481,3482,3481,3483,696(397)19976/29/0715 to 30 yearHowland Township,OH(a)9736409736401,613(168)19992/6/0715 to 30 yearHudson, NC(a)7946167946161,410(160)19989/29/0615 to 40 yearHyatsville, MD(a)702245702245947(95)198511/27/0615 to 20 yearIndependence, IA(a)223473223473696(298)19769/23/0510 to 15 yearIndependence, MO(a)1,4501,9671,4501,9673,417(386)20026/29/0715 to 40 yearIndependence, OH(a)496488496488984(112)19776/12/0813 to 28 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)4605874605871,047(145)19989/24/0415 to 30 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)258262258262520(106)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)170749170749919(222)19835/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)170749153642520(72)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)19712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)<	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·							( )			2
Howland Township,       Diff of any formation of the formation of th											
OH(a)9736409736401,613(168)19992/6/0715 to 30 yearHudson, NC(a)7946167946161,410(160)19989/29/0615 to 40 yearHyattsville, MD(a)702245702245947(95)198511/27/0615 to 20 yearIndependence, IA(a)223473223473696(298)19769/23/0510 to 15 yearIndependence, MO(a)1,4501,9671,4501,9673,417(386)20026/29/0715 to 40 yearIndependence, MO(b)3961,0743961,0741,470(57)198410/3/1115 to 30 yearIndependence, OH(a)496488496488984(112)19776/12/0813 to 28 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)4605874605871,047(145)19989/24/0415 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)266310266310576(113)19715/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)170749170749919(222)19835/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)170749170749919(222)19835/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1307150370150520(72)19705/25/0515 to 20 y	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		2,340	1,540	2,540	1,540	3,070	(371)	1777	0/2/101	15 to 50 years
Hudson, NC(a)7946167946161,410(160)19989/29/0615 to 40 yearHyattsville, MD(a)702245702245947(95)198511/27/0615 to 20 yearIndependence, IA(a)223473223473696(298)19769/23/0510 to 15 yearIndependence, MO(a)1,4501,9671,4501,9673,417(386)20026/29/0715 to 40 yearIndependence, MO(b)3961,0743961,0741,470(57)198410/3/1115 to 30 yearIndependence, OH(a)496488496488984(112)19776/12/0813 to 28 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)4605874605871,047(145)19989/24/0415 to 30 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)266310266310576(113)19715/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)266310266310576(113)19715/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)449153449153602(80)19685/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)370150370150520(72)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)449153449153602(80)19685/25/05	1 .	(a)	973	640	973	640	1.613	(168)	1999	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
Hyattsville, MD(a)702245702245947(05)198511/27/0615 to 20 yearIndependence, IA(a)223473223473696(298)19769/23/0510 to 15 yearIndependence, MO(a)1,4501,9671,4501,9673,417(386)20026/29/0715 to 40 yearIndependence, MO(b)3961,0743961,0741,470(57)198410/3/1115 to 30 yearIndependence, OH(a)496488496488984(112)19776/12/0813 to 28 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)4605874605871,047(145)19989/24/0415 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)266310266310576(113)19715/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)266310266310576(113)19715/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)170749170749919(222)19835/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)370150370150520(72)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)200311/10/0515 to 40 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)20		(a)						~ /			2
Independence, IA(a)223473223473696(298)19769/23/0510 to 15 yearIndependence, MO(a)1,4501,9671,4501,9673,417(386)20026/29/0715 to 40 yearIndependence, MO(b)3961,0743961,0741,470(57)198410/3/1115 to 30 yearIndependence, OH(a)496488496488984(112)19776/12/0813 to 28 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)4605874605871,047(145)19989/24/0415 to 30 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)258262258262520(106)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)266310266310576(113)19715/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)170749170749919(222)19835/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)370150370150520(72)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)200311/10/0515 to 40 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)200311/10/0515 to 40 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371	,	(a)						· · · ·			
Independence, MO(a)1,4501,9671,4501,9673,417(386)20026/29/0715 to 40 yearIndependence, MO(b)3961,0743961,0741,470(57)198410/3/1115 to 30 yearIndependence, OH(a)496488496488984(112)19776/12/0813 to 28 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)4605874605871,047(145)19989/24/0415 to 30 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)258262258262520(106)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)266310266310576(113)19715/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)170749170749919(222)19835/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)449153449153602(80)19685/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)370150370150520(72)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)200311/10/0515 to 40 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)200311/10/0515 to 40 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)		(a)									
Independence, MO(b)3961,0743961,0741,470(57)198410/3/1115 to 30 yearIndependence, OH(a)496488496488984(112)19776/12/0813 to 28 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)4605874605871,047(145)19989/24/0415 to 30 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)258262258262520(106)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)266310266310576(113)19715/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)170749170749919(222)19835/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)170749153602(80)19685/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)370150370150520(72)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)200311/10/0515 to 40 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)200311/10/0515 to 40 yearJackson, GA(b)4677294677291,196(29)19922/2/1215 to 30 yearJacksonville, FL(a)4806314806311,111(169)19989/24/04<	1	(a)						· · · · ·			15 to 40 years
Independence, OH(a)496488496488984(112)19776/12/0813 to 28 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)4605874605871,047(145)19989/24/0415 to 30 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)258262258262520(106)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)266310266310576(113)19715/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)170749170749919(222)19835/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)449153449153602(80)19685/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)370150370150520(72)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)200311/10/0515 to 40 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)200311/10/0515 to 40 yearJackson, GA(b)4677294677291,196(29)19922/2/1215 to 30 yearJacksonville, FL(a)4806314806311,111(169)19989/24/0415 to 30 year	1 .	(b)		,		,					15 to 30 years
Indianapolis, IN(a)4605874605871,047(145)19989/24/0415 to 30 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)258262258262520(106)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)266310266310576(113)19715/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)170749170749919(222)19835/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)449153449153602(80)19685/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)370150370150520(72)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)200311/10/0515 to 40 yearJackson, GA(b)4677294677291,196(29)19922/2/1215 to 30 yearJacksonville, FL(a)4806314806311,111(169)19989/24/0415 to 30 year		(a)	496	,		,	· · · · ·	· /			13 to 28 years
Indianapolis, IN(a)258262258262520(106)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)266310266310576(113)19715/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)170749170749919(222)19835/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)449153449153602(80)19685/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)370150370150520(72)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)200311/10/0515 to 40 yearJackson, GA(b)4677294677291,196(29)19922/2/1215 to 30 yearJacksonville, FL(a)4806314806311,111(169)19989/24/0415 to 30 year	1 ·	(a)									15 to 30 years
Indianapolis, IN(a)266310266310576(113)19715/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)170749170749919(222)19835/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)449153449153602(80)19685/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)370150370150520(72)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)200311/10/0515 to 40 yearJackson, GA(b)4677294677291,196(29)19922/2/1215 to 30 yearJacksonville, FL(a)4806314806311,111(169)19989/24/0415 to 30 year	<b>1</b>	(a)	258		258	262		. ,	1970	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Indianapolis, IN(a)449153449153602(80)19685/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)370150370150520(72)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)200311/10/0515 to 40 yearJackson, GA(b)4677294677291,196(29)19922/2/1215 to 30 yearJacksonville, FL(a)4806314806311,111(169)19989/24/0415 to 30 year	ndianapolis, IN	(a)	266	310	266	310	576	(113)	1971	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Indianapolis, IN(a)449153449153602(80)19685/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)370150370150520(72)19705/25/0515 to 20 yearIndianapolis, IN(a)1,9712,2951,9712,2954,266(371)200311/10/0515 to 40 yearJackson, GA(b)4677294677291,196(29)19922/2/1215 to 30 yearJacksonville, FL(a)4806314806311,111(169)19989/24/0415 to 30 year	ndianapolis, IN	(a)	170	749	170	749	919	(222)	1983	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Indiatapola, IX       (a)       1,971       2,295       1,971       2,295       4,266       (371)       2003       11/10/05       15 to 40 year         Jackson, GA       (b)       467       729       467       729       1,966       (29)       1992       2/2/12       15 to 30 year         Jacksonville, FL       (a)       480       631       480       631       1,111       (169)       1998       9/24/04       15 to 30 year	ndianapolis, IN	(a)	449	153	449	153	602	(80)	1968	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Jackson, GA         (b)         467         729         467         729         1,196         (29)         1992         2/2/12         15 to 30 year           Jacksonville, FL         (a)         480         631         480         631         1,111         (169)         1998         9/24/04         15 to 30 year	ndianapolis, IN	(a)	370	150	370	150	520	(72)	1970	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Jacksonville, FL         (a)         480         631         480         631         1,111         (169)         1998         9/24/04         15 to 30 year	ndianapolis, IN	(a)	1,971	2,295	1,971	2,295	4,266	(371)	2003	11/10/05	15 to 40 years
	ackson, GA	(b)	467	729	467	729	1,196	(29)	1992	2/2/12	15 to 30 years
Jacksonville EI (a) 030 010 030 010 1840 (235) 1086 0/24/04 15 to 30 year	acksonville, FL	(a)	480	631	480	631	1,111	(169)	1998	9/24/04	15 to 30 years
30 $30$ $30$ $30$ $30$ $30$ $30$ $30$	acksonville, FL	(a)	930	910	930	910	1,840	(235)	1986	9/24/04	15 to 30 years
Jacksonville, FL (a) 872 509 872 509 1,381 (191) 1984 9/24/04 15 to 20 year	acksonville, FL	(a)	872	509	872	509	1,381	(191)	1984	9/24/04	15 to 20 years
	acksonville, FL	(a)	487	871		871	1,358	(264)	1985	12/30/04	15 to 20 years
Jamestown, NY <sup>(a)</sup> 508 573 508 573 1,081 (195) 1988 11/10/05 15 to 20 year	amestown, NY	(a)	508	573	508	573	1,081	(195)	1988	11/10/05	15 to 20 years
	ockson Township, C		1,325	781	1,325	781	2,106	(196)	1989	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
	ohnson City, TN		718	450	718	450	1,168		1983	12/21/12	15 to 20 years
	oliet, IL			193		193	438	(81)	1985	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
	,		,		,			(361)		12/29/06	15 to 30 years
							905				15 to 20 years
	Cansas City, KS		594	904	594	904	1,498	(51)	1999	10/3/11	15 to 30 years
											14 to 29 years
Kansas City, MO         (b)         334         654         334         654         988         (37)         1985         10/3/11         15 to 30 year	Cansas City, MO	(b)	334	654	334	654	988	(37)	1985	10/3/11	15 to 30 years

### **Index to Financial Statements**

			Cost Capital	ized Subsequ	uent						
			l Cost to	to		ross Amount					Life in which
			mparkycquisition inc	luding impa		ember 31, 20	12 <sup>(e)</sup>				depreciation in
		Land and	Buildinksproveni	materiovomont	Land	Buildings.		Final	Date of	Date	latest Income Statement is
Description	Encumbrancem		mtsrovementsLand	•		misrovement	sTotal		Date of Instruction		computed
Kansas City, MO	(a)	245	447	~ u	245	447	692	(22)	1985	10/3/11	14 to 29 years
Kennesaw, GA	(a)	907	499		907	499	1,406	(139)	2001	2/28/06	15 to 40 years
Kennesaw, GA	(a)	487	334		487	334	821	(17)	1991	2/2/12	15 to 20 years
Kimball, TN	(a)	367	283	176	367	459	826	(96)	1987	11/2/07	15 to 30 years
Kingsport, TN	(a)	592	200		592	200	792	(186)	1992	11/23/04	15 to 20 years
Kingsport, TN	(c)	384	877		384	877	1,261		1992	12/21/12	15 to 30 years
Kingwood, TX	(a) (c)	936	387		936	387	1,323	(173)	1994	6/25/04	15 to 30 years
Kingwood, WV Knoxville, TN	(c) (a)	618 635	677 227		618 635	677 227	1,295 862	(164)	1979 1995	12/21/12 11/23/04	15 to 20 years 15 to 20 years
Knoxville, TN	(a)	547	230		547	227	777	(206)	1993	11/23/04	10 to 15 years
Knoxville, TN	(a)	332	185		332	185	517	(200)	1977	9/1/05	15 to 20 years
Knoxville, TN	(a)	561	305		561	305	866	(97)	1975	9/1/05	15 to 20 years
Knoxville, TN	(a)	296	343	176	296	519	815	(99)	1978	11/2/07	15 to 30 years
Knoxville, TN	(a)	172	700		172	700	872	(142)	1991	11/2/07	15 to 30 years
La Mesa, CA	(a)	1,312	360		1,312	360	1,672	(239)	1984	7/28/04	10 to 15 years
La Vista, NE	(b)	499	664		499	664	1,163	(34)	1992	10/3/11	15 to 30 years
Lafayette, GA	(a)	246	434	176	246	610	856	(118)	1991	11/2/07	15 to 30 years
Lakeville, MN	(a)	342	439		342	439	781	(101)	1988	5/24/05	15 to 30 years
Lancaster, PA	(a)	308	161		308	161	469	(66)	1977	7/25/06	15 to 30 years
Lander, WY	(a) (a)	57	1,010 193	07	57	1,010	1,067	(293)	1883	12/29/06	15 to 20 years
Lanham, MD Lebanon, PA	(a)	302 616	316	86 176	302 616	279 492	581 1,108	(75) (136)	1980 1980	11/27/06 1/30/06	15 to 20 years 15 to 20 years
Leeds, AL	(a)	907	926	31	907	957	1,108	(409)	2003	9/26/06	9 to 40 years
Lees Summit, MO	(a)	590	69 55	(69)	645	251	645	(407)	1995	9/23/05	20 to 20 years
Lewis Center, OH	(a)	626	560	(0))	626	560	1,186	(157)	1998	6/25/04	15 to 30 years
Lexington, KY	(a)	636	362		636	362	998	(228)	1978	12/30/04	10 to 15 years
Lexington, KY	(a)	713	451		713	451	1,164	(285)	1976	1/26/05	10 to 15 years
Lexington, KY	(a)	1,267	944		1,267	944	2,211	(341)	1996	2/26/07	14 to 30 years
Lillington, NC	(a)	419	687		419	687	1,106	(143)	1992	9/29/06	15 to 40 years
Lincoln, IL	(a)	203	616		203	616	819	(207)	1990	9/23/05	15 to 20 years
Lithia Springs, GA		323	408		323	408	731	(15)	2001	2/2/12	15 to 30 years
Little Rock, AR	(a) (a)	917	847		917	847	1,764	(224)	2004	7/7/05	15 to 30 years
Little Rock, AR	(a) (a)	699 1,717	1,700 1,117		699 1,717	1,700 1,117	2,399	(541)	1972 2000	2/26/07 9/25/07	14 to 20 years
Lone Tree, CO Louisville, KY	(a)	334	251		334	251	2,834 585	(337) (82)	1991	9/23/07 9/24/04	13 to 38 years 15 to 20 years
Louisville, KY	(a)	1.010	577		1,010	577	1.587	(159)	1991	11/10/05	15 to 30 years
Louisville, KY	(a)	854	514		854	514	1,368	(143)	1994	11/10/05	15 to 30 years
Lubbock, TX	(a)	534	592		534	592	1,126	(164)	1997	12/30/04	15 to 30 years
Lubbock, TX	(a)	687	856		687	856	1,543	(225)	2003	7/7/05	15 to 30 years
Lufkin, TX	(a)	927	790		927	790	1,717	(397)	1970	2/26/07	14 to 20 years
Mableton, GA	(a)	454	826		454	826	1,280	(177)	1987	2/28/06	15 to 30 years

### **Index to Financial Statements**

			Cost Caj	pitaliz	ed Subsequ	ent						
Initial Cost to to Gross Amount at												Life in which
		Cor	npanAycquisitior	ı inclu	iding impai	rmeÐtec	ember 31, 2	012 <sup>(e)</sup>				depreciation in
		Land				Land				Date		latest Income
		and	Buildingsprov	emem	<b>ts</b> rovement:	s/ and	Buildings,		Final	of	Date	Statement is
Description	Encumbranden	proveni			•		mosovemen	ts Total	AccumCo	nstructio	nAcquired	computed
Mableton, GA	(a)	634	578			634	578	1,212	(137)	1981	2/28/06	15 to 30 years
Madill, OK	(a)	352	648			352	648	1,000	(422)	1972	6/25/04	10 to 15 years
Madison, GA	(a)	892	739			892	739	1,631	(189)	1989	1/12/06	15 to 40 years
Madisonville, KY	(a)	1,198	819			1,198	819	2,017	(221)	1990	9/24/04	15 to 30 years
Manchester, IA	(a)	351	495			351	495	846	(311)	1977	9/23/05	10 to 15 years
Mansfield, OH	(a)	225	327			225	327	552	(106)	1972	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Mansfield, TX	(a)	472	760			472	760	1,232	(223)	1991	12/29/06	15 to 30 years
Maple Grove, MN	(a)	1,852	1,096			1,852	1,096	2,948	(322)	1997	9/24/04	15 to 30 years
Maplewood, MN	(a)	214	250			214	250	464	(80)	1968	5/24/05	15 to 20 years
Maplewood, MO	(a)	180	225			180	225	405	(80)	1980	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Maquoketa, IA	(a)	184	90			184	90	274	(79)	1973	9/23/05	10 to 15 years
Marietta, GA	1,571	3,908	8,630			3,908	8,630	12,538	(1,940)	1992	10/15/04	15 to 30 years
Marietta, GA	(a)	797	428			797	428	1,225	(142)	1990	2/28/06	15 to 30 years
Marion, IN	(a)	503	153			503	153	656	(76)	1990	9/24/04	15 to 20 years
Mars, PA	(a)	946	2,221			946	2,221	3,167	(523)	1990	6/25/04	15 to 30 years
Marshall, MN	(a)	121	239			121	239	360	(79)	1975	5/24/05	15 to 20 years
Martinsburg, WV	(a)	887	992			887	992	1,879	(254)	1999	12/29/05	15 to 30 years
Maryville, TN	(a)	810	306			810	306	1,116	(155)	1993	11/23/04	15 to 20 years
Matteson, IL	(a)	1,482	1,568			1,482	1,568	3,050	(393)	1999	12/29/06	15 to 30 years
Maumee, OH	(a)	1,505		754)	(667)	751	1,150	1,901	(426)	1997	9/24/04	15 to 30 years
Mayfield, KY	(a)	307	596			307	596	903	(193)	1997	6/25/04	15 to 30 years
Mayfield, KY	(a)	316	603			316	603	919	(174)	1986	9/29/06	12 to 27 years
McAllen, TX	(a)	1,819	1,188			1,819	1,188	3,007	(385)	1997	6/29/07	15 to 30 years
McDonough, GA	(a) (a)	938	697			938	697	1,635	(204)	1985	9/24/04	15 to 30 years
Mebane, NC		846	682			846	682	1,528	(167)	1993	9/29/06	15 to 30 years
Mechanicsburg, PA		801 874	481 1.033			801 874	481	1,282	(189)	1995 2002	1/30/06	15 to 20 years
Mechanicsburg, PA	(a) (c)		794			2,005	1,033	1,907	(207)		1/17/07 12/31/07	15 to 40 years
Melbourne, FL	(c)	2,005 873	794			2,005	794 790	2,799 1,663	(238) (214)	1986 2003	12/31/07	15 to 40 years
Mentor, OH	(c) (a)		234					,	( )			15 to 40 years
Mesa, AZ Mesa, AZ	(a)	1,318 676	911			1,318 676	234 911	1,552 1,587	(136) (46)	1995 1978	6/25/04 10/28/11	15 to 20 years 14 to 39 years
Miami, FL	(a)	602	14			602	14	616	. ,	1978	9/24/04	10 to 15 years
Miami, FL	(a)	596	105			596	105	701	(105) (88)	1978	9/24/04	10 to 15 years
Midlothian, VA	(a)	823	1,151			823	1,151	1,974	(231)	1978	11/28/06	15 to 30 years
Milan, IL	(b)	161	533			161	533	694	(231)	1994	10/3/11	15 to 30 years
Millcreek Township		101	555			101	555	094	(20)	1997	10/3/11	15 to 50 years
PA	(a)	463	565			463	565	1,028	(149)	1973	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
Milwaukee, WI	(a)	867		525)	(1,045)	342	822	1,028	(402)	2001	12/29/06	13 to 30 years
Minneapolis, MN	(a)	205	1,807 (	525)	(1,0+3)	205	197	402	(402)	1978	5/24/05	15 to 20 years
Mobile, AL	(a)	587	487			587	487	1,074	(158)	1985	9/24/04	15 to 20 years
Moline, IL	(b)	424	520			424	520	944	(138)	2009	10/3/11	15 to 40 years
Moncks Corner, SC		573	466			573	466	1.039	(191)	1998	9/24/04	15 to 20 years
		515	100			515	100	1,057	(1)1)	1770	712-110-1	10 to 20 years

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Cost Capitalized Subsequent												
		Initia	l Cost to	1	to	Gi	ross Amount	at				Life in which
		Co	mpantycquisition	ı inclu	uding impai	irm <b>D</b> tte	ember 31, 20	12 <sup>(e)</sup>				depreciation in
		Land				Land						latest Income
		and	Buildingenprov	vemlen	n <b>i</b> sst ovement	ts/and	Buildings,		Final	Date of	Date	Statement is
Description	Encumbrances	provemle	mpsrovementsL:	and	buildin <b>ig</b> np	provem	mprovement	ts Total	AccumC	onstruction	nAcquired	computed
Monroe Township,												
PA	(a)	426	653			426	653	1,079	(175)	1976	2/6/07	15 to 30 years
Mooresville, IN	(a)	560	549			560	549	1,109	(214)	1998	9/23/05	15 to 20 years
Morristown, TN	(a)	588	781			588	781	1,369	(175)	1987	9/1/05	15 to 30 years
Morristown, TN	(a)	436	290			436	290	726	(103)	1976	9/1/05	15 to 20 years
Morrow, GA	(a)	652	450			652	450	1,102	(122)	1995	2/28/06	15 to 30 years
Morrow, GA	(b)	530	568			530	568	1,098	(18)	2006	2/2/12	15 to 40 years
Moss Point, MS	(a)	320	302			320	302	622	(182)	1984	9/24/04	10 to 15 years
Mount Carmel, TN	(c)	499	536			499	536	1,035		1988	12/21/12	15 to 30 years
Mount Pleasant, MI	(a)	485	642			485	642	1,127	(161)	1997	12/29/05	15 to 30 years
Mt. Pleasant, MI	(a)	657	854			657	854	1,511	(200)	2010	12/29/06	13 to 38 years
Muskogee, OK	(a)	968	1,259			968	1,259	2,227	(407)	1984	2/26/07	14 to 30 years
Nappanee, IN	(c)	301	413			301	413	714	(155)	2005	12/21/07	15 to 20 years
New Albany, IN	(a)	497	278		1.57	497	278	775	(99)	1992	9/24/04	15 to 30 years
New Cumberland, P	A (a) (a)	634	278		176	634	454	1,088	(133)	1990	1/30/06	15 to 20 years
New Orleans, LA		312	240			312	240	552	(85)	1991	9/24/04	15 to 30 years
Newport News, VA	(c)	1,184	311			1,184	311	1,495	(165)	1995	6/25/04	10 to 25 years
Niagara Falls, NY	(a) (a)	1,359	551			1,359	551	1,910	(159)	1979	11/10/05	15 to 30 years
Norcross, GA	(a) (c)	678	402			678 394	402	1,080	(138)	1982	2/28/06	15 to 20 years
Normal, IL	(e) (a)	394	240				240	634	((05)	1980	12/21/12	10 to 15 years
Norman, OK	(a)	1,466	2,294			1,466	2,294	3,760	(605)	1992	7/2/07	15 to 30 years
Normandy, MO	(a)	265	329 497	(1.4)		265	329 497	594	(117)	1978	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
North Canton, OH	(u)	484	497	(14)		470	497	967	(176)	1989	12/29/06	15 to 20 years
North Little Rock,	(a)	1 209	1 220			1 200	1 290	2607	(450)	1002	0/22/05	15 to 20 years
AR	(a) (a)	1,398 419	1,289 634			1,398 419	1,289	2,687 1,053	(459)	1993 1995	9/23/05 6/25/04	15 to 20 years
Oak Ridge, TN	(a)	669	548			669	634 548	1,055	(165) (119)	1995	9/1/05	15 to 30 years 15 to 30 years
Oak Ridge, TN	(a) (b)	477	408			477	408	885	( )	1976	10/3/11	
Omaha, NE Omaha, NE	(b)	539	380			539	380	885 919	(20) (15)	2006	10/3/11	15 to 30 years 15 to 40 years
Orange City, FL	(a)	409	694			409	694	1,103	(13)	1984	9/24/04	11 to 20 years
Orlando, FL	(a)	1,249	729			1,249	729	1,103	(230)	1984	6/25/04	15 to 20 years
Orlando, FL	(a)	642	178			642	178	820	(136)	1985	12/30/04	10 to 15 years
Orlando, FL	(c)	2,006	570			2,006	570	2,576	(150)	2002	12/30/04	15 to 40 years
Oshkosh, WI	(a)	2,000	829	(40)		725	829	1,554	(317)	1984	12/29/05	15 to 20 years
Overland, MO	(a)	278	494	(40)		278	494	772	(159)	1972	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Owensboro, KY	(a)	270	502			270	502	752	(13)	2000	6/25/04	30 to 30 years
Paducah, KY	(a)	1,508	959			1,508	959	2,467	(341)	1984	2/26/07	14 to 30 years
Palatine, IL	(a)	772	505			772	505	1,277	(182)	1972	9/29/06	15 to 20 years
Pana, IL	(a)	168	128			168	128	296	(86)	1985	9/23/05	10 to 15 years
Parkersburg, WV	(a)	416	658		75	416	733	1,149	(214)	1986	3/7/07	4 to 20 years
Parkersburg, WV	(c)	457	309		15	457	309	766	(214)	1999	12/21/12	10 to 15 years
Parma Heightsd, OH		598	535			598	535	1,133	(113)	2004	6/12/08	13 to 38 years
i anna morginou, Or	-	570	555			570	555	1,155	(115)	2004	0,12,00	15 to 50 years

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Cost Capitalized Subsequent												
		Initia	l Cost to	to	G	ross Amount	at				Life in which	
		Co	mpanycquisition inc	luding impa	irm <b>D</b> ate	ember 31, 20	12 <sup>(e)</sup>				depreciation in	
		Land			Land						latest Income	
		and	Buildingsprovent			Buildings,		Final	Date of	Date	Statement is	
Description			musrovementsLand	buildinign	-	<b>mts</b> rovement			onstruction	-	computed	
Pasadena, TX	(a)	847	832		847	832	1,679	(502)	1973	12/30/04	10 to 15 years	
Pasadena, TX	(a)	810	739		810	739	1,549	(453)	1977	12/30/04	10 to 15 years	
Paxton, IL	(a)	324	658		324	658	982	(262)	1986	12/29/05	15 to 20 years	
Pensacola, FL	(a)	860	291		860	291	1,151	(226)	1977	7/28/04	10 to 15 years	
Peoria, IL	(a)	154	320		154	320	474	(113)	1976	5/25/05	15 to 20 years	
Peoria, IL	(c)	383	270		383	270	653		1980	12/21/12	10 to 15 years	
Peoria, IL	(c)	282	435		282	435	717		1980	12/21/12	15 to 20 years	
Philippi, WV	(c)	405	232		405	232	637		1986	12/21/12	10 to 15 years	
Phoenix, AZ	(a)	787	663		787	663	1,450	(45)	1964	10/28/11	14 to 29 years	
Pineville, LA	(a)	558	1,044		558	1,044	1,602	(258)	1996	6/25/04	11 to 30 years	
Pittsburgh, PA	(a)	1,289	1,871		1,289	1,871	3,160	(432)	1992	6/25/04	15 to 30 years	
Plano, TX	(a)	2,418	1,529		2,418	1,529	3,947	(349)	1998	6/29/07	15 to 40 years	
Port Allen, LA	(a)	521	575		521	575	1,096	(179)	1997	9/24/04	15 to 30 years	
Powell, TN	(a)	252	377	176	252	553	805	(113)	1982	11/2/07	15 to 30 years	
Pulaski, VA	(a)	444	236		444	236	680	(170)	1994	11/23/04	15 to 20 years	
Quincy, FL	(a)	1,015	416		1,015	416	1,431	(246)	1989	9/24/04	15 to 20 years	
Radford, VA	(a)	499	248		499	248	747	(200)	1995	11/23/04	15 to 20 years	
Rapid City, SD	(a)	878	1,657		878	1,657	2,535	(474)	1902	12/29/06	15 to 20 years	
Rawlins, WY	(a)	25	406		25	406	431	(125)	1958	12/29/06	15 to 20 years	
Red Bank, TN	(a)	610	557		610	557	1,167	(201)	1997	6/25/04	15 to 30 years	
Reston, VA	(a)	1,033	193		1,033	193	1,226	(80)	1977	11/27/06	15 to 20 years	
Richmond, VA	(a)	1,253	1,410		1,253	1,410	2,663	(295)	1977	11/28/06	15 to 30 years	
Richmond, VA	(a)	799	1,779		799	1,779	2,578	(348)	1994	11/28/06	15 to 30 years	
Ringgold, GA	(a)	387	374		387	374	761	(100)	1990	11/2/07	15 to 30 years	
Rio Grande City, T		634	1,364		634	1,364	1,998	(272)	1999	4/1/05	15 to 40 years	
Roanoke, VA	(a)	493	929		493	929	1,422	(221)	1976	1/17/07	15 to 30 years	
Rochester, MN	(a)	561	83 66	(83)	627		627		1996	9/23/05	20 to 20 years	
Rock Falls, IL	(a)	314	631		314	631	945	(168)	1995	9/23/05	15 to 30 years	
Rock Hill, SC	(a)	373	722		373	722	1,095	(238)	1978	12/29/05	15 to 20 years	
Rock Island, IL	(b)	195	531		195	531	726	(27)	1994	10/3/11	15 to 30 years	
Rogersville, TN	(c)	384	964		384	964	1,348		1986	12/21/12	15 to 30 years	
Romeoville, IL	(a)	789	713		789	713	1,502	(233)	1999	9/23/05	15 to 20 years	
Roswell, GA	(a)	513	559		513	559	1,072	(17)	2006	2/2/12	15 to 40 years	
Round Lake Beach												
IL	(a)	883	1,249		883	1,249	2,132	(270)	1998	12/29/06	15 to 40 years	
Saint Ann, MO	(a)	588	613		588	613	1,201	(245)	1985	9/23/05	15 to 20 years	
Saint Cloud, FL	(a)	1,193	557		1,193	557	1,750	(205)	1983	6/25/04	15 to 20 years	
Saint Louis, MO	(a)	828	351		828	351	1,179	(173)	1986	9/24/04	15 to 20 years	
Saint Louis, MO	(a)	503	651		503	651	1,154	(222)	1976	9/24/04	15 to 20 years	
Salem, IL	(a)	271	218		271	218	489	(65)	2000	7/28/04	15 to 30 years	
San Antonio, TX	(a)	517	373		517	373	890	(115)	2002	9/25/06	15 to 30 years	
San Antonio, TX	(a)	349	429		349	429	778	(150)	1983	9/25/06	15 to 20 years	

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Cost Capitalized Subsequent												
		Initia	l Cost to	te	D	Gr	oss Amount	at				Life in which
		Co	mpan <b>A</b> cquisit	ion inclu	ding impaiı	meDiece	ember 31, 20	12 <sup>(e)</sup>				depreciation in
		Land				Land						latest Income
		and	Buildingsp				Buildings,		Final	Date of	Date	Statement is
Description	Encumbrances		•	Land	buildingnp		mprovement			onstruction		computed
San Antonio, TX	(a)	428	339			428	339	767	(106)	2001	9/25/06	15 to 30 years
San Antonio, TX	(a) (a)	539	300		(00)	539	300	839	(115)	2001	9/25/06	15 to 30 years
Sandusky, OH		922	406	(203)	(89)	719	317	1,036	(68)	1987	6/12/08	14 to 29 years
Sauk Centre, MN	(a) (a)	219	138			219	138	357	(60)	1979	5/24/05	15 to 20 years
Sauk Rapids, MN	(a)	240	126			240	126	366	(49)	1978	5/24/05	15 to 20 years
Sedalia, MO	(a) (a)	751 265	662 122			751 265	662 122	1,413	(202)	1983	12/29/06	15 to 30 years
Shelbyville, IL	(a) (c)	205 549	752			265 549	752	387 1,301	(94) (144)	1976 2006	9/23/05 12/21/07	10 to 15 years
Shelbyville, IN Sherman, TX	(e) (a)	1,013	1,286			1,013	1,286	2,299	(144)	1994	2/26/07	15 to 50 years 14 to 30 years
Shreveport, LA	(a)	759	964			759	964	1,723	(326)	1994	2/26/07	14 to 30 years
Silver Spring, MD	(a)	1,008	904 251			1,008	904 251	1,725	(105)	1904	11/27/06	15 to 20 years
So. Parkersburg, W		383	404			383	404	787	(105)	1985	12/21/12	15 to 20 years
Soddy Daisy, TN	(a)	316	404			316	404	720	(109)	1989	11/2/07	15 to 30 years
South Charleston,		510	-0-			510	404	720	(10))	1707	11/2/07	15 to 50 years
WV	(c)	524	541			524	541	1,065		1993	12/21/12	15 to 20 years
Springfield, IL	(a)	1,072	642			1,072	642	1,714	(280)	1988	9/23/05	15 to 20 years
Springfield, IL	(a)	571	630			571	630	1,201	(184)	1997	9/23/05	15 to 30 years
Springfield, IL	(c)	1,115	771			1,115	771	1,886	(202)	1996	12/31/07	15 to 40 years
Springfield, MO	(a)	1,655	1,467			1,655	1,467	3,122	(445)	1993	9/23/05	15 to 30 years
Springfield, MO	(a)	439	719			439	719	1,158	(193)	2004	12/29/06	15 to 40 years
Springville, NY	(a)	678	586			678	586	1,264	(151)	1988	11/10/05	15 to 30 years
St. Louis, MO	(a)	290	211			290	211	501	(87)	1973	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
St. Louis, MO	(a)	231	337			231	337	568	(112)	1972	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
St. Louis, MO	(a)	189	227			189	227	416	(84)	1972	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
St. Louis, MO	(a)	464	218			464	218	682	(100)	1978	5/25/05	15 to 20 years
Statesboro, GA	(a)	779	777			779	777	1,556	(236)	1985	9/24/04	15 to 20 years
Sterling Heights, M		866	960			866	960	1,826	(234)	2000	12/29/05	15 to 30 years
Stillwater, MN	(a)	1,051	1,051			1,051	1,051	2,102	(338)	1998	9/24/04	15 to 30 years
Stockbridge, GA	(b)	388	353			388	353	741	(13)	2001	2/2/12	15 to 30 years
Stone Mountain, G		379	487			379	487	866	(17)	1986	2/2/12	15 to 30 years
Sun City, AZ	(a)	771	372			771	372	1,143	(137)	1986	12/29/06	15 to 20 years
Superior, WI	(a)	311	463			311	463	774	(143)	1976	5/24/05	15 to 20 years
Sweetwater, TN	(a)	602	550			602	550	1,152	(141)	1999	12/29/06	15 to 40 years
Sweetwater, TN	(a)	231	307			231	307	538	(87)	1979	11/2/07	15 to 30 years
Tarentum, PA	(c)	1,481	676			1,481	676	2,157	(197)	2006	12/31/07	15 to 40 years
Taylorville, IL	(a)	154	352			154	352	506	(205)	1980	9/23/05	10 to 15 years
Tempe, AZ	(a)	480	361			480	361	841	(110)	2003	9/25/06	15 to 30 years
Thurmont, MD	(a)	857	307			857	307	1,164	(119)	1985	11/27/06	15 to 20 years
Tipp City, OH	(a)	789	332			789	332	1,121	(145)	1991	12/29/06	15 to 20 years
Tipton, IA	(a) (a)	240	408			240	408	648	(279)	1991	9/23/05	10 to 15 years
Tooele, UT	(a) (a)	552	624			552	624	1,176	(247)	1988	9/24/04	15 to 20 years
Trenton, GA	(d)	300	227			300	227	527	(80)	1991	11/2/07	15 to 30 years

### Index to Financial Statements

Cost Capitalized Subsequent												
Initial Cost to to Gross Amount at Life in y												
		Co	mpanlycquisition ir	ncluding impairme	ecember 31,	2012 <sup>(e)</sup>				depreciation in		
		Land		Land	1			Date		latest Income		
		and	Buildin <b>Im</b> prover	n <b>Emts/</b> ovements/and			Final	of	Date	Statement is		
Description	Encumbrancles		enprovements Land	d buildin <b>l</b> gnprover			AccumC	onstructio	nAcquired	computed		
Tulsa, OK	(a)	983	1,232	98		2,215	(376)	1976	2/26/07	14 to 30 years		
Tulsa, OK	(a)	1,540	1,997	1,54	0 1,997	3,537	(417)	2002	7/2/07	15 to 40 years		
Two Harbors, MN	(a)	136	248	13	6 248	384	(49)	1984	5/24/05	15 to 30 years		
Upper Marlboro,												
MD	(a)	290	172	29		462	(79)	1983	11/27/06	15 to 20 years		
Valdosta, GA	(a)	472	347	47	2 347	819	(105)	2000	12/29/06	15 to 30 years		
Vandalia, IL	(a)	409	202	40	9 202	611	(190)	1977	9/23/05	10 to 15 years		
Vernon Township												
PA	(a)	981	1,056	98	-	2,037	(250)	1983	2/6/07	15 to 30 years		
Villa Rica, GA	(a)	807	629	80		1,436	(183)	1999	2/28/06	15 to 30 years		
Vinton, IA	(a)	121	114	12		235	(96)	1978	9/23/05	10 to 15 years		
Walkersville, MD		381	238	38		619	(86)	1985	11/27/06	15 to 20 years		
Warren, MI	(a)	488	215	48		703	(84)	1979	5/25/05	15 to 20 years		
Warrenton, VA	(a)	378	254	37		632	(98)	1985	12/19/06	15 to 20 years		
Warwick, RI	(c)	1,593	1,314	1,59	3 1,314	2,907	(301)	1990	12/31/07	15 to 40 years		
Washington Park,	(a)	110	224			1.12	(100)	1000	5105105	15 . 20		
		119	324	11		443	(108)	1980	5/25/05	15 to 20 years		
Washington, IL	(c) (a)	264	460	26		724	(05)	1980	12/21/12	15 to 20 years		
Watertown, WI	(a) (c)	267	338	26		605	(95)	1986	12/21/07	13 to 18 years		
Waynesburg, PA	(c) (a)	323 900	918	32		1,241	(410)	1982 2001	12/21/12	15 to 30 years 15 to 40 years		
Weslaco, TX	(u)	900	2,306	90	0 2,306	3,206	(418)	2001	4/1/05	15 to 40 years		
West Carrollton, OH	(a)	699	515 (53	35) (351) 16	4 164	328	(102)	1983	12/29/06	15 to 30 years		
Westchester, IL	(a)	765	437	76		1,202	(102)	1985	9/29/06	15 to 20 years		
Weston, WV	(c)	158	695	15		853	(158)	1980	12/21/12	15 to 30 years		
White Township,		150	075	15	0 075	055		1701	12/21/12	15 to 50 years		
PA	(a)	331	323	33	1 323	654	(104)	1982	2/6/07	15 to 30 years		
Wichita Falls, TX	(a)	851	1,077	85		1,928	(505)	1976	2/26/07	14 to 20 years		
Winchester, TN	(a)	400	291	40		691	(106)	1993	12/29/06	15 to 20 years		
Winter Springs, F	[(a)	523	446	52		969	(179)	1988	12/30/04	15 to 20 years		
Woodbury, MN	(a)	555	411	55		966	(98)	1987	5/24/05	15 to 30 years		
Wytheville, VA	(a)	446	172	44		618	(121)	1995	11/23/04	15 to 20 years		
Yukon, OK	(a)	555	373	55		928	(136)	2003	9/30/04	15 to 30 years		
General and												
discount retail												
properies												
Aberdeen, SD	(b)	3,857	3,348	3,85	7 3,348	7,205	(875)	1984	5/31/06	15 to 30 years		
Ainsworth, NE	(a)	360	1,829	36	0 1,829	2,189	(251)	2007	12/11/07	12 to 47 years		
Albany, MO	(b)	66	410		6 410	476	(89)	1990	5/31/06	15 to 30 years		
Albert Lea, MN	(b)	2,526	3,141	2,52		5,667	(1,054)	1985	5/31/06	15 to 20 years		
Allegan, MI	(b)	741	1,198	74		1,939	(318)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years		
Appleton, WI	(b)	4,898	5,804	4,89		10,702	(1,286)	1971	5/31/06	15 to 30 years		
Arcadia, WI	(b)	673	983	67		1,656	(326)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years		
Archbold, OH	(b)	631	1,229	63		1,860	(326)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years		
Ashland, WI	(b)	462	791	46		1,253	(292)	1975	5/31/06	15 to 20 years		
Ashwaubenon, W		6,155	6,298	6,15		12,453	(1,394)	1979	5/31/06	15 to 30 years		
Ashwaubenon, W	I (b)	264	1,681	26	4 1,681	1,945	(350)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years		

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Cost Capitalized Subsequent												
		Initia	al Cost to	to	G	ross Amount	at				Life in which	
		Co	mpa <b>Ay</b> cquisitio	n includ	ing impairm <b>dhe</b> o	ember 31, 20	12 <sup>(e)</sup>				depreciation in	
		Land			Land				Date		latest Income	
		and	Buildinghmpr	ovenlan	ts/ovements/nd	Buildings,		Final	of	Date	Statement is	
Description	Encumbrandan	oroveml	musrovements	Land	build <b>Ing</b> proveml	mprovements	5 Total	AccumCo	onstructio	nAcquired	computed	
Attica, IN	(b)	550	1,116		550	1,116	1,666	(301)	1999	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Austin, MN	(b)	4,246	4,444		4,246	4,444	8,690	(1,090)	1983	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Bellevue, NE	(b)	3,269	3,482		3,269	3,482	6,751	(872)	1984	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Beloit, WI	(b)	3,191	4,414		3,191	4,414	7,605	(1,455)	1978	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Bethany, MO	(b)	648	379		648	379	1,027	(184)	1974	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Billings, MT	(b)	3,035	4,509	(259)	2,776	4,509	7,285	(1,048)	1990	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Bloomfield, IN	(b)	639	940		639	940	1,579	(279)	1999	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Boise, ID	(b)	5,017	12,407		5,017	12,407	17,424	(3,697)	1992	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Boise, ID	(b) (b)	2,036	5,555		2,036	5,555	7,591	(1,236)	1989	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Boone County, IL	(b) (b)	3,061	3,609		3,061	3,609	6,670	(905)	1995	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Brigham City, UT	(b) (b)	1,814 1,117	2,540		1,814	2,540	4,354 2,942	(625)	1990	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Burlington, IA Burlington, KS	(b)	371	1,825 565		1,117 371	1,825 565	2,942 936	(575) (209)	1985 1990	5/31/06 5/31/06	15 to 20 years 15 to 20 years	
Carrollton, MO	(b)	352	345		352	345	930 697	(186)	1990	7/21/11	10 to 20 years	
Centerville, TN	(b)	420	776		420	776	1,196	(130)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Clare, MI	(b)	1,219	760		1,219	760	1,979	(321)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Clarion, IA	(b)	365	812		365	812	1,177	(219)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Clintonville, WI	(b)	495	1,089		495	1,089	1,584	(366)	1978	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Coeur D Alene, II	<b>)</b> (b)	7,247	4,907		7,247	4,907	12,154	(1,596)	1987	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
De Pere, WI	(b)	2,805	3,593		2,805	3,593	6,398	(1,085)	1967	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
De Pere, WI	(b)	4,961	8,243		4,961	8,243	13,204	(3,458)	1987	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Delavan, WI	(b)	1,752	4,387	(118)	1,634	4,387	6,021	(1,019)	1995	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Detroit Lakes, MN	(b)	811	1,392		811	1,392	2,203	(473)	1974	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Dixon, IL	(b)	1,502	2,810		1,502	2,810	4,312	(696)	1993	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Dowagiac, MI	(b)	762	984		762	984	1,746	(284)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Duluth, MN	(b)	4,722	6,955		4,722	6,955	11,677	(1,558)	1993	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Dyersville, IA	(b)	381	1,082		381	1,082	1,463	(272)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Eau Claire, WI	(b)	3,652	5,217		3,652	5,217	8,869	(1,226)	1978	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Escanaba, MI	(b)	3,030	3,321		3,030	3,321	6,351	(1,061)	1971	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Estherville, IA	(b)	630	463		630	463	1,093	(216)	1976	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Fairmont, MN	(b) (b)	2,393	3,546		2,393	3,546	5,939	(831)	1984	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Fergus Falls, MN	(b) (b)	738	1,175		738	1,175	1,913	(376)	1986	5/31/06 5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Fond Du Lac, WI	(b) (b)	4,110 1,005	5,210		4,110	5,210	9,320 3,878	(1,155) (671)	1985 1984	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Fort Atkinson, WI	(b)	1,005	2,873		1,005 1,941	2,873 2,431	4,372	(671)	1984	5/31/06	15 to 30 years 15 to 30 years	
Freeport, IL Gallatin, MO	(b)	57	2,431 405		1,941	405	4,372	(099)	1994	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Glasgow, MT	(b)	772	1,623		772	1,623	2,395	(429)	1990	5/31/00	15 to 30 years	
Glenwood, MN	(b)	775	1,025		775	1,023	2,393	(308)	1998	5/31/00	15 to 40 years	
Gothenburg, NE	(a)	391	1,798		391	1,798	2,179	(247)	2007	12/11/07	12 to 47 years	
Grafton, WI	(b)	2,952	4,206		2,952	4,206	7,158	(1,035)	1989	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Grand Island, NE	(b)	3,401	5,497		3,401	5,497	8,898	(1,365)	1983	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
		- ,	-,		.,	-,	-,	( ) )			,	

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Cost Capitalized Subsequent											
			l Cost to	to		ross Amount a					Life in which
			mpan¥cquisiti	on inclue	ling impairme <b>D</b> tec	ember 31, 201	<b>2</b> (e)				depreciation in
		Land and	Building	rovemler	Land tarovements/nd	Buildings,		Final	Date of	Date	latest Income Statement is
Description	Encumbrances		8 / 1		build <b>ing</b> provem	0 /	Total	AccumCo			computed
Great Falls, MT	(b)	2,998	4,929		2,998	4,929	7,927	(1,576)	1985	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Green Bay, WI	(b)	8,698	12,160		8,698	12,160	20,858	(3,567)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Green Bay, WI	(b)	4,788	4,605		4,788	4,605	9,393	(1,493)	1966	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Greenfield, OH	(b)	555	1,041		555	1,041	1,596	(283)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Hart, MI	(b) (b)	565	1,377		565	1,377	1,942	(336)	1999	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Havana, IL Helena, MT	(b) (b)	526 3,176	813 5,583	(724)	526 2,452	813 5,583	1,339 8,035	(231) (1,261)	2000 1992	5/31/06 5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Hodgenville, KY	(b)	5,170 709	838	(724)	709	838	1,547	(1,201)	1992	5/31/06	15 to 30 years 15 to 30 years
Houghton, MI	(b)	1,963	4,025		1,963	4.025	5,988	(1,044)	1994	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Howard, WI	(b)	1,269	1,937		1,269	1,937	3,206	(421)	2005	5/31/06	15 to 40 years
Hutchinson, MN	(b)	2,793	4,108		2,793	4,108	6,901	(949)	1991	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Idaho Falls, ID	(b)	1,721	3,231		1,721	3,231	4,952	(1,037)	1986	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Jacksonville, IL	(b)	3,603	3,569		3,603	3,569	7,172	(1,134)	1996	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Janesville, WI	(b)	3,166	4,808		3,166	4,808	7,974	(1,506)	1980	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Kennewick, WA	(b)	4,044	5,347		4,044	5,347	9,391	(1,272)	1989	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Kenosha, WA	(b) (b)	3,079 872	4,259		3,079	4,259	7,338	(1,399)	1980	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Kewaunee, WI Kimberly, WI	(b) (b)	3,550	758 4,749		872 3,550	758 4,749	1,630 8,299	(295) (1,451)	2000 1979	5/31/06 5/31/06	15 to 30 years 15 to 20 years
Kingsford, MI	(b)	3,736	3,570		3,736	3,570	7,306	(1,451) (1,169)	1979	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
La Crosse, WI	(b)	2,896	3,810		2,896	3,810	6,706	(1,10) (1,210)	1978	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Lake Hallie, WI	(b)	2,627	3,965		2,627	3,965	6,592	(1,118)	1982	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Lancaster, WI	(b)	581	1,018		581	1,018	1,599	(282)	1999	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Lander, WY	(b)	289	589		289	589	878	(205)	1974	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Layton, UT	(b)	2,950	3,408		2,950	3,408	6,358	(836)	1988	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Ledgeview, WI	(b)	1,275	2,113		1,275	2,113	3,388	(457)	2005	5/31/06	15 to 40 years
Lewiston, ID	(b)	409	2,999		409	2,999	3,408	(966)	1987	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Liberty, KY	(b) (b)	474	945		474	945	1,419	(250)	2000	5/31/06 5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Lincoln, NE Livingston, TN	(b)	4,186 429	4,150 822		4,186 429	4,150 822	8,336 1,251	(948) (227)	1983 2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years 15 to 30 years
Logan, UT	(b)	429	3,453		454	3,453	3,907	(1,107)	1989	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Loogootee, IN	(b)	571	973		571	973	1,544	(274)	1999	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Madison, SD	(b)	1,060	1,015		1,060	1,015	2,075	(399)	1975	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Madison, WI	(b)	4,072	5,777		4,072	5,777	9,849	(1,316)	1988	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Madison, WI	(b)	2,836	4,522		2,836	4,522	7,358	(1,237)	1982	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Madison, WI	(b)	5,632	5,299		5,632	5,299	10,931	(1,246)	1980	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Manistique, MI	(b)	659	1,223		659	1,223	1,882	(331)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Manitowoc, WI	(b)	2,573	4,011		2,573	4,011	6,584	(1,307)	1977	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Mankato, MN	(b) (b)	6,167	4,861		6,167	4,861	11,028	(1,524)	1971	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Marinette, WI Marion, KY	(b) (b)	1,452 724	3,736 765		1,452 724	3,736 765	5,188 1,489	(886) (255)	1990 2000	5/31/06 5/31/06	15 to 30 years 15 to 30 years
Marquette, MI	(b)	4,423	5,774		4,423	5,774	1,489	(1,808)	1969	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
marquette, m		т,т∠Ј	5,114		7,723	5,774	10,177	(1,000)	1707	5/51/00	15 to 20 years

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Cost Capitalized Subsequent											
			al Cost to	to		ross Amount a					Life in which
			mparkycquisition i	nclud	<b>U</b> .	cember 31, 201	<b>2</b> (e)				depreciation in
		Land and	Buildingsnprov	on <b>ian</b>	Land	Buildings,		Final	Date of	Date	latest Income Statement is
Description	Encumbranchen		<b>mtp</b> rovements La		build <b>ing</b> provema		Total	AccumCo			computed
Marshall, MN	(b)	4,152	2,872		4,152	2,872	7,024	(1,024)	1972	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Marshfield, WI	(b)	3,272	4,406		3,272	4,406	7,678	(1,350)	1968	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Mason City, IA	(b)	2,186	3,888		2,186	3,888	6,074	(1,233)	1985	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Memphis, MO	(b)	448	313		448	313	761	(140)	1983	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Menasha, WI	(b)	3,137	3,245		3,137	3,245	6,382	(811)	1981	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Minerva, OH	(b)	1,103	902		1,103	902	2,005	(337)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Missoula, MT	(b) (b)	4,123	5,253		4,123	5,253	9,376	(1,600)	1987	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Mitchell, IN Mitchell, SD	(b) (b)	554 3,918	791 3,126		554 3,918	791 3,126	1,345 7,044	(241) (1,033)	2000 1973	5/31/06 5/31/06	15 to 30 years 15 to 20 years
Monmouth, IL	(b)	2,037	1,166		2,037	1,166	3,203	(1,033)	1973	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Monona, WI	(b)	2,982	4,700		2,982	4,700	7,682	(1,142)	1981	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Monroe, WI	(b)	1,526	4,027		1,526	4,027	5,553	(938)	1994	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Monticello, IL	(b)	641	1,172		641	1,172	1,813	(314)	1999	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Montpelier, OH	(b)	557	1,130		557	1,130	1,687	(299)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Morgantown, KY	(b)	518	871		518	871	1,389	(241)	1999	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Mount Ayr, IA	(b)	228	666		228	666	894	(162)	1995	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Mt Carmel, IL	(b)	972	1,602		972	1,602	2,574	(560)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Munfordville, KY	(b)	672	766		672	766	1,438	(245)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Nampa, ID	(b)	2,080	4,014	(20)	2,080	4,014	6,094	(1,276)	1986	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Neenah, WI	(b) (b)	2,944		(38)	2,906	5,595	8,501	(1,256)	1990	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Newaygo, MI Norfolk, NE	(b) (b)	633 2,701	1,155 2,912		633 2,701	1,155 2,912	1,788 5,613	(305) (846)	2000 1984	5/31/06 5/31/06	15 to 30 years 15 to 30 years
North Platte, NE	(b)	2,734	3,378		2,701	3,378	6,112	(776)	1985	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Oconto, WI	(b)	496	1,176		496	1,176	1,672	(318)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Ogden, UT	(b)	2,448	3,864		2,448	3,864	6,312	(901)	1988	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Omaha, NE	(b)	1,024	7,113		1,024	7,113	8,137	(1,604)	1966	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Omaha, NE	(b)	5,320	4,086		5,320	4,086	9,406	(989)	1985	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Omaha, NE	(b)	5,477	3,986		5,477	3,986	9,463	(960)	1984	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Omaha, NE	(b)	7,431	14,273		7,431	14,273	21,704	(4,559)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Onalaska, WI	(b)	2,468	4,392		2,468	4,392	6,860	(1,028)	1989	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
O Neill, NE	(a)	400	1,752		400	1,752	2,152	(274)	1972	8/24/07	12 to 47 years
Osceola, IA	(b) (b)	322	422		322	422	744	(146)	1978	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Oshkosh, WI	(b) (b)	3,594 877	4,384 1,089		3,594 877	4,384 1,089	7,978	(1,022)	1984 1981	5/31/06 5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Park Rapids, MN Perry, IA	(b)	651	1,089		651	1,089	1,966 1,666	(380) (298)	1981	5/31/06	15 to 20 years 15 to 30 years
Petersburg, IN	(b) (b)	799	678		799	678	1,000	(298)	1998	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Pocatello, ID	(b)	2,317	4,274		2,317	4,274	6,591	(1,365)	1986	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Powell, WY	(b)	1,264	859		1,264	859	2,123	(328)	1985	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Provo, UT	(b)	2,145	2,966		2,145	2,966	5,111	(724)	1988	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Pt Washington, W		436	1,427		436	1,427	1,863	(312)	1982	5/31/06	15 to 40 years
Pullman, WA	(b)	2,237	4,295		2,237	4,295	6,532	(1,023)	1996	5/31/06	15 to 30 years

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Cost Capitalized Subsequent												
		Initia	l Cost to	te	o G	ross Amount	at				Life in which	
			mpa <b>Ay</b> quisitio	n inclu	ding impairm <b>dht</b> o	ember 31, 20	12 <sup>(e)</sup>				depreciation in	
		Land		_	Land				-		latest Income	
		and	0 / 1		ups/ovements/ind	Buildings,		Final	Date of	Date	Statement is	
Description	Encumbranchan		•	Land	buildingprovem	•			onstruction	-	computed	
Quincy, IL	(b) (b)	3,510	4,916		3,510	4,916	8,426	(1,552)	1986	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Racine, WI	(b) (b)	3,076	5,305		3,076	5,305	8,381	(1,569)	1979	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Rapid City, SD	(b) (b)	4,725	4,164		4,725	4,164	8,889	(1,064)	1988	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Rawlins, WY	(b) (b)	430 7,043	581 5,255		430 7,043	581 5,255	1,011 12,298	(225)	1971 1989	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Redding, CA	(b) (b)	1.535	3,407		1,535	3,407	4,942	(1,233) (872)	1989	5/31/06 5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Rice Lake, WI	(b)	1,535	4,283		1,535	4,283	4,942 6,070	~ /	1995	5/31/06	15 to 30 years 15 to 30 years	
River Falls, WI Riverdale, UT	(b)	3,023	3,063	(60)	2,963	3,063	6,026	(1,011) (765)	1994	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Rochester, MN	(b)	6,466	4,232	(00)	6,466	4,232	10,698	(1,411)	1990	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Rochester, MN	(b)	6.189	4,232		6,189	4,232	10,098	(1,411) (1,452)	1981	5/31/00	15 to 20 years	
Rockville, IN	(b)	628	939		628	939	1,567	(1,452)	1999	5/31/00	15 to 30 years	
Rothschild, WI	(b)	2,685	4,231		2,685	4,231	6,916	(1,369)	1999	5/31/00	15 to 20 years	
Salt Lake City, UT		3,260	3,937		3,260	3,937	7,197	(953)	1991	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Scottsville, KY	(b)	544	840		544	840	1,384	(239)	1999	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Sheboygan, WI	(b)	2,973	4,340		2,973	4,340	7,313	(1,142)	1993	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Sioux Falls, SD	(b)	4,907	4,023		4,907	4,023	8,930	(1,312)	1987	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Smithville, TN	(b)	570	733	(15)	555	733	1,288	(235)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Somerville, TN	(b)	345	537	(10)	345	537	882	(171)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Spanish Fork, UT	(b)	1,366	3,000		1,366	3,000	4,366	(705)	1991	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Spokane Valley,		,	.,		,	.,	,	( /			,	
WA	(b)	1,014	3,005		1,014	3,005	4,019	(828)	1987	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Spokane, WA	(b)	3,781	4,934		3,781	4,934	8,715	(1,522)	1986	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Spokane, WA	(b)	3,437	5,047		3,437	5,047	8,484	(1,188)	1995	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
St Cloud, MN	(b)	3,749	4,884		3,749	4,884	8,633	(1,538)	1985	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
St. Cloud, MN	(b)	5,033	6,589		5,033	6,589	11,622	(1,508)	1991	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Steven S Point, W	/I (b)	1,383	5,401		1,383	5,401	6,784	(1,506)	1985	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Sturgis, SD	(b)	402	717		402	717	1,119	(251)	1984	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Sullivan, IL	(b)	557	879		557	879	1,436	(255)	1999	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Thermopolis, WY	(a)	589	1,600		589	1,600	2,189	(225)	2007	12/11/07	12 to 47 years	
Tuscola, IL	(b)	724	897		724	897	1,621	(282)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Twin Falls, ID	(b)	2,037	3,696		2,037	3,696	5,733	(1,177)	1986	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Union Gap, WA	(b)	481	4,079		481	4,079	4,560	(1,288)	1991	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Vermillion, SD	(b)	756	993		756	993	1,749	(348)	1984	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Wahpeton, ND	(b)	1,202	1,418		1,202	1,418	2,620	(521)	1971	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Walla Walla, WA	(b)	2,283	1,955		2,283	1,955	4,238	(499)	1989	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Washington, IA	(b)	719	865		719	865	1,584	(324)	1973	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Watertown, SD	(b)	3,064	3,519		3,064	3,519	6,583	(842)	1985	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
Watertown, WI	(b)	3,124	4,436		3,124	4,436	7,560	(1,384)	1972	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
Waukon, IA	(b)	604	971		604	971	1,575	(276)	1998	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
West Bend, WI	(b)	3,310	4,069		3,310	4,069	7,379	(1,320)	1972	5/31/06	15 to 20 years	
West Bountiful, U		2,952	3,897		2,952	3,897	6,849	(928)	1991	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	
West Jordan, UT	(b)	2,848	3,969		2,848	3,969	6,817	(970)	1988	5/31/06	15 to 30 years	

### **Index to Financial Statements**

			Cost Capitaliz	zed Subsequent						
		Initia	l Cost to	to Gi	ross Amoun	t at				Life in which
		Co	mpanyquisition incl	uding impairn <b>Dær</b>	ember 31, 20	)12 <sup>(e)</sup>				depreciation in
		Land		Land						latest Income
		and	Buildin <b>igs</b> provening		Buildings,		Final	Date of	Date	Statement is
-			antsrovement Land	~	-				1Acquired	computed
West Valley City, UT	(b)	2,780	4,005	2,780	4,005	6,785	(998)	1989	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Winona, MN	(b)	3,413	4,436	3,413	4,436	7,849	(1,482)	1986	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Wisconsin Rapids, WI		3,689	4,806	3,689	4,806	8,495	(1,498)	1969	5/31/06	15 to 20 years
Woodsfield, OH	(b)	691	1,009	691	1,009	1,700	(298)	2000	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Worthington, MN	(b)	2,861	3,767	2,861	3,767	6,628	(901)	1984	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Yakima, WA	(b)	2,789	5,033	2,789	5,033	7,822	(1,169)	1988	5/31/06	15 to 30 years
Building material										
suppliers	(b)	401	014	401	014	1.015	(100)	1070	10/14/10	15 - 20
Abingdon, VA	(b) (b)	401	814	401	814	1,215	(190)	1979	10/14/10	15 to 30 years
Alamogordo, NM	(b) (b)	645	861	645	861	1,506	(152)	1980	11/10/08	15 to 40 years
Altoona, PA	(b) (b)	342	545	342	545	887	(126)	1993	11/10/08	15 to 30 years
Arnold, MO	(b) (b)	973	553	973	553	1,526	(209)	1984	7/3/12	10 to 15 years
Asheville, NC	(b) (b)	2,013	2,307	2,013	2,307	4,320	(589)	1988	7/3/12	15 to 30 years
Ashland, KY	(b) (b)	1,009	1,032	1,009	1,032	2,041	(312)	1991	10/14/10	15 to 30 years
Auburn, NY	(b) (a)	397	786	397	786	1,183	(185)	1962	11/10/08	15 to 30 years
Aurora, CO	(a) (b)	2,562	2,740	2,562	2,740	5,302	(615)	1999	12/27/06	15 to 40 years
Bakersfield, CA	(b) (b)	1,235	1,659	1,235	1,659	2,894	(385)	1976	7/3/12	15 to 30 years
Bardstown, KY	(b) (b)	766	837	766	837	1,603	(207)	2000	11/10/08	15 to 40 years
Baton Rouge, LA	(b) (b)	1,568	5,806	1,568	5,806	7,374	(1,041)	2003	10/14/10	15 to 40 years
Beaver, WV	(b) (b)	169	375	169	375	544	(95)	1991	11/10/08	15 to 20 years
Binghamton, NY	(b) (b)	380	1,047	380	1,047	1,427	(194)	1975	7/3/12	15 to 30 years
Bradenton, FL	(b) (b)	2,160	3,030	2,160	3,030	5,190	(864)	2006	4/27/07	15 to 40 years
Bridgeport, OH	(b) (b)	360	544	360	544	904	(163)	1984	11/10/08	15 to 20 years
Buckhannon, WV	(b) (b)	343	733	343	733	1,076	(145)	1982	11/10/08	15 to 30 years
Cambridge, MD	(b) (b)	465	446	465	446	911	(123)	1988	7/3/12	15 to 20 years
Cambridge, OH	(b) (b)	542	781	542	781	1,323	(192)	1978	11/10/08	15 to 30 years
Charlottesville, VA	(b) (b)	414 107	663 227	414 107	663 227	1,077 334	(128)	1981	6/2/08	15 to 30 years
Chattaroy, WV Clarksville, TN	(b) (b)	1,145	1,972	1,145	1,972	3,117	(97) (490)	1982 2005	11/10/08 4/27/07	10 to 15 years
	(b) (b)	786			,		~ /	1970		15 to 40 years
Columbus, OH Cumberland, MD	(b) (b)	678	397 353	786 678	397 353	1,183 1,031	(142) (136)	1970	11/10/08 7/3/12	15 to 20 years
Danville, IN	(b)	831	923	831	923	1,051	(150)	1990	11/10/08	15 to 20 years 15 to 40 years
Danville, KY	(b)	502	703	502	703	1,734	(107)	1993	11/10/08	15 to 40 years
Dayton, TN	(b)	437	816	437	816	1,203	(176)	1993	6/11/08	15 to 40 years
	(b) (b)	2,308	1,888	2,308	1,888	4,196	(144)	2005	4/27/07	15 to 40 years
Denton, TX	(b) (b)	2,508		2,508	,		. ,			
Depew, NY Douglassville, PA	(b) (b)	398 440	1,108 447	398 440	1,108 447	1,506 887	(294) (162)	1960 1979	11/10/08 11/10/08	15 to 20 years 15 to 20 years
<b>U</b> .	(b) (b)	975	746	440 975	447 746		~ /			
East Syracuse, NY Empire, OH	(b) (b)	595	394	975 595	746 394	1,721 989	(173)	1970 1971	11/10/08	15 to 30 years
Fayetteville, NC	(b)	595 785	2,243	785	2,243	3,028	(136)	2006	11/10/08 4/27/07	15 to 20 years 15 to 40 years
	(b) (b)		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		,	,	(572)		7/3/12	2
Fort Myers, FL	(b) (b)	2,401 1,120	3,148	2,401	3,148	5,549	(742) (308)	1973 2002	10/14/10	15 to 30 years $15 \text{ to } 40 \text{ years}$
Fortson, GA	(0)	1,120	1,006	1,120	1,006	2,126	(308)	2002	10/14/10	15 to 40 years

### **Index to Financial Statements**

Cost Capitalized Subsequent												
		Initia	l Cost to	to Gi	ross Amount	tat				Life in which		
			mpanyquisition incl	U 1	ember 31, 20	12 <sup>(e)</sup>				depreciation in		
		Land		Land					<b>D</b> (	latest Income		
		and	Buildingsprovent		Buildings,		Final	Date of	Date	Statement is		
Description	Encumbrances (b)		mtsrovementsLand	~~	-				nAcquired	computed		
Georgetown, KY	(b) (b)	769 1,587	885	769 1,587	885	1,654	(234)	1998	6/11/08	15 to 40 years		
Georgetown, TX	(b)	1,587	3,114 793		3,114	4,701	(609)	2006	4/27/07	15 to 40 years		
Greensburg, PA Greenwood, IN	(b)	1,515	477	391 1,515	793 477	1,184 1,992	(191)	1977 1970	11/30/09 7/3/12	15 to 40 years 15 to 20 years		
Guilderland, NY	(b)	510	512	510	512	1,992	(256) (147)	1970	11/10/08	15 to 20 years		
Gurnee, IL	(b)	2,036	2,523	2,036	2,523	4.559	(600)	1903	7/3/12	15 to 30 years		
Hendersonville, TN	(b)	1,555	2,323	1,555	2,323	3,896	(500)	2006	4/27/07	15 to 40 years		
Highspire, PA	(b)	801	2,341	801	2,341	3,012	(490)	2000	4/27/07	15 to 40 years		
Huntersville, NC	(b)	1,418	2,644	1,418	2,211	4,062	(623)	2005	4/27/07	15 to 40 years		
Huntington, WV	(b)	907	1,275	907	1,275	2,182	(336)	1985	10/14/10	15 to 30 years		
Indianapolis, IN	(b)	849	582	849	582	1,431	(165)	1970	11/10/08	15 to 20 years		
Jefferson City, TN	(b)	1,059	1,517	1,059	1,517	2,576	(344)	1999	7/3/12	15 to 30 years		
Jeffersonville, IN	(b)	717	730	717	730	1,447	(193)	1945	7/3/12	15 to 20 years		
Keller, VA	(b)	244	959	244	959	1,203	(177)	1995	10/14/10	15 to 40 years		
Knoxville, TN	(b)	1,199	737	1,199	737	1,936	(238)	1972	11/10/08	15 to 30 years		
Lehighton, PA	(b)	645	593	645	593	1,238	(163)	1996	7/3/12	15 to 30 years		
Lexington, KY	(b)	871	1,105	871	1,105	1,976	(311)	1970	10/14/10	15 to 30 years		
Lexington, SC	(b)	1.250	2,153	1,250	2,153	3.403	(456)	2006	4/27/07	15 to 40 years		
Lincoln, NE	(b)	1,822	2,158	1,822	2,158	3,980	(497)	1985	11/10/08	15 to 30 years		
London, KY	(b)	698	701	698	701	1,399	(205)	1979	11/10/08	15 to 20 years		
Loretto, PA	(b)	283	1,144	283	1,144	1,427	(272)	1965	10/14/10	15 to 20 years		
Louisville, KY	(b)	737	758	737	758	1,495	(213)	1963	11/10/08	15 to 30 years		
Louisville, KY	(b)	800	1,274	800	1,274	2,074	(363)	1963	10/14/10	15 to 20 years		
Lubbock, TX	(b)	288	1,110	288	1,110	1,398	(228)	1976	11/10/08	15 to 30 years		
Madison Heights, VA	(b)	536	1,228	536	1,228	1,764	(236)	1981	7/3/12	15 to 30 years		
Madisonville, TN	(b)	418	815	418	815	1,233	(143)	1999	6/11/08	15 to 40 years		
Manassas, VA	(b)	3,591	2,021	3,591	2,021	5,612	(354)	2005	4/27/07	15 to 40 years		
Martinsville, IN	(b)	385	289	385	289	674	(88)	1990	7/3/12	15 to 30 years		
Mechanicsville, MA	(b)	772	2,110	772	2,110	2,882	(417)	1996	10/14/10	15 to 40 years		
Milesburg, PA	(b)	323	537	323	537	860	(153)	1973	11/10/08	15 to 20 years		
Milton, WV	(b)	68	169	68	169	237	(72)	1977	11/10/08	10 to 15 years		
Mishawaka, IN	(b)	357	396	357	396	753	(108)	1979	7/3/12	10 to 15 years		
Moorefield, WV	(b)	572	310	572	310	882	(68)	1996	11/10/08	15 to 40 years		
Morgantown, WV	(b)	930	307	930	307	1,237	(90)	1994	11/10/08	15 to 30 years		
Moundsville, WV	(b)	712	309	712	309	1,021	(79)	1969	11/10/08	15 to 30 years		
Mount Airy, MD	(b)	4,653	2,878	4,653	2,878	7,531	(993)	1986	7/3/12	15 to 20 years		
Mt. Pleasant Borough												
PA	(b)	399	623	399	623	1,022	(154)	1997	11/10/08	15 to 30 years		
Murfreesboro, TN	(b)	612	1,244	612	1,244	1,856	(299)	1968	11/30/09	15 to 40 years		
Murrysville, PA	(b)	963	1,199	963	1,199	2,162	(344)	1968	10/14/10	15 to 20 years		
Narrows, VA	(b)	195	688	195	688	883	(139)	1985	10/14/10	15 to 30 years		
New Castle, PA	(b)	494	855	494	855	1,349	(205)	1995	10/14/10	15 to 30 years		

### **Index to Financial Statements**

			Cost Capitali	zed Subsequent								
	Initial Cost to to Gross Amount at Compa <b>hy</b> quisition including impairminet ember 31, 2012 <sup>(e)</sup>											
		Land		Land						latest Income		
		and	Buildingsproventu	•	Buildings,		Final	Date of	Date	Statement is		
Description		•	<b>mp</b> rovementsLand	buildi <b>hg</b> provem <b>k</b>	•				1 Acquired	computed		
Niagara Falls, NY	(b)	289	807	289	807	1,096	(195)	1981	10/14/10	15 to 20 years		
North Bluefield, WV	(b)	217	492	217	492	709	(92)	1983	11/10/08	15 to 40 years		
Northport, AL	(b)	2,041	1,946	2,041	1,946	3,987	(647)	2006	4/27/07	15 to 40 years		
Oakland, MD	(b)	804	809	804	809	1,613	(239)	1993	11/10/08	15 to 40 years		
Ocean View, DE	(b)	2,121	2,877	2,121	2,877	4,998	(743)	1970	10/14/10	15 to 40 years		
Orchard Park, NY	(b)	304	1,488	304	1,488	1,792	(333)	1966	10/14/10	15 to 20 years		
Oriskany, NY	(b)	618	749	618	749	1,367	(187)	1965	7/3/12	15 to 20 years		
Pataskala, OH	(b)	796	656	796	656	1,452	(197)	1998	11/10/08	15 to 20 years		
Patchogue, NY	(b)	1,869	797	1,869	797	2,666	(379)	1985	10/14/10	15 to 20 years		
Pine Township, PA	(b)	243	863	243	863	1,106	(181)	1991	10/14/10	15 to 30 years		
Piperton, TN	(b)	1,338	1,916	1,338	1,916	3,254	(440)	2006	4/27/07	15 to 40 years		
Plant City, FL	(b)	2,192	3,280	2,192	3,280	5,472	(898)	2004	10/14/10	15 to 30 years		
Pulaski, VA	(b)	882	1,040	882	1,040	1,922	(253)	1979	7/3/12	15 to 30 years		
Raleigh, NC	(b)	1,066	2,497	1,066	2,497	3,563	(567)	1975	10/14/10			